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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA 

BEFORE THE NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD 

SUBREGION 26 

        
       | 
In the Matter of:    | 
       | 
PHILIPS ELECTRONICS NORTH AMERICA | 
CORPORATION,     | 
       | 
   Respondent,   | 
 and      | Case No.  26-CA-085613 
       |    
LEE CRAFT, AN INDIVIDUAL,  |    
       | 
   Charging Party. | 
       | 
 
 The above-entitled matter came on for hearing pursuant 

to notice, before MARGARET G. BRAKEBUSCH, Administrative Law 

Judge, at the National Labor Relations Board, Suite 350, The 

Brinkley Plaza Building, 80 Monroe Avenue, Memphis, 

Tennessee, on Monday, March 11, 2013, at 9:00 a.m. 
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A P P E A R A N C E S 1 
 2 

Counsel for the Acting General Counsel: 3 
 4 
 WILLIAM T. HEARNE 5 
 National Labor Relations Board, Region 26 6 
 80 Monroe Avenue, Suite 350 7 
 Memphis, Tennessee 38103 8 
 (901) 544-0028  9 
 10 
On Behalf of the Charging Party: 11 
 12 
 LEE CRAFT, Pro se 13 
 14 
 15 
On Behalf of the Respondent: 16 
 17 
 MASON C. MILLER 18 
 Senior Counsel, Employment & Labor Law 19 
 Philips Electronics North America Corporation 20 
 200 Franklin Square Drive 21 
 Somerset, New Jersey 08873 22 
 (732) 563-3123 23 
 (732) 579-4133 fax 24 
 mason.miller@philips.com 25 
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I N D E X 1 
               VOIR 2 
WITNESSES     DIRECT   CROSS  REDIRECT  RECROSS  DIRE 3 
 4 
Lexie Campbell     27     38    39    40  -- 5 
 6 
Lee Andrew Craft  45    120   131    --  -- 7 
 8 
Markus Bernard      134    148   151   153  -- 9 
 10 
Sherry Gray      155    164    --    --  -- 11 
 12 
Sherry McMurrian     168    232    --    --  -- 13 
 14 
 15 
 16 
 17 
 18 
 19 
 20 
 21 
 22 
 23 
 24 

25 
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E X H I B I T S 1 

EXHIBITS        FOR IDENTIFICATION IN EVIDENCE   2 

GENERAL COUNSEL'S 3 

 GC-1(a) through 1(k)   12      12 4 

 GC-2(a) through 2(d)   44     44 5 

 GC-3        56     59 6 

 GC-4        59        60 7 

 GC-5         71     72 8 

 GC-6        80     81 9 

 GC-7        99    101 10 

 GC-8       101      104 - Rejected 11 

 GC-16      266     Not Offered 12 

 13 

 14 

 15 

 16 

 17 

 18 

 19 

 20 

 21 

 22 

 23 

 24 

 25 

Free State Reporting, Inc. 
1378 Cape St. Claire Road 

Annapolis, MD 21409 
(410) 974-0947 

 



5 

E X H I B I T S 1 

EXHIBITS        FOR IDENTIFICATION IN EVIDENCE  2 

RESPONDENT'S 3 

 R-1       178      181 4 

 R-2       182    184 5 

 R-3       185    186 6 

 R-4       186    188 7 

 R-5       188    189 8 

 R-6       189    192 9 

 R-7       192    195 10 

 R-8       195    197 11 

 R-9       199    202 12 

 R-10       202    206 13 

 R-11       204    214 14 

 R-12       215    216 15 

 R-13       221    224 16 

 R-14       225   Not Offered 17 

 18 

 19 

 20 

 21 

 22 

 23 

 24 

 25 
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P R O C E E D I N G S 1 

       (Time Noted:  9:09 a.m.) 2 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  The hearing will be in order.   3 

 This is a formal trial before the National Labor 4 

Relations Board in the matter of Philips Electronics North 5 

America Corporation, Case No. 26-CA-085613.   6 

 The Administrative Law Judge presiding in this matter 7 

is Margaret G. Brakebusch.  My last name is spelled  8 

B-r-a-k-e-b-u-s-c-h. 9 

 Just a reminder to everyone that any communications 10 

should be addressed to my office.  Anything to me should be 11 

addressed to my office in Atlanta.  Any requests for 12 

extensions in time or other matters should be sent to the 13 

Associate Chief Judge in the Atlanta Office. 14 

 And at this point we'll cover the appearances for the 15 

record.  If you will, please just state your full name and 16 

also give the office address and office telephone number 17 

for the benefit of the court reporting service.  For the 18 

General Counsel. 19 

 MR. HEARNE:  For the Counsel for the Acting General 20 

Counsel, it's William Hearne.  Last name is spelled  21 

H-e-a-r-n-e.  The office address is 80 Monroe Avenue, Suite 22 

350, Memphis, Tennessee 38103.  And my phone number is 23 

(901) 544-0028. 24 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  And appearing for the Respondent? 25 
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 MR. MILLER:  Mason, M-a-s-o-n, Miller, Philips 1 

Electronics North America.  My office address is 200 2 

Franklin Square Drive, Somerset, New Jersey 08873.  Direct 3 

telephone (732) 563-3123. 4 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Thank you.  The record should also 5 

reflect that the Charging Party is present, Mr. Craft.  6 

Mr. Craft, I'm not going to ask you to give that same 7 

information, but you are here as a party, as the Charging 8 

Party.   9 

 I'll just say to you kind of on the front end even 10 

though you are a party to this matter, obviously 11 

understandably that the Government is putting on the case 12 

in response to the charge that you filed.  So I won't 13 

always turn to you to ask you to respond to something as I 14 

might the attorneys who are present.  However, if there is 15 

something that you want to ask, want to state, whatever, 16 

you certainly have the right to do so as the Charging 17 

Party.   18 

 So I tell you this so that if I appear to be skipping 19 

over you, that's why.  I'll be addressing the attorneys, 20 

but he'll let you know that you have the right and the 21 

opportunity to participate to the extent that you wish. 22 

 MR. CRAFT:  Thank you. 23 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Okay, we're waiting now on some -- 24 

the formal papers.  We think they will probably be here 25 
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shortly.  So in the meantime, I did talk with counsel 1 

before we went on the record about sequestration as to 2 

whether there would be sequestration of the witnesses.  And 3 

I think that the parties are -- the representatives are in 4 

agreement on that as well.   5 

 So, Mr. Hearne, as the party moving forward first, do 6 

you want to make a formal motion? 7 

 MR. HEARNE:  Yes, Your Honor, we would make a motion 8 

for the sequestration of all witnesses who are or intend to 9 

be called as witnesses during the proceeding with the 10 

understanding that the Charging Party, Mr. Craft, will be 11 

present in the hearing room as a party representative for 12 

himself and with the understanding that Respondent is 13 

permitted to have a representative present in the hearing 14 

as well, and let Mr. Miller state who that individual -- 15 

who they plan to have. 16 

 MR. MILLER:  Yeah, and that will be Sherry McMurrian, 17 

M-c-M-u-r-r-i-a-n.  And she is the Distribution General 18 

Manager at the Memphis facility. 19 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  McMurrian? 20 

 MR. MILLER:  McMurrian. 21 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  And she will be -- she's not present 22 

right now, but she will be -- 23 

 MR. MILLER:  She's on her way. 24 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  She's on her way. 25 
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 MR. MILLER:  Bringing more documents. 1 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Thank you.  Well, I will grant the 2 

motion for sequestration that has been made. 3 

 And just to at this point are there any 4 

witnesses --can't talk this morning.  It's Monday morning.  5 

Any potential witnesses that's present in the hearing room 6 

so far? 7 

 MR. HEARNE:  Not that I'm aware of, Your Honor. 8 

 MR. MILLER:  Can we just say who is present, if you 9 

don't mind? 10 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Certainly, certainly.  I mean 11 

obviously there are open hearings, but I think that that's 12 

important to know.  Maybe, General Counsel, you just 13 

identify who's here, who's viewing the hearing for General 14 

Counsel.  And I'll say General Counsel because I'm just not 15 

going to say Acting General Counsel. 16 

 MR. HEARNE:  Right, I understand. 17 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  We all know we're talking about, the 18 

Acting General Counsel. 19 

 MR. HEARNE:  Here in the hearing room, Jacqueline Rowe 20 

is an attorney out of our Little Rock Resident Office.  She 21 

is here observing the hearing.   22 

 And Mr. Craft's wife, your first name? 23 

 MS. CRAFT:  Phyllis. 24 

 MR. HEARNE:  Phyllis, Phyllis Craft is here with 25 
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Mr. Craft. 1 

 And Anthony -- and I'm forgetting your last name. 2 

 MR. ABBWUMI:  Abbwumi. 3 

 MR. HEARNE:  Can you spell that? 4 

 MR. ABBWUMI:  A-b-b-w-u-m-i. 5 

 MR. HEARNE:  He is an intern in our office here while 6 

he's internally attending the University of Memphis Law 7 

School, and he's working with us in the spring semester. 8 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Okay. 9 

 MR. HEARNE:  And then I believe Mr. --  10 

 MR. MILLER:  Mr. Lamar Brock is here.  He's Regional HR 11 

Manager. 12 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Okay, thank you.  Well, normally I 13 

might go ahead and go through the whole spiel of what 14 

sequestration means.  But basically since we have no 15 

witnesses as such in the room, just a reminder I will make, 16 

simply remind everyone who's here to observe -- and by 17 

sequestration it simply means that all persons who would 18 

otherwise be a witness other than a person who's been 19 

designated as a representative of a party or in this case 20 

the Charging Party, who will also be a witness, other than 21 

that situation, those individuals have to remain outside 22 

the hearing room whenever testimony or other proceedings 23 

are taking place.   24 

 So I tell you that, but my caution is to those of you 25 
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who are present in the hearing room who have not been 1 

excluded and you are allowed to remain in the hearing room 2 

during the entire time, by virtue of the fact that you have 3 

a sequestration order, that also means that you have a 4 

responsibility not to repeat what you've heard to any 5 

witnesses or potential witnesses during the course of the 6 

hearing.  So the responsibility is placed on you as well.   7 

 So if you have any questions, having heard that, if you 8 

have any question about how that applies, please check with 9 

counsel and get some clarification on it.  But the best 10 

thing is simply not to discuss testimony with anyone who 11 

may be coming in as a potential witness. 12 

 And our room is small enough that we'll know if someone 13 

happens to wander in who might be an additional witness. 14 

 In the interim, the formal papers have arrived. 15 

 MR. HEARNE:  Yes. 16 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  And I believe, Mr. Hearne, you've 17 

had the opportunity to show those to Mr. Miller.  Do you 18 

now offer those into evidence? 19 

 MR. HEARNE:  Yes, Your Honor, I offer into evidence the 20 

formal papers in this case.  They have been marked for 21 

identification as General Counsel's Exhibit 1(a) through 22 

1(k) inclusive.  Exhibit 1(k) is an Index and Description 23 

of the entire exhibit.  The exhibit has been shown to all 24 

parties, and a copy of the Index and Description has been 25 
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given to the parties. 1 

(General Counsel's Exhibit 1(a) through 1(k) marked for 2 

identification.) 3 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Any objection, Mr. Miller? 4 

 MR. MILLER:  No objection. 5 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  I'll receive General Counsel 6 

Exhibit 1. 7 

(General Counsel's Exhibit 1(a) through 1(k) received in 8 

evidence.) 9 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  I trust they're all there; counsel 10 

says they're there. 11 

 Okay, I think I had mentioned just briefly in the 12 

conference call -- hopefully I did -- about an opening 13 

statement, or just giving me just an overview of your case.  14 

And we can go ahead and do that before we get into exhibits 15 

and witnesses and that sort of thing.  And we can do that 16 

now that sequestration is out of the way.  I always try to 17 

make sure we do that first before we have witnesses sitting 18 

in to hear the opening statement.   19 

 So, Mr. Hearne, you want to give us an overview of the 20 

case from General Counsel's perspective? 21 

 MR. HEARNE:  Yes, Your Honor.  Thank you. 22 

OPENING STATEMENT 23 

 MR. HEARNE:  Your Honor, this case involves some simple 24 

and straightforward issues for you to decide.  The 25 
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Complaint alleges that Respondent, Philips Electronics, 1 

discharged Charging Party, Lee Craft, on January 25th, 2012 2 

because he engaged in protected concerted activities and 3 

because he violated an unlawful rule which was maintained 4 

by Respondent.   5 

 Mr. Craft worked as a warehouse associate at 6 

Respondent's warehouse in Memphis, Tennessee.  During most 7 

of his employment with Respondent, he worked in the Ballast 8 

Department until five days before his discharge when he was 9 

transferred to a different department, the Professional or 10 

Lamps Department.   11 

 During his employment, Mr. Craft had been -- had been 12 

outspoken with other employees concerning their jobs and 13 

working conditions.  This including speaking at pre-shift 14 

meetings during the Minute to Shine when employees were 15 

invited to speak about themselves or other issues.   16 

 You will hear testimony that Mr. Craft spoke or sang 17 

often at these meetings in an attempt to motivate employees 18 

to work together and do the best that they can do at their 19 

jobs.  This testimony will reflect that Mr. Craft did not 20 

use this time to criticize Respondent or specific 21 

employees.   22 

 Outside of the pre-shift meetings, Mr. Craft spoke 23 

often with employees about problems that he saw at the 24 

workplace and with management.  And testimony will show 25 
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that these statements were not threatening, vulgar, or 1 

obscene in any manner.   2 

 Mr. Craft also registered complaints with Respondent's 3 

Employee Hotline concerning what he saw as unfair treatment 4 

by his supervisors and managers towards himself and other 5 

employees.   6 

 In late December of 2011, Respondent initiated an 7 

investigation of Mr. Craft related to his participation in 8 

the Minute to Shine during the pre-shift meetings and what 9 

Respondent claimed were threatening and intimidating 10 

statements towards management.   11 

 Respondent was also investigating claims by an employee 12 

named Kim Coleman that Mr. Craft had harassed and 13 

intimidated her on multiple occasions.  Respondent's own 14 

investigation revealed that these claims by Ms. Coleman 15 

were wholly uncorroborated.   16 

 Nonetheless, on January 20th, 2012, Respondent issued a 17 

final written warning to Mr. Craft for his alleged conduct 18 

and two performance errors which occurred after the 19 

investigation had been conducted and in the meeting let him 20 

know that this warning notice was confidential. 21 

 Mr. Craft was also transferred from the Ballast 22 

Department to the Professional Department at that time. 23 

 Following this January 20th disciplinary meeting, 24 

Mr. Craft spoke with at least nine employees about this 25 
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final written warning.  Testimony will reflect that 1 

Mr. Craft before and after work and during breaks both 2 

talked about this warning notice with other employees and 3 

showed the warning notice to these employees.  Mr. Craft 4 

did this to express his disagreement with the warning to 5 

solicit support for his position that the warning was 6 

unjustified and let employees know what can happen if they 7 

do not work together or speak out against management. 8 

 Ms. Coleman reported Mr. Craft's actions to her 9 

supervisor and manager and also made an uncorroborated 10 

claim that Mr. Craft came back to the Ballast Department 11 

and yelled out comments about his disappointment.   12 

 Respondent, by Manager Sherri McMurrian, prepared a 13 

memo on January 24th, 2012, signed by her, Coleman, and 14 

others which reads that, "Employees are aware that 15 

disciplinary action forms are confidential information and 16 

should not be shared on the warehouse floor at any time."   17 

 On the following day, without first speaking to 18 

Mr. Craft about these allegations, Mr. Craft was discharged 19 

by Respondent.  The discharge notice reads as follows:  20 

"Lee Craft is being terminated effective immediately due to 21 

disrupting the operation and sharing confidential 22 

documentation and information during working hours and 23 

continues to use intimidating language towards management." 24 

 Lee received a final written disciplinary notice 25 
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warning against these exact behaviors on January 20th, 1 

2012.  Lee requested a copy of the write-up and was 2 

informed of the confidentiality of the discussion and form 3 

during this meeting. 4 

 Counsel for the Acting General Counsel submits that the 5 

evidence will prove that Respondent violated Section 6 

8(a)(1) of the Act when it discharged Mr. Craft on 7 

January 25th, 2012 because he engaged in protected 8 

concerted activity by discussing and showing his 9 

January 20th, 2012 final warning to other employees and 10 

because he violated an unlawful rule maintained by 11 

Respondent which provided that discipline is confidential 12 

and prohibited employees from sharing or discussing their 13 

discipline with co-workers. 14 

 And that concludes our opening statement. 15 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Mr. Miller. 16 

 MR. MILLER:  Thank you. 17 

OPENING STATEMENT 18 

 MR. MILLER:  This is a case about a once average 19 

employee who went horribly bad.  In particular, it's about 20 

a male employee who had a problem working for female 21 

supervisors, an employee who repeatedly engaged in 22 

harassing behavior towards at least one female co-worker, 23 

Kim Coleman, and others.   24 

 This is an employee who was investigated for harassing 25 
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Ms. Coleman.  Numerous witnesses came forward and supported 1 

Ms. Coleman.  And ultimately at that point the Company made 2 

a decision to discipline him and directed him to stay away 3 

from Ms. Coleman.  He agreed with the move to another 4 

location.  And, nevertheless, he shortly thereafter 5 

disregarded that directive, went back and continued to 6 

harass Ms. Coleman.   7 

 So ultimately the Company decided, based on these 8 

infractions, his poor performance, it had no choice but to 9 

terminate him, and would have terminated him regardless of 10 

whether or not he discussed a disciplinary notice.   11 

 Now, it's important to note that the Company, after it 12 

had done its investigation in late 2011, decided to 13 

terminate him.  This was before he ever discussed any 14 

disciplinary notice.  They had crafted a -- or drafted a 15 

termination notice.  But upon final review with HR and 16 

others, they decided to give him one last chance. 17 

 So he was out the door before he ever discussed the 18 

disciplinary notice.  The evidence will clearly establish 19 

that both through testimony and documentary evidence.   20 

 It's important to understand though that this was a 21 

long-simmering problem.  Mr. Craft when he was initially 22 

hired as a material handler in 2003 was doing a decent job 23 

and over the years had applied for positions for promotion, 24 

and in fact had applied for the position of Distribution 25 
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Center supervisor, which Rolita Turner, a female, received. 1 

 Shortly thereafter -- I'm sorry.  Shortly before he was 2 

denied the supervisor position, he was promoted to the 3 

position of team lead.   4 

 Now, what happens is Ms. Turner when she's made 5 

supervisor, he now reports to her.  He's not happy about 6 

the fact that Rolita Turner, a female, got the job.  He's 7 

got animosity towards Ms. Turner from the get-go.  And from 8 

very early in their relationship, it's clear that he's not 9 

willing to listen to what Ms. Turner has to say. 10 

 The initial performance evaluation that Ms. Turner 11 

provided in early 2011 says that he's ranked as Improvement 12 

Needed, which is, I believe, the lowest ranking on the 13 

Philip's PPM performance, or People Management is the 14 

system.   15 

 Shortly thereafter, February, April of 2011, he gets 16 

verbal warnings for unsatisfactory job performance.  Then 17 

again in May and June, he receives four written warnings 18 

for unsatisfactory job performance. 19 

 Then ultimately in July 2011, a number of his co-20 

workers -- I'm sorry, subordinates at this point:  a 21 

Mr. James Powell, Kim Coleman, and others come forward and 22 

say he's out of control.  He's threatening; he's berating 23 

his subordinates.  He's telling them that he's going to get 24 

them all fired.  He's obviously not capable of handling a  25 
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team lead position, and the evidence will establish that. 1 

 So the Company makes a determination to move him back 2 

into his material handler position, which he agreed to and, 3 

in fact, had previously requested that he go back to that 4 

position.  So effective August 11, he's returned to the 5 

material handler position.  But unfortunately things don't 6 

go well from there.  In fact, he continues to harass and 7 

intimidate and bully his now co-workers.   8 

 But it's also important to note that he's developed 9 

such animosity towards the management team and in 10 

particular Rolita Turner and Sherry McMurrian and females 11 

that he files a claim of gender discrimination against 12 

them. 13 

 The Company responds.  Ultimately the EEOC issues a 14 

finding of no cause.  But, nevertheless, there's just a 15 

great deal of animosity established between Mr. Craft and 16 

his female supervisors and female co-workers and in 17 

particular Ms. Coleman. 18 

 Ms. Coleman will testify that she'd known Mr. Craft for 19 

over 10 years.  There have been a series of events that 20 

have changed their once friendly relationship to one of 21 

great animosity.  Early on in the relationship, she'll 22 

testify he asked her out on a date.  She says, "I don't 23 

mess with your kind," meaning I'm not dating a married man.   24 

 She'll testify about comments that he would make.  "Are 25 
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you wearing a bra today?  You got to get your panties out 1 

of your butt."  Series of things that she initially dealt 2 

with on her own, said, "Stop that.  I don't like that sort 3 

of comments."   4 

 Later in late 2011, after confiding with her co-worker 5 

Thelma -- Thelma is going to testify as well here.  And 6 

basically she's going to come in and say Kim Coleman would 7 

come in crying to her, tell her that she's scared.  And so 8 

Thelma encourages her to go forward and complain to 9 

management in a formal manner. 10 

 Ms. Coleman does that.  She talks about the things that 11 

have been happening recently.  One in particular incident 12 

where he told her -- after there was some dispute about a 13 

lost part, Mr. Craft directs her, "Kneel down in front of 14 

me and apologize."  She obviously is highly offended by 15 

this sexually charged comment and brings that to 16 

management's attention.   17 

 She brings various other allegations forward.  He 18 

stared at her.  He obsessed over her job performance when 19 

he's not even her supervisor.  At one point he tries to 20 

discipline her, tries to embarrass her by getting security 21 

to take her out of the building, all of things which were 22 

obviously inappropriate.  Tries to record her in the 23 

workplace.   24 

 So to say, as counsel said, that these things were 25 
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unsubstantiated, uncorroborated is simply not true.  1 

There's a number of witnesses are going to come forward and 2 

say Kim Coleman told me about these things.  Kim Coleman is 3 

believable.  She's crying in the workplace.  She's 4 

obviously upset by what Mr. Craft is doing. 5 

 So the Company, in fact, did find it to be credible.  6 

They interviewed Mr. Craft and found him to be 7 

unbelievable.  And further male employees came forward 8 

saying that they felt threatened by Mr. Craft.  And so the 9 

Company did a thorough investigation.  They spoke with the 10 

supervisor Rolita Turner, and she spoke about all the 11 

efforts he made to undermine and belittle her work 12 

decisions.  Furthermore, there was discussion by several 13 

male managers of Mr. Craft coming into these pre-shift 14 

meetings with inappropriate comments, belittling, blaming 15 

others.   16 

 They'll certainly testify that he was trying to uplift 17 

people, but the testimony from the Company's witnesses will 18 

be that his songs and dancing and so on were disruptive and 19 

made people feel uncomfortable and essentially thought he 20 

was crazy. 21 

 So while the Company is doing this investigation, 22 

there's a number of performance issues that come up, two in 23 

particular on December 4th.  There's a pick pack issue 24 

which results in a customer complaint.  He fails to send 25 
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some deliveries out.  So he's also found to have violated 1 

performance standards. 2 

 So at that point, the Company had decided, as I said 3 

before, to terminate him.  Enough is enough.  He's not 4 

performing.  He's harassing his co-workers.  Let's 5 

terminate him.  And they draft a notice, but as the 6 

evidence will show, they decided not to give that to him 7 

and instead to issue a final written warning and transfer 8 

him to an area where he would not have to interact with 9 

Ms. Coleman and furthermore moved him to a male manager 10 

with his agreement saying that would work best.  And he's 11 

instructed to stay away from Ms. Coleman. 12 

 Now, the evidence will show he's now working in a 13 

different area, which is about a football field and a half 14 

away from where Ms. Coleman is.  It's a huge warehouse, and 15 

we'll have diagrams to show that. 16 

 A few days after he's issued this final written warning 17 

and told to stay away from Ms. Coleman, he does exactly 18 

what he wants to do.  He gets on his forklift or hi-lo 19 

machine and drives over a football field and a half away to 20 

go see the work area of Ms. Coleman where he engages in 21 

ranting about how he's untouchable and Coleman can complain 22 

all she wants.  Management can't do anything to me.  They 23 

moved me to a better work area.   24 

 So he's implying, and she will testify, that she was 25 
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done.  She's going to get fired.  She can't do anything to 1 

control him even if she complains.  This guy is controlling 2 

the workplace.  And she's now in greater fear.    3 

  So she comes forward, complains again, and says, 4 

"Management, what are you doing?  You're supposed to 5 

protect me."  Management has had enough of his behavior and 6 

investigates again and decides that they had no choice.  7 

They've done everything for this guy, given him a final 8 

warning.  They have an obligation under their own policies 9 

and the law to protect Ms. Coleman and others.  So their 10 

decision is made to terminate him.   11 

 The evidence will show that the Company wasn't aware of 12 

him discussing his disciplinary notice with other employees 13 

other times.  The only thing that they knew about was when 14 

he came to Ms. Coleman's area and was ranting and raving 15 

about the disciplinary notice and how he's untouchable and 16 

Coleman can't do anything to him.  And at that point they 17 

terminate. 18 

 Now, further, the evidence will show the Company 19 

doesn't have a written or unwritten policy which prohibits 20 

employees from discussing disciplinary notices.  That's 21 

just nonsense.  There's no policy in place.  They've never 22 

issued a disciplinary notice to anyone for discussing 23 

disciplinary notices.   24 

 The reason it came up in this situation was Mr. Craft, 25 
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when they were giving him the final written warning, said, 1 

"Look, I don't want you to discussing this with the other 2 

members or the other staff here.  Due to the sensitive 3 

nature, it's harassment."  He didn't want them to discuss.  4 

The Company never discusses disciplinary notices.  So there 5 

was an agreement or a discussion between Ms. McMurrian and 6 

Mr. Craft that it was confidential and nobody would be 7 

discussing it. 8 

 There will be no evidence that Mr. Craft was acting 9 

with another employee to improve wages or working 10 

conditions.  He did not involve co-workers before acting.  11 

He did not act on behalf of others.   12 

 What he did was he was pissed off at the Company and 13 

Ms. Coleman.  And he had a personal gripe with his co-14 

workers and management.  And he thought he was untouchable.  15 

This is not protected activity.  16 

 So the additional evidence that the Company will 17 

present is that not only did they terminate him for 18 

legitimate non-discriminatory, non-retaliatory reasons, 19 

they've terminated other employees for similar reasons, for 20 

bullying, for harassing co-workers, these issues that are 21 

clearly addressed in the Company's policies.  And it'll 22 

show that this is one of those cases where this guy would 23 

have been terminated even assuming that he engaged in this 24 

protected concerted activity. 25 
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 So the evidence will require dismissal of the 1 

allegation that Craft was unlawfully terminated. 2 

 Thank you.  Sorry for being so long with it. 3 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Mr. Hearne, you want to go ahead?  4 

You mentioned a witness you want to get on.  Or do you want 5 

to do that before you put on -- I don't know if your 6 

witness is here or not. 7 

 MR. HEARNE:  He is.  Before we -- I just have one 8 

exhibit that we would want to introduce before I put the 9 

witness on.  Your Honor, I have a -- I want to introduce 10 

this as a copy of we understand to be a complete copy of 11 

the Employer's Employee Handbook.  This is a complete copy 12 

of the Employee Handbook, the Employer's Ethics & Business 13 

Conduct Program, copies of their Harassment Free Workplace 14 

program and Violence-Free Workplace program. 15 

 MR. MILLER:  Do we go as separate exhibits or -- 16 

 MR. HEARNE:  I just have it as one group exhibit, 17 

trying to save time.  Because I think the extent of these 18 

are just an exhibit relating the Employer's -- their 19 

policies, their written policies, concerning the employment 20 

relationship with employees. 21 

 MR. MILLER:  Well, I would object.  I think they ought 22 

to be entered as separate exhibits just for practical 23 

purposes.  I mean it's going to be easier to show exhibits.  24 

And we intend to rely upon the same exhibits.  So it would 25 
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be simpler and a cleaner record if you have separate 1 

exhibits.   2 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Is there a way General Counsel has 3 

them marked -- as what were you going to offer them? 4 

 MR. HEARNE:  As General Counsel Exhibit 2. 5 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Two.  Perhaps what you might be able 6 

to do is to separate those out in 2(a), 2(b), 2(c).  That 7 

way if you're referring to a particular document with the 8 

witness, would that work for you? 9 

 MR. MILLER:  That's fine.  That would serve the 10 

purpose. 11 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Just so there's distinctly.  And you 12 

can do that. 13 

 MR. HEARNE:  Actually if it's okay, what we can do 14 

is -- this is just a matter I want to make sure that I did 15 

not forget to put this in.  For at least with regard to 16 

this particular witness, we don't intend to use this 17 

exhibit.  Once this witness has testified, if we took some 18 

time off the record, I could make those changes to the 19 

exhibit so that we can get them separated out and have them 20 

introduced that way.   21 

 So we would withdraw the exhibit at this point with the 22 

understanding that we will reintroduce it with the 23 

different policies separated by various designations so 24 

that we -- so it's clear what the different policies are. 25 
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 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Okay.  All right. 1 

 MR. MILLER:  So that's okay with me. 2 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  So with that, do you want to go 3 

ahead and call your first witness? 4 

 MR. HEARNE:  Yes, Your Honor. 5 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Sir, you're going to be seated here.  6 

Before you sit down, raise your right hand.   7 

(Whereupon, 8 

LEXIE CAMPBELL 9 

was called as a witness by and on behalf of the General 10 

Counsel and, after having been first duly sworn, was 11 

examined and testified on his oath as follows:) 12 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Be seated.  And also just a reminder 13 

to you, sir.  This microphone doesn't amplify your voice.  14 

It's recording what we're all saying.  So if you have a 15 

tendency to speak softly, you need to speak up enough so 16 

that we'll hear you. 17 

 Okay, Mr. Hearne. 18 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 19 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Mr. Campbell, if you would, would you 20 

please state and spell your name for the record? 21 

A. Lexie Campbell, L-e-x-i-e C-a-m-p-b-e-l-l. 22 

Q. Mr. Campbell, did you formerly work at Philips' Memphis 23 

warehouse? 24 

A. Yes, sir. 25 
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Q. Now, were you employed directly by Philips? 1 

A. No, sir, I was through Adecco. 2 

Q. Through Adecco?  Who is Adecco? 3 

A. It's a temp service. 4 

Q. You were working there as a temporary employee? 5 

A. Yes, sir. 6 

Q. How many times did you work at the employee -- strike 7 

that question.   8 

 Did you work at the Philips' warehouse more than one 9 

time? 10 

A. Yes, sir. 11 

Q. How many times did you work there? 12 

A. Twice. 13 

Q. Do your remember when the first time was that you 14 

worked there? 15 

A. Yes, sir.  Just like 2011. 16 

Q. Do you remember the second time you worked there? 17 

A. 2011 both times. 18 

Q. Okay, well, how long were you there the first time? 19 

A. Probably about six to eight months. 20 

Q. And what about the second time? 21 

A. Probably about the same time. 22 

Q. When did you stop working at the Employer's warehouse 23 

for the last time? 24 

A. In 2011? 25 
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Q. Was it in 2011? 1 

A. Uh-huh. 2 

Q. Do you remember when in 2011? 3 

A. I'd say around December. 4 

Q. December of 2011.  And why did you stop working there? 5 

A. I had found another job. 6 

Q. During the times that you were working at the 7 

Employer's warehouse, were you assigned to a particular 8 

department or area? 9 

A. Yes, sir. 10 

Q. What department? 11 

A. Ballast. 12 

Q. Ballast?  Did you work on a specific shift? 13 

A. Yes, sir. 14 

Q. What shift? 15 

A. First shift. 16 

Q. Do you recall what hours you worked? 17 

A. 6:00 to 2:30 or until we finished. 18 

Q. Was that the 6:00 was that a.m. or p.m.? 19 

A. A.M. 20 

Q. So 2:30 p.m., but there sometimes would be overtime? 21 

A. Yes, sir. 22 

Q. During the time that you worked at the warehouse, did 23 

you ever attend any pre-shift meetings? 24 

A. Yes, sir. 25 
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Q. These pre-shift meetings, when are they held? 1 

A. They're held every morning before we go to work about 6 2 

o'clock, 6:05. 3 

Q. This is before or after you clocked in? 4 

A. It's after you clock in. 5 

Q. And I believe your testimony is these are held every 6 

morning? 7 

A. Yes, sir. 8 

Q. Who attends these meetings? 9 

A. All the employees and leads. 10 

Q. Did you attend the pre-shift meetings? 11 

A. Yes, sir. 12 

Q. But you were working for a temporary service? 13 

A. Yes, sir. 14 

Q. Did the temporary employees attend the pre-shift 15 

meetings with the Philips' employees? 16 

A. Yes, sir. 17 

Q. And were there separate meetings for the two groups? 18 

A. No, sir, same meeting. 19 

Q. The pre-shift meeting that you attended, you were in 20 

Ballast I believe you said? 21 

A. Yes, sir. 22 

Q. Was it just Ballast employees there? 23 

A. No, sir. 24 

Q. Were there employees from other departments there? 25 
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A. All employees. 1 

Q. All the employees?  How many other departments do you 2 

remember there being there? 3 

A. We had Professional.  We had Lamp side. 4 

Q. And there was Ballast and Professional.  Were there any 5 

other departments that you remember? 6 

A. That's all the departments in there.  It's Lamps and 7 

Professional and Ballast. 8 

Q. Okay, Lamps and Professional, those were two different 9 

departments? 10 

A. Yes, sir. 11 

Q. Now, the pre-shift meetings, typically who conducted 12 

these meetings? 13 

A. The leads. 14 

Q. The leads.  Did -- do you recall ever seeing 15 

supervisors at these meetings? 16 

A. Yes, sir. 17 

Q. Now, at the time that you were working in Ballast, do 18 

you remember -- in 2011 do you remember who your supervisor 19 

was? 20 

A. Supervisor was Rolita Turner.  21 

Q. Did she ever attend these meetings? 22 

A. Yes, sir. 23 

Q. How often? 24 

A. Pretty much every morning. 25 
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Q. She was there just about every morning? 1 

A. Yes, sir. 2 

Q. But was she conducting the meeting? 3 

A. She was starting off letting us know exactly what we 4 

have for the day, for the week, or the hours, or whatever 5 

was on the log for the day. 6 

Q. Would the leads also talk in the meetings? 7 

A. Yes, sir. 8 

Q. And what would they -- do you remember what they would 9 

talk about? 10 

A. They also just fill in anything else that we have in 11 

our departments or whatever. 12 

Q. Do you remember something that was called either -- 13 

sometimes referred as a Minute to Shine or Shine Time?  Do 14 

you remember something like that? 15 

A. Yes, sir. 16 

Q. Was that part of the pre-shift meetings? 17 

A. Yes, sir. 18 

Q. What was this Shine Time or the Minute to Shine? 19 

A. This was time after the leads or supervisor had 20 

finished letting us know what we had for the day.  A moment 21 

of inspirational or motivation.  You want to have a 22 

motivation on a song or speech or whatever to try to uplift 23 

the employees to get the day started pretty much.  24 

Q. Now, when exactly in the meeting was this done? 25 
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A. After the supervisor or the leads has finished saying 1 

what we have for the day or whatever was on the agenda for 2 

the day. 3 

Q. How did the employees know that they could do the 4 

Minute to Shine or Shine Time? 5 

A. They would announce it. 6 

Q. Who would? 7 

A. The leads or supervisor. 8 

Q. What would they say? 9 

A. They would let you know what was going on for the day.  10 

Have questions or comments or concerns?  Nobody have any 11 

questions or comments or concerns, the door was opened for 12 

Shine Time then. 13 

Q. So your testimony is they would open the floor? 14 

A. Right. 15 

Q. Now, when -- if someone wanted to participate in the 16 

Minute to Shine, would -- how would they -- would they have 17 

to raise their hand to get permission to talk? 18 

A. Well, when the floor is opened, you just step up and to 19 

the floor. 20 

Q. So if someone wanted to talk, did he have to ask the 21 

lead if it was okay to talk? 22 

A. No, sir, because the floor is open.  After they have 23 

told you what's on the agenda, how many hours we're doing 24 

today, Moment to Shine, you just step up. 25 
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Q. Now, this Minute to Shine, did you ever observe -- 1 

well, let me back up for a second.  Do you recall a person 2 

working there by the name of Lee Craft? 3 

A. Yes, sir. 4 

Q. Did you ever -- did you work with him at the facility? 5 

A. Yes, sir. 6 

Q. Did you ever observe him taking part in the Minute to 7 

Shine? 8 

A. Yes, sir. 9 

Q. Do you remember how often Mr. Craft would take part? 10 

A. Pretty often. 11 

Q. Pretty often.  Do you remember best you can recall what 12 

he talked about when he got up and spoke during the Minute 13 

to Shine? 14 

A. He was always just trying to uplift the employees and 15 

get us started, motivators.  He was always just uplifting.  16 

He was a never nothing down or nothing like that.  Try to 17 

pull everybody together instead of one side on this and one 18 

side doing this.  He trying to pull us together. 19 

Q. Do you remember him giving speeches? 20 

A. Sure, yes, sir. 21 

Q. Do you remember him ever singing? 22 

A. Yes, sir. 23 

Q. Like when he sang, what did he sing that you can 24 

recall? 25 
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A. Just motivational songs. 1 

Q. Were these -- do you remember anything specific about 2 

these songs, what -- do you remember specifically what kind 3 

of -- what -- strike that question.   4 

 Do you remember specifically what he would do with 5 

these songs?  6 

A. He just really, as far as his singing, it's just songs 7 

that like on the radio or whatever.  You know, he'll 8 

rephrase them, you know, to fit them in, you know, for 9 

motivation of us pulling together as a team and getting the 10 

job done. 11 

Q. Were these songs songs that you had heard before in 12 

other places? 13 

A. Like radios and something like that, yes, sir. 14 

Q. But would he keep the words the same, or did he change 15 

the words? 16 

A. Pretty much keeping them the same.  If he made little 17 

changes to it, it was just for motivation as a team.   18 

Q. When he did this, do you recall him saying things that 19 

were critical of his managers or supervisors? 20 

A. No, sir. 21 

Q. Or critical of Philips? 22 

A. No, sir. 23 

Q. Do you remember him being critical of any specific 24 

employees? 25 
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A. No, sir. 1 

Q. Now, when Mr. Craft did this, did he ever start doing 2 

his speeches or songs while the leads were still talking? 3 

A. No, sir. 4 

Q. Did he ever do it while the supervisors were still 5 

talking? 6 

A. No, sir.  They wouldn't allow that.  It was always they 7 

have their speech, let us know what's on the agenda 8 

whatever.  And when they ask questions, comments, or 9 

concerns, you have a chance then to ask questions or 10 

concerns.  As far as going to interruption whatever, they 11 

had the floor.  So they was finished.  They have to finish 12 

before you could speak.   13 

Q. Do you recall him when he did speeches, was it during 14 

the Minute to Shine? 15 

A. Yes, sir. 16 

Q. Do you recall if other -- if there were other employees 17 

who took part in this Minute to Shine? 18 

A. Other people stood, yes, sir. 19 

Q. Were -- did anybody do it?  Do you remember if anybody 20 

did it as often as Mr. Craft? 21 

A. It was about vice versa.  You know, I say out of a 22 

week, Craft may do it two or three times.  And sometimes in 23 

a run of a meeting, you might have more than one person to 24 

shine. 25 
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Q. Do you remember any other employees who took part -- 1 

who took part in the Minute to Shine on a regular basis?  2 

A. Yes, sir. 3 

Q. Who was that? 4 

A. You had a couple of guys -- Bernard.  You had a couple 5 

of more employees around that took it. 6 

Q. Do you remember an employee there by the name of 7 

Willie Reel? 8 

A. Yes, sir. 9 

Q. Did he ever take part in Minute to Shine? 10 

A. Yes, sir. 11 

Q. Did he -- how often do you remember him taking part? 12 

A. He did it pretty often, too.  Like I said, it was more 13 

than one person can do it. 14 

Q. Whenever Mr. Reel took part in Minute to Shine, do you 15 

remember what kind of things he talked about? 16 

A. Same thing, motivational, pulling us together as a 17 

team, some like that.  It wasn't nothing negative, anything 18 

like that. 19 

Q. Do you remember in any of these meetings during the 20 

Minute to Shine where a lead or a supervisor told Mr. Craft 21 

that he had to stop talking? 22 

A. Have I ever recalled that? 23 

Q. Do you recall any situation like that? 24 

A. Not to my memory. 25 
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 MR. HEARNE:  That's all the questions I have at this 1 

time. 2 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Cross-examination? 3 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 4 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Good morning.  I'm Mason Miller.  I'm 5 

an attorney with the Philips Electronics.  I noticed when 6 

you were thinking back about these Minutes to Shine, you 7 

kind of smiled.  Was Mr. Craft kind of funny at times in 8 

his moments to shine?  9 

A. Yes, sir. 10 

Q. Did he get loud at times? 11 

A. Emotional, as far as that, yeah.  It's not as far as 12 

raising his voice, but, you know, emotional, yeah, where 13 

everybody can hear it. 14 

Q. He talked about religion at times, too, right? 15 

A. Yes, sir. 16 

Q. Did you ever think he was a little odd when he was 17 

giving these speeches? 18 

A. No, I kind of found it inspiring, whatever, because 19 

everybody still be kind of sleepy in the morning times.  20 

And he'll say something funny or motivational or whatever.  21 

It's like a person going through sickness or anything 22 

happening like family or whatever, uplifting really words 23 

of comfort, things like that. 24 

Q. So you said you were there as a temporary employee for, 25 
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I guess, a total of 12 months thereabouts? 1 

A. Uh-huh.  2 

 THE REPORTER:  Yes? 3 

 THE WITNESS:  Yes, sir. 4 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  So you don't know what the original 5 

idea of this Moment to Shine was, right?  You weren't there 6 

when they first implemented it, were you? 7 

A. No, sir.  Well, they only did it on first shift.  So 8 

like I said, in his time, the time that I worked there, I 9 

worked the first, second, and third.  So I mean they was 10 

already doing it when I came on first shift. 11 

Q. Now, did other folks get up and talk about family 12 

milestones; that is, my kid just graduated from college or 13 

high school? 14 

A. Yes, sir, yeah. 15 

Q. Okay.   16 

 MR. MILLER:  I don't have anything further. 17 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Any redirect? 18 

 MR. HEARNE:  Just briefly. 19 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 20 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  You were asked about whether Mr. Craft 21 

sometimes discussed religion.  Do you remember if Mr. Reel 22 

ever discussed religion?   23 

A. Yes, sir. 24 

Q. What would he do? 25 
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A. I mean everybody speaking on God or whatever as far as 1 

Him helping us, giving us strength.  Look to Him for help.  2 

Everybody was pretty much religious.  You know, if they 3 

said anything religious, everybody was on the same basic. 4 

Q. Do you remember Mr. Reel reading Bible scriptures? 5 

A. Yes, sir, he had stated some. 6 

Q. Some of the people who took part, they talked about, I 7 

believe, like personal milestones, like things that had 8 

happened in their family.  But when you were listening to 9 

Mr. Craft talk during the Minute to Shine, what message 10 

were you taking from that? 11 

A. I was taking as far as, like I said, inspiring us, 12 

motivating us to pull together as a team and quit being 13 

separate as receiving or shipping and pickers and the 14 

auditors.  He was trying to pull us together as a team. 15 

Q. From what you heard, Mr. Craft was talking about 16 

employees working together? 17 

A. Yes, sir. 18 

Q. That he made this about work issues? 19 

A. Yes, sir. 20 

 MR. HEARNE:  Nothing further. 21 

RECROSS-EXAMINATION 22 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Do you remember a time when he started 23 

dancing and singing an R. Kelly song, "I'm an eagle," 24 

something like that? 25 
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A. He did a lot of songs, yes, sir. 1 

Q. That's pretty funny, right? 2 

A. (Chuckles.) 3 

 MR. MILLER:  Okay, nothing further. 4 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Anything else? 5 

 MR. HEARNE:  No, Your Honor. 6 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Mr. Campbell, those are all the 7 

questions for you.  I think you're excused now.  Please 8 

don't discuss what you testified about with anybody else 9 

who may be a witness -- 10 

 THE WITNESS:  Yes, ma'am. 11 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  -- in this hearing until the hearing 12 

is over. 13 

 THE WITNESS:  Yes, ma'am. 14 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Thank you.   15 

(Witness excused.) 16 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Mr. Hearne, where are we on 17 

witnesses?  Do we need to take a break before our next 18 

witness?  I don't know if you have a longer one next. 19 

 MR. HEARNE:  The plan was the next witness would be 20 

much longer.  We would ask that we have a little bit of 21 

time to as we -- I believe we discussed this before we went 22 

on the record -- to finish reviewing the subpoena documents 23 

that were provided to us that I first saw this morning, and 24 

we were awaiting Mr. Craft's personnel files and giving us 25 
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a chance to review that and also to make the corrections to 1 

the General Counsel Exhibit 2 to have the notations for 2 

the -- to separate out the various -- the four different 3 

personnel policies. 4 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  How much time are you asking for? 5 

 MR. HEARNE:  I think if we did 30 minutes to start, 6 

that would give me some time to finish reviewing the 7 

documents, get any copies made, and get these other 8 

copies -- and get this other exhibit corrected so that we 9 

can get it introduced.  That's provided that Mr. Craft's 10 

personnel file is available and we can go ahead and review 11 

it right now because we do want to be able to review his 12 

file before we call him as a witness. 13 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Is he your next witness? 14 

 MR. HEARNE:  That was the plan.  We could perhaps call 15 

a witness out of order if need be, but our preference would 16 

be to have him testify next.  Mr. Campbell's testimony, our 17 

preference would have been to have him testify later, but 18 

in order to accommodate his job schedule, we put him on 19 

before Mr. Craft. 20 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  And beyond Mr. Craft? 21 

 MR. HEARNE:  Potentially three more, all fairly short, 22 

similar to Mr. Campbell. 23 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  I will allow it as far as, 24 

reluctantly you do understand, as far as the 30-minute 25 
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break on this.  But I would ask that once we get back on, 1 

let's try to move through and finish Mr. Craft's testimony 2 

and get through that as efficiently as we can.   3 

 And I would suggest that you talked about a number of 4 

things.  I'm sure someone might be able to assist you on 5 

marking your exhibits.  You don't have to do it all. 6 

 MR. HEARNE:  Right. 7 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  I suspect there's other people. 8 

 MR. HEARNE:  I think part of it is just for a chance 9 

for me to finish the document review. 10 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Right. 11 

 MR. HEARNE:  But I also need to give instructions to 12 

someone to help to get the copies made because there are 13 

some exhibits that we may introduce before we close our 14 

case.  So but I think I -- I think 30 minutes total, 15 

provided I have the personnel file, that would be enough 16 

time for me to do that. 17 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Let's get back on the record at 18 

10:30. 19 

 MR. HEARNE:  Okay.  Thank you, Your Honor. 20 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Off the record. 21 

(Off the record from 10:03 a.m. to 10:32 a.m.) 22 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Mr. Hearne. 23 

 MR. HEARNE:  Before we call our next witness, as we had 24 

discussed previously, we wanted to introduce an exhibit 25 
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consisting of the Employer's personnel policies.  We have a 1 

collection of exhibits that have been marked General 2 

Counsel Exhibit 2(a) through 2(d), with Exhibit 2(a) being 3 

the Employer's Employee Handbook, Exhibit 2(b) being the 4 

Respondent's Ethics & Business Conduct Program, 2(c) being 5 

Respondent's Harassment Free Workplace Policy, and GC 6 

Exhibit 2(d) being Respondent's Violence-Free Workplace 7 

Policy. 8 

(General Counsel's Exhibit 2(a) through 2(d) marked for 9 

identification.) 10 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Any objection? 11 

 MR. MILLER:  No objection. 12 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  I'll receive General Counsel Exhibit 13 

2(a), (b), (c), and (d). 14 

(General Counsel's Exhibit 2(a) through 2(d) received in 15 

evidence.) 16 

 MR. MILLER:  Just for the record I think we ought to 17 

state accurately that 2(c) -- or I'm sorry, it's 2(b) is 18 

entitled Simply Right, and that's kind of the common name 19 

that we go by, so it's clear. 20 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Simply Right? 21 

 MR. MILLER: Simply Right.  And then under it says the 22 

Philips' Ethics & Business Conduct Program. 23 

 MR. HEARNE:  I have a copy of the exhibits for you, 24 

Your Honor. 25 

Free State Reporting, Inc. 
1378 Cape St. Claire Road 

Annapolis, MD 21409 
(410) 974-0947 

 



45 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Okay. 1 

 MR. HEARNE:  But that is what Mr. Miller is referring 2 

to. 3 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Exhibit received.  And, Mr. Hearne, 4 

with that, are you ready for your next witness? 5 

 MR. HEARNE:  Yes, Your Honor. 6 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Do you have any other exhibits? 7 

 MR. HEARNE:  No, that's the only one at this time. 8 

 Our next witness, we would like to call Lee Craft. 9 

(Whereupon, 10 

LEE ANDREW CRAFT 11 

was called as a witness by and on behalf of the General 12 

Counsel and, after having been first duly sworn, was 13 

examined and testified on his oath as follows:) 14 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 15 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Mr. Craft, if you would, please state 16 

and spell your name for the record? 17 

A. Lee Andrew Craft.  That's L-e-e A-n-d-r-e-w C-r-a-f-t. 18 

Q. And, Mr. Craft, were you formerly employed by Philips? 19 

A. Yes. 20 

Q. When did you start working for Philips? 21 

A. In 2002. 22 

Q. 2002.  And when did you stop working for Philips? 23 

A. January 25th, 2012. 24 

Q. And why did you stop working there? 25 
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A. I was terminated. 1 

Q. As of the date of your discharge, what was your 2 

position with the Company? 3 

A. I was a warehouse associate. 4 

Q. In which department were you working as of the date of 5 

your discharge? 6 

A. I was working in the Professional Building. 7 

Q. Professional.  How long had you been working in 8 

Professional? 9 

A. Probably about a week, I guess. 10 

Q. About a week? 11 

A. Yes. 12 

Q. What department were you assigned to prior to going to 13 

Professional? 14 

A. The Ballast area. 15 

Q. How long had you worked in Ballast? 16 

A. I guess about 9 years -- 9 or 10 years. 17 

Q. Other than the week that you were in Professional, did 18 

you work in any other -- were you ever permanently assigned 19 

to any department other than to Ballast? 20 

A. No. 21 

Q. As a warehouse associate, what were your job duties? 22 

A. Well, it depended on what area that I was placed in. 23 

Q. And let's say since most of the time you worked in 24 

Ballast, what were your job duties in Ballast as a 25 
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warehouse associate? 1 

A. I could be numbers of jobs.  I could be working 2 

receiving.  I could pick orders.  I could do inventory.  3 

Anyone needed help. 4 

Q. So is it fair to say you would do what you were 5 

directed to do? 6 

A. Yes. 7 

Q. How did you find out what work you needed to do each 8 

day? 9 

A. Well, I was assigned -- in the beginning when I was 10 

demoted, I was assigned to the Receiving Department.   11 

Q. But if you were needed in a different area, how would 12 

you find that out? 13 

A. Supervisor. 14 

Q. Supervisor.  Would a lead ever come and tell you that? 15 

A. Yes, they could tell me, yes, yes.  16 

Q. Well, when you were in Ballast, who was your supervisor 17 

in Ballast?  Let me clarify that.  In 2011 and January of 18 

2012, who was your supervisor in Ballast? 19 

A. Rolita Turner. 20 

Q. And who did Turner report to? 21 

A. Sherry McMurrian.   22 

Q. What shift did you work on? 23 

A. First. 24 

Q. And what were your hours on first shift? 25 
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A. 6:00 to 2:30. 1 

Q. How long had you been on first shift? 2 

A. I'm guessing -- 3 

Q. If you don't remember specifically, just approximate. 4 

A. I think my shift was changing back and forth at one 5 

time.  So I'm guessing I'd say probably maybe a year 6 

probably.  I'm guessing. 7 

Q. In 2011, what shift did you work on? 8 

A. First, I believe. 9 

Q. And what about in January of 2012? 10 

A. I was on first. 11 

Q. What about in 2010?  What shift were you on in 2010? 12 

A. If I was a regular where I was associate, I was 13 

probably on first shift.  When I was promoted, my shift 14 

changed.  It's kind of like a little bit half first and a 15 

little bit of half second.   16 

Q. Okay.  I was going to ask some questions about that.  17 

The Employer, do they have lead employees working in 18 

departments? 19 

A. Yes. 20 

Q. Were you ever employed as a lead by Philips? 21 

A. Yes. 22 

Q. When you were employed as a lead, what department were 23 

you in? 24 

A. Ballast. 25 
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Q. When did you start working as a lead? 1 

A. I'm thinking, I'm guessing April of 2010, I believe. 2 

Q. And when did you stop working as a lead? 3 

A. I believe it was July around 2011.   4 

Q. Why did you stop working as a lead? 5 

A. I was demoted. 6 

Q. At the time you started working as a lead, who was your 7 

supervisor? 8 

A. Gene Blinstrup. 9 

Q. Can you say that last name? 10 

A. Gene Blinstrup. 11 

Q. If you would for the record, can you spell that last 12 

name? 13 

A. I'll try.  I know it's B-l-i-n-s-t-r-u-p. 14 

Q. Was he still your supervisor at the time you were 15 

demoted? 16 

A. No. 17 

Q. When did he stop being your supervisor? 18 

A. 2010.  I don't know.  It was October, November, 19 

somewhere up in there. 20 

Q. Do you know why he stopped working as your supervisor? 21 

A. Gene had an illness.   22 

Q. Was he -- did he leave the Company? 23 

A. I believe he did.  He retired, yes. 24 

Q. Do you remember him still working at the facility after 25 
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he stopped being your supervisor? 1 

A. No. 2 

Q. Who replaced Mr. Blinstrup as your supervisor? 3 

A. Rolita Turner. 4 

Q. Now, at the time you were promoted to this lead 5 

position -- I believe it was your testimony that you'd 6 

worked for the Employer since approximately 2002 -- had you 7 

ever received any type of disciplinary warning for any 8 

reason? 9 

A. No. 10 

Q. After you became a lead, did you receive any 11 

disciplinary warnings? 12 

A. After I became a lead, yes. 13 

Q. Do you remember about approximately when you got these 14 

warnings? 15 

A. After Rolita Turner became supervisor, they started. 16 

Q. Do you remember what the reasons for these warnings -- 17 

the reasons why you received these warnings? 18 

A. She said it was performance issues. 19 

Q. And do you recall being told why you were being 20 

demoted? 21 

A. Yes. 22 

Q. What was the reason given for your demotion? 23 

A. Performance. 24 

Q. After your demotion, did you move -- were you moved to 25 
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a different department? 1 

A. No. 2 

Q. You were still in the Ballast Department? 3 

A. Yes. 4 

Q. At the time of your demotion, do you remember if there 5 

was an announcement to employees about you being demoted as 6 

a lead? 7 

A. There wasn't. 8 

Q. Do you know how employees found out that you were no 9 

longer working as a lead? 10 

A. I told them. 11 

Q. How did you tell them? 12 

A. After I was demoted, I went down to the floor.  I 13 

called everybody up on my shift, and I told them, "I'm no 14 

longer your lead." 15 

Q. Was this on the same day that you were told that you 16 

were being demoted? 17 

A. Yes. 18 

Q. Why did you announce this to the employees? 19 

A. Because they have a right to know I'm not going to be 20 

their leader. 21 

Q. After you made this announcement to the employees, did 22 

any supervisor ever come and speak with you about that 23 

announcement? 24 

A. Yes. 25 
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Q. Who came to you? 1 

A. Rolita Turner. 2 

Q. Approximately when was it that she came and spoke with 3 

you? 4 

A. About a few days after I told everyone. 5 

Q. When she came and spoke with you, what did she say? 6 

A. Ask me did I tell the people that I was demoted. 7 

Q. And what was your response to her? 8 

A. Yes. 9 

Q. And after you responded yes, did she say anything else? 10 

A. Yes, she did. 11 

Q. What did she say? 12 

A. Sherry don't want you tell the people. 13 

Q. Did she explain why she didn't want Sherry to tell this 14 

to people? 15 

A. No. 16 

Q. Did you ask her? 17 

A. No. 18 

Q. I want to ask you some questions about pre-shift 19 

meetings.  Does the Employer have pre-shift meetings at the 20 

start of shifts? 21 

A. Yes. 22 

Q. Are these meetings done every day? 23 

A. Yes. 24 

Q. Who attends these meetings? 25 
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A. Everyone. 1 

Q. When you say everyone, who is that?  What do you mean 2 

by everyone? 3 

A. All departments and everyone that's in the facility 4 

that works first shift will attend that meeting. 5 

Q. How many departments were there? 6 

A. Three. 7 

Q. What were those departments? 8 

A. You had Consumer, you had Ballast, and you had 9 

Professional. 10 

Q. Were there separate meetings for each department? 11 

A. No. 12 

Q. Every -- all the employees from all three departments 13 

attended the same meeting? 14 

A. Yes. 15 

Q. Was this meeting before you clocked in or after? 16 

A. After we clocked in. 17 

Q. Do you recall there being temporary employees working 18 

in the Ballast Department? 19 

A. Yes. 20 

Q. What about the other departments?  21 

A. Yes. 22 

Q. Did these temporary employees also attend the pre-shift 23 

meetings? 24 

A. Yes. 25 
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Q. Who conducted the meetings? 1 

A. The supervisor and the leads. 2 

Q. When the meeting started, what happened? 3 

A. They would go to today's schedule, what was needed as 4 

far as picking.  It mostly dealt with lamps and stuff.   5 

Q. Were these work issues? 6 

A. Yes, yes, yes. 7 

Q. After they discussed work issues, what happened in the 8 

meetings? 9 

A. They would say ask anybody got any questions or 10 

concerns, comments or concerns.  If no one had any comments 11 

or concerns, they said the Minute to Shine.  Anybody want 12 

to shine? 13 

Q. Anyone want to shine.  This Minute to Shine, what was 14 

that? 15 

A. It was a minute to talk about whatever. 16 

Q. When you started working for the Company, was the 17 

Minute to Shine part of the pre-shift meetings? 18 

A. No. 19 

Q. Do you remember approximately when it became part of 20 

the pre-shift meetings? 21 

A. Rolita Turner implemented that. 22 

Q. So it was after Rolita Turner became your supervisor? 23 

A. Yes. 24 

Q. Now, the Minute to Shine, this -- was this after the 25 
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supervisors or leads had finished talking? 1 

A. Yes. 2 

Q. And this was after they asked if anyone had questions? 3 

A. Yes. 4 

Q. And how did they announce this Minute to Shine? 5 

A. They would say, "Anybody want to shine this morning?  6 

You have one minute to shine."  All you had to do was just 7 

walk up. 8 

Q. So did you like have to raise your hand to be called on 9 

by a lead or supervisor to go up and talk? 10 

A. No, just walk up. 11 

Q. Did you participate in this Minute to Shine? 12 

A. Yes. 13 

Q. How often? 14 

A. A lot. 15 

Q. Like about how many times a week do you think you would 16 

get up and take part in the Minute to Shine? 17 

A. Maybe three or four, depends on who was there.  Mostly 18 

three. 19 

Q. Were there other employees who took part in this? 20 

A. Yes. 21 

Q. When you got up and talked during the Minute to Shine, 22 

do you remember what kinds of things you talked about? 23 

A. Teamwork. 24 

Q. Teamwork?  Can you be -- elaborate on that a little 25 
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bit? 1 

A. I spoke about -- I will give examples like, "You can do 2 

a little, I can do a little, but together we can do a lot.  3 

It takes a team to get this job completed." 4 

Q. And do you remember any other types of things you would 5 

talk about? 6 

A. Yes. 7 

Q. Like what else? 8 

A. I would do songs.  I would remake -- I'd rewrite songs.  9 

I would rewrite poetry, all that. 10 

Q. When you say rewrite, what do you mean? 11 

A. I would take out certain words and add my own words for 12 

something that important of teamwork. 13 

Q. Now, were the -- what types of songs were these? 14 

A. It could be blues.  It could be gospel.  It could be 15 

anything. 16 

Q. So when you did the songs, what was your purpose in 17 

doing that? 18 

A. To motivate. 19 

(General Counsel's Exhibit 3 marked for identification.) 20 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Now, I'm going to show you a document.  21 

It's been marked as General Counsel Exhibit 3.   22 

 Mr. Craft, do you recognize this document? 23 

A. Yes. 24 

Q. Is that your handwriting? 25 
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A. Yes. 1 

Q. And if you would for the court, would you explain what 2 

this document is? 3 

A. This is a document about I redid the Martin Luther King 4 

speech called "This is My Dream."   5 

Q. Do you -- is this something that you did during the 6 

Minute to Shine? 7 

A. Yes. 8 

Q. Do you remember approximately when you did this? 9 

A. No, I couldn't tell you, no. 10 

Q. Were these notes you used when you -- on the day that 11 

you talked about this during the Minute to Shine? 12 

A. Yes. 13 

 MR. HEARNE:  I move for the introduction of General 14 

Counsel Exhibit 3. 15 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Any objection? 16 

 MR. MILLER:  Counsel, I just object because I don't 17 

know if we've clarified the timeframe.  But maybe you did.  18 

I just was reading at same time.  This document was created 19 

while he was still employed? 20 

 THE WITNESS:  Yes. 21 

 MR. MILLER:  Do we know when, the date? 22 

 THE WITNESS:  I didn't date my material.  I didn't date 23 

it. 24 

 MR. MILLER:  Was it 2011, 2012? 25 
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 THE WITNESS:  I've done so many, I can't give you the 1 

exact date, sir.  Sorry about that. 2 

 MR. HEARNE:  I might be able to clarify.   3 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  The Minute to Shine program started you 4 

believe, you testified, when Rolita Turner became 5 

supervisor, correct? 6 

A. Yes. 7 

Q. And that was in October or November of 2010? 8 

A. Yes, yes. 9 

Q. How long did the Minute to Shine program continue? 10 

A. It's continued up to 2011.  I think it was like 11 

December, November, something, I think. 12 

Q. This document -- is this a document you prepared before 13 

you gave a Minute to Shine speech? 14 

A. Yes. 15 

Q. The Minute to Shine speech, based on this document, was 16 

it done during that period of time 2010 to 2011? 17 

A. Yes. 18 

Q. Do you remember the specific day you did it? 19 

A. No. 20 

Q. Did you -- this document -- did you prepare this 21 

document before you went and spoke? 22 

A. Yes. 23 

Q. And you had it with you that day? 24 

A. Yes. 25 
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 MR. MILLER:  Okay, no objection. 1 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  I'll receive General Counsel 3. 2 

(General Counsel's Exhibit 3 received in evidence.) 3 

 MR. HEARNE:  Thank you, Your Honor. 4 

(General Counsel's Exhibit 4 marked for identification.) 5 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  I'm going to show you another document 6 

that's been marked as General Counsel Exhibit 4. 7 

 Mr. Craft, do you recognize this document? 8 

A. Yes. 9 

Q. Is that your handwriting? 10 

A. Yes. 11 

Q. And if you would for the court, would you describe what 12 

this document is? 13 

A. This right here is I redid the "Twelve Days of 14 

Christmas."   15 

Q. So the individuals who are listed on here, 1 through 16 

12, are these the names of employees who worked for the 17 

Employer? 18 

A. Yes. 19 

Q. Do you remember did you do this as a song? 20 

A. Yes. 21 

Q. Did you do this during the Minute to Shine? 22 

A. Yes. 23 

Q. Do you remember approximately when you did this during 24 

the Minute to Shine? 25 
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A. No, I know it was close to Christmastime. 1 

Q. Do you know if it was close to Christmas in 2010 or 2 

2011? 3 

A. I believe it was -- I don't know.  I think it was 4 

closer to 2011, I believe. 5 

Q. Did you prepare these notes before you spoke at the 6 

Minute to Shine? 7 

A. Yes. 8 

Q. Did you have these notes with you on the day that you 9 

did this song during the Minute to Shine?  10 

A. Yes. 11 

 MR. HEARNE:  I move for the introduction of General 12 

Counsel Exhibit 4. 13 

 MR. MILLER:  No objection. 14 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  I'll receive General Counsel 4. 15 

(General Counsel's Exhibit 4 received in evidence.) 16 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Why did you do this song, this 17 

particular song? 18 

A. Well, this right here, the song that I did was 19 

everybody having certain saying that they would say.  And I 20 

would use certain people.  They're saying this every day, 21 

and I put it into song. 22 

Q. What was your purpose in doing that? 23 

A. To motivate and to make light of a busy day.  To give 24 

you options basically.  Shouldn't be mad all the time. 25 
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Q. When you spoke during this Minute to Shine, did you 1 

ever say things that were critical of Philips? 2 

A. What do you mean? 3 

Q. Things that -- was your -- did you give speeches 4 

criticizing Philips as a company? 5 

A. No, I've always said that Philips is a great company.  6 

It's managed badly.  I said that. 7 

Q. Okay.  And you talked -- did you talk about -- did you 8 

specifically talk about problems with management during the 9 

Minute to Shine? 10 

A. Yes, I did. 11 

Q. When you talked about problems with management, what 12 

kind of things would you talk about? 13 

A. I would say like we can't blame management for 14 

everything that's going on inside the facility.  We have to 15 

take some kind of accountability.  They're upstairs; we're 16 

on the floor.  So if something is damaged or not going on 17 

right, you got to be held accountable for what you do, your 18 

actions, you know. 19 

Q. So why were you saying that? 20 

A. Well, because everybody used to point fingers at 21 

everyone.  You know, I said, "You can't blame everybody.  22 

Because when the order goes out, it goes out wrong, they 23 

don't look at me.  They look at the whole facility.  So we 24 

got to try to do the right thing, because we got to do the 25 
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right thing.  It takes a team to do the right thing." 1 

Q. Now, do you recall ever in these Minutes to Shine 2 

speeches, were you critical of specific employees like 3 

naming employees? 4 

A. No. 5 

Q. Now, you had mentioned that in a joking manner during a 6 

song, but you weren't criticizing particular employees? 7 

A. Yes. 8 

Q. Do you remember if other employees participated in the 9 

Minute to Shine? 10 

A. Yes. 11 

Q. Who else do you remember participating during this? 12 

A. Willie Reel, Grady McAdory, and every now and then you 13 

have others that would do it one time.  But we were the 14 

main ones that did it every day, me and Mr. Willie. 15 

Q. Mr. Willie?  You said Willie Reel was his name? 16 

A. Yes. 17 

Q. Do you know what his job was there? 18 

A. He worked in -- I guess he was called clean-up.  Did 19 

the pallets and put them through the washers was clean. 20 

Q. How often would he talk during the Minute to Shine? 21 

A. It was kind of like we rotated.   22 

Q. So did he participate as often as you? 23 

A. Yes. 24 

Q. Do you remember what kinds of things Mr. Reel talked 25 
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about? 1 

A. He would give you -- if you could recognize a Bible 2 

verse, he would give you $5.00, things like that, or just 3 

quote the Bible scriptures or tell a joke about how to work 4 

together and make it light. 5 

Q. So some of his were specifically about Bible 6 

scriptures? 7 

A. Yes, yes. 8 

Q. When you were talking during the Minute to Shine, I 9 

believe your testimony was this was after they'd open the 10 

floor? 11 

A. Yes. 12 

Q. Or ask employees if they wanted to shine.  Did you ever 13 

start these speeches or songs while the leads or 14 

supervisors were still talking? 15 

A. No. 16 

Q. Did you ever interrupt them with these speeches? 17 

A. No. 18 

Q. Was the Minute to Shine still going on at the time you 19 

were discharged? 20 

A. I don't think so.  They discontinued it. 21 

Q. I believe you said this earlier, but if you can clarify 22 

as to approximately when the Minute to Shine stopped? 23 

A. Probably December, I believe.  December or January. 24 

Q. How did you find out that the Minute to Shine or Shine 25 
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Time was stopping? 1 

A. A lead told me. 2 

Q. When you say he told you, did he come and tell you 3 

personally or did -- or was it in some other -- 4 

A. He whispered in my ear. 5 

Q. Do you remember who this was that told you this? 6 

A. Yes. 7 

Q. Who was it? 8 

A. I'd rather not say. 9 

Q. Where was this that you were told this? 10 

A. During first shift at the pre-shift meeting. 11 

Q. Was there ever an announcement in a pre-shift meeting 12 

that the Minute to Shine was being stopped? 13 

A. Yes. 14 

Q. You heard about it.  So according to your testimony, 15 

you heard about it before? 16 

A. Well, he told me they wanted me to stop shining.  The 17 

announcement came later on in the meeting that the Shine 18 

was over with. 19 

 MR. MILLER:  I'm just going to object and ask that that 20 

whole testimony be stricken from the record.  It comes to 21 

hearsay.  He won't even identify the person who's allegedly 22 

told this. 23 

 MR. HEARNE:  I was going to follow up with some 24 

questions on that.  If I could, before you rule on the 25 
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objection? 1 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Go ahead, Mr. Hearne.  2 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Mr. Craft, you said there -- an 3 

individual came up to you and told you this.  You said 4 

you'd rather not say who that person is?  Why do you not 5 

want to say who this person is? 6 

A. Retaliation.   7 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Sorry, I didn't hear what you said, 8 

sir. 9 

 THE WITNESS:  I said retaliation. 10 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Are you worried about this particular 11 

person facing retaliation? 12 

A. Yes, I am.   13 

Q. Is this person a supervisor or an employee? 14 

A. Employee. 15 

 MR. MILLER:  My objection stands.  You can't allow him 16 

to testify about something that he heard.  He won't even 17 

identify the person.  So it's obvious hearsay and not 18 

admissible. 19 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Well, as far as striking it from the 20 

record, I won't do that.  But it is hearsay, and obviously 21 

it has no value, of course.  So it is irrelevant.  But 22 

we'll allow it in the record.  It is what it is to see 23 

what.  But as far as applying any weight I give it -- 24 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Mr. Craft, prior to the Minute to Shine 25 
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stopping, did you ever have a supervisor or manager come to 1 

you and tell you not to talk during the Minute to Shine? 2 

A. No. 3 

Q. Did any manager or supervisor ever come to you and 4 

criticize what you had done or what you were doing during 5 

the Minute to Shine? 6 

A. No. 7 

Q. Do you recall any incident -- any incidences where a 8 

manager or supervisor asked you to repeat something you had 9 

done during the Minute to Shine? 10 

A. Yes. 11 

Q. Who was this manager or supervisor? 12 

A. Sherry McMurrian. 13 

Q. When was this that this happened? 14 

A. I couldn't even give you the exact date, but I know the 15 

young woman came down there with Beth, and I was working in 16 

the department, and she asked me to sing one of the songs I 17 

sung in the Shine meeting to her.  And I did. 18 

Q. Was this during a time when you were a lead or after 19 

you'd been demoted? 20 

A. I believe I was a lead then. 21 

Q. And Beth, who is this person? 22 

A. Beth was over the inventory. 23 

Q. Did she work at the Memphis facility? 24 

A. No, no, sir. 25 
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Q. So when Ms. McMurrian came to you, what did she ask 1 

you? 2 

A. She asked me to do something I did in one of the Shine 3 

meetings.  She heard about my singing in the Shine 4 

meetings, so I did a song for Beth, and she enjoyed it. 5 

Q. Beth was with her at the time? 6 

A. Yes. 7 

Q. Do you remember when she asked you to do it, did you do 8 

one of the songs? 9 

A. Yes. 10 

Q. Do you remember what you did? 11 

A. The song? 12 

Q. Yeah, which song you did? 13 

A. Yes. 14 

Q. Which song? 15 

A. It was a Bobby Brown remake. 16 

Q. Okay, and this Bobby Brown song, what had you done with 17 

this song? 18 

A. I took some words out and added my own words to it. 19 

Q. And the words that you added, what -- you remember what 20 

these -- what was this about? 21 

A. It was about team working. 22 

Q. When you finished the song, did Ms. McMurrian say 23 

anything to you? 24 

A. Thank you. 25 
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Q. Did -- do you recall if Beth said anything to you? 1 

A. Beth said, "I enjoyed how you redid the song." 2 

Q. Did Ms. McMurrian say why she wanted you to sing the 3 

song? 4 

A. She wanted Beth to see that how, I guess, about the 5 

motivational thing trying to do for the people. 6 

Q. About the Minute to Shine? 7 

A. Yes. 8 

Q. After -- you were demoted from the lead to a warehouse 9 

associate position.  Approximately when was that? 10 

A. Sometime in July 2011. 11 

Q. So at that point you had received warning notices for 12 

performance? 13 

A. A lot. 14 

Q. A lot of warnings.  Do you remember how many? 15 

A. A lot.  I don't recall how many. 16 

Q. But you were demoted? 17 

A. Yes. 18 

Q. After -- strike that.   19 

 Mr. Craft, are you familiar with a person by the name 20 

of Palak Dwivedi.  I believe it's Dwivedi? 21 

A. Yeah, Dwivedi, yes. 22 

Q. Who is this person? 23 

A. She's HR. 24 

Q. HR.  Is this somebody who works in Memphis? 25 
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A. No. 1 

Q. Do you know where she works? 2 

A. I think at Somerset, New Jersey. 3 

Q. New Jersey.  How did you come to be -- did you ever 4 

have any conversations with her? 5 

A. Yes. 6 

Q. How did you come to be speaking with her? 7 

A. I called the Employee Hotline to make some -- to file 8 

some complaints. 9 

Q. What is the Employee Hotline? 10 

A. It's a place where you can call and file complaints if 11 

management is doing something that's not right or anything. 12 

Q. Do you remember when you first called the Employee 13 

Hotline? 14 

A. I believe it was in -- I can't give you the exact date, 15 

but I know I called in October of 2011. 16 

Q. 2011. 17 

A. I don't know if it was the first or the second time. 18 

Q. When you first called to the Employee Hotline, did 19 

you -- were you talking with Ms. Dwivedi? 20 

A. No, no, no, no, no. 21 

Q. When you first called in, do you remember what you 22 

talked about? 23 

A. Yes. 24 

Q. What did you talk about? 25 
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A. The harassment inside the facility, people are being 1 

scared to -- for their job if they speak out, all those 2 

things. 3 

Q. So were some of the issues you were talking about were 4 

they about yourself? 5 

A. About me and everyone else.  I don't just -- about all 6 

of us. 7 

Q. When you called in, were you asked to give your name? 8 

A. I wanted to remain anonymous. 9 

Q. And what did you tell them? 10 

A. No. 11 

Q. Did you give them your name? 12 

A. Yes. 13 

Q. So after you made this call to the Employee Hotline, 14 

did you receive any response from Philips? 15 

A. Yes. 16 

Q. What was the response? 17 

A. A few days later, Dwivedi called me. 18 

Q. And is that the first time you spoke with Ms. Dwivedi? 19 

A. Yes. 20 

Q. When she first contacted you, you said she contacted 21 

you by telephone? 22 

A. Yes. 23 

Q. Did you ever exchange any e-mails with Ms. Dwivedi? 24 

A. Several. 25 
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Q. Several.   1 

(General Counsel's Exhibit 5 marked for identification.) 2 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  I have a document that has been marked 3 

as General Counsel Exhibit 5.   4 

 Mr. Craft, if you would, take a minute.  This is a -- 5 

the pages are numbered.  There are approximately 15 pages 6 

in total.  Would you look through these -- look through 7 

this document?  Mr. Craft, if you would, would you please 8 

tell the court what this document is? 9 

A. It's e-mails between me and Palak Dwivedi of HR. 10 

Q. And the first e-mail starting on Page 1 is October -- 11 

Sunday, October 30th, 2011.  Is that the first e-mail that 12 

you sent to Ms. Dwivedi? 13 

A. Yes. 14 

Q. And then on Page 15, there is an e-mail dated 15 

January 24th, 2012 to an Ed Crawford.  Who is Mr. Crawford? 16 

A. President of the Company. 17 

Q. President of Philips? 18 

A. Yes, I forget which division, yes. 19 

Q. So he is a president of the Company? 20 

A. Yes. 21 

Q. And is this an e-mail?  The e-mail says 22 

craftphyllis@ymail.com.  Who is Phyllis Craft? 23 

A. My wife's account. 24 

Q. So this e-mail was sent from your wife's account? 25 
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A. Yes. 1 

Q. Did you send this e-mail? 2 

A. Yes. 3 

Q. The e-mails in here that showed that they came from 4 

Phyllis Craft, are these e-mails that you sent? 5 

A. Yes. 6 

Q. And from your review, is this a complete copy of all 7 

e-mails that you either sent to or received from 8 

Ms. Dwivedi and the e-mail you sent to Mr. Crawford? 9 

A. Yes, that's my file, yes. 10 

 MR. HEARNE:  Your Honor, I move that General Counsel -- 11 

I move for the introduction of General Counsel Exhibit 5. 12 

 MR. MILLER:  If I could have just a minute to continue 13 

to review -- I'm not as fast a reader as perhaps others.   14 

(Pause.) 15 

 MR. MILLER:  No objection. 16 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  I'll receive General Counsel 5. 17 

(General Counsel's Exhibit 5 received in evidence.) 18 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Mr. Craft, why did you send these 19 

e-mails to Ms. Dwivedi? 20 

A. I wanted an in-depth investigation done on the 21 

facility.  22 

Q. Okay.  So prior to the October 30th e-mail, had you 23 

been communicating with Ms. Dwivedi by telephone? 24 

A. Yes, I talked to her, yes. 25 
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Q. Why did you start sending e-mails? 1 

A. Well, my wife said, "You don't talk to HR like that.  2 

You got to have a paper trail, some records showing that 3 

you guys are communicating."  So I used that. 4 

Q. So you wanted documentation of your communications? 5 

A. Yes, yes, yes. 6 

Q. So after you started sending e-mails, did you have any 7 

communications by telephone after that date? 8 

A. No. 9 

Q. Mr. Craft, I want to direct your attention to 10 

December 28th, 2011.  Were you at work on that day? 11 

A. Yes. 12 

Q. Do you recall being called to attend a meeting with any 13 

supervisor or manager that day? 14 

A. Yes. 15 

Q. Who did you meet with? 16 

A. Sherry McMurrian, Joe Odum, William Gordon.  I don't 17 

think Gerak was present, I don't believe.  18 

Q. Okay, Joe Odum, who is that? 19 

A. Supervisor. 20 

Q. He is a supervisor there? 21 

A. Yes. 22 

Q. What about William Gordon, he's a supervisor? 23 

A. Yes. 24 

Q. And Gerak, who is Gerak? 25 
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A. Gerak, he's a manager, facility manager, I believe, if 1 

not mistaken. 2 

Q. This meeting -- how did you find out about this 3 

meeting? 4 

A. William Gordon came and got me. 5 

Q. Where was the meeting held? 6 

A. I believe it was in Sherry's office. 7 

Q. When you arrived at the meeting, how did the meeting 8 

get started? 9 

A. Sherry. 10 

Q. What did she say to you? 11 

A. Well, they bring me up to talk about me harassing 12 

Kim Coleman. 13 

Q. Did she say what these complaints were? 14 

A. She said that Kim said that I be watching her work and 15 

stuff like that. 16 

Q. Did she offer any more specific details other than 17 

Ms. Coleman said you were watching her work? 18 

A. No, she asked me why Kim feel this way. 19 

Q. What was your response to that? 20 

A. Said, "I can't speak for Kim.  I can only speak for 21 

myself." 22 

Q. Did you ask for details about these complaints? 23 

A. I don't believe I did, no. 24 

Q. Ms. McMurrian said that Ms. Coleman had made complaints 25 
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about you and that you were watching her work.  Do you 1 

remember her saying that Ms. Coleman said you were 2 

harassing her? 3 

A. Yes, she said that, yes. 4 

Q. Did she -- did Ms. McMurrian tell you any specific date 5 

or instance that Ms. Coleman was claiming that you were 6 

harassing her or watching her work? 7 

A. No. 8 

Q. Did Ms. McMurrian ask you any questions about any 9 

alleged statements you had made to other employees? 10 

A. Well, she said that people were complaining about me, I 11 

guess, threatening management.  She said that people said 12 

that I was going to replace the management, the management 13 

team. 14 

Q. Is that -- do you remember specifically what she said, 15 

that what she had claimed that you had said? 16 

A. No, she didn't say.  I asked her who are these people.  17 

I have a right to face my accusers.   18 

Q. Did she tell you who had made these allegations? 19 

A. No. 20 

Q. When you -- when she told you that you were alleged to 21 

have talked about replacing the management team, how did 22 

you respond to that? 23 

A. Said, "I never said that."  24 

Q. Do you recall telling her anything that you had said? 25 
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A. No.  Well, yes.  She asked me about a remark that 1 

Antonio Edwards made. 2 

Q. Antonio Edwards, who is that? 3 

A. He's a team lead. 4 

Q. Team lead.  And what did she tell you that 5 

Antonio Edwards was claiming? 6 

A. That he said -- I guess he was the one that said that I 7 

was going to replace the management team.  I told her I 8 

didn't say that.  9 

Q. You told her you didn't say that.  Did you offer any 10 

explanation for anything that you might have said? 11 

A. I told her what I told Antonio. 12 

Q. What did you tell Antonio? 13 

A. I told Antonio that a lead person, a supervisor, and a 14 

manager, all those are titles.  A leader is what is inside 15 

of you.  Now, you may kiss your way to the top and get 16 

there, but you're not going to stay there because you got 17 

it the wrong way.  If you do it the right way, you will be 18 

there permanently.  I said it's a temporary fix.   19 

 So I said I told Tony, "By you being new in your job," 20 

I said, "If you don't know something, this is the time to 21 

ask someone because right now it's on them as far as 22 

liability.  But when you become a seasoned employee in your 23 

job position, they going to fall on you.  So if you have 24 

any questions now, now is the time to ask.  And also you 25 
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got to separate personal from business.  A leader must -- 1 

you can't be biased.  Got to treat everybody fairly.  Then 2 

people will be more productive if they see you doing the 3 

right thing."  That's what I told Antonio. 4 

Q. But did you -- did you tell Antonio that you were going 5 

to get all the managers replaced? 6 

A. No, no. 7 

Q. Do you remember anything else that happened in this 8 

meeting? 9 

A. Well, they said that they were going to set up a 10 

meeting with me, Sherry, Joe, and William Gordon, and also 11 

Kim Coleman to see if we can figure this out.   12 

Q. Who wanted to set up this meeting? 13 

A. Sherry. 14 

Q. When she offered to set up this meeting, what was your 15 

response? 16 

A. It's okay. 17 

Q. Did you have any objection to meeting with Ms. Coleman? 18 

A. No. 19 

Q. And you remember anything else that happened in this 20 

meeting on December 28th? 21 

A. Well, on my way out, I was asked by William Gordon, am 22 

I an advocate for change? 23 

Q. What did you say? 24 

A. We all should be. 25 
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Q. You mentioned a meeting Ms. McMurrian wanted to set up 1 

with you and Ms. Coleman.  Was this meeting ever held? 2 

A. No. 3 

Q. How did you -- were you ever told that the meeting was 4 

not going to be held? 5 

A. Yes. 6 

Q. Who told you this? 7 

A. William Gordon. 8 

Q. Do you remember when it was that he informed you that 9 

this meeting would not be held? 10 

A. It was, I think, about a few days after the meeting, 11 

give or take. 12 

Q. What did he -- do you remember what he told you? 13 

A. Said, "Mr. Craft, how you doing today?"   14 

 "I'm doing fine."   15 

 "The meeting with Kim Coleman, regarding Kim Coleman, 16 

has been cancelled."   17 

 And I asked him, "Why?"   18 

Q. And did he explain why? 19 

A. He said, "I can't tell you that." 20 

Q. Where were you when you spoke with him? 21 

A. I was in the Ballast area. 22 

Q. Do you remember if anybody else was around when he came 23 

and talked to you? 24 

A. No. 25 
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 MR. MILLER:  I'm just going to object on the grounds of 1 

hearsay of Mr. Gordon. 2 

 MR. HEARNE:  Well, in this item, since Mr. Gordon is a 3 

supervisor, so it would be an admission of a party 4 

opponent.  So it would be an exclusion to the hearsay rule 5 

as he's an agent of the Company. 6 

 MR. MILLER:  My objection stands.  I don't think he 7 

comes in under that exception.   8 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Well, I'm not sure as far as the 9 

significance of what that particular statement was at this 10 

point.  I'll allow it. 11 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Mr. Craft, I want to turn your 12 

attention to January 20th, 2012.  Were you at work that 13 

day? 14 

A. Yes. 15 

Q. Do you recall being called to a meeting with any 16 

supervisor or manager on that day? 17 

A. Yes. 18 

Q. Who did you meet with? 19 

A. It was Sherry McMurrian, Joe Odum, I don't know if 20 

William was there, but I think I saw Gerak.  He was walking 21 

through the conference room.   22 

Q. This meeting, where was it held? 23 

A. I think it was in the conference room. 24 

Q. Conference room? 25 
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A. Yes. 1 

Q. How did you find out about this meeting? 2 

A. I forget who came and got me.  Someone came and got me 3 

and brought me out and told me to go to the conference 4 

room.  5 

Q. When you got to the conference room, what happened? 6 

A. They told me I was getting my final write-up.   7 

Q. Who was talking? 8 

A. I think it was Sherry or Joe.  I think it was Sherry. 9 

Q. And when the meeting started, do you recall 10 

Sherry McMurrian is doing the talking?  What exactly did 11 

she say? 12 

A. They said that if I get any other write-up, I'm 13 

terminated.  Anything else happen, I'm gone. 14 

Q. So she -- did she tell you that you were receiving a 15 

written warning? 16 

A. A final written warning. 17 

Q. Final written warning.  Was -- when you -- were you 18 

shown a disciplinary form during the meeting? 19 

A. Yes. 20 

Q. Were you given a chance to review it? 21 

A. Yes. 22 

(General Counsel's Exhibit 6 marked for identification.) 23 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Like to show you the document that's 24 

been marked as General Counsel Exhibit 6.   25 
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 Mr. Craft, if you would review that document.  Do you 1 

recognize this document? 2 

A. Yes. 3 

Q. Is this the employee counseling form you received in 4 

that meeting on January 20th? 5 

A. Yes. 6 

 MR. HEARNE:  I move for the admission of General 7 

Counsel Exhibit 6. 8 

 MR. MILLER:  No objection. 9 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  I'll receive General Counsel 6. 10 

(General Counsel's Exhibit 6 received in evidence.) 11 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  After Ms. McMurrian told you that you 12 

were receiving a final warning, is that when you were given 13 

a chance to review this document? 14 

A. Yes, yes, yes. 15 

Q. Did anyone in that meeting read the document to you? 16 

A. I think Joe might have. 17 

Q. Might have? 18 

A. Yes. 19 

Q. Did anyone in the meeting, any of the supervisors or 20 

managers there, did they go through this document with you 21 

about the various allegations that are in here? 22 

A. No, no. 23 

Q. After you were given a chance to review this document, 24 

were you asked to sign it? 25 
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A. Yes. 1 

Q. Did you sign it? 2 

A. No. 3 

Q. So after you're given the chance to sign, did you ask 4 

for a copy of it? 5 

A. Yes. 6 

Q. And what were you told? 7 

A. Here's your copy. 8 

Q. Did they have a copy for you there? 9 

A. No. 10 

Q. Do you remember anything else happening in that 11 

meeting? 12 

A. Yes. 13 

Q. What else happened? 14 

A. Sherry showed me a pick ticket going to a customer.  15 

Said I picked the wrong product.  And I asked, "Let me see 16 

that."   17 

Q. So on General Counsel Exhibit 6 on the -- under the 18 

description of violation, it talks about you also have two 19 

recent performance issues.  And there's a description.  You 20 

signed off on picking an order and customer reported 21 

shortage.  Cycle count was conducted 1/4/12 and product was 22 

still on location.  Talking about this pick ticket.  Is 23 

that what she's talking about? 24 

A. Yes. 25 
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Q. When you -- what did she explain had -- what did she 1 

explain that the issue was? 2 

A. She said that I picked the wrong product and it was 3 

shipped. 4 

Q. You picked the wrong product? 5 

A. Yes. 6 

Q. When she talks about picking the wrong product, the 7 

product -- where is this product? 8 

A. It's in a different location because they're on a rack 9 

or on the floor. 10 

Q. And when you go pick these products, do you have like a 11 

written form that you are working from? 12 

A. Yes, yes. 13 

Q. And this form could have one or more items that you 14 

needed to pick? 15 

A. Yes. 16 

Q. After you picked the items on form, what do you do with 17 

those items? 18 

A. Well, we take it -- we have a staging area.  Take it to 19 

the staging area then somebody will audit it. 20 

Q. Audit it?  Who does the auditing? 21 

A. I don't recall who was there at the time, but who's 22 

running the main audit, audit the pallet or the skids on 23 

the floor. 24 

Q. Do the pickers do the auditing? 25 
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A. No. 1 

Q. These are different employees? 2 

A. Yes, unless we are way ahead.  Then somebody come and 3 

help out for the audit. 4 

Q. Are you allowed to audit your own orders that you pick? 5 

A. You shouldn't. 6 

Q. And it's not Company policy to do that? 7 

A. No, it's not Company policy, but one of my policies, 8 

because it's hard to catch your own mistake. 9 

Q. So you said she had a pick ticket with her.  Is this 10 

the form that had the list of items you needed to pull? 11 

A. Yes. 12 

Q. Did she give you a chance to review this ticket? 13 

A. Yes. 14 

Q. And when you reviewed the ticket, what did you notice 15 

about it? 16 

A. No one audited it. 17 

Q. So how do you know that no one audited it? 18 

A. There was no number or no initials to the audit site. 19 

Q. Okay, so when you -- on this particular pick ticket, 20 

how would someone know that you were the person who pulled 21 

the items? 22 

A. Because there's a place for pick. 23 

Q. And what do you put in that place? 24 

A. My employee number. 25 
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Q. And that's something you handwrite in? 1 

A. Yes. 2 

Q. And when an item -- once that ticket has been audited, 3 

what does the auditor do? 4 

A. Same thing. 5 

Q. They put what information on there? 6 

A. Their employee number or their initials. 7 

Q. So this was an order that was shipped? 8 

A. Yes. 9 

Q. But it wasn't audited? 10 

A. Yes. 11 

Q. When you saw that pick ticket, did you say anything to 12 

Ms. McMurrian about what you saw on that pick ticket? 13 

A. Yes. 14 

Q. What did you tell her? 15 

A. "Sherry, this hasn't been audited." 16 

Q. When you pointed out that it hadn't been audited, what 17 

was her response? 18 

A. She said, "Don't worry about that.  They'll check the 19 

bins.  The bins are accurate." 20 

Q. Did you have any more discussion about this ticket with 21 

Ms. McMurrian? 22 

A. No. 23 

Q. In the meeting -- pardon me, on the employee counseling 24 

form, it mentions another issue that on Monday, 25 

Free State Reporting, Inc. 
1378 Cape St. Claire Road 

Annapolis, MD 21409 
(410) 974-0947 

 



86 

January 16th, 2012.  "While deleting and adding to another 1 

shipment, you added all new deliveries to one shipment, 2 

which took the admin staff several hours to correct the 3 

problem and reprint 318 deliveries."  Did she ask you about 4 

that? 5 

A. No. 6 

Q. Did she talk about it? 7 

A. No. 8 

Q. Did you give her any kind of response to that? 9 

A. No. 10 

Q. Do you remember that happening? 11 

A. No, I heard through the grapevine, you know. 12 

Q. So when it talks about this situation on the 16th, do 13 

you remember a situation where you added all the deliveries 14 

to one shipment? 15 

A. No. 16 

Q. Now, the employee counseling form mentions some other 17 

issues.  It says, "You have engaged in highly disruptive 18 

behavior in pre-shift meetings."  During the meeting on the 19 

20th, did Ms. McMurrian or any of the other supervisors 20 

there tell you what they meant by this?  Did they explain 21 

this to you? 22 

A. All that they said was talking about management. 23 

Q. Now, the employee counseling form says, "You were found 24 

to be using harassing and intimidating behavior towards 25 
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colleagues and towards management."  Did she explain 1 

specifically what she meant by that? 2 

A. No. 3 

Q. "That several employees have reported feeling 4 

threatened."  Did she tell you who these employees were? 5 

A. No. 6 

Q. Did she tell you what the allegations against you were? 7 

A. No. 8 

Q. I believe you testified that you asked for a copy -- 9 

A. Yes. 10 

Q. -- of this.  I believe you said they did not -- did you 11 

eventually get a copy? 12 

A. Yes. 13 

Q. Did they have a copy with them in the meeting to give 14 

you? 15 

A. No. 16 

Q. How did you get this copy? 17 

A. William Gordon. 18 

Q. When did you get this copy of this from William Gordon? 19 

A. After the meeting. 20 

Q. How long after the meeting was it? 21 

A. Less than five minutes.  He walked downstairs to the 22 

copy machine. 23 

Q. How do you know that he walked downstairs to the copy 24 

machine? 25 
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A. We was together. 1 

Q. You walked down to the copy machine with him? 2 

A. Yes. 3 

Q. And it talked about a pick ticket.  Did you ask for a 4 

copy of that? 5 

A. Yes. 6 

Q. Were you provided with a copy of that pick ticket? 7 

A. No. 8 

Q. Did anyone explain why you were not being given a copy 9 

of the pick ticket? 10 

A. No, William was going to give me a copy, but Sherry 11 

called him on the radio and told him, "Don't give Lee a 12 

copy of the pick ticket."   13 

Q. How do you know that she called him on the radio? 14 

A. I was standing right beside him. 15 

Q. The radio is this like a telephone? 16 

A. No, a radio, a radio like walkie-talkie. 17 

Q. Like a walkie-talkie.  So then you could hear her 18 

voice? 19 

A. Yes. 20 

Q. And you heard her talking over the radio? 21 

A. Yes. 22 

Q. And what exactly did she say? 23 

A. "Do not give Lee a copy of that pick ticket." 24 

Q. After this meeting on the 20th, did you continue to 25 
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work in Ballast? 1 

A. No, I was transferred. 2 

Q. And you were transferred to which department? 3 

A. Professional. 4 

Q. Now, you testified about a meeting you had on the 28th 5 

of December and another meeting on January the 20th.  6 

Between those dates, did any supervisor or manager meet 7 

with you about any work issues? 8 

A. No. 9 

Q. Were you called in about any complaints of harassment? 10 

A. No. 11 

Q. Were you questioned at all about any complaints that 12 

employees or managers were making about you? 13 

A. No. 14 

Q. When you arrived at the meeting on January the 20th, 15 

did Ms. McMurrian already have the employee counseling 16 

form, General Counsel Exhibit 6, did she already have that 17 

with her? 18 

A. Yes, it was there. 19 

Q. During the meeting, did she leave to make any changes 20 

or corrections to the form? 21 

A. No. 22 

Q. So after this meeting on the 20th, do you remember 23 

about what time of day it was that this meeting was held 24 

with you on the 20th? 25 
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A. I think it was toward the end of my shift, I believe, 1 

because I left and went home that day. 2 

Q. So after the meeting, do you remember returning to 3 

Ballast area? 4 

A. To get my jacket and go home. 5 

Q. Did you do any more work in Ballast that day? 6 

A. No. 7 

Q. Did you -- when the meeting ended, was the shift still 8 

going on? 9 

A. No, I think my shift was over, I believe. 10 

Q. So on the following workday, what department did you 11 

report to? 12 

A. I think I reported to the Professional side, I believe. 13 

Q. Professional? 14 

A. Yes. 15 

Q. Now, the Professional side, is Professional and 16 

Ballast, are they in the same building? 17 

A. Different sides of the warehouse. 18 

Q. Different sides of the warehouse.  Is there any type of 19 

divider between those two areas? 20 

A. We have like a tall wall, the lifts going through to 21 

get to the other side -- or pallet jacks. 22 

Q. Are they -- are the two departments side by side? 23 

A. You got distance in between for certain areas and 24 

stuff.  But you can say side by side because you got -- you 25 
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come through a door.  Come through a door in Consumer, then 1 

you got Ballast, which sits in the middle, then 2 

Professional on the other side. 3 

Q. So when you -- like on a day -- when you arrive at work 4 

and you clock in, where's the time clock? 5 

A. By the break room. 6 

Q. By the break room. 7 

A. The first break room, yeah. 8 

Q. The first break room.  And do you have a designated 9 

employee entrance? 10 

A. Yes. 11 

Q. When you come in the employee entrance, where is the 12 

time clock? 13 

A. By the break room. 14 

Q. By the break room.  To get to Professional, did you 15 

have to walk through any other departments? 16 

A. Walk through Consumer.  There's a fire door and 17 

employee entrance through Ballast to Professional. 18 

Q. So when you arrived at work, you had to pass through 19 

Ballast? 20 

A. Yes. 21 

Q. Did you have to pass through Ballast to leave work? 22 

A. Yes. 23 

Q. You used the same time clock? 24 

A. Yes. 25 
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Q. What about during breaks, did you go pass through 1 

Ballast to use the break room? 2 

A. No, I didn't, no.  They have one on Professional side. 3 

Q. Okay.  Is there a break room in the Professional -- 4 

A. Yes. 5 

Q. -- area?   6 

 On those days after January 20th, did you show this 7 

January 20th warning notice to any other employees? 8 

A. Yes. 9 

Q. Do you remember about how many employees you showed it 10 

to? 11 

A. I guess 10 or more. 12 

Q. Do you remember specifically who you showed it to? 13 

A. Yes. 14 

Q. Who is that? 15 

A. Willie Reel, Randy McAdory, Darrel Leeks, Uma Jalloh, 16 

Fred Smith, Marlin -- I can't think of Marlin's last name.  17 

Marlin -- that's all I'm going to say. 18 

Q. Now, is that everybody? 19 

A. No. 20 

Q. Do you remember specifically what days or what times it 21 

was that you showed it to each of these people? 22 

A. Well, before shift started and breaks. 23 

Q. Do you remember anybody specifically where you showed 24 

it to them before the shift started -- pardon me -- before 25 
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the shift started? 1 

A. Yes. 2 

Q. Who. 3 

A. Darrel Leeks. 4 

Q. Anybody else? 5 

A. Randy McAdory.  6 

Q. This was before the shift started? 7 

A. Yes, yes. 8 

Q. Where were you when you showed it to them? 9 

A. We was like getting ready to go to pre-shift. 10 

Q. So were you -- where are the pre-shift meetings held? 11 

A. It's in the Consumer area. 12 

Q. Is there like a conference room or -- 13 

A. No, no -- 14 

Q. -- an auditorium? 15 

A. It's in the warehouse. 16 

Q. It's in the warehouse. 17 

A. Yes. 18 

Q. So when you were talking to them, was this while the 19 

pre-shift meeting was going on? 20 

A. No. 21 

Q. Was it after the pre-shift meeting ended? 22 

A. Before. 23 

Q. Before it started? 24 

A. Yes. 25 
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Q. And when you showed the warning notice to these 1 

employees, did you talk with them about -- talk with any of 2 

them about the warning notice? 3 

A. Did a little small talk, yes. 4 

Q. Do you remember specifically what you said to any of 5 

these people? 6 

A. I said, "They're trying to set me up on some -- on all 7 

lies." 8 

Q. Do you remember anything else you said to them? 9 

A. That if this could happen to me doing the right thing, 10 

it could happen to you also. 11 

Q. Did you remember any of them asking -- any of them 12 

asking you questions? 13 

A. Yes. 14 

Q. Do you remember what your responses were to these 15 

questions? 16 

A. I know Darrel asked me, "I know this is not true.  So 17 

what are you going to do?"   18 

 "I'm going to fight." 19 

Q. Do you remember telling anybody who was claiming you 20 

had been harassing them? 21 

A. Yes, yes. 22 

Q. What did you tell them? 23 

A. I told them Kim Coleman said I harassed her.  Said, "I 24 

don't even talk to Kim Coleman.  If I do talk to Kim 25 
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Coleman, I make sure that someone is always present." 1 

Q. These individuals who you showed the warning notice 2 

to -- so when you're waiting for the pre-shift meeting, the 3 

area where this pre-shift meeting is held, is that part of 4 

the warehouse floor? 5 

A. Yes. 6 

Q. And that's an area where typically during the shift 7 

work would be going on? 8 

A. Yes. 9 

Q. At that moment, were people working? 10 

A. No, no, no, no, no. 11 

Q. Why not? 12 

A. The third shift getting ready to leave. 13 

Q. And what were you and the other first shift doing? 14 

A. Waiting on the team leads to come out with somebody to 15 

come out and start the pre-shift meeting. 16 

Q. Now, the going back to General Counsel Exhibit 5 on the 17 

last page, Page 15, there was an e-mail that you had sent 18 

to Ed Crawford.  The subject line of that e-mail reads, 19 

"Craft phone conversation on 1/23/12."  What did you mean 20 

by that subject line, "Craft phone conversation on 21 

1/23/12"? 22 

A. We're on Page 15? 23 

Q. Right, Page 15 on the subject line of that e-mail. 24 

A. Oh, I'm sorry.  I called Mr. Crawford that afternoon.  25 
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I spoke with him personally.   1 

Q. You were able to reach this person? 2 

A. Yes, yes, I was. 3 

Q. How did you find out this person's phone number? 4 

A. On the Company website.   5 

Q. When you spoke with him, was it during work time? 6 

A. No, no, no. 7 

Q. When was it? 8 

A. I was at home after work. 9 

Q. You were on non-work time when you made this call? 10 

A. Yes, yes, yes. 11 

Q. What do you recall discussing with Mr. Crawford? 12 

A. The problems I'm having with the facility. 13 

Q. Do you remember specifically what you talked about? 14 

A. Yes, I said, "The management team is harassing people 15 

who are trying to do the right thing."  And I said, "It has 16 

to stop.  People are afraid for their jobs to speak out." 17 

Q. Do you remember anything that he said to you in that 18 

conversation? 19 

A. He told me, "We have things in place for that."   20 

Q. And did you -- when he told you that, what was your 21 

response? 22 

A. "It's not working." 23 

Q. And do you remember what else happened in this 24 

conversation? 25 
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A. He asked me -- I said, I told him, "I'm a family man."  1 

I said, "What they're doing to me not only affects me, it 2 

affects my family."  I said that "I need help.  We need 3 

help.  People there need help.  Someone needs to come down 4 

and investigate the facility.  Don't take my word.  Don't 5 

take the manager's word.  I want them to come down and see 6 

for themselves what's going on inside the building." 7 

Q. Do you recall if he gave you any response? 8 

A. He told me that -- I said, "I have e-mails."  He said 9 

that send them to me and he'll look at them and see what we 10 

can do.  Put them in the right hands. 11 

Q. And you sent an e-mail to him on the 24th? 12 

A. Yes, 1:00 a.m. 13 

Q. So 1:00 a.m. on the 24th, that would have been 1:00 14 

a.m. the morning of the 24th? 15 

A. 25th. 16 

Q. Were you at work on January 25th? 17 

A. Yes. 18 

Q. Do you recall being called to a meeting that day? 19 

A. Yes. 20 

Q. How did you find out about this meeting? 21 

A. Len Lee. 22 

Q. Who is Len Lee? 23 

A. A lead. 24 

Q. Is a lead in which department? 25 
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A. I guess Ballast and Lamps.  You know, he worked part in 1 

Ballast. 2 

Q. And what did Mr. Lee tell you? 3 

A. Len said, "Lee, they want to see you upstairs." 4 

Q. And did he escort you up there? 5 

A. He escorted me like halfway. 6 

Q. Did he tell you where to go? 7 

A. Yes, to the conference room, yes. 8 

Q. When you arrived at the conference room, who was there? 9 

A. Joe Odum.  Sherry walked in.  I don't believe William 10 

was there.  I don't know if Gerak was there.  I know Joe 11 

and Sherry was there. 12 

Q. When you got to the conference room, what happened? 13 

A. Joe began to read off my form. 14 

Q. Did he have a paper -- have some paper with him? 15 

A. Yes, yes, yes.  Oh, excuse me, and the security guard 16 

was there also, Mr. Randall. 17 

Q. Mr. Randall? 18 

A. Yes, security. 19 

Q. You know his last name? 20 

A. No, no. 21 

Q. So he had -- did he tell you what the purpose of the 22 

meeting was? 23 

A. He said, "Well, we know you're not going to sign this 24 

by you being terminated."  And he began to read. 25 
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(General Counsel's Exhibit 7 marked for identification.) 1 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  I'll show you a document that has been 2 

marked as General Counsel Exhibit 7.   3 

 If you would take a chance to review this, Mr. Craft.  4 

Do you recognize this document? 5 

A. Yes. 6 

Q. And if you would please tell the court what this 7 

document is? 8 

A. That's my termination paper. 9 

Q. And you said Joe Odum, he's a supervisor? 10 

A. Yes. 11 

Q. He read this form? 12 

A. Yes. 13 

Q. Did he read it word for word to the best of your 14 

knowledge? 15 

A. Yes. 16 

Q. When he finished reading the form, what happened? 17 

A. He said, "We know you're not going to sign this.  Here 18 

you go." 19 

Q. So they had a copy of it for you? 20 

A. Yes. 21 

Q. And after they provided you with a copy, what happened? 22 

A. The security guard escorted me down to my locker to get 23 

anything that I had in there and escorted me out the 24 

building. 25 
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Q. On the document, General Counsel Exhibit 7, down above 1 

where it says, "I have read and understand this employee 2 

counseling form," there is handwriting.  Says, "Employee 3 

refused to sign."  Did you refuse to sign this? 4 

A. Yes. 5 

Q. Did you actually say to them, "I'm not going to sign 6 

it"? 7 

A. No. 8 

Q. How did they know that you were refusing to sign? 9 

A. Because I didn't sign the one on the 20th. 10 

Q. Did they ask you to sign it on the 25th? 11 

A. No. 12 

Q. And it also said, "Had no comments."  Were you asked to 13 

write in any comments or give a statement to them? 14 

A. No. 15 

Q. Did any of them, Mr. Odum who read this to you, did he 16 

say anything like, "Do you want to write something in in 17 

the employee statement section?" 18 

A. No. 19 

Q. Were you given the chance to give any comments?  Did 20 

they ask you for your comments at all? 21 

A. No. 22 

Q. And after you are discharged, did you file for 23 

unemployment with the State of Tennessee? 24 

A. Yes. 25 
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Q. Was this claim for unemployment granted? 1 

A. Yes. 2 

Q. I have a document that's been marked as General Counsel 3 

Exhibit 8.   4 

 MR. HEARNE:  I'm sorry.  On General Counsel Exhibit 7, 5 

I move that General Counsel Exhibit 7 be introduced. 6 

 MR. MILLER:  No objection. 7 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  I'll receive General Counsel 7. 8 

(General Counsel's Exhibit 7 received in evidence.) 9 

(General Counsel's Exhibit 8 marked for identification.) 10 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Mr. Craft, if you would take a look at 11 

this document.  Do you recognize this document? 12 

A. Yes. 13 

Q. And if you would, tell the court what this document is. 14 

A. It's the form showing that I've been approved for 15 

unemployment benefits. 16 

Q. Did you receive this from the Tennessee Division of 17 

Employment Security? 18 

A. Yes. 19 

Q. How did they send this to you? 20 

A. By mail. 21 

 MR. HEARNE:  I would move for the admission for General 22 

Counsel Exhibit 8. 23 

 MR. MILLER:  I object on the grounds that it does 24 

contain hearsay evidence which is misleading, and I don't 25 
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believe it ought to be admitted into evidence.  1 

Furthermore, I don't see its relevance.  He can testify 2 

that he got unemployment. 3 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  What's the portion that you object 4 

to as far as hearsay? 5 

 MR. MILLER:  Yeah, "Claimant was terminated because he 6 

showed confidential information about himself to a 7 

coworker." 8 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  That's the portion? 9 

 MR. MILLER:  Yes, Your Honor. 10 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Mr. Hearne, any response to that? 11 

 MR. HEARNE:  Well, I think the document obviously 12 

reflects that -- I mean the document speaks for itself.  I 13 

think the document is notable for the fact that in the 14 

second paragraph it notes that the Employer has not 15 

provided sufficient evidence to prove the Claimant's 16 

actions constituted work-related misconduct, which is 17 

specifically what they're alleging was the basis for the 18 

discharge in this case. 19 

 MR. MILLER:  But we don't even -- I don't know if the 20 

Company responded to this, this claim for unemployment.  So 21 

I don't see any reason to bring this into evidence.  He 22 

certainly can testify that he received unemployment.  23 

Presumably this is a -- I don't know why it's being 24 

introduced.  But in the event, I don't believe this 25 
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document ought to be put into evidence.   1 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  I do have some questions.  Obviously 2 

this is a statement made by the state agency.  But I don't 3 

know what that's based upon.  If there was an unemployment 4 

hearing, I don't know if the Employer provided information 5 

and this is based on that.   6 

 MR. MILLER:  Well, Your Honor, if I just interject 7 

here.  It says, "Employer response, no response."  Which 8 

means we didn't even contest it.  So presumably they're 9 

just going off of what he said. 10 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Mr. Hearne, anything? 11 

 MR. HEARNE:  I mean there was -- as far as I know, 12 

there was no appeal of this decision.  So we're just 13 

introducing this to show that he filed a claim for 14 

unemployment, that it had been asserted that he had engaged 15 

in misconduct which potentially would disqualify him from 16 

unemployment under the State of Tennessee's guidelines, but 17 

his claim was granted.   18 

 I mean if they -- it reflects, "Employer response, no 19 

response."  But we do not know exactly what was filed -- 20 

what, if anything, was filed with them on the part of the 21 

Company.  They could have someone testify to that fact.   22 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Based upon the information that's 23 

available to the record right now, I will sustain the 24 

objection on that.  If you have anything further that you 25 

Free State Reporting, Inc. 
1378 Cape St. Claire Road 

Annapolis, MD 21409 
(410) 974-0947 

 



104 

want to introduce or whatever, but I'm not going to receive 1 

it at this time.   2 

 Obviously you can cover as far as the award on the 3 

unemployment benefits and that sort of thing through 4 

Mr. Craft.  But as far as the document itself, because it 5 

does appear to have information that would otherwise would 6 

be hearsay because we don't know -- I don't know where it 7 

came from.  That's based upon simply what Mr. Craft said 8 

when he filed his claim.  I don't know.   9 

 And so for that reason, I will sustain the objection. 10 

 MR. HEARNE:  Okay, would this be maintained in the 11 

rejected exhibits file? 12 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  You may do that if you prefer.  I 13 

can certainly -- we can certainly put it in the rejected 14 

exhibits. 15 

 MR. HEARNE:  We would move then it be placed in the 16 

rejected exhibits file.  Thank you, Your Honor. 17 

(General Counsel's Exhibit 8 rejected.) 18 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Mr. Craft, I want to ask you.  You 19 

started in the Professional on January 21st, right? 20 

A. Yes, I believe so, yes. 21 

Q. And you worked in Professional until you were 22 

discharged on the 25th? 23 

A. Yes, I think. 24 

Q. So on any of those workdays between the 21st, when you 25 
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started in Professional Department, and your discharge, did 1 

you drive your forklift over to the Ballast area and yell 2 

out or loudly make any statements about your transfer? 3 

A. No. 4 

Q. Did you go over there to Ballast from Professional and 5 

yell out that you were untouchable? 6 

A. No. 7 

Q. Did you go over there and yell out or say that you were 8 

glad to be transferred? 9 

A. No. 10 

Q. Did you go over and yell out that you were in heaven 11 

now? 12 

A. No. 13 

Q. Did you on any of those days between the 21st of 14 

January and the 25th, did you go into Ballast for any 15 

reason other than work-related reasons? 16 

A. No. 17 

Q. And I believe that you testified that to get to 18 

Professional, you had to pass through Ballast at the start 19 

of the workday? 20 

A. Yes. 21 

Q. And you had to pass through it at the end of your 22 

workday? 23 

A. Yes. 24 

Q. Did you make any statements to Kim Coleman at all? 25 
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A. No. 1 

Q. On any of those days between the 21st and the 25th? 2 

A. No. 3 

Q. I believe there's going to be some testimony about some 4 

various allegations or documents presented about some 5 

allegations against you.  And I just want to give you a 6 

chance to respond to this. 7 

 When you were working as a lead, did you ever have a 8 

meeting with the employees in the Ballast Department where 9 

you were yelling at them and threatening to make sure they 10 

were all fired? 11 

A. No. 12 

Q. Do you remember any kind of meeting like that where you 13 

were yelling at them and threatening them? 14 

A. No. 15 

Q. Now, Ms. Coleman's made allegations to the Company that 16 

you were watching her and you were watching her work.  Did 17 

you do that? 18 

A. No. 19 

Q. Did you stare at her while she was working? 20 

A. No. 21 

Q. Did you ever threaten her? 22 

A. No. 23 

Q. I believe there's a document that refers to you going 24 

to Coleman and ordering her to get down on one knee and 25 
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apologize to you.  Did that happen? 1 

A. No. 2 

Q. Now, after you stopped working as a lead, did you ever 3 

go to her and tell her how to do her work? 4 

A. No. 5 

Q. When you were a lead, did you as a lead go speak with 6 

employees about what work they were doing? 7 

A. Yes. 8 

Q. Or did you ever go -- did you have -- was it a lead's 9 

responsibility to go make sure that the work was getting 10 

done? 11 

A. Yes. 12 

Q. Which as part of that would you ever have reason to go 13 

to an employee and ask them to go help out in a different 14 

place? 15 

A. Yes. 16 

Q. At the time you were a lead, was Ms. Coleman one of the 17 

employees over whom you were a lead? 18 

A. Yes. 19 

Q. To the best of your recollection, were employees 20 

allowed to have cell phones on the work floor? 21 

A. Yes. 22 

Q. They were allowed to carry them? 23 

A. Yes. 24 

Q. Were they allowed to use them during work time? 25 
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A. No. 1 

Q. We're going to -- there's some information that will be 2 

discussed about you allegedly having a -- attempting to 3 

have a security guard escort Ms. Coleman from the building.  4 

Did you ever do that? 5 

A. No, not from the building. 6 

Q. Okay, when you say not from the building, what do you 7 

mean? 8 

A. I had a security guard to escort her to a supervisor's 9 

office.   10 

Q. Why did you do that? 11 

A. She was -- it was a busy day.  And I asked Kim 12 

repeatedly to, "Kim, get off your phone."   13 

Q. And when you say, "Get off your phone," what was she 14 

doing? 15 

A. Talking on the phone, having conversations. 16 

Q. How do you know she was having a conversation on her 17 

phone? 18 

A. Because she had a bluetooth in her ear and just talking 19 

to someone.  I don't know who she was talking to.  And 20 

others was watching her. 21 

Q. Now, was that -- you testified employees talking about 22 

not -- let me ask this question.  Could you overhear the 23 

conversation Ms. Coleman was having? 24 

A. Yes. 25 
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Q. Was it work related? 1 

A. No. 2 

Q. Are employees allowed to have telephone conversations 3 

about non-work-related reasons during work time? 4 

A. You should never phone and on the work floor period.  5 

But they say you're supposed to leave them in the locker.  6 

You need to use them, go on and use them on break and 7 

lunches.  But I wasn't stressing that because sometime 8 

things do happen.  But I made it clear.  When it's time to 9 

work, it's time to work. 10 

Q. Do you know what the Company's policy was about using 11 

your cell phone during work time? 12 

A. The Company policy as far as cell phones, far as talk 13 

devices, far as all those things, it's in the book.  It's 14 

prohibited. 15 

Q. So when you saw her talking on her cell phone, what did 16 

you do? 17 

A. I asked her.  I said, "Kim, if you don't mind, get off 18 

your cell phone, please, so you can get to work.  It's a 19 

busy day." 20 

Q. No, why were you the one who was going over there and 21 

asking her to get off the phone? 22 

A. I was the lead. 23 

Q. This is a time you were a lead employee at the time? 24 

A. Yes. 25 
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Q. This was your -- this was not after your demotion? 1 

A. Yes.  It was before my demotion. 2 

Q. It was before your demotion.  When you asked her to get 3 

off her phone, what did she say? 4 

A. Just gave me a look and just started back talking on 5 

the phone again. 6 

Q. And what did you do then? 7 

A. I asked her again.  I said, "Kim, if you don't mind, 8 

get off your phone.  Today's a busy day." 9 

Q. What did she -- did she have any response? 10 

A. No, she refused and kept on talking.   11 

Q. Did she actually say anything to you? 12 

A. No. 13 

Q. After you asked her the second time, what happened? 14 

A. Or the third time.  I called Mr. Randall on the Company 15 

phone.  Said, "Mr. Randall, this is not a drill.  I need 16 

for you to come get Kim Coleman.  Take her to Gene's 17 

office.  And I'll be in there in a minute and explain to 18 

Gene what happened." 19 

Q. So how many times did you ask Ms. Coleman to get off 20 

the phone? 21 

A. Three. 22 

Q. Did she ever give you any verbal response? 23 

A. No, just gave me a look, you know. 24 

Q. So Mr. Randall, he is who again? 25 
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A. He's a security guard. 1 

Q. And you asked him to take Ms. Coleman where? 2 

A. To Gene's office, supervisor.   3 

Q. Gene?  Gene who? 4 

A. Blinstrup.   5 

Q. Gene Blinstrup.  So he would -- this was when 6 

Gene Blinstrup was your supervisor? 7 

A. Yes. 8 

Q. I believe that your testimony is that Rolita Turner 9 

didn't become your supervisor until October or November of 10 

2010? 11 

A. Yes. 12 

Q. Did you observe where the security guard took her? 13 

A. No, I was too busy trying to get other things done, 14 

completed. 15 

Q. Were you called up to Mr. Blinstrup's office about 16 

this? 17 

A. Yes, I went to his. 18 

Q. And when you went up there, who was there? 19 

A. Kim and Gene. 20 

Q. And what happened in this meeting? 21 

A. I sat down and I explained to Gene what happened. 22 

Q. And after you explained to him what had happened, what 23 

exactly did you tell him had happened? 24 

A. I told Gene.  I said, "Gene, this is a workplace, 25 
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Gene."  I said, "If we allow Kim to do this right here, 1 

Gene, it's allowing everybody to do the same thing.  It's 2 

not a rule unless it applies to everyone.  And I asked Kim 3 

three times to get off her phone, and she refused that.  4 

And people are watching, Gene.  If she do this to me, 5 

others will do me the same way.  Then I have no control.  6 

You have to have structure in a facility, and we have 7 

none."   8 

Q. Do you remember what his response was? 9 

A. Said, "You're right; you're right." 10 

Q. What happened as a result of this? 11 

A. Well, he said, we talked to Kim.  And Kim said she 12 

wasn't going to do it anymore.  Because I told Gene I was 13 

going to go to Sherry with this, but I didn't. 14 

Q. Did you ask the security guard, Randall, to escort 15 

Ms. Coleman from the building? 16 

A. No, no. 17 

Q. Do you recall ever being told that you had -- you were 18 

being accused of leaving a recording device near 19 

Kim Coleman's work area? 20 

A. Yes. 21 

Q. Do you recall when it was that you were told about 22 

this? 23 

A. I couldn't tell you exactly when it was mentioned to 24 

me.  But Uma Jalloh told me about that. 25 
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Q. Was this when you were a lead or after you'd been 1 

demoted? 2 

A. I'd been demoted. 3 

Q. Did any supervisor ever come to you about this? 4 

A. No, a manager did. 5 

Q. A manager?  Who came to you about it? 6 

A. Gerak, he came to me and said, "Lee, is this yours?"   7 

 And I said, "Yes, it is." 8 

Q. Do you know Gerak's last name? 9 

A. Guyot. 10 

Q. Gerak Guyot?  Do you know who is he exactly? 11 

A. He's a manager. 12 

Q. There at the Memphis -- is he at the Memphis warehouse? 13 

A. Yes. 14 

Q. What exactly did Mr. Guyot say to you? 15 

A. Gerak asked me was this my device. 16 

Q. What -- did he have something with him? 17 

A. He had my device in his hand. 18 

Q. What was this device? 19 

A. It's a PSP. 20 

Q. Just so the record is clear, what is a PSP? 21 

A. A PlayStation Portable. 22 

Q. What is a PlayStation Portable? 23 

A. It's a gaming system. 24 

Q. Is it a handheld? 25 
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A. Yes. 1 

Q. And what do you -- it's a gaming system like you play 2 

video games on? 3 

A. Yes, yes. 4 

Q. Had you left this PlayStation Portable near Coleman's 5 

work area? 6 

A. No, it's on the Grainger side.  I worked in Grainger at 7 

the time, so it's on the Grainger desk. 8 

Q. So the Grainger desk, where is that in relation to 9 

Ms. Coleman's work area? 10 

A. Right in front of her workstation. 11 

Q. So did you deliberately leave this item near 12 

Ms. Coleman's work area? 13 

A. No. 14 

Q. Why did you leave it on the Grainger desk? 15 

A. I work in that area.  I put it there while -- you don't 16 

need the device while you're working.  I just use it when I 17 

went on break. 18 

Q. And I was going to ask the question.  I was going to 19 

ask why did you have a PlayStation Portable with you at 20 

work? 21 

A. Well, things had got so bad, I stopped going to the 22 

break room.   23 

Q. What did you do during breaks? 24 

A. I played my PlayStation Portable or I just sat.  I read 25 
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poetry and stuff, daily prayers.  1 

Q. So when Mr. Guyot, he had the PlayStation Portable with 2 

him, what did he ask you?  3 

A. He said, "Lee, you need to put that thing in your 4 

locker so it won't get stolen." 5 

Q. Did he tell you that you -- strike that.   6 

 Did he ask you if you were using this to record 7 

Ms. Coleman? 8 

A. No. 9 

Q. Did he ask you if you were using it to take pictures of 10 

her? 11 

A. No.   12 

Q. The PlayStation Portable, does the one you had have a 13 

camera on it? 14 

A. No, not to my knowledge, no. 15 

Q. You ever been able to use it to take pictures? 16 

A. I've never tried. 17 

Q. Did you ever try and use it to record somebody? 18 

A. No. 19 

Q. Do you recall any situation where you told a lead, 20 

Antonio Edwards, that you were going to start making some 21 

changes there and you were going to fix it so no one had to 22 

kiss butt to move up the ladder.  Did you ever say that to 23 

Mr. Edwards? 24 

A. Not like that, but I said something similar to that. 25 
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Q. When you say, "not like that," what exactly do you 1 

mean? 2 

A. I told Antonio that if we all come together, we can 3 

make it so everybody won't kiss butt to move up.  You move 4 

up by your merit or by your good hard work. 5 

Q. Do you remember when it was that you spoke with 6 

Mr. Edwards about this? 7 

A. It was toward the latter part of the shift.  He was 8 

getting ready to up, and I pulled him aside; I spoke to 9 

him.  But I heard he was having problems in the Consumer 10 

side.  That's why I told him everything about as far as 11 

asking questions, as far as being detail, as far as knowing 12 

your job, knowing your responsibilities, and treating 13 

everybody accordingly. 14 

Q. Do you remember what date it was that you told him? 15 

A. No, sir. 16 

Q. Do you remember in relation to your discharge 17 

approximately what time frame that was? 18 

A. It had to have happened before the 20th, I believe. 19 

Q. But you don't remember how closely to the 20th? 20 

A. No, probably around the 28th, because that's when I 21 

heard everything as far as the, I guess, the harassing 22 

management and those other things. 23 

Q. When you refer to the 28th, you're referring to 24 

December the 28th? 25 
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A. Yes. 1 

Q. Of 2011? 2 

A. Yes. 3 

Q. In any of the pre-shift meetings during the Minute to 4 

Shine, did you ever say that you were going to do what you 5 

had to do to make changes and make things better?  Did you 6 

ever say that specifically? 7 

A. No. 8 

Q. Did you ever say anything like that? 9 

A. No. 10 

Q. I want to back up to something regarding Ms. Coleman 11 

talking on her cell phone.  When that happened, was she 12 

using her cell phone to listen to the radio? 13 

A. I guess she would talk to a radio.  No, she was talking 14 

to a person.  She was having a conversation. 15 

 MR. HEARNE:  I have no further questions at this time. 16 

 MR. MILLER:  I would ask that I be provided with a copy 17 

of any statements that he's provided to the court.   18 

 MR. HEARNE:  We have -- there are four statements in 19 

total.  We have an affidavit dated July 25, 2012, which is 20 

slightly over eight pages long.  We have a second affidavit 21 

dated November 26, 2012, which is approximately four pages 22 

long.  We have a three-page document.  These are documents 23 

that Mr. Craft had filed with the Western District of 24 

Tennessee Civil Court.  And these were filed on November 25 
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20th.  It shows -- the date on them show that they were 1 

received by the court on November 26, 2012.  And we have a 2 

handwritten statement dated November 12th -- I mean, pardon 3 

me, September 12th, 2011.   4 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Mr. Miller, how long do you need to 5 

review those? 6 

 MR. MILLER:  Well, given that it's about lunchtime, why 7 

don't we take lunch?  And I can read them over lunch.  And 8 

I'd ask if I could get a copy made so I can mark it up. 9 

 MR. HEARNE:  Oh, you can mark those up. 10 

 MR. MILLER:  Okay.   11 

 MR. HEARNE:  Those are copies, so that's not a problem. 12 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Yes, this seems to be a good time to 13 

take a lunch break.  I'm wondering if we can get -- ideally 14 

get back by 1 o'clock.  But I don't know if that's going to 15 

give everybody enough time to be able to do everything that 16 

needs to be done.  17 

 MR. MILLER:  I'd ask for a little bit more time because 18 

I want to read through all of this.  And I would like to 19 

get a bite to eat as well.   20 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Why don't we say an hour from now? 21 

 MR. MILLER:  Okay. 22 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  1:15 we'll be back then on the 23 

record then.  Just as a reminder before we go off the 24 

record, Mr. Craft, during the time that we're on lunch 25 
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break, please don't discuss your testimony during this time 1 

period.   2 

 So if there's nothing else, we'll be back on the record 3 

at 1:15. 4 

(Whereupon, at 12:15 p.m., a lunch recess was taken.) 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

 10 

 11 

 12 

 13 

 14 

 15 

 16 

 17 

 18 

 19 

 20 

 21 

 22 

 23 

 24 

 25 
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A F T E R N O O N  S E S S I O N 1 

       (Time Noted:  1:15 p.m.) 2 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 3 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Good afternoon, Mr. Craft.   4 

A. Good afternoon. 5 

Q. I just have a few questions.  First, do you ever refer 6 

to yourself as LTL? 7 

A. LTL? 8 

Q. LTL? 9 

A. No, no, sir. 10 

Q. Never referred to yourself as Long Tongue Lee? 11 

A. No. 12 

Q. No, okay.  Did you ever ask Kim Coleman if she was 13 

wearing a bra? 14 

A. No. 15 

Q. Did you ever say, "You got to get your panties out of 16 

your butt," or something like that? 17 

A. No. 18 

Q. Now, you've testified about these pre-shift meetings 19 

and this Moment to Shine.  And further you testified that 20 

Rolita Turner was the one that implemented it, correct? 21 

A. That's correct. 22 

Q. And isn't it true that when Rolita implemented this 23 

Moment to Shine, it was to talk about personal 24 

achievements, family milestones, that sort of thing, right? 25 
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A. No. 1 

Q. So if Rolita comes in and testifies to that, she's 2 

lying; is that what you're saying? 3 

A. That's correct. 4 

Q. Okay.  If you could get a copy of General Counsel 5 

Exhibit 5.  That in front of you? 6 

A. Yes, sir. 7 

Q. Okay.  If you could turn to Page 10.  And this appears 8 

to be from Palak, and it's a difficult last name.  From 9 

Palak to you, is that correct? 10 

A. That's correct. 11 

Q. And it's dated January 5th, 2012, correct? 12 

A. That's correct. 13 

Q. And in this document, can we agree that she's 14 

responding to some of your allegations about the management 15 

team? 16 

A. Somewhat, yes. 17 

Q. So she's saying, "I did want to let you know," if 18 

you're in the first paragraph there about halfway down.  19 

Says, "I did want to let you know that some of the 20 

mentioned were investigated and discussed with you." 21 

 You had some discussions over the phone as well; is 22 

that correct?  You testified to that.  23 

A. Yes, yes. 24 

Q. And she goes on to say, "Retaliation is strictly 25 
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against Company policy.  So wanted to assure you that I do 1 

take those complaints seriously," correct? 2 

A. That's what she wrote, yes. 3 

Q. "So in light of what I wanted to lay out, what I had 4 

found, remind you of what we have already discussed.  So I 5 

listed out your main issues below and have added my 6 

comments/findings in red."     7 

 Okay, and then she goes on in Paragraphs 1 and 2 and 3.  8 

And she seems to be responding to your allegations, 9 

correct? 10 

A. That's correct. 11 

Q. And then at the end, last paragraph, she says, "I have 12 

to be honest and state that so far I do not see any 13 

indication of any retaliation."  And then she says, "Of 14 

course, I'm also free to discuss any additional issues you 15 

may have.  But I thought it important to lay out for what I 16 

already checked into and closed out."   17 

 What it says, right? 18 

A. Yes. 19 

Q. Okay.  And then if you could turn to Page 13.  And 20 

again this is Palak to you.  And she starts out with, "I 21 

read through your note, and I understand that you are not 22 

satisfied with my findings and are, therefore, requesting 23 

another investigation."  And so on.   24 

 So what I'm getting there is you had expressed to her 25 
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you didn't like her findings, correct? 1 

A. That's correct. 2 

Q. And then it goes on into the next paragraph.  She talks 3 

about Kim Coleman.  And she explains, "I believe the reason 4 

why the meeting did not take place was because we did not 5 

feel it to be productive."  Correct? 6 

A. Yes. 7 

Q. You had testified about a meeting that was supposed to 8 

happen between you, Kim Coleman, and some of the members of 9 

management.  It didn't happen. 10 

A. That's right. 11 

Q. Says, "We've addressed the situation with Kim and also 12 

addressing it with you.  We did interview other employees 13 

and found that there was some merit to her allegations.  14 

And we think there's some basis for her to be concerned."  15 

Correct? 16 

A. That's what she wrote, yes. 17 

Q. And just a little bit more.  She says, "Now, that being 18 

said, I want to caution you to keep a distance from her."  19 

And her means Kim Coleman, right? 20 

A. Yes. 21 

Q. So Palak did in fact respond to your complaints and 22 

concerns, correct? 23 

A. Yes. 24 

Q. Now, you also testified about this disciplinary notice 25 
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that was issued to you, I guess, in December of 2011.  And 1 

you, I guess, were disciplined for a pick ticket issue of 2 

some sort? 3 

 MR. HEARNE:  Your Honor, I'm going to object to that.  4 

I think that misstates the testimony.  There was a warning 5 

notice on probably January 20th. 6 

 MR. MILLER:  If you can just pull that talking about 7 

the January?  Yeah, January 20th, Exhibit 6, General 8 

Counsel.  9 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  And the document says you signed off on 10 

picking an order and customer reported shortage.  Now, as I 11 

recall, your testimony was, "Well, not my fault.  It should 12 

have been audited," correct? 13 

A. Say that again? 14 

Q. Your testimony was something about the Company should 15 

have audited the -- 16 

A. That's what I said, yes. 17 

Q. Okay.  Now, isn't it true that we don't audit every 18 

picking?  It's a random auditing process. 19 

A. Not in Ballast.  Everyone is audited in Ballast; that's 20 

the process. 21 

Q. And you're talking about Grainger orders or -- 22 

A. Ballast. 23 

Q. All Ballast orders are audited? 24 

A. Ballast, yes. 25 
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Q. Okay.  All right.  So again your testimony is every 1 

order that goes out in the Ballast area is essentially 2 

doubled-checked by somebody else? 3 

A. I didn't say doubled checked.  I said checked.  The 4 

person picks it.  You have the auditor, and they check it. 5 

Q. So are these two separate people doing this, or one 6 

person doing the pick and then the audit? 7 

A. One person pick.  He may have one or two at the main 8 

station that may audit. 9 

Q. Would you say that one more time? 10 

A. You have one person pick an order. 11 

Q. Right. 12 

A. You know, and sometime you have one or two people that 13 

work at the main station that will check or vice versa. 14 

Q. Okay, sometimes or is every time? 15 

A. No, it's the majority of the time.  It's the people who 16 

work in the main station.  Lot of time you have two at the 17 

main station.  One would check it and the other one would 18 

probably process and have it ready for a stage, put on the 19 

wrap machine and wrap it up, and getting it ready to stage 20 

the load to the LTL truck. 21 

Q. So is it every order is "audited"? 22 

A. That's what should have been done.   23 

Q. What should have been. 24 

A. That's one of the processes when I was there, was told.  25 
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Every order must be audited because we have a lot of 1 

mistakes.  The bins are not accurate.  That's why 2 

everything was audited. 3 

Q. Is that written anywhere or that just what you were 4 

told? 5 

A. That's what we were told.  I think there should be 6 

some -- if I'm not mistaken, something written down about 7 

that also.  But that is what I was told in the Ballast 8 

area. 9 

Q. Okay.  You know, a gentleman by the name of 10 

James Powell? 11 

A. Yes. 12 

Q. And is it true James Powell was a lead at or about the 13 

same time that you were also a team lead, correct? 14 

A. Yes. 15 

Q. And you don't have any reason to think James Powell is 16 

a liar, correct? 17 

A. I have no idea.  I don't know. 18 

Q. You don't have any reason to think that he'd lie? 19 

A. No, I guess not. 20 

 MR. MILLER:  I'm sorry.  Counsel, do you have a copy of 21 

your statement can we give him?  The confidential witness 22 

affidavit, I think it's on this.  November 26, 2012.   23 

 Can we go off the record, please? 24 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Off the record. 25 
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(Off the record from 1:26 p.m. to 1:27 p.m.) 1 

 MR. MILLER:  Just part of the record as a matter of his 2 

statements. 3 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  I'm sorry? 4 

 MR. MILLER:  Do you want to mark this as an exhibit? 5 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Are you going to offer it as an 6 

exhibit? 7 

 MR. MILLER:  I don't plan on it, no. 8 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  It's addressed in the record as to 9 

the date of the affidavit for exhibition.  10 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Okay, this is your confidential witness 11 

affidavit.  Turn to Page 2 if you would please, Line 5.  12 

Says, "None of the managers or supervisors in this meeting 13 

said anything to me about the final warning being 14 

confidential, either the discussion or the form."  Is that 15 

accurate? 16 

A. Say it again, sir?   17 

Q. Well, you can read it for yourself, Lines 5 through 7.  18 

That's an affidavit.  So that's accurate, correct? 19 

A. Yes. 20 

Q. Moving down to Line 16 through 18.  It says, "I was not 21 

aware and have never seen or heard of any policy or rule at 22 

Philips that an employee is not to show or discuss the 23 

discipline or warnings with co-workers.  I have never heard 24 

or read that they were confidential."  That's correct? 25 
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A. That's correct. 1 

Q. And that's factually correct, too, right? 2 

A. No. 3 

Q. You never knew of any policy? 4 

A. No. 5 

Q. Okay.  Now, I think you had some testimony about a 6 

meeting when you were provided with GC Exhibit 6.  And 7 

there was -- I'm sorry.  Let's stick with that.  When you 8 

were provided with that document, I think your testimony 9 

was nobody ever told me what the allegations were; is that 10 

correct? 11 

A. That's correct. 12 

Q. Okay, so nobody ever told you what Kim Coleman was 13 

alleging you said or did; is that correct? 14 

A. She said I was harassing her. 15 

Q. Okay, but they didn't give you any of the details? 16 

A. Said I was watching her. 17 

Q. Okay.  So you're watching her.  And did they tell you 18 

about the remark, "Get on your knees"? 19 

A. No, no. 20 

Q. At no point did anybody ever relay that allegation to 21 

you? 22 

A. No, no, sir. 23 

Q. Now, in your statement going back to this document.  24 

You say -- it's on Page 2, Line 9, I guess, through 14.  It 25 
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says, "When they told me about Kim Coleman's false 1 

accusations and they asked me why she felt that way," or, 2 

yeah, "why she felt that way if the accusations were not 3 

true, I told them I did not know, that they would have to 4 

ask her."   5 

 So what are these false accusations that Coleman was 6 

making? 7 

A. She said that I was watching her, because that's what 8 

he told me.   9 

Q. That's the only thing they told you? 10 

A. Told me I was watching Kim Coleman at work. 11 

Q. And were you, in fact, watching her? 12 

A. No, I wasn't. 13 

Q. Then you go on on past Line 13 and 14.  It says, 14 

"Coleman apparently told management that she felt 15 

threatened and that I might do bodily harm to her."  So 16 

these are more accusations that she's making, right? 17 

A. Yes. 18 

Q. So they did tell you about those accusations. 19 

A. William Gordon told me, yes. 20 

Q. Okay.  Did William Gordon tell you anything else about 21 

what she was alleging? 22 

A. Said she said I might do bodily harm to her. 23 

Q. You were transferred to the -- was it the Professional 24 

area from Ballast, I guess, in or about -- was this the 25 
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January 20th meeting?  They tell you you're moving over to 1 

Professional area, right? 2 

A. Yes. 3 

Q. Now, when you're working in Professional area, I think 4 

this is your testimony.  There's a break area over there, 5 

correct? 6 

A. Yes, sir. 7 

Q. So the only reason to go over into the Ballast area is 8 

to, what, park the forklift at the end of the day?  Is that 9 

correct? 10 

A. Yes, we get a battery change, yes. 11 

Q. And get a what? 12 

A. A battery changed.  The battery is dead.  Swap the 13 

batteries out. 14 

Q. How often do you have to do that? 15 

A. Depends on if you're driving a lift.  Sometimes people 16 

might do it once or twice a day. 17 

Q. Okay.  And that area is near to Ballast area, correct? 18 

A. It's in the Ballast area. 19 

Q. In the Ballast area.  Okay.  And there is a wall in 20 

between Ballast and Professional, correct? 21 

A. Yes. 22 

Q. And I think you testified there's an opening to get 23 

through with a forklift or whatever? 24 

A. Yes. 25 
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Q. And the area that you were assigned to in the 1 

Professional area, can we agree that it's a good distance 2 

from the Ballast area?  More specifically it's about a 3 

football field or more away? 4 

A. No, because the door's like right here.  This right 5 

here is on the other side, it's like the Grainger is right 6 

here.  So you walk through the door, that's the 7 

Professional side.  So you have people picking right here 8 

and doing everything else.  So everything is across the 9 

line, you're in Professional.  On the other side of the 10 

line, you're in Ballast area and the Grainger side. 11 

Q. Sure, sure.  But where you were assigned to work was a 12 

football field away at least from the Ballast area, 13 

correct? 14 

A. Maybe half the distance, yes, somewhere like that, yes. 15 

Q. Was it a football field? 16 

A. Maybe half, 50 yards. 17 

Q. Fifty yards? 18 

A. Yes. 19 

Q. Okay.   20 

 MR. MILLER:  I have nothing further.  21 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Redirect? 22 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 23 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  In that e-mail Ms. Dwivedi states that 24 

she advised you to keep your distance from Ms. Coleman.  I 25 
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believe that's the January 9th e-mail on Page 13.  And the 1 

second paragraph it says, "That being said, I want to 2 

caution you to keep a distance from her."  At this time in 3 

January, were you keeping your distance from her? 4 

A. Before January. 5 

Q. Even before January? 6 

A. Yes, yes. 7 

Q. Now, about the pick ticket that was brought up in the 8 

January 20th meeting, when the pick ticket was shown to 9 

you, I believe your testimony was that you pointed out to 10 

Ms. McMurrian that it hadn't been audited. 11 

A. Yes. 12 

Q. Now, when you pointed that out, were you telling 13 

Ms. McMurrian that you were denying that you might have 14 

made an error? 15 

A. I was telling her that it hasn't been audited.  That's 16 

the process for it, being audited. 17 

Q. But did you say, "I didn't make a mistake"? 18 

A. No, I didn't say that. 19 

Q. You testified on cross-examination that no manager or 20 

supervisor, and that means on the 20th, told you that the 21 

warning notice was confidential; that was your testimony? 22 

A. Yes. 23 

Q. And you're not aware of any written rule that the 24 

Company has saying that the warning notices -- that warning 25 
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notices are confidential? 1 

A. Yes. 2 

Q. But I want to direct your attention to General Counsel 3 

Exhibit 7.  This is the January 25th discharge notice.  4 

Now, this is the discharge notice you got in that meeting 5 

on the 25th? 6 

A. Yes. 7 

Q. Now, one of the things that it points out, the last 8 

sentence under description of violation, "Lee requested a 9 

copy of the write-up and was informed of the 10 

confidentiality in discussion and form during this 11 

meeting."  Did you write that on there? 12 

A. No, no. 13 

Q. So when your affidavit said no one told you it was 14 

confidential, is it possible that someone mentioned it was 15 

confidential? 16 

A. It's possible, but I don't recall it.   17 

Q. But this is -- that you got.  This is what you were 18 

given at the time of your discharge?  19 

A. Yes, sir. 20 

Q. That it says that you were informed that your -- that 21 

the January 20th, 2012 warning notice was confidential and 22 

the discussion about it was confidential.  That's what this 23 

says? 24 

A. Yes, yes. 25 

Free State Reporting, Inc. 
1378 Cape St. Claire Road 

Annapolis, MD 21409 
(410) 974-0947 

 



134 

 MR. HEARNE:  No further questions.   1 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Recross? 2 

 MR. MILLER:  Nothing further, Your Honor. 3 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  That's all the questions for you.  4 

You may return to your seat. 5 

 THE WITNESS:  Thank you. 6 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  And you are to -- remind what I said 7 

earlier today.  Just don't discuss your testimony which you 8 

gave us with any other witnesses.  9 

 THE WITNESS:  Yes, ma'am. 10 

(Witness excused.) 11 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Mr. Hearne, are you ready for the 12 

next witness? 13 

 MR. HEARNE:  Yes. 14 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Sir, you're going to be seated here, 15 

but I'll swear you in before you sit down.  If you'll raise 16 

your right hand, please.   17 

(Whereupon, 18 

MARKUS BERNARD 19 

was called as a witness by and on behalf of the General 20 

Counsel and, after having been first duly sworn, was 21 

examined and testified on his oath as follows:) 22 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 23 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Mr. Bernard, if you would, would you 24 

please state and spell your name for the record? 25 
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A. Markus Bernard, M-a-r-k-u-s B-e-r-n-a-r-d. 1 

Q. And, Mr. Bernard, the microphones, they don't actually 2 

amplify; it's just recording. 3 

A. Okay. 4 

Q. So you don't need to lean.   5 

 Mr. Bernard, did you formerly work at the Philips 6 

warehouse in Memphis? 7 

A. Yes. 8 

Q. Now, when you worked there, were you an employee of 9 

Philips? 10 

A. No. 11 

Q. Who did you work for? 12 

A. Adecco.   13 

Q. And what is Adecco? 14 

A. A temp service, staffing service. 15 

Q. So you were a temporary employee? 16 

A. Yes. 17 

Q. Now, long did you work at the facility? 18 

A. First time I was there it was from September or August 19 

of '09 to June or July of 2010.  And the second time I was 20 

there, it was from August 2011 to October 2012. 21 

Q. Why did you stop working there? 22 

A. There was a situation -- well, I don't -- well, I was 23 

called and told that my assignment was ended. 24 

Q. Who told you that your assignment was ended? 25 
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A. The supervisor from Adecco.  Her name was Ann.  I don't 1 

remember her last name. 2 

Q. And she was the Adecco person you reported work issues 3 

to? 4 

A. Yes. 5 

Q. Now, during the time that you were there in -- I 6 

believe you said that in 2011 you started which month? 7 

A. It was August. 8 

Q. August 2011 to October 2012? 9 

A. Yes. 10 

Q. During that period of time, what were your work hours? 11 

A. It started off from 9:00 to 5:00.  And then they 12 

adjusted the hours and moved me to 10:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m. 13 

Q. And why were you working those hours? 14 

A. I had a second job.  I had a second job, and getting 15 

here at 9:00 was a problem at first.  And they adjusted my 16 

hours to 10:00 to 6:00. 17 

Q. Since you reported at 9:00 a.m., part of your shift was 18 

during the first shift, correct? 19 

A. Yes. 20 

Q. Were you there for the pre-shift meetings? 21 

A. No. 22 

Q. The first shift started earlier in the morning? 23 

A. First had started at 6:00. 24 

Q. Now, in August, from the second time you were there in 25 

Free State Reporting, Inc. 
1378 Cape St. Claire Road 

Annapolis, MD 21409 
(410) 974-0947 

 



137 

August 2011 to October 2012, were you assigned to a 1 

particular area at the warehouse? 2 

A. Yes. 3 

Q. What area? 4 

A. Ballast area. 5 

Q. And in that area, who was your supervisor? 6 

A. Rolita Turner was supervisor. 7 

Q. And what were you assigned to do at Ballast? 8 

A. I was a material handler, so the job consisted of 9 

picking orders, wrapping pallets, loading trucks. 10 

Q. At the time that you worked there, August 2011 to 11 

October 2012, were you familiar with an employee by the 12 

name of Kim Coleman? 13 

A. Yes. 14 

Q. Did she work in the same department as you? 15 

A. Yes, she did.  16 

Q. During the workday, was her work area close to where 17 

you worked? 18 

A. It was right across the way.  I'd say from here to 19 

where that young man is sitting in the blue shirt. 20 

Q. So maybe about 15, 20 feet? 21 

A. Yeah. 22 

Q. During the time that you worked for -- worked at the 23 

Philips warehouse, were you familiar with an employee by 24 

the name of Marley Atu Bah (ph.)? 25 
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A. Yes. 1 

Q. What department did she work in? 2 

A. She also worked in the Ballast Department. 3 

Q. At the time your assignment, you were told your 4 

assignment ended in October 2012, was Ms. Bah still working 5 

there? 6 

A. No. 7 

Q. Did you know what happened with her? 8 

A. She was terminated.  To my understanding she was 9 

terminated. 10 

Q. Prior to your assignment ending, do you remember being 11 

asked to give a statement about an investigation being 12 

conducted of Marley Atu Bah? 13 

A. Yes. 14 

Q. Do you remember when this took place? 15 

A. The incident? 16 

Q. When you were asked to give a statement, do you 17 

remember when that was? 18 

A. It was after -- like a day after the incident had 19 

happened.   20 

Q. Do you remember like what month, or do you remember a 21 

specific date that this happened? 22 

 MR. MILLER:  I'm going to object to the line of 23 

questioning.  I don't see what relevance this has.  Perhaps 24 

he can just proffer us to where he's going with another 25 

Free State Reporting, Inc. 
1378 Cape St. Claire Road 

Annapolis, MD 21409 
(410) 974-0947 

 



139 

employee that was terminated for unrelated reasons.   1 

 MR. HEARNE:  It gets into the credibility of the 2 

accuser, Ms. Coleman, in terms of claims that she has made 3 

about other employees and statements that she made 4 

regarding her claim that other people would support what 5 

she is saying. 6 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  I'll allow it.  Go ahead. 7 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Do you remember like the month or 8 

specific date when this happened? 9 

A. August, I don't know what particular date. 10 

Q. When you say August, are you talking about 2011 or 11 

2012. 12 

A. 2012. 13 

Q. Now, you mentioned -- well, let me ask this.  You are 14 

eventually asked to give a statement about an investigation 15 

of Ms. Bah; that was your testimony? 16 

A. Yes. 17 

Q. What led -- do you recall what happened that led to you 18 

being asked to give a statement about her? 19 

A. Yes, there was an incident, a situation, to where 20 

Marley was asked to complete some work.  And Marley and 21 

Rolita talked over the phone.  I think Marley had a 22 

situation to where she just wasn't physically able to 23 

complete the assignment.   24 

 And I don't know what was said over the phone.  But 25 

Free State Reporting, Inc. 
1378 Cape St. Claire Road 

Annapolis, MD 21409 
(410) 974-0947 

 



140 

whatever it was, Marley was outraged.  She was upset about 1 

it.  She was crying.  And I was in the back picking when 2 

she was still picking work.  She was asked to do more.   3 

 And I just told her to calm down.  You know, she talked 4 

about quitting.  And I said, "Well, you need to talk to 5 

your husband first."  I said, "You know, you don't want to 6 

just up and quit your job.  You just need to go to the 7 

restroom and clean yourself up."   8 

 Now, I continued to go ahead and complete my work.  And 9 

then all of a sudden, I was speaking with another guy who 10 

was a lead at that time.  And he said something about a 11 

statement that Marley had made.  I was like, "Well, where 12 

did you hear this from?"  He said like Kim. 13 

Q. Do you remember who that person was who told you he 14 

heard about this statement? 15 

A. Yes, Lionel. 16 

Q. Lionel.  Do you know his last name? 17 

A. I can't remember. 18 

Q. What was his position? 19 

A. He was a lead. 20 

 MR. MILLER:  So I'm going to object on grounds of 21 

double hearsay.  Lionel's telling him about what Kim said.  22 

This is -- 23 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  I'll sustain the objection, yes.  24 

 MR. HEARNE:  This is just -- this is just background 25 
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to -- I'm just trying to explain some background.  Let me 1 

ask -- 2 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  You can get us there a little 3 

faster. 4 

 MR. HEARNE:  Okay. 5 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  So when you spoke with Ms. Bah, did she 6 

ever make any statement threatening to hurt or attack 7 

Rolita Turner? 8 

A. No. 9 

Q. Now, on this date, do you remember having a 10 

conversation with Kim Coleman about Ms. Bah? 11 

A. Yeah, I did. 12 

Q. What happened in that -- what did Ms. Coleman talk 13 

about with you? 14 

A. I asked her did Marley make that statement?  And she 15 

said yeah. 16 

Q. What did you -- did you respond to Ms. Coleman? 17 

A. I asked her did she make the statement, and she said 18 

yeah.  I mean I asked her did Marley say that.  And she 19 

said, "Yeah, Marley said it." 20 

Q. So after this incident, you said -- I believe your 21 

testimony was you were asked later -- 22 

A. The next day I was asked to give a statement about what 23 

had happened. 24 

Q. Who asked you to give this statement? 25 
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A. Ann, the supervisor from Adecco. 1 

Q. And did you give her a statement? 2 

A. Yes. 3 

Q. And how did you prepare this statement? 4 

A. I wrote a statement for her in the office stating 5 

exactly what I told you about this conversation that Mollie 6 

and I had in the back.   7 

Q. Was this a handwritten statement? 8 

A. Yes, it was.   9 

Q. In the statement, did you say anything about hearing 10 

Ms. Bah threaten to hit or attack Ms. Turner? 11 

A. No. 12 

Q. Now, when you finished your statement, what did you do 13 

with it? 14 

A. I gave it back to Ann and she took it to -- took it 15 

upstairs. 16 

Q. How do you know she took it upstairs? 17 

A. When she was asking me to write a statement, she 18 

mentioned that management required -- or Sherry required 19 

that a statement to be given. 20 

Q. Did she say Sherry? 21 

A. Yeah. 22 

Q. Did you ever find out what happened with the statement 23 

that you provided? 24 

A. Yes. 25 
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Q. What? 1 

A. Coming back from Ann, she made a copy of it.  And she 2 

said to me that Sherry read over the copy and just said it 3 

was a lie.  She balled it up and threw it in the garbage.   4 

Q. This is what Ann? 5 

A. Yes.  6 

Q. She was your supervisor for Adecco? 7 

A. Yes. 8 

Q. Now, was Ann the person -- so Ann is the person who 9 

actually asked you to give a statement?  She's the one that 10 

met with you? 11 

A. Yeah. 12 

Q. And she told you she was being asked to get this 13 

statement for a person, Sherry McMurrian, a person from 14 

Philips management? 15 

A. Yeah. 16 

Q. And what she told you was that McMurrian rejected the 17 

statement? 18 

A. After reading it.  19 

 MR. MILLER:  I'm going to object on the record, hearsay 20 

again. 21 

 MR. HEARNE:  Your Honor, I would argue that in this 22 

situation Ann, even though she is directly works for a 23 

temporary agency Adecco, she was acting as an agent for the 24 

Company by assisting and conducting the investigation of 25 
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Ms. Bah, who was an employee of Philips.  Both Ms. Coleman, 1 

Ms. Turner, and Ms. Bah were all employees of Philips, but 2 

Ann was requested on behalf of Philips management to 3 

conduct the investigation, collected the statement, and 4 

then was making statements in her capacity as an agent for 5 

Philips. 6 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  I don't think she is pled as a 7 

supervisor in the complaint issue.   8 

 MR. HEARNE:  She is not, Your Honor, but we may very 9 

well request that the complaint be amended to include her.   10 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  On the basis of this testimony? 11 

 MR. HEARNE:  On the basis of this testimony, this is 12 

testimony that was very -- it was only recently acquired.   13 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  And what is the relevancy of this, 14 

counsel?   15 

 If need be, we can have the witness leave the room.  16 

Why don't do that?  Mr. Bernard, would you just maybe 17 

step -- yeah, just on the other side of that door?  Don't 18 

go far. 19 

 THE WITNESS:  I won't.  20 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  The witness has left the room.  The 21 

relevance and I -- 22 

 MR. HEARNE:  The relevance and we may very well put -- 23 

we can put in Ms. Bah's personnel file -- is that she was 24 

accused of threatening to hit Ms. Turner, her supervisor, 25 
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over this incident.  And the Employer conducted an 1 

investigation.  They took statement.  Ms. Turner -- 2 

Ms. Coleman is the only one who allegedly heard this 3 

statement be made.   4 

 Mr. Bernard was questioned as part of this because 5 

Ms. Coleman in her statements to the Company specified that 6 

Mr. Bernard actually heard Marley Atu Bah make this threat.  7 

However, Mr. Bernard in his statements to the Company 8 

denied that he ever heard Ms. Bah make these statements.  9 

His statement according to Ann was rejected and, as far as 10 

I know, is not in the disciplinary file.   11 

 But on the basis solely of Ms. Coleman's word that 12 

she -- that Marley Atu Bah made this threat, the Employer 13 

discharged Ms. Bah.  We think this sort of plays into a 14 

pattern where Ms. Coleman makes claims, claims that these 15 

situations were witnessed by other employees.  But there is 16 

no -- there is no additional corroboration.   17 

 It's basically background in terms of what happened 18 

with him.  His employment was ended.  His assignment was 19 

ended by Adecco soon thereafter.  And he has not -- as far 20 

as I know, he hasn't been back out to work there. 21 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  It's a long -- 22 

 MR. MILLER:  I mean it's worth adding that Ms. Bah 23 

filed a charge, and it was rejected by the Board. 24 

 MR. HEARNE:  It was rejected because she did not have 25 
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evidence of protected concerted activity, not because of -- 1 

the facts of the case were not really -- 2 

 MR. MILLER:  Well, the decision also said that they had 3 

legitimate reasons regardless of whether or not she engaged 4 

in -- 5 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  I truly don't want to get into 6 

litigating that charge.  And that's what I -- that's why I 7 

raised questions and have concerns about that.  Because I 8 

don't want to be in a position where I'm having to make a 9 

decision upon that particular investigation and discharge 10 

in order to make a decision on this discharge and unfair 11 

labor practice charge.  So you do understand, Mr. Hearne, 12 

then my concerns about that.   13 

 You know, we  -- I allow the testimony.  Obviously 14 

counsel objected in terms of the hearsay.  I had some 15 

concerns with respect to relevancy.  And I still have 16 

concerns about that.   17 

 Do you have much more that you're going to cover with 18 

this witness on that? 19 

 MR. HEARNE:  Not on this issue, no. 20 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  If you would, bring your witness 21 

back in.  22 

 MR. HEARNE:  Okay, got you. 23 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Thank you, sir.  The record should 24 

reflect that the witness has returned to the hearing. 25 
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Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Mr. Bernard, during the time you worked 1 

for the Employer, were you familiar with an employee by the 2 

name of Lee Craft? 3 

A. Yes. 4 

Q. When you worked the second time for -- at the 5 

Respondent's warehouse, starting in August 2011, do you 6 

recall what department Mr. Craft was working in? 7 

A. He was in the Ballast Department. 8 

Q. Do you recall a time during your employment that 9 

Mr. Craft was transferred out of Ballast? 10 

A. Yes. 11 

Q. Do you remember about when that was? 12 

A. January 2012, somewhere around there. 13 

Q. Do you know where he was -- to which department was he 14 

transferred? 15 

A. To the Professional Building. 16 

Q. On the days after Mr. Craft transferred, were you still 17 

working in Ballast? 18 

A. Yes. 19 

Q. Did you observe him drive back into the Ballast area on 20 

his lift truck, his forklift, and start shouting or making 21 

loud statements about a disciplinary notice? 22 

A. No. 23 

Q. Did you see him come back into the Ballast Department 24 

and yell out that he was untouchable? 25 
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A. No. 1 

Q. Did you hear him yell out -- see him come in and hear 2 

him yell out that he was glad he was transferred? 3 

A. No. 4 

Q. Around that time, the January 2012, about how many 5 

people were working in Ballast during the same period of 6 

time like from 9:00 a.m. until you got off work?  How many 7 

people -- how many employees would be in Ballast? 8 

A. I think about seven.  That's just a guess. 9 

Q. Is Ballast a large -- is it a large department? 10 

A. No, it's not that large. 11 

Q. Did you hear any rumors or any discussion among the 12 

employees or the temp workers about Lee Craft coming back 13 

in there and yelling out some statements? 14 

A. No. 15 

Q. Did you ever hear, before or after discharge, anyone 16 

discuss with you that Mr. Craft allegedly came back and 17 

yelled out these statements in the Ballast area? 18 

A. No. 19 

 MR. HEARNE:  I've no further questions at this time. 20 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Cross-examination? 21 

 MR. MILLER:  Thank you, Your Honor. 22 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 23 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  I'm Mason Miller, an attorney with 24 

Philips.  Do you know who Thelma Halbert is? 25 
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A. Yes. 1 

Q. Who is she? 2 

A. Thelma was -- she worked in the Inventory Department. 3 

Q. Okay, so you worked with her?  Is that correct or -- 4 

A. She would come back there from time to time.   5 

Q. And you recall having a conversation with her at or 6 

about the time that Mr. Craft was let go from Philips? 7 

A. Could you be more specific? 8 

Q. Before Mr. Craft was let go, do you remember talking to 9 

her about Mr. Craft? 10 

A. (No audible response.) 11 

Q. You're saying no? 12 

A. Yes. 13 

Q. You got to speak. 14 

A. Okay. 15 

Q. Do you remember telling her, "Something's wrong with 16 

that man; I used to work with him somewhere else, and he 17 

was a problem then and he's still a problem"? 18 

A. The only place I worked with Lee was at Philips. 19 

Q. You never worked with him anywhere else? 20 

A. No. 21 

Q. You remember telling Mr. Craft that he needs to "chill 22 

out"? 23 

A. No. 24 

Q. Now, you testified that you never saw Mr. Craft come 25 
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over to the Ballast area after he was transferred to the 1 

Professional area; that's correct? 2 

A. I testified that he didn't come over and shout any, you 3 

know, make any statements. 4 

Q. Okay.  Does everybody in Ballast take their break at 5 

the same time, or did they in January 2012? 6 

A. No. 7 

Q. No.  So would you take a break at a different time 8 

than, for example, Kim Coleman? 9 

A. Yeah, because I came in at a little later time.  They 10 

got there at 6:00.  I didn't get there till 10:00 at that 11 

time.  I didn't get there till -- they got there at 6:00, 12 

so they was already there before I got there. 13 

Q. And so they got in a 6:00.  Do you know when Mr. Craft 14 

would get into work? 15 

A. All of them got there the same time, 6:00. 16 

Q. And you'd get there -- this is 10:00 a.m.? 17 

A. Yes, 10:00 a.m. 18 

Q. So there's a four-hour gap when you're not there.  And 19 

Coleman and Craft are there, right? 20 

A. Yes. 21 

Q. Now, you testified as of August you weren't assigned 22 

back to the Philips' facility, August 2012? 23 

A. October.  I think it was October.  I said October.  I'm 24 

thinking like the beginning of October. 25 
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Q. Well, that's when you started is my understanding. 1 

A. That's when it end, October 2012. 2 

Q. Okay.  So you were there from when? 3 

A. I'm sorry.  August 2011 to October 2012. 4 

Q. Okay, I got it. 5 

A. Beginning and end of it, August 2011, yes. 6 

Q. Okay.  And do you know why Adecco stopped assigning you 7 

to the facility? 8 

A. I just got a phone call one morning and said my 9 

assignment was ended. 10 

Q. Is it because there was a problem with your attendance? 11 

A. No.  I was late.  But I was late.  But it was 12 

understood I had another job.  But I was late. 13 

Q. So you were late a number of times; is that correct? 14 

A. Yeah. 15 

Q. Okay. 16 

 MR. MILLER:  Nothing further. 17 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Redirect? 18 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 19 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  So you arrived about four hours after 20 

most of the other employees? 21 

A. Yes. 22 

Q. Did you ever have a situation where you came in and 23 

when you came in things had been going on?  This shift had 24 

been to work for four hours.  And someone would tell you 25 
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about something had happened earlier in the day? 1 

A. Yeah. 2 

Q. Did you ever hear people talking about rumors being 3 

passed around the facility? 4 

A. Yeah, all the time. 5 

Q. Like what kind of things would you hear about? 6 

 MR. MILLER:  I would object again.  Now, we're getting 7 

into more hearsay, double hearsay, rumors. 8 

 MR. HEARNE:  Well, the reason I'm asking about this is 9 

on cross-examination it was pointed out that he was not 10 

present for approximately four hours of the shift.  I'm 11 

just merely establishing whether he would hear news of 12 

things that had happened in the facility.  The specifics of 13 

what he heard are not really -- are not specifically 14 

relevant.  It's just the fact that he would hear about 15 

things that had happened during periods of time when he was 16 

not there. 17 

 MR. MILLER:  That's been established.  You are now 18 

about to ask him about tell me what you heard. 19 

 MR. HEARNE:  I'm just asking -- okay, I'll just 20 

withdraw the question. 21 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Have you ever seen an employee go into 22 

a –- during the time that you were working out at Philips, 23 

did you ever see an employee go into a department and stand 24 

up and start shouting out information or claims about their 25 
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discipline or being transferred?  Did you ever see anybody 1 

do that? 2 

A. No. 3 

Q. Did you ever hear about anybody doing that? 4 

A. No. 5 

Q. In your opinion, if something like that had happened in 6 

the morning before you got to work, do you think somebody 7 

would have mentioned it to you later in the day? 8 

A. Yeah. 9 

Q. Did you hear anybody talking about Lee Craft coming in 10 

there and shouting out a bunch of things about being glad 11 

about being transferred? 12 

A. No. 13 

 MR. HEARNE:  Nothing further. 14 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Recross? 15 

 MR. MILLER:  One more. 16 

RECROSS-EXAMINATION 17 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  How many days a week were you working 18 

in January at Philips -- January 2012? 19 

A. Beginning at that time, it was kind of slow.  So some 20 

days I'd get a phone call from the supervisor saying not to 21 

come in.  Some days wouldn't even do a full eight hours.  A 22 

couple of weeks, it was slow at the beginning of the year.  23 

It'd pick up.  It picked up. 24 

Q. Okay, but January it's safe to say you weren't working 25 
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a full week, right? 1 

A. I'm working every day.   2 

Q. You weren't being assigned to Philips every day? 3 

A. Yeah.  I mean the temp service, that's where I went 4 

every day. 5 

Q. You went to Adecco every day? 6 

A. No.  Adecco had an office there in the Philips 7 

Building.   8 

Q. Okay. 9 

A. And that's where I was assigned to Philips. 10 

Q. But you just testified that that's kind of a slow time 11 

of the year. 12 

A. January, yeah. 13 

Q. So that you weren't actually working every day of the 14 

week.  I thought that's what you said. 15 

A. Uh-huh. 16 

Q. Okay. 17 

 MR. MILLER:  I've nothing further.  18 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Anything further from -- 19 

 MR. HEARNE:  No, Your Honor. 20 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Those were all the questions for 21 

you, Mr. Bernard.  Don't discuss your testimony that you've 22 

given today with any other witnesses or potential witnesses 23 

over the course of this hearing. 24 

 THE WITNESS:  Yes, ma'am. 25 
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(Witness excused.) 1 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Before you sit down, I'll swear you 2 

in.  Raise your right hand, please.   3 

(Whereupon, 4 

SHERRY GRAY 5 

was called as a witness by and on behalf of the General 6 

Counsel and, after having been first duly sworn, was 7 

examined and testified on her oath as follows:) 8 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 9 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Ms. Gray, would you state and spell 10 

your name for the record? 11 

A. Sherry Gray, S-h-e-r-r-y G-r-a-y. 12 

Q. Ms. Gray, did you formerly work at Philips' warehouse 13 

in Memphis? 14 

A. Yes, sir. 15 

Q. And did you work for Philips? 16 

A. No, sir.  I worked for Adecco through Philips. 17 

Q. And Adecco is what? 18 

A. The temporary service. 19 

Q. When did you work at the facility? 20 

A. I want to say about 2010, maybe the springtime. 21 

Q. For how long? 22 

A. I worked there for a year and a half.  Then I got hurt 23 

and I got injured and I had to leave.  And then I came 24 

back. 25 
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Q. And when you say you got injured, was this an injury on 1 

the job? 2 

A. Yes, sir. 3 

Q. How long were you out? 4 

A. Maybe six, seven months. 5 

Q. After you were released to return to work, did you 6 

return to work at Philips? 7 

A. Yes, sir. 8 

Q. And were you still working for Adecco? 9 

A. Yes, sir.  And when I came to go back to work, they 10 

told me I didn't have a job anymore. 11 

Q. I'm sorry?  When you went to go back to work? 12 

A. Yes, sir.  I came to work that day and they told me 13 

that I didn't have a job anymore.  Somebody filled my spot. 14 

Q. Did you work -- have you worked -- did you work at 15 

Philips again after that? 16 

A. Yes, sir. 17 

Q. When was that? 18 

A. I want to say about eight or nine months after I left. 19 

Q. Do you remember approximately when that was that you 20 

returned to work? 21 

A. No, sir. 22 

Q. During the times that you worked at the facility, what 23 

department were you assigned to? 24 

A. Receiving. 25 
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Q. Receiving.  And the Receiving Department, is that 1 

within a particular larger department? 2 

A. It's all Receiving, and Return is all in the same area.  3 

But there's Receiving and there's Returns.   4 

Q. What part is Receiving, and Returns, is it within -- is 5 

that particular area within a department? 6 

A. Yes, sir.  It's in the same area. 7 

Q. What department? 8 

A. It's all in Receiving. 9 

Q. All in Receiving.  Receiving within the building, where 10 

is the Receiving? 11 

A. It's on the -- you have a Ballast side and you have 12 

Lighting side.  It's on the Ballast side. 13 

Q. It's on the Ballast side.  So Receiving, was it in the 14 

area where the Ballast employees worked? 15 

A. Yes, sir. 16 

Q. What shift did you work? 17 

A. First shift. 18 

Q. Do you recall an employee named Kim Coleman? 19 

A. Yes, sir. 20 

Q. What area did she work in? 21 

A. She worked in Returns.  And it's in Receiving also. 22 

Q. Returns and Receiving, how far apart were those two? 23 

A. They're in the same area. 24 

Q. Same area? 25 
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A. Yes, sir. 1 

Q. When you were working there, do you recall an employee 2 

by the name of Lee Craft? 3 

A. Yes, sir. 4 

Q. During either of your times working at the facility, do 5 

you recall if Lee Craft was a lead employee during any of 6 

those times? 7 

A. Yes, sir. 8 

Q. Do you know if he was a lead over the Receiving? 9 

A. Yes, sir. 10 

Q. And was he? 11 

A. Yes, sir. 12 

Q. What about Returns? 13 

A. Yes, sir. 14 

Q. At the time that Mr. Craft was a lead, do you recall 15 

observing any situations where he was interacting with 16 

Ms. Coleman? 17 

A. Yes, sir. 18 

Q. Do you remember any interactions about Ms. Coleman 19 

talking on her phone? 20 

A. Yes, sir. 21 

Q. What do you recall seeing?  What do you recall 22 

observing? 23 

A. She would have an earpiece in her ear, and you could 24 

tell she was on the phone because her mouth was moving and 25 
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she was doing all kind of hand gestures.  And he asked her 1 

to stop talking on the phone; she supposed to be working.  2 

"Can you stop talking on the phone and get your work done?"   3 

 And she went back at him, and he was just saying, 4 

"Well, I just need you to stop talking on the phone.  5 

You're not supposed to be talking on the phone."   6 

 And her distinct words were, "I'm going to Ms. Sherry 7 

and tell Ms. Sherry that you harassed me." 8 

Q. Did you ever hear Ms. Coleman talk about Mr. Craft when 9 

he wasn't around? 10 

A. Yes, sir. 11 

Q. What did you hear her say? 12 

A. She said that he -- just because he got the lead 13 

position, he think that she can tell him what to do when 14 

she -- he came.  She said that he always trying to tell her 15 

to stop talking on the phone.  Always trying to tell her to 16 

stop this.  Stop doing this.  Her distinct words were she 17 

told me that she was going to Ms. Sherry and tell 18 

Ms. Sherry that he harasses her.  That's a form of 19 

harassment.  "If he keep telling me to do this and telling 20 

me to do that and telling me stop talking on my phone, 21 

that's harassing me." 22 

Q. And at this time Mr. Craft was a lead? 23 

A. Yes, sir. 24 

Q. During the time that you worked there, did you attend 25 
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pre-shift meetings? 1 

A. Yes, sir. 2 

Q. How often were these pre-shift meetings held? 3 

A. Every morning. 4 

Q. And who do you remember attending these meetings? 5 

A. Everybody had to attend them. 6 

Q. Everybody.  Is that everybody from Receiving and 7 

Returns or -- 8 

A. Yes, sir, everybody in the whole warehouse, temp or 9 

full-time.  10 

Q. So both temps and full-time employees attended.  Was 11 

it -- 12 

A. Yes, sir. 13 

Q. Was it from all the departments? 14 

A. Yes, sir. 15 

Q. Who conducted the meetings? 16 

A. Rolita would start the meeting off.  She would tell us 17 

about what's going on in the warehouse, what did we need to 18 

do, the job we needed to get done for the day, what 19 

problems we've had, what issues we've had. 20 

Q. Were any leads there at the meetings? 21 

A. Yes, sir. 22 

Q. Did they speak at the meetings? 23 

A. If they had something to say, they would speak up and 24 

say something.  But they didn't have anything, they just 25 
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closed it out. 1 

Q. There were work issues? 2 

A. Yes, sir. 3 

Q. After the supervisors or leads were done talking about 4 

work issues, what happened in the meetings? 5 

A. They started doing the Moment to Shine.  They wanted to 6 

end on a good note instead of just giving out what's going 7 

on in the warehouse and had a lot of negativity.  They 8 

wanted to brighten up the meeting. 9 

Q. So this was, this Moment to Shine was this before or 10 

after the supervisors and leads talked about the work 11 

issues? 12 

A. It was after. 13 

Q. How did the employees at the meeting know that it was 14 

time for a Moment to Shine? 15 

A. She, Rolita, announced that they were going to have -- 16 

to start having positive feedback in the meeting.  They 17 

don't just want us to take away what we're doing in the 18 

warehouse.  So the next day after she said everything that 19 

they were going to say, they asked to have this.  They were 20 

going to have the Moment to Shine.  Does anybody want to 21 

talk? 22 

Q. So that's when it starts.  Did it continue after that? 23 

A. Yes, sir. 24 

Q. Did they do it at every meeting? 25 
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A. Every meeting. 1 

Q. And so how -- during the meeting after it started, how 2 

did they say it was time for the Moment to Shine? 3 

A. They just said it's time for the Moment to Shine.  Does 4 

anybody want to say anything? 5 

Q. And how were employees selected to talk? 6 

A. Just whoever wanted to open up and say something 7 

positive, they said it. 8 

Q. Did the employees like raise their hand to get called 9 

on by the -- by Ms. Turner or one of the leads? 10 

A. No, sir.  They just started talking.   11 

Q. Do you recall Mr. Craft taking part in this Moment to 12 

Shine? 13 

A. Yes, sir. 14 

Q. Do you remember how often he would do it? 15 

A. He did it a lot.  I would say he did it the majority of 16 

the time because everybody else was kind of not wanting to 17 

say anything. 18 

Q. Do you remember what -- when you say often, was this 19 

sometimes multiple times a week? 20 

A. Yes, sir. 21 

Q. Do you remember everything thing he said in these 22 

Moments to Shine? 23 

A. Oh, no, not really.  But I mean some things you just 24 

can't forget.   25 
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Q. Okay, like in terms of after the Moment to Shine 1 

started, what kind of things was he talking about? 2 

A. It was mostly positive things.  He was just really 3 

wanting everybody to shine, I mean to smile and cheer up.  4 

And he sometimes he had a good message behind what he was 5 

saying.  Sometimes he just wanted everybody to smile.  He 6 

would sing a little silly song or, you know, sing a church 7 

song or something just to get people smiling and get them 8 

going.   9 

Q. So when he did this, what would you take away from what 10 

he was talking about or singing about? 11 

A. The thing that I took away from it was no matter how a 12 

person does or says or walk over you or whatever, you keep 13 

your head up and you keep your job and you keep doing 14 

yours.  Because in the end the only thing they will have to 15 

say to you, she or he did their job. 16 

Q. Did you feel, in your opinion, were these positive 17 

messages? 18 

A. Yes, sir. 19 

Q. Now, when he spoke during this Moment to Shine, did -- 20 

or when he spoke at the meetings, was he interrupting 21 

Ms. Turner or the leads while they were talking about work 22 

issues? 23 

A. No, sir. 24 

Q. So you don't remember any situation where he got up and 25 
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started singing and dancing while Ms. Turner was talking 1 

about the work you need to do that day? 2 

A. No, sir.  They -- whenever they do the Moment to Shine, 3 

they specifically say, "It's time for the Moment to Shine.  4 

Who wants to speak?"   5 

Q. And then the floor was open to employees to get up and 6 

talk? 7 

A. Yes, sir. 8 

 MR. HEARNE:  Nothing further.   9 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Cross-examination. 10 

 MR. MILLER:  I'd ask if there's any statements that she 11 

provided? 12 

 MR. HEARNE:  We have one affidavit that is two pages of 13 

text.   14 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  How long do you need? 15 

 MR. MILLER:  Five minutes, if that.   16 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Let's go off the record then. 17 

(Off the record from 2:23 p.m. to 2:25 p.m.) 18 

 MR. MILLER:  Do we have a copy for the witness? 19 

 MR. HEARNE:  I actually had -- let's see.   20 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 21 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  So that's your affidavit that you 22 

provided to the National Labor Relations Board, correct? 23 

A. Yes, sir. 24 

Q. Okay.  If you'll turn to Page 2, Line 13, it says, "On 25 
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the last day that a Minute to Shine was part of the pre-1 

shift meeting, Craft got up and did a short song and then 2 

talked about how, even if people lied on him and abused 3 

him, he was going to keep doing what he did and was going 4 

to keep coming in and doing the best job he could." 5 

A. Yes, sir. 6 

Q. What was the short song? 7 

A. I don't remember distinctly what the song was, but it 8 

was -- I think it was a church song. 9 

Q. A church? 10 

A. Yes, sir. 11 

Q. Do you remember any of the words to the song? 12 

A. No, sir. 13 

Q. Do you know offhand if there's anybody in these pre-14 

shift meetings that don't believe in God? 15 

A. No, sir. 16 

Q. You don't know offhand? 17 

A. No, sir. 18 

Q. Now, then he -- then he talked about even if people 19 

lied on him and abused him.  Do you recall what he said in 20 

particular? 21 

A. He was just saying that no matter what happens to him, 22 

he still going to come to work and do his job.  That's just 23 

basically what he was saying. 24 

Q. Did you get a sense that he was talking about anybody 25 
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in particular when he made this statement? 1 

A. No, sir. 2 

Q. You didn't think he was talking about Kim Coleman? 3 

A. No, sir. 4 

Q. Was Kim Coleman present in this meeting? 5 

A. Yes, sir, everybody was present. 6 

Q. Was Rolita Turner present then? 7 

A. No, sir.  She wasn't there that day. 8 

Q. Where was Rolita?  Do you know? 9 

A. She was out.  From my understanding she was out.  I 10 

don't know if she was on vacation or -- I don't know. 11 

Q. Do you know a woman named Uma? 12 

A. Yes, sir. 13 

Q. Did Uma -- Uma was a co-worker, correct? 14 

A. Yes, sir. 15 

Q. Did Uma ever come to you and tell you that she was 16 

having problems with Mr. Craft? 17 

A. No, sir. 18 

 MR. MILLER:  Nothing further. 19 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Redirect? 20 

 MR. HEARNE:  No questions, Your Honor. 21 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Ms. Gray, those are all the 22 

questions for you.  You are excused.  Please don't discuss 23 

with anyone who is a potential witness the testimony that 24 

you've given today. 25 
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 THE WITNESS:  Yes, ma'am.  Do I just leave this up 1 

here? 2 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  You just leave everything right 3 

there. 4 

 THE WITNESS:  Okay. 5 

(Witness excused.) 6 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Mr. Hearne. 7 

 MR. HEARNE:  At this time we don't have any additional 8 

witnesses.  I just ask can we go off the record for just a 9 

few minutes.  I want to see if there -- I just want to see 10 

if there are some potential exhibits that I'm not sure that 11 

I want to introduce during our case.  I just want to take 12 

one last look at this. 13 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  How much time do you need? 14 

 MR. HEARNE:  I have a feeling this is probably going to 15 

be a long witness.   16 

 MR. MILLER:  Yeah, Sherry is going to be on probably 17 

the rest of the day.   18 

 MR. HEARNE:  Maybe take like just 10 minutes? 19 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Ten minutes. 20 

 MR. MILLER:  That works for me as well, sure. 21 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Ten minutes is great.   22 

 Off the record.  We'll be back on in 10 minutes. 23 

(Off the record from 2:30 p.m. to 2:42 p.m.) 24 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Mr. Hearne? 25 
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 MR. HEARNE:  And at this point, the General Counsel 1 

rests.  We have no additional witnesses or evidence to 2 

present at this time. 3 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Okay. 4 

 MR. MILLER:  We're ready to go. 5 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Ready to go. 6 

 MR. MILLER:  Call Sherry McMurrian. 7 

(Whereupon, 8 

SHERRY McMURRIAN 9 

was called as a witness by and on behalf of the Respondent 10 

and, after having been first duly sworn, was examined and 11 

testified on her oath as follows:) 12 

 MR. MILLER:  You've been swearing all the witnesses? 13 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Yes. 14 

 MR. MILLER:  Oh, all right. 15 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 16 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Sherry, can you state your full name 17 

for the record? 18 

A. Sherry McMurrian, S-h-e-r-r-y M-c-M-u-r-r-i-a-n. 19 

Q. And can you provide us a little bit about your work 20 

history and educational background? 21 

A. I stated with Philips in 1997 in the DC in Georgia. 22 

Q. When you said DC, do you mean Distribution Center? 23 

A. Distribution Center in Georgia in 1997.  I was 24 

relocated with the Company to Memphis in 2005.  I have a 25 
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bachelor's degree in management and integrated supply chain 1 

management and am currently working on my master's. 2 

Q. Where are you going to school for your master's? 3 

A. I'm finishing the University of Phoenix. 4 

Q. Okay.  And I'm sorry, your current position is what? 5 

A. I am Regional Distribution Center Manager of the 6 

Memphis facility. 7 

Q. So you're just responsible for the Memphis facility?  8 

Is that -- 9 

A. That's correct. 10 

Q. And how many employees are there? 11 

A. We have approximately 100 on all three shifts. 12 

Q. And physically do you know approximately how big the 13 

facility is? 14 

A. It's 600,000 square feet. 15 

Q. Okay.  And just generally what are your duties and 16 

responsibilities in your current position? 17 

A. Making sure that the orders are shipped on time, that 18 

product has come in and put away, and that we're accounting 19 

for the inventory and the accuracy in the assets primarily, 20 

labor. 21 

Q. Are you also responsible for "HR issues"? 22 

A. Yes, directly with the HR support. 23 

Q. You don't have an HR person on site, right? 24 

A. No. 25 
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Q. And you've heard the name Palak.  Who is Palak? 1 

A. She is one of our HR representatives located in 2 

Somerset, New Jersey. 3 

Q. And who do you report to? 4 

A. I report to George Harp, who is our director of 5 

distribution transportation. 6 

Q. And where is George officed out of? 7 

A. Somerset, New Jersey. 8 

Q. And how many people -- let us put it this way.  How 9 

many positions report directly up to you? 10 

A. I have three supervisors and one operations manager 11 

that reports directly to me. 12 

Q. And can you name the supervisors for us? 13 

A. Gerak Guyot is the operations manager.  Rolita Turner 14 

is the supervisor.  And during this time Joe Odum and 15 

William Gordon are two supervisors.   16 

Q. And are Joe Odum and William Gordon still with the 17 

Company? 18 

A. No, they are not. 19 

Q. And were they terminated or did they resign? 20 

A. One resigned and one was terminated. 21 

 MR. HEARNE:  I'm sorry.  I think it might be helpful 22 

for the record, Gerak Guyot, I think it might be helpful to 23 

have that spelled on the record.  And I wasn't sure my 24 

witnesses could give a correct spelling. 25 
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 THE WITNESS:  Okay, that's Gerak, G-e-r-a-k, and Guyot 1 

is G-u-y-o-t.  2 

 MR. HEARNE:  Thank you.  I'm sorry to interrupt.  I 3 

think that will be helpful reading the transcript. 4 

 MR. MILLER:  Okay, thank you. 5 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Are you generally familiar with the 6 

Company's policies? 7 

A. Yes. 8 

Q. And are they posted somewhere? 9 

A. Some of them are if they're required to be posted. 10 

Q. Okay.  Is there a handbook at the facility? 11 

A. Yes, sir, there's a handbook. 12 

Q. If you could just pull GC-2(a).  While you're at it, I 13 

guess GC-2(b), 2(c), and 2(d). 14 

 On 2(a), can you tell us what that document is? 15 

A. Yes, this is our Distribution Center Handbook. 16 

Q. And does -- what's in the handbook generally? 17 

A. General information, policies, procedures.  There's 18 

some benefit information and then Distribution Center 19 

rules. 20 

Q. And looking at 2(b), could you just tell us what that 21 

is? 22 

A. That is our Simply Right, Ethics & Business Conduct 23 

Program. 24 

Q. And 2(a) I think you testified is a local handbook; is 25 
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that accurate? 1 

A. That's correct.  It covers all of the Distribution 2 

Centers. 3 

Q. Okay, when you say all the Distribution Centers, how 4 

many are there? 5 

A. There's three. 6 

Q. Three?  Where are they? 7 

A. One in Ontario, California, and one in Mountain Top, 8 

Pennsylvania. 9 

Q. And then 2(b), what does that cover?  Is it a -- 10 

A. That covers all of our ethics and business conduct, how 11 

we conduct business in Philips. 12 

Q. Is this generated at headquarters, if you will? 13 

A. Yes. 14 

Q. And is some of what's in the handbook duplicative of 15 

what's in the Simply Right booklet? 16 

A. Correct. 17 

Q. And then there's also 2(c).  Could you just tell us 18 

what that is? 19 

A. That is the Harassment Free Workplace policy. 20 

Q. And generally what is that addressing in your view? 21 

A. It's just the policy that states that we will provide a 22 

positive, productive environment for our employees.  And 23 

that is free of hostile, abusive, humiliating, and 24 

intimidating behavior. 25 
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Q. And this applies to the RDC in Memphis? 1 

A. That's correct. 2 

Q. When I say this, I'm holding up 2(c).   3 

 Okay, if you'll just look at 2(d), does that also apply 4 

to the Memphis facility? 5 

A. Yes, that is correct. 6 

Q. And what does that -- it's entitled Violence Free, but 7 

what does that address? 8 

A. It's the policy to ensure that we provide a safe 9 

working environment that's violence free. 10 

Q. Well, it seems to say more than that.   11 

A. Well, it's free of intimidating, threatening behavior 12 

or statements, physical abuse or attack, harassment by any 13 

means, including person, telephone, or electronically, 14 

vandalism, or carrying a weapon. 15 

Q. Okay.  Now, if you're going to change a policy, is 16 

there some sort of a approval process that it has to go 17 

through? 18 

A. Yes, it's fed through HR, and then HR would review it 19 

with Legal before it became part of our handbook. 20 

Q. Okay.  And if you do make a change, do you know how 21 

it's communicated to the employees? 22 

A. Yes, we go over it in meetings, and then we have it 23 

added as addendum to the handbook. 24 

Q. Okay. 25 
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A. But it's communicated verbally with employees. 1 

Q. All right.  Does Philips have a written policy which 2 

prohibits employees from discussing disciplinary notices? 3 

A. No. 4 

Q. Do they have an unwritten policy which prohibits 5 

employees from discussing disciplinary notices? 6 

A. No. 7 

Q. You know Lee Craft? 8 

A. Yes, I do. 9 

Q. And how do you know him? 10 

A. From his affiliation with Philips. 11 

Q. Do you know him outside the workplace? 12 

A. No. 13 

Q. Do you know offhand approximately when he was hired? 14 

A. February of 2003. 15 

Q. Do you know what position he was hired into? 16 

A. Material handler. 17 

Q. What does a material handler do basically? 18 

A. It's the order picker.  They operate equipment.  They 19 

pick orders.  They put away product.  It's the warehouse 20 

role.   21 

Q. What positions do you have at that facility that are 22 

"the hourly work force"?  Can you tell us quickly? 23 

A. Yeah, we only have really two roles, and that's 24 

warehouse and then warehouse lead.  And that's operators, 25 
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forklift operators, pickers, receiving. 1 

Q. So the job titles that you have are what? 2 

A. Warehouse personnel and warehouse lead personnel. 3 

Q. Okay, but a material handler, what's that considered? 4 

A. That's the warehouse role. 5 

Q. Okay. 6 

A. Uh-huh. 7 

Q. So those names are interchangeable? 8 

A. Right. 9 

Q. And what are the areas that you have?  We've heard 10 

testimony about Ballast and Professional. 11 

A. We have the Consumer area and the Ballast area and 12 

Professional.  And then a Receiving area that's separate 13 

from those three. 14 

Q. Okay, what exactly is a ballast and what does that 15 

involve? 16 

A. The product itself? 17 

Q. Yeah. 18 

A. It's the driver that makes the light work. 19 

Q. Okay. 20 

A. It's a quick answer to it. 21 

Q. And then what's in the Professional area? 22 

A. Professional is all lamps.  And it's the Professional 23 

segment of the business that we ship more to electrical 24 

distributors and light houses and -- 25 
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Q. Like these in here? 1 

A. That's right. 2 

Q. Okay.  Now, what was the other area?  The commercial? 3 

A. The Consumer. 4 

Q. Consumer, I'm sorry. 5 

A. That's more like your Home Depot, Lowe's type business.  6 

So it's just broken up by business segment. 7 

Q. So all the Philips' lighting products, do they come 8 

through this facility or -- I know that Philips has a lot 9 

of different groups.  What groups come or what products 10 

come through your facility? 11 

A. Lamps and ballast and also emergency ballast and most 12 

recently fixtures. 13 

Q. Okay.  All right in terms of Mr. Craft, when, if you 14 

can recall, did you first have contact with him? 15 

A. In 2003, you know, I probably met him.  2005 when I 16 

relocated to Memphis. 17 

Q. Do you have recollection of how the relationship 18 

between you and he was? 19 

A. Generally polite and friendly. 20 

Q. Okay.  Now, did there come a time when he was promoted 21 

to a lead position? 22 

A. Yes. 23 

Q. And were you involved in that decision? 24 

A. Yes. 25 
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Q. Can you remember when approximately that was? 1 

A. I believe it was in April 2010. 2 

Q. And at that point, who was -- who would have been his 3 

supervisor at that point? 4 

A. Gene Blinstrup. 5 

Q. And Gene is a male? 6 

A. Yes. 7 

Q. And how long had Gene been with the Company? 8 

A. I believe Gene started with the Company in '94, '95.  9 

He's been there a couple of years longer than me. 10 

Q. Do you have any recollection as to Gene's job 11 

performance at or about this period of time? 12 

A. His performance was good.  Gene's performance? 13 

Q. Yeah, okay.  And why did he leave the Company -- was 14 

he -- 15 

A. Yeah, I think you definitely could tell that his -- it 16 

was affecting his performance, you know, that he was not 17 

quite at 100 percent, you know. 18 

Q. Do have any recollection as to Gene's -- strike that.   19 

 Do you know offhand if Gene had any issues or concerns 20 

with Mr. Craft's job performance? 21 

A. I think there were some concerns that, you know, of 22 

transferring the duties of what he was doing over to the 23 

team leads because I think he was doing a lot of their work 24 

for them. 25 
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Q. Meaning who was doing a lot of the work? 1 

A. Gene was. 2 

Q. Okay.  So then I guess from April, when does 3 

Ms. Rolita Turner take over? 4 

A. In I believe it was in October of 2010. 5 

Q. She replaces Gene? 6 

A. Right. 7 

Q. Now, are you familiar with the Philips PPM process? 8 

A. Yes. 9 

Q. What does that stand for? 10 

A. It's Performance -- People Performance Management. 11 

Q. People Performance.  12 

A. Yes. 13 

Q. Okay, everybody's favorite time of year, right?  So 14 

were you involved in the preparation of the PPM for 15 

Mr. Craft for the year 2010? 16 

A. Yes, I was. 17 

Q. What was your role in that? 18 

A. I met with each supervisor and reviewed the team leads 19 

and their performance and just went through each section 20 

with them. 21 

Q. And did you take extra care with Rolita since she was 22 

new to the job? 23 

A. Yes. 24 

(Respondent's Exhibit 1 marked for identification.) 25 
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Q. BY MR. MILLER:  I'm going to show you what's been 1 

marked as R-1.   2 

 If you can just take a look at that and let me know 3 

what that is. 4 

A. This is the performance appraisal that we use for the 5 

hourly workforce.   6 

Q. And are you familiar with Rolita Turner's signature? 7 

A. Yes, I am. 8 

Q. Is that her signature at the bottom of the second page? 9 

A. Yes, it is. 10 

Q. And is this the document -- or let's put it this way.  11 

Did you help her prepare this particular document? 12 

A. Yes, I did. 13 

Q. And did you review it before she signed it? 14 

A. I reviewed it while we were putting it together.  And 15 

then they -- supervisors actually conduct the meeting with 16 

the employee. 17 

Q. And if you can kind of walk us through the process.  18 

How does the PPM process work in terms of the 19 

communication, the input, the rankings?  If you can just 20 

speak to how it all works. 21 

A. You know, well, it's something that we do annually with 22 

the employee.  And it's to give them just specific feedback 23 

on their own individual performance.  And not only the 24 

leads get a performance appraisal, but all the employees 25 
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get one as well.  So it's not just the team leads.   1 

 And we go through each one of these sections, and just 2 

we talk about where this person is rated:  work quality, 3 

dependability, teamwork, and safety.  And then they have an 4 

overall evaluation.  And then the supervisor meets with the 5 

employees.  And at that time they can discuss, you know, 6 

what can be done to improve their performance or any 7 

concerns that they have.   8 

Q. And this document, can you tell what his overall 9 

evaluation score was from this? 10 

A. In this appraisal, it was a 46, which was an 11 

Improvement Needed. 12 

Q. And is that the lowest score you could get? 13 

A. We could get lower than that, but it was still in the 14 

red, anything below the 48. 15 

Q. Meaning, well, looks like there's Improvement Needed, 16 

Meets Expectation, or Exceeds Expectation.   17 

A. Yeah. 18 

Q. Those are basically the three that you can score. 19 

A. Right, right. 20 

 MR. MILLER:  All right, I would move R-1 into evidence. 21 

 MR. HEARNE:  No objection. 22 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  I'll -- let me just ask is this 23 

the -- this appears to be, the copy that I had appears to 24 

be an original.  It has a -- 25 
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 MR. MILLER:  We just have a great copier.  I have the 1 

original if you need it.  2 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  I'm impressed, okay.  I thought for 3 

sure I had the original. 4 

 MR. MILLER:  I don't believe so, but I'll double check.   5 

 THE WITNESS:  Mine looks just like it, too. 6 

 MR. MILLER:  But I do have all the originals here if 7 

there's any issue. 8 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Yeah. 9 

(Respondent's Exhibit 1 received in evidence.) 10 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  So in terms of Rolita Turner, you 11 

talked about she was promoted in October of 2010.  And was 12 

she –- what was her position before she got promoted to 13 

supervisor? 14 

A. She was a team lead. 15 

Q. Team lead? 16 

A. Uh-huh. 17 

Q. Okay.  So then was she and Mr. Craft a team lead at the 18 

same time if he's promoted in April of 2010? 19 

A. Yes, that's correct. 20 

Q. And do you know whether or not Mr. Craft applied for 21 

the supervisor position that Ms. Turner eventually 22 

received? 23 

A. Yes, I believe he did. 24 

Q. Now, do you have any knowledge to his reaction to not 25 
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getting that job? 1 

A. I was told that he was upset about it.  That she got 2 

the position over him. 3 

Q. Okay. 4 

A. And that he was inquiring on the floor, asking 5 

employees what was her credentials and things like that. 6 

Q. So after she becomes a supervisor, Rolita now reports 7 

directly to you; is that correct? 8 

A. That's correct. 9 

Q. So then if she creates a counseling form or discipline, 10 

do you review those disciplines before they're issued? 11 

A. Yes. 12 

Q. Now, again you testified there's no HR person on site.  13 

Would you send a disciplinary notice up to HR in Somerset 14 

or you just review it yourself?   15 

A. We would review it, and we would send it to HR, too. 16 

Q. For a performance issue, would you send that to HR as 17 

well? 18 

A. (No audible response.) 19 

Q. Okay. 20 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Is that a yes? 21 

 THE WITNESS:  Yes, yes, I'm sorry. 22 

(Respondent's Exhibit 2 marked for identification.) 23 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  This was marked as R-2.   24 

 Just review that and tell us what it is.  Let's start.  25 
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What's the date on that document? 1 

A. It is February the 9th, 2011. 2 

Q. And this -- is this a form that's normally used in the 3 

course of business for counseling? 4 

A. Yes. 5 

Q. And can you tell whose handwriting is on this document? 6 

A. Well, in the description of the violation, it's 7 

Rolita's.  And I think the employee statement is Lee's 8 

handwriting. 9 

Q. Okay.  And that's your signature at the bottom? 10 

A. That's correct. 11 

Q. And from quickly reviewing this, can you tell us what 12 

this document was issued for? 13 

A. There were two consecutive -- during two consecutive 14 

weeks that Lee had failed to ensure that all the orders in 15 

the Ballast Department were picked and processed and 16 

shipped.  When that happened, it would affect our service 17 

level.  The team lead did not contact the supervisor to 18 

inform them of any issues.  And it was something that we -- 19 

that is one of the responsibilities of the team leads.  20 

It's to ensure the work in their department is completed 21 

and closed out during that day. 22 

Q. Now, on the -- looks like on the second page of some 23 

sort of writing.  And it appears to be a continuation of a 24 

statement maybe?  Can you tell us what that is? 25 
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A. This is the continuation of Lee's statement.  He ran 1 

out of room on the front and wrote on the back part of the 2 

counseling form the rest of his statement. 3 

 MR. MILLER:  I move R-2 into evidence. 4 

 MR. HEARNE:  No objection. 5 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  I'll receive Respondent's 2. 6 

(Respondent's Exhibit 2 received in evidence.) 7 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Now, with regard to audits, can you 8 

tell us how audits work and what they're supposed to do and 9 

when they're done and so on? 10 

A. We have a select group of customers that we audit 100 11 

percent.  Grainger is one of them.  And then other 12 

customers could fall on that list if they had reported 13 

previous issues or problems.  So there's select customers 14 

that are audited 100 percent. 15 

Q. And the ones that aren't audited 100 percent, how often 16 

are they audited generally? 17 

A. Just random. 18 

Q. Random, okay. 19 

A. Just random. 20 

Q. And when we're talking about an audit, what does that 21 

mean? 22 

A. The person is checking the material against what was 23 

picked and the quantity, what was picked and how it's 24 

placed on the pallet and if it's wrapped correctly and if 25 
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it has its correct paperwork. 1 

(Respondent's Exhibit 3 marked for identification.) 2 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  This is marked R-3.   3 

 Take a look at those and let us know.   4 

A. This is a verbal warning dated April 14th, 2011. 5 

Q. And who is it for? 6 

A. It was issued to Lee Craft. 7 

Q. And who is it that issued it? 8 

A. Rolita Turner. 9 

Q. And that's your signature at the bottom? 10 

A. That is correct. 11 

Q. And what's the issue here? 12 

A. The issue was once again another team lead function, 13 

and that's to make sure that the housekeeping at the end of 14 

the shift is conducted.  It's 30-minute daily at the end of 15 

the shift.  And we have -- I think she's noted here that 16 

the team worked over 100 hours of overtime on 4/8 and 4/9, 17 

which negatively affected our productivity as well. 18 

Q. Now, Mr. Craft seems to have put in some sort of 19 

statement in? 20 

A. Yeah, he said, "Now that I know as soon as I clock in, 21 

it's my duty to make sure all employees are doing what 22 

they're supposed to do, not just on any shift, I will start 23 

as soon as possible." 24 

Q. Now, did you personally get involved in any coaching of 25 
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Mr. Craft while he was a team lead? 1 

A. Yes, I did. 2 

Q. And what sort of things?  What did you do to coach him? 3 

A. He was struggling with running reports because Rolita 4 

would come to me and say, "Hey, the reports are not being 5 

done."  So I personally spent time with Lee showing him how 6 

to run the reports and SAP.  I printed out screen prints of 7 

the transactions that would help him that he could put in a 8 

book for future reference if I was not available. 9 

 MR. MILLER:  I move R-3 into evidence. 10 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Any objection? 11 

 MR. HEARNE:  No objection. 12 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Respondent's 3 is received. 13 

(Respondent's Exhibit 3 received in evidence.) 14 

(Respondent's Exhibit 4 marked for identification.) 15 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  I'll show you what's R-4, which in an 16 

effort to move things along, I've combined a number of 17 

notices.   18 

 So if you could just read through those and tell us 19 

what they are? 20 

A. This is written warnings issued on May the 13th to 21 

Lee Craft for several issues with performance. 22 

Q. Can you tell us what those issues were? 23 

A. See on the first one in the -- there were several small 24 

package deliveries that were showing on the report that 25 
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were not shipped.  Says Lee Craft informed Sherry McMurrian 1 

and Gerak Guyot that he would pull the paperwork and 2 

process them that evening, and that was not done.  So on 3 

Thursday, Customer Service began calling regarding these 4 

orders.  And these deliveries were not processed until that 5 

Friday, when it was brought to our attention.   6 

Q. Okay, what about the next one? 7 

A. The next one was there was an order going to Grainger 8 

in Southaven that Lee had sent an e-mail stating that he 9 

decided to wait until tomorrow to get the order out.  And 10 

earlier that day the Management Team discussed with Lee 11 

that the Grainger must ship on time.  And that was, 12 

Grainger was one customer that you can't hold those orders.  13 

You have to ship those on the day that they're due to ship. 14 

Q. What kind of company is Grainger? 15 

A. Electrical distributor. 16 

Q. So they distribute Philips' products? 17 

A. Uh-huh. 18 

Q. And then the -- 19 

A. The last one was addressing overtime.  And Lee had been 20 

informed that overtime must be approved by a supervisor.  21 

And on Thursday the 12th, Lee worked 12.75 hours.  And then 22 

on Friday he worked 10.25.  Lee did not request any 23 

overtime for these days.  And Lee has been verbally 24 

counseled on unauthorized overtime on more than one 25 
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occasion.   1 

Q. Last one, I'm sorry. 2 

A. Yeah. 3 

Q. And again that's your signature at the bottom? 4 

A. That's correct. 5 

Q. And you reviewed it before you signed? 6 

A. Yes, I did. 7 

 MR. MILLER:  I move R-4 into evidence. 8 

 MR. HEARNE:  No objection. 9 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  I'll receive Respondent's 4. 10 

(Respondent's Exhibit 4 received in evidence.) 11 

(Respondent's Exhibit 5 marked for identification.) 12 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  And one more, R-5.   13 

 Can you tell us what R-5 is? 14 

A. This is a written warning that was issued to Lee Craft 15 

June the 21st on performance.  It states, "Lee failed to 16 

ensure that all deliveries shipped on time and there were 17 

deliveries at the main station that had not been picked and 18 

processed.  These orders have ship dates of 6/15 and 6/16.  19 

Lee Craft told me" -- this was related -- "that he would 20 

take care of these orders and has not done so.  On June the 21 

20th, I asked Lee to make sure the Lowe's transfers were 22 

done.  And he failed to do this also."  23 

Q. That's your signature at the bottom? 24 

A. Yes, it is. 25 
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 MR. MILLER:  I move R-5 into evidence. 1 

 MR. HEARNE:  No objection. 2 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  I'll receive Respondent's 5. 3 

(Respondent's Exhibit 5 received in evidence.) 4 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Now, just looking at each of these that 5 

we've put into evidence, I guess R-2 through R-5, on each 6 

of these Mr. Craft writes in some sort of an employee 7 

statement, correct? 8 

A. That's correct. 9 

Q. And employees, are they permitted to do that? 10 

A. That's correct. 11 

(Respondent's Exhibit 6 marked for identification.) 12 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  R-6.  Okay, so this is another employee 13 

counseling form, correct? 14 

A. Uh-huh, that's correct. 15 

Q. Can you tell me what this was issued for? 16 

A. This is issued on July the 10th.  I had another team 17 

lead that works and was working in the area with Lee at the 18 

time.  He came to my office and told me he needed to speak 19 

to me.  And he said that -- 20 

Q. Wait, let's back up.  Who came to your office? 21 

A. James Powell. 22 

Q. James Powell. 23 

A. Another team lead came to my office and stated that Lee 24 

was -- 25 
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 MR. HEARNE:  Objection, that'd be hearsay. 1 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  What are you offering this for, 2 

Mr. Miller?  The truth of the matter asserted or for the 3 

basis? 4 

 MR. MILLER:  Well, I think that the document's going to 5 

speak for itself.  Although I guess you could object to the 6 

document.  But we're offering it for the reaction of 7 

Ms. McMurrian upon being provided with information.  We're 8 

not saying it's truthful. 9 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Mr. Hearne, anything further? 10 

 MR. HEARNE:  Well, I think -- I mean if for the limited 11 

purpose of showing that the -- for showing that the 12 

Employer reacted to an allegation, we wouldn't be able to 13 

object to that.  But to the extent that what Mr. Powell may 14 

or may not have said, was it being offered for the truth of 15 

what allegedly occurred, we would object to that.  That is 16 

in fact hearsay. 17 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  I will allow it, but with the caveat 18 

that not for evidence of the truth of the matter but simply 19 

as the background or the foundation for the Respondent's 20 

actions.  So I will allow it. 21 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  I guess you can testify what did 22 

Mr. Powell tell you? 23 

A. On this day on James Powell stated that Lee was out of 24 

control, that he was in a team meeting on the floor and 25 
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that Lee was out of control and was threatening and 1 

berating the team.  And this was after all of these other 2 

verbal warnings and written warnings leading up to this.  3 

So stated this behavior as lead is unacceptable.   4 

 Lee has previously requested to return to a material 5 

handling position after being placed in this position for 6 

one month.  I had asked him to give it some time.  At this 7 

point we cannot allow Lee to continue as the lead.   8 

 Employees Kim Coleman and Uma Jalloh perceive his 9 

behavior as harassment.  And also Lee has not followed 10 

through with the team lead duties.   11 

 And I had Gerak Guyot present with me that day. 12 

Q. And that's your signature at the bottom? 13 

A. That's correct. 14 

Q. And I see it says, "Employee refused to sign."  What 15 

does that mean? 16 

A. I asked him if he wanted to make any comments as we do.  17 

And asked the employee to sign the document, and he refused 18 

to sign it and did not have any comments. 19 

Q. Now, prior to issuing this document, R-6, did you 20 

conduct any sort of an investigation?  Did you interview 21 

anybody? 22 

A. You know, I talked to all the employees in the area, 23 

the Philips' employees in the area.   24 

Q. Now, as a matter of practice, when you speak with 25 
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someone, do you generally generate notes or anything of 1 

that nature? 2 

A. Yes, I do. 3 

Q. R-7. 4 

(Respondent's Exhibit 7 marked for identification.) 5 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Mr. Miller, did you intend to 6 

introduce R-6? 7 

 MR. MILLER:  I'm sorry. 8 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  I said I would allow the testimony, 9 

but I haven't received the exhibit.  So I didn't know if 10 

you understood otherwise. 11 

 MR. MILLER:  Yeah, I'm sorry.  I move R-6 into 12 

evidence. 13 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Any objection? 14 

 MR. HEARNE:  Our same objection with regard to the 15 

hearsay as to the extent that the document is not being 16 

offered for the truth of what -- of the conduct alleged 17 

against Mr. Craft, but merely as the Respondent's response 18 

to these claims. 19 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  And with that condition, I will 20 

receive Respondent 6. 21 

(Respondent's Exhibit 6 received in evidence.) 22 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Ms. McMurrian, can you tell us what R-7 23 

is? 24 

A. This is my notes that I made regarding a conversation 25 
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that I had with Kim Coleman on July the 8th, 2011.  And she 1 

came to my office to talk to talk to me about Lee.  She 2 

said he was harassing her on the floor.  And I asked her 3 

exactly what she meant by harassing.  She said he was 4 

pulling her off her regular job to go pick orders.  And 5 

said if she's not doing what he told her to do, he'd come 6 

over and holler at her and, you know, tell her that she 7 

needs to do what she's told to do.   8 

 I told her at that time that I would talk to Lee 9 

because it sounded like that maybe Lee did not understand 10 

what her role was in Returns.  Because she was assigned to 11 

Ballast but she was not assigned as a picker.  She was 12 

supposed to process customer returns.  And that if they got 13 

behind in that area, it was a bad as getting behind in 14 

picking.  And that I would talk to him about it.   15 

 And she said he also threatened her and said he was 16 

going to make sure that she lost her job if it was the last 17 

thing he did.   18 

Q. Did you speak with Lee about this? 19 

A. Yes, I did.  I talked to Lee after that.  He didn't 20 

have anything to say.  I explained to him that Kim was not 21 

a full-time picker and, as I said before, she does customer 22 

returns, Grainger conversions.  And that he should check 23 

with her and see where she's at with her work before she 24 

just is pulled off and put on another job.  And that he 25 
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should coordinate it with the supervisor.   1 

 And also told him that other employees had the same 2 

complaints.  And that he should communicate with his team 3 

and that he should work closer with Rolita to understand 4 

what the demands in that area, in the Ballast area, were. 5 

Q. What was his reaction, if any, to this conversation 6 

you're having about people making allegations? 7 

A. Just kind of one of denial. 8 

Q. And then at the bottom there's something that happened 9 

on July 10.  This is again the James Powell issue. 10 

A. Right.   11 

Q. Okay. 12 

A. He spoke to me and Rolita about a meeting that was held 13 

on the floor. 14 

Q. I note that you didn't -- there's no signature on this, 15 

but your recollection is what?  Your testimony is that you 16 

created this document? 17 

A. That's correct.  And that's what I do when I have 18 

conversations with employees.  I will type that up and put 19 

it in the file so that I can remember what occurred in the 20 

conversation.  I do it that same day. 21 

 MR. MILLER:  I move R-7 into evidence. 22 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Any objection? 23 

 MR. HEARNE:  I think our same objection with regard to 24 

the issue of hearsay.  These are -- the extent that this is 25 
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being offered for the truth of the matter asserted, the 1 

claims made by Coleman and Powell we would object.  But for 2 

purpose of showing this is her recollection of what was 3 

reported, we would have no objection to that. 4 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  With that provision, I will receive 5 

Respondent 7. 6 

(Respondent's Exhibit 7 received in evidence.) 7 

(Respondent's Exhibit 8 marked for identification.) 8 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  R-8, could you tell us what that is? 9 

A. This is another document of documentation I put in the 10 

file of activity that was going on at the time.  I just 11 

made notes that we had moved Lee to the team lead last year 12 

and that after he had been in the job for about a month, he 13 

asked to be moved out of position.  And that he had 14 

received multiple warnings regarding the team lead 15 

responsibilities.   16 

 I noted that I had personally coached him on how to run 17 

the reports, when to run the reports, and why the reports 18 

are an important aspect of the team lead position.   19 

 This particular day he called me on July the 9th about 20 

an issue of the floor.  He told me that Rolita had written 21 

him up again.  And he said, "I guess I'll be written up 22 

every day."   23 

 And I told him then that Rolita was trying to get him 24 

to do what was required of the team leads and that all team 25 
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leads were expected to conduct these tests -- tasks and 1 

reports on a daily basis.  And I told him that I would sit 2 

down with him and coach him.  I told him to come by my 3 

office the next day and I'd work with him on establishing a 4 

daily routine.   5 

 And he agreed, but he didn't come to my office and work 6 

with me even after I reminded him twice that I had offered 7 

to help.   8 

 I noted on the 10th of July I spoke to James Powell 9 

about a meeting Lee had conducted in the facility with the 10 

Ballast team.  And James communicated with me that Lee was 11 

out of control, was threatening, berating the team.   12 

 In a meeting on July the 25th, Gerak and I spoke to Lee 13 

and informed him that we were taking him out of the lead 14 

position.  And I told him I felt like he was not quite 15 

ready for it.  And since he had asked to be removed, we 16 

felt it was time to get him out of the position back to 17 

material handler position.  I told him that didn't mean 18 

that he would never be a team lead again, but now was not a 19 

good time and he couldn't continue in that position. 20 

Q. So this was created.  I guess it doesn't have a date on 21 

it.  Do you recall when approximately you created this 22 

document? 23 

A. It would have been July after we had taken him out of 24 

the team lead position.  I think it was probably along the 25 
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same time when I took him out of the team lead position, 1 

but I like to leave some sort of trail in the file for 2 

anybody that goes behind me. 3 

Q. Do you do this as a general practice? 4 

A. Yes. 5 

 MR. MILLER:  Move R-8 into evidence. 6 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Any objection? 7 

 MR. HEARNE:  No objection. 8 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  I'll receive Respondent 8. 9 

(Respondent's Exhibit 8 received in evidence.) 10 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  So you've testified about him going 11 

back to his prior position.  Who was involved in making 12 

that decision? 13 

A. Supervisors, my ops manager, myself.  And we cleared 14 

that through HR. 15 

Q. Okay, your ops manager is who? 16 

A. Gerak Guyot. 17 

Q. Okay.   18 

A. So it was Gerak Guyot and Rolita, Joe, William, and 19 

myself. 20 

Q. Now, was this, in fact, a demotion? 21 

A. Yes, it was going back to a material handler from a 22 

team lead. 23 

Q. So his pay went back to that of -- 24 

A. Material handler. 25 
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Q. What's the difference in pay? 1 

A. It's about $2.20 an hour. 2 

Q. Now, thereafter, do you know if he filed a charge with 3 

EEOC? 4 

A. Yes. 5 

Q. And did you assist with preparing a response to that 6 

charge? 7 

A. Yes. 8 

Q. And do you know if the EEOC issued a determination?  9 

A. Yes, it was no cause found. 10 

Q. Now, when he's returned to the material handler 11 

position, were there any problems going forward in terms of 12 

performance or his interaction with others? 13 

A. Yeah, it continued to -- his performance continued to 14 

decline after that.  It was -- and even though he wasn't a 15 

team lead, he was still -- the issues were still there with 16 

Kim and others.  Just really kind of picking up on his 17 

negativity.   18 

Q. So there're still issues with Kim?  What do you mean by 19 

that? 20 

A. Well, later that year she had talked to two of my 21 

supervisors, and she came and talked to me about it.  Once 22 

they talked to me, I told her I wanted to talk to her.  And 23 

she was just very upset and had felt like she had tried to 24 

handle this on her own for a very, very long time.   25 
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 And when she spoke to the supervisors about it, they 1 

told her, said, "No, you should not have to deal with this 2 

on your own."  So she came and talked to me.  And was just 3 

clearly, clearly upset about some of the things that were 4 

going on. 5 

Q. Did you ask her to give you a statement? 6 

A. Yes, I did.  7 

Q. Okay, is that your practice when someone comes to you 8 

with a complaint of harassment? 9 

A. Yes, that's correct. 10 

Q. And we talked earlier about the Philips Harassment Free 11 

Workplace policy.  Are you familiar with that policy? 12 

A. Yes, I am. 13 

Q. Is there a complaint procedure in that policy? 14 

A. Yes. 15 

Q. And is one of your options to complain to your manager? 16 

A. Yes. 17 

(Respondent's Exhibit 9 marked for identification.) 18 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  This has been marked as R-9.   19 

 Tell us what that is. 20 

A. This is Kim's handwritten statement that she gave me 21 

after the day she came and spoke to me.  I asked her to 22 

give me a handwritten statement.  She said that she stated 23 

that she'd been having problems with Lee since she was 24 

on -- since we were on Mendenhall.  And that's another 25 
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facility that we were at. 1 

Q. Wait, can you back up?  Where is Mendenhall?  2 

A. Mendenhall is -- it's in Memphis, but it's off of 3 

Shelby Drive.  And that is where we had the Ballast 4 

operation when it was operating on its own before we 5 

consolidated facilities and to Raines Road. 6 

Q. Okay.  And I'm sorry.  Is there a date on this?  Yeah, 7 

that's like -- 8 

A. January the 4th.   9 

Q. So this seems to be -- 10 

A. It's when she gave me the statement. 11 

Q. Okay.  But when did she come to you with her concerns 12 

about Mr. Craft? 13 

A. It was in December. 14 

Q. And do you recall what sort of things she was 15 

complaining about? 16 

A. Well, she just said that he continued to stare at her 17 

and make her feel uncomfortable.  And that she gave me the 18 

examples of how she had made a mistake or that he had 19 

approached her about something she'd done wrong.  And he 20 

went back and checked it and come back and told her it was 21 

wrong.  And she said she apologized and that he told her to 22 

get down on her knees.  That she should get down on her 23 

knees and apologize to him.   24 

Q. What was your reaction when you heard that? 25 
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A. I was appalled.  I was shocked.  And she was clearly 1 

upset, crying during this period when she was telling me 2 

the story.  And just on about where he was trying to make 3 

them feel like her and others that they were being -- their 4 

conversations were being recorded.  And that he'd made 5 

other comments to her that were unwelcome.   6 

 And that she had to handle it on her own.  And that she 7 

couldn't handle it anymore.  That she was scared of him.  8 

That she was frightened for her life and her job.  And that 9 

he'd just really gotten out of hand.  10 

Q. Did you -- let's put it this way.  In your role as 11 

Regional Distribution Center Manager, are you generally 12 

responsible for conducting investigations of complaints of 13 

harassment or other such things? 14 

A. Yes. 15 

Q. So in this case did you, in fact, conduct an 16 

investigation? 17 

A. Yes, I did.   18 

Q. And did you create any documentation with regard to 19 

your investigation? 20 

A. Yes, I did documentation and then statements from other 21 

employees.   22 

Q. That one's R-9 up there? 23 

A. Yes.  24 

 MR. MILLER:  I move R-9 into evidence. 25 
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 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Any objection? 1 

 MR. HEARNE:  I think with the understanding that 2 

Ms. Coleman is going to be a witness -- 3 

 MR. MILLER:  And I understand it. 4 

 MR. HEARNE:  I think with the understanding that 5 

Ms. Coleman is going to be a witness, we won't.  We have no 6 

objection at this time. 7 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  I'll receive Respondent's 9. 8 

(Respondent's Exhibit 9 received in evidence.) 9 

(Respondent's Exhibit 10 marked for identification.) 10 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  R-10, can you tell us what R-10 is? 11 

A. This is the document that I created regarding doing the 12 

investigation on the harassment claim against Lee Craft. 13 

Q. And from that document, can you tell us who you spoke 14 

to, what you found, and so on? 15 

A. I spoke to Len Lee, who is another Ballast team lead.  16 

He stated that he had observed Lee Craft using intimidating 17 

tactics towards Kim Coleman.  He also stated that he was 18 

aware that Lee Craft had some type of bad blood for Kim.  19 

And that he stated that he thinks Lee has changed and taken 20 

a wrong turn and does not know what happened to him. 21 

Q. And you don't need to read verbatim, but what did 22 

Thelma Halbert tell you? 23 

A. Pretty much the same, that she had witnessed, you know, 24 

Lee harassing Kim.  And you know talking to her about 25 
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getting rid of her and firing her.  And had observed him 1 

staring at her and making her feel uncomfortable.  And that 2 

even though he's no longer a team lead, he was still trying 3 

to intimidate her and make her feel like he had some sort 4 

of authority over her job.   5 

 And so she had advised Kim to come talk to management 6 

because she was -- she would go to the back of the 7 

warehouse.  She find Thelma and go to the back of the 8 

warehouse and talk to her because she was afraid that he 9 

was going to see her talking to someone about it. 10 

Q. I'm sorry.  What's Thelma's position at that point? 11 

A. Thelma was in inventory control.   12 

Q. So she's a co-worker? 13 

A. Yeah.  And then there was one example of where she felt 14 

like she had a scrap truck to process.  And he was acting 15 

like he was taking pictures or, you know, recording her 16 

conversations or whatever about something that she had 17 

done.  And it was just things like that that would just 18 

build up to making her feeling uncomfortable.  And at this 19 

point he was not their lead, so he had no authority over 20 

them. 21 

Q. Did Thelma relate to you anything about Kim's emotional 22 

state of being? 23 

A. Yeah, said that she was extremely afraid of Lee and 24 

that she feared for her life.  She was afraid that Lee was 25 

Free State Reporting, Inc. 
1378 Cape St. Claire Road 

Annapolis, MD 21409 
(410) 974-0947 

 



204 

going to come there and shoot her.  That was her words.   1 

 And this one other person, LaToya Hyde, had stated that 2 

he has a problem with single women working on the floor.  3 

That was her statement. 4 

Q. Did she tell you anything more about what she meant by 5 

that? 6 

A. She just said that it was, you know, that it was the 7 

women that were single or like more independent that he 8 

would give them more work and that she could see the 9 

difference in how he distributed the work, that he expected 10 

more of them.  11 

Q. Did there come a time that you met with Mr. Craft about 12 

these allegations? 13 

A. Yes, I did. 14 

Q. Do you know approximately when that was? 15 

A. It was immediately that same day that Kim came and 16 

talked to me.  So it was in December.  I don't the exact 17 

date, but it was the 28th or something like that. 18 

 MR. MILLER:  What are we up to? 19 

 THE REPORTER:  Eleven. 20 

 MR. MILLER:  This is 11, okay. 21 

(Respondent's Exhibit 11 marked for identification.)  22 

 MR. MILLER:  I apologize.  You see on the second page 23 

of this document there's some star and some things 24 

underlined.  We unfortunately couldn't find a clean 25 
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version.  We certainly can look for that, but I didn't want 1 

to slow things down.  I can say those are my markings, and 2 

I don't know if you want to take a break and try to find a 3 

clean copy or just say we agree that's -- 4 

 MR. HEARNE:  I have one that you sent me. 5 

(Background discussion.) 6 

 MR. MILLER:  Why don't we do that and make a clean 7 

copy? 8 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Do you want to do that at the next 9 

break? 10 

 MR. MILLER:  Yeah, why don't we do that? 11 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  What we had we just -- if you offer 12 

it into evidence, we'll make sure that a clean copy goes 13 

in.  But for right now, if you can continue with the 14 

witness, we'll just move on. 15 

 MR. MILLER:  I think we still have to move R-10 into 16 

evidence. 17 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Any objection to Respondent's 10? 18 

 MR. HEARNE:  I believe our same objection that these 19 

are -- to the extent that this is the -- this is 20 

information that was provided by these employees to 21 

Ms. McMurrian in her interviews but not being offered for 22 

the truth of the actual incidents or opinions being 23 

offered, we would not object to it being admitted only for 24 

that limited purpose. 25 
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 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  And with that stated for the record 1 

and that condition then, I will receive Respondent's 10. 2 

(Respondent's Exhibit 10 received in evidence.) 3 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Okay, moving to R-11, can you tell us 4 

what this is? 5 

A. This is documentation for the file regarding -- and 6 

this is for a meeting we had on January the 16th with Lee 7 

Craft.  And at this time the documentation was that he met 8 

with myself and two supervisors.  And I informed him at the 9 

time that we were investigating another report accusing him 10 

of intimidating and harassing behavior and that we had 11 

taken statements from several employees and co-workers 12 

confirming his intimidating and disruptive behavior. 13 

Q. So let me just stop you there.  You say this is the 14 

second report.  What was the first report of -- 15 

A. The first report was the report where Kim reported that 16 

what was going on.  I think it's an incident occurred in 17 

November with Kim.  And then she came forward in December.  18 

Q. Okay. 19 

A. And then I had employees that had come to me about the 20 

pre-shift meetings and the things that were going on in the 21 

pre-shift meetings that they disapproved of. 22 

Q. Let me just clarify.  Your testimony you said back in 23 

July 2011, I guess, James Powell came forward and said -- 24 

A. Right. 25 
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Q. -- he's engaged in this behavior. 1 

A. Right. 2 

Q. So is that -- are you referring to that in this 3 

document?  Or are you referring to another report, or that 4 

would be the third report? 5 

A. Right.  This is -- it occurred in July, and this was 6 

happening at the end of the year, December.   7 

Q. Right. 8 

A. And this was what was going into the counseling form in 9 

January.  So this was just me and Gerak and William and 10 

Rolita and Joe.  And we went through the entire situation 11 

with him before we put anything in the counseling form. 12 

Q. Okay.  So is it your testimony that you, in fact, 13 

discussed with Mr. Craft the allegations against him? 14 

A. Yes.  15 

Q. So you discussed what Kim Coleman was alleging? 16 

A. Yes. 17 

Q. And what was his reaction to these allegations being 18 

made by Kim Coleman? 19 

A. Just denial.   20 

Q. Did he say anything further, try to explain anything, 21 

or just flat denial? 22 

A. I just remember asking him why she would feel that way, 23 

if he was denying it completely, what would make her feel 24 

that way, and he was, I don't know.  You'll have to ask 25 
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her. 1 

Q. Now, I see about 1, 2, 3, 4, 5 paragraphs down there's 2 

some reference to a security guard making a statement that 3 

would support Kim? 4 

A. Yeah, on this particular day, I asked the security 5 

guard to write up a statement of what had happened because 6 

he felt like he was sort of caught in the middle because he 7 

came and got me and said that Lee had called him and asked 8 

him would he remove Kim Coleman from the facility.  And I 9 

asked him why.  And he said, "I don't know.  He just told 10 

me would I get her and escort her out of the facility."   11 

 And I said, "Well, no, he doesn't have the authority to 12 

escort anyone out of the facility.  You need to call Gene 13 

Blinstrup, the supervisor."  Because Gene was the 14 

supervisor at that time.  15 

 MR. HEARNE:  Your Honor, I'm going to object to that 16 

testimony on the basis that what the guard is saying would 17 

be hearsay unless they intend to offer the guard as a 18 

witness.  I mean this is again a report she'd received.  19 

But if it's being offered for the truth of what allegedly 20 

occurred, we would object to that. 21 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Sustained. 22 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Now, there's reference in here to 23 

Rolita Turner.  Did you speak to her as part of your 24 

investigation? 25 
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A. Yes. 1 

Q. And what, if anything, did Rolita tell you? 2 

A. She felt like that Lee had a problem with her, and that 3 

since the time that she had become supervisor, that he had 4 

really kind of worked against her and tried to undermine 5 

what she was trying to do in that area.  And it was -- she 6 

felt like it was because she got that job and he didn't, 7 

that he was really not -- that he was doing things at some 8 

times and it seemed like he was trying to sabotage the 9 

operation. 10 

Q. Now, and I'm sorry, jumping back to the second 11 

paragraph, you're talking it seems about these pre-shift 12 

meetings.  And can you tell us what your findings were 13 

there and/or your own personal experiences with respect to 14 

those pre-shift meetings? 15 

A. Well, I had several employees to come to me and 16 

complaining about, you know, this is getting a little out 17 

of control, that, you know -- 18 

 MR. HEARNE:  Objection again.  This is -- would be 19 

hearsay, and she's not even identifying the particular 20 

employees that she's alleging that she actually spoke with. 21 

 THE WITNESS:  I spoke to Lester Peete --   22 

 MR. MILLER:  Hold on a minute.  23 

 THE WITNESS:  -- and Antonio -- 24 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Hold on.  As long as we have an 25 
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objection.  If you want to respond to the objection? 1 

 MR. MILLER:  I agree it's hearsay.  We can rephrase the 2 

question and try to get a different response. 3 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Who did you speak to about these the 4 

pre-shift meetings? 5 

A. Lester Peete and Antonio Coleman [sic].  I spoke 6 

directly -- which they're both two team leads had talked to 7 

me about the pre-shift meetings. 8 

Q. And generally what were their concerns? 9 

A. Well, their concern was what had started out as 10 

something that was supposed to be a sort of a highlight at 11 

the end of the pre-shift meeting where people could talk 12 

about achievements with their family and things like that.  13 

But it had turned into something different.  And that 14 

people were feeling uncomfortable in the meetings. 15 

Q. How so?  What was making people uncomfortable, if you 16 

know?  And I guess let me back up.  Were you at any of 17 

these meetings? 18 

A. Yeah, yeah. 19 

Q. So why don't you speak to your own personal experience? 20 

A. Well, let me give, not at a pre-shift meeting, but at a 21 

meeting to where this type of behavior was occurring.  22 

Which one do you want me to address? 23 

Q. Your personal experiences at either meeting. 24 

A. Okay. 25 
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Q. Can you tell us what you know? 1 

A. We had a meeting where the new senior manager of 2 

Distribution was being introduced to the facility.   3 

Q. Who was that? 4 

A. Danny Garst. 5 

Q. Okay. 6 

A. And he is my boss' boss.  So we had an itinerary -- and 7 

he's from Somerset.  We had an itinerary of the areas that 8 

we were going to cover that day.  And during the meeting, 9 

one of the items we're having our lean teams to get up and 10 

talk about their improvements because we have eight lean 11 

teams.  12 

Q. Can you tell us what a lean team is? 13 

A. A lean team is sort of a self-directed work team that 14 

we have in each area of the facility where they work on 15 

improvements for their particular area. 16 

Q. Right. 17 

A. And it's all tied to our cost improvement projects for 18 

the year.  So we had two or three teams that were 19 

presenting to Danny and my boss that day.  And, you know, 20 

we had specific items, they were going to cover their 21 

30-day plans and where they were at with their performance.   22 

 And this is when Lee stood up, when it was the Ballast 23 

team, and started out of the blue singing a song that was 24 

some words -- I don't even remember the words.  But it was 25 
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definitely to Bobby Brown's "My Prerogative."  The only 1 

reason I know that is because Danny Garst kind of broke the 2 

ice and said, "Hey, is that 'My Prerogative'?"  And you 3 

know it was kind of still silence for a little bit.  4 

Q. So this wasn't part of the Moment to Shine? 5 

A. No. 6 

Q. He just stands up and sings a song? 7 

A. That is correct.  And everyone felt very uncomfortable, 8 

and then afterwards, it was kind of, you know, we just said 9 

okay, well, no harm, no foul.  Because it was just 10 

everybody was shocked.  But it was not part of the 11 

presentation.   12 

Q. Okay.  So jumping to the pre-shift meetings, you said 13 

you've attended those? 14 

A. I have attended, yeah.  Not -- I don't think that Lee 15 

was talking the day that I was there.  But it was 16 

Mr. Willie, who he's referring to is an Adecco Associate, 17 

and that's where I knew that we needed to back off of it 18 

because he was like giving away a $5 bill for somebody 19 

repeating a Bible verse or whatever, which is nice, but I 20 

didn't think that was what the -- that was not what the 21 

Moment to Shine was about.   22 

Q. So it wasn't -- so I guess eventually -- is it true 23 

they were eventually cancelled, these Moments to Shine? 24 

A. Right, yes. 25 
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Q. So your testimony then is it wasn't just Mr. Craft who 1 

was engaged in this disruptive behavior, if you will.  2 

There's others, Willie and -- 3 

A. Well, it was no one that I'm aware of that stood up and 4 

sang any songs or anything.  That it was Lee was the main 5 

one that was singing and dancing in the meetings.   6 

Q. Okay.  Now, you testified about Rolita Turner.  Did you 7 

have any personal experiences with Mr. Craft whereby he was 8 

in your view doing anything to undermine your authority or 9 

anything of that nature? 10 

A. I just -- I think that working with him directly and 11 

asking him to work on these reports and things to and then 12 

he would purposely not do that was undermining because it 13 

was affecting the performance of the overall facility.  And 14 

I was having to explain that. 15 

Q. And R-11, is that your signature on the second page? 16 

A. Yes, it is.   17 

Q. And you created these notes; is that correct? 18 

A. Yes. 19 

Q. Now, in the second to last paragraph, there's talk of 20 

something about termination.  Can you explain to us what 21 

that's all about? 22 

A. Well, we were meeting this day, and we had looked at 23 

his file.  And said, okay, we've coached and we've issued 24 

verbal warnings, disciplinary action.  We've taken him out 25 
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of the team lead position and moved him back to the 1 

material handler, and at this point we're still having 2 

these same issues with him.   3 

 And at that point, the supervisors and my ops manager 4 

and I said we need -- it's time for us to terminate.  You 5 

know, we're at the point of that.  You know, this behavior 6 

is not going to change.  That it's best for the facility 7 

and all the employees that we terminate.  So we had 8 

actually drafted the termination. 9 

 MR. MILLER:  I move R-11 into evidence. 10 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Mr. Hearne? 11 

 MR. HEARNE:  I think the same objection would hold true 12 

to the extent that these are things that were reported to 13 

her over which she has no personal knowledge that would be 14 

hearsay.  But to the extent that this is a document she 15 

prepared in response to the reports that were made to her, 16 

we have no objections with that limited basis. 17 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  And with that same caveat, I'll 18 

receive Respondent 11.   19 

(Respondent's Exhibit 11 received in evidence.) 20 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  And at some point we can have a 21 

clean copy provided for -- 22 

 MR. MILLER:  Well, do you want to do it now?  It's 23 

okay.  It's a good time for me to break.  But whatever you 24 

wanted, of course. 25 
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 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  I'm hearing -- 1 

 MR. HEARNE:  I haven't -- how much longer is the 2 

testimony? 3 

 MR. MILLER:  Well, I would say another 45 minutes or 4 

so. 5 

 MR. HEARNE:  A break would be fine right now.   6 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Why don't we do that? 7 

 MR. HEARNE:  And I will get copies made for everyone if 8 

you want to.  Just quickly label that.  I think it's R-11.   9 

 MR. MILLER:  It is. 10 

(Off the record from 3:57 p.m. to 4:09 p.m.) 11 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Mr. Miller, are you ready to 12 

proceed? 13 

 MR. MILLER:  Sure, thank you, Your Honor, yes. 14 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Before we broke, you had said that the 15 

Company had decided to terminate Mr. Craft, correct? 16 

A. That was correct. 17 

Q. And did you -- I think you testified that you created a 18 

Employee Counseling termination notice? 19 

A. Yes. 20 

(Respondent's Exhibit 12 marked for identification.) 21 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Let me show you what's been marked as 22 

R-12.   23 

 Can you tell us what that is? 24 

A. This is the form that -- the form that we wrote up for 25 
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his termination on January the 16th for inappropriate 1 

behavior in violation of Company policies. 2 

Q. And without disclosing any conversations with legal 3 

counsel, was there a decision made to not issue this? 4 

A. Exactly.  We looked at the file together, and there was 5 

not a final written warning in his file.  So we pulled back 6 

on this because it was not in his record.  A final written 7 

warning had not been issued. 8 

Q. Is it your general practice to issue a final written 9 

warning? 10 

A. Yes. 11 

Q. Is that your signature at the bottom of R-12? 12 

A. Yes, it is. 13 

Q. And did you, in fact, create this document? 14 

A. Yes, I did. 15 

Q. Is that your handwriting there saying, "Need to provide 16 

final written warning"? 17 

A. Yes, it is. 18 

 MR. MILLER:  I move R-12 into evidence. 19 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Any objection? 20 

 MR. HEARNE:  No objection. 21 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  I'll receive Respondent's 12. 22 

(Respondent's Exhibit 12 received in evidence.) 23 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  If you can pull GC-6.  Can you tell us 24 

what that document is? 25 
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A. This is the final written warning that was drafted. 1 

Q. Okay, that's your signature on it? 2 

A. Yes, it is. 3 

Q. And was this, in fact, provided to Mr. Craft? 4 

A. Yes, it was.   5 

Q. Now, I note in this document there's talk about a 6 

performance issue.  You signed off on picking an order.  7 

Can you explain to us what that is and what -- the reason 8 

he was being disciplined for that? 9 

A. The order was picked incorrectly.  And we had a 10 

customer reported the shortage.  And when we pulled the 11 

picking documents like we always do, Lee had picked the 12 

order.  And we conducted a cycle count.  And the material 13 

was still in location like it had been filled out that it 14 

had been picked, but he'd never physically picked the 15 

material.   16 

Q. And is that against Company rules? 17 

A. Well, yeah, cause it was -- this was in line with 18 

previous warnings that he'd been issued.  It was a further 19 

performance issue.  So even he's back into a picking 20 

capacity, he was continuing to have issues. 21 

Q. And then it goes on to say on Monday 1/16, so on.  What 22 

is that about? 23 

A. That was on Monday.  He was deleting a delivery and 24 

adding another shipment.  And when he did, he created one 25 
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shipment for 318 deliveries.  And this took us several 1 

hours to correct this issue where we had to take each one 2 

of them off and create their own shipment.   3 

Q. And jumping back to the first sentence.  It says, "You 4 

engage in highly destructive behavior in pre-shift 5 

meetings."  What did you mean by that? 6 

A. Because he is continuing to in these pre-shift meetings 7 

make statements in the pre-shift meetings that were not -- 8 

pre-shift meeting was to talk about the work that they had 9 

to get done that day and any of the work at hand, who was 10 

going to be doing what.  And it was being turned into, you 11 

know, the words "backstabber" and "lies" or "they're lying 12 

on me" and things like that.  And it was -- the employees 13 

were feeling uncomfortable in these meetings. 14 

Q. Well, did there come a time that Rolita Turner stopped 15 

the Moment to Shine? 16 

A. Right, yeah, and at that point there was still 17 

conversations going on in the pre-shift meetings.  So the 18 

Moment to Shine had been ended at that point. 19 

Q. But you're saying he's still -- he being Mr. Craft -- 20 

is still engaged in conduct that's -- 21 

A. You know, with other employees.  You know, we had 22 

several employees that were just coming forward and saying 23 

that they felt uncomfortable, that he was trying to stir 24 

things up.  And it made them feel uncomfortable. 25 
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Q. Which employees, if you recall? 1 

A. There were Antonio Coleman [sic], Lester Peete, Fred -- 2 

Q. You said Antonio Coleman.   3 

A. Yeah, Antonio Edwards, I'm sorry.  4 

Q. Okay.  Lester Peete you said.  Anybody else? 5 

A. Thelma Halbert, she works in the Ballast area. 6 

Q. And then it goes on to say that, "Also found to be 7 

using harassing and intimidating behavior towards 8 

colleagues and towards management."  What do you mean by 9 

that? 10 

A. That -- and this is where he was really being 11 

disrespectful to Rolita in her giving direction as the 12 

supervisor.  And just seemed like he was working against 13 

what everybody was trying to do instead of trying to work 14 

with everyone there, with the supervisor, with the leads, 15 

with the management. 16 

Q. And the harassing and intimidating behavior towards 17 

colleagues, is that what you've already talked about 18 

with -- 19 

A. With Kim, yes.  20 

Q. -- Kim Coleman. 21 

A. Yes.  And after we did that investigation, we found 22 

Kim's testimony to be more credible. 23 

Q. More credible than who? 24 

A. Than Lee's testimony. 25 
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Q. All right, so GC-6 is provided to Mr. Craft on what 1 

date?  Is it the 20th? 2 

A. This is January the 20th, yes.   3 

Q. And was he provided an opportunity to write what he 4 

wanted to, if anything? 5 

A. Yes. 6 

Q. Did he ask to write anything? 7 

A. No. 8 

Q. No.  And it says, "Action to be taken."  And then 9 

there's some language down there.  What is -- why did you 10 

put that language in about the final written warning? 11 

A. Because we wanted to address all of the issues that we 12 

had been having with him up to this point, that any further 13 

issues with inappropriate behavior or performance or 14 

attendance would result in immediate termination. 15 

Q. Is that generally what you put in a final written 16 

warning? 17 

A. Of this nature, yeah.  We've had -- if we've had issues 18 

and many different areas or whatever seems like their 19 

overall.  But, you know, it's pretty much -- it's the final 20 

written warning is, you know, any further infractions will 21 

result in -- 22 

Q. So have you had other employees that, for example, that 23 

have gotten a final written warning and then for 24 

inappropriate conduct and then had an attendance problem? 25 
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A. Yes. 1 

Q. Then what happens then at that point? 2 

A. They were terminated. 3 

Q. Okay.  All right, was there any other instruction or 4 

anything else discussed in terms of Kim Coleman? 5 

A. While this was -- we told him to stay completely out of 6 

that area away from Ms. Coleman.  And we had actually 7 

assigned him to the Professional area, which was totally 8 

different building.  And assigned him to a male supervisor.   9 

Q. Why did you assign him to a male supervisor? 10 

A. Because he had issues with the female supervisor. 11 

Q. And did he concur with or agree with the move to 12 

another area? 13 

A. Yeah, he just said okay. 14 

Q. Let me show you what's been marked as R-13. 15 

(Respondent's Exhibit 13 marked for identification.)   16 

 MR. MILLER:  Did I give you a copy earlier? 17 

 MR. HEARNE:  Yeah, I have one. 18 

 MR. MILLER:  So can we give one to the Reporter? 19 

 MR. HEARNE:  Yeah.   20 

 MR. MILLER:  Okay. 21 

 THE REPORTER:  Thank you. 22 

 MR. MILLER:  I don't have multiple assistants. 23 

 MR. HEARNE:  Neither do I, not usually.  I'm lucky 24 

today. 25 
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Q. BY MR. MILLER:  All right, what's R-13 as best you can 1 

describe it? 2 

A. This is a diagram of our facility and shows the 3 

emergency evacuation.  But really just an overview of the 4 

entire facility. 5 

Q. And you testified earlier about it being 6,000 square 6 

feet? 7 

A. 600,000. 8 

Q. 600,000, yeah, I guess.  Okay.  And I'm not sure how 9 

best -- if maybe you can point out or circle on the copy 10 

that you have.  Or wait, is that -- that's your version.  11 

Circle maybe on my copy. 12 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Well, you're going to want -- if you 13 

want it in evidence with that circle on it.   14 

 MR. MILLER:  Yeah, I do.  15 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  So then that copy will need to be 16 

duplicated for the record. 17 

 MR. MILLER:  Right. 18 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Which is -- we can do that.  But 19 

perhaps when she's circling, just to make sure it's turned 20 

so both counsel can see what the witness is doing. 21 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Can you just circle where the Ballast 22 

area is?  23 

A. This is the Ballast area right there.  If you want me 24 

to, I'll circle.  This is the area where Kim works.  25 
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Q. And where is the area where Mr. Craft was assigned to 1 

in January? 2 

A. This is down in this area right here. 3 

Q. And do you happen to know what the approximate distance 4 

between those two areas is? 5 

A. Yeah, it's approximately 500 feet. 6 

Q. And how do you know that? 7 

A. Because we measured it. 8 

Q. And how did you measure it? 9 

A. With a wheel, with a marking wheel. 10 

Q. And is there some sort of a wall in between the two 11 

areas? 12 

A. Yeah, there's a -- this is an expanded area that we 13 

added on 200,000 square feet so there's a cutout that is a 14 

door. 15 

 MR. HEARNE:  Would you put an X where the wall would 16 

be? 17 

 THE WITNESS:  Yeah, this is the wall going through 18 

right here.  And then this is the entrance from a door 19 

going into the Professional area. 20 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Where's the -- could you put a circle 21 

around or put a B next to the break room where the folks 22 

are over in the Professional? 23 

A. This is the break room. 24 

 MR. MILLER:  Forgive me, I don't believe we moved R-12 25 
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into evidence.  Did we? 1 

 THE REPORTER:  Yes. 2 

 MR. MILLER:  It's in?  Okay.  All right we'll move R-13 3 

into evidence as revised.  And we'll make sure it's marked 4 

up. 5 

 MR. HEARNE:  No objection. 6 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  No objection, I'll receive 7 

Respondent's 13. 8 

(Respondent's Exhibit 13 received in evidence.) 9 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  So after this disciplinary notice is 10 

issued, what, if anything, happens next in terms of 11 

Mr. Craft? 12 

A. Well, we assigned Lee to report to Joe Odum.  And he 13 

started working in the Professional area.  But we told him 14 

to stay completely away from the area where Kim was at, to 15 

not even look that direction. 16 

Q. And did he comply with that instruction? 17 

A. No. 18 

Q. So what happened? 19 

A. A few days later I had employees come directly to me 20 

and say that he was down there in the area where Kim is 21 

working on a forklift. 22 

Q. So when those folks came to you, did you then 23 

investigate further? 24 

A. Yes, I did. 25 
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Q. And who did you talk to? 1 

A. I spoke to Fred Smith, Kim Coleman, Thelma Halbert. 2 

Q. And did you create any notes with respect to the -- 3 

A. Yes. 4 

Q. -- investigation.   5 

(Respondent's Exhibit 14 marked for identification.)   6 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  I'll show you what's been marked as 7 

R-14. 8 

 Can you tell us what that is? 9 

A. This is just -- this is my notes to the file about what 10 

occurred that day and just the investigation.   11 

Q. So that's your signature at the bottom, correct? 12 

A. Yes, it is. 13 

Q. All right, it's dated looks like January 24th up top.  14 

So that's the date you spoke to everybody? 15 

A. This is the date that it occurred.  And then the 25th 16 

is when I documented everything when they signed it. 17 

Q. Got you.  So what did you find in the course of your 18 

investigation? 19 

A. That he had pretty much been down in the area while 20 

people were working.  Just pretty much creating a commotion 21 

is what it was is the way that we looked at it.  You know, 22 

that he was -- 23 

Q. What did he say, if anything? 24 

A. I think he was just pretty much down there saying that 25 
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he had been moved and he was glad and that he didn't have 1 

to pick up Ballast anymore and that we'd done him a favor. 2 

And really kind of saying that to where in a way, to where 3 

Kim would hear that to where like, "Hey, I'm untouchable.  4 

You see, you can claim everything you want, but nothing's 5 

going to happen to me."   6 

Q. So let's back up a minute.  Somebody complained about 7 

his actions? 8 

A. Kim did. 9 

Q. And what did Kim say? 10 

A. She just -- she came to me and said that he was down in 11 

the area -- which she knew that he was not supposed to be 12 

in the area.  And that he was talking.  He wasn't screaming 13 

or hollering.  He was talking loud to where people could 14 

hear what he was talking about.  And that he was letting 15 

people know that it was -- like it was her fault. 16 

Q. Now, let's back up to when the decision or when you 17 

decided to move him to the Professional area.  Did you 18 

advise Ms. Coleman of what you were doing in terms of the 19 

resolution of her complaint from back in December? 20 

A. Yes, yes, I did. 21 

Q. And was she satisfied with that resolution? 22 

A. Yeah, she said that -- you know, I told her he would be 23 

working in a completely different area, and if anything 24 

happened, if he even looked her way funny, for her to come 25 
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and report it, that he'd been told he was assigned to the 1 

other area, different supervisor, and that should be the 2 

end of it.  She was comfortable with that as long as she 3 

felt like he would stay on -- stay away.  4 

Q. And to your knowledge, was there any reason for him to 5 

be -- any business reason for him to be over in the Ballast 6 

area? 7 

A. No, no.  The equipment area is across from the Ballast 8 

area. 9 

Q. I'm sorry?  What's that? 10 

A. The equipment area, you know, if he would have been 11 

plugging up his equipment or whatever, it would have been 12 

across the aisle from where she works.  It's not even -- it 13 

has its own area. 14 

Q. Are you talking about where they plug in the forklifts? 15 

A. Right. 16 

Q. So on that map, R-13, can you just maybe put a P where 17 

they plug in? 18 

A. Yeah, here's the equipment area right here.  Here's the 19 

aisle, the driving aisle.  And the equipment area is here.   20 

Q. Right, so it's right next to the wall, right? 21 

A. Yes. 22 

Q. Okay, so if you can pull GC-7.  Can you tell us what 23 

that is? Did you create that form? 24 

 Hold on.  You didn't get it yet.  I'm sorry.  You're 25 
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looking down.  I thought you were looking at it. 1 

A. I'm looking at this one. 2 

Q. Thank you.  So did you create that form? 3 

A. Yes, I did. 4 

Q. Okay.  Now, let's go through it.  It initially says, 5 

"Lee Craft is being terminated effective immediately due to 6 

disrupting the operation."  What did you mean by that? 7 

A. He was not in his work area where he was supposed to be 8 

during working hours, and he was disrupting others from 9 

doing their job as well. 10 

Q. And moving on to, "And continues to use intimidating 11 

language towards" -- it says just "management."  I note 12 

that in the prior GC-6 it said, "towards colleagues and 13 

management."  Is there a reason "colleagues" is left out of 14 

this notice? 15 

A. I think it was just left out on error -- in error. 16 

Q. Okay. 17 

A. Because he certainly was still intimidating or, you 18 

know, using those same tactics toward Ms. Coleman. 19 

Q. Okay, so then what do you mean by "continues to use 20 

intimidating language towards colleagues and management"? 21 

A. That, you know, that he was down there ranting and 22 

raving.  That, you know, "Hey, they can't touch me, and I'm 23 

untouchable," and he was making employees feel 24 

uncomfortable.  You know, generally speaking that was 25 
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the -- his discussion on the floor. 1 

Q. And in your mind, was his behavior not just on this day 2 

but on the prior occurrences in violation of any of 3 

Philips' policies? 4 

A. Yes. 5 

Q. And what policies would those be? 6 

A. That's Harassment Free Workplace and toward the 7 

Violence-Free Workplace.  8 

Q. Okay.  Now, did he also violate or disregard any 9 

directive or instruction that you had given him? 10 

A. Absolutely, yeah.  Absolutely. 11 

Q. And what was that? 12 

A. Because when we sat down with him and gave him his 13 

final warning, we went through all of the issues, and we 14 

told him that we were moving him to this new area and that 15 

he was to stay out of the Ballast area and away from 16 

Kim Coleman.   17 

Q. And so based on these infractions, did you feel you had 18 

grounds to terminate? 19 

A. Yes. 20 

Q. Now, you also understand that Craft and the Board 21 

contends that he was dismissed for discussing his 22 

disciplinary notice, correct?  And it does say that in the 23 

document, right? 24 

A. Right. 25 
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Q. Now, setting aside the discussion of the disciplinary 1 

notice, in your view these other things standing alone, did 2 

they give you grounds to terminate? 3 

A. Absolutely. 4 

Q. Now, have other employees at the Memphis facility been 5 

terminated for similar violations of Company policy? 6 

A. Yes. 7 

Q. And approximately how many, if you know? 8 

A. There's 27, 28 maybe. 9 

Q. And are you aware of any that were terminated for the 10 

same sort of intimidating or harassing behavior? 11 

A. Yes. 12 

Q. Okay, and can you name any of those employees? 13 

A. Kasa Calhoun. 14 

Q. Okay, maybe let's start with her.  What did she do that 15 

in your view was intimidating or harassing? 16 

A. She was speaking down to employees and threatening 17 

their jobs and just, you know, was not leading the team in 18 

a positive manner.  I mean it was just sort of berating the 19 

employees. 20 

Q. Okay, and do you have any recollection as to when she 21 

was terminated or within how many years? 22 

A. It was in 2006. 23 

Q. Okay.  And anybody else that was terminated for in your 24 

view similar behavior? 25 
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A. We had one person that was fighting.  Well, she was 1 

written up final warning for fighting, but then her 2 

attendance -- she was terminated for attendance.  And 3 

then --  4 

Q. What's her name? 5 

A. Jessie Pruitt. 6 

Q. Okay, any --  7 

A. And there was another employee, Sharonda Lewis, that 8 

was -- had an altercation with an Adecco employee, come too 9 

close to him on the forklift, and was threatening and 10 

wanting her money back or whatever.  So she was -- she was 11 

given a final written warning.  I think she was terminated 12 

for not showing up for work. 13 

Q. Okay, and anybody else? 14 

A. Well, Marley Atu Bah. 15 

Q. Why was she terminated? 16 

A. Refusing to do her work directive of the team lead and 17 

supervisor and then threatening remarks to the supervisor.   18 

Q. Okay, and were there any employees who were terminated 19 

strictly for performance issues, say, in the last five 20 

years? 21 

A. Yes. 22 

Q. And approximately how many?  Do you know? 23 

A. 15, 20.  And attendance, performance. 24 

 MR. MILLER:  Could I just have one minute? 25 
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 Nothing further. 1 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Cross-examination, Mr. Hearne? 2 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 3 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Ms. McMurrian, my name is Bill Hearne.  4 

I am the Counsel for the Acting General Counsel, and I have 5 

some questions for you based on your testimony.  I want to 6 

pick up where you ended.  You referred to Sharonda Lewis, 7 

somebody who had committed similar violations, and you said 8 

that she was discharged. 9 

A. Yes. 10 

Q. She was discharged -- what was the reason for her 11 

discharge? 12 

A. I think she ended up, I think, no-show three days, not 13 

reporting to work or attendance is why she was actually 14 

terminated.   15 

Q. So she wasn't fired for those other reasons, for the 16 

other reasons you talked about.  It was a no-call/no-show?  17 

That was why she was fired? 18 

A. She was suspended for five days, I believe, as I 19 

recall. 20 

Q. And that suspension for five days, that was because she 21 

drove extremely close to another employee and almost ran 22 

over him with a forklift, right? 23 

A. Uh-huh. 24 

Q. So almost running over an employee with a forklift, 25 
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that got her five days suspension? 1 

A. Yes.  We reviewed the video, and she just drive up next 2 

to him. 3 

Q. Now, you referred to a Jessie Pruitt. 4 

A. Uh-huh. 5 

Q. You indicated that she had been disciplined for 6 

fighting? 7 

A. Yes, uh-huh. 8 

 MR. HEARNE:  Your Honor, we were provided documents 9 

concerning Ms. Pruitt.  There were three pages in total we 10 

were given.  And there's nothing in here about -- there's 11 

nothing in here about discipline for fighting.  So we would 12 

either ask that the documents be produced so we can review 13 

them, or we would object to the inclusion of that testimony 14 

regarding that witness. 15 

 MR. MILLER:  Well, no, I think, Your Honor, with all 16 

due respect, she can testify.  You can cross-exam and say, 17 

look, you haven't produced any documentary evidence, but 18 

it's her recollection that she was disciplined. 19 

 But to further your issue, we'll see if we can locate a 20 

document, but you can't strike that from the record just 21 

because we don't have a document to support it. 22 

 MR. HEARNE:  Well, Your Honor, I mean this is a 23 

document.  If she -- if such a document exists, it would be 24 

responsive to our subpoena to the extent that they're 25 
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saying that it was a similar issue.  I mean, I guess the 1 

testimony would be, I guess, I would ask the question to 2 

Ms. McMurrian, does such a document reflecting this 3 

discipline actually exist? 4 

 THE WITNESS:  Yes. 5 

 MR. HEARNE:  Then we would ask that it be produced.  6 

And if that document cannot be produced, then we would ask 7 

that the failure to produce that document draw an inference 8 

against the Company for the failure to produce that 9 

document either pursuant to the subpoena or upon request 10 

during testimony, considering that they acknowledged that 11 

the document does, in fact, exist. 12 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  And that is something that I can do 13 

with respect to drawing the inference.  But first I'll ask, 14 

if that document exists, could that document be provided? 15 

 MR. MILLER:  Absolutely.  We'll see to it. 16 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Ms. McMurrian, you testified there is 17 

approximately 100 employees working at the facility.  Out 18 

of those 100, are those all full-time employees of Philips? 19 

A. No, they are not. 20 

Q. How many of those out of that 100 are employed directly 21 

by Philips? 22 

A. About 52. 23 

Q. Fifty-two.  And the rest are employed by whom? 24 

A. Adecco.  25 
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Q. Adecco.  And Adecco is a temporary service that 1 

provides temporary employees? 2 

A. They are our contract labor provider. 3 

Q. And does Adecco have an office at the Philips 4 

warehouse? 5 

A. Yes. 6 

Q. There was some testimony about a person named Ann.  Do 7 

you recall who that person would have been? 8 

A. Ann Allen.  They really didn't call the last name 9 

because we have one person name Ann and we have a person 10 

name Annie that works there.  So Ann was a previous onsite 11 

person. 12 

Q. What was her job for Adecco? 13 

A. She was their onsite coordinator. 14 

Q. Did she hire employees? 15 

A. She would place them after the office sent them, after 16 

the Adecco office sent them to them. 17 

Q. So if there was a problem with an Adecco employee, 18 

would the Adecco employee meet with you, or would that 19 

person meet with Ann or the onsite coordinator? 20 

A. With the onsite coordinator. 21 

Q. Now, you talk about -- how do employees in the 22 

facility -- how many employees work in Ballast? 23 

 Let me rephrase.  In 2011 and in January 2012, how many 24 

Philips' employees worked in the Ballast area? 25 
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A. On all three shifts, maybe 10 Philips' employees. 1 

Q. What about on the first shift? 2 

A. Five, six. 3 

Q. Is that including Receiving? 4 

A. Yes. 5 

Q. How many Adecco employees were there? 6 

A. Total in the Ballast operation, it's about 22.  So half 7 

of them are Adecco, and half of them are Philips. 8 

Q. So on the first shift so there would have been about --  9 

A. Well, the first shift is the largest shift, so there 10 

probably would have been three or four Adecco. 11 

Q. Three or four Adecco and about six Philips? 12 

A. Five. 13 

Q. Five or six? 14 

A. Yeah. 15 

Q. Ms. Coleman works in Receiving? 16 

A. No, she works in Returns. 17 

Q. Returns.  Where is Returns? 18 

A. That is --  19 

Q. Is that in the Ballast area? 20 

A. Yeah, where it's circled there.  That is the area that 21 

she works in where the Grainger Returns area is at. 22 

Q. Okay. 23 

A. That's her primary job. 24 

Q. Now, there is an employee named Thelma Halbert. 25 
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A. Uh-huh. 1 

Q. What shift did she work on? 2 

A. During that time I believe she was working third shift. 3 

Q. Third shift.  What were the hours of that shift? 4 

A. 9:30 p.m. to 6:00 a.m. 5 

Q. So on a typical day with no overtime, Ms. Halbert would 6 

be gone from the facility at 6:00 a.m.? 7 

A. No, not if she was working overtime. 8 

Q. Okay, but how often did employees work overtime?  Every 9 

day? 10 

A. Yeah, just about. 11 

Q. How much overtime? 12 

A. Well, it was 9 percent last year.  The year before it 13 

was 12 percent, so it was 10 to 20 hours per person. 14 

Q. So per day about how many hours? 15 

A. A couple of hours. 16 

Q. So usually she would be gone by about 8:00 a.m.? 17 

A. If she was working third shift, yes. 18 

Q. If she was working third shift and she worked the 19 

maximum of overtime, she would be there until about 8:00 20 

a.m.? 21 

A. Yeah. 22 

Q. And LaToya Hyde, what shift did she work? 23 

A. She works first shift. 24 

Q. In 2011, January 2012, what department did she work in? 25 
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A. She's working in Lamps. 1 

Q. Lamps, that's also called Professional? 2 

A. No, Consumer.  She's working in Consumer. 3 

Q. In Consumer.  That's separate from the Ballast? 4 

A. Yes. 5 

Q. What was her position? 6 

A. They're all material handlers, so at the time she could 7 

have been picking or, you know, working in inventory, so 8 

that's material handler. 9 

Q. But she was assigned to Consumer? 10 

A. Yes, I believe so at that time. 11 

Q. Not Ballast? 12 

A. Right, that's correct. 13 

Q. During the time that Lee Craft was a lead, was he ever 14 

a lead over Consumer? 15 

A. No. 16 

Q. Did he have any reason to direct work or work out 17 

schedules over at Consumer or for those employees there? 18 

A. No. 19 

Q. I believe you testified that you -- that Philips does 20 

not have an onsite human resource person? 21 

A. That's correct. 22 

Q. So if you have a human resource issue, who do you call? 23 

A. We call our Human Resource Department in Somerset. 24 

Q. Is there a particular person designated for the Memphis 25 
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facility that you should call in HR? 1 

A. During that time it was Palak Dwivedi. 2 

Q. Okay, and Ms. McMurrian, you've been in the hearing 3 

during the testimony.  You were here during Mr. Craft's 4 

testimony? 5 

A. Uh-huh. 6 

Q. And you heard him refer to some e-mails he exchanged 7 

with Palak Dwivedi concerning a complaint he filed with the 8 

Employee Hotline? 9 

A. Right. 10 

Q. So this is a Ms. Dwivedi, correct?  She's a female? 11 

A. Correct, uh-huh. 12 

Q. So he was actually communicating with the person who is 13 

in charge of HR for -- who at least responds to HR issues 14 

for the Memphis facility? 15 

A. That's correct. 16 

Q. Now, at the time Lee Craft became a lead, he was 17 

supervised by Gene Blinstrup, correct? 18 

A. Correct. 19 

Q. And you testified that Mr. Blinstrup expressed some 20 

concerns about Mr. Craft's ability to perform the lead 21 

tasks? 22 

A. That's correct. 23 

Q. And these conversations that you had with 24 

Mr. Blinstrup, did you ever document these anywhere? 25 
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A. I do not think so. 1 

Q. Did Mr. Blinstrup ever document any of these concerns 2 

he said -- you're saying he had with Mr. Craft? 3 

A. Not that I'm aware of.  Whatever is in his files; 4 

there's documentation in his file from Gene. 5 

Q. And if there was nothing in there from Gene talking 6 

about concerns about his -- about how he would perform the 7 

task, then what would that mean? 8 

A. That Gene was not there for a lot of that time.  After 9 

Lee became a lead, Gene was out, off and on, on medical 10 

leave during that time. 11 

Q. If he prepared documents, would they be in Mr. Craft's 12 

personnel file? 13 

A. That's correct. 14 

Q. And Rolita Turner, she's the one who was hired to -- or 15 

promoted to replace Mr. Blinstrup? 16 

A. Correct. 17 

Q. And she was a -- she was promoted from what position? 18 

A. Team lead. 19 

Q. Team lead.  Was she working in a particular department 20 

as a lead? 21 

A. She was working in the Lamps Consumer Department. 22 

Q. How long had she been with Philips? 23 

A. Seven or eight years.  Not for sure what her date of 24 

employment is -- 2003. 25 
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Q.  I think -- I'm hoping you still have copies of the 1 

documents up in front of you.   2 

A. What do you need? 3 

Q. I guess pull out all of Respondent's exhibits.  I may 4 

have questions about all of them. 5 

 MR. MILLER:  Let's go off the record for one second. 6 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Off the record. 7 

(Off the record from 4:55 p.m. to 4:56 p.m.) 8 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Go ahead, Mr. Hearne.  We're back on 9 

the record. 10 

 MR. HEARNE:  Okay. 11 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  I want to direct your attention to 12 

Respondent's Exhibit 1.  This is an employee performance 13 

review basically, right? 14 

A. Yes. 15 

Q. I think you call it a PPM? 16 

A. Yeah. 17 

Q. This PPM system, when did that start being the 18 

performance review program that Philips used? 19 

A.  We've been using this particular form for several 20 

years.  I would say probably three years. 21 

Q. Okay, so this is Mr. Craft's performance review for the 22 

period of January 2010 to January 2011? 23 

A. That's correct. 24 

Q. And there seems to be a total of five metrics you look 25 
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at? 1 

A. Uh-huh. 2 

Q. And the first one refers to Work Quality, and the 3 

average on that would be 15.  On this one he was given 9. 4 

 Now, who selected that number?  Was that you or 5 

Ms. Turner? 6 

A. I sat with Rolita, and we went through this. 7 

Q. So this was a joint decision between the two of you? 8 

A. Yes. 9 

Q. So on that one he got Improvement Needed? 10 

A. Right. 11 

Q. But then the next one, Dependability, the degree to 12 

which an employee can be relied on by his or her team, he 13 

exceeds the expectations there. 14 

A. Attendance and tardiness falls into that category. 15 

Q. And for the remaining is Flexibility and his Teamwork 16 

and his adherence to Safety.  He Meets Expectations, right? 17 

A. Yes. 18 

Q. So this was done on -- it was signed on March 23rd.  So 19 

I presume you reviewed this and prepared this report in the 20 

day or days immediately prior to that? 21 

A. Yes. 22 

Q. So at that time at least within the context of your 23 

performance evaluation system, the only area where 24 

Mr. Craft -- it was noted that there was any issue was in 25 
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his work quality? 1 

A. That's correct.  And we made comments there too in the 2 

other areas where he was just meeting expectations, what he 3 

needed to do to improve in those areas. 4 

Q. But he didn't -- he wasn't shown as needing improvement 5 

in four of those five, right? 6 

A. His overall evaluation score was Improvement Needed. 7 

Q. That's not the question I asked.  I asked in four of 8 

the five metrics, he met or exceeded expectations, correct? 9 

A. He met the expectations. 10 

Q. So that's a yes to my question? 11 

 In four of the five, he met or exceeded expectations, 12 

correct? 13 

A. No, he did not meet or exceed.  He met. 14 

Q. I said met or exceeded, combined, four of the five.  15 

One of them he Exceeds Expectations.  Three he Meets 16 

Expectations, correct? 17 

A. That's correct. 18 

Q. Now, around this time of this performance review, 19 

actually a little bit before that, Mr. Craft had actually 20 

asked to return to the material handler position, hadn't 21 

he? 22 

A. Yes. 23 

Q. So he had tried to go back, tried to demote himself 24 

from the lead position, hadn't he? 25 
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A. That's correct. 1 

Q. And he decided to stay in the lead position because of 2 

who? 3 

A. Because I had a discussion with him that I felt like he 4 

needed to give it more time, that he needed to work with 5 

others and train and that, you know, that one month on the 6 

job, he really couldn't tell whether he was going to be 7 

able to do it or not. 8 

Q. That was in February of 2011 that he asked to go back, 9 

correct? 10 

A. No, it was before then. 11 

Q. And so just going through, there were Respondent's 12 

Exhibit 2, Exhibit 3, Exhibit 4, and Exhibit 5.  Now's 13 

there's five counseling forms in total here, I believe, 14 

correct? 15 

A. Uh-huh. 16 

Q. Respondent's 4 consists of three different ones that 17 

were issued on the same day.  I'm sorry.  There will be 1, 18 

2, 3, 4, 5, 6 in total, correct? 19 

A. I found six. 20 

Q. Yes.  And just looking at them, Respondent's 2 from 21 

February 9, 2011, this was a verbal warning for 22 

performance, correct? 23 

A. That's correct. 24 

Q. And then April 14, 2011, another verbal warning for 25 

Free State Reporting, Inc. 
1378 Cape St. Claire Road 

Annapolis, MD 21409 
(410) 974-0947 

 



245 

performance, correct? 1 

A. That's correct. 2 

Q. And then on March 13th, there were three different 3 

written warnings, all issued the same day, and those were 4 

all for performance, correct? 5 

A. That's correct. 6 

Q. And June 21st, Respondent's Exhibit 5, that was another 7 

written warning issued for performance, correct? 8 

A. That's correct. 9 

Q. So eventually the decision was made around July 25th.  10 

That was the date that there was a written warning issued 11 

to Mr. Craft and he was demoted to the material handler 12 

position? 13 

A. That's correct. 14 

Q. So at that point, by your records, he had been issued 15 

in his work as lead two verbal warnings and four written 16 

warnings, correct? 17 

A. He had three incidents and one written warning.  That's 18 

three separate incidents that had been written up. 19 

Q. There were three separate documents prepared for it? 20 

A. Yeah, three separate incidents.  Two verbal warnings 21 

and five separate incidents. 22 

Q. And according to this document -- I'm looking at 23 

Respondent's 6.  According to this document, there's also 24 

an allegation that a lead told you that Lee was out of 25 
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control and threatening and berating the team? 1 

A. That's correct. 2 

Q. And you say that there's two employees who perceive his 3 

behavior as harassment? 4 

A. That's correct. 5 

Q. With all of this, the decision was made to demote him? 6 

A. That's correct. 7 

Q    Now, this document, Respondent 6, talks about two 8 

employees, Kim Coleman and Uma Jalloh, who perceived his 9 

behavior as harassment.  I believe we have seen a 10 

Respondent's Exhibit 7, which recounts a conversation you 11 

had with Kim Coleman. 12 

A. Uh-huh. 13 

 THE REPORTER:  Is that a yes? 14 

 THE WITNESS:  Yes. 15 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Which you mentioned Uma Jalloh in this 16 

document as well? 17 

A. Correct. 18 

Q. And you prepared -- I'm assuming you spoke with 19 

Ms. Jalloh? 20 

A. Yes, I did. 21 

Q. And you prepared a memo or documents reflecting that 22 

discussion? 23 

A. Uma did not want to discuss it.  She was -- did not 24 

want to be part of it. 25 
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Q. So she told you she didn't want to be part of it? 1 

A. Uh-huh. 2 

Q. And you documented that somewhere? 3 

A. I don't recall right off the top of my head whether I 4 

did or not.  I'm sure that I did. 5 

Q. Okay, and if no documents reflecting the conversation 6 

with Uma Jalloh was provided to us pursuant to subpoena, 7 

would that mean that that document presumably doesn't 8 

exist? 9 

A. I spoke to Uma, and she did not want to be part of the 10 

investigation, so -- 11 

Q. And your claim is that you prepared a document, but 12 

apparently the document is missing or can't be found or 13 

doesn't exist? 14 

A. It would be in here if it was there. 15 

Q. So you say she didn't want to go forward, but you put 16 

her name in the warning notice? 17 

A. Yes. 18 

Q. That you gave to Mr. Craft? 19 

A. Yes. 20 

Q. So after Mr. Craft's demotion back to the material 21 

handler position, prior to January 20, 2012, how many other 22 

disciplinary warnings was he issued in that period of time?  23 

Between July 25, 2011 and January 20, 2012? 24 

A.  On the 25th of January -- I mean July and these 25 
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others -- 1 

Q. Isn't it true that he wasn't issued any disciplinary 2 

warnings between July 25th, 2011 and January 20th, 2012? 3 

A. That's correct.  From the one where it says July 25th. 4 

Q. Okay. 5 

 MR. MILLER:  I don't know if that accurately reflects 6 

the record. 7 

  MR. HEARNE:  I would say that there are no other 8 

disciplinary warnings that were actually issued to 9 

Mr. Craft during that period of time as there were no other 10 

disciplinary warnings produced to Counsel for the Acting 11 

General Counsel? 12 

 MR. MILLER:  Okay, prior to the July -- I'm sorry, 13 

January -- 14 

 MR. HEARNE:  January 20th. 15 

 MR. MILLER:  Okay, I'm sorry. 16 

 MR. HEARNE:  Issued to him. 17 

 MR. MILLER:  I'm sorry.  Getting late.  Sorry. 18 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Now, I want to talk a little bit about 19 

the Minute to Shine.  This program was started by 20 

Rolita Turner, right?    21 

A. Correct. 22 

Q. Now, this is something that was done at the end of the 23 

pre-shift meetings, correct? 24 

A. Correct. 25 
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Q. So by this point, the supervisors or leads who were 1 

conducting the pre-shift meetings, they had completed 2 

talking about work issues, right? 3 

A. Right. 4 

Q. And they opened the floor to employees who wanted to 5 

get up and talk during the Minute to Shine, right? 6 

A. Yes. 7 

Q. So if an employee got up and talked during the Minute 8 

to Shine, they weren't interrupting the meeting, were they? 9 

A. No. 10 

Q. So Mr. Craft, he was somebody who regularly did this.  11 

He took part in that Minute to Shine, right? 12 

A. Yes. 13 

Q. And there's no allegation that he started talking or 14 

singing or dancing while the leads or supervisors were 15 

still discussing work issues, is there? 16 

A. No. 17 

Q. So this was something that was open to employees to 18 

take part, right? 19 

A. Right. 20 

Q. Any employee could do it; including the temporary 21 

employees, they could do it as well? 22 

A. That's right. 23 

Q. And he took advantage of that opportunity, right? 24 

A. Right. 25 

Free State Reporting, Inc. 
1378 Cape St. Claire Road 

Annapolis, MD 21409 
(410) 974-0947 

 



250 

Q. I just want to go back to the January 25th warning 1 

notice for a minute.  There's this claim by a James Powell, 2 

who talked about this meeting with Ballast employees.  When 3 

he told you about this meeting with the Ballast employees, 4 

did you go and speak with the Ballast employees to find out 5 

whether that actually occurred? 6 

A. Yes, I did. 7 

Q. And you documented those conversations with those 8 

employees? 9 

A. I believe my supervisor did. 10 

Q. Rolita Turner? 11 

A. Yes. 12 

Q. And those documents, if they exist, they would be in 13 

Mr. Craft's personnel file or his disciplinary file, 14 

correct?  15 

A. I think it's in one of the notes that we put in the 16 

file. 17 

Q. Okay, I'm just going to look here at the documents we 18 

have that were put in the record.  We have Respondent's 19 

Exhibit 7.  This is a three-paragraph document about 20 

Kim Coleman making complaints about harassing her, right?  21 

That's the first paragraph. 22 

 Second paragraph reflects your conversation with 23 

Mr. Craft, correct? 24 

A. On R-7? 25 
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Q. On R-7. 1 

A. Uh-huh. 2 

Q. And the last paragraph says, "James Powell came to me 3 

and Rolita to inform us that Lee Craft had held a shift 4 

meeting with Ballast operations, screaming and 5 

threatening." 6 

 So where on this document does it reflect that you 7 

talked with other employees in the Ballast Department to 8 

find out whether this meeting actually happened? 9 

A. It doesn't. 10 

Q. Okay, I'm going to turn to Respondent's Exhibit 8.  Do 11 

you have that in front of you? 12 

A. Yes. 13 

Q. Okay, and this is sort of a recounting of Mr. Craft as 14 

lead.   15 

A. Uh-huh. 16 

Q. First one, he's moved to team lead last year.  He was 17 

removed as team lead only one month -- asked to be removed.  18 

Received multiple warnings.  You coached him.  There was 19 

the conversation where he commented that he guessed he 20 

would be written up every day.  You asked him to come to 21 

your office for more coaching.   22 

 Then there's a paragraph, "I spoke to James Powell 23 

about a meeting Lee Craft conducted in the facility with 24 

the Ballast team.  Lee was out of control threatening and 25 

Free State Reporting, Inc. 
1378 Cape St. Claire Road 

Annapolis, MD 21409 
(410) 974-0947 

 



252 

berating."  And then you and Gerak, Gerak Guyot, spoke with 1 

Lee Craft. 2 

 So where on this document does it reflect that you 3 

spoke with any other employees in the Ballast Department to 4 

confirm that that meeting actually happened?  5 

A. It doesn't. 6 

Q. And these are the notes that reflect your investigation 7 

into Mr. Craft that led to the July 25th, 2011 written 8 

warning being put into motion, correct? 9 

A. That's correct. 10 

Q. Now, when you speak with employees like Kim Coleman, 11 

when she came to you in your office on July 8th, when 12 

you're speaking with her, do you take like handwritten 13 

notes while you're talking with her? 14 

A. Yes. 15 

Q. And these handwritten notes, you then type them up? 16 

A. Right. 17 

Q. Now, when you type up your handwritten notes, do they 18 

read word for word exactly what you put in the computer 19 

later on? 20 

A. Yes. 21 

Q. So as you're talking with Kim Coleman, you're writing 22 

yourself notes what she's saying.  "Kim Coleman came to my 23 

office."   24 

A. Right. 25 
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Q. That's word for word what you put in your handwritten 1 

notes as you're talking with her? 2 

A. Yeah. 3 

Q. What do you do with those handwritten notes? 4 

A. I don't know.   5 

Q. What do you mean? 6 

A. It's in a book.  You know, I keep a daily diary. 7 

Q. A daily diary.  These are notes -- these are the 8 

handwritten notes that you keep of these meetings? 9 

A. I keep a note of everything that I'm doing. 10 

Q. Okay, so beyond this typewritten document -- are you 11 

still in possession of those handwritten notes? 12 

A. I don't know whether I have them or not, because when I 13 

type it up and put it into the file, it's because so I can 14 

read what I wrote later because sometimes I'm scribbling 15 

fast and might not be able to read it later. 16 

Q. Do you maintain all of those copies of all of those 17 

handwritten notes? 18 

A. I have my notebooks, you know.  I toss them out after 19 

the file cabinet gets full or whatever, you know, have it 20 

shredded.  21 

Q. For that period starting in July of 2011, do you still 22 

have those notebooks? 23 

A. I don't know. 24 

 MR. HEARNE:  Your Honor, if those notebooks still 25 
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exist, we would ask that they be produced because this is 1 

obviously a typewritten copy.  But to the extent that the 2 

handwritten notes may vary in some way from what is 3 

actually put on the paper, I believe having a copy of those 4 

handwritten notes would be helpful. 5 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Mr. Miller, do you -- 6 

 MR. MILLER:  We could look for them.  God bless you.  7 

We'll give it a try. 8 

 MR. HEARNE:  Thank you, Your Honor. 9 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Now, you testified that, after 10 

Mr. Craft's demotion, he continued to have performance 11 

issues.  That was your testimony, correct? 12 

A. Yes. 13 

Q. And those performance issues -- we've established that 14 

he wasn't disciplined for any of those performance issues, 15 

right? 16 

A. In January. 17 

Q. He was not -- okay, those were performance issues that 18 

occurred in January, right? 19 

A. Uh-huh. 20 

Q. What about in August of 2011? 21 

A. That's when he was demoted. 22 

Q. Actually he was demoted in July. 23 

A. At the end of July.   24 

Q. End of July. 25 
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A. August 1st was the effective date. 1 

Q. Okay, August 1st.   2 

 Did he continue to have performance issues in August, 3 

September, and October, November? 4 

A. I put him back in his role and tried to let him settle 5 

back in his role as material handler. 6 

Q. Okay.  So were there -- is there any documentation that 7 

you produced that details these performance issues that 8 

you're claiming Mr. Craft was having in his job as material 9 

handler between August 2011 and December 2011? 10 

A. The ones that are in the disciplinary action. 11 

Q. And those are in January 2012. 12 

 I'm asking for the period between August of 2011 and 13 

December 2012, do you have any documentation that reflects 14 

performance issues of Mr. Craft? 15 

A. No. 16 

Q. So it was sometime in December of 2011 when you say 17 

Ms. Coleman came back to you about Mr. Craft, right? 18 

A. Yes, she came to me. 19 

Q. And when you spoke with Ms. Coleman in December of 20 

2011, do you remember what day it was she came to you? 21 

A. No. 22 

Q. Was it before December 28th? 23 

A. She had come to the supervisors first, and then they 24 

encouraged her to go to me.  So I think it was the 26th or 25 
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27th. 1 

Q. Okay, so she didn't -- when did you first speak with 2 

Ms. Coleman about the issues she had brought to these 3 

supervisors? 4 

A. The day she came to me. 5 

Q. What date was that? 6 

A. I think it was the 28th. 7 

Q. The 28th of? 8 

A. December. 9 

Q. December.  And when you spoke with her on the 28th of 10 

December, did you prepare notes reflecting your 11 

conversation with her? 12 

A. I think I typed it up. 13 

Q. Okay.  Do you remember what date you typed -- you would 14 

have typed up those notes of your conversation? 15 

A. The day she was talking to me.  I think it was the 16 

28th. 17 

Q. Okay.  And there's several documents that are in -- 18 

that have been put into evidence by Respondent.  Would you 19 

show me which of those documents reflects the notes of your 20 

conversation with Ms. Coleman on December 28th? 21 

A. I think it was this one right here, this R-10. 22 

Q. R-10, okay.  This concerns -- this reflects statements 23 

you have from Len Lee, right? 24 

A. Uh-huh. 25 
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Q. Thelma Halbert and LaToya Hyde. 1 

A. Uh-huh. 2 

Q. Where's Kim Coleman's statement on here? 3 

A. She handwrote her statement and submitted it. 4 

Q. So she handwrote her statement.  Now, this statement is 5 

dated January the 4th. 6 

A. Right, that's when she -- I told her to write the 7 

statement of exactly what she gave to me, and that's what 8 

she -- that's when she turned it in. 9 

Q. Okay, so if we come -- I'm going to come back again -- 10 

 MR. MILLER:  In an effort to avoid spending a lot of 11 

time on it, there you go.   12 

 That was already produced to you, wasn't it? 13 

 MR. HEARNE:  Was it part of a position statement? 14 

 MR. MILLER:  It was part of the statements provided.  15 

Unfortunately, we didn't put it into evidence yet. 16 

 MR. HEARNE:  Your Honor, can we go off the record for a 17 

minute because I don't remember ever seeing this document? 18 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Off the record. 19 

(Off the record from 5:23 p.m. to 5:27 p.m.) 20 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  I want to turn your attention to 21 

Respondent's Exhibit 9.  This is Ms. Coleman's handwritten 22 

statement.  She refers to Mendenhall.  You testified that 23 

there -- the Ballast operations used to be at a facility on 24 

Mendenhall Road in Memphis? 25 
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A. That's correct. 1 

Q. And they were consolidated with the rest of the 2 

operations? 3 

A. Right. 4 

Q. When was that done? 5 

A. In 2007. 6 

Q. 2007.  Okay, so the first thing she talks about in here 7 

is something that happened on Mendenhall prior to 2007? 8 

A. Uh-huh. 9 

Q. Now, the next thing we come to here is talking about 10 

when she's claiming Mr. Craft tried to have her escorted 11 

from the building, right? 12 

A. Correct. 13 

Q. And that was at the time when Mr. Blinstrup was their 14 

supervisor, right? 15 

A. Correct. 16 

Q. So we're talking about some time prior to October of 17 

2010? 18 

A. Right. 19 

Q. So more than a year before she's talking about this. 20 

A. Uh-huh. 21 

Q. Is this the first time you've ever heard about this? 22 

A. Yes.  Not at this time.  They called me the day that it 23 

happened, and I went down to Gene's office when it actually 24 

occurred. 25 
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Q. Now, at that time Mr. Craft was a lead, right? 1 

A. That's correct. 2 

Q. Ms. Coleman said she was listening to her radio on her 3 

cell phone? 4 

A. That's correct. 5 

Q. Are employees allowed to use their cell phones to 6 

listen to the radio during work time? 7 

A. No. 8 

Q. So she was violating Company policy, right? 9 

A. That's correct. 10 

Q. And Mr. Craft is the lead.  He's the one that would be 11 

in the department to observe these issues, correct? 12 

A. That's right. 13 

Q. So according to her, she's claiming that Mr. Craft 14 

tried to have her escorted from the building.  But she 15 

ended up in Mr. Blinstrup's office, right? 16 

A. That's right. 17 

Q. Was she disciplined for that? 18 

A. Gene told her she could not use her phone to listen to 19 

music on the floor. 20 

Q. And she was issued a -- there was a -- any written 21 

documentation on that? 22 

A. He gave her a verbal warning that was not documented. 23 

Q. So when that happened, Mr. Craft was actually correct 24 

about trying to stop her from violating Company policy, 25 
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right? 1 

A. He was incorrect about trying to have her escorted from 2 

the building because a team lead does not have any kind of 3 

disciplinary authorization. 4 

Q. That's according to Ms. Coleman that he asked her to -- 5 

he wanted her escorted from the building.  That's what 6 

Ms. Coleman said. 7 

A. I was called down there to Gene's office when that 8 

occurred. 9 

Q. And Ms. Coleman said he wanted her escorted from the 10 

building, correct? 11 

A. The guard was trying to escort her from the building, 12 

and he called me and I told him to take her to Gene's 13 

office. 14 

Q. So during that period of time when Mr. Craft was a 15 

lead, he was a lead employee over Ms. Coleman, right? 16 

A. Yes. 17 

Q. So if he observed her talking on her cell phone during 18 

work time, he could ask her to -- he could let her know 19 

that this was a problem, that she was violating Company 20 

policy and she needed to stop. 21 

A. Well, he should go to the supervisor. 22 

Q. And otherwise if she was wasting time or not doing 23 

work, he could talk with her about that? 24 

A. No, he had no authority for any discipline.  It was 25 
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just the direction of the work.  And if there was a 1 

problem, then he should talk to the supervisor and have the 2 

supervisor -- 3 

Q. But if he saw her standing there, would it be 4 

acceptable for a lead to say, "Hey, you need to get to 5 

work"?  Is that an acceptable thing? 6 

A. Yeah. 7 

Q. Or, "Hey, you need to get off your cell phone and get 8 

back to work."  The lead could do that -- just a comment? 9 

A. Yeah. 10 

Q. There's some mention in the document about Mr. Craft.  11 

Allegedly she claimed -- Ms. Coleman claimed -- that he was 12 

using a recording device to try to record her conversations 13 

when she was on the phone? 14 

A. Uh-huh. 15 

Q. You investigated that, right? 16 

A. Gerak Guyot, my ops manager, did. 17 

Q. And this recording device, what was it? 18 

A. It was a PlayStation, a portable PlayStation. 19 

Q. Okay, it wasn't really a recording device.  It was 20 

handheld game system, right? 21 

A. Right, that will record. 22 

Q. Well, did you find recordings of Ms. Coleman on there? 23 

A. No, my ops manager just went and got it and told him he 24 

didn't need to have it on the floor.  That it was not 25 
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allowed on the floor.  It's like listening to music. 1 

Q. And then this Respondent's 9, she talks about 2 

Mr. Coleman monitoring her scrap and using a camera to take 3 

pictures of her scrap.  Did you ever find any of these 4 

pictures that she was talking about? 5 

A. No, but I didn't look on his phone or whatever. 6 

Q. She said it was the same black recorder he had in her 7 

work area.  So presumably she's referring to his 8 

PlayStation portable. 9 

A. Yeah, we had a picture of it.  It was a purple unit or 10 

whatever, but I think it was that he was acting like he was 11 

taking pictures or something.  I'm not sure that he even 12 

was. 13 

Q. I want to look at Respondent's Exhibit 10.  On the 14 

second page it talks about LaToya Hyde and her talking 15 

about Lee Craft has a problem with single women.  She 16 

didn't even work in Ballast, did she? 17 

A. Not at that time, but she worked in Ballast for many 18 

years. 19 

Q. And she was not in Ballast when Lee Craft was a lead 20 

there, was she? 21 

A. No. 22 

Q. So really this is just her stating her opinion about 23 

Mr. Craft, right? 24 

A. Her making a statement about him. 25 
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Q. In this statement, this is Thelma Halbert.  She's 1 

recounting what she says Kim Coleman told her that Lee 2 

could come there and kill her or send anyone else after 3 

her.  Did you ever find any evidence that Mr. Craft 4 

actually threatened bodily harm against Ms. Coleman? 5 

A. I think that they were -- that she was afraid of him. 6 

Q. Did you find evidence that he actually physically 7 

threatened her, threatened to harm her, to hit her, to kill 8 

her, to --  9 

A. No. 10 

Q.  -- slap her, anything like that? 11 

 So just kind of going through this, I mean Thelma 12 

mentions that she says she's witnessed firsthand Lee Craft 13 

harassing Kim Coleman.  And she talks about Lee talking 14 

stuff to her.   15 

 Now, this doesn't mention any specific dates when 16 

this -- these statements happened, does it? 17 

A. No, this is their statement of their ongoing 18 

observation of this, building up to this date. 19 

Q. Okay, but she's saying that she actually observed 20 

statements, but she didn't identify when these statements 21 

allegedly occurred, did she? 22 

A. Over the course of the period of time, you know, that 23 

they've been working in that area. 24 

Q. Did she offer any specific dates when she says these 25 
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incidents actually occurred? 1 

A. No. 2 

Q. And she talks about Kim coming to her on several 3 

occasions to talk with her about the situation.  And then 4 

so -- okay, strike that question. 5 

 So this thing about the scrap, Mr. Craft allegedly 6 

monitoring the scrap.  Other than Ms. Coleman, who actually 7 

witnessed Mr. Craft standing there over her scrap bin with 8 

his PlayStation portable? 9 

A. Kim told Thelma that he had been doing this. 10 

Q. Okay, so Thelma didn't actually see it.  She did not 11 

actually witness that, did she? 12 

A. You'll have to ask her.   13 

Q. Well, I'm reading from your statement. 14 

A. Yeah. 15 

Q. Kim told Thelma -- this is Thelma's statement. 16 

A. Right.  That's right. 17 

Q. If Thelma had witnessed it, wouldn't that be in here? 18 

A. Yes. 19 

Q. So according to this, Thelma, a person who's 20 

corroborating Kim Coleman, did not actually see this scrap 21 

incident happen, did she? 22 

A. I don't know. 23 

Q. Well, according to this, she says that she was told 24 

about it by Kim. 25 
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A. Okay. 1 

Q. Why would she have to be told about it by Kim if she 2 

actually saw it happen, right? 3 

A. She may have went there afterwards.  I don't know. 4 

Q. But she had to be told about it by Kim, right? 5 

A. That's right. 6 

Q. Now, I want to look at Respondent's Exhibit 11.  Let's 7 

kind of go through this.  This is a document that -- you 8 

prepared this? 9 

A. Yes. 10 

Q. The last sentence of the first paragraph, "Statements 11 

were taken from several co-workers confirming the 12 

intimidating and disruptive behavior." 13 

 Who were the people that you talked to who provided 14 

confirmation of the intimidating and disruptive behavior?  15 

Specifically who did you talk to? 16 

A    Lester Peete, Antonio Coleman -- I mean 17 

Antonio Edwards, Kim Coleman, Thelma Halbert, LaToya Hyde, 18 

Rolita Turner. 19 

Q. She's a supervisor, right? 20 

A. Right. 21 

Q. When you talked with him, his statement was about what 22 

was taking place in the pre-shift meetings, correct? 23 

A. That's right. 24 

Q. He didn't talk about Kim Coleman at all? 25 
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A. Not that I recall. 1 

Q. Okay, Antonio Edwards, he was somebody you talked to? 2 

A. Yes. 3 

(General Counsel's Exhibit 16 marked for identification.) 4 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  I'm going to show you a document that 5 

I've marked as General Counsel Exhibit 16.   6 

 Is that a document that you prepared? 7 

A. Yes. 8 

Q. If you would review the first paragraph of that 9 

document.   10 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Mr. Miller, have you seen this 11 

document? 12 

 MR. MILLER:  No, I have no idea what he's doing.  I was 13 

hoping he was going to give me a copy. 14 

 MR. HEARNE:  I'm looking for a copy.  It is this 15 

statement. 16 

 MR. MILLER:  Okay. 17 

 MR. HEARNE:  I don't actually intend to introduce this 18 

or ask that it be admitted.  I'm just showing it to the 19 

witness. 20 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  You've had a chance to review that 21 

first paragraph? 22 

A. Yes, I have. 23 

Q. And this is something that Mr. Edwards told you about, 24 

a conversation he had with Ms. Coleman? 25 
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A. Right. 1 

Q. And according to you, Ms. Coleman witnessed a 2 

conversation between Mr. Craft and Mr. Edwards, right? 3 

A. Yes. 4 

Q. And for some reason, Ms. Coleman was convinced the 5 

conversation was about her.  So she went to Mr. Edwards 6 

immediately after Craft walked away and asked if the 7 

conversation was about her, right? 8 

A. Uh-huh. 9 

Q. And Mr. Edwards said it's not about that, right?  It 10 

had nothing to do with her? 11 

A. Right. 12 

Q. And if I recall, the document says that, "Lee said he 13 

was going to start making some changes here, and he should 14 

not" -- he meaning Antonio Edwards -- "should not take it 15 

personal, but he was going to fix it so that no one had to 16 

kiss butt to move up the ladder." 17 

 That's what Mr. Edwards reported to you that Mr. Craft 18 

had said? 19 

A. That's right. 20 

Q. And I think you've mentioned the other ones.  21 

Thelma Halbert, we've already talked about her.  Kim 22 

Coleman, LaToya Hyde, right? 23 

 Then there was a Len Lee? 24 

A. Yes. 25 
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Q. Who according to Respondent's 10, just said there was 1 

some bad blood, but he did not mention any specific 2 

situation.  It was just -- apparently this was just him 3 

offering his opinion about what was going on between Craft 4 

and Coleman? 5 

A. Right.  The ongoing. 6 

Q. Those were all of the employees you took statements 7 

from? 8 

A. That's correct. 9 

Q. So the next paragraph, "During the same meeting, I also 10 

informed Lee comments made in the pre-shift meetings and to 11 

other employees were being perceived as him working against 12 

the Company and were threatening in nature." 13 

 And you go on to mention that he had said, "We have to 14 

stop this now.  We do not need to kiss butt to move up the 15 

ladder." 16 

 I want to focus on "We do not need to kiss butt to move 17 

up the ladder."  Mr. Edwards reported that Mr. Craft said 18 

that to him, right? 19 

A. Uh-huh. 20 

Q. And that was not in the pre-shift meeting, was it?  21 

When he spoke with Mr. Edwards? 22 

A. Yes. 23 

Q. It was in a pre-shift meeting? 24 

A. Yes. 25 
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Q. I'll have you look at this statement provided by 1 

Mr. Edwards.  Does that document reflect that Mr. Edwards 2 

identifies the conversation with Mr. Craft as occurring at 3 

a pre-shift meeting? 4 

A. This was right after a pre-shift meeting because that's 5 

where all three of them would have been together. 6 

Q. After a pre-shift meeting.  It wasn't during the pre-7 

shift meeting, correct? 8 

A. Correct. 9 

Q. So that statement, is that the statement that you 10 

perceive as negative, intimidating, and demoralizing to the 11 

employees' environment? 12 

A. Yeah, that's, you know, why would he make that comment? 13 

Q. That's an unacceptable comment? 14 

A. That is negative.  That he's saying people are -- 15 

Q. He shouldn't be discussing that -- 16 

 MR. MILLER:  Would you allow her to finish, please? 17 

 MR. HEARNE:  I'm sorry. 18 

 THE WITNESS:  Yeah, what I was saying is that he's 19 

saying people have to kiss butt and that that was not 20 

very -- that was not positive. 21 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  So employees shouldn't be talking that 22 

way to other employees? 23 

A. I didn't say that.  I just said that he was going 24 

around saying, you know, he can say things in a more 25 
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positive manner I would think.  Take matters into his own 1 

hands, stop right now, kiss butt, and move up the -- you 2 

know, that that was negative.   3 

 I spoke to him and he told me what he was trying to get 4 

across.  And I said, well, then maybe you need to, you 5 

know, communicate in a different way because that's not how 6 

it's coming across to the employees.  They feel like you're 7 

negative talking.  You know, I told him his communication 8 

wasn't clear.  Because if that's what he was trying to get 9 

across, it wasn't coming across that way. 10 

Q. Mr. Edwards, he's an employee, right? 11 

A. Yes, he's a team lead. 12 

Q. He's a team lead.  And Mr. Craft was expressing to 13 

Mr. Edwards issues he had with what he perceived as how 14 

employees were promoted? 15 

A. I don't know what it was about. 16 

Q. But this was part of the statements where he is working 17 

against the Company and were threatening in nature? 18 

A. Uh-huh.   19 

 THE REPORTER:  Is that a yes? 20 

 THE WITNESS:  Yes. 21 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Third paragraph, you mentioned the 22 

obsessive behavior directed to two female employees, but 23 

you only mentioned one female employee.  Who is the other 24 

female employee? 25 
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A. Uma Jalloh. 1 

Q. This is the same person who you say you talked to, but 2 

you don't have any notes to reflect any conversation with 3 

her, correct? 4 

A. Right.  She mostly told other people she didn't want to 5 

talk about it.  She didn't want to come forward. 6 

Q. And the fourth paragraph, it talks about this incident 7 

where Mr. Craft allegedly instructed Ms. Coleman to kneel 8 

down and apologize to him after he found an error she had 9 

made. 10 

 Based on your investigation, how many other people 11 

actually witnessed that happen? 12 

A. I don't know that anybody witnessed it. 13 

Q. So this is just what Ms. Coleman is claiming happened? 14 

A. Yes, and she was crying and very upset about it when 15 

she told other employees when it happened.  And I spoke to 16 

both of those employees, that she was clearly upset. 17 

Q. But they didn't actually see it happen? 18 

A. I put in here that she talked to Thelma about it and 19 

that she told several other employees. 20 

Q. But they did not witness it happen, correct? 21 

A. I don't know.  She talked to them about it.  I'm 22 

assuming they did not witness, and I did not ask if they 23 

witnessed it. 24 

Q. So you didn't ask anybody else if they witnessed it? 25 
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A. I didn't go out and ask that specific question, no.  I 1 

talked to her and I talked to Lee, and I interviewed 2 

witnesses that said that she was upset after that occurred. 3 

Q. Okay.  And nobody mentioned actually witnessing the 4 

incident? 5 

A. No. 6 

Q. They just talked about how Kim Coleman said it 7 

happened, right? 8 

A. Uh-huh. 9 

Q. And the last paragraph on the first page where it talks 10 

about Rolita Turner, it talks about undermining and 11 

belittling Rolita's decisions and the problem she was 12 

having. 13 

A. Uh-huh. 14 

Q. Prior to December 28th, where were these issues that 15 

Ms. Turner had with Mr. Craft, where were they documented? 16 

A. In the disciplinary action. 17 

Q. On January 20th? 18 

A. No, well, they were documented in there, but all of 19 

these issues where him not running reports and not doing 20 

things were -- that's exactly what she was talking about. 21 

Q. It's mentioned here in the January 16th memo. 22 

A. Uh-huh. 23 

Q. Did Ms. Turner ever provide you with any memos or 24 

documentation that reflect what was going on with 25 
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Mr. Craft? 1 

A. She has documentation. 2 

Q. She has her own documentation? 3 

A. Yeah, she documented and come and talk to me about the 4 

days that, you know, when the things that were going on 5 

that led up to him being taken out of being a lead. 6 

Q. This type of documentation, would that be in 7 

Mr. Craft's personnel file? 8 

A. No, it's her documentation. 9 

Q. That type of documentation, considering that it was 10 

later used as a basis for discipline for Mr. Craft, should 11 

that be in his personnel file? 12 

A. What was used in this personnel file is what we had in 13 

there. 14 

Q. That's not what the question I asked.  The 15 

documentation that you claim Ms. Turner is in the 16 

possession of, is that the type of documentation that would 17 

be in Mr. Craft's personnel or disciplinary action file? 18 

A. No.  19 

Q. Did she ever provide this documentation to you? 20 

A. No. 21 

Q. So you know this exists how? 22 

A. Because she had it with her when she was talking to me 23 

about it. 24 

Q. You didn't ask her for a copy? 25 
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A. No. 1 

Q. Did you actually review the documents yourself? 2 

A. No. 3 

Q. I want to turn to the second page.  The third 4 

paragraph, "The disruptive behavior is inappropriate and 5 

has interfered with the operation.  Interrupting daily pre-6 

shift meetings with inappropriate comments, singing, 7 

dancing." 8 

 You say he was interrupting meetings.  I think we 9 

talked about this earlier.  Mr. Craft spoke during the 10 

Minute to Shine, right? 11 

A. It was a Minute to Shine, and it became not a Minute to 12 

Shine.  It turned into something else, and that was the 13 

disruption. 14 

Q. Well, how was he interrupting the meeting if he was 15 

permitted to talk?  That's what I'm asking. 16 

A. He was permitted to talk, but he was not staying with 17 

the subject.  And that was a Minute to Shine and that was 18 

to talk about personal achievements and to share with the 19 

other employees.  That's what it was designed to do.   20 

Q. So if he was talking about employees doing good work or 21 

team work issues, that's something that he shouldn't be 22 

talking about? 23 

A. No, he should talk about that.  He could certainly talk 24 

about that. 25 
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Q. But it's how you characterize it.  You say, 1 

"Interrupting daily pre-shift meetings." 2 

A. Interrupting by singing and taking people off the 3 

subject that they were supposed to be on and taking away 4 

what it was designed to do, and that was to be 5 

motivational, peace, and positive comment at the end of the 6 

meeting. 7 

Q. So the Minute to Shine, that had been going on over a 8 

year at this point, right? 9 

A. I don't remember when Rolita started it. 10 

Q. It was after she became manager? 11 

A. Yes, after she became supervisor. 12 

Q. Was it soon after she became supervisor? 13 

A. A couple of months maybe. 14 

Q. So at this point, if it was October when she became 15 

supervisor, that would be December.  That would have been 16 

about a year at this point, correct? 17 

A. I don't know exactly when they were stopped.  You'll 18 

have to ask her about that. 19 

Q. Had Mr. Craft been disciplined for these songs or 20 

speeches he gave? 21 

A. I talked to him specifically about it.   22 

Q. When did you talk with him specifically about it? 23 

A. When employees would come and talk to me that he, you 24 

know, was singing and dancing, I spoke to him specifically 25 
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about it. 1 

Q. And you documented these conversations exactly when 2 

they took place? 3 

A. I think it's in here somewhere about, you know, the way 4 

that he was -- what he was -- how he was coming across and 5 

the message that he was trying to deliver was not getting 6 

across. 7 

Q. And that's all part of the investigation that started 8 

in December 28th of 2011, right? 9 

A. I think I spoke to him, you know, were not documented, 10 

but spoke to him one-on-one about --  11 

Q. When did you speak with him? 12 

A. Whenever an employee would come up and talk to me 13 

about -- 14 

Q. What date? 15 

A. I don't know what date. 16 

Q. Did you prepare any memos about this? 17 

A. No, it was -- 18 

Q. You don't have any documentation -- 19 

A. I was coaching him during that time. 20 

Q. -- that this took place? 21 

A. I was coaching him during that time. 22 

Q. You didn't prepare any memos reflecting you had this 23 

conversation with him about this incident? 24 

 MR. MILLER:  She's answered the question.  I think 25 
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you're getting to the point of badgering her over this 1 

issue. 2 

 MR. HEARNE:  She keeps talking about how she coached 3 

him.  I'm asking whether she actually produced 4 

documentation.  She hasn't given a direct answer to that 5 

question. 6 

 THE WITNESS:  No. 7 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Now, when you met with Mr. Craft on 8 

December 28th, did you prepare a memo specifically about 9 

your meeting with Mr. Craft reflecting what you and he 10 

discussed -- you and the other supervisors discussed with 11 

Mr. Craft in that meeting? 12 

A. Yes. 13 

Q. Which memo are you referring to? 14 

A. I think it was documentation that was put in R-11. 15 

Q. So this isn't something you prepared on January 16th? 16 

A. It was what I put to go along with disciplinary file -- 17 

Q. What I'm asking -- 18 

A. -- on the 16th. 19 

Q. I'm sorry.  What I'm asking is did you prepare a memo 20 

specifically about your conversation or your meeting with 21 

Mr. Craft on December 28th? 22 

A. If I did, it would be in the file. 23 

Q. And if one hasn't been produced, would that mean that 24 

no such memo exists? 25 
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A. I think it's here when I'm talking about my meeting 1 

with him on December the 28th in R-11. 2 

Q. But that's something you prepared on January 16th, 3 

right? 4 

 That's the date on the document, isn't it? 5 

A. Right, it's part of what was added to the January 16th 6 

counseling form. 7 

Q. When you spoke with Ms. Halbert, did you prepare a 8 

separate statement reflecting your conversation with her? 9 

A. No, there was one here that had multiple statements on 10 

it. 11 

Q. So you never prepared one just specific to Ms. Halbert? 12 

A. If they gave me individual statements, then I prepared 13 

their statement.  I typed up what they gave me, and they 14 

signed it, yes. 15 

Q. So any statement that is put together, that's typed 16 

up -- any statement that you prepared, this is their words 17 

and you're just --  18 

A. I'm typing up what they're telling me. 19 

Q. Okay, so you're typing up what they're telling you? 20 

A. Yeah, that they wanted in their statement.  They gave 21 

me their statement, and I typed it up. 22 

Q. So with Ms. Halbert, did you prepare, type up a 23 

statement about what she told you as part of this 24 

investigation? 25 
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A. I have a statement that she gave me that she signed 1 

that I typed up, and I also have notes of what she told me 2 

in a separate document. 3 

Q. When you met with Ms. Halbert, did she bring a 4 

handwritten statement to the meeting with her? 5 

A. No. 6 

Q. So, when you met with Ms. Halbert, for example, you 7 

asked her questions, correct? 8 

A. No, she gave me a statement.  And I asked all of them 9 

to give a statement.  Some of them would say, "Can you just 10 

type -- can I just tell you?"  And let me type it up 11 

because they did not want to write it.  And I would let 12 

them read it.  If it was not what they said, I could change 13 

it, whatever, because I wanted it to reflect exactly what 14 

they wanted it to say. 15 

Q. Did you do that for everybody you talked to as part of 16 

the investigation? 17 

A. I did that for -- yes, I think Kim Coleman was the only 18 

one that said she would give me a handwritten statement. 19 

Q. And when you met with Mr. Craft, that was part of the 20 

investigation, right?  You met with him on December 28th, 21 

correct? 22 

A. Right. 23 

Q. And I'm just trying to clarify.  Did you prepare a 24 

typewritten statement reflecting what Mr. Craft told you in 25 
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the meeting on or about December 28th?  Did you prepare a 1 

memo around that date? 2 

A. With his name on it? 3 

Q. Yes. 4 

A. No. 5 

Q. When you met with him on December 28th, did you tell 6 

him specifically -- or is it your testimony that you told 7 

Mr. Craft specifically the allegations against him? 8 

A. That's correct. 9 

Q. And you documented that where? 10 

A. It's in one of these notes that we have.  I had the 11 

supervisors in with me and the ops manager. 12 

Q. So the only memo that you can recall preparing about 13 

your December 28th meeting with Lee Craft is the 14 

January 16th memo that you wrote up recommending his 15 

discharge; is that correct? 16 

A. Yes, it was about the December 28th meeting.   17 

Q. Now, this is saying you mentioned a Danny Garsa? 18 

A. Garst. 19 

Q. Garst, pardon me.  When did that take place?  That 20 

incident, when did it take place? 21 

A. It was in May 2011. 22 

Q. At that time Mr. Craft was a lead, right? 23 

A. Yes. 24 

Q. And that's why he would have been doing the 25 
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presentation for the Ballast team, right? 1 

A. The entire Ballast team was in there. 2 

Q. But he was the one -- as the lead he was the one 3 

speaking? 4 

A. No, they were all speaking. 5 

Q. They were all speaking.  And you said he did a song? 6 

A. Yes. 7 

Q. Was he disciplined for doing that? 8 

A. No. 9 

Q. Was there a meeting with him to tell him he shouldn't 10 

do that? 11 

A. No. 12 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Mr. Hearne, how much longer is your 13 

cross-examination? 14 

 MR. HEARNE:  Not too much longer. 15 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  How much is not too much more? 16 

 MR. HEARNE:  Fifteen, 20 minutes. 17 

 I would prefer to finish today.  I mean just while we 18 

have the witness here, because I am almost done with the 19 

cross, I promise.  15, 20 minutes tops. 20 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Mr. Miller, are you holding up okay?   21 

 MR. MILLER:  I'm missing my Skype with my four-year 22 

old -- three—year-old.   23 

 Look, I'm fine with that, but I'm going to obviously 24 

have to bring her back on redirect.   25 
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 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  And more importantly, the Court 1 

Reporter and the witness, are you doing okay? 2 

 THE WITNESS:  Uh-huh. 3 

 THE REPORTER:  No.  (Laughter.)  Everybody said yeah, 4 

so okay.   5 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Well, you are the most important 6 

person, Mr. Anderson. 7 

 THE REPORTER:  I appreciate that so much. 8 

 MR. HEARNE:  Let me say here.  If we're not going to 9 

finish with the redirect and finish with the witness today, 10 

then -- no, let me go ahead and finish with my cross.  I 11 

think that would be better. 12 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  If you can finish your cross, 13 

although I think if there's going to very much redirect, 14 

we'll come back for that tomorrow.  Any redirect or 15 

recross.  16 

 MR. MILLER:  I might be able to get through redirect if 17 

we, you know, five minutes, so -- 18 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Okay, all right, we -- 19 

 MR. MILLER:  It might be nice to let Sherry go to sleep 20 

tonight with no worries. 21 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Without having to come back, okay. 22 

 Well, why don't we keep going, but if you can kind of 23 

move it along. 24 

 MR. HEARNE:  I understand. 25 
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Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  I want to ask you about on January 20th 1 

final warning.  It mentions an order.  That's General 2 

Counsel Exhibit 6, I believe.  It refers to the problem 3 

with the picking on January the 4th, right? 4 

A. Yes. 5 

Q. At that time Mr. Craft was doing picking in Grainger, 6 

correct? 7 

A. No, he was picking, he would pick anywhere.  He was 8 

assigned to picking in general. 9 

Q. And this particular -- well, this particular order, was 10 

it a Grainger order? 11 

A. I don't recall right off. 12 

Q. Do you recall Mr. Craft pointing out that it hadn't 13 

been audited? 14 

A. I don't remember whether he did or not.  But I mean I 15 

would have told him and probably told him that we would 16 

look at that if it was something that had failed to have 17 

been done.  But we were talking about his performance and 18 

not somebody else's. 19 

Q. Now, why don't we go to Respondent's 14?  This is the 20 

January 24th memo.  You prepared this document? 21 

A. Yes. 22 

Q. In the second paragraph it talks about Kim Coleman 23 

herself overheard Lee Craft telling employees in the 24 

Ballast area that he was untouchable, et cetera.   25 
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 What other employee confirmed exactly what Ms. Coleman 1 

claimed happened? 2 

A. Fred Smith. 3 

Q. Fred Smith.   4 

 Okay, the following paragraph.  I'm only talking about 5 

the situation where he allegedly came to Ballast and 6 

hollering he's untouchable.  Management had done him a 7 

favor by moving him out of the Ballast area. 8 

A. That is what Kim overheard. 9 

Q. It's what Kim overheard.  Who else overheard that? 10 

A. Thelma heard another statement, but that's what Kim 11 

heard.  Thelma stated what she heard.  Fred stated what he 12 

heard. 13 

Q. Let's clarify here.  Thelma heard a co-worker who does 14 

not want their name involved stating, "I'm glad I was 15 

moved."  So this is Thelma relating what a co-worker told 16 

her that person heard.   17 

A. Uh-huh. 18 

Q. So Thelma didn't actually hear that, correct? 19 

A. Here Thelma told me what a co-worker told her. 20 

Q. Right, so Thelma did not actually hear Mr. Craft make 21 

the statement attributed to him?   22 

A. She told me that she knew everything that was on his 23 

form and that he had been showing it to people in the 24 

warehouse.  And then her statement was that somebody 25 
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said --  1 

Q. I'm not asking about the disciplinary notice.  I'm 2 

talking about the allegation that Mr. Craft drove his 3 

forklift into Ballast and was yelling out that he's 4 

untouchable and that he's glad he got moved out that Kim 5 

Coleman claims she heard.   6 

 I'm asking what other employee -- what employee other 7 

than Kim Coleman actually observed Mr. Craft do that in 8 

Ballast? 9 

A. This is the information that I had, and that was the 10 

statement that Kim gave me, and that's what I documented. 11 

Q. Okay, so everything you had when you made the decision 12 

to discharge Mr. Craft is in this memo? 13 

A. Relating to him not being in his area working and being 14 

in other areas where he was not supposed to be, correct. 15 

Q. Okay, so Kim Coleman said he came into Ballast and said 16 

this.  But according to this memo, not a single other 17 

employee actually confirmed or corroborated her version of 18 

events? 19 

A. It was where he was at that counted. 20 

Q. When Mr. Craft gets to work, he has to pass through 21 

Ballast to get to his work area in I think it's 22 

Professional, right?  Or in Lamps? 23 

A. In Professional. 24 

Q. He had to pass through Ballast to get there, right? 25 
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A. Uh-huh. 1 

Q. He had to go through Ballast at the end of the day to 2 

get out of the building, right? 3 

A. Yeah. 4 

Q. And he had to go into that area if he had a problem 5 

with his forklift or if he had to recharge the battery, 6 

right? 7 

A. No, he went across from where the Ballast is at to get 8 

his forklift and to return it. 9 

Q. So the place where he drops off the forklift is all 10 

inside the Professional area? 11 

A. No, it is on the wall before you get to the 12 

Professional area, but it's not in the Ballast operation.  13 

It is on the wall before you pass into the Professional 14 

Building. 15 

Q. Respondent's Exhibit 13, I'm going to show this 16 

document to you.  This isn't exactly your markings.  I 17 

believe you had indicated that this is the Charging area, 18 

correct? 19 

A. Right, and there's the door.  This is an aisle that 20 

separates this area and this area, a drive aisle. 21 

Q. To get his battery recharged, he had to come onto the 22 

Ballast side of the wall, correct? 23 

A. He would come to the equipment area, not the Ballast 24 

operation. 25 
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Q. That's all on the same side of the wall, right? 1 

A. Yeah, so is all of this, but the equipment area was 2 

right here, and this is the Ballast operation. 3 

Q. Okay, but other than Kim Coleman, you don't have a 4 

statement from any other employee that Mr. Craft drove into 5 

the Ballast area yelling out these statements, do you? 6 

A. There were other statements from people that were 7 

given, like Fred saying that he was, you know, disrupting 8 

during working hours and, you know, he didn't give any 9 

specifics of what was said. 10 

Q. So to clarify my question again, other than 11 

Ms. Coleman, did any employee or lead give you a statement 12 

that said Mr. Craft drove into the Ballast area and yelled 13 

out these statements? 14 

A. He was seen by other employees in the Ballast area, and 15 

these employees will testify to that.   16 

Q. This document, this is something you prepared, it says, 17 

"These employees are aware that disciplinary action forms 18 

are confidential information."  Those are your words, 19 

correct? 20 

A. Uh-huh. 21 

Q. So if the Employer doesn't have a rule prohibiting 22 

employees from discussing disciplinary notices, why would 23 

employees know that disciplinary action forms are 24 

confidential information? 25 
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A. They don't normally talk about their disciplinary 1 

action during working hours. 2 

Q. Okay.  "Aware that disciplinary action forms are 3 

confidential information and should not be shared on the 4 

warehouse floor at any time, much especially during working 5 

hours." 6 

A. During working hours. 7 

Q. But it says "at any time." 8 

A. Well, it's during working hours. 9 

Q. That's not what you said.  You said they "should not be 10 

shared on the warehouse floor at any time."  Those are your 11 

words in this document, correct? 12 

A. That's correct. 13 

Q. So when employees are sitting there waiting for the 14 

pre-shift meeting to start, are they on the warehouse 15 

floor? 16 

A. Yeah. 17 

Q. When employees are on their way to and from break, are 18 

they on the warehouse floor? 19 

A. Yes. 20 

Q. After they've clocked in and they're walking to their 21 

work area, are they on the warehouse floor? 22 

A. Yes. 23 

Q. Then, the second paragraph, "Kim stated, 'He was 24 

purposefully showing the write-up which he knows is 25 
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confidential information.'"   1 

 So why would she know that his disciplinary notice was 2 

confidential information if you don't have a policy that 3 

says disciplinary notices are confidential information? 4 

A. Lee was the one that brought up that conversation in 5 

the disciplinary meeting, that he was concerned that people 6 

were going to go out and talk about what was in his 7 

disciplinary file.  And I told him that it was -- our 8 

conversation was confidential, and we don't go out and talk 9 

about his disciplinary action on the floor.  That's 10 

confidential to him and his file.  He was the one concerned 11 

about that.  He was the one that brought it up.   12 

Q. So why would Kim Coleman know that this was 13 

confidential information or that Lee Craft had been told 14 

that we'll keep this confidential?  Why would she know 15 

that? 16 

A. I think they feel like it's confidential, you know, 17 

that their comment was, "Hey, this is something about me.  18 

Why would he be showing it?"  And that was kind of how I 19 

took that, that they're just saying, "Well, I would never 20 

show my information.  Why would he be doing this?" 21 

Q. So on General Counsel's Exhibit 7, you prepared this 22 

document? 23 

A. Yes. 24 

Q. Just reading it, it says, "Lee is being terminated 25 

Free State Reporting, Inc. 
1378 Cape St. Claire Road 

Annapolis, MD 21409 
(410) 974-0947 

 



290 

effective immediately due to disrupting the operation and 1 

sharing confidential documentation and information during 2 

working hours and using intimidating language towards 3 

management." 4 

 You testified it should have been "and colleagues," but 5 

it's not in the form, is it? 6 

A. Right.  That's correct. 7 

Q. "Lee requested a copy of the write-up and was informed 8 

of the confidentiality of the discussion and form during 9 

this meeting." 10 

 This document, it doesn't say that Lee asked for the 11 

warning to be confidential, does it? 12 

A. He was informed of the confidentiality of the 13 

discussion, that our discussion with him was in confidence 14 

in that room. 15 

Q. So --  16 

A. And that we do not go out and discuss his performance 17 

on the floor. 18 

Q. So he's not allowed to discuss what happened in 19 

disciplinary meetings with other employees? 20 

A. I did not say that to him. 21 

Q. Well, then --  22 

A. His concern was that we were, and we let him know that 23 

we did not do that. 24 

Q. Well, this doesn't say that, does it? 25 

Free State Reporting, Inc. 
1378 Cape St. Claire Road 

Annapolis, MD 21409 
(410) 974-0947 

 



291 

A. That's what I meant in there.  That's what I was 1 

saying. 2 

Q. But what you said was that, "He was informed of the 3 

confidentiality of the discussion and form during this 4 

meeting."  Those are your words. 5 

A. That's correct. 6 

Q. So if he asked for it to be confidential -- strike that 7 

question. 8 

 After you got this statement, or you had these people 9 

come talk to you on the 24th, did you meet with Mr. Craft 10 

to ask him whether or not any of these things were true? 11 

A. Yes. 12 

Q. When? 13 

A. On the 24th. 14 

Q. Well, did -- 15 

A. No, I did not. 16 

Q. So before he was discharged, you did not have a meeting 17 

with him to give him a chance to respond to these 18 

allegations? 19 

A. No. 20 

Q. Now, you had mentioned a couple of times when Mr. Craft 21 

pointed out that he didn't sign the warning notices, or his 22 

final warning notice, for example, he wouldn't sign that 23 

for the January 25th, 2011 warning. 24 

 Are employees required to sign those? 25 
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A. No, but we tell them to sign, and they can refuse to 1 

sign, and we just note that they refuse it. 2 

 MR. HEARNE:  I believe that's all of the questions I 3 

have at this time. 4 

 MR. MILLER:  I would request that we do redirect 5 

tomorrow morning.  Sherry's going to be here anyway. 6 

 Okay, thank you. 7 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  I think that may be wiser at this 8 

point if there's very much redirect.  So why don't we do 9 

that.  We will start back in the morning at 9 o'clock, and 10 

we can redirect in the morning. 11 

 Off the record. 12 

(Whereupon, at 6:27 p.m., the hearing in the above-entitled 13 

matter was adjourned, to be reconvened the next day, 14 

Tuesday, March 12, 2013, at 9:00 a.m.) 15 

 16 

 17 

 18 

 19 

 20 

 21 

 22 

 23 

 24 

 25 
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CERTIFICATION 1 

 This is to certify that the attached proceedings before 2 

the National Labor Relations Board (NLRB), Region 26, in the 3 

matter of PHILIPS ELECTRONICS NORTH AMERICA CORPORATION, 4 

Case No. 26-CA-085613, at Memphis, Tennessee, on March 11, 5 

2013, were held according to the record, and that this is the 6 

original, complete, and true and accurate transcript that has 7 

been compared to the reporting or recording accomplished at 8 

the hearing, that the exhibit files have been checked for 9 

completeness and no exhibits received in evidence or in the 10 

rejected exhibit files are missing.  11 

 12 

 13 

      _____________________________ 14 

      Stephen P. Anderson 15 

      Official Reporter 16 

 17 
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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA 

BEFORE THE NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD 

SUBREGION 26 

        
       | 
In the Matter of:    | 
       | 
PHILIPS ELECTRONICS NORTH AMERICA | 
CORPORATION,     | 
       | 
   Respondent,   | 
 and      | Case No.  26-CA-085613 
       |    
LEE CRAFT, AN INDIVIDUAL,  |    
       | 
   Charging Party. | 
       | 
 
 The above-entitled matter came on for hearing pursuant 

to notice, before MARGARET G. BRAKEBUSCH, Administrative Law 

Judge, at the National Labor Relations Board, Suite 350, The 

Brinkley Plaza Building, 80 Monroe Avenue, Memphis, 

Tennessee, on Tuesday, March 12, 2013, at 9:00 a.m. 
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I N D E X 1 
               VOIR 2 
WITNESSES     DIRECT   CROSS  REDIRECT  RECROSS  DIRE 3 
 4 
Sherry McMurrian  --      --    300   312  -- 5 
 6 
Gerak Guyot      317     322    333    --  -- 7 
 8 
Kim Anita Coleman     334     361     --    --  -- 9 
 10 
Lester Peete      402      409     --    --  -- 11 
 12 
Rolita Turner      431      446     --    --  -- 13 
 14 
Thelma Halbert      475     499     --    --  -- 15 
 16 
Lee Craft       510   --     --    --  -- 17 
 18 
 19 
 20 
 21 
 22 
 23 
 24 

25 
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E X H I B I T S 1 

EXHIBITS        FOR IDENTIFICATION IN EVIDENCE   2 

GENERAL COUNSEL'S 3 

 GC-17        389    391 4 

 5 

RESPONDENT'S 6 

 R-14        --    299 7 

 R-15       301   Not Offered 8 

 R-16       309    310 9 

 R-17       321    322 10 

 R-18       404    405 11 

 R-19       479    482 12 

 13 

 14 

 15 

 16 

 17 

 18 

 19 

 20 

 21 

 22 

 23 

 24 
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P R O C E E D I N G S 1 

         (Time Noted:  9:05 a.m.) 2 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  We're back on the record this 3 

morning in the second day in the hearing of the matter of 4 

Philips Electronics North America Corporation, Case 26-CA-5 

085613.  The record should reflect that all counsel are 6 

present, all individuals who have been designated as 7 

essential to the presentation of this case.   8 

 And when we stopped yesterday, I believe we were at the 9 

point for redirect.  And if there is nothing else, I think 10 

we can begin with that. 11 

 MR. MILLER:  Perhaps this is housekeeping, but there 12 

was a question yesterday by counsel whether or not we moved 13 

R-14 into evidence, I believe it is.   14 

 MR. HEARNE:  I wanted to make sure.  I did not get it 15 

down that it was admitted. 16 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  No, my notes don't reflect it 17 

either, and the Court Reporter -- 18 

 MR. MILLER:  Okay. 19 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  -- who is the most important person 20 

on this count, if he says no, then it's not in evidence. 21 

 MR. MILLER:  Then I would move it into evidence. 22 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Any objection, Mr. Hearne? 23 

 MR. HEARNE:  Fourteen?  I think with the same objection 24 

that we registered before.  To the extent this document 25 
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reflects information that was reported to Ms. McMurrian, we 1 

don't have an objection.  But as to the truth of the matter 2 

asserted as to the allegations made against Mr. Craft, we 3 

object to the document on that basis that it would be 4 

hearsay. 5 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  And with the understanding of that 6 

same caveat, I will receive Respondent's 14 into evidence. 7 

(Respondent's Exhibit 14 received in evidence.) 8 

 THE REPORTER:  May I speak?  We need to make some 9 

copies of this. 10 

 MR. HEARNE:  Right, the one with the -- 11 

 MR. MILLER:  I think it may get marked up again.  So it 12 

may make sense to wait till the end. 13 

 MR. HEARNE:  If I might?  We have markings put on there 14 

by Ms. McMurrian.  Are you saying that she might make 15 

additional markings, or the markings might be made by other 16 

people? 17 

 MR. MILLER:  No, no.  Yeah, others.   18 

 MR. HEARNE:  I think to the extent that we -- if other 19 

people mark it, we would want to have separate documents so 20 

that we don't confuse whose markings are whose, because we 21 

don't have the ability to make color copies here.  These 22 

are going to be black and white copies. 23 

 MR. MILLER:  Whatever you want to do, that's fine. 24 

 MR. HEARNE:  I think just so it's clear what we're 25 
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referring to.  And if we go off the record, I can go get 1 

copies.  I can have copies made very quickly of that. 2 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Do we need the copies now? 3 

 MR. MILLER:  No, she's not going to make any more 4 

markings. 5 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  She's not going to make any more 6 

markings. 7 

 MR. MILLER:  No, ma'am. 8 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  So if that's the case, then we're 9 

okay. 10 

 Anything else, Mr. Miller, as far as -- 11 

 MR. MILLER:  No, Your Honor. 12 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  -- housekeeping or any 13 

preliminary -- 14 

 MR. MILLER:  No. 15 

(Whereupon, 16 

SHERRY McMURRIAN 17 

was called back as a witness by and on behalf of the 18 

Respondent and, having previously been duly sworn, was 19 

examined and testified on her oath as follows:) 20 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 21 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Okay, good morning.  Okay, you heard 22 

testimony yesterday from a Mr. -- I believe it's Markus 23 

Bernard or Bernard Markus. 24 

A. Correct. 25 
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Q. Adecco employee, correct? 1 

A. That's correct. 2 

Q. And you heard his testimony that something about he 3 

gave a statement and he contends you tore it up or rolled 4 

it, crumpled it up, and threw it in the garbage can? 5 

A. That's correct. 6 

Q. Did you have an opportunity last evening to go back and 7 

check your file to see if that document was there? 8 

A. Yes, I did.  I pulled that from that from the person's 9 

personnel file. 10 

(Respondent's Exhibit 15 marked for identification.) 11 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  I don't intend to move this into 12 

evidence, but please just take a look at it and tell us if 13 

that, in fact, is the statement that Mr. Markus Bernard 14 

provided to you. 15 

A. Yes, it is. 16 

Q. And does it appear to have any crumple marks on it? 17 

A. No. 18 

Q. And it's dated what, 8/17/2012? 19 

A. Yes. 20 

Q. Now there was some testimony yesterday on cross-21 

examination about your investigation in December of 2011 of 22 

complaints by Kim Coleman, correct? 23 

A. That's correct. 24 

Q. Okay.  And you started to testify about notes that you 25 
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created.  And I ask you to take a -- well, you've already 1 

got a copy of this, so let's -- 2 

 MR. HEARNE:  And, Your Honor, with regard to this 3 

document, we would object that this is a document that was 4 

not produced to us pursuant to the subpoena.  I believe 5 

it's the document that was not produced until Ms. McMurrian 6 

was, in fact, on the stand.  And we would object with 7 

regard to the introduction of this document at this time.  8 

It was not produced to us pursuant to the subpoena prior to 9 

the start of the hearing, and we would ask that Respondent 10 

be precluded from utilizing this document. 11 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Do you have any response? 12 

 MR. MILLER:  With all due respect, they made a arguably 13 

overly burdensome request for documents.  We did our best 14 

to gather numerous personnel files, and unfortunately this 15 

document didn't make it into those volumes of documents.  16 

They have not been prejudiced in any way.   17 

 And, in fact, it would be an injustice to keep this 18 

document out of evidence.  It's a key piece of her 19 

investigation.  We inadvertently neglected to provide it to 20 

them, and I think under any standard it would be a 21 

miscarriage of justice to keep this piece of evidence out. 22 

 MR. HEARNE:  Well, Your Honor, they -- while he's 23 

claiming the subpoena, the 15 paragraph subpoena, was 24 

burdensome, they did not file a petition to revoke, 25 
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objecting to any of the paragraphs of the subpoena.   1 

 And while he asserts, while Mr. Miller is asserting 2 

that we're not prejudiced, we did not have a chance to 3 

review this and did not have an opportunity to incorporate 4 

this into our presentation of evidence during our case in 5 

chief and ask questions concerning any allegations.  And 6 

there is new information in here that we are not aware of 7 

that was never presented to us before.  And I did not have 8 

an opportunity to ask questions of Mr. Craft prior during 9 

our case in chief.   10 

 I think, while it may be inadvertent as he asserts, the 11 

problem is that this is a document that was obviously 12 

related, very specifically related to this case.  This is 13 

not something that -- 14 

 MR. MILLER:  You can certainly put it on when you put 15 

your rebuttal case on.  And there's obviously no prejudice 16 

whatsoever.  You can review it now and talk with your 17 

client about it and put it on in the rebuttal case. 18 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Now, of course, yesterday you saw 19 

this for the first time, Mr. Hearne. 20 

 MR. HEARNE:  Yes. 21 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  And you had an opportunity to check 22 

with Mr. Glissendorf, and that's why you're telling me that 23 

you -- 24 

 MR. HEARNE:  We have no record of it in our files. 25 
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 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  What I'm going to do because 1 

normally if something is not produced pursuant to the 2 

subpoena, I do have the discretion to either have it -- 3 

questions about the documents.  I can draw an adverse 4 

inference because the document was not provided.  There's a 5 

number of things I can do. 6 

 At this juncture, this is really the first thing -- I 7 

think there might have been some discussion about something 8 

else yesterday.  But for the most part, this appears to be 9 

the first document that has come up in which arguably could 10 

have been inadvertently not provided.   11 

 I mean at this point -- and I don't think Mr. Hearne is 12 

making the argument that Respondent is sandbagging and 13 

there's a whole grouping of documents that Respondent has 14 

just not provided willingly.   15 

 So with that in mind, what I want to do because I don't 16 

want there to be prejudice to General Counsel, I'm going to 17 

allow the questions on this document.  However, I then -- I 18 

will allow you, Mr. Hearne, to cover this with Mr. Craft on 19 

rebuttal or on any other witness that you feel you need to 20 

do.   21 

 Or obviously your questions, if there are additional 22 

questions, that you're going to have an opportunity to do 23 

recross.  But if there was anything that he would even be 24 

outside of recross that might arguably be outside, I would 25 
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allow you to go into.  So I want to make sure that you have 1 

the opportunity to use this document for whatever purpose 2 

this was with your own witness or with Respondent's 3 

witnesses.   4 

 So with that in mind, and that may come up if there's 5 

another witness.  And I'll just tell you now, if there's 6 

another witnesses, Respondent's witness, where this 7 

document applies and even if you don't ask about it, 8 

Mr. Miller, Mr. Hearne, if have a question, so that there's 9 

no question that you have not been prejudiced on it.  So 10 

with those conditions, I'll allow the questions with the 11 

document. 12 

 MR. MILLER:  Then we're moving it into evidence. 13 

 MR. HEARNE:  Okay. 14 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  If you are -- are you now moving? 15 

 MR. MILLER:  I am now moving.   16 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Well, let me ask you what is that 17 

document? 18 

A. It's documentation that I've prepared for the file. 19 

Q. And when approximately did you prepare it? 20 

A. In probably December -- 21 

Q. Okay. 22 

A. -- when this occurred. 23 

Q. What did you prepare that in connection with? 24 

A. There were several incidents -- well, when I was on 25 
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vacation, Rolita called and told me that there was a 1 

concern that Kim had come to her about it felt like Lee was 2 

recording and taking pictures out there.  And there was a 3 

device that was left in her area.   4 

 And so I told her to go have the ops manager come down 5 

and take a look at it.  And that's when the -- because 6 

we're not supposed to have the mp3 players or anything on 7 

the floor.  And that she felt like he was trying -- acting 8 

or either recording her conversations, that that was what I 9 

was told.  So I asked them to go investigate it with me not 10 

being in the building.   11 

 And so the operations manager went down there to see 12 

what was at the station.  And it was this PSP or whatever.  13 

But I think he told him it wasn't supposed to be on the 14 

floor, shouldn't be out there, and that the Company 15 

couldn't be responsible for it if it was stole.   16 

 And the reason I put this in here, I'd had 17 

conversations with Lee previously because other employees 18 

had made the comment that in meetings he would use his cell 19 

phone and act like he was recording people.  And he would 20 

say -- he'd say, "No, no, no, I'm not recording."   21 

 I said, "But you could see where people would think 22 

that you're doing that because you take out your phone and 23 

you do something and then you set it out like that, and 24 

you're giving the people a feeling they're being recorded."  25 
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And I told him at that time that that was against Company 1 

policy and not to do that, and then people wouldn't think 2 

that he was recording them.   3 

 And then when I came back from vacation is when I sat 4 

down with Rolita and Kim and talked to her about the 5 

situation and her allegations against Lee and what was 6 

going on there, her feeling harassed and the things that 7 

were going on.    8 

Q. Does that document indicate the date of that meeting? 9 

A. Monday, December the 26th.  And she came to the office 10 

with the supervisor, and she just said that she'd had 11 

enough.  She'd wondered what had happened the previous week 12 

because she felt like at that point his harassment had 13 

escalated and about him trying to make people think that he 14 

was recording their conversations or taking pictures.  15 

There were actions and things that he was doing that made 16 

her feel like he was taking pictures and recording, which 17 

he didn't need to be doing.   18 

 And she said he was acting strange and kept saying 19 

things to her like, "Hey, you laugh now, but your day is 20 

coming," and just things that were really -- made her feel 21 

real uncomfortable.  And then just the fact that he's sort 22 

of always told her, hey, he was going to get her fired if 23 

it was the last thing that he did.   24 

 And then she went on to tell me about the incident 25 
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where he made her get down on her knees.  And this was -- 1 

she had went to check it out.  She listened to him of what 2 

he was saying was the error, and she had went to that bin 3 

and checked it out.  And she come back and she said, "You 4 

know, Lee, you're right.  I made an error."  Put that 5 

return or whatever she was working on in the wrong bin.  6 

And she said she felt like she owed him that.   7 

 But she wasn't denying that she was wrong, but that's 8 

when he told her she needed to get down on knees and 9 

apologize to him for making the error or whatever.  And 10 

that's -- she gets upset every time she talks about that. 11 

Q. Okay. 12 

A. You know, she was -- it was the same thing.  She's 13 

scared that he was going to do something to her because he 14 

had these strange ways of acting that made her feel like he 15 

was doing things. 16 

Q. Was this the first meeting and then you do your 17 

investigation thereafter?  Is that -- 18 

 A. Right. 19 

Q. Okay.   20 

 MR. MILLER:  I move that into evidence. 21 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Let me just ask a question before 22 

you do that.  Because there are several different dates 23 

covered on this, when did you actually prepare this and put 24 

it in this form?  It's not a -- 25 
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 THE WITNESS:  I would think it was like probably 1 

December the 27th.  I'm not sure.  But when I do this -- 2 

and I spent years in HR before Philips, so you know, I just 3 

document conversations or whatever.  And I was coming back 4 

off of vacation.  So I put it in the file, not knowing if 5 

anybody will ever read that again.  But it's my 6 

conversations that I had during that week and what was 7 

going on with that situation. 8 

 MR. MILLER:  I'm sorry, so I would move that document, 9 

R-16 into evidence. 10 

(Respondent's Exhibit 16 marked for identification.) 11 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Mr. Hearne? 12 

 MR. HEARNE:  With regard specifically to the document, 13 

we would object to the extent that the document encompasses 14 

hearsay, which to the extent that it's being offered for 15 

the truth of the matter of the allegations against 16 

Mr. Craft, we would object on that basis.   17 

 We would again restate our objection which Your Honor 18 

has ruled on, but we just want it noted for the record that 19 

this document was not provided to us pursuant to subpoena 20 

as required by regulations prior to the start of the 21 

hearing.  And we believe the document should be excluded 22 

from evidence and testimony about the document should also 23 

be excluded from evidence.  Your Honor has ruled on that.   24 

 However, but to the extent that these are notes -- to 25 
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the extent that these are -- this is a recording of 1 

information that was provided to Ms. McMurrian.  We do not 2 

object on that basis. 3 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  And as I have stated earlier in my 4 

ruling in allowing the questioning with respect to the 5 

document, I will receive the document but with these 6 

limitations.   7 

 Obviously as I've said, I would give General Counsel 8 

the opportunity to utilize it continuing in the case in the 9 

ways that I've already set out.  I'm not going to repeat 10 

those.   11 

 You're quite right, Mr. Hearne, with respect to 12 

anything that would be hearsay within the document, I would 13 

not receive it for the truth of the matter asserted.  For 14 

the limited purposes of it being offered as documentation 15 

that witnesses testified which she created on or about the 16 

time or shortly thereafter having contacts with these 17 

employees, for that very limited purpose, I will receive 18 

it.  So Respondent 16 is received.  19 

(Respondent's Exhibit 16 received in evidence.) 20 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Yesterday you testified about some 21 

daily diaries that you've kept over the years; is that 22 

correct?  23 

A. Yes. 24 

Q. Did you have a chance to look for those last night? 25 
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A. I did briefly, but you know it was -- I would have had 1 

to go through lots of information.  So I really didn't. 2 

Q. Okay.  Also there was testimony about Jessie Pruitt.  3 

Did you have a chance to look for any documentation on -- 4 

A. I did, and I did not find that file.  So it's either 5 

misplaced in the file or whatever.  So I was not able to 6 

locate that.   7 

Q. Okay.  And Ms. Pruitt was -- what was the circumstances 8 

of termination again? 9 

A. She was terminated for attendance. 10 

Q. But what were the other issues with her? 11 

A. Prior to that, she had been disciplined for disruptive 12 

behavior and fighting towards a co-worker. 13 

Q. How do you remember that if you don't have a document? 14 

A. There's certain things that stand out in your memory 15 

that you remember, because I was involved in it. 16 

Q. Can you tell us more about what the -- 17 

A. She was on a pallet jack and pulled up to another 18 

employee and said something to her derogatory, and this 19 

other person just kind of drove off or whatever, but it was 20 

a -- she was threatening her with her machinery or 21 

whatever, pulling up that close to her and threatening to 22 

whip her. 23 

Q. Okay.  Do you guys generally have a progressive 24 

discipline policy in place? 25 
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A. That's correct. 1 

Q. And with Ms. Pruitt, did you then issue a final 2 

warning, or how did that work? 3 

A. Yeah, there was -- I think this particular warning, 4 

best I recall, was a final warning.  But then she was 5 

terminated for like her attendance. 6 

Q. And I noticed, for example, in the final warning that 7 

was issued to Mr. Craft, you specifically said any further 8 

infractions, including attendance, correct? 9 

A. Right. 10 

Q. Now, in your December investigation, December carried 11 

over into January investigation of the allegations by 12 

Ms. Coleman.  I know you testified that you met with 13 

Mr. Craft and discussed the allegations with him, correct? 14 

A. That's correct. 15 

Q. Now, if he had wanted to submit a statement, could he 16 

have done that? 17 

A. Absolutely.   18 

Q. And did he submit any statement? 19 

A. No. 20 

 MR. MILLER:  I've nothing further. 21 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Recross? 22 

RECROSS-EXAMINATION 23 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Ms. McMurrian, with this talk about 24 

Jessie Pruitt, was Mr. Craft accused of fighting with 25 
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employees? 1 

A. No. 2 

Q. Did he have any attendance problems? 3 

A. No. 4 

Q. In meetings with employees, they're provided with an 5 

opportunity to respond to the reason for the discipline, 6 

correct? 7 

A. That's correct. 8 

Q. Or they're provided with an opportunity, you say, they 9 

can provide a statement? 10 

A. That's correct. 11 

Q. If they choose not to, is that something that is used 12 

against them during your investigation? 13 

A. No, sir. 14 

Q. If you are in a meeting with them and they are given an 15 

opportunity to respond to allegations, you would document 16 

their responses to the allegations, right? 17 

A. That's right. 18 

Q. So they can verbally tell you their response.  They 19 

don't have to put it in writing? 20 

A. That's correct. 21 

Q. In Respondent 16, you mentioned a conversation you had 22 

with Mr. Craft in June of 2011 -- 23 

A. Uh-huh. 24 

Q. -- about him recording.  And Mr. Craft said he had been 25 
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recording notes for himself.  And you told him to use a 1 

notepad.  Did you actually observe the piece of equipment 2 

that he was using to record notes for himself? 3 

A. Yes. 4 

Q. And what did this look like? 5 

A. A cell phone. 6 

Q. It was a cell phone? 7 

A. Uh-huh. 8 

Q. Now, the accusations against Mr. Craft about him -- 9 

Ms. Coleman's claims that he was recording her 10 

conversations and taking pictures of her work, that wasn't 11 

a cell phone, was it? 12 

A. No, it was the PSP. 13 

Q. The PlayStation Portable game system? 14 

A. That was what was out there that day when Gerak went to 15 

investigate. 16 

Q. So it was a different item? 17 

A. Than his cell phone, yes. 18 

Q. So with regard to some of the issues that 19 

Ms. Coleman -- you say she raised with you, you never found 20 

any evidence of Mr. Craft was actually recording her 21 

conversations or her phone calls, did you? 22 

A. No. 23 

Q. And you never found any witness who could corroborate 24 

her claim that Mr. Craft told her -- made her get down on 25 
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one knee and apologize to him, did you? 1 

A. (No audible response.) 2 

Q. You never found any witness who could corroborate her, 3 

who backed her up, who actually witnessed that happen, did 4 

you? 5 

A. They witnessed everything with that.  I'm not sure of 6 

that particular incident. 7 

Q. Well, I think it's a specific question.  Did you find 8 

anybody who actually witnessed Mr. Craft tell Kim Coleman 9 

to get down on one knee and apologize? 10 

 MR. MILLER:  Just so we're clear, it's both knees. 11 

 THE WITNESS:  Yeah. 12 

 MR. MILLER:  That's the allegation. 13 

 THE WITNESS:  Her, she was the witness, Kim Coleman. 14 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  I'm asking was there anybody else? 15 

A. No, not that told me. 16 

Q. When I asked whether you have anybody who could 17 

corroborate it, I mean anybody other than Kim Coleman.  18 

She's the person making the claim, right? 19 

A. That's correct. 20 

Q. So it's clear that only Kim Coleman is saying this 21 

happened, right? 22 

A. This incident happened to her.  That's correct. 23 

Q. Does Philips employ an individual named 24 

Shirley Baldwin? 25 
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A. Shirley Minere. 1 

Q. What's -- what? 2 

A. Shirley Minere, she was a Baldwin.   3 

Q. Was Baldwin. 4 

A. Her name is Minere. 5 

Q. Where does she work? 6 

A. She works in the Ballast area. 7 

Q. What is her job? 8 

A. Inventory control.  She's a material handler, but she 9 

does cycle counts. 10 

Q. Does Philips employ a person named Pam Turner? 11 

A. That is correct. 12 

Q. And where does she work? 13 

A. She works in the Consumer Lamp area. 14 

Q. Thelma Halbert, she works in which area? 15 

A. She works in the Ballast area. 16 

Q. Ballast area?  And what does she do? 17 

A. She is a team lead right now. 18 

Q. When did she become a team lead? 19 

A. I don't really recall whether that's April of 2012 20 

maybe.  It hasn't been that long because she was an 21 

administrator in the office and she moved back to a team 22 

lead. 23 

 MR. HEARNE:  No additional questions at this time. 24 

 MR. MILLER:  I've nothing further. 25 
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(Witness excused.) 1 

 MR. MILLER:  We're going to call Gerak next, Guyot. 2 

(Whereupon, 3 

GERAK GUYOT 4 

was called as a witness by and on behalf of the Respondent 5 

and, having been first duly sworn, was examined and 6 

testified on his oath as follows:) 7 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 8 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Good morning.  Can you say and spell 9 

your name for the record? 10 

A. Sure.  First name is Gerak.  The last name is Guyot.  11 

G-e-r-a-k G-u-y-o-t. 12 

Q. And how long have you been with Philips? 13 

A. It was just four years.  March 9th was four years. 14 

Q. Where did you work before that? 15 

A. Chrysler. 16 

Q. How many years with Chrysler? 17 

A. About 11, 11 years or so. 18 

Q. Do you have any education past high school? 19 

A. Yeah, Markey School of Engineering, bachelor in 20 

industrial engineering.   21 

Q. And I'm sorry.  What is your current position as well? 22 

A. Operations manager. 23 

Q. What does that entail? 24 

A. A little bit of everything.  My main target is the 25 
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inventory control.  But I handle facilities maintenance.  I 1 

pretty much help wherever I can. 2 

Q. And who do you report to? 3 

A. Sherry McMurrian. 4 

Q. And do you know who Lee Craft is? 5 

A. Yes. 6 

Q. And can you describe your relationship with him in the 7 

workplace? 8 

A. Well, being an operation manager, I'm mostly up in the 9 

office and all the administrators report to me.  So the 10 

supervisors and the leads.  So he won't necessarily report 11 

directly to me.  But if they have any kind of technical 12 

issues or issues out on the floor with computers, UPS, 13 

FedEx, things of that nature, wherever I can help out, I 14 

help out the supervisors and the leads. 15 

Q. And did you have occasion to interact with Mr. Craft in 16 

the workplace? 17 

A. On occasion, yes. 18 

Q. And were you aware that he was promoted to a team lead 19 

position? 20 

A. Yes. 21 

Q. And do you have an opinion as to whether or not that 22 

had any sort of an effect on him? 23 

A. The promotion?  I mean I noticed a difference after he 24 

became a lead, yes. 25 
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Q. Can you tell us what the difference was? 1 

A. Oh, just seemed like, I guess, I don't know if he got 2 

some sort of a power trip or being the lead, you know.  I 3 

could tell his behavior when he was an hourly employee and 4 

then when he became a lead. 5 

Q. Well, he's still hourly as a lead, right? 6 

A. Right.  A warehouse worker, I guess. 7 

Q. Can you -- do you have any examples, or it's just a 8 

sense you have?  9 

A. Just hearsay.  Well, some of the dealings that 10 

Rolita Turner had with him, Kim, some of the other 11 

employees.  I mean I -- everything that happened on the 12 

floor.  We talked about and came back. 13 

Q. How about his job performance?  Did you develop any 14 

sort of opinion as to how he was doing as a team lead? 15 

A. Oh, I know struggling just running the reports, keeping 16 

an eye on, you know, knowing your business, making sure the 17 

work got out the door, knowing how many lines you're 18 

shipping per day was always a struggle to try to get that 19 

information and know what the people's productivity was 20 

every day.  Making sure the reports were being filled out.  21 

That thing just daily activities as a lead should be doing. 22 

Q. And in that regard, did you have any direct interaction 23 

with him in terms of assisting him or guiding him at all? 24 

A. A little bit.  I mean I helped him with some SAP basic 25 
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questions here and there.  Mostly it was like FedEx and UPS 1 

type when the parcel packing machines would go down.  He'd 2 

give me a call and say, "I need help with this."   3 

 And at first I gave him the information, the technical 4 

numbers to call UPS Technical Support, FedEx Technical 5 

Support, that type of thing.  It was just minor issues like 6 

that.  And I'd give him the number and say, "As a lead, 7 

here's the numbers.  Go ahead and call."   8 

 But then as things kept happening, it's like, "Well, 9 

where's your notes?" everything that I'd helped him with.  10 

And he took notes.  I saw him take notes.  And he'd just 11 

say, "Well, I don't have them either, I left them home," or 12 

didn't have them anymore.   13 

 So after a while it got kind of old that I have to keep 14 

doing this.  It was like the way I felt, was I was expected 15 

to do it, not him. 16 

Q. And did you have an understanding that he was 17 

eventually returned to the material handler position? 18 

A. Yes. 19 

Q. And did you agree with that decision? 20 

A. Yes. 21 

Q. Were you involved in that decision? 22 

A. Yeah, I mean they brought me in the office and say, 23 

"Hey, this is what we think we're going to be doing.  And 24 

this is why."  And I agree. 25 
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Q. Okay.  Now, are you familiar with a complaint by 1 

Ms. Coleman with regard to Mr. Craft and a recording device 2 

of some sort, allegedly? 3 

A. Yes. 4 

Q. And what was your role, if any, in investigating? 5 

A. I just remember that day that people were complaining.  6 

Sherry had asked me to go on the floor and kind of see 7 

what's going on.  So I took a walk out there and saw that 8 

there was a PSP, a PlayStation video gaming device on Kim's 9 

desk.   10 

 And I just -- I picked it up and gave it -- I said, I 11 

asked Lee was this his?  And he said, "Yeah."  And I said, 12 

"Well, it's a video game system.  There's no reason for it 13 

to be out on the floor.  Just go put it back in your locker 14 

and make sure it doesn't get back on the floor." 15 

Q. And are you aware that Sherry McMurrian was conducting 16 

an investigation of Lee's -- or that allegation and others 17 

by Kim Coleman in December 2011? 18 

A. Yes. 19 

Q. And did you prepare a statement in connection with that 20 

investigation? 21 

A. Yeah.   22 

(Respondent's Exhibit 17 marked for identification.) 23 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  I'll show you what's been marked as 24 

R-17.    25 
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 Tell us what that document is. 1 

A. Yeah, they asked me to write a statement of some of my 2 

interactions with Lee.  And that's what I wrote. 3 

Q. Now, what's the date on the top of that?  Is that 1/3? 4 

A. January 3rd, yeah, 2012. 5 

Q. And in the last paragraph, it says something about, "I 6 

support the termination"; is that correct? 7 

A. Yeah, "I fully support Rolita's decision."  Yep, 8 

"Terminate Lee Craft from Philips to eliminate the hostile 9 

working environment Lee was making," yes. 10 

Q. So as of January, there was discussion of terminating 11 

him, correct? 12 

A. Uh-huh. 13 

Q. Okay, January 3rd.   14 

 MR. MILLER:  I move R-17 into evidence. 15 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Any objection? 16 

 MR. HEARNE:  No objection. 17 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  I'll receive Respondent 17. 18 

(Respondent's Exhibit 17 received in evidence.) 19 

 MR. MILLER:  I've no further questions.  20 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Cross-examination? 21 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 22 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Mr. Guyot, my name is Bill Hearne. 23 

A. Hi. 24 

Q. I'm Counsel for the Acting General Counsel. 25 
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A. Okay. 1 

Q. I just have some questions for you about your 2 

testimony.  Let's start with the -- I believe you have it 3 

in front of you, Respondent's 17.  This is a memo you 4 

prepared on January 3rd, 2012? 5 

A. Uh-huh. 6 

Q. Were you asked to prepare this? 7 

A. Uh-huh. 8 

 THE REPORTER:  Excuse me, was that a yes? 9 

 THE WITNESS:  Yes, I'm sorry, yes. 10 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  You have to say yes or no since they 11 

can't record nods and want to make sure the record's clear. 12 

A. Okay. 13 

Q. You were asked to prepare this? 14 

A. Yes. 15 

Q. By whom? 16 

A. Sherry. 17 

Q. Just going through this document, until the last 18 

paragraph, this is all -- these are all issues concerning 19 

Mr. Craft's performance as a lead, correct? 20 

A. Correct. 21 

Q. Do you know how long Mr. Craft had worked at Philips? 22 

A. No, I don't.  I just know he came over from the old 23 

Mendenhall Building.  I don't know exactly what year he 24 

started. 25 
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Q. Okay.  Just going through this, in the first paragraph 1 

you meant -- you say this document serves as a record of 2 

some of the times Lee Craft had issues conducting business 3 

while in his lead role, correct? 4 

A. Correct. 5 

Q. And the next paragraph talks about him not being able 6 

to handle the pressure and stress of managing that lead 7 

role? 8 

A. Correct. 9 

Q. The next gets into contacting either you or McMurrian 10 

or Rolita Turner about issues he had during the workday? 11 

A. Correct. 12 

Q. That you mention there were issues with his 13 

communication skills as lead? 14 

A. Correct. 15 

Q. About him not keeping up with reports? 16 

A. Correct. 17 

Q. And I believe you mentioned issues about him not being 18 

able to -- he did not retain the notes he had in terms of 19 

the operating procedures? 20 

A. Correct. 21 

Q. And your discussions with him, correct? 22 

A. Correct. 23 

Q. Now, at this time at the time you prepared this, 24 

Mr. Craft hadn't been a lead since July 2012, correct -- I 25 
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mean 2011, correct? 1 

A. I'm not sure when they made him a lead.  I don't know 2 

the exact date. 3 

Q. When he was demoted, he was demoted in July of 2012, I 4 

mean July of 2011, correct? 5 

A. Okay. 6 

Q. Is that correct? 7 

A. I don't know.  I don't know the exact date. 8 

Q. At the time you prepared this, would you agree that 9 

Mr. Craft hadn't been a lead for some time, correct? 10 

A. Correct. 11 

Q. And you note that you fully supported the decision to 12 

demote him back from lead to material handler? 13 

A. Correct. 14 

Q. So he wasn't fired because of these performance issues 15 

as lead, was he? 16 

A. I don't know. 17 

Q. Well, I mean obviously he was demoted. 18 

A. He was demoted, correct. 19 

Q. So he wasn't fired because he couldn't perform the lead 20 

job, correct? 21 

A. If you want to state it that way, sure. 22 

Q. Well, I mean I think that's true, isn't it?  He was 23 

demoted, correct? 24 

A. Yeah, he was demoted. 25 
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Q. He was kept on as an employee, correct? 1 

A. Correct. 2 

Q. Well, then you go on and say you support the decision 3 

to move forward and terminate Lee Craft to eliminate the 4 

hostile working environment.  In your memo you don't 5 

mention anything about a hostile working environment, do 6 

you? 7 

A. No, I don't. 8 

Q. During the time Mr. Craft -- strike that question. 9 

 About the PSP that you found, this is a PlayStation 10 

Portable, correct? 11 

A. Correct. 12 

Q. It's a handheld gaming system, correct? 13 

A. (No audible answer) 14 

Q. And your testimony is that it was sitting on 15 

Kim Coleman's desk? 16 

A. Yeah, they put it the Grainger desk -- 17 

Q. The Grainger desk? 18 

A. That's just where they process -- she usually works 19 

there to process Grainger orders. 20 

Q. So is this her -- is this a desk only used by her? 21 

A. No. 22 

Q. Who else uses that desk? 23 

A. I'm not sure.  I just know Kim used it mostly. 24 

Q. So she uses it, among other employees? 25 
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A. Correct. 1 

Q. So this isn't her assigned desk where only she works? 2 

A. Correct. 3 

Q. Other employees sometimes work there? 4 

A. Correct. 5 

Q. So when you say Kim Coleman's desk, that's not exactly 6 

correct.  It's the Grainger desk, correct? 7 

A. Correct.  But at the time she was in charge of 8 

Grainger, so she mostly worked there.  That's why I called 9 

it Kim Coleman's desk. 10 

Q. And what do you mean when you say that Ms. Coleman was 11 

"in charge" in Grainger?  She was a lead over Grainger? 12 

A. No, I think she was just the one usually handling the 13 

work. 14 

Q. And what do you mean "usually handling the work"?  What 15 

was -- 16 

A. Using that computer on that desk, whether it be looking 17 

up orders or processing orders. 18 

Q. Did other employees do that same work? 19 

A. I think so.  I'm not sure who else though.  I think Kim 20 

was usually doing it.  She was also in charge of Returns, 21 

so she used the computers a little bit more than everybody 22 

else in there. 23 

Q. Again you say "in charge of."  What do you mean by "in 24 

charge of"?  That she was the only person at the facility 25 
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who did returns? 1 

A. For that, for the Ballast area, yes, Kim was the 2 

Ballast Returns person. 3 

Q. And there were no other employees who did returns? 4 

A. Not that I know of, not for the Ballast area. 5 

Q. But this computer that we're talking about, this is a 6 

computer that was on the Grainger table? 7 

A. Yes. 8 

Q. And other employees would use that computer? 9 

A. Yes, they could walk up there and use it. 10 

Q. So this wasn't her assigned computer that was only for 11 

her to use? 12 

A. Correct, it was not. 13 

Q. Now, the PSP, when you observed it, did you examine 14 

whether or not it had a camera? 15 

A. No, I didn't. 16 

Q. Did you examine it to see whether there were any 17 

pictures on there? 18 

A. No, I did not. 19 

Q. Did you examine it to determine whether it had been 20 

used to record anything? 21 

A. No, no, I did not. 22 

Q. When you observed the PlayStation Portable, did you ask 23 

whose it was? 24 

A. Yes. 25 
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Q. And did Mr. Craft readily admit that it was his? 1 

A. Yes. 2 

Q. Did you ask him if he was using it to record 3 

Ms. Coleman? 4 

A. No. 5 

Q. Did you ask him if he was using it to take pictures of 6 

her? 7 

A. No. 8 

Q. I believe your testimony was that you told him, "You 9 

shouldn't have this on the work floor"? 10 

A. Yeah.  It was a video gaming system.  Just basically go 11 

put it in his locker and keep it off the floor. 12 

Q. Now, did -- 13 

A. And that was the end of it. 14 

Q. Is that Company policy you're not supposed to have 15 

things like video game systems, cell phones, and the like 16 

on the work floor? 17 

A. Yes, it's not appropriate to have it on the work floor 18 

just being a video game system. 19 

Q. Okay.  What about cell phones?  Are employees supposed 20 

to have cell phones on the -- 21 

A. They can have them on them, but they really -- they're 22 

not supposed to be using the cell phones out on the floor, 23 

not supposed to keep it on on their machines.  But it's 24 

not -- they can have it in their pocket, but not to be 25 
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using it out there. 1 

Q. As operations manager are you -- is one of your 2 

concerns safety in the workplace? 3 

A. Yes, it is 4 

Q. Does the Employer have a safety policy concerning the 5 

employee use of headphones or bluetooth devices in their 6 

ear during the workday? 7 

A. Yes. 8 

Q. Are they allowed to use those? 9 

A. No. 10 

Q. If an employee is using headphones or has a bluetooth 11 

device in their ear, would that be a violation of Company 12 

policy? 13 

A. Be a violation, correct. 14 

Q. Does Philips take safety seriously? 15 

A. Yes. 16 

Q. And if an employee was observed violating the Company 17 

safety policies, is it standard practice for that employee 18 

to be disciplined? 19 

A. Yes. 20 

Q. Would that type of safety violation be documented? 21 

A. Yes. 22 

Q. And if an employee was observed using a cell phone on 23 

the work floor, is that a violation of -- I believe you 24 

testified that that was a violation of the Company policy? 25 
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A. That's right. 1 

Q. And a violation like that could result in written 2 

discipline to the employee? 3 

A. It could. 4 

Q. And if an employee repeatedly used cell phones on the 5 

work floor after counselings or coaching, would an employee 6 

in your experience typically be issued any type of written 7 

documented verbal warning or a written warning or even 8 

discharged for that type of offense? 9 

A. Yes. 10 

Q. In the leads at the facility, their job is to make sure 11 

that all the work -- that the work in their assigned area 12 

gets done, correct? 13 

A. Yes. 14 

Q. And they have various reports and other documents that 15 

need to be filed that would reflect the fact that the work 16 

was done? 17 

A. Yes. 18 

Q. But one of their additional responsibilities is to be 19 

on the work floor observing the employees in that area, 20 

correct?  21 

A. Correct. 22 

Q. And if a lead observes an employee who is talking on 23 

his cell phone, the leads can't actually issue discipline, 24 

correct? 25 
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A. Correct. 1 

Q. But is it part of the lead's job duties to point out to 2 

employees when they are violating the Company policy? 3 

A. Correct. 4 

Q. So if an employee was observed talking on the cell 5 

phone or using their cell phone on the work floor to listen 6 

to music with headphones, would it be appropriate for -- it 7 

would be appropriate for a lead to go up and point out to 8 

that employee, "You need to stop doing this." 9 

A. Verbal warning, yes. 10 

Q. And if the employee -- and if a lead goes up to an 11 

employee and points out that you, as the employee, you are 12 

doing something that's violating Company policy, and the 13 

employee says, "No, you can't tell me what to do," is that 14 

appropriate for the employee? 15 

A. No, no.  If there's a situation like that, the lead 16 

should just go to the supervisor and say, this is what 17 

happened, document it, and let them handle it, let his 18 

supervisor handle it. 19 

Q. And could a lead ask the employee or have the employee 20 

sent up to the supervisor for a discussion? 21 

A. No, I think appropriate action should be to contact the 22 

supervisor and let them handle it. 23 

Q. And if a lead observes an employee goofing around and 24 

not working, that's something where a lead can go up to 25 
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that employee and say, "Hey, you need to get back to work"? 1 

A. I would say so, yes. 2 

 MR. HEARNE:  That's all the questions I have at this 3 

time. 4 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Anything further? 5 

 MR. MILLER:  Yes, just one thing. 6 

REDIRECT EXAMINATION 7 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  If a lead observes an employee talking 8 

on his or her cell phone, would it be appropriate for the 9 

lead to go get security and ask security to escort the 10 

person from the building? 11 

A. No. 12 

Q. Would it be appropriate for the lead to go get security 13 

and ask them to escort the person up to the supervisor's 14 

room? 15 

A. No, I don't think that's appropriate.  You've got to 16 

follow the proper steps, I would imagine. 17 

 MR. MILLER:  Thank you, nothing further. 18 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Anything further? 19 

 MR. HEARNE:  No additional. 20 

 MR. MILLER:  Thank you.  You're all set.  Get back to 21 

work.   22 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Don't discuss your testimony with 23 

any potential witnesses. 24 

 THE WITNESS:  Understood.  25 
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(Witness excused.) 1 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Your next witness? 2 

 MR. MILLER:  Yes, please.  Can you bring Kim in? 3 

(Background discussion.) 4 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  You're going to be seated here.  And 5 

before you sit down, I'll swear you in.  Raise your right 6 

hand, please.   7 

(Whereupon, 8 

KIM ANITA COLEMAN 9 

was called as a witness by and on behalf of the Respondent 10 

and, having been first duly sworn, was examined and 11 

testified on her oath as follows:) 12 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Mr. Miller. 13 

 MR. MILLER:  Yes, thank you, Your Honor. 14 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 15 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Good morning, Ms. Coleman.     16 

A. Good morning. 17 

Q. Can you state your full name spell it for the record? 18 

A. Kim Anita Coleman, K-i-m A-n-i-t-a C-o-l-e-m-a-n. 19 

Q. And can you tell us when you started work with Philips? 20 

A. I started working for Philips in August the 27th of 21 

2003.  But I became full time January the 27th, '04. 22 

Q. And what position were you hired into? 23 

A. To do returns, process all incoming returns and 24 

repacks. 25 

Free State Reporting, Inc. 
1378 Cape St. Claire Road 

Annapolis, MD 21409 
(410) 974-0947 

 



335 

Q. And what facility did you start work at?  Was there a 1 

different facility? 2 

A. Yes, on Mendenhall. 3 

Q. Mendenhall?  Where is that located? 4 

A. It was at 4499 -- I think at 4499 Mendenhall. 5 

Q. Is that in what town? 6 

A. Memphis, Tennessee. 7 

Q. I'm sorry, okay.  And then did there come a time that 8 

you moved over to the present location? 9 

A. Yes, on Raines Road. 10 

Q. And have you been a material handler at all times since 11 

you were hired? 12 

A. Yes. 13 

Q. And to who do you report currently? 14 

A. I report to our supervisor. 15 

Q. Who's your team lead? 16 

A. Oh, Thelma Halbert. 17 

Q. And who's your supervisor? 18 

A. Rolita Turner. 19 

Q. Are you taking any medications today? 20 

A. Yes, I take high blood pressure pills.   21 

Q. And for how long did -- when did you start taking them? 22 

A. I started taking high blood pressure pills two years 23 

ago. 24 

Q. So that would be what? 25 
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A. '010.  I started in '10, 2010, I think, yes. 1 

Q. Okay. 2 

A. No, I think -- no, 2009, I think.  I think in '10, yes. 3 

Q. Okay.  And was there something that made you go to the 4 

doctor to talk about your pressure? 5 

A. Yes, I was having real bad headaches and being stressed 6 

out a lot at work.  And my head used to hurt constantly.  7 

So when I did go to the doctor, they told me my blood 8 

pressure was at a -- it was at a stroke level and asked me 9 

what was going on with me.  And I told them I was being 10 

stressed out at work.  I was having problems at that time 11 

with my lead.  I used to come to work every day.  Used to 12 

get talked to inappropriately and used to tell me that my 13 

job was on the line -- 14 

Q. Okay, we'll get to that, okay?   15 

A. Okay. 16 

Q. All right, thanks.  Now, do you know Mr. Lee Craft? 17 

A. Yes, I do. 18 

Q. And was he working at Philips when you arrived? 19 

A. Yes, he was. 20 

Q. And at first how was your relationship with him? 21 

A. It was friendly. 22 

Q. And did there come a time when he asked you to go out 23 

on a date? 24 

A. Yes, he did. 25 
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Q. And approximately when was that?  Was that early in 1 

when you first started?  Or was it later in your career? 2 

A. It was later when I first started on Mendenhall.   3 

Q. And what was your response, if anything? 4 

A. I told him no, he was beneath me, and I don't mess with 5 

his kind. 6 

Q. And what did you mean by that? 7 

A. Because he's married, and I didn't feel like it -- it 8 

was inappropriate for me.  He was -- I just didn't like his 9 

kind.  I told him, you was married, and I didn't like your 10 

kind. 11 

Q. What do you mean by your kind? 12 

A. I mean to me he was more a type of man that wants to 13 

belittle women.  And I believe the only reason I felt like 14 

he wanted for me to go out with him was so he can try to 15 

belittle me because he know I was a single parent.  And so 16 

I just told him, no, I don't. 17 

Q. And did there come a time that you reported to him as 18 

he was your lead? 19 

A. Yes. 20 

Q. And then approximately when was that? 21 

A. I think it was in -- when we came over -- in 2011.  22 

2010, I think.  I think 2010 when he became a lead. 23 

Q. And when you had -- before he became the lead and you 24 

were co-workers, how was your working relationship? 25 
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A. Before he became a lead? 1 

Q. Before he became the lead, yeah. 2 

A. It was friendly.  I really just didn't deal with Lee 3 

that much.  When he wasn't a lead, I didn't have to deal 4 

with him as much.  And I didn't have to because he worked 5 

in a different area than I worked in, so I didn't have to 6 

deal with him that much. 7 

Q. Where was he working at? 8 

A. At the time he was working in Receiving. 9 

Q. And where were you then? 10 

A. I was still in Returns.  11 

Q. And then he becomes the lead in, as you said, 2010.  12 

Now, did things change in terms of the working 13 

relationship? 14 

A. Yes, when he became a lead, I assume he felt like he 15 

had more control over me because he was the lead.  And he 16 

always used to tell me, "I run this floor and you're going 17 

to do what I ask you to do.  I'm the boss.  They going to 18 

believe what I say."  So I felt like it was the control 19 

that he had over me and would try to intimidate me. 20 

Q. Did he say anything about your job status? 21 

A. Yes, he didn't want me to work in Return.  He wanted me 22 

to be a picker.  He wanted me to do more because he felt 23 

like what I did wasn't good enough.  And always tell me, 24 

trying to make me feel like I was worth nothing.  What I am 25 
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doing is nothing.  "You need to be a picker and you gonna 1 

pick."   2 

 And he come to me with real harsh words.  Like, "This 3 

is what you're going to do regardless of what they say.  4 

You going to do this.  I run this floor."  So in times he 5 

wanted me to pick, and he'll put more work on me and wanted 6 

me to say, "No, I'm not going to do it."   7 

Q. Did he ever say anything about your employment status, 8 

that is termination? 9 

A. Yes, he used to tell me all the time that my expiration 10 

date is over.  And I ask him why he's saying.  And he said, 11 

"Because you don't deserve to be here.  You don't need to 12 

be here.  Your expiration date is over."   13 

 And I always asked him, "What is I'm doing.  Tell me 14 

what I'm doing wrong for my expiration date to be over."  15 

Because I got tired coming to work every morning to hear, 16 

you know, I got tired.  You know it was depressing.  So the 17 

only thing I had to do was to battle.  And I almost -- I'm 18 

fighting this battle.   19 

 And I'm just going crazy because I had to come work 20 

every day to face Lee saying, "You going be fired.  Your 21 

expiration date is over with."  You know he used to nitpick 22 

me all the time.  And I just asked him, "What is I'm doing 23 

so bad."  You know, I just wanted to do what is right for 24 

the Company and do my job.  "Can please let me do my job?  25 
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Stop harassing me."    1 

Q. Did you discuss that with your family? 2 

A. Yes, well, my boys, my daughter.  My kids begged me, 3 

begged me to leave, begged me to leave.  Because I used to 4 

come home so depressed, I used to cry all the time.  I used 5 

to talk to my mom.  And they begged me to leave.   6 

 And I told them I was not in a -- I had to run my 7 

household.  If I quit my job, how we going to provide.  8 

"How I'm going to provide for you guys.  I can't quit.  I 9 

can't."  You know they used to beg me, "Please, Momma, 10 

leave, please."  And I told them I couldn't.   11 

Q. Did Mr. Craft ever make any comments to you about your 12 

attire, what you were wearing? 13 

A. Yes, he used to -- when we come from break, he used to 14 

walk behind me, tell me to pull my panties out of my butt.  15 

Or, "Do you have a bra on?  Do you have a bra on today?"   16 

 I'm like, "Lee, you want me to always say respect.  You 17 

want me to respect you, you going to have to respect me.  18 

You going to have to."   19 

Q. Now, did he have a nickname for himself? 20 

A. Yes, he used to call hisself LTL, Long Tongue Lee.   21 

Q. And what did he -- 22 

A. And then somebody asked him, I said, "Lee, what do LTL 23 

mean?"   24 

 Because one of the guys came up to me and told me, "Lee 25 
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got a name."   1 

 And I said, "What's that?"   2 

 And he said, "LTL."   3 

 So I went up to him and I asked him, "Lee, what do LTL 4 

mean."   5 

 That's when he licked his tongue out and said, "That's 6 

what it mean."   7 

Q. Now, I guess there comes a time when he's returned to 8 

the material handler position and then he's your co-worker, 9 

right? 10 

A. Yes. 11 

Q. Okay.  Did you have any problems with him after he was 12 

returned?   13 

 Well, let me just back up one step.  Do you know who 14 

James Powell is? 15 

A. Yes. 16 

Q. What was his position? 17 

A. James Powell was the lead before Lee.  I mean he was 18 

the lead before Lee became the lead.   19 

Q. Were they leads at the same time? 20 

A. No. 21 

Q. Did Lee Craft used to have team meetings with the folks 22 

who were under him? 23 

A. Yes, he did. 24 

Q. Do you have recollection as to who else would have been 25 
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under him during that time he was the team lead? 1 

A. It was Thelma who was under him.  It was Marley and 2 

Uma. 3 

Q. Who was Uma? 4 

A. Marley Bah?   5 

Q. What's her last name? 6 

A. Uma Jalloh. 7 

Q. Is Uma still with the Company? 8 

A. No, sir. 9 

Q. Where is Uma? 10 

A. Uma, she has left and went back to Africa.  11 

Q. Do you know if Uma had any problems with Mr. Craft? 12 

A. Yes. 13 

 MR. HEARNE:  Objection.  It's going to call for 14 

hearsay. 15 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  If you're asking about what she 16 

observed.  If you're asking about what Uma told her, the 17 

objection is sustained. 18 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Did you observe anything between Uma 19 

and Mr. Craft that was in your mind inappropriate? 20 

A. Yes, Uma used to talk to me a lot about how Lee -- 21 

 MR. HEARNE:  Objection, hearsay. 22 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Sustained. 23 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Did you observe anything between Uma 24 

and Mr. Craft? 25 
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A. Yes. 1 

Q. What did you observe? 2 

A. That Lee used to talk to Uma inappropriately.  He'd 3 

throw boxes at her and tell her that her job, that she's 4 

doing nothing, she's too slow, and that she would be fired. 5 

Q. And was there a team meeting where he told everybody 6 

they'd be fired? 7 

A. Yes, he called us to the main station, and he told us 8 

that he will replace us and we will be fired. 9 

Q. And you know if Mr. Powell was in the area at the time? 10 

A. Yes, James in the area. 11 

Q. All right, so let's go back to -- go forward to after 12 

he's put back in the material handling position.  Did you 13 

have any further issues with him? 14 

A. Yes, sir.  Lee was working in Receiving.  He was 15 

putting up receiving, and I told him what I had did.  I had 16 

put a skid up in the bin wrong.  Lee called me over to the 17 

Grainger area and told me I had put up a skid wrong.   18 

 So I argued.  I was arguing back with him.  Told him, 19 

"No, I didn't."   20 

 He said, "Yes, you did, Kim."  And we was arguing back 21 

and forth.   22 

 And I said, "Well, Lee, let me go on and see because I 23 

might be wrong."  I said, "Let me go and see that I did put 24 

the skid up wrong."  So I went to the location, and I did 25 
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put the skid up wrong.  So I went back to Lee and I said, 1 

"Yes, I did put the skid up wrong."  So I apologized.   2 

 And he's going to tell me to get on my knees and 3 

apologize to him.  I say, "You got me fucked.  I'm not 4 

going to get on my knees."  And I walked off.  5 

Q. Was there anybody else around? 6 

A. At this particular time, I can't remember.  I can't 7 

remember. 8 

Q. Now, did you complain to anybody?   9 

 Let's back up a second.  Did you discuss this with any 10 

of your co-workers? 11 

A. Yes, I went got Thelma.  And I had talked to her about 12 

it because I was highly upset.  I went and got 13 

Thelma Halbert, and I told her what he has said to me.  And 14 

then she went and talked to Lee. 15 

Q. Now, do you recall what you told to Thelma? 16 

A. Yes, I told her what he had said.  And I told her I did 17 

put up a skid wrong.  And I told her I did apologize for 18 

putting up this skid wrong.  But he want to tell me to get 19 

on my knees and apologize to him.   20 

Q. Did you express any concerns for your own safety to 21 

Thelma. 22 

A. Yes, I told her, "Lee is crazy," and I was scared of 23 

him, and I was scared Lee might do something to me because 24 

he always acted crazy staring at me all the time.  And I 25 
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told her I just didn't feel safe with him around me. 1 

Q. And at some point, do you lodge a complaint with 2 

Sherry? 3 

A. Yes, I told my supervisor, Rolita, and I told 4 

Ms. Sherry that Lee is constantly harassing me, and I 5 

didn't feel safe. 6 

Q. And do you recall what month this was? 7 

A. I can't. 8 

Q. Was it later in the year?  Let me do this.  Put R-9 in 9 

front of you.  If you'd just review that document and tell 10 

us what it is. 11 

A. This is the statement that I wrote about Lee. 12 

Q. Okay, if you'd look at the third page.  Is that your 13 

signature on there? 14 

A. Yes, sir. 15 

Q. Okay, that's dated 1/4/12.  Now, does that refresh your 16 

recollection as to when you would have complained? 17 

A. It must have been like in December. 18 

Q. And in this statement, you also -- you've already told 19 

us about some of the things he had done, but there's 20 

another situation on the first page where you're talking 21 

about you were listening to the radio? 22 

A. Yes, I would listen to my radio.  I had put my cell 23 

phone up because at the time we could listen to the radio.  24 

So I didn't have a little radio in my desk.  So I had my 25 
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cell phone.  I would pull my cell phone out, and I would 1 

listen to my radio.   2 

 And I showed Lee what I was doing.  I told him I would 3 

listen to my radio because that day was just -- when he 4 

just kept nitpicking with me.  And I just wanted to relax 5 

my mind.  So I pulled my radio -- my phone out, and I 6 

turned on my iHeartRadio and I showed it to him.   7 

 Next thing I know, like 10 minutes later, the security 8 

guard came and got me and told me to get on to the car.  9 

And I said, "Get on to the car for what?"   10 

 He said, "Because Lee Craft want me to escort out the 11 

building."    12 

 I said, "Escort out the building?  Escort out the 13 

building for what?"    14 

 He said, "Because you pulled your phone out.  You're on 15 

your phone."   16 

 And I said, "No, I'm listening to my radio."   17 

 So at that time James Blinstrup was my supervisor.  He 18 

told me to go to the office.  And that's when I went and 19 

talked to James.  And he -- and I guess James went out on 20 

the floor and talked to him and asked what was the problem.   21 

Q. So at this point he's a -- Mr. Craft is a lead? 22 

A. Yes, he was the lead at that time. 23 

Q. Do you happen to know the name of the security officer? 24 

A. It was Randall.  I don't know Randall last name.  But I 25 
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just know his first name was Randall. 1 

Q. Do you happen to know if there was any investigation 2 

conducted with respect to this incident other than -- well, 3 

let's put it this way.  Do you know if Mr. Officer Randall 4 

submitted any sort of statement to the Company? 5 

A. No, I don't. 6 

Q. You don't know, okay.  So it's your testimony you're 7 

simply listening to the radio on your cell phone? 8 

A. Yes, sir. 9 

Q. Do you know if that's against the Company policy? 10 

A. No -- I mean yes.  Well, no, I probably was wrong for 11 

having the -- if I was on the phone.  But I wasn't on the 12 

phone.  I was listening to the radio.  So I know probably 13 

on the phone is against the job policy.  But I showed him.  14 

But it was several of us listening to our radio on the 15 

phone.  So I wasn't the only one.  16 

Q. Who else was listening? 17 

A. They was a lot of picker.  All the pickers, they used 18 

to ride around and listen to the radio.  They didn't have 19 

a -- they wanted a station where a radio was at.  They used 20 

to ride around and have their radio.  You know, have their 21 

phone and listen to their radio. 22 

Q. Okay.  And what, do you have an earpiece in; is how it 23 

works? 24 

A. No, it didn't have an earpiece.  It was just, you know, 25 
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your phone. 1 

Q. Okay.  You sing along when you're -- 2 

A. No, I wasn't singing along. 3 

Q. Wasn't singing, okay.  Now, in these -- you were 4 

present at these pre-shift meetings, correct? 5 

A. Yes. 6 

Q. And do you have knowledge as to who implemented these 7 

Moments to Shine during the pre-shift meetings? 8 

A. Meaning -- what you mean? 9 

Q. Was there a supervisor who implemented? 10 

A. Yes, I mean Ms. Sherry said it was okay for us to say 11 

something positive. 12 

Q. Okay. 13 

A. You know, in a pre-shift meeting to say something 14 

positive about if our family had a grandson, somebody in 15 

their family had a graduation, you know, just speak of 16 

something encouragement -- 17 

Q. Okay. 18 

A. -- in the pre-shift meeting.  Some words you say may 19 

lift up a person that morning.  So always speak positive in 20 

the pre-shift meeting. 21 

Q. Did you ever speak up during these Moments to Shine? 22 

A. No, I didn't. 23 

Q. Did Mr. Craft ever say anything? 24 

A. Yes, he did.  25 
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Q. And what kind of things would he say, if you recall? 1 

A. Lee would always speak as far as negative towards the 2 

Company.  Always to say the supervisor and the manager is 3 

not doing what they supposed to do.  Things going to 4 

change.  He going to make it change.  He going make things 5 

happen around here because they wrong.  It was always 6 

something negative.  Wasn't nothing never positive that he 7 

had to say.  It was something always negative. 8 

Q. Was there any singing of songs? 9 

A. Yes, he used to sing songs.  He would sing songs and 10 

put his own words into the songs. 11 

Q. At any point did you think he was directing his Moments 12 

to Shine at you? 13 

A. I did at times because he'd always say, "Certain 14 

people, you know who I'm talking about.  You're not doing 15 

the right thing.  You going to be terminated.  Your time is 16 

up."   17 

 And everybody always said, "Kim, you know he's talking 18 

about you every morning."  Somebody would say, "Well, Kim, 19 

he's talking about you," because he always speak so much 20 

negative of what I'm doing it's not appropriate, it's not 21 

appropriate, I'm not doing nothing.  22 

Q. And you mentioned a woman named Uma Jalloh. 23 

A. Yes. 24 

Q. Was she present at these pre-shift meetings? 25 
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A. Yes, she was. 1 

Q. Do you happen to know what her religion is? 2 

A. She's a Muslim. 3 

Q. And was that generally known? 4 

A. Yes, yes. 5 

Q. Just going back to your statement, there's some issue 6 

with him checking your scrap?  Can you explain to us what 7 

that's all about? 8 

A. Every time I work.  I work every time.  And if 9 

something is not good, it goes in the scrap.  I have a 10 

Gaylord box, and it goes in my scrap pile.  And when it's 11 

damaged, I'll put it in the scrap pile.  Lee used to come 12 

over just to see what I'm putting in the scrap pile just to 13 

check my work, period, just to see someone throwing away 14 

good work or bad.  He just came and check everything that I 15 

did. 16 

Q. Would he do this even after he was demoted from team 17 

lead? 18 

A. He wasn't a lead.  He'll still come over and check.  19 

And this particular day, it was a lot of inventory that was 20 

going into the scrap pile.  And he was telling people I'm 21 

throwing away the merchandise.  And it was a lot of 22 

merchandise, I mean product, in the scrap pile.   23 

 And I asked Thelma, "Did you put something in the 24 

Gaylord box?"  And she -- at that time she was cleaning out 25 

Free State Reporting, Inc. 
1378 Cape St. Claire Road 

Annapolis, MD 21409 
(410) 974-0947 

 



351 

inventory.  Well, she was actually putting, you know, 1 

product in the scrap pile.  And he was accusing me of 2 

throwing away, you know, returns. 3 

Q. There's also something about a -- there's talk about a 4 

little black recorder he had in his hand.  And he had it by 5 

the telephone.  He made you feel uncomfortable.  Can you 6 

explain what that was? 7 

A. This particular day, I was making a lot of phone calls 8 

to customer service about a lot of returns.  I needed some 9 

RAs.  I was calling customer service a lot that day.  I 10 

don't know if he thought I was making personal phone calls.  11 

But I let my supervisor know that I was making a lot of 12 

calls and I need to use the phone.   13 

 So this once, I had got up to use the phone, and I 14 

noticed it was a recorder by the phone.  I'm like, what are 15 

you putting a recorder.  You're not supposed to put it over 16 

there.  So when I got up to go use the phone, I'm like why 17 

is this recorder by the phone.   18 

 So I immediately called my supervisor, and I told her 19 

that Lee just put this little black recorder.  It was like 20 

in a case, so I pulled it out just to make sure what it was 21 

before I called my supervisor.  And I noticed it was like a 22 

little recorder.  And I'm like what you got a recorder for?  23 

You think I'm making personal calls?   24 

 So I immediately called my supervisor, Rolita Turner, 25 
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and told her that Lee have this recorder by the phone.  And 1 

Lee think I'm making a lot of personal calls trying to 2 

record what my conversation, what I'm talking about.  So 3 

she came down as soon as I called her. 4 

Q. Now, you know what a PlayStation looks like? 5 

A. Yes. 6 

Q. Was what you saw, was that a PlayStation? 7 

A. To me it wasn't a PlayStation. 8 

Q. Okay.  Can you describe what the thing looked like that 9 

pulled out? 10 

A. It was like a little black box like -- it was about 11 

this wide. 12 

Q. Well, it looks like from your forefinger to your thumb, 13 

six, eight inches or so? 14 

A. Yes, about six, yes.  And about this wide.  It 15 

wasn't -- 16 

Q. About three inches wide, is that what you're saying?  17 

A. Yeah. 18 

Q. And did it have any buttons on it? 19 

A. It had a recorder.  It had -- I looked at it.   20 

Q. Okay. 21 

A. It had like two speakers on the sides.  And it had like 22 

a recording.  I looked at it to make sure before I called 23 

Rolita. 24 

Q. So in your estimation, it looked like a recording 25 
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device? 1 

A. Yes. 2 

Q. Now, did you notice if a gentleman -- do you know who 3 

Gerak Guyot is? 4 

A. Yes. 5 

Q. Did he -- that same day did he come out to take a look 6 

at what was on the table? 7 

A. Yes, he did. 8 

Q. And was the same device there? 9 

A. Yes.   10 

Q. Okay, all right.  You testified about the incident 11 

where you made a mistake.  He comes back and says, "Get on 12 

your knees and apologize," right? 13 

A. Yes. 14 

Q. Now, did you think that was sexual in nature? 15 

A. Yes, I did.  And I got real offended by it.  I was 16 

highly upset. 17 

Q. Now, you've testified about going to Sherry McMurrian, 18 

and you provided her a statement, document R-9, correct? 19 

A. Yes. 20 

Q. Now, do you know if Sherry spoke with any of your co-21 

workers about the allegations that you had made? 22 

A. Yes, she talked to Lee about it. 23 

Q. And Lee as well, okay. 24 

A. Yes. 25 
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Q. Okay.  Did Sherry come back to you and tell you what 1 

the outcome of the Company's investigation was? 2 

A. No, she just told me she'd taken care of the situation. 3 

Q. And did she explain what she was doing to take care of 4 

the situation? 5 

A. No. 6 

Q. Did you come to know that Mr. Craft had been 7 

transferred to a different area of the building? 8 

A. Oh, yes. 9 

Q. Okay.  And how did that make you feel? 10 

A. When he got transferred? 11 

Q. Yeah. 12 

A. Oh, it was more relief, you know, because I just got 13 

tired of him trying to intimidate me.  I couldn't work.  14 

You know, my work ethic was poor.  I just couldn't focus on 15 

my work and I got -- it was more relief so I could focus on 16 

my work and do my work good.  And my work ethic was every 17 

poor. 18 

Q. Did Sherry discuss with you if you had any other 19 

complaints, what you ought to do going forward after he had 20 

been transferred? 21 

A. Yes. 22 

Q. Okay, what did she say? 23 

A. No, I mean did she have -- explain yourself. 24 

Q. I'm sorry.  That can be confusing, yeah.  Did she say 25 
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anything to you about reporting any further incidents with 1 

Mr. Craft? 2 

A. Told me if he start harassing me, come to her and let 3 

her know. 4 

Q. Is that what she said? 5 

A. Yes, if he, you know, start making -- if he come -- if 6 

he, you know, have -- if I have any more problem with him, 7 

come and let her know.  Yes. 8 

Q. Okay.  And did you, in fact, have any other problems 9 

with him? 10 

A. When she moved him? 11 

Q. Yeah, after she moved him. 12 

A. Yes.  Yes, he was moved on the other side to the 13 

Professional Building, and I'm assuming he had got a -- he 14 

had got a wrote-up this particular day.  And I was at my 15 

desk in Returns, and he came over on the other side, like 16 

in the Grainger area, and was sitting on his skids on the 17 

lift and was bragging about Ms. Sherry did him a favor 18 

about moving him.  He don't have to pick up these heavy 19 

ballasts no more like we do.  He is in heaven for anybody 20 

can do what he do.  What he's doing is good, you know.  So 21 

he glad.  He said I did him a favor.  He glad he's been 22 

moved. 23 

Q. Okay, so can we just -- okay, R-13.  Okay, can you just 24 

on that map, which we've established is the facility 25 
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there -- 1 

A. Uh-huh. 2 

Q. -- can you recognize this and where you're located in 3 

the Ballast area, I guess it is? 4 

A. My area is right here, like right here.  And this is 5 

the building, and which it was Professional Building, where 6 

Lee was supposed to be working.  And he came over to my 7 

area, more like up in here. 8 

Q. And you said the Grainger area, I think is what you 9 

said? 10 

A. Yes, that's where he had his skids, and his lift was in 11 

the Grainger area. 12 

Q. Okay. 13 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Can we get -- 14 

 MR. HEARNE:  I was just going to ask.  On the map when 15 

you point to your area, you're pointing to a circled area 16 

where two boxes, there's two boxes in there.  There's a 17 

large circled area that you're pointing -- you were 18 

pointing to that area in the large circled area? 19 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Yeah, I mean you've got your finger on 20 

the area that's previously circled? 21 

A. Uh-huh. 22 

Q. And right next to it -- let me finish -- it says 23 

Grainger, I believe, right there? 24 

A. Uh-huh, Grainger. 25 
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Q. So it's easy enough to on the record identify where 1 

she's pointing.  Okay? 2 

 And as best you can recall, approximately how far away 3 

from you was Lee when he came into your area? 4 

A. I can say from where you are sitting and where I'm 5 

sitting. 6 

Q. Okay, so that's 10 feet or so? 7 

A. Yes. 8 

Q. Okay.  And, all right, so you've said he drove -- did 9 

you say he drove on a forklift or -- 10 

A. Yes. 11 

Q. Okay.  And -- 12 

A. A cherry picker, he was on a cherry picker. 13 

Q. Okay.  And I'm sorry, but could you just tell us what 14 

he said, if anything, while he was over there in that area? 15 

A. He was just saying that Sherry did him a favor by 16 

moving him, and he is untouchable.  That nobody can touch 17 

him no more.  He is good.  He don't have to worry about 18 

picking up the heavy ballasts no more.  So we actually did 19 

him a favor by moving him. 20 

Q. Did he say anything that you thought was directed at 21 

you? 22 

A. Yes, because he felt like I was the one that had him 23 

moved, us constantly complaining on him.  So he pretty much 24 

was throwing in my face, I'm good now.  You're the one 25 
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sitting over here picking up this heavy stuff.  I'm over 1 

here in light weight. 2 

Q. And when he was saying this, was he -- where was he?  3 

Was he on his hi-lo or his forklift or -- 4 

A. Yes, he was -- like I said, he had some skids, and he 5 

was more like sitting in on some skids. 6 

Q. So he had gotten off of the forklift? 7 

A. No, he was still -- well, behind the forklift, you can 8 

have -- some skids can be attached to the forklift.  And he 9 

was sitting on the skids. 10 

Q. Okay, okay.  Now, were you on work time at this point 11 

or -- 12 

A. Yes. 13 

Q. And was he looking at you? 14 

A. He was looking over at my -- yes, I was standing at the 15 

computer.  And when I looked back, because I was listening, 16 

and when I looked back, yes, he was looking towards my way. 17 

Q. Okay.  Now, this is a warehouse.  How high are the 18 

ceilings in this facility approximately?  Are they 20 feet, 19 

30 feet, 50? 20 

A. I'd say 20, 30 feet. 21 

Q. Okay. 22 

A. It's pretty tall. 23 

Q. Yeah.  And do voices carry pretty easily? 24 

A. Yes, yes. 25 
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Q. Okay, so you can hear somebody easily? 1 

A. Yes. 2 

Q. All right.  And how did this make you feel? 3 

A. I was more mad because I felt like he was bragging.  4 

That was more like a slap in the face to me.  He was 5 

bragging pretty much like you think you did something, but 6 

you didn't.  You did me a favor.  So he was more bragging 7 

on his movement. 8 

Q. And did you bring this to Sherry McMurrian's attention? 9 

A. Yes, I did. 10 

Q. And do you know if Ms. McMurrian investigated? 11 

A. Yes, I think she had a talk with him. 12 

Q. And let's back up to when he was in that area that 13 

you've pointed out.  Were there any other employees 14 

present? 15 

A. Yes, Thelma, she was present.  Thelma Halbert. 16 

Q. Okay.  Anybody else? 17 

A. I mean, yes, but they not here no more.  They don't 18 

work  19 

Q. Who? 20 

A. It was a Marley. 21 

Q. Marley Bah? 22 

A. Yeah, Marley Bah.  No, not Marley, I'm sorry.  Uma, 23 

Uma Jalloh. 24 

Q. Uma, okay.  And do you know where Uma lives currently? 25 
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A. No, I don't. 1 

Q. Do you know where she was originally from? 2 

A. Africa. 3 

Q. Okay. 4 

A. I just know Africa. 5 

Q. Do you know if she went back to Africa? 6 

A. Yes, she said she was going back.  I don't know if she 7 

still is there or not. 8 

Q. Okay, got you, got you.  9 

 At some point did you become aware that the Company had 10 

terminated Mr. Craft? 11 

A. Yes. 12 

Q. And how did that make you feel? 13 

A. I wasn't -- I was happy, but I wouldn't happy that he 14 

lost his job because I don't wish that on nobody.  But I 15 

was more relieved that I didn't have to come to work to 16 

hear nobody intimidate me, threaten me every day because I 17 

didn't know if I got up and had a job the next day or so.  18 

I was more relieved of the pressure and the stress that I 19 

was going through on my job. 20 

Q. Now, if Philips hadn't terminated Mr. Craft, what, if 21 

anything, might you have done? 22 

A. I would have resigned.  I would have because my health 23 

mean more to me than anything and my family.  So I had to; 24 

I didn't have no other choice but to do it because I have 25 
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high blood pressure.  My mom passed of it, and my best 1 

friend passed this year of it, so my health mean more to me 2 

than anything.  So a job, I have to leave.  I have to. 3 

Q. So I guess if he's returned to work, what would you do? 4 

A. I have to resign; I have to. 5 

 MR. MILLER:  Okay, I have nothing further.  Thank you. 6 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Why don't we do this?  Because his 7 

cross may take a bit, why don't we just take a short break 8 

now before we start cross-examination?  We've been going 9 

for a little while this morning.  So like 10 minutes or so.   10 

 During this time, Ms. Coleman, don't discuss your 11 

testimony with anyone.  You can leave the room, go to the 12 

restroom, get water, whatever.   13 

 Off the record. 14 

(Off the record from 10:39 a.m. to 10:52 a.m.) 15 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Mr. Hearne. 16 

 MR. HEARNE:  Yes, thank you, Your Honor. 17 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 18 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Ms. Coleman, my name is Bill Hearne.  19 

I'm an attorney for -- I'm Counsel for the Acting General 20 

Counsel in this case, and I just have some questions for 21 

you based on your testimony. 22 

 In 2010 and 2011, when Mr. Craft was the lead, he was 23 

the lead for the area where you worked? 24 

A. Yes, sir. 25 
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Q. And you said you did, you handled returns? 1 

A. Yes, incoming returns. 2 

Q. Did you ever do work at the facility other than 3 

returns? 4 

A. I worked wherever I was needed.  If someone didn't come 5 

in and they needed help in other areas, yes, I did. 6 

Q. So did you ever do picking? 7 

A. Yes, if someone was out, yes. 8 

Q. So if work was -- if they were behind in one area and 9 

you weren't busy in Returns, you could be asked to go work, 10 

do other work at the facility? 11 

A. Yes. 12 

Q. And how would you find out that you were needed to 13 

assist in some place else in the facility? 14 

A. My lead. 15 

Q. And Mr. Craft was your lead for a period of time? 16 

A. Yes. 17 

Q. So as your lead if there was -- (phone rings) -- as 18 

lead if there was work that needed to be done in Picking 19 

and you weren't busy, he could come to you and ask you to 20 

help out in that area, right? 21 

A. If I wasn't busy in Returns. 22 

Q. So if he came to you -- if a lead, not necessarily 23 

Mr. Craft -- if a lead comes to you and asks you and says, 24 

"We need help in Picking," do you as an employee have the 25 
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authority to tell that lead that you're not going to do 1 

that work? 2 

A. No. 3 

Q. Because the lead is the person who is responsible for 4 

making sure all the work in the area gets done, right? 5 

A. Correct, yes. 6 

Q. And so for that period of time that Mr. Craft was your 7 

lead, he was the person who was responsible for making sure 8 

all -- for his areas of responsibility for making sure that 9 

work got done, right? 10 

A. Yes. 11 

Q. And if he needed, in his opinion if he needed as lead 12 

somebody to help out with work in other areas, he had the 13 

authority to do that, didn't he? 14 

A. Yes. 15 

Q. And if as the employee working under that lead, you 16 

didn't have the authority to tell him you weren't going to 17 

do it, did you? 18 

A. No, I didn't. 19 

Q. And just so we're clear, the Company policy -- isn't it 20 

true the Company has a policy that employees are not 21 

allowed to use their cell phones on the work floor, 22 

correct? 23 

A. Correct. 24 

Q. You testified that you were, in fact, using your cell 25 
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phone, according to you, listening to your radio? 1 

A. Listening to the radio, yes. 2 

Q. Do you have headphones? 3 

A. No. 4 

Q. So this was just you were using the speaker on the 5 

phone according to -- 6 

A. Yes, uh-huh. 7 

Q. And Mr. Craft came over and asked you to put away your 8 

cell phone, didn't he? 9 

A. No, he didn't. 10 

Q. So it's your testimony he never asked you to stop using 11 

your cell phone? 12 

A. No, I showed him what I was doing.  I showed him my 13 

cell phone.  I showed him I was listening to the radio on 14 

my cell phone. 15 

Q. But he came over and asked you about your cell phone? 16 

A. He asked me what I was doing.  That's when I showed 17 

him.  When he heard my music, when he came up to me, he 18 

heard the radio going on my cell phone.  I said, "Lee, I'm 19 

not on the phone.  Just what I'm doing, I'm listening to 20 

the radio." 21 

Q. And he asked you to put it away, right? 22 

A. No, he didn't.  No, he didn't. 23 

Q. And you ended up in Mr. Blinstrup's office, correct? 24 

A. Correct, yes. 25 
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Q. He was your supervisor at that time? 1 

A. Yes. 2 

Q. He was your supervisor before Rolita Turner? 3 

A. Yes. 4 

Q. Okay, so this incident you're talking about, this 5 

happened back in 2010, right? 6 

A. Yes. 7 

Q. Were you disciplined for using your cell phone on the 8 

work floor? 9 

A. I wasn't using my cell phone.  I had my radio out. 10 

Q. Were you disciplined for having your cell phone out 11 

using your radio on the work floor? 12 

A. No.  I was told to put it -- once Lee came out, he just 13 

told me to put it up, and I did. 14 

Q. So you were given a verbal counseling? 15 

A. Yes. 16 

Q. And were you told not to have your cell phone out on 17 

the work floor? 18 

A. Yes, he told me to put it up.  Yes, he did. 19 

Q. Do you know what a bluetooth is? 20 

A. Yes. 21 

Q. Do you have one? 22 

A. Do I have one? 23 

Q. Yes. 24 

A. Yes. 25 
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Q. That's a little thing you wear in your ear? 1 

A. Yes. 2 

Q. You use it for talking on the cell phone? 3 

A. Yes. 4 

Q. Do you wear it during the workday? 5 

A. At times I did.  At times I did.   6 

Q. Okay. 7 

A. When my mom was sick, I did have my bluetooth in my ear 8 

a lot because at the time my mom was in the hospital, and I 9 

wanted to get whatever call that came to me that was 10 

concerning my mom. 11 

Q. So was that in 2011 or 2010? 12 

A. That was in -- when my mom -- yes, that was like in 13 

2010 and 2011. 14 

Q. Okay, so you'd have your bluetooth on, and the reason 15 

you have your bluetooth on is so you could answer your cell 16 

phone? 17 

A. Yes. 18 

Q. Okay, so you -- 19 

A. At that time, yes. 20 

Q. And a bluetooth, what that does is it allows you to -- 21 

the bluetooth allows you, instead of having a cell phone 22 

and holding it up to your ear, your cell phone can be in 23 

your pocket or somewhere, and so you have this in your ear 24 

and you're just talking, right? 25 
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A. Yes. 1 

Q. So it's not obvious that you're talking on your cell 2 

phone because you're not holding it up to your ear, right? 3 

A. Yes. 4 

Q. So you were using -- you had your bluetooth on during 5 

workdays? 6 

A. Yes. 7 

Q. Were you allowed to wear the bluetooth headset in your 8 

ear during the workday? 9 

A. No. 10 

Q. Is that against Company policy? 11 

A. No, sir. 12 

Q. It's not against Company policy to have -- 13 

A. It is against Company policy. 14 

Q. It is? 15 

A. Yes. 16 

Q. But you did it anyway? 17 

A. I explained to my supervisor at the time my mom was in 18 

the hospital.  And it was a lot of tests were being ran on 19 

her and they was making a lot of calls.  So I am, I was 20 

power over attorney over my mom, and I was the one to make 21 

all decisions.  So I let my supervisor know at that time 22 

why I had my -- when I had my bluetooth in my ear. 23 

Q. And who was your supervisor you got permission from? 24 

A. Gene Blinstrup. 25 
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Q. What about Rolita Turner, did you ever talk with her 1 

about your bluetooth? 2 

A. Yes, I let her know that at the time my mom, yes, 3 

because my mom been sick for like four years.  So, yes. 4 

Q. And that was there so you could take calls during the 5 

workday? 6 

A. No, it wouldn't so I could take calls.  It was just I 7 

was letting her know my mom was sick, but she still was 8 

against it.  She was against it.  I'm not going to say she 9 

approved. 10 

Q. Rolita? 11 

A. Yes, she was against it. 12 

Q. Did you ever take calls during the workday on your 13 

bluetooth? 14 

A. Yes, I did.  Yes, sir. 15 

Q. Now, the Minute to Shine, I believe your testimony was 16 

that -- well, strike that. 17 

 Mr. Craft, he talked often during the Minute to Shine, 18 

didn't he? 19 

A. Yes, sir. 20 

Q. And I believe your testimony is he was always negative? 21 

A. Yes. 22 

Q. He was always saying bad things about the Company? 23 

A. Yes. 24 

Q. He never had anything positive to say to employees? 25 
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A. Well, let me take that back.  Sometimes he did, 1 

sometimes he did. 2 

Q. Okay, so sometimes he did have a positive -- 3 

A. Yeah, sometimes he did have some positive to say, and 4 

sometimes it was negative. 5 

Q. So he talked about things like teamwork among 6 

employees, didn't he? 7 

A. To my understanding, no. 8 

Q. He talked about employees contributing and working 9 

together, didn't he? 10 

A. No. 11 

Q. Now, is that just your opinion of what he was saying? 12 

A. That's my opinion, yes. 13 

Q. Okay, so that's your opinion of what he was saying. 14 

A. In my opinion he was always negative. 15 

Q. And he occasionally brought in spiritual or religious 16 

things, right? 17 

A. Yes. 18 

Q. Do you remember a person working there by the name of 19 

Willie Reel? 20 

A. What's the name? 21 

Q. Willie Reel. 22 

A. I don't recall him. 23 

Q. Do you remember him speaking in any of these pre-shift 24 

meetings or in the Minute to Shine? 25 
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A. I don't recall. 1 

Q. Do you remember somebody talking about Bible 2 

scriptures, Bible verses in the Minute to Shine? 3 

A. If they did, I don't recall. 4 

Q. Do you remember he was sometimes called Mr. Willie?  Do 5 

you remember him? 6 

A. Oh, Mr. Willie.  Okay, I didn't know.  I just called 7 

him Mr. Willie.  Okay. 8 

Q. He did Bible scriptures as part of his when he got up 9 

and talked at the Minute to Shine, didn't he? 10 

A. To me, no.  Mr. Willie used to do a lot of games.  He 11 

used to do, play a lot of games. 12 

Q. And these games were identifying the Bible verse, 13 

right? 14 

A. No.  Well, if he did, I wasn't there.  It was more 15 

games for contribute like questions he may ask or some -- 16 

or something.  If he was, I wasn't there that particular 17 

day. 18 

Q. Mr. Willie, did he talk often during the Minute to 19 

Shine? 20 

A. Sometimes he did. 21 

Q. Was he talking about good things that happened to him? 22 

A. Yes, he did. 23 

Q. Was that what he always talked about? 24 

A. Yes, most of what he did. 25 
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Q. Okay, so these games were about good things that 1 

happened to him? 2 

A. Yes.  Or something that he had seen the day before he 3 

came to work.  Anything dealing with his family, he may 4 

talk about it.  His grandkids. 5 

Q. Well, I'm confused.  You said he was doing games.   6 

A. Yes. 7 

Q. How was this game about his family? 8 

A. No, I'm just saying he did a lot of games, you know, 9 

asked questions.  And then if you get the answer right, he 10 

would give somebody five dollars if they get the answer 11 

right.  It could be about -- let me see.  One game he 12 

played something when he went fishing.  It was games like 13 

when he went to the -- when he went to fish or some what 14 

kind of fish is this.  He asked games like that. 15 

Q. Do you remember an employee who used to work there or 16 

it might have been a temp named Rainy McAdory? 17 

A. Yes. 18 

Q. There was an incident where you had at work lost some 19 

money, right? 20 

A. Yes. 21 

Q. About $400, right? 22 

A. Yes. 23 

Q. Did you ever find that money? 24 

A. No -- well, Rainy came -- I was talking to my 25 
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supervisor, Rolita, and Rainy came up to me and asked me 1 

did I lose some money.  And I said yes.  And he said, 2 

"Well, Kim, if I wasn't a changed man, if I didn't have God 3 

in my life, I would never return this money to you.  So 4 

here is your money." 5 

Q. He told you who he talked to about the money, didn't 6 

he? 7 

A. He didn't talk to -- no, he just told me he was a 8 

changed man and he had turned his life over to God so that 9 

what made him turn -- he said, "But if I was to be the same 10 

Rainy, there's no way I would have turned this money in to 11 

you." 12 

Q. Didn't Mr. McAdory tell you that Mr. Craft was the one 13 

who talked with him about the money? 14 

A. He didn't talk -- wait, I had heard.  He didn't tell me 15 

that.  Me and my supervisor, Rolita, we was standing there 16 

when he brought the money up to me.  He didn't tell me 17 

that, but I had heard that he said Lee -- they were saying 18 

Lee had -- he had talked to Lee, I guess, in the back of 19 

the warehouse about the money.  But when he came up to me, 20 

he didn't say nothing about Lee.  He just told me he was a 21 

changed man and he turned his life over to God, so that why 22 

he turned my money -- gave me my money back. 23 

Q. So what you heard was that Mr. Craft had talked to 24 

Mr. McAdory and Mr. McAdory at that point returned the 25 
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money to you? 1 

A. Yes. 2 

Q. You went and thanked Mr. Craft about that, didn't you? 3 

A. Yes, once I heard it, yes, I did. 4 

Q. When exactly was that? 5 

A. I can't recall what day of the month.  It was -- I 6 

can't -- I mean I can't -- I'm not good with dates and 7 

months, so I can't recall. 8 

Q. Was Mr. Craft a lead at the time? 9 

A. No, I don't think so. 10 

Q. Was it after he had been -- after he had been demoted 11 

from the lead position? 12 

A. I'm trying to think.  I'm not for sure.  I don't -- I'm 13 

not for sure. 14 

Q. It was in 2011, correct? 15 

A. Yes.  My mind is -- I mean my mind is -- 16 

Q. But it was in 2011? 17 

A. Yes. 18 

Q. Now, this recording device, it had a screen on it, 19 

right? 20 

A. Did it have a screen? 21 

Q. It had a screen on it, right? 22 

A. I think it did.  I think it did have a little, small 23 

screen.  I think it did. 24 

Q. Mr. Guyot, he came down and got that item, right? 25 
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A. Yes. 1 

Q. And you said it was the same one that you said was -- 2 

you said it was a recording device? 3 

A. Yes. 4 

Q. You know what a PlayStation Portable is? 5 

A. Yes, I have seen one before, yes. 6 

Q. And that's what this was, wasn't it? 7 

A. To me it didn't look like that.  That's why I said it 8 

was a recorder.  It looked like a recorder to me because he 9 

had like two speakers like on this side.  And I saw the 10 

recording button in the middle.  So that's -- I observed it 11 

real good before I called my supervisor. 12 

Q. Okay, and if Mr. Guyot came down and got the exact same 13 

item and he looked at it and he said this is a PlayStation 14 

Portable -- 15 

A. Uh-huh. 16 

Q. -- are you saying Mr. Guyot is incorrect? 17 

A. No, I'm not. 18 

Q. You said you've seen a PlayStation Portable before, 19 

right? 20 

A. Yes. 21 

Q. You have kids? 22 

A. Yes, I do. 23 

Q. Do any of your kids have one? 24 

A. No. 25 

Free State Reporting, Inc. 
1378 Cape St. Claire Road 

Annapolis, MD 21409 
(410) 974-0947 

 



375 

Q. So but you had seen them before? 1 

A. Yes. 2 

Q. So you know what a PlayStation Portable looks like? 3 

A. Yes. 4 

Q. They usually actually has like a PlayStation Portable, 5 

it's printed on the front of it, right? 6 

A. Yes. 7 

Q. It says PSP? 8 

A. Yes. 9 

Q. But you're saying the one that you looked at wasn't a 10 

PSP? 11 

A. Well, to me it didn't, it didn't.  So that's why I'm 12 

saying to me it didn't. 13 

Q. And this was the same item you said Mr. Craft had when 14 

he was looking into the ballast, the ballast scrap? 15 

A. Yes, uh-huh. 16 

Q. This same device that Mr. Guyot looked at? 17 

A. Yes. 18 

Q. During the time you've worked for Philips, have you 19 

ever been disciplined? 20 

A. Yes. 21 

Q. How many times? 22 

A. I can't recall. 23 

Q. Is it one, two, three, more than three? 24 

A. Several times. 25 
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Q. Several times.  Were you ever suspended? 1 

A. No. 2 

Q. You've never been suspended? 3 

A. Yes, I did. 4 

Q. You did? 5 

A. Yes. 6 

Q. And you were suspended for hitting an employee, right? 7 

A. Yes. 8 

Q. This was on the work floor? 9 

A. Yes. 10 

Q. During work time? 11 

A. Yes. 12 

Q. You punched this employee? 13 

A. Well, he punched me first.  He hit me first. 14 

Q. And you hit him? 15 

A. And I was defending myself. 16 

Q. But you hit him? 17 

A. Yes. 18 

Q. How many times? 19 

A. One, because I was sitting down when he came in my 20 

face.  I was sitting down in the break room. 21 

Q. How many days were you suspended? 22 

A. Three. 23 

Q. And that's for violating the workplace violence policy? 24 

A. Yes. 25 
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Q. The other times you were disciplined, what were you 1 

disciplined for? 2 

A. Being late and -- being late and argument. 3 

Q. An argument with who? 4 

A. A co-worker. 5 

Q. And who was this co-worker? 6 

A. I think it was Tamara Hamilton. 7 

Q. Was she a lead? 8 

A. No, she was a regular worker. 9 

Q. Well, what was this argument? 10 

A. It was over something.  It was real petty, something so 11 

petty. 12 

Q. But why were you -- if it was just a petty argument, 13 

why were you disciplined? 14 

A. Because there was something that we both shouldn't have 15 

been doing, arguing in the workplace.  And we let it get 16 

out of hand. 17 

Q. Did you use any curse words when you were arguing with 18 

her?  You were cursing at her, weren't you? 19 

A. I probably was.  I can't -- yes, that was over in 20 

Mendenhall, and I probably was. 21 

Q. I want to ask you about a situation where you -- it was 22 

around December 27th, 2011.  You observed a conversation 23 

between Lee Craft and Antonio Edwards, who was a lead? 24 

A. Yes. 25 
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Q. And this was -- they were out on the work floor 1 

talking? 2 

A. Yes. 3 

Q. And this was after a pre-shift meeting? 4 

A. Yes. 5 

Q. And Mr. Craft or who -- Mr. Craft had gone to Edwards, 6 

or did Mr. Edwards come to Mr. Craft? 7 

A. I don't -- I guess both of them were just standing -- 8 

after the pre-shift meeting was standing there.  I guess 9 

Lee must have went to him and confined [sic] to him. 10 

Q. Okay, so Mr. Craft was talking with Mr. Edwards.  Why 11 

were you watching them talk to each other? 12 

A. Why? 13 

Q. Why were you watching them talk to each other? 14 

A. I really wasn't watching. 15 

Q. But you went to Mr. Edwards right after the 16 

conversation, and you told Mr. Edwards that you thought 17 

they were talking about you, didn't you? 18 

A. No, I didn't. 19 

Q. So if Mr. Edwards said that, he's a liar? 20 

A. I can't, I can't -- I don't recall me going to Tony and 21 

asking was he talking about me.  22 

Q. So are you saying you didn't go up to Mr. Edwards and 23 

talk with him? 24 

A. I said I don't remember.  I can't remember what I did 25 
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on that day.  It's been so long ago I can't remember. 1 

Q. Well, yes or no, do you remember going over and talking 2 

to Mr. Edwards? 3 

A. Yes, I do remember talking to him that day, yes. 4 

Q. Okay.  And why did you go up to talk to Mr. Edwards 5 

right after Mr. Craft walked away? 6 

A. I don't know if I went to him as soon as he got through 7 

talking to Lee, but I do remember talking to him that day.  8 

I can't say it was after or later along.  I can't recall. 9 

Q. So you're saying you can't recall. 10 

A. I don't remember. 11 

Q. You don't remember going to Mr. Edwards and saying to 12 

Mr. Edwards that you thought they were talking about you? 13 

A. No, I don't. 14 

Q. Do you remember what Mr. Edwards' response was when you 15 

went up and talked to him? 16 

A. I don't. 17 

Q. So you remember on that day Mr. Craft talking with 18 

Mr. Edwards.  You remember that? 19 

A. Yes. 20 

Q. But you don't remember anything else about what 21 

happened? 22 

A. I don't remember that I went up to -- I don't remember 23 

when that me and Tony had that conversation.  I'm not going 24 

to say it was soon as Lee got through talking to him or was 25 
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it later on, or hour later.  I can't remember when was it. 1 

Q. So you're not saying it didn't happen? 2 

A. I'm not saying it didn't.  No, I'm not saying. 3 

Q. So if Mr. Craft, if you observed him talking with Lee, 4 

did you ever think he was talking about you? 5 

A. No. 6 

Q. So if -- and Mr. Edwards, he was a lead at this time, 7 

right, in December of 2011? 8 

A. Yes. 9 

 MR. HEARNE:  Can I have just a minute, Your Honor? 10 

 MR. MILLER:  If he's looking for Mr. Edwards' 11 

statement, I would object to him utilizing it.  It's not in 12 

evidence.  He's not here to testify.  It's obviously 13 

hearsay. 14 

 MR. HEARNE:  I'll get back to that. 15 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Do you know an employee named 16 

Thelma Halbert? 17 

A. You said would I know? 18 

Q. Do you know an employee named Thelma Halbert? 19 

A. Yes. 20 

Q. You socialize with her outside of work? 21 

A. Occasionally. 22 

Q. Do you know Shirley Baldwin? 23 

A. Yes. 24 

Q. You ever socialize with her outside of work? 25 

Free State Reporting, Inc. 
1378 Cape St. Claire Road 

Annapolis, MD 21409 
(410) 974-0947 

 



381 

A. Occasionally. 1 

Q. How about Pam Turner? 2 

A. Yes. 3 

Q. What about Rolita Turner? 4 

A. Yes. 5 

Q. Have you ever been on vacation with Ms. Turner? 6 

A. Yes. 7 

Q. And it was you, Ms. Halbert, Ms. Baldwin, Pam Turner, 8 

and Rolita Turner.  All five of you went on vacation 9 

together? 10 

A. Yes. 11 

Q. That was in June of 2012? 12 

A. Yes. 13 

Q. You had to take off workdays to do that, right? 14 

A. My vacation, yes. 15 

Q. Okay.  Who approved your leave? 16 

A. Who approved? 17 

Q. Who approved your leave for the vacation? 18 

A. My supervisor. 19 

Q. That was Ms. Turner? 20 

A. Yes. 21 

Q. Where did you guys go? 22 

A. Went to Florida. 23 

 MR. MILLER:  Object to the relevance of any of this.  24 

Happens after he is terminated. 25 
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 MR. HEARNE:  It goes to bias.  She's friends with all 1 

of these people, goes on vacation with her supervisor.  I 2 

think it's just -- I think it's informational background in 3 

terms of her relationship with these parties. 4 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  It did apparently -- according to 5 

the witness' testimony though, it did occur after the 6 

discharge of the Charging Party.  So I'm not sure that I am 7 

following the relevancy on that. 8 

 MR. HEARNE:  Well, let me maybe, I guess, follow up. 9 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  In 2011 did you socialize with 10 

Rolita Turner outside of work? 11 

A. Occasionally, yes. 12 

Q. So you were friends with her? 13 

A. I'm not -- we socialize. 14 

Q. Socialize. 15 

A. I have women retreat. 16 

Q. So before June of 2012, you'd gone to events outside of 17 

work with Rolita Turner? 18 

A. Yes. 19 

 MR. HEARNE:  I think that gets to the relevance.  I 20 

think in terms of establishing that this is a longstanding 21 

relationship where they have a relationship outside of work 22 

in addition to a working relationship, but a friendship, it 23 

could potentially show bias. 24 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Move on. 25 
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Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  I believe you testified that the 1 

warehouse has high ceilings, right? 2 

A. Yes. 3 

Q. And is it the wall, are they made of metal? 4 

A. I guess. 5 

Q. Is the ceiling metal or is it -- 6 

A. Yes. 7 

Q. Okay.  The floors are they concrete? 8 

A. Yes. 9 

Q. So when sounds in there, they -- sounds carry? 10 

A. Yes. 11 

Q. I believe your testimony was that after Mr. Craft was 12 

transferred to Professional, Lamps it's also called, he 13 

drove on a -- you said he was on a cherry picker? 14 

A. Yes. 15 

Q. Drove a cherry picker over to the Grainger area? 16 

A. Yes. 17 

Q. And started making these statements about he's 18 

untouchable and he's glad he got transferred? 19 

A. Yes. 20 

Q. Was he speaking loudly? 21 

A. Yes, he was. 22 

Q. Was he yelling? 23 

A. No, he wasn't.  He was speaking loudly. 24 

Q. Okay.  Was he speaking to anybody in particular? 25 
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A. Yes, he was talking to someone, yes. 1 

Q. Who? 2 

A. I can't remember who he was talking to, but he was 3 

talking -- he was -- I can't -- I just can't put in my head 4 

who he was talking to over there that day.  But I know he 5 

was talking to somebody. 6 

Q. Well, who was at work that day? 7 

A. I'm not -- 8 

Q. Other than Uma Jalloh? 9 

A. He might have been talking to Markus Bernard because he 10 

was there, Markus Bernard.  And was Markus, it was Thelma, 11 

it was me, Uma, and -- who else was there?  You know it, I 12 

can't -- I don't want to lie because I can't think of -- I 13 

can't even recall who else was there. 14 

Q. But he was speaking pretty loudly about this? 15 

A. Yes. 16 

Q. The cherry pickers, what do they look like? 17 

A. I mean it's like a stand-up lift with a sheet of glass.  18 

Well, you know, plastic shield in the front and two forks 19 

in the back. 20 

Q. Okay, that's actually a lift truck, isn't it? 21 

A. I call it a cherry picker, yes. 22 

Q. But it's something to lift pallets off the ground? 23 

A. Yes. 24 

Q. It's not something that rises up in the air?  It 25 
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doesn't take the person up in the air? 1 

A. Yes, it does. 2 

Q. So the whole machine lifts the person up in the air 3 

along with the forks? 4 

A. Yes. 5 

Q. After you observed him do this, did you prepare a 6 

handwritten statement about what you saw? 7 

A. Yes. 8 

Q. What did you do with this handwritten statement? 9 

A. Did I write, make the hand -- I went to talk to my 10 

supervisor -- my manager about what he had said, the 11 

statement he had made. 12 

Q. So you did or did not? 13 

A. I said I did. 14 

Q. Prepare a handwritten statement? 15 

A. Yes, yes.  She wrote the statement; she took my 16 

statement. 17 

Q. Okay, you wrote something down on paper for her? 18 

A. No. 19 

Q. And you also told Ms. McMurrian that Mr. Craft was 20 

showing his written disciplinary action form to other 21 

employees? 22 

A. Yes. 23 

Q. And those disciplinary action forms, those are 24 

confidential, right? 25 
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A. I would think it is, yes. 1 

Q. So why would you say you think it is? 2 

A. I mean because whatever, that's something that's 3 

private.  If you get written up or whatever, you supposed 4 

to keep that confidential among you and your supervisor or 5 

your manager, not your employees. 6 

Q. You told Ms. McMurrian that you were aware that these 7 

forms are confidential and shouldn't be shared with people? 8 

A. Yes. 9 

Q. And that's because you had been told before that these 10 

forms are confidential, right? 11 

A. Yes. 12 

Q. Who told you that? 13 

A. I mean, well, I'm assuming.  Nobody didn't tell me; I'm 14 

assuming they are.  For me they are because whatever you 15 

get written up or whatever thing you're about, that's 16 

supposed to be -- to me it's personal.  That's personal.  17 

You supposed to keep it among yourself.  Why would you want 18 

to expose what's going on with you to your co-workers? 19 

Q. So I'm just trying to understand.  Are you saying -- 20 

you're saying that it's just your opinion that these are 21 

confidential? 22 

A. Yes. 23 

Q. So if it's just your opinion these are confidential, 24 

not everybody would share that opinion, right? 25 
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A. You shouldn't. 1 

Q. So if an employee was showing his warning notice to 2 

another employee, is that a -- is that something that is 3 

wrong? 4 

A. To me I feel like it is. 5 

Q. So you thought it was wrong that Mr. Craft was showing 6 

his disciplinary notice to other employees? 7 

A. Yes. 8 

Q. And that's why you went and reported to Ms. McMurrian 9 

that Mr. Craft was revealing this confidential information 10 

to people? 11 

A. Yes. 12 

Q. And when you reported this to Ms. McMurrian, she 13 

acknowledged that Mr. Craft wasn't supposed to be showing 14 

this confidential information to people? 15 

A. Yes, asked why would he do that? 16 

Q. And she told you that these forms -- 17 

 MR. MILLER:  Object.  Hearsay.   18 

 MR. HEARNE:  And these would be as statements of an 19 

agent of the Company, basically an admission of a party 20 

opponent regarding an allegation in the Complaint. 21 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Overruled. 22 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  And she told you these forms are 23 

confidential in that meeting with her, didn't she? 24 

A. No, she just asked why would he do that.  Why would he 25 
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want to show his disciplinary form? 1 

Q. So she thought it -- did she tell you she thought it 2 

was wrong for him to be showing his disciplinary form to 3 

people? 4 

A. She just said, "Why would he do that?  Why would he 5 

want to show that?" 6 

Q. So when Mr. Craft came over there on this cherry 7 

picker, as you call it, who else do you specifically recall 8 

being in your vicinity? 9 

A. At the time that he was showing his disciplinary form? 10 

Q. No, when he came over on his cherry picker and was 11 

making these statements. 12 

A. Thelma. 13 

Q. Thelma was right there? 14 

A. Yes, she was.  She was at the main station. 15 

Q. I want to back up a little bit about this instance 16 

where you say Mr. Craft told you to get down on -- I 17 

believe your testimony was get down on your knees? 18 

A. Yes. 19 

Q. Where were you when that happened? 20 

A. We was at the Grainger.  We was sitting at the Grainger 21 

computer. 22 

Q. Grainger computer? 23 

A. Yes.  Well, on the other side of Return, my area, 24 

Return. 25 
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Q. Can you pull out Respondent's 13?  I think you have it 1 

right there.  If you would point out exactly where you were 2 

when that happened on this map? 3 

A. He was sitting at the Grainger.  Right here at the 4 

computer.  If he was standing, he was standing at the 5 

computer at the Grainger because he was using the Grainger 6 

computer. 7 

Q. Are you sure that's the Grainger computer?  Isn't 8 

that -- 9 

A. Right here up in the Grainger.  And I can't read this 10 

map too good. 11 

Q. I'm going to show you a different document.   12 

A. I need to see a better map because I can't just read 13 

the map that good.  But he was standing at the Grainger 14 

computer, and he called me to the computer. 15 

Q. I'm going to show you a document marked as GC-17.  16 

(General Counsel's Exhibit 17 marked for identification.) 17 

 MR. HEARNE:  This is what I believe you e-mailed to me 18 

as part of the -- 19 

 MR. MILLER:  I'll take your word for it; I don't know. 20 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  I'm going to show you this document. 21 

A. Okay. 22 

Q. Is that a little bit more easily identifiable? 23 

A. Okay. 24 

Q. And if you would, where is the area where you do your 25 
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returns? 1 

A. I do my -- it's just the Grainger area.  I do my 2 

returns right up in here because it's like on the other 3 

side of Grainger. 4 

Q. If you would, using this blue pen, would you circle the 5 

area where you work doing your returns? 6 

A. I'm doing my returns like right up in here in this 7 

Grainger because I'm like arm reach of Grainger.  So this 8 

Grainger. 9 

Q. If you could make that circle -- 10 

A. Wait a minute. 11 

Q. Oh, I'm sorry.  You're not done. 12 

A. I want to say it's in here somewhere. 13 

Q. A little bit darker.  Now, if you would, would you mark 14 

on this GC-17 exactly where you were when Mr. Craft -- you 15 

say he told you to kneel down and apologize. 16 

A. If this the Grainger area right here, if this the 17 

Grainger area, because he was in over there at the main 18 

station at the Grainger area.  And he was at -- we have 19 

this long table and like two computers at it.  And he was 20 

standing at the Grainger area.   21 

 He called me to him.  I went to him.  So the Grainger 22 

at the computer where he was standing, and he was standing 23 

like at the end of the table.  And that's when he told me 24 

to -- that's when he was telling me about the skid I put up 25 
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wrong. 1 

Q. Would you mark it with an X exactly where that took 2 

place? 3 

 Now, that's an aisle going through. 4 

A. Uh-huh, yes. 5 

Q. Okay.   6 

 MR. HEARNE:  I move for the admission of General 7 

Counsel Exhibit 17. 8 

 MR. MILLER:  No objection. 9 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  I'll receive General Counsel 17. 10 

(General Counsel's Exhibit 17 received in evidence.) 11 

 MR. HEARNE:  And I will get copies of this for the 12 

parties once we are done with our -- in between things. 13 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  So on a typical workday on that first 14 

shift, how many people were working in Ballast? 15 

A. On the first shift? 16 

Q. Right. 17 

A. We had three -- nine, somebody has told me.  Nine. 18 

Q. Okay.  And people during the workday, they're moving 19 

all around that area, aren't they? 20 

A. Yes. 21 

Q. And actually -- and there's an aisle right there that 22 

you pointed out.  That's an aisle that goes between all -- 23 

that goes among the various departments? 24 

A. Yes. 25 
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Q. And people are driving up and down that aisle all the 1 

time, right? 2 

A. Yes. 3 

Q. Now, back in 2011, Ms. Halbert, did she work on the 4 

first shift? 5 

A. Well, she came in like mid-shift, like 12 o'clock. 6 

Q. Twelve o'clock? 7 

A. Yes. 8 

Q. Is that like noontime? 9 

A. Noontime, yes. 10 

Q. She didn't work -- she was working -- she didn't work 11 

third shift? 12 

A. Yes, she has worked third shift before, yes. 13 

Q. When did she move from third shift to this mid-shift? 14 

A. I can't recall when.  I don't know. 15 

Q. When she was on third shift, what time did third shift 16 

get off? 17 

A. Third shift got off at 6:00. 18 

Q. Six.  That was before you guys started? 19 

A. Yes. 20 

Q. And then when she was on mid-shift, she started, you 21 

said, at noon? 22 

A. Twelve, yes. 23 

Q. And you started at what time? 24 

A. Six. 25 
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Q. Six a.m.? 1 

A. Yes. 2 

Q. And you got off at what time? 3 

A. 2:30. 4 

Q. 2:30.   5 

 These comments you say Mr. Craft made about your 6 

clothes? 7 

A. Yes. 8 

Q. Did you report those to a manager or a supervisor 9 

before the end of December 2011? 10 

A. No, I didn't. 11 

Q. I want to look a minute at Respondent's 7, if she can 12 

see that.  Do you have that document in front of you? 13 

A. Yes. 14 

Q. Okay.  And this document has been previously admitted 15 

as some notes prepared by Ms. McMurrian.  She's your 16 

manager, right? 17 

A. Yes. 18 

Q. In this memo, she reports that you had gone to her and 19 

said that Lee was harassing you on the floor. 20 

A. Yes. 21 

Q. And she goes on to say she asked you what you meant by 22 

harassing.  "She said he was pulling her off her regular 23 

job to go pick orders."  And I think we talked previously 24 

that he was the lead at that time, right? 25 
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A. Yes. 1 

Q. And if he believed that there was picking work that 2 

needed to be done, he could ask you to go pick? 3 

A. We had plenty -- 4 

Q. I'm asking -- 5 

A. When you -- 6 

Q. -- he could do that, right? 7 

A. Yes. 8 

Q. Okay.  And it says, "If she was not doing what he told 9 

to do, he was coming over and hollering at her that she 10 

needs to do what he told her to do."  So is that because 11 

you were telling when he asked you to go pick, you were 12 

refusing to go do what he asked you to do? 13 

A. No, he talked to me in a professional [sic] way.  He 14 

always point his finger, "You going to go and pick; you 15 

going to do what I tell you to do."  He always would point 16 

his finger at -- in my face and tell me what I'm going to 17 

do. 18 

Q. So but in here she wrote, "If she was not doing what he 19 

told her to do."  That implies that you weren't doing what 20 

he asked you to do.  So when he came to ask -- he asked you 21 

to pick, you told him no, you weren't going to do it, 22 

didn't you? 23 

A. I told him I was doing, let me say, "I'm doing returns 24 

first.  Let me finish doing my job." 25 
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Q. So you were telling your lead that you weren't going to 1 

do what he's asking you to do, right? 2 

A. No, I wasn't telling him.  I said, "Let me finish doing 3 

what I have to do."  For I was in the midst of issuing 4 

critical returns, so I needed to finish what I was doing 5 

first. 6 

Q. And you consider that harassment? 7 

A. We have plenty of pickers in this.  Everybody -- if the 8 

guys standing around not doing nothing, why you couldn't 9 

you get the other guys to go and pick?  To me I felt like 10 

he was just -- he just wanted me to go and pick because we 11 

had plenty guys standing around not doing nothing. 12 

Q. But he was your lead, right? 13 

A. Yes. 14 

Q. And if he said that he needed help in picking, that was 15 

something as a lead he could do, right? 16 

A. And it was okay for the other guys to stand around not 17 

doing nothing and you see me, I'm being productive, working 18 

in my area, and everybody else just standing around with 19 

him laughing and talking?  That's right? 20 

Q. And you told Ms. McMurrian at that time that there were 21 

a bunch of employees standing around doing nothing when he 22 

did this? 23 

A. Yes. 24 

Q. You told her that? 25 
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A. I always tell her they standing around talking.  I'm 1 

being productive being in my area doing what I'm supposed 2 

to do. 3 

Q. Mr. Craft ever threaten to hit you? 4 

A. Threaten to hit me? 5 

Q. Yeah. 6 

A. No. 7 

Q. He ever threaten to kill you? 8 

A. No. 9 

Q. He ever raise his fist like he was going to hit you? 10 

A. No. 11 

Q. Did he ever physically grab you? 12 

A. No. 13 

Q. I want to go back for a minute to Antonio Edwards.  You 14 

say you don't recall going and talking with Mr. Edwards or 15 

going and talking to Mr. Edwards about a conversation that 16 

they had -- that he had with Mr. Craft? 17 

A. Do I remember?  I don't know when.  I know I went to 18 

him, and then we did discuss what him and Lee talked about.  19 

But I don't know was it soon as him and Lee got through 20 

talking or was it a hour later or two hours later.  I can't 21 

recall the time that I went and talked to Antonio. 22 

Q. You reported that to Ms. McMurrian? 23 

A. Yes. 24 

Q. So I would ask you to look at Respondent's 16.  If you 25 
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would go to the second page, No. 3, it starts there.  This 1 

document says, "Tuesday, December 27, 2011, Kim called 2 

me" -- she's referring to you, Kim.  You're the Kim she's 3 

talking about here? 4 

A. Yes. 5 

Q. "Kim called me after she had left work and stated that 6 

she'd overheard a conversation Lee Craft had with 7 

Antonio Edwards.  She said Lee called Tony over to their 8 

area, and she heard Lee tell Tony he was going to start 9 

taking care of the situation.  He was going to take the 10 

matter into his own hands." 11 

 So now you're saying you actually overheard the 12 

conversation between Mr. Craft and Mr. Edwards? 13 

A. Yes. 14 

Q. So earlier when you testified that you just saw them 15 

talking together, that was incorrect? 16 

A. Yes, I saw them talking.  Yeah, they were talking. 17 

Q. But in this it says you actually overheard them. 18 

A. I heard them talking, yes.  Like I said, I didn't know 19 

when I went up to Tony and asked him, you know, to see what 20 

they was talking about.  I didn't go to Tony soon as him 21 

and Lee got through talking.  I said I didn't know when did 22 

I go up to Tony. 23 

Q. So then you say, "You later asked Tony what Lee was 24 

talking about because she thought he was talking about 25 
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her."  And you told that to Ms. McMurrian? 1 

A. I can't -- I mean if I did, I can't recall. 2 

Q. It says so in this document. 3 

A. I see what it's saying, but I don't remember that.  So 4 

I can't recall. 5 

Q. "And then Tony told her" -- and this is what you're 6 

telling Ms. McMurrian? 7 

A. Uh-huh. 8 

Q. She's writing this down. 9 

A. Uh-huh. 10 

Q. She testified she prepared this document -- 11 

A. Uh-huh. 12 

Q. -- recounting what happened in her conversation with 13 

you.  Do you have any reason to doubt Ms. McMurrian's 14 

accuracy, or you dispute what she says? 15 

A. No. 16 

Q. "Tony told her that Lee said he was going to start 17 

making some changes here, and you should not take it 18 

personal, but that he was going to fix it so no one had to 19 

kiss butt to move up the ladder." 20 

 Now, you're saying you don't recall telling that to 21 

Ms. McMurrian? 22 

A. No, I said I do recall telling it.  I said I was 23 

telling you I don't remember when I went up to Tony and 24 

talked to Tony.  I don't know if it was soon as Lee -- him 25 
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and Lee got through talking.  I don't know if it was a 1 

hour.  I didn't recall on that.  That's what I was telling 2 

you.  I didn't remember when I went up to Tony and talked 3 

to him. 4 

Q. Okay, so you remember what you talked about with Tony? 5 

A. Yes. 6 

Q. And you remember telling Tony that you wanted to know 7 

if the conversation between he and Lee Craft was about you? 8 

A. That I -- 9 

Q. You remember saying that? 10 

A. That I don't.  I don't remember; I don't. 11 

Q. Okay.  But you apparently told that to Ms. McMurrian? 12 

A. I know Tony me that what they had talked about, but I 13 

don't know if I asked Tony what was they talking about, how 14 

the conversation came about, him and Lee conversation.  I 15 

can't recall how it come about. 16 

Q. Okay, so when it says on here, "Kim said she later 17 

asked Tony what Lee was talking about because she thought 18 

he was talking about her," if Ms. McMurrian put that in 19 

there, that's something that you told her, right? 20 

A. Yes, I said Tony had told me that, but I don't know how 21 

we started talking about what him and Lee talked about. 22 

Q. I'm not asking about what Tony talked about.  I'm 23 

asking about this statement, "Kim said she later asked 24 

Tony" -- you -- "asked Tony what Lee was talking about 25 
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because she" -- meaning you --  1 

A. Uh-huh. 2 

Q. -- "thought he" -- Lee Craft -- "was talking about 3 

her."  You said that to Ms. McMurrian, correct? 4 

A. I'll say yes. 5 

Q. Well, is that a yes or a no? 6 

A. I mean, yes, I said this, but I don't -- I still don't 7 

know how the conversation came about. 8 

Q. Now, we have seen a Respondent's 9, and I can just show 9 

you.  I'm not going to go into detail.  This is a 10 

handwritten statement -- 11 

A. I have that. 12 

Q. That's a handwritten statement that was given to 13 

Ms. McMurrian? 14 

A. Uh-huh. 15 

Q. Had you ever given her a handwritten statement about 16 

Mr. Craft before January the 4th, 2012? 17 

A. I'm sorry, but I don't know.  I don't know. 18 

Q. So you're saying you don't recall whether you have or 19 

not? 20 

A. I probably did, yes. 21 

Q. So you probably did? 22 

A. Yes, I did. 23 

Q. Okay, now you're saying you did give her a handwritten 24 

statement before that day? 25 
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A. If I did, I don't remember.  It's been so long I 1 

don't -- I try not to remember what happened then.  I'm not 2 

going to lie to you.  I try to block it out of my mind 3 

because it was so depressing to me.  So I can't -- I'm not 4 

sitting on rehearsing or trying to remember what happened 5 

in 2011, 2012.  Them two years I don't want to remember. 6 

Q. Okay. 7 

A. They're so depressing. 8 

Q. Okay, to get -- 9 

A. So I don't -- 10 

Q. To get back to the question, I guess we heard several 11 

answers.  What is your final answer about this? 12 

A. I don't remember. 13 

Q. You don't remember? 14 

A. No, sir. 15 

Q. Okay.   16 

 MR. HEARNE:  That's all the questions I have at this 17 

time. 18 

 MR. MILLER:  I have no questions.  Thank you very much. 19 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Just a reminder to you, don't 20 

discuss your testimony with any other witnesses or anyone 21 

who might possibly be a witness until the end of the 22 

hearing.  Okay? 23 

 THE WITNESS:  Yes, ma'am. 24 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  You can just leave that. 25 
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(Witness excused.) 1 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Go off the record for just a minute. 2 

(Off the record from 11:57 a.m. to 11:59 a.m.) 3 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Let me swear you in.  Raise your 4 

right hand, please.   5 

(Whereupon, 6 

LESTER PEETE 7 

was called as a witness by and on behalf of the Respondent 8 

and, having been first duly sworn, was examined and 9 

testified on his oath as follows:) 10 

 MR. MILLER:  Just give me one second.  We're taking 11 

them out of order. 12 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 13 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Could you state your name for the 14 

record and spell it, please? 15 

A. Lester Peete, L-e-s-t-e-r, last name Peete, P-e-e-t-e. 16 

Q. And, Mr. Peete, can you just provide us with your work 17 

history at Philips? 18 

A. I've been there nine years now.  I'm a team lead over 19 

inventory and damage, do a lot of the training, and setting 20 

out around the warehouse, pretty much filling in wherever 21 

it's needed. 22 

Q. You said you're currently a team lead? 23 

A. Yes, sir. 24 

Q. Okay.  And how long have you been in that position? 25 
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A. Three years now. 1 

Q. And who do you report to? 2 

A. Sherry McMurrian and Gerak. 3 

Q. Okay, so you don't -- do you have a supervisor between 4 

you? 5 

A. Not right now. 6 

Q. And more so to Gerak or to Sherry or both you report 7 

to? 8 

A. Sherry more. 9 

Q. Okay, all right.  And do you know who Lee Craft is? 10 

A. Yes. 11 

Q. And how long have you known him? 12 

A. I've known Lee Craft -- I think they came in 2007, I 13 

believe it was.  And I've known him pretty much until he 14 

got to the end of his working, you know. 15 

Q. You say, "They came over."  You mean what, the 16 

Mendenhall facility? 17 

A. Yeah, Mendenhall to the Ballast operation.  I was at 18 

Raines Road operation before the Ballast was here.  I was 19 

already on Raines Road. 20 

Q. All right.  And how would you describe your 21 

relationship with Mr. Craft? 22 

A. It was good.  He was a good guy.  Yeah, he always came 23 

to me and asked me questions.  We always talked, you know, 24 

whenever we had a chance to, but we worked in two different 25 
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departments.  So whenever he had a question or something or 1 

needed some advice, he would come and talk to me, and I'd 2 

give him anything I could. 3 

Q. And were you aware that Ms. McMurrian was conducting an 4 

investigation of Mr. Craft back in, I guess, December 2011, 5 

early 2012? 6 

A. Not sure if I was fully aware about that. 7 

Q. Do you recall creating a statement or being interviewed 8 

by Ms. McMurrian? 9 

A. Yes, I do. 10 

(Respondent's Exhibit 18 marked for identification.) 11 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Okay.  If you'd just take a look at 12 

R-18 and tell us what that is? 13 

A. This is the statement that I signed about the situation 14 

that had been going on at work. 15 

Q. All right. 16 

A. Pre-work. 17 

Q. And is that your signature and it's dated 1/3/12, 18 

correct? 19 

A. That is correct. 20 

Q. And did you go in and give a oral statement?  Did you 21 

speak to Sherry? 22 

A. (No audible response) 23 

Q. You've got to speak.  You can't -- 24 

A. Yes, I did. 25 
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Q. Okay. 1 

A. Yes, I did. 2 

Q. And then did she type something up for you?  Okay, then 3 

you signed it, all right. 4 

 MR. MILLER:  I'd move R-18 into evidence. 5 

 MR. HEARNE:  No objection. 6 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  I'll receive Respondent's 18. 7 

(Respondent's Exhibit 18 received in evidence.) 8 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Now, are you familiar with these pre-9 

shift meetings? 10 

A. Yes. 11 

Q. Okay.  And what's generally discussed at the pre-shift 12 

meeting? 13 

A. What's going on at work, pretty much what kind of work 14 

load we have, and what's going on in the different 15 

departments as far as priorities, so we'd know as far as 16 

coming together what we need to do to get the job done, or 17 

any problems we had encountered that day. 18 

Q. Okay. 19 

A. If somebody already know about. 20 

Q. Now, were you familiar with the Moment to Shine? 21 

A. Yes. 22 

Q. And what was the Moment to Shine?  What was that for? 23 

A. Mainly it was to bring a good inspiration to the 24 

workplace.  Instead of always having something bad to say 25 
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because you know how the job gets, oh, man, they down on us 1 

about this.  So it was to bring light, you know, to the 2 

workplace, bring something good, you know, something good 3 

to say, something positive. 4 

Q. Okay.  And did Mr. Craft have something to say, or in 5 

these Moments to Shine, do you recall him saying anything? 6 

A. Yes. 7 

Q. Okay. 8 

A. Craft was -- yes, he would have a song, or sometimes he 9 

wouldn't have a song.  He would have something good to say, 10 

but, yeah. 11 

Q. Okay, now in your statement, you talk about him, I 12 

guess, dancing, singing, pounding his fist, being animated.  13 

Can you tell us, you know, what sort of things he was doing 14 

in these Moments to Shine? 15 

A. Well, this particular day that he was animated, it was 16 

a reason why.  And I think one of his co-workers got fired. 17 

Q. Who was that?  Do you know?  In here it says something 18 

about James. 19 

A. James, James Powell.  And that was the day he was -- he 20 

was emotional, and you could tell that it bothered him a 21 

little bit.  But he was emotional that morning, but he had 22 

a song to sing.  And he was reminding, saying that we need 23 

to take care of each other, to come together and help each 24 

other out.  But he was emotional that morning. 25 
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Q. Now, here you say or the statement says, "The tone went 1 

towards making accusations."  The second paragraph.  What 2 

do you mean by that? 3 

A. More towards he was saying that things are going on and 4 

we need to pretty much, like I said, come together.  He 5 

brought up the simple fact that he had lost a brother and 6 

that's what he was pointing towards, what had happened 7 

directly.  But he wasn't -- I can't say he was forcefully 8 

putting it on.  He was more like I lost a brother.  We got 9 

to do things differently, you know, to move forward to make 10 

things better. 11 

Q. Like in the second paragraph, first sentence, " Lester 12 

had" -- Lester being you, I guess -- "had been trying to 13 

get Lee to scale back on the singing in pre-shift meetings 14 

and stick to the work topics."   15 

 Did you, in fact, try to get him to scale things back? 16 

A. I can't recall particularly, but I do remember 17 

management team telling me that they need to scale back on 18 

it.  And if I'm not sure, me and the other team lead did 19 

discuss that with the work actually, not him in particular, 20 

but the work, and told them that the meetings in the 21 

mornings, the Time to Shine, needed to be more work 22 

related. 23 

Q. Okay.  Now, it also in this statement, last paragraph 24 

says, "It is not appropriate and the employees are looking 25 
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at him laughing and talking."  Was that happening? 1 

A. Now, the last few times, yes, it was because two 2 

employees -- I can't -- like I said, it's been a while.  3 

But I believe two employees came talking about it.  They 4 

was like, "What is he talking about?"  They was confused.  5 

And like I said, between us working in different 6 

departments, I believe that had a lot to do with it, but 7 

they didn't understand what he was talking about. 8 

Q. Okay. 9 

A. So you did have, you know, people look at things where 10 

he's being talking about it one way and other people are 11 

looking at it different.  But he's the reason we scaled it 12 

back with the religion, what people were thinking, and 13 

people didn't understand what he was talking about. 14 

Q. Okay.  Then it finishes up here with, "We do not give 15 

him or anyone much or any time to speak anymore because of 16 

Lee's behavior and creating a negative output from the 17 

meeting."  What did you mean by that? 18 

A. Because after the meeting when you would have people 19 

come and they would be like instead of them -- what we want 20 

to do is we want them to come to work, have pre-shift 21 

meeting, go on to their work area.  What was happening was 22 

people meeting around, talking, trying to see what that was 23 

all about, and we didn't want this.   24 

 So what we tried to do is scale back all that.  We 25 
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don't do Time to Shine anymore.  We more work relate just 1 

what we got to do, just what we need to do to move forward.  2 

So we cut it out altogether. 3 

Q. Okay.  He mentioned something about -- he would talk 4 

about religion.  What kind of things would he say about 5 

religion or -- 6 

A. That he believed in a god, and his God was all-7 

powerful, you know.  That's where more of the confusion 8 

came in because I'm going to say it like this, we got some 9 

Christians in there, but we have other religions in there 10 

too.  And that's one of the reasons why we're kind of 11 

scaled it back because, I mean, he would just come out and 12 

say, you know, his God is a good God.  His God is, you 13 

know, just God, pretty much church related.  But you have 14 

other religions that was in there too, so it was something 15 

we had to consider.   16 

 So, as a whole, management and leadership team decided 17 

to scale back on that. 18 

Q. Okay.   19 

 MR. MILLER:  Nothing further. 20 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Cross-examination. 21 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 22 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Mr. Peete, my name is Bill Hearne.  I'm 23 

Counsel for the Acting General Counsel.  I just have some 24 

questions for you about your testimony. 25 
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A. Okay. 1 

Q. Before you came down and testified today, did you meet 2 

with Mr. Miller, the Company's attorney, to talk about your 3 

testimony? 4 

 MR. MILLER:  I'm just going to object to extent he's 5 

going anywhere near what we talked about.  You don't need 6 

to speak to anything that we talked about.  It's attorney-7 

client privilege. 8 

 MR. HEARNE:  I'm just asking whether he actually did 9 

it. 10 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Did you actually speak --  11 

 MR. MILLER:  You went on further and said to talk about 12 

things. 13 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  To talk about your testimony, did you 14 

meet with Mr. Miller to discuss the testimony you planned 15 

to give today? 16 

A. No, not as far as what I need to say, no, sir. 17 

Q. Did you speak with Mr. Miller? 18 

A. I was introduced to Mr. Miller. 19 

Q. You were introduced to Mr. Miller.   20 

 Without revealing any details about what you said or 21 

what he asked, did he ask you questions about the 22 

information that you testified about today? 23 

 MR. MILLER:  Objected.  It's going into what we talked 24 

about. 25 
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 MR. HEARNE:  I'm just trying to find out whether they 1 

met to -- 2 

 MR. MILLER:  He said he met me. 3 

 MR. HEARNE:  Met and did witness preparation? 4 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Don't answer until I rule on it. 5 

 MR. HEARNE:  I'm just trying to find out whether it 6 

actually happened.  Not what happened during, just whether 7 

it happened. 8 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  I'll allow the question.  You do 9 

understand, Mr. Peete, no one is asking you to disclose 10 

what was discussed.  He's just asking you if you met.  And 11 

I'll let you state the question. 12 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  You say you met Mr. Miller.  When you 13 

met with him, was it just that you were introduced to him 14 

and you shook his hand and walked away? 15 

A. Basically we just got to know each other.  Who he was 16 

and what our case was about.  It's not nothing --  17 

Q. Okay, okay.  Did Mr. Miller, when you spoke with him, 18 

did he inform you that your participation in the hearing 19 

today was voluntary? 20 

 MR. MILLER:  Object again.  This goes to what we talked 21 

about. 22 

 MR. HEARNE:  Your Honor, these are the Johnnie Poultry 23 

warnings that are required to be provided to every witness 24 

for Respondent.  And we're merely determining whether or 25 
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not this witness was informed that his participation was 1 

voluntary and he would not suffer any retaliation if he 2 

chose to participate or not participate in the hearing. 3 

 These are legal requirements that should be met before 4 

a witness testifies -- an employee witness testifies for 5 

Respondent.  We're merely asking whether those required 6 

warnings were provided. 7 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  I'll allow the question.  That is 8 

permissible; however, you have reason to believe that they 9 

were not, or you're --  10 

 MR. HEARNE:  We don't know.  We are just merely trying 11 

to determine whether or not they were provided. 12 

 MR. MILLER:  Well, then I would ask that we be 13 

permitted to recall some of the prior witnesses so they can 14 

say whether or not they were provided with those --  15 

 MR. HEARNE:  Well, the Government isn't required to 16 

provide those warnings.  It's Respondent who's required to 17 

provide those warnings.   18 

 MR. MILLER:  And we did. 19 

 MR. HEARNE:  Well, I'm asking the witness.  You can't 20 

testify for him. 21 

 MR. MILLER:  Your Honor has already ruled on it.  Go 22 

ahead. 23 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Go ahead. 24 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Did he tell you your participation was 25 
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voluntary? 1 

A. Yes, yes, he did. 2 

Q. Did he have you sign anything in writing indicating 3 

that? 4 

A. I can't recall right now. 5 

Q. Okay.  I'm just going to a little bit about your 6 

background.  You've worked for Philips for how long? 7 

A. About nine years. 8 

Q. About nine years.  And you've been at the Raines 9 

warehouse? 10 

A. Yes, sir. 11 

Q. And you said you had been a team lead for about three 12 

years.  It was around 2010 that you became a team lead? 13 

A. Around 2010 I became team lead over inventory and 14 

damage. 15 

Q. Were you a team lead before that? 16 

A. Over Professional for about a year and a half. 17 

Q. Okay, and what about before that? 18 

A. Before then I was a regular employee, a warehouse 19 

associate. 20 

Q. Okay, so you've actually been a team lead for a total 21 

of about four and a half years total? 22 

A. Yes, sir. 23 

Q. Okay.  Now, in inventory and damages, do you have -- is 24 

that a particular department within the warehouse? 25 
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A. It's staged in a particular area, but, no, it's no 1 

particular department because inventory is throughout the 2 

whole warehouse.  And damage. 3 

Q. When you say "staged in a particular area," where in 4 

the warehouse is that? 5 

A. What do you mean? 6 

Q. Well, is it -- the warehouse is divided up into three 7 

basic departments, right?  There's Consumer, Ballast, and 8 

Professional.   9 

A. Uh-huh. 10 

Q. Where inventory is staged, is there one specific 11 

staging area for inventory? 12 

A. Damages is in the Consumer Building. 13 

Q. What about inventory? 14 

A. Inventory is complete warehouse. 15 

Q. Inventory? 16 

A. Yes. 17 

Q. So during the workday, where are you in the warehouse? 18 

A. I know this might seem funny to you, but I'm 19 

everywhere. 20 

Q. You're moving around everywhere? 21 

A. I'm everywhere for real. 22 

Q. You saw the copy of Respondent's 18?  This is the 23 

statement you signed? 24 

A. Yes. 25 
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Q. Okay, so you -- that's your signature? 1 

A. Yes, it is. 2 

Q. And it's dated January the 3rd? 3 

A. Yes, sir. 4 

Q. Is that the day you met with Mrs. McMurrian? 5 

A. As I -- from my recollection, yes, I believe that is 6 

exactly the day. 7 

Q. Okay, because at the top it refers to some dates, 12/27 8 

and 4/12/30, so it was sometime after at least 12/27 that 9 

you met with her because you're talking about something 10 

that happened on last week, Wednesday or Friday? 11 

A. Uh-huh. 12 

Q. So when you point out Wednesday of the previous week it 13 

was 12/27, that was a Wednesday and the Friday would have 14 

been 12 -- approximately 12:30.  And you're talking to her 15 

the week after this incident happened that you're talking 16 

about? 17 

A. Yes, sir. 18 

Q. Okay, so in here you're recounting what Mr. Craft was 19 

talking about where he was saying he was going to do what 20 

he had to do to make changes and make things better.  21 

That's what you remember him saying?  Were these the lyrics 22 

to the song, or was he just talking at this point? 23 

A. Sir, I think those were actually the lyrics to the 24 

song, I believe, if I can recall because it was a while 25 
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ago. 1 

Q. Now, how long had the Minute to Shine been going on? 2 

A. I can't recall, but it had been going on for a little 3 

while.  I hadn't -- it was something that we had been 4 

trying, and we were seeing how it was going on.  But it 5 

hadn't been going on --  6 

Q. So this is December 2011.  Had it been going on for at 7 

least a year? 8 

A. I'm not going to say that because I don't have an exact 9 

date.  I can't recall to the T, but it had been going on. 10 

Q. Do you remember who actually decided to make the Minute 11 

to Shine a part of the pre-shift meeting? 12 

A. No, I can't recall the exact person.  No, I can't. 13 

Q. Was it after Rolita Turner became a supervisor? 14 

A. No, I think, actually Rolita, I think, she was still a 15 

team lead. 16 

Q. When it happened? 17 

A. I think.  Like I said, I'm not -- it's been a while.  18 

I'm not sure.  It's been a while. 19 

Q. Now, the pre-shift meetings, who conducts those 20 

meetings? 21 

A. Team leads, mainly the team leads. 22 

Q. Are these meetings held every day? 23 

A. Every morning. 24 

Q. You're on first shift? 25 
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A. Yes, sir. 1 

Q. So the employees on first shift report at what time? 2 

A. Six o'clock. 3 

Q. Six o'clock.  And that's the time they need to be 4 

clocked in? 5 

A. Yes, and --  6 

Q. I'm sorry. 7 

A.  -- and ready for work. 8 

Q. That's when they need to be clocked in for work. 9 

 So what time does the pre-shift meeting start? 10 

A. Right around 6:02 to 6:05.  We try to start it at 6:05 11 

to give people any time to do what they need to get done, 12 

but at 6:05 we start. 13 

Q. Where is it held? 14 

A. Right outside the RF room, which is where they sign 15 

their guns out and sign out their equipment checklist 16 

sheets. 17 

Q. Which department is that in?  Which part of the 18 

building? 19 

A. Consumer. 20 

Q. Consumer, okay.  And is there like an open area where 21 

this is done? 22 

A. Yes. 23 

Q. And all of the employees from all of the departments 24 

attend this meeting?  And this is required.  If you're at 25 
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work, you need to be at the pre-shift meeting? 1 

A. That's correct. 2 

Q. Unless a supervisor gives you permission to be 3 

somewhere else? 4 

 And there's temp workers out there too, right? 5 

A. Yes. 6 

Q. They're with Adecco?  And they're required to be at the 7 

pre-shift meeting also? 8 

A. Yes, they are. 9 

Q. The start of the meeting, you say the leads are the 10 

ones who conduct the meeting? 11 

A. That's right. 12 

Q. Are supervisors ever there? 13 

A. We have supervisors that would come in a little later, 14 

like an hour or two or afterwards.  But the team leads 15 

would get the work packs and everything like that situated, 16 

sign out guns and equipment. 17 

Q. Were supervisors ever at these meetings? 18 

A. There have been instances where supervisors have shown 19 

up.  Joe Odum showed up sometimes when he worked maybe 20 

third shift or coming early on third shift.  Yes, we have 21 

had supervisors present. 22 

Q. What about Rolita Turner, would she be at these 23 

meetings? 24 

A. Rolita, well, it's all according to what timeframe you 25 
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talking about.   1 

Q. After Rolita Turner became a supervisor, did she ever 2 

attend the pre-shift meetings? 3 

A. Yes, she has. 4 

Q. She has.  How often do you remember her coming? 5 

A. Not a lot, but I can say she came probably more than 6 

some of the other supervisors, because she started coming 7 

in -- she was coming in early sometimes. 8 

Q. Okay.  9 

A. Like if she came in early, she would come to the 10 

meetings. 11 

Q. Was she there maybe once a month, once a week?  Your 12 

best approximation. 13 

A. I'd say sometimes when she did, once she got promoted 14 

and she didn't come in at 6:00, I'd say probably once a 15 

week. 16 

Q. What about Ms. McMurrian, did she ever attend these 17 

pre-shift meetings? 18 

A. She has, but she doesn't -- she comes in at a later 19 

time.  The management team usually come in between 8 and 9 20 

o'clock. 21 

Q. I believe your testimony was that Mr. Craft, he took 22 

part in this Minute to Shine? 23 

A. Yes. 24 

Q. Now, the meeting itself, when the meeting got started, 25 
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you said the leads would do the meeting.  Was there a 1 

specific lead who did the meeting, or did more than one 2 

lead talk? 3 

A. What we do is -- I've done the meeting.  We have 4 

another lead named Antonio Edwards and -- well, Rolita was 5 

a lead then -- we all switched up.  And Lee.  It didn't 6 

matter who because you had different departments.  So you 7 

think about it, you've got all of the departments there.  8 

So it wouldn't be just one lead; it would be more than one 9 

lead like we have them now. 10 

Q. So a lead from Consumer might talk, and then a lead 11 

from Ballast might talk? 12 

A. You would ask them.  What we do is we ask this lead, 13 

you got anything to say?  You got anything to say?  You got 14 

anything to say?  Well, and we go through that. 15 

Q. Okay, and when the leads were done talking -- these 16 

were about work issues, like what you had to do that day, 17 

like what needed to be done, here's particular things we 18 

need to focus on, things like that? 19 

 When the leads were done talking, what happened in the 20 

meetings? 21 

A. What you mean? 22 

Q. I mean what was the next thing that happened in the 23 

meeting as the leads finished talking about work issues? 24 

A. Well, when I would hold the meetings, any questions, 25 

Free State Reporting, Inc. 
1378 Cape St. Claire Road 

Annapolis, MD 21409 
(410) 974-0947 

 



421 

comments, or concerns, or anybody want to volunteer to 1 

shine this morning?  When we did have the Shine 2 

consistently, that's what we would do.  Anybody want to 3 

volunteer to shine this morning? 4 

Q. So back in 2011, you would ask first if anybody had any 5 

questions.  I presume these were questions about the things 6 

that the leads were talking about? 7 

A. Right. 8 

Q. And then you would ask if anybody wanted to volunteer? 9 

A. Volunteer. 10 

Q. If an employee wanted to take part, wanted to shine, 11 

take part in a Minute to Shine, did they have to like raise 12 

their hand to get called on? 13 

A. We had between Mr. Willie -- there was a guy named 14 

Mr. Willie Reel and Mr. Lee Craft, Mr. Craft.  They would 15 

do the Shine most of the time. 16 

 We had other individuals they would take their chances.  17 

You know, we would give them chances to shine.  But we 18 

would give everybody the opportunity. 19 

Q. Okay, did they have to ask permission to come up and 20 

start talking to the leads? 21 

A. Like did -- 22 

Q. Like Mr. Craft, if he wanted to take part in the Minute 23 

to Shine, did he have to ask permission to somebody to come 24 

up and start talking? 25 
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A. The only time we would -- what you're saying as far as 1 

permission, we would have two or three people that wanted 2 

to shine at the same time.  We'd like, well, okay, come on.  3 

And we'll try to get you the next time because we only have 4 

so much time.  We got to get to work. 5 

Q. Okay, but if it was like he was the only one who wanted 6 

to do it --  7 

A. We'd let him do it. 8 

Q.  -- would he just stand up and start talking, or would 9 

he walk to the front of the group and start talking? 10 

A. Walk to the front of the group. 11 

Q. Okay.  Your testimony is that he usually had something 12 

good to say? 13 

A. Yeah, pretty much. 14 

Q. And he talked about things like -- he talked about 15 

things like employees needed to come together, right?  That 16 

was -- it may not be the specific words, but that's the 17 

message you got from what he was talking about? 18 

A. Correct. 19 

Q. And need to do things differently to move forward and 20 

make things better? 21 

 When he was talking about making things better, did you 22 

understand that he was talking about making things better 23 

at work? 24 

A. As for as the work, yes, because that's what we talked 25 
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about every morning, the work. 1 

Q. Okay, so he talked about things like teamwork, didn't 2 

he? 3 

A. Yes. 4 

Q. Employees working together? 5 

A. Yes. 6 

Q. To do a better job? 7 

 These songs that he did, was he just singing a song or 8 

was he changing up the lyrics? 9 

A. It's in my statement.  That's the answer I already 10 

gave.  He changes the words to the songs. 11 

Q. And he made it about the teamwork and working together 12 

and moving forward and making things better.  He changed it 13 

to have that kind of message? 14 

A. Right. 15 

Q. Some of the employees there, they didn't take Minute to 16 

Shine as seriously as Mr. Craft did, did they? 17 

A. No, they didn't. 18 

Q. So some of them would joke and laugh about what he was 19 

doing? 20 

A. I wouldn't say just joke and laugh.  I'm a team lead, 21 

so I'm standing back and I would be able to see the overall 22 

group.  You would have some employees that would -- and 23 

this is with anything -- just being honest with you, with 24 

anything you're going to have your people that don't 25 
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understand what you're doing, you know.   1 

 And people are always going to give you negative 2 

feedback whenever you do certain things.  And people will 3 

come back and they will be looking over like -- you've got 4 

to think about it, we're all in different departments so we 5 

don't know.   6 

 It's just like Ballast operation.  I work with Lamps, 7 

which are light bulbs.  If I went down there and try to 8 

tell him about some light bulbs, he would be looking at me 9 

like, okay, what is this you're talking about. 10 

 And that's more what the employees were like, what are 11 

you talking about? 12 

Q. So some of them just didn't understand what he was 13 

talking about? 14 

A. Some of them didn't understand, and then some of them 15 

would be like, "What is he talking about?"  Some people 16 

were against him. 17 

Q. So some people didn't like what he was doing.  Some 18 

people did. 19 

A. That's correct. 20 

Q. Now, the statement that was typed up, Ms. McMurrian had 21 

you review it? 22 

A. Yes. 23 

Q. Okay, just looking at the third paragraph, it refers to 24 

Art Kelly. 25 
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A. R. Kelly. 1 

Q. Is that R. Kelly? 2 

A. R. Kelly. 3 

Q. I just want to make sure I'm clear about that. 4 

 He was redoing the words to a R. Kelly song.  Do you 5 

remember what R. Kelly song that was? 6 

A. To be honest with you, he had several, but I know one 7 

was "I Believe I Can Fly."  I don't recall how he changed 8 

it up, but that's one gift -- that's one thing that 9 

Mr. Craft always done.  He faked the words of the song to 10 

change it up to make it fit what he's trying to say. 11 

 Just referring back to it, when he changed the words up 12 

to a song, it's kind of hard to recall what a person says 13 

when they make up words to a song that you already know.  14 

So that's just being honest about it. 15 

Q. Okay, so you testified at some point you were told that 16 

you needed -- that the leads needed to make the Minute to 17 

Shine more work related. 18 

A. Yes. 19 

Q. How did you find out about that? 20 

A. If I recall correctly, I think we had a meeting about 21 

the time and what was going on in pre-work.  And they were 22 

just like, pretty much management, we need to scale down on 23 

the time and what's going on and stop causing other 24 

situations, I guess, within the warehouse, which I have to 25 
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understand through a management point of view that's where 1 

we have to look at the overall morale of the warehouse. 2 

Q. These meetings, were these meetings with the management 3 

team and the leads? 4 

A. Yes, management team, I think, yeah and the leads. 5 

Q. These meetings between the leads and the management 6 

team, who conducts those meetings? 7 

A. Sherry -- actually all of us.  We have a 9 o'clock 8 

meeting with all of the supervisors, building managers, and 9 

leads come together, and we go over the complete workload 10 

for the day. 11 

Q. Do you remember being given -- somebody specifically 12 

directing you or telling you that this needed to be made 13 

more work related?  Do you remember which manager or 14 

supervisor it was that made that decision? 15 

A. I cannot speak on that to be honest with you.  It's 16 

been a while, and I cannot say specifically who it was. 17 

Q. Did you understand what they meant by "more work 18 

related"? 19 

A. Yes, pretty much the gospel -- well, certain things we 20 

just needed to keep down as far as like the excessive 21 

singing or the dancing or -- from my point of view, the way 22 

I looked at it, we needed to take the time down, scale down 23 

the entertainment, and keep it business related to go ahead 24 

and get to their work area.  That's the way I looked at it. 25 
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Q. Keep the Minute to Shine business related. 1 

 And you refer to a Willie Reel. 2 

A. Mr. Willie. 3 

Q. Mr. Willie, that's what he was called around there.  He 4 

took part in the Minute to Shine? 5 

A. Yes, he did. 6 

Q. What kind of things did he do? 7 

A. The same thing.  Well, he didn't sing like Mr. Craft 8 

did.  It was more Mr. Willie, I think, was a deacon at his 9 

church, and Mr. Willie and I -- we had to talk to him, too, 10 

I believe.  But Mr. Willie would come with a lot God -- 11 

biblical things and, you know, tell everybody you need to 12 

pray and things like that, too.  And we just let him know, 13 

you need to scale it down on a biblical end because of the 14 

different types -- variety of employees that we had. 15 

Q. He was doing like bible scriptures and things? 16 

A. Sometimes, yeah, sometimes like reading the scripture.  17 

Sometimes he would just simply tell about something good 18 

that happened for him, which that was our point. 19 

Q. When did you talk with Mr. Willie about that? 20 

A. Like I said, once again it's been a while.  I can't 21 

recall, but I think I do remember having a conversation 22 

with him, but I can't remember when. 23 

Q. Was it right around the time that you were told to make 24 

the Minute to Shine more work related? 25 
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A. Yeah, all of that came together. 1 

Q. Okay, so it was right around that same time. 2 

 So after the pre-shift meetings, there were employees, 3 

you say, that were causing a disruption after the meetings.  4 

So employees were talking about what was happening during 5 

the Minute to Shine.  So they were, like after the pre-6 

shift meeting, standing around and talking about what 7 

Lee Craft was talking about then? 8 

A. Yes, sir.  Or what was going on. 9 

Q. Or what Mr. Willie was talking about. 10 

 And that was something management saw as it was 11 

impeding the work.  Is that what they told you? 12 

A. I mean that's what I saw. 13 

Q. That's what you saw, okay. 14 

 Do you remember the issue about employees talking 15 

about -- talking later about what was going on in the 16 

Minute to Shine?  Was that brought up to you by any of the 17 

managers in those meetings? 18 

A. What do you mean later? 19 

Q. Well, I mean when they talked about -- when the 20 

managers -- in this meeting with management and it was 21 

discussed about making it more work related, was one of the 22 

issues that the mangers pointed out was that employees were 23 

standing around talking about the Minute to Shine after the 24 

pre-shift meetings? 25 
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A. I don't think that was actually what was brought up.  I 1 

can't recall exactly, but I don't think that was the 2 

situation. 3 

Q. Do you remember reporting to any manager or supervisor 4 

about employees standing around talking about the Minute to 5 

Shine after the meetings? 6 

A. I think I have discussed it because we had talked about 7 

it.  I think we had a meeting about it, just asking about 8 

what's going on.  And I'm the type of person, I give you 9 

all of the information.  I let them know.  Well, you have 10 

somebody -- I actually did that the day she gave me the 11 

statement.  I just be honest about it.  You do have 12 

employees that's wondering what is he talking about.  But 13 

there was few then.   14 

Q. The day you gave the statement on January 3rd, was the 15 

Minute to Shine still going on on that day? 16 

A. On the 3rd?  17 

Q. On the 3rd of January? 18 

A. That's a good question.  I'm sorry I can't recall that 19 

exact date.   20 

Q. Do you remember how much longer the Minute to Shine 21 

kept going after --  22 

A. It wasn't long at all.  It wasn't long.  We went on and 23 

cut that out. 24 

Q. And how did you find out that the Minute to Shine was 25 
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going to be stopping? 1 

A. Well, if I'm right, I kind of made sure of that myself 2 

because what I did was stop asking people.  I deal with any 3 

questions, comments, or concerns?  All right, let's go to 4 

work.  I changed the process of the pre-shift meeting. 5 

Q. Did Ms. McMurrian tell the leads to stop the Minute to 6 

Shine? 7 

A. I'm going to be honest with you; I can't recall that 8 

one. 9 

Q. What about a supervisor?  Did a supervisor tell the 10 

leads that they were stopping the Minute to Shine? 11 

A. I can't recall that one either. 12 

 I'm not talking too fast, am I? 13 

 MR. HEARNE:  That's all of the questions I have. 14 

 MR. MILLER:  Nothing further.  Thank you. 15 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Thank you.  Just to remind you, 16 

don't discuss your testimony you gave today with anybody 17 

else who may be a witness during the course of this 18 

hearing.  Okay? 19 

 THE WITNESS:  Yes, ma'am. 20 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Thank you. 21 

 THE WITNESS:  Thank you. 22 

(Witness excused.) 23 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Let's go off the record. 24 

(Whereupon, at 12:37 p.m., a lunch recess was taken.) 25 
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A F T E R N O O N  S E S S I O N 1 

(Time Noted:  1:27 p.m.) 2 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  On the record.   3 

(Whereupon, 4 

ROLITA TURNER 5 

was called as a witness by and on behalf of the Respondent 6 

and, having been first duly sworn, was examined and 7 

testified on her oath as follows:) 8 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Please be seated. 9 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 10 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Good afternoon, could you state your 11 

full name for the record? 12 

A. Good afternoon, my name is Rolita Turner. 13 

Q. And just spell the first name, please. 14 

A. R-o-l-i-t-a. 15 

Q. And how long have you been with Philips? 16 

A. Nine years. 17 

Q. And what position did you start in? 18 

A. I started as a warehouse person.  That was a job title, 19 

just a regular warehouse worker. 20 

Q. Okay, did there come a time when you were promoted? 21 

A. Yes, in 2005, I was promoted to Distribution Center 22 

team lead. 23 

Q. Team lead, okay. 24 

A. And then from there in December of -- October 2010, I 25 
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was promoted to Distribution Center supervisor. 1 

Q. Okay, and who do you currently report to? 2 

A. Shirley McMurrian. 3 

Q. And do you know Kim Coleman? 4 

A. Yes, I do. 5 

Q. And have you ever taken a vacation with Kim Coleman? 6 

A. Yes, I have. 7 

Q. And can you tell us what that was?  Where you went and 8 

why you went there? 9 

A. Initially before the vacation arose, a co-worker, 10 

administrator that worked at the facility with us, her name 11 

was Rene Dall (ph.).  She was a breast cancer survivor.  12 

And so it initially started in October.  She had like a 13 

little dinner, a little celebration, and she was expressing 14 

how important it was for her to live.  She said that was 15 

what she was dedicated and putting all of her efforts into, 16 

which was living.  So she said I'm going to call this My 17 

Live.   18 

 And she encouraged us, the women she had invited, to 19 

come to the little dinner or celebration.  She encouraged 20 

us to live to be positive.  Not only do we need to give 21 

time to our families, but she expressed that we needed to 22 

give time to ourselves.  So from that, she said we're going 23 

to plan a trip or retreat for ladies.  And that's where the 24 

trip came from.   25 
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 So all of us worked together previously, so that's the 1 

invites went out as far as the trip -- 2 

Q. Okay -- 3 

A.  -- to Florida. 4 

Q. I'm sorry.  To Florida? 5 

A. Yes. 6 

Q. Approximately how many women were on the trip? 7 

A. I think it was about 12 to 15. 8 

Q. Okay.  And do you know Mr. Lee Craft? 9 

A. Yes, I do. 10 

Q. Okay.  And did you -– all right, let's see -- you said 11 

you were a warehouse worker for a period of time until 12 

2005.  So was there a time when you guys were both 13 

warehouse workers? 14 

A. That is correct. 15 

Q. Okay, then you became a team lead in 2005? 16 

A. Uh-huh. 17 

Q. And was there a time when you were both team leads? 18 

A. That is correct. 19 

Q. And up until that point, how was your working 20 

relationship? 21 

A. We never worked in the same department, but we worked 22 

together as leads and it was fine.  He would speak to me.  23 

We never had any major issues.  I don't even remember a 24 

minor issue that we had when there was anything that we had 25 
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as far as a disagreement, which we were co-workers, I 1 

thought, you know. 2 

Q. Okay, up until that point, did you ever hear him 3 

talking about Kim Coleman? 4 

A. Once he became team lead, he would make comments such 5 

as this.  We got to get rid of this bad seed.  We got a bad 6 

seed.  We got a couple of them.  But most of the time he 7 

would commenting about Kim Coleman.  So he would make 8 

comments like, "We got to get her out of there."  And, 9 

"She's just dead weight."  So those were his comments, but 10 

other than that, that was, you know.  11 

Q. Did he make those comments about anybody else? 12 

A. He sometimes he included Uma, Uma Jalloh.  But other 13 

than that, it was just most Kim. 14 

Q. Now, did Uma ever speak to you about Mr. Craft? 15 

A. Yes, she did. 16 

Q. What did she tell you? 17 

 MR. HEARNE:  Objection.  Calls for hearsay. 18 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Did you have reason to believe that she 19 

was concerned about Mr. Craft? 20 

A. She, being Uma? 21 

Q. Yeah, I'm sorry. 22 

A. Yes. 23 

Q. What did you understand her concerns to be? 24 

A. I can't remember Uma's exact wording, but she called me 25 
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over one day -- 1 

 MR. HEARNE:  Objection.  Testifying as to hearsay. 2 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Well, you can't tell us what she said, 3 

but did you have an understanding as to her relationship 4 

with Mr. Craft? 5 

A. Yes, she was fearful. 6 

Q. Okay.  Now, did there come a time when you became 7 

Mr. Craft's supervisor? 8 

A. Yes. 9 

Q. And when was that approximately? 10 

A. That was in October of 2010. 11 

Q. Okay, and you would testify that your relationship when 12 

you were both leads was a good relationship. 13 

 Did it change once you became his supervisor? 14 

A. It changed once the announcement went out that I was 15 

promoted to Distribution Center supervisor.  It immediately 16 

changed. 17 

Q. How so? 18 

A. He stopped talking to me.  I would speak, and he would 19 

turn his head the other way and keep walking. 20 

Q. Okay, do you know if he applied for that position? 21 

A. I learned he did later on. 22 

Q. Did you learn anything else about his attitude towards 23 

you obtaining that position? 24 

A. Yes, after the announcement went out, he felt that I 25 
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was not qualified for the position.  He felt that he was 1 

more qualified, and he should have got that position.  He 2 

also questioned my education. 3 

Q. And what is your education? 4 

A. Bachelor's degree. 5 

Q. From what school? 6 

A. LeMoyne-Owen College.  I was pursuing a bachelor's at 7 

that time.  I was pursuing a bachelor's. 8 

Q. You have it at this point? 9 

A. No, still uncompleted. 10 

Q. Okay.  When he's still a team lead, you're the 11 

supervisor.  So at that point he reports directly to you as 12 

of October 2010; is that correct? 13 

A. That's correct. 14 

Q. Now, how was his job performance during the time that 15 

he was under you? 16 

A. When I went into the role in October, I was just being 17 

very observing for the whole department because I had two 18 

areas that I was over.  One was the RDC team, and one was 19 

the Ballast area.  So I had about 40 to 45 people that 20 

reported to me.   21 

 The Ballast area -- I had left the RDC team, so I was 22 

comfortable there and the people were where they needed to 23 

be as far as procedures, processes.  There were no real 24 

major issues there.   25 
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 But going into the Ballast area, they seemed to 1 

struggle with just following processes.  Overtime.  They 2 

would operate in a manner that was -- that lacked 3 

discipline.  And that was the whole team. 4 

Q. Now, you replaced Gene Blinstrup; is that right?  Was 5 

he the supervisor before you? 6 

A. He was the supervisor before, but to my understanding I 7 

filled -- the supervisor that left was Tarence Johnson.  He 8 

had resigned and moved to another company.  But at the 9 

time, I think Gene was out on a medical leave, that he had 10 

not really declared that he was no longer with the Company. 11 

Q. Okay. 12 

A. So I'm not really sure of whose position I really 13 

filled.  But Gene did have that department, the Ballast 14 

area. 15 

Q. Do you have any knowledge as to Gene's -- or do you 16 

have an opinion as to his ability as a supervisor? 17 

A. I think Gene basically did a lot of the team leads' 18 

work for them.  He did their job. 19 

Q. Okay. 20 

A. And so I think once he left, that's when it opened the 21 

door that now we're struggling to perform because the team 22 

leads were unable to perform. 23 

Q. Okay, so when you take over, did you prepare a -- it's 24 

called PPM -- for Mr. Craft? 25 
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A. Along with Sherry, I did. 1 

Q. And do you recall what the rating was that -- the 2 

overall rating? 3 

A. Need Improvement. 4 

Q. Okay, and that was issued when? 5 

A. I believe it was in early part of 2011. 6 

Q. And then were there any other issues with his job 7 

performance thereafter? 8 

A. Yes. 9 

Q. Do you have recollection as to what those issues were? 10 

A. They were performance issues, the basics that he should 11 

have had knowledge of.  Running reports, he was not running 12 

the reports at the end of his shift to make sure that all 13 

of the orders had shipped.  He left orders not shipped.  14 

Housekeeping issues, he was not ensuring that employees on 15 

his team did the housekeeping at the end of the shift 16 

before they left.  Just kind of the basics in his role as a 17 

team leader. 18 

Q. Did you become aware of any issues with respect to how 19 

he was managing his subordinates? 20 

A. I do recall a situation where he went out on the floor, 21 

and his behavior was kind of threatening.  He was 22 

threatening employees' jobs.  And I believe James Powell 23 

came to forward and talked to Sherry about it.  I was in 24 

the room at the time, and I believe James gave a written 25 
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statement as to what really happened on the floor.  I 1 

wasn't present, but James gave a statement as to what 2 

happened out on the floor. 3 

Q. Okay, and at some point there was a decision to return 4 

him to his prior position? 5 

A. Yes. 6 

Q. Were you involved in that decision? 7 

A. Yes. 8 

Q. So now he's back as a warehouse person or material 9 

handler.  I'm sorry. 10 

A. Uh-huh. 11 

Q. Does he still then report to you? 12 

A. Yes, he was reporting to me -- 13 

Q. Okay. 14 

A.  -- for most of the time.  And I say most of the time 15 

because at some point, Lee Craft, he bypassed me.  Instead 16 

of going through the chain of command with issues, he 17 

directly went past me.  He would go to Sherry. 18 

Q. Uh-huh. 19 

A. Whatever the issues may have been, he went to Sherry.  20 

And then he stopped even going to Sherry.  He went to 21 

Palak, who was HR manager for the facility at that time, 22 

even though she was offsite.  So I would get back cited and 23 

I would get an e-mail saying, "We need to meet and discuss 24 

something with Lee Craft."   25 
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 And I was saying, "Wow, I didn't know it was an issue."   1 

 So and I say that after -- when I say that he reported 2 

to me for a period of time, because after so many 3 

complaints, they gave me instruction to not even go to that 4 

area anymore because it became such a uncomfortable 5 

situation.  So I couldn't even go to my own department.  I 6 

had to stay away from that department for about two or 7 

three weeks. 8 

Q. How did that make you feel? 9 

A. Very uncomfortable. 10 

Q. Did you discuss it with your family? 11 

A. I did. 12 

Q. What kind of things did you tell your family? 13 

A. I told my sister, my baby sister who I had custody of 14 

before she was of age, I told her, I said, "I have life 15 

insurance policies in my closet in this particular place."  16 

And I said, "If anything happens to me -- if anything 17 

happens to me -- we're having a situation with this 18 

employee at work by the name of Lee Craft."  And I said, 19 

"If anything happens, I have insurance.  It's in this 20 

place." 21 

 And she's saying, "What's going on?  What's the 22 

problem?" 23 

 I said, "I don't want to get into it.  It just makes me 24 

upset.  I'm just telling you.  Giving you some idea of 25 
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what's going on.  If something happens all of a sudden, it 1 

may be related to this issue." 2 

Q. Okay, are you familiar with the pre-shift meetings? 3 

A. Yes, I am. 4 

Q. And are you familiar with the Moment to Shine? 5 

A. Yes, I am. 6 

Q. Did you, in fact, implement that Moment to Shine? 7 

A. Yes, I did. 8 

Q. Why did you implement that and what was it for? 9 

A. I implemented it because --  10 

Q. Do you need a tissue or -- 11 

A. I'm okay. 12 

Q. You okay? 13 

A. Yes.  Our pre-shift meetings -- some of the employees 14 

were not involved.  We would come to the meeting as team 15 

leads, and we would say, okay, we hit our productivity 16 

numbers, or it was just the same thing every day.  17 

Everybody was standing.  Nobody had anything to contribute.  18 

 So I said when we come to the meetings, and once we go 19 

over what happened the previous day or what's on the agenda 20 

or what are the things that we need to do, somebody 21 

contribute something positive, personal achievements 22 

whether it's you who graduated from college, your 23 

daughter's graduating from high school.  It's supposed to 24 

be about bringing something positive instead of it being 25 
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the same old boring bland meeting that was just to the 1 

point and all about numbers. 2 

Q. Okay, now did Mr. Craft participate in these Moments to 3 

Shine? 4 

A. Yes, he did. 5 

Q. Okay.  And in your view did he, you know, go outside 6 

the bounds of what you intended the Moment to Shine to be? 7 

A. Yes, on some occasions he did.  And I say that because 8 

it was supposed to be positive.  On some occasions it was 9 

positive, and sometimes it was not. 10 

Q. Do you have any examples that you can recall where it 11 

was not positive? 12 

A. I remember him singing a song that was "Back Stabbers," 13 

"Back Stabbers" song.  I can't remember who originally sung 14 

the song, but Lee Craft changed some of the wording around 15 

to correlate with that song, "Back Stabbers." 16 

Q. Okay. 17 

A. And that was in no way positive.  That wasn't --  18 

Q. Did you get a sense of who he was referring to or just 19 

in general? 20 

A. Could have been related to me or James Powell or 21 

someone on his team.  I'm not really sure. 22 

Q. Okay, now, did there become a time that you became 23 

aware of the concerns that Kim Coleman had with Mr. Craft? 24 

A. Yes. 25 
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Q. And if I could point you to R-16.  It's in evidence 1 

there.  The gentleman will help you, I think, with it.   2 

 Okay, that's in evidence, and it's been established 3 

that those are notes of Sherry McMurrian.  In those notes, 4 

there's reference to Monday, December 26th, "Rolita Turner 5 

brought Kim Coleman to my office."   6 

 Do you recall doing that? 7 

A. Yes, I do. 8 

Q. And you have recollection as to why you did that? 9 

A. Kim Coleman had expressed a concern, something to do 10 

with Lee Craft.  She was very frustrated at the time.   11 

Q. Did you sit in on the meeting with Rolita -- with, I'm 12 

sorry, with Sherry and Kim? 13 

A. Yes, I did. 14 

Q. And do you have recollection generally what was said by 15 

Kim? 16 

A. She was very frustrated.  She was tired of the 17 

situation.  She felt that it was an ongoing situation.  She 18 

was just upset and crying.   19 

Q. Now, did there come a time when you went out on a leave 20 

of absence? 21 

A. Yes, I did. 22 

Q. And approximately when was that? 23 

A. January of 2012. 24 

Q. Without giving us details, just generally why you went 25 
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on leave? 1 

A. Stress. 2 

Q. Okay. 3 

A. When I went to the doctor, my blood pressure was really 4 

high.  And I had never experienced anything like this 5 

before, so my belief was that it was related to this 6 

situation at work. 7 

Q. Meaning the situation with Mr. Craft? 8 

A. That's correct. 9 

Q. Okay.  So you're, I guess, out of the office, you're 10 

saying, as of early -- or January 2012? 11 

A. Uh-huh. 12 

Q. Okay, so were you on leave when Mr. Craft was 13 

terminated? 14 

A. Yes, I was. 15 

Q. And how did you find out that he had been terminated? 16 

A. Sherry called me and spoke with me. 17 

Q. And what was your reaction or feelings at that time? 18 

A. I was saying to myself that, okay, maybe this is the 19 

end, but there was also a discomfort feeling because I was 20 

very uncomfortable.  I had not experienced this.  Lee had 21 

went from being one person to a totally different person, 22 

so I didn't know what he was capable of doing.   23 

 So at that point he had lost his job, and I was 24 

thinking I don't know what this may turn into.  So I was 25 
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kind of fearful.  Even though he had lost his job, I was 1 

thinking, okay, it's over with, no more at work.  But now I 2 

had to look over my shoulder and see, was this guy, does he 3 

have intentions to hurt or harm me?  Those were my 4 

feelings. 5 

Q. Did you have any occasion to see him outside of the 6 

workplace during this time? 7 

A. Yes, I did. 8 

Q. And can you tell us what that was or where it was? 9 

A. I was leaving my doctor's office, and on the expressway 10 

I saw Lee Craft behind me.  And so as I sped up, it seems 11 

as though Lee Craft was speeding up, too.  So I went in 12 

between cars, and going in between the cars, Lee Craft 13 

managed to be right up behind me.  I accelerated to the 14 

point that I was really going really fast.  I exited the 15 

expressway not at my exit, and I guess I lost him that way. 16 

Q. Now, if Lee Craft was returned to work at Philips, 17 

what, if anything, would you do? 18 

A. I wouldn't work there.  I believe my health is more 19 

important, and I don't like being -- I'm a very passionate 20 

person.  I like making a difference, and I've enjoyed my 21 

career at Philips.  It's been a journey, and this has been 22 

one of the most difficult points of my career with Philips.  23 

So if he was to return, I would no longer work for Philips. 24 

 MR. MILLER:  Thank you.  I have nothing further. 25 
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 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Cross-examination. 1 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 2 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Ms. Turner, my name is Bill Hearne.  3 

I'm Counsel for the Acting General Counsel.  I have some 4 

questions for you about your testimony. 5 

A. Okay. 6 

Q. This thing on the expressway. 7 

A. Okay. 8 

Q. When did this happen? 9 

A. I can't remember dates, but it was --  10 

Q. You don't have a clue when it happened? 11 

A. You want me to give a specific date?  I can't give a 12 

specific date. 13 

Q. Approximate date?  That would be fine. 14 

A. I can't give a date. 15 

Q. Did you report this to the police? 16 

A. No, I did not. 17 

Q. Did you document this at work? 18 

A. No, I informed my manager. 19 

Q. You informed Ms. McMurrian? 20 

A. Yes, I did. 21 

Q. And did she prepare a document about that? 22 

A. I'm not sure. 23 

Q. So you never prepared anything in writing about this? 24 

A. I'm not sure about writing.  I know that she requested 25 
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additional security at our facility. 1 

Q. I'm asking whether you prepared something in writing 2 

about this? 3 

A. No, not that I recall. 4 

Q. And you didn't report this to the police that you were 5 

being followed? 6 

A. I think the question was --  7 

Q. I'm asking you now.  Did you report this --  8 

 MR. MILLER:  You don't need to badger her.  She's doing 9 

the best she can. 10 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  I asked a very specific question.     11 

Did you report it to the police that you were being 12 

followed by Mr. Craft? 13 

A. No, I did not. 14 

Q. Okay.  During the time that you worked for with 15 

Mr. Craft, did he ever threaten to hit you? 16 

A. Did he ever threaten to --  17 

Q. Did he ever threaten to hit you? 18 

A. No. 19 

Q. Did he ever strike you? 20 

A. No, he hasn't. 21 

Q. Did he ever grab you? 22 

A. No, he hasn't. 23 

Q. Did he ever raise his fist like he was going to do 24 

something to you? 25 
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A. No. 1 

Q. Did he ever say to you, "I'm going to get you; I'm 2 

going to hurt you"?  Did he ever say anything like that? 3 

A. Not directly to me. 4 

Q. That's a yes or no question.  Did he say that to you? 5 

A. No, he did not say it to me. 6 

Q. About the vacation, when was that vacation that you 7 

took before? 8 

A. In June. 9 

Q. Of? 10 

A. 2012. 11 

Q. And you said there were about 12 to 15 people who went? 12 

A. That's right. 13 

Q. Were all of those Philips' employees? 14 

A. No, sir. 15 

Q. How many were Philips' employees? 16 

A. Five. 17 

Q. And Kim Coleman was one of them? 18 

A. That's correct. 19 

Q. Thelma Halbert? 20 

A. That's correct. 21 

Q. Shirley Baldwin? 22 

A. That's correct. 23 

Q. Pam Turner? 24 

A. That's correct. 25 
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Q. Anybody else? 1 

A. Myself. 2 

Q. Yourself, okay.   3 

 And this vacation required that you would miss two days 4 

of work? 5 

A. Required? 6 

Q. Well, if you wanted to go on a vacation, you missed two 7 

days of work, correct? 8 

A. Missed two days of work. 9 

Q. Were you gone from the facility for two days as part of 10 

your vacation? 11 

A. I can't remember. 12 

Q. Did you have to approve leave requests for any of the 13 

employees in order for them to take this vacation? 14 

A. Yes. 15 

Q. Are you're the one who approved the leave for these 16 

employees? 17 

A. Not all of them. 18 

Q. Which ones did you approve leave for? 19 

A. Shirley Baldwin and Pam Turner and --  20 

Q. What about Kim Coleman? 21 

A.  -- and Kim Coleman. 22 

Q. What about Thelma Halbert? 23 

A. No. 24 

Q. What department did she work in? 25 
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A. She was administrator.  She worked for -- she reported 1 

to Gerak Guyot. 2 

Q. So at that time she was no longer working on the work 3 

floor? 4 

A. At that time she was reporting to Gerak as 5 

administrator.  She was in inventory control, but she did 6 

work out on the floor at times. 7 

Q. Now, before that vacation, had you spent time with 8 

Ms. Coleman outside of work before June of 2012? 9 

A. The initial gathering that I spoke of that Ms. Dall had 10 

with the breast cancer survivor? 11 

Q. When was that? 12 

A. In October. 13 

Q. Of? 14 

A. Of 2011. 15 

Q. Did you ever go on women's retreat with her? 16 

A. This one trip was the one retreat that we went on. 17 

Q. So the June 2012? 18 

A. Yes, sir. 19 

Q. So other than the October 2011, when you guys got 20 

together with Ms. Dall in June 2012, did you spend any 21 

other time with Ms. Coleman outside of work? 22 

A. Do you mean directly, or did we all go to a function 23 

that we may have been invited to? 24 

 Can you be a little bit more specific? 25 
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Q. Well, at all.  Did you spend time with her? 1 

 When you say -- describe this type of function you're 2 

talking about. 3 

A. Okay, there was Shemicka Halls (ph.) had two birthday 4 

celebrations.  Shemicka Halls is the administrator that 5 

worked in the office. 6 

Q. Okay. 7 

A. I don't think Kim was at one of them, but I do know at 8 

one of Shemicka Halls' celebration, birthday celebrations, 9 

Kim Coleman was there also, if that's what you're asking. 10 

Q. Any other time? 11 

A. No, sir. 12 

Q. So just those three occasions? 13 

A. Yes, sir. 14 

Q. Those are the only times that you saw her outside of 15 

work? 16 

A. Breast cancer walk that we participated in. 17 

Q. It was yourself, Ms. Coleman, and -- 18 

A. It was a bunch of Philips' employees and anybody that 19 

they extended an invitation to.  That was our volunteer 20 

work that we did, that we participated.  Well, I chose the 21 

Breast cancer walk and anybody that wanted to participate.  22 

That was what we did as far as Philips as a company, our 23 

volunteer work for that particular year. 24 

Q. That was a Philips' thing?  That was a company-wide 25 
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thing? 1 

 When you say it was a volunteer thing for Philips, this 2 

was something that the Company was promoting? 3 

A. Well, the Company encourages the facilities to 4 

participate in volunteer work and giving back and that's -- 5 

the group that I chose was the Susan G. Komen. 6 

Q. You never like went out to dinner with she and some of 7 

the other employees like Thelma Halbert? 8 

A. The dinner that Mr. Dall had. 9 

Q. Other than that? 10 

A. No. 11 

Q. You testified about some comments that Mr. Craft, 12 

you're stating he made about Ms. Coleman, "a bad seed," 13 

those types of comments. 14 

 Did you prepare a memo about this for Mr. Craft's 15 

personnel file? 16 

A. I was the team leader at that time. 17 

Q. Did you report these comments to your supervisor? 18 

A. No, we didn't report to the same supervisor. 19 

Q. Did you report them to his supervisor? 20 

A. No, I did not. 21 

Q. Did you report them to Ms. McMurrian? 22 

A. No, I did not. 23 

Q. You testified that you became aware that in your -- you 24 

described Uma Jalloh as fearful of Mr. Craft.  Did you 25 
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report that to -- at the time that that happened, were you 1 

a supervisor? 2 

A. Can you go back to the previous question? 3 

Q. About the reporting of Mr. Craft's comments about 4 

Ms. Coleman about her being a bad seed or a bad employee? 5 

A. I didn't have to report it because the supervisor had 6 

knowledge of it because oftentimes Lee Craft and 7 

Kim Coleman would end up in his office.  And that was 8 

Gene Blinstrup.  So the supervisor had knowledge of those 9 

things that were going on.  So as a team lead, I felt that 10 

I didn't have to go on report to him. 11 

Q. So the answer of the question is, no, you did not 12 

report it to a supervisor? 13 

A. Correct. 14 

Q. With Uma Jalloh, were you a supervisor at that time? 15 

A. Yes, sir. 16 

Q. When you say that you became aware that she was fearful 17 

of Mr. Craft, did you report that to Ms. McMurrian? 18 

A. Yes, I did. 19 

Q. And did Ms. McMurrian, when you spoke with her, did she 20 

take notes about the conversation? 21 

A. Yes, she did. 22 

Q. She prepare a memo about that? 23 

A. I'm not sure what type of document, but she took notes. 24 

Q. Did you prepare a memo about that yourself? 25 
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A. No, I did not.  I documented it.  I put it in my 1 

notebook. 2 

 MR. HEARNE:  Your Honor, the reference to the notebook, 3 

these are documents that were not produced to us pursuant 4 

to subpoena, and we would ask that any testimony about 5 

anything she documented in these notebooks be excluded. 6 

 MR. MILLER:  Whose notebook are we talking about? 7 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Maybe we need to get some 8 

clarification as to is this a personal notebook, is it a 9 

boss notebook?  Maybe we need some clarification as to 10 

whether this is covered? 11 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  These notebooks are these places 12 

where -- is something where you keep notes related to your 13 

performance of your duties as supervisor? 14 

A. It's a regular tablet notebook. 15 

Q. Do you use it -- is it for work? 16 

A. Yes. 17 

Q. And you document things related to your -- things that 18 

happen at work that you observe as supervisor? 19 

A. Yes. 20 

Q. And this is something -- this is information that 21 

you're putting down as supervisor? 22 

A. Just anything that may happen, whether it's a number, 23 

whether it's a carrier.  Anything that I need to jot down 24 

at that particular moment, I would use the notebook to jot 25 
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down what it is that may be going on at that particular 1 

time. 2 

Q. So you use this notebook to document things that happen 3 

at work? 4 

A. Maybe I'm not understanding the question because -- are 5 

you asking me the same question over? 6 

Q. Yeah, I mean is this something that you use for work 7 

purposes? 8 

A. A tablet?  I mean I make notes as a person.  In a 9 

supervisory role, sometimes you need somewhere to write 10 

something down, you'll take a note.   11 

 So and then I was new to this role.  Whatever happened 12 

in the Ballast operation, whether it was with Lee Craft or 13 

whether it was with any other individual, I always reported 14 

it to my manager because I was in the process of learning a 15 

new role.  So all things that had to do with anyone in that 16 

operation that had to do with behavior or performance, it 17 

always went through my manager. 18 

 So, yes, I would use my notebook, and I would jot down 19 

notes.  Uma spoke to me today, just an example.  A number 20 

1100 line shift.  So not for documenting purposes of 21 

recording someone, no, not for that, but just to take a 22 

note. 23 

Q. This is for you to be able to remember things that 24 

happened at work?  To remember dates of incidents, 25 
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information about your job duties, correct? 1 

A. Possibly. 2 

Q. Are you jotting down gossip around work, or are you 3 

putting down things related to your work duty, such as I 4 

observed an employee do X.  There was a problem with this 5 

shipment. 6 

A. Anything that I needed to jot down, I would put it in 7 

that notebook. 8 

Q. That you thought was important to you in your role as 9 

supervisor? 10 

A. Big or small importance, no matter what it was I use -- 11 

no matter how small, if I didn't have some -- if I wasn't 12 

going to remember it by the time I made it back to my desk, 13 

I would put it in my notebook, whether it was number, 14 

whether it was a delivery number, whether it was a 15 

customer's name, whether it was a call, make a phone call 16 

to a carrier.  Whatever it was, I would put it in my 17 

notebook until I made it back to my desk or if I needed to 18 

flip back to the previous day, if I needed to record 19 

something in it, payroll system, I would possibly use my 20 

notebook. 21 

 MR. HEARNE:  Your Honor, I think that's something that 22 

she was producing these notes in her -- and then she was 23 

acting as an agent for the Company.  She was doing this.  24 

She was jotting down information related to her duties as 25 
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supervisor.  These are the types of documents that may not 1 

be specific -- they may not be documents specifically 2 

maintained by the Company, but our subpoena was broad 3 

enough that any documents produced or maintained by the 4 

Employer.  And the Employer covers all agents of the 5 

Employer, including supervisors.  So these types of notes 6 

or notebooks are something that would be covered by our 7 

subpoena. 8 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Let me just ask this.  Ms. Turner, 9 

do you still have your notebooks?  What did you do after 10 

that?  Did you -- and I'm asking you a number of questions 11 

so you'll understand what I'm asking for.  Are these 12 

notebooks that you turned over to management, or did you 13 

keep a file with them?  What happens with these notebooks? 14 

 THE WITNESS:  When I run out of pages, I go to another 15 

notebook.  I don't keep them.  Some I may have and some I 16 

may not because I just use them for jotting purposes, not 17 

for the purpose of I'm documenting and using it for 18 

recording purposes.  It's just most of the time I try to 19 

keep a pen; when I walk the floor, I try to keep a pen.  If 20 

somebody said, Rolita, I need so and so, by the time I make 21 

it to the office, somebody else might stop me and I might 22 

forget it, so I can look at my notebook and say, oh, I'm 23 

supposed to give so and so this.   24 

 But I don't have all of these notebooks.  I haven't 25 
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kept a log in.  And some of them may or may not have dates 1 

to the pages.  It's for jotting purposes of when I'm 2 

walking the floor, if something happens or somebody says 3 

something that I need to remember.  By the time I make it 4 

back to the office -- the building is 600,000 square feet 5 

and there's so many people that was to reporting to me, I 6 

may or may not remember, so I always tried to keep a pen 7 

and paper. 8 

 Not always in that notebook did I just have a note.  9 

Sometimes it might just be a sheet of paper.   10 

 MR. MILLER:  They're not responsive to his subpoena. 11 

 But look, what do you want to do?  You want to say she 12 

can't testify as to her notebook?  Because this is getting 13 

silly.  If that's what you're -- 14 

 MR. HEARNE:  Well, the point is I'm asking whether 15 

there are documents out there concerning recollections 16 

about these specific incidents.  I asked whether it was 17 

documented, and she said, "I put it in my notebook."  But 18 

the notebooks weren't produced. 19 

 I mean if this is what she was relying on to help her 20 

recall or provide this information to the Company when she 21 

reported these things, then that's something that I believe 22 

would be covered by her --  23 

 MR. MILLER:  Let me help you out here.  If you go to 24 

the personnel file, I believe there's a post-it in there 25 
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that refers to this particular situation with Uma.  On the 1 

first page, if you -- copy of the file. 2 

 But look, I mean what's your motion, that she can't 3 

discuss these issues? 4 

 I don't know what you're going for here. 5 

 MR. HEARNE:  Well, yes, that's exactly what I'd want.  6 

If she -- to the extent that she's going to be testifying 7 

that she documented these things in her notebooks, we don't 8 

have them.  And there's no specific testimony that the 9 

notebooks themselves no longer exist. 10 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Well, let's in terms of going to the 11 

graphic -- what got into this was the particular testimony 12 

with respect to, I think, and now I've quite frankly lost 13 

the –-  14 

 THE WITNESS:  Uma. 15 

 MR. HEARNE:  Uma Jalloh.  16 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  That was the question as to what led 17 

to that.  So I don't know, and I guess I'm asking, too, if 18 

you're talking about all of her testimony?  Are we talking 19 

about just what the testimony with respect to this other 20 

employee, Uma, or I don't know.  I want to narrow it down 21 

so I understand better because I'm not sure if the record 22 

right now reflects that everything that she's testified to 23 

was based upon what she wrote in her notebook. 24 

 Also, I guess I have a question, too, as to -- and I'll 25 
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just ask you this.  You kept your notebook, but did anyone 1 

else -- did you share that with other managers?  Were they 2 

aware of the fact that you had the notebook, or were you 3 

referring to it when you spoke? 4 

 THE WITNESS:  No.  When the incident happened with Uma, 5 

I immediately went to Sherry.  When she told me how she 6 

felt, I went immediately to Sherry's office and reported it 7 

to her just as the incidents with Kim Coleman. 8 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Did you make that -- I'm trying to 9 

determine how much the Company knew about your notebook, 10 

how much you relied upon it when you were talking to them.  11 

I'm trying to see what significance -- 12 

 THE WITNESS:  Yeah, I -- 13 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  -- and what they knew about it. 14 

 THE WITNESS:  I didn't use the notebook -- just say, 15 

when Uma said something to me, I might make a note that 16 

say, "Uma spoke with me."  And I'd go report it to Sherry. 17 

 I didn't document Sherry -- spoke with Sherry and she 18 

said -- I didn't do that.  It was just a point of jotting.  19 

Sherry had no knowledge of me having a notebook because it 20 

was not used as that -- it wasn't used for a documenting 21 

purpose.  It was used for a purpose of just jotting a note 22 

down so that by the time I made it to the other side of the 23 

building, I can remember, I can inform her, or I can do 24 

whatever it is that I needed to do that somebody may have 25 
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asked me while I was walking by. 1 

 600,000 square feet, and during that time I have 40 2 

people that are reporting to me, so I may get stopped 3 

several times.  So the book was not used for documenting 4 

purpose of completely writing everything that woman said 5 

because I won't be able to find it because I might say, 6 

"Uma spoke with me."    7 

 And by the time I get to the office, I'll remember to 8 

say to Sherry, "Sherry, Uma spoke with me concerning 9 

Lee Craft."  And then when we talk, I don't go back to the 10 

notebook and write, no.  It was just for the purpose of 11 

remembering what I needed to do by the time I made it 12 

upstairs where Sherry was. 13 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Mr. Hearne. 14 

 Let me ask one more thing before that. 15 

 In preparation for this hearing today, did anyone from 16 

the facility -- and I don't want to get into Mr. Miller 17 

asking you anything.  I don't want to know anything that 18 

you said to him or he said to you.  But I'm talking about 19 

anyone else at the facility who might have been preparing 20 

or might have asked you if you had notes.  Did you talk to 21 

Ms. McMurrian about I have these notebooks.  Did she ask 22 

you?  Did anybody else ask you? 23 

 I'm just trying to determine because Mr. Hearne is 24 

concerned that he had a subpoena, and your notebook was not 25 
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produced in response to the subpoena.  I'm trying to 1 

determine if the Company knew about your notebook, that 2 

sort of thing. 3 

 MR. MILLER:  Well, I think her testimony says that.  A 4 

notebook like, you know, Sherry testified about her 5 

batteries or --  6 

 THE WITNESS:  Not like an iPad or anything.  Or not 7 

like a journal book.  Not even my Philips -- I have a 8 

Philips' work binder, not even that.  A spiral notebook 9 

that may be one or two -- the little half ones that may be 10 

one or two sections.  And so no one asked me about them.  11 

Nobody had knowledge that I might have a note jotted down. 12 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Mr. Hearne. 13 

 MR. HEARNE:  In the interest of moving forward, I will 14 

withdraw my objection with regard to this particular issue, 15 

although to the extent that I may wish to renew the 16 

objection depending upon further testimony by the witness. 17 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Now, Ms. Turner, the -- you had 18 

testified that Mr. Craft's behavior changed after he was 19 

demoted back to warehouse associate position.  I believe 20 

that's what you said? 21 

A. I said his behavior changed when I was promoted. 22 

Q. When you were promoted, okay.  I'm sorry. 23 

A. That was the beginning of when I noticed a behavior 24 

change. 25 
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Q. You said that he was refusing to speak with you? 1 

 THE REPORTER:  Excuse me.  Can you speak up a little 2 

bit louder.  You're going lower and lower and lower. 3 

 THE WITNESS:  Sure. 4 

 THE REPORTER:  Belt it out there. 5 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  You say he was refusing to speak with 6 

you?  That was your testimony.  Mr. Craft was refusing to 7 

speak with you, right? 8 

A. I don't think those were my words.  I didn't use the 9 

word "refuse."  I said he no longer spoke to me. 10 

Q. Okay.  And when did that start? 11 

A. After it was publicized that I had received the 12 

position of Distribution Center supervisor. 13 

Q. So when you said that he'd no longer speak with you, he 14 

would not say any words to you at all? 15 

A. No. 16 

Q. So in his position as team lead, didn't he report to 17 

you? 18 

A. Yes. 19 

Q. Didn't he have to communicate with you as part of his 20 

team lead duties? 21 

A. He was supposed to.  Sometimes he did, sometimes he did 22 

not. 23 

Q. So when he communicated with you about the team lead 24 

duties, he was actually speaking with you, correct? 25 
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A. Yes. 1 

Q. So he did speak with you, right? 2 

A. Yes. 3 

Q. And before you became supervisor over Ballast, you 4 

were -- you said you were a Distribution Center team lead.  5 

Where were you a team lead? 6 

A. Over the RDC team. 7 

Q. What is that? 8 

A. It's a team that ships mainly to Home Depot. 9 

Q. Okay, is that part of a particular department there? 10 

A. It's Shipping. 11 

Q. Shipping in Consumer, or was it in Professional, was it 12 

in Ballast? 13 

A. Consumer. 14 

Q. In Consumer? 15 

A. Uh-huh. 16 

Q. After you were promoted to the supervisor position in 17 

Ballast -- had you ever worked in Ballast before? 18 

A. No, sir. 19 

Q. Who trained you in that position? 20 

A. Sherry McMurrian. 21 

Q. Now, the Minute to Shine, this was something that you 22 

started? 23 

A. Yes, sir. 24 

Q. When exactly did you start that? 25 
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A. Can't remember a date, sir. 1 

Q. Was it after you became a supervisor? 2 

A. No, sir. 3 

Q. It was while you were still a team lead? 4 

A. Yes, sir. 5 

Q. So was it approximately -- was it in 2010, 2009, if you 6 

can pin down a year? 7 

A. No, sir, I can't remember a date. 8 

Q. After you became a supervisor, how often did you attend 9 

the pre-shift meetings? 10 

A. Not very often. 11 

Q. Well, when you say "not very often," approximately how 12 

many times a week would you attend?   13 

A. I think in the beginning of my supervisor position, I 14 

was reporting to work early on in the shift, so I would go 15 

maybe once a week. 16 

Q. Okay. 17 

A. But later on my shift changed, so I came in later so 18 

that pre-shift meeting had already passed. 19 

Q. So starting around August of 2011, what shift were you 20 

working then? 21 

A. August of 2011.  It was morning shift, but I cannot 22 

remember whether I was coming in at 6:00 a.m. or 8:00 a.m. 23 

Q. During that -- from August to December 2011, how often 24 

were you at the pre-shift meetings? 25 
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A. I cannot remember, sir. 1 

Q. How many times did you -- how many times do you recall 2 

actually observing Mr. Craft take part in the Minute to 3 

Shine? 4 

A. During what period of time?  When I was a team lead or 5 

supervisor? 6 

Q. When you were a supervisor. 7 

A. Not very often. 8 

Q. Like two, five?  Can you give an approximate number? 9 

A. Maybe once during the supervisor time and the time I 10 

was supervisor.  I can't remember exactly, but not very 11 

many times during the time I was a supervisor. 12 

Q. So you testified that you heard about some of the 13 

things he was doing as part of the Minute to Shine, right?  14 

You received reports from team leads about this? 15 

A. You said I said that? 16 

Q. That you testified to that earlier. 17 

A. No, he asked me of instances, and I recall the one that 18 

I heard was the song that was "Back Stabber." 19 

Q. Did you get reports about any of the other things other 20 

than that one song? 21 

A. I had heard, but I didn't testify that. 22 

Q. Okay, and then I'll ask you, did you hear reports about 23 

the things that Mr. Craft was doing in the Minute to Shine? 24 

A. Yes. 25 
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Q. So you heard these reports, but you never went and 1 

spoke with Mr. Craft about what he was doing as part of the 2 

Minute to Shine, did you? 3 

A. No. 4 

Q. Now, concerning Kim Coleman, when she came to you about 5 

some issues that Ms. Coleman had with Mr. Craft and you 6 

took her up to Ms. McMurrian's office, did you prepare any 7 

type of document or memo concerning the information that 8 

Kim Coleman gave you? 9 

A. No, sir. 10 

Q. Were you asked to prepare any type of statement for the 11 

investigation being conducted into Mr. Craft? 12 

A. Can you repeat the question? 13 

Q. Were you asked to provide any type of statement or 14 

prepare any type of statement concerning the investigation 15 

that was being performed into Mr. Craft? 16 

A. No, sir. 17 

Q. Were you asked to prepare any type of statement, not 18 

just about Kim Coleman, but any type of statement 19 

concerning the investigation that was being done into 20 

Mr. Craft? 21 

A. What investigation?  Can you be more specific? 22 

Q. The investigation that led to the written warning event 23 

and eventually discharge of Mr. Craft, did you participate 24 

in that in any way? 25 
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A. In the written or the discharge?  No, sir, I did not 1 

participate. 2 

Q. Okay, and were you interviewed by Ms. McMurrian as part 3 

of that investigation? 4 

A. During what time period, sir? 5 

Q. When the investigation was being done between 6 

December 28th of 2011 and Mr. Craft's discharge on 7 

January 25th, 2012, were you interviewed by Ms. McMurrian 8 

as part of their investigation of Mr. Craft? 9 

A. Do you mean this last instance that was reported on 10 

December 26th, during this period of time? 11 

Q. No, I'm asking whether Ms. McMurrian ever had you come 12 

to her office and interview you about Mr. Craft after 13 

December 26th, 2011? 14 

A. No, sir, I was out on leave. 15 

Q. Did she contact you while you were out on leave to ask 16 

you questions about it? 17 

A. No, sir. 18 

 MR. HEARNE:  Can I have just a minute? 19 

 Okay, I just have a few more questions.   20 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  The team leads, they're responsible for 21 

ensuring that the work is done in the area they're assigned 22 

to, correct? 23 

A. That's correct. 24 

Q. And that means not just ensuring reports are prepared, 25 
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but also that items are shipped, that employees are doing 1 

the work that they're supposed to be doing, they're not 2 

goofing off, they're not just messing around during work 3 

time.  The team lead is the person who would be monitoring 4 

that, correct? 5 

A. Correct. 6 

Q. And that includes the ability to direct employees or 7 

ask or tell employees that their help is needed performing 8 

a different type of work, correct? 9 

A. That's correct. 10 

Q. So if a lead informed an employee that we need help 11 

picking when that employee generally does something else, 12 

would it be insubordinate for the employee to refuse to do 13 

what the lead asked? 14 

A. Yes. 15 

Q. An employee using cell phones on the work floor, is 16 

that permitted? 17 

A. No, sir. 18 

Q. Are they permitted to walk around with a bluetooth 19 

headset in their ear? 20 

A. No, sir. 21 

Q. And if an employee was walking around with a bluetooth 22 

head set in his or her ear, would that be a violation of 23 

Company policy? 24 

A. Yes, sir. 25 
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Q. And an employee could be disciplined for that? 1 

A. That's correct. 2 

Q. Did you ever give Kim Coleman permission to walk around 3 

during work time to wear a bluetooth headset? 4 

A. I never gave her permission. 5 

Q. Are employees allowed to use their cell phones to 6 

listen to the radio during the workday? 7 

A. No, sir. 8 

Q. And if a lead saw an employee listening -- saw an 9 

employee using the cell phone to listen to the radio during 10 

the workday, the lead could ask that employee to stop using 11 

that cell phone, correct? 12 

A. That is correct. 13 

Q. Actually you would expect the lead to intervene, 14 

wouldn't you? 15 

A. That's correct. 16 

Q. Because if he didn't intervene, the lead wouldn't be 17 

doing his job? 18 

A. That's correct. 19 

Q. If a lead, for example, let work get behind in a 20 

particular area when the lead could have asked employees to 21 

come over from a different area to help out, the lead 22 

wouldn't be doing his job, would he? 23 

A. That's correct. 24 

Q. Now, there was testimony about a PPM.  That's the 25 
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performance review.  That's the name Philips gives it, but 1 

it basically the employee performance review? 2 

A. That's correct. 3 

Q. That's something that's done yearly? 4 

A. Yes, sir. 5 

Q. Do you have a copy of Respondent's 1 in front of you? 6 

 Do you recognize this document? 7 

A. Yes, sir. 8 

Q. This is Mr. Craft's performance evaluation for the 9 

period of January 2012 to January 2011? 10 

A. Yes, sir. 11 

Q. And did you prepare this document? 12 

A. Myself and Sherry McMurrian. 13 

Q. You had input into the ratings that were given to 14 

Mr. Craft? 15 

A. All of the employees in the Ballast area during the 16 

time when I became supervisor because I was only there in 17 

that role for part of the year, Sherry went with me on each 18 

individual employee, so she reviewed with me on all of the 19 

employees in that area. 20 

Q. Okay, but you had input into the ratings that were 21 

given to Mr. Craft? 22 

A. Yes, sir. 23 

Q. And there's five metrics in total that are used -- five 24 

measurements.  They have different weights, but there are 25 
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five different measurements? 1 

A. Uh-huh. 2 

Q. On one of the five, it measures that Mr. Craft exceeded 3 

expectations.  One three it showed that he met 4 

expectations.  And it was only on Work Quality that it 5 

reflected that he needed improvement.  Those were ratings 6 

you agreed with? 7 

A. In reference to which one?  I'm sorry. 8 

Q. All of them.  Do you agree with those? 9 

 Let me phrase it this way.  Do you agree with this 10 

document? 11 

A. Yes, I do. 12 

Q. So at that time where you saw issues was in Mr. Craft's 13 

work quality in general, his job performance, right? 14 

A. For the knowledge that I had during that short period 15 

of time, yes. 16 

Q. So between you and Ms. McMurrian, that was the 17 

judgment? 18 

A. That's correct. 19 

Q. When did the Minute to Shine stop?  When did that stop 20 

being a part of the pre-shift meetings? 21 

A. I'm not sure, sir, because I was not there. 22 

Q. Do you know whose decision it was to stop the Minute to 23 

Shine being part of the pre-shift meetings? 24 

A. Sherry McMurrian. 25 
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Q. But it was when you were out on leave that it stopped? 1 

A. No, I was -- I started a later shift, so I was not 2 

there when the shift started at 6:00 a.m. to know when it 3 

stopped. 4 

Q. So you don't know exactly when it stopped, but it's 5 

your understanding that Ms. McMurrian is the one who gave 6 

the order to stop it? 7 

A. That's correct. 8 

 MR. HEARNE:  That's all of the questions I have. 9 

 MR. MILLER:  No questions.  Thank you. 10 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Thank you.  Please don't discuss 11 

your testimony with any other witnesses or potential 12 

witnesses during the course of this hearing. 13 

 THE WITNESS:  Yes, ma'am. 14 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Thank you. 15 

(Witness excused.) 16 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Are we still on the record? 17 

 THE REPORTER:  Yes, ma'am. 18 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Just a quick question.  Ma'am, you 19 

can come around and I'll swear you in and then I'll ask my 20 

question. 21 

 Will you raise your right hand, please?   22 

(Whereupon, 23 

THELMA HALBERT 24 

was called as a witness by and on behalf of the Respondent 25 
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and, having been first duly sworn, was examined and 1 

testified on her oath as follows:) 2 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Please, be seated. 3 

 The question I have is in regard to Ms. Turner 4 

remaining in the hearing room. 5 

 MR. MILLER:  Yeah. 6 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  We do still have the rule of 7 

sequestration.  Now, I noticed you don't have Ms. McMurrian 8 

as your representative. 9 

 MR. MILLER:  Right. 10 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  So I'm asking you is Ms. Turner now 11 

becoming your -- 12 

 MR. MILLER:  Yes. 13 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Okay.  So she would be the 14 

designated person then.  So I just want to make sure we 15 

made that clear on the record; otherwise, if you needed to 16 

recall her -- 17 

 MR. MILLER:  Right, right, you're right. 18 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  She might be precluded. 19 

 MR. MILLER:  I'm sorry.  Yes, it was my intention to 20 

have her be the Company Representative because Sherry had 21 

to get back to business.  And that's -- 22 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  We just want to make sure we've got 23 

that clear.  We don't want to -- 24 

 MR. MILLER:  Okay. 25 
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 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Okay, now go ahead. 1 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 2 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Good afternoon.  Can you state your 3 

name for the record? 4 

A. Thelma Halbert. 5 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Would you spell your name? 6 

 THE WITNESS:  Thelma, T-h-e-l-m-a. 7 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  And Halbert. 8 

A. Halbert, H-a-l-b-e-r-t. 9 

Q. And how long have you been with Philips? 10 

A. Ten years. 11 

Q. And what position did you start in? 12 

A. Receiving. 13 

Q. What's your current position? 14 

A. My current position is a team lead. 15 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Ms. Halbert, I think you've got a 16 

good, loud voice, and if you're not speaking loud enough, 17 

this gentleman over there, the Court Reporter, will let you 18 

know so you don't have to lean forward.  That will relieve 19 

you.  You can sit back a little bit and be as comfortable 20 

as anybody can be in that chair. 21 

 MR. MILLER:  Try to relax. 22 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Okay, so you're a team lead over which 23 

group? 24 

A. Ballast. 25 
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Q. Ballast, okay.  And when did you take on that role? 1 

A. The last of November or beginning of December in 2012. 2 

Q. Okay, and who do you report to? 3 

A. Rolita Turner. 4 

Q. Okay, and do you know Mr. Lee Craft? 5 

A. Yes, sir. 6 

Q. And how long have you known him? 7 

A. Ten years. 8 

Q. Okay.  And how was your relationship in the first few 9 

years of you working together? 10 

A. Friendly. 11 

Q. Did there come a time that it ever changed? 12 

A. At one point, he was -- I guess Lee was Lee. 13 

Q. What do you mean by that? 14 

A. Lee was always Lee.  He, you know, he had a sense of 15 

humor and so far, and at one point, you know, it got to the 16 

point that -- I don't know.  People -- things would be 17 

going on in people's lives and you never know.  You know, 18 

some people is the same all of the time; some people are 19 

not.  But you know --  20 

Q. Okay.  Did there come a time that you reported to him? 21 

A. I never had to report to him.  When we was on 22 

Mendenhall, we were together in Receiving.  Then I think we 23 

was pickers together, and we had consolidated from 24 

Mendenhall to Raines to another facility.  And I was 25 
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working in inventory.  And I wasn't working on the floor.  1 

I was working in the office.  So I never worked directly up 2 

under Lee. 3 

Q. Were you aware of any issues between Kim Coleman and 4 

Lee Craft? 5 

A. There was always a issue with Kim and Lee. 6 

Q. Can you explain? 7 

A. I guess Kim was sort of a target for Lee.  And it 8 

constantly grew.  I don't know.  I don't remember 9 

everything, but it constantly grew.   10 

 The, the -- I want to get the right word.  Kim wasn't 11 

doing her job right.  Kim was supposed to have been gone.  12 

There was an incident happened over on Mendenhall.  And he 13 

felt that she supposed to have been fired, terminated, or 14 

what have you. 15 

Q. Let's slow down.  What incident are you talking about 16 

at Mendenhall? 17 

A. A incident with Kim and a guy, a former employee at 18 

Mendenhall. 19 

Q. Okay, and you're saying that Mr. Craft thought she 20 

should have been terminated over that incident? 21 

A. Uh-huh. 22 

Q. Okay.  Did Craft ever say anything to you about getting 23 

rid of Kim? 24 

A. Well, direct when he became team lead, but you know, he 25 
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would always make a comment about she should have been gone 1 

or what have you, blah, blah this and blah, blah that.   2 

 And then when he became team lead, he made a comment 3 

that again that Kim was supposed to be -- how you put it -- 4 

let me see how he put it.  Let me back up a little bit and 5 

go from here.  Let me see. 6 

 If they would find errors on Kim, by me being in 7 

inventory, the errors would come to me because I was over 8 

inventory.  Always there would be like Kim name attached to 9 

it because she worked in Returns and her name would be 10 

attached to a lot of things.  And it would always be 11 

brought to my attention that, well, you need to send an 12 

e-mail and let them know that this same person did this and 13 

this same person did this.   14 

 And Lee would just constantly stay on me; he would just 15 

constantly stay on me.  I came in at 12 o'clock, and he 16 

would just constantly stay on me the issue about you make 17 

sure that you report this, you know, with Kim.  And several 18 

times she would come in and, you know, when I'd get to 19 

work, that she would be crying and this and that.  She 20 

tired of this and she tired of that.  And it was just I'm 21 

tired.  I'm tired.  I'm tired. 22 

Q. You're tired.  I got you.   23 

 Did you ever hear Mr. Craft make any remarks generally 24 

about women on the job? 25 
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A. Yeah, he made a remark about women are not supposed to 1 

be the head.  He said, his exact word, he said, "Women are 2 

not supposed to be the head of nothing.  Look at where 3 

Sherry and look how the plant running." 4 

Q. Did he ever try to tell you how to do your job? 5 

A. Yeah, he tried to tell me how to do my job, too. 6 

 Like I said, I worked in inventory, and we always have 7 

processes, and it would be like, you know, when the 8 

Receiving guys put up things, and if they go to a bin and 9 

they have to pull out product before they put their product 10 

in the bin, they're supposed to research it and put it in 11 

the right place.  They would leave it on the floor for 12 

inventory. 13 

 Inventory is not just for inventory.  Inventory is 14 

for -- when I say I work in inventory, I controls it.  The 15 

people are inventory themself.  You know, the pickers, the 16 

pickers, the put-awayers, you know, everybody has a part in 17 

inventory. 18 

 And like I said, the process is, when you pull out 19 

things, you're supposed to research and put it back.  And, 20 

you know, he was always constantly -- we had got into a 21 

little argument on the floor about what they supposed to be 22 

doing in there.  He was telling me what I was supposed to 23 

be doing. 24 

(Respondent's Exhibit 19 marked for identification.) 25 
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Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Okay, let me show you a document.  I've 1 

got this marked R-19.   2 

 Can you tell me what that is?  I think it has your 3 

signature on the second page. 4 

A. Uh-huh. 5 

Q. Is that your signature? 6 

A. Yes, it is my signature. 7 

Q. Okay, can you tell me what that document is? 8 

A. It's a statement I gave. 9 

Q. Okay, so you gave this to whom?  Who did you speak to? 10 

A. Sherry. 11 

Q. Sherry, and then did Sherry type this up for you? 12 

A. Yes. 13 

Q. Okay, then you reviewed it? 14 

A. Yes. 15 

Q. Okay. 16 

 MR. MILLER:  I move R-19 into evidence. 17 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Any objections? 18 

 MR. HEARNE:  No objection. 19 

 MR. MILLER:  Now, let's go through -- 20 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Could we get some -- 21 

 MR. MILLER:  Oh, I'm sorry. 22 

 MR. HEARNE:  If I can, though, to the extent that this 23 

document does reflect hearsay, we would want -- we would 24 

not object to the document as being a reflection of the 25 
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statement she provided to Ms. McMurrian which she signed, 1 

but would object to the extent that the document contains 2 

hearsay which she is relating.  Because the document is 3 

being offered to prove the truth of the matter asserted, we 4 

would object to that.  But as for the document itself, that 5 

it is in fact the statement she provided to Ms. McMurrian, 6 

we don't object. 7 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  And normally I have received with 8 

that caveat.  I think, though, that perhaps and, 9 

Mr. Miller, you might be able to clarify on this, because 10 

it's a document that is signed by Ms. Halbert and it may be 11 

helpful to know what's in here or if there's anything in 12 

here that is not what Ms. Halbert told Ms. McMurrian.  13 

That's what I would like to clarify on that. 14 

 MR. HEARNE:  If I can be more specific, there's 15 

information here about things where Ms. Halbert is relating 16 

information to Ms. McMurrian, things that Kim Coleman told 17 

her, that she is not relating things that she personally 18 

witnessed firsthand or over which she has firsthand 19 

knowledge, but things that were reported to her by 20 

Ms. Coleman.  It's those issues over which we have a 21 

concern. 22 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Okay, and in that respect, yes, if 23 

it is secondhand, that is true.  Anything though that is 24 

something that Ms. Halbert actually communicated to 25 
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Ms. McMurrian -- 1 

 MR. HEARNE:  Right. 2 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  -- no, that would not be hearsay.  3 

So, yes. 4 

(Respondent's Exhibit 19 received in evidence.) 5 

 MR. MILLER:  Thank you. 6 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  So starting with the first sentence, it 7 

says, "Thelma stated that she has witnessed firsthand 8 

Lee Craft harassing Kim Coleman."  So I'm sure that's what 9 

you said, or Sherry is saying that you've told her that 10 

you've witnessed things firsthand, correct? 11 

A. Yes. 12 

Q. Okay, so then it says, "She has witnessed Lee talking 13 

stuff to her," meaning, "He says he is going to get rid of 14 

her and that she is supposed to have been fired."  I think 15 

that's what you just testified about, right? 16 

A. Yes. 17 

Q. Okay.  "He rides around Kim's station staring at her 18 

and watching her work."  Did you witness that? 19 

A. Yes. 20 

Q. Okay.  Do you have any recollection as to approximately 21 

when you saw him doing this?  Months, years? 22 

A. Well, I'm saying like last year in 2011. 23 

Q. Okay. 24 

A. It was in 2011.  You know, he's always making comments 25 
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about throwing away things because she works in Returns, 1 

putting up things wrong.  And he never had a problem with 2 

anybody but Kim Coleman.  And, you know, well, Uma, but he 3 

really had a problem with Kim.  He really had a problem 4 

with Kim.   5 

 And I judge people for people, and no matter what, you 6 

know.  I work beside Kim because I work in inventory, and 7 

her work, it reflect me because some of the things she have 8 

to do, I have to give her like a order to do so.  And then 9 

I have a person who works beside me in inventory; if she 10 

don't do it, Kim will have to do it as far as throwing away 11 

material that's obsolete or somewhat.    12 

 And sometimes from his part of his perspective, what he 13 

was going was that he would say, "She's throwing away good 14 

products.  She's throwing away good products to clean up 15 

her area."  You know, stuff like that.   16 

 And the product she would be throwing away, it would be 17 

DA scraps.  You know, it would be authorized scraps.  And I 18 

had to verify that to him, that the work that she was 19 

doing, you know, it was authorized.   20 

 You know, it was always something.  She would come to 21 

me, would you let him know that this was, you know, you all 22 

did this scrap and not me because he always had something 23 

to say about what she was doing. 24 

 And like I said, I was really getting -- I was really 25 
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tired of this.  And, you know, it was just a constant 1 

thing, like I said, because he felt like she should have 2 

been gone. 3 

Q. Right, okay.  Now, here you say, "Kim has come to 4 

Thelma on several occasions to talk to her about the 5 

situation with Lee and the things that he has recently done 6 

to her.  Thelma states that Kim would be very upset and 7 

crying and concerned over her job." 8 

 Can you tell us about those occasions when she would 9 

come to you? 10 

A. It was several occasions.  One was we were over -- she 11 

was over in Grainger, and he had pulled out a part she had 12 

put in the wrong bin.  And he had made -- and she had told 13 

him something about some paperwork.  "Fine, let me see what 14 

I did."  You know, like proof.  And he gave her the 15 

paperwork, and she said, "Yeah, I'm sorry." 16 

 He said something about you ought to apologize.  He 17 

said, "I ought to make you kneel down and kiss my feet and 18 

apologize."  Something like that Lee said.   19 

 And he said, "Better yet, you ought to get down on your 20 

knees and kiss my feet."  That's what he said.  That's what 21 

he told her. 22 

Q. Okay, so she relayed that to you?  You didn't witness 23 

it? 24 

A. No, I was right there. 25 
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Q. Oh, I'm sorry.  You were there. 1 

A. That wasn't no hearsay. 2 

Q. Okay, okay, I'm sorry.  So you were standing -- you 3 

were in that area? 4 

A. I was in that area. 5 

Q. Okay, so you overheard the conversation? 6 

A. Right. 7 

Q. Okay.  And what was Kim's reaction to that, that 8 

statement? 9 

A. Kim cursed him. 10 

Q. Okay. 11 

A. She cussed him. 12 

Q. Okay, and did you have any discussions with Kim 13 

thereafter about that incident? 14 

A. Well, no, not about that incident. 15 

 Another incident something had happened.  I didn't -- 16 

another incident had happened that I had came in.  She had 17 

called me at home, first of all, and I was asleep by me 18 

working the evening shift.  She had called me at home.  19 

This is also I know what I hear, and I know what I see, but 20 

it's just confusion of the incidents.   21 

Q. Sure. 22 

A. But she had called me at home, and she was telling me 23 

she --  24 

 MR. HEARNE:  Objection.  That calls for hearsay. 25 
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 THE WITNESS:  She was -- 1 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Wait. 2 

 THE WITNESS:  I'm sorry. 3 

 MR. HEARNE:  She's testifying to hearsay. 4 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Mr. Miller. 5 

 MR. MILLER:  I don't know what she's testifying to.  6 

Are you talking about something she had a phone 7 

conversation -- 8 

 MR. HEARNE:  She said "told me." 9 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Yes. 10 

 MR. HEARNE:  To the extent that she's testifying what 11 

Kim Coleman told her, that would be hearsay. 12 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Well, if she's going to say 13 

something that Ms. Coleman said such and such happened, 14 

yes, that would be hearsay.  I don't know if you're -- 15 

without asking the witness what you're going to say, it's a 16 

little hard to know. 17 

 MR. MILLER:  Well, I guess you can instruct her, you 18 

know, if you can't say exactly what Kim said to you, but 19 

you can tell us generally, you know, what Kim's state of 20 

mind was or what she was concerned about. 21 

 THE WITNESS:  She was tired and she was upset. 22 

 And I said, "I'll be at work at 12:00."  But I think I 23 

came in a little early because they always call me sometime 24 

early before 12:00.  And when I came in, I went straight to 25 
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the floor and she had been crying.  And she direct me to 1 

come back to the back wall in the back of the warehouse.  2 

And when I went back there, she was like crying.  She said, 3 

"I'm tired.  I'm tired."  4 

 I said, "Why are you tired?  What's wrong?" 5 

 You say, "I'm tired of Lee, and I'm tired of him 6 

picking at me.  I'm tired of him -- I'm just tired, I'm 7 

tired of it." 8 

 And I was like crying for her.  I said, "Kim, you need 9 

to go to the office and talk to Sherry and them."  I said, 10 

"It's nothing that I can do for you."  I say, "You need to 11 

talk to them.  If you're tired, you need to go and talk to 12 

them." 13 

 She said, "No, I done talk to Sherry over and over.  I 14 

done talk, talk, talk about the same problem.  I done talk, 15 

talk, talk about the same problem." 16 

 So I went up to the office, and it just so happened 17 

William, a former supervisor, was there. 18 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Was that William Gordon? 19 

A. William Gordon, he was up there.  And when I was 20 

telling Sherry about Kim back there crying and saying that 21 

she tired of Lee harassing her.   22 

 "You never know what state of mind these folks are in 23 

when they come to work.  You never know what they do.  24 

These people around here at the Post Office, these people 25 
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around here defiling what they doing to these women.  Look 1 

at what they're doing to these people.  They just killing 2 

folks.  You never know what state of mind people are in."  3 

Them her words. 4 

 So I went up -- like I said, I went up there, and I was 5 

telling Sherry the same thing, but William was up there.  6 

And she was scared.  So William go up, and he went down 7 

there and he got her.  And he brought her back upstairs to 8 

the office, and there you go.   9 

 I was just, "You know, this girl, she really is scared.  10 

Each incident she was just be crying."  I'm like I can't -- 11 

I'm over inventory, and like I said, we worked together, 12 

but so -- 13 

Q. Now, you mentioned someone earlier, Uma? 14 

A. Uma.  I don't know her last name. 15 

Q. Is it Jalloh? 16 

A. Jalloh. 17 

Q. Are you aware of any disputes between her and Mr. Craft 18 

or concerns she may have had? 19 

A. Uma, she just say he's crazy, and he's kaikai, kaikai 20 

(ph.). 21 

 MR. HEARNE:  Objection.  Calls for hearsay. 22 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Well, I don't know whether it's the 23 

truth of the matter asserted as to whether in fact 24 

Mr. Craft is or not.  I don't know.  You get one step into 25 
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that.   1 

 But let's move on, Mr. Miller.  It's close enough to 2 

hearsay. 3 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Did you a sense that Uma was concerned 4 

for her own safety? 5 

A. I don't know exactly as far as Uma.  She was just -- 6 

like I said, she just said that he was crazy and full of 7 

kaikai.  And but, you know, Uma is a person, she just 8 

didn't talk to me about stuff like that. 9 

Q. Okay, now in your statement there in R-19, there's some 10 

discussion in the second paragraph about scraps and, I 11 

don't know, something they're disputing.  Can you just give 12 

us a brief explanation of what that's all about? 13 

A. Yeah, that was part of, like I said, when I got to 14 

work, she had came to me and ask me would I explain to Lee 15 

what that was in that Gaylord box because he was saying 16 

something about she throwed good product away. 17 

Q. Okay. 18 

A. And I was letting him know, I went to Lee and I told 19 

him that it was a DA scrap that I had authorized to do it. 20 

Q. I got you.   21 

A. I had authorized it. 22 

Q. Okay.  Now, just moving to the second page, I guess in 23 

the first full paragraph, there's reference here, and you 24 

have already talked about Uma, but "Lee has also had issues 25 
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with" -- I guess that is Marley Bah?  Do you know what were 1 

the issues there? 2 

A. I think all of the issues were -- this is what I'm 3 

saying.  The issue was that, when he made team lead, it 4 

seemed like he flipped the script.  Instead of -- this from 5 

my point of view. 6 

Q. Sure. 7 

A. Instead of guiding and directing, it was more of a 8 

power thing.  You know, that's what I was -- it was more a 9 

power.  What he was going to do with his position and what 10 

he was going to do with the people and this and that, 11 

instead of, you know, we get position to make things 12 

better, to make things grow, to change. 13 

Q. Okay.  Now -- and I'm sorry.  You go on to say here 14 

that Thelma is -- or the document states that "Thelma 15 

states Gene" -- I assume that's Blinstrup -- "did most of 16 

the work for them, reports, et cetera.  And when Gene left, 17 

we all found out that Gene had been doing most of it for 18 

them." 19 

 And then, "Lee never had a problem with Gene, just when 20 

Rolita became the supervisor." 21 

 What do you mean by all of that? 22 

A. Lee -- didn't none of us have a problem with Gene.  And 23 

it came to the point that because when Gene wanted 24 

something done instead of -- Gene was different.  Gene 25 
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would come to the floor if someone was out of line or 1 

something wasn't right or incorrect.  We didn't have 2 

discipline.  He just cursed us.  And he told them you going 3 

to do this or you going to do that.   4 

 And, you know, he was a supervisor, but the way he came 5 

to us, it wasn't like a supervisor.  But, you know, nobody 6 

had a problem with it because we would work, we would work 7 

until it's done.  That's another thing. 8 

 I felt like the problem came in when Rolita became our 9 

supervisor because it was we had goals.  Things had 10 

changed.  And even myself had to get used to a change, 11 

change over people.  You know, because like I said, Gene 12 

been with us all of this time, and we would just work.  We 13 

work until we got done.  And, you know, even though we 14 

posted, we had cutoffs or whatever, overtime.  We just 15 

worked. 16 

 But when Rolita came in, we had productivity.  We had a 17 

lot of things signed in stone.  You know, we had to -- we 18 

had categories and job duties and target and all of this 19 

which is supposed to have been -- because if we supposed to 20 

had a 48 and we doing something way different, we were not 21 

hitting our target working hours overtime or something like 22 

that, Gene would always take the heat for us, you know.  We 23 

would just work until we done.   24 

 And like I said, if you had a problem and if Gene had a 25 
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problem with anybody, he wouldn't just come out there like, 1 

I know I'm a supervisor.  He would just ride out there on 2 

his little yellow cart.  He go to cussing and come to Jesus 3 

meeting and all of this and that, and he would just -- 4 

nobody never said a mumbling word. 5 

Q. Okay, got you. 6 

 Now, you also say near the end of your statement here, 7 

"Lee has told people in the Ballast operation that Rolita 8 

did not know what she was doing in the Ballast area, and 9 

the Ballast are a lot different from Lamps." 10 

 And then you say, "Thelma feels Lee acts this way 11 

because Rolita is making sure the work gets done." 12 

 Can you explain to me what you're basing this upon 13 

or -- 14 

A. Lee and myself had that conversation.  Lee was telling 15 

me that about the supervisor's position, "She don't know 16 

Ballast." 17 

Q. Okay. 18 

A. "How is she going to be over Ballast?  How is she going 19 

tell how Ballast going when she don't know the operation?  20 

The operation is not like Lamps operation."  21 

 Which the Ballast operation is not like Lamp operation.  22 

You always have to learn things.  It's just like coming 23 

into something new, you have to learn it.  It's not what 24 

you know.  You going to get it if, you know -- he just had 25 
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a problem with it.  He had a problem with -- not only 1 

him -- had a problem with the situation with Rolita being 2 

our supervisor.  And saying -- but Lee and I had that 3 

conversation that she didn't know the operation. 4 

 And at one point I don't understand how things just 5 

changed like that because at one point we were sitting in 6 

the break room.  Even when I get there at 12:00, sometimes 7 

some of them will be on lunch or either I would go through 8 

there when they're on break.  Everybody, we had 9 

conversation about being like the Home Depot team, because 10 

the Home Depot team were good.  Every time you turn around, 11 

they was talking about the Home Depot team. 12 

Q. I'm sorry.  Which team was that? 13 

A. That's our other team.  That's our first team. 14 

Q. When she was a team lead? 15 

A. Yes, when she was a team lead. 16 

Q. Okay. 17 

A. When she was a team lead.  We would already have a 18 

conversation about, you know, we had to get our stuff -- 19 

because when we transferred over there, you know, a lot 20 

inventory got out of place, you know, when you move from 21 

one building to another and then, blah, blah.  But anyway, 22 

it was, you know, we want to get our stuff together.  We 23 

want to be on point like the Home Depot team, because the 24 

Home Depot team was like flashing. 25 
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Q. Right. 1 

A. And she was a good person lead.  You don't have no 2 

problem.  You don't have no problem with this.  You don't 3 

have no problem with that.  They just doing it. 4 

Q. Okay. 5 

A. But all of a sudden when Rolita became supervisor, 6 

everybody just went down.  Just went down. 7 

Q. Okay, now you gave this statement as part of an 8 

investigation.  It's actually what you said to 9 

Sherry McMurrian, correct? 10 

A. Uh-huh. 11 

Q. Now, did you come to know that there was a resolution, 12 

or was the investigation completed at some point as far as 13 

you know? 14 

A. Yeah. 15 

Q. Were you aware that Lee Craft was then moved to a 16 

different work area? 17 

A. Uh-huh. 18 

Q. Okay, where was he moved to, if you know? 19 

A. Professional. 20 

Q. Professional, okay, 21 

 And Kim Coleman remained in the Ballast area? 22 

A. Right. 23 

Q. Okay.  And where is your work area generally? 24 

A. Generally in the office.   25 
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Q. Okay. 1 

A. At the time it was in the office, but I was on the 2 

floor in the main station. 3 

Q. Okay, so we'll get to that.   4 

 There came a day when he came over into the Ballast 5 

area and you, in fact, witnessed that; is that --  6 

A. I think he had -- if I'm not mistaken, he had been 7 

upstairs, and then he had went to the Professional end, and 8 

then he was coming back through the Ballast area. 9 

Q. Okay. 10 

A. And he had a piece of paper in his hand.  And he was 11 

like -- he said something and he waved the paper.  And over 12 

at the main station where I --  13 

Q. Let's look at the -- what we got?  R-13 or R-14, one of 14 

those.   15 

 MR. HEARNE:  It's 14. 16 

 MR. MILLER:  Thank you. 17 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Okay, where would the main station be 18 

that you talked about? 19 

A. Right in here.   20 

Q. All right, approximately where did you see Mr. Craft 21 

when he was waving the paper? 22 

A. Coming down along here. 23 

Q. Okay.  And do you recall him saying anything? 24 

A. He said something.  I can't recall what he said.  He 25 
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said something.  And it was a guy, Markus Bernard, he was 1 

at the right station.  And I told him, "What did he say?" 2 

 And he just said, "That dude is crazy.  Something wrong 3 

with him just like this." 4 

 You know, he just like laughed out.  And I looked over 5 

there, and Kim was crying. 6 

Q. Okay. 7 

A. And you know --  8 

Q. If you'll look at R-14. 9 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Before you go there, on -- with 10 

R-13, the witness in her testimony, Ms. Halbert, you said 11 

you were here whatever.  But we need to get some 12 

clarifications.  If you can get -- 13 

 MR. MILLER:  Okay.  Can we mark an M where the main 14 

station is, where she was when she witnessed this?  Is 15 

that -- 16 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  You can do that, or we've got 17 

circles already drawn.  I don't know if maybe -- 18 

 MR. MILLER:  This is a little different.  She was, I 19 

believe, to the right of the E.  I guess we could do it 20 

that way. 21 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Okay, if you can just make it so 22 

someone reading the record can determine what's she 23 

actually talking about. 24 

 MR. MILLER:  All right. 25 
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Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Can you put a circle where you were at 1 

the main station and put an asterisk through it if you can 2 

tell from that map? 3 

A. That's what I'm having about because, see, right here 4 

it has Grainger right there. 5 

Q. Right. 6 

A. But, and I know some Grainger -- Grainger is there, and 7 

you like you come straight across this -- area and up 8 

through here is like the main station. 9 

Q. Okay. 10 

A. So I wouldn't know because, see, it don't have main 11 

station there.  We're trying to read a map. 12 

Q. Can you just put a M approximately where you think you 13 

were working on that particular day?  Just an M.   14 

A. On this as the main station. 15 

Q. You're writing the whole thing, okay.   16 

A. I'm saying that main station. 17 

Q. Well, that works. 18 

A. I don't know because it's straight across, but like 19 

down.   20 

Q. Okay, so we're on -- what are we on 14? 21 

 MR. HEARNE:  Yeah. 22 

 THE REPORTER:  You want 14? 23 

 MR. MILLER:  Yeah, please. 24 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  We just need to get that same 25 
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document copied again. 1 

 MR. MILLER:  I will do that once we're done. 2 

Q. BY MR. MILLER:  Okay, so R-14, again this is a document 3 

that's already been in the record, and Sherry McMurrian had 4 

created that.  And says reference to you and it -- you say, 5 

"Thelma knew every word on the disciplinary form and stated 6 

Lee had been showing it off to people in the warehouse." 7 

 Do you have a recollection of him saying anything like 8 

"I'm untouchable" or "Management did me a favor moving me"? 9 

A. About the slap on the back?  The slap on the back, talk 10 

about moving him to Professional?   11 

Q. Okay. 12 

A. That was a favor to him? 13 

Q. You recall him saying that? 14 

A. Yes, because he doesn't have to worry about picking up 15 

these big ballasts. 16 

Q. Okay.  Now, you testified just a minute ago that 17 

Kim Coleman was crying. 18 

A. Sir, me, myself, like I said, I didn't hear what he was 19 

saying, but I assume it had to do with something he said 20 

when he was walking up the aisle. 21 

Q. Okay, did you go and speak with her? 22 

A. With Kim? 23 

Q. Yeah. 24 

A. No. 25 
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Q. Okay.  And you said something about Markus Bernard 1 

saying something to you? 2 

A. No, I asked Markus Bernard.  I said, "What did he say?" 3 

 And he say, "That dude crazy.  Something wrong with 4 

that dude just like that." 5 

Q. Okay. 6 

 MR. MILLER:  Nothing further.  Thank you.  You've got 7 

to wait for some more questions, though. 8 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 9 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Ms. Halbert, my name is Bill Hearne.  10 

I'm Counsel for the Acting General Counsel.  I just have 11 

some questions for you about your testimony.   12 

 Just so I understand what you were doing around this 13 

period of time, you became the team lead in Ballast in 14 

November or December of last year? 15 

A. Uh-huh. 16 

 THE REPORTER:  Yes? 17 

 THE WITNESS:  Yes.  I'm sorry. 18 

 MR. HEARNE:  Okay. 19 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  When Lee Craft was the team lead, where 20 

were you working?  That would have been -- when he started 21 

working as a team lead was in 2010, I believe.  Where were 22 

you working in 2010? 23 

A. Inventory. 24 

Q. Inventory.  And do you remember what your shift was in 25 
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2010? 1 

A. My regular shift was 12 o'clock noon until 8:30. 2 

Q. And when you did inventory, you talk about working at 3 

the main station, but you also talk about the office.  How 4 

much -- where is the office that you work in? 5 

A. You see this to the front. 6 

Q. It's up towards the front? 7 

A. Uh-huh. 8 

Q. And then you would do some work at the main station? 9 

A. I would be out there on the floor.  Inventory is on the 10 

floor; therefore, I have to come to the floor when we have 11 

a problem. 12 

Q. So where do you spend the majority of your time, in the 13 

office or on the work floor? 14 

A. On the floor. 15 

Q. On the floor.  About how much time, like percentage-16 

wise, how much of your time is spent at the main station? 17 

A. I would be at the main station.  I'd just happen to be 18 

at the main station. 19 

Q. Okay, so how much -- 20 

A. I'd be in the -- 21 

Q. So you're actually all over the warehouse? 22 

A. Right. 23 

Q. Okay, so how much time do you actually spend at the 24 

main station?  Or at that time, how much time will you 25 
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actually spend at the main station per day? 1 

A. I don't know.  It depends on what I'm working on 2 

really.   3 

Q. It varied.  Were there days when you didn't have any 4 

work at the main station? 5 

A. Yes. 6 

Q. Okay, like in 2011, after Lee Craft was demoted back to 7 

warehouse, back to just a regular employee, were you still 8 

working noon to, I think, 8:30 you said?  Or had your shift 9 

changed at all? 10 

A. I really don't recall because my shift varies anyway.  11 

Even though 12 o'clock noon was my regular shift, 12:00 to 12 

8:30, they would call me in early.  And some weeks I work 13 

on day shift, some weeks I work on the middle shifts, and 14 

sometimes I work on third shift.  So really, I can't 15 

recall. 16 

Q. Okay, so --  17 

A. I was a swinger. 18 

Q. So they had you -- they were constantly moving your 19 

shift around depending upon work needs? 20 

A. Right. 21 

Q. Okay.  How often did you attend the first shift pre-22 

shift meeting? 23 

A. I didn't attend first shift meetings. 24 

Q. Okay.  Now, you -- I think you still have it in front 25 
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of you.  It's Respondent's 19.  This is the two-page 1 

document you signed on January 3rd. 2 

A. Uh-huh. 3 

Q. On the very first page, you had talked about -- 4 

starting on the second line -- "that she is supposed to 5 

have been fired." 6 

 You talked about an incident on Mendenhall? 7 

A. Uh-huh. 8 

Q. That was an incident where Kim Coleman had hit another 9 

employee, right? 10 

A. Correct. 11 

Q. And Ms. Coleman got a suspension for that, correct? 12 

A. Correct. 13 

Q. The other employee involved in the incident was fired, 14 

correct? 15 

A. Correct. 16 

Q. When Lee Craft -- let me ask.  Back up for a second. 17 

 In inventory, did you work under any particular lead? 18 

A. I worked up under Gerak Guyot. 19 

Q. Gerak Guyot.  Okay, so like the employees who work in 20 

the warehouse all the time, they have lead employees for 21 

their areas? 22 

A. Uh-huh. 23 

Q. Did you have a lead employee? 24 

A. I worked salary when I worked; therefore, I report, 25 
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like I said, to Gerak. 1 

Q. Okay. 2 

A. I respect the leads because of their position and I 3 

work with them, but I didn't have to report to them. 4 

Q. Okay.  You talk about Mr. Craft coming to you and 5 

wanting you to document errors, send e-mails up to the 6 

office? 7 

A. Uh-huh. 8 

Q. He did that for -- he came to you about documenting 9 

errors from other employees other than Ms. Coleman, didn't 10 

he? 11 

A. No.  Lee Craft -- and also which this doesn't have 12 

anything to do with him because he's not here -- and 13 

Len Lee, all of them, they come to me direct for Kim.  They 14 

come to me with paperwork for Kim Coleman.  I have got 15 

tired of it. 16 

Q. Who's Len Lee? 17 

A. He's another lead.  18 

 They made sure that I put the -- I find errors about 19 

receivers.  I find errors about pickers.  And I go to the 20 

lead and let the lead know that I done found this error.  I 21 

done found this error and I have documentation.  They wore 22 

me out with this.  I guess they wore me out with the fact 23 

about make sure you turn in this. 24 

Q. But they asked that about other employees other than 25 
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Kim Coleman, didn't they? 1 

A. That was the only one that they would bring to me.  The 2 

other documentation I would take to them, because when I 3 

research it, I will find it and I will go up to the team 4 

lead. 5 

 They always had this perspective of change of command.  6 

They was big on it. 7 

Q. Len Lee, he's a team lead? 8 

A. Yes. 9 

Q. He still work there? 10 

A. Yes. 11 

Q. And you testified this incident where your testimony 12 

was that Mr. Craft asked or told Ms. Coleman to get down on 13 

her knee and apologize to him? 14 

A. Uh-huh. 15 

Q. That's your testimony?  You witnessed it? 16 

A. Yes. 17 

Q. Correct? 18 

A. Correct. 19 

Q. And you reported to Ms. McMurrian that you saw that 20 

incident happen, didn't you? 21 

A. Correct. 22 

Q. You reported it to her when you gave that interview to 23 

her? 24 

A. To Sherry? 25 

Free State Reporting, Inc. 
1378 Cape St. Claire Road 

Annapolis, MD 21409 
(410) 974-0947 

 



505 

Q. Yes. 1 

A. Correct. 2 

Q. And that was the interview where you gave -- where she 3 

prepared this page and a half long statement? 4 

A. I put -- excuse me, sir, I don't mean no disrespect.  5 

But when it come to the end and the bottom of things, I let 6 

Ms. McMurrian knew what was going on, what have been going 7 

on, and I put it all out there.   8 

 I'm not good with dates.  I'm not good with time, but I 9 

know what I witnessed, and I know what I saw, and I know 10 

what I heard. 11 

Q. Well, let me ask you this.  Did you have more than one 12 

interview with Ms. McMurrian? 13 

A. I would go and tell her everything I knew.  If I felt 14 

like it should be known, I'm going to tell it.   15 

Q. Now, this document, Respondent's 19, you signed and 16 

dated it on January 3rd.  That's on the second page.  17 

That's what it shows?  That's your signature on the second 18 

page? 19 

A. Yes, sir, that's my signature. 20 

Q. Okay, but on the first page it says 12/28/2011.   21 

 What date did you actually met with Ms. McMurrian? 22 

A. I don't remember that. 23 

Q. Was it on the 28th or was it on the 3rd? 24 

A. I had went over and talked to her before. 25 
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Q. Okay, and she came back later with this document and 1 

asked you to sign it? 2 

A. Yeah, I think so.  I don't remember. 3 

Q. You don't remember? 4 

A. Uh-uh. 5 

Q. So this incident where Mr. Craft -- he was walking down 6 

the aisle, right? 7 

A. Uh-huh. 8 

Q. And he was waving a piece of paper and saying 9 

something.  You couldn't hear exactly what he was saying? 10 

A. Yeah, but he was laughing. 11 

Q. He was laughing. 12 

A. Yeah, he was laughing. 13 

Q. Now, the aisle you're talking about, that's the aisle 14 

that -- it's like the main aisle that runs through all of 15 

the departments, and it goes from Ballast into 16 

Professional? 17 

A. Uh-huh. 18 

Q. And he was walking? 19 

A. Yes, he was walking. 20 

Q. And walking and waving a piece of paper and saying 21 

something, but you couldn't hear what he was saying? 22 

A. Right. 23 

Q. Now, this thing about the slap on the back like they 24 

did a favor to you, that was something you testified that 25 
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Mr. Craft said.  I believe you testified to that? 1 

A. Uh-huh. 2 

Q. Did you personally hear that? 3 

A. Yes, when he was coming.  Like I said, he was walking 4 

from the Professional end -- or was he on a truck?  But 5 

anyway, he was coming from the Professional end.  This 6 

about got me throwed off.  Say for instance that table is 7 

the Grainger area.  Say Your Honor's desk is the main 8 

station.  They have a little gap of that wideness from each 9 

other.   10 

 And Lee was coming up through here, and I seen the 11 

paper.  You know, we pay attention to everything.  Things 12 

were going on, and I knew Lee had went up to the office.  13 

And he had came back through here and went to the 14 

Professional.  Like I said, he was coming back up toward 15 

the front.  And he had a piece of paper in his hand, and he 16 

had said something, but he was smiling. 17 

 I said, "What's wrong with you?" 18 

 And he said, "I don't work in Ballast.  I work in 19 

Professional.  That's a slap on the back" -- or a slap on 20 

something.  "Ain't got to worry about these ballasts." 21 

Q. So you actually heard him say that? 22 

A. You know, like I said, Lee, you know, he had his days.  23 

I guess everybody have their days.  But I don't know 24 

whether he was talk to me because I would say something or 25 
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I talked to certain people or whatever.  But I never, you 1 

know, just had a problem with Lee.  I never just had a 2 

problem with him.  3 

Q. But just to make it clear, he was walking past while he 4 

was saying that, okay. 5 

A. Uh-huh. 6 

Q. And then the comment, that was something you actually 7 

heard him?  He actually said that to you? 8 

A. Yes. 9 

Q. Okay.  And before Mr. Craft was fired -- after this 10 

thing where he was walking past in the aisle, 11 

Ms. McMurrian, she interviewed you about that? 12 

A. Are you talking about the disciplinary action? 13 

Q. Yes. 14 

A. Yes. 15 

Q. And you told her what you just told us? 16 

A. Yes, told her. 17 

 MR. HEARNE:  And that's all of the questions I have. 18 

 MR. MILLER:  I have no questions.  Thank you. 19 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Just leave that there.  And just a 20 

reminder not to discuss your testimony with other witnesses 21 

or potential witnesses until the hearing is over. 22 

(Witness excused.) 23 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Let's go off the record. 24 

(Off the record from 3:25 p.m. to 3:31 p.m.) 25 
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 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  We went off the record briefly just 1 

to talk about where we are in the case.  And, Mr. Miller, I 2 

asked you about your case, but if you'll state on the 3 

record where you are. 4 

 MR. MILLER:  Respondent rests. 5 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  You have no other -- 6 

 MR. MILLER:  No further witnesses. 7 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  There are no other exhibits? 8 

 MR. MILLER:  No exhibits, no witnesses. 9 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Just as a housekeeping matter, I 10 

believe as far as Respondent exhibits, everything has been 11 

received that was offered except for Respondent 15, which 12 

was not offered.  That was Mr. Bernard's statement. 13 

 MR. MILLER:  Correct. 14 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Just to touch base on that. 15 

 Okay, so now we're ready for General Counsel's 16 

rebuttal? 17 

 MR. HEARNE:  Yes, we'd call Lee Craft. 18 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Mr. Craft, just a reminder you're 19 

still under oath.  I don't need to swear you in again. 20 

 MR. CRAFT:  Yes, ma'am. 21 

(Whereupon, 22 

LEE CRAFT 23 

was recalled as a witness by and on behalf of the General 24 

Counsel and, having previously been duly sworn, was 25 
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examined and testified on his oath as follows:) 1 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 2 

Q. BY MR. HEARNE:  Mr. Craft, are you familiar with a song 3 

called "Back Stabbers"? 4 

A. No, I'm not. 5 

Q. Did you ever do a song or any type of performance 6 

during the Minute to Shine where you did a song called 7 

"Back Stabbers"? 8 

A. I'm familiar with the song, "Back Stabbers." 9 

Q. Okay, you are? 10 

A. But I never did a song called "Back Stabbers." 11 

Q. You never did it as part of Minute to Shine? 12 

A. No, sir. 13 

Q. Now, before the Minute to Shine was stopped, did any 14 

supervisor or manager come to you and talk to you or 15 

express any concerns about the speeches or songs you were 16 

doing during the pre-shift meetings? 17 

A. No. 18 

Q. Prior to the end of December 2012 -- I mean 2011 -- did 19 

any lead come to you and express any concerns about what 20 

you were doing in the Minutes to Shine? 21 

A. Yes. 22 

Q. Prior to December 2012? 23 

A. I believe so, yes. 24 

Q. Who? 25 
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A. Lester Peete. 1 

Q. When did he come to you? 2 

A. Around about that time, I believe. 3 

Q. Around December 2012? 4 

A. Somewhere, yes. 5 

Q. How soon before the Minute to Shine stopped did 6 

Mr. Peete come to you with his concerns? 7 

A. I don't know the exact time, date. 8 

Q. Was it about a week before, two weeks approximately, a 9 

month? 10 

A. Give or take. 11 

Q. About one or two weeks, is that your testimony? 12 

A. Yes. 13 

Q. What about before that? 14 

A. No. 15 

 MR. HEARNE:  That's all of the questions I have. 16 

 MR. MILLER:  I have no questions. 17 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Thank you. 18 

 THE WITNESS:  You're welcome. 19 

(Witness excused.) 20 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Any other witnesses, Mr. Hearne? 21 

 MR. HEARNE:  No, Your Honor, Mr. Craft was our only 22 

rebuttal witness. 23 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Any other exhibits or 24 

documentations? 25 
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 Just as a far as my notes, I think the only thing I 1 

don't have that you -- showing that it was offered and 2 

received was General Counsel 16.  And I think that was the 3 

note on Ms. Coleman's discussion with Mr. Edward. 4 

 I don't know that you offered that. 5 

 MR. HEARNE:  Well, we presented it to the witness and 6 

we did not offer it, and we did not intend to offer it for 7 

admission.   8 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  And then the only other General 9 

Counsel exhibit that was not received was General Counsel 10 

8, and that goes in the rejected exhibits. 11 

 MR. HEARNE:  Correct. 12 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  It's part of the record; it's just 13 

not part of the record as received into evidence. 14 

 MR. HEARNE:  Correct.  And we skipped though -- 15 

obviously we jumped ahead in numbers.  There was no 9 16 

through 15. 17 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Okay, thank you. 18 

 So nothing further from General Counsel. 19 

 And I assume there's no surrebuttal from Respondent? 20 

 MR. MILLER:  No, Your Honor, we have nothing further. 21 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Okay, well, thank you all.  I know 22 

we had kind of a late day yesterday, but we've done pretty 23 

well today.  So I thank you for your efficiency in doing 24 

so. 25 
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 Any questions? 1 

 I'll talk about the briefing, but anything else as far 2 

as housekeeping matters?   3 

 Mr. Miller, you look like you were going to say 4 

something. 5 

 MR. MILLER:  Just going to talk about the briefing. 6 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Okay.  I will do so. 7 

 MR. MILLER:  Okay. 8 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Any other?  Anything else, 9 

Mr. Hearne, as far as questions other than about the 10 

briefing? 11 

 MR. HEARNE:  No, Your Honor. 12 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Okay, I know that's the important 13 

thing. 14 

 Obviously, I can give no longer other than -- under the 15 

Rules and Regulations, I can give you no longer than 35 16 

days as a deadline for setting the brief.  That's as far as 17 

my authority goes. 18 

 And by my calculations, I believe that would fall on 19 

April 17th when that has to be filed, the 35th day from 20 

today. 21 

 If you find that you need additional time and you want 22 

to make a request for additional time, just a reminder to 23 

you that that needs to be -- that request needs to be filed 24 

with the Associate Chief Judge in Atlanta, Judge Cates.  25 
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And a reminder that, should you do so, be sure and indicate 1 

the other party's position and, of course, the basis for 2 

making any kind of request. 3 

 My telling you this does not in any way solicit, 4 

encourage, or recommend your doing so, but simply telling 5 

you this is how it works on that. 6 

 As far as the brief, just a couple of reminders for me.  7 

You know, I don't know whether it's going to be that 8 

complicated as far as the legal issues involved.  However, 9 

if you're citing cases to me on this, please cite the page 10 

number of the case that you're relying upon as opposed to 11 

just whatever case stands for this proposition.  So if you 12 

want me to see something, direct me to it specifically. 13 

 Obviously, transcript cites for specific, factual 14 

information that you're citing on there.   15 

 And once I have your brief, I'll try to get a decision 16 

out as soon as I can on it.  And I'll, of course, file my 17 

decision with the Board, serve a copy on the parties.  And 18 

I'm simply going to refer you to the Rules and Regulations 19 

with respect to the filing of exceptions to my decisions, 20 

if you choose to do so.  And, of course, refer you to the 21 

Board's Rules and Regulations as far as any questions on 22 

the brief as well. 23 

 Those are the main things.  As I said, thank you for 24 

your indulgence and speedily moving through things. 25 
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 And unless there's something else, I have nothing 1 

further from you. 2 

 General Counsel, anything else, sir? 3 

 MR. HEARNE:  No, Your Honor. 4 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  For the Respondent? 5 

 MR. MILLER:  Nothing further.  Thank you, Your Honor. 6 

 JUDGE BRAKEBUSCH:  Thank you.  And with that, we're 7 

closed. 8 

(Whereupon, at 3:40 p.m., the hearing in the above-entitled 9 

matter was closed.) 10 

 11 

 12 

 13 
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Free State Reporting, Inc. 
1378 Cape St. Claire Road 

Annapolis, MD 21409 
(410) 974-0947 

 



516 

CERTIFICATION 1 

 This is to certify that the attached proceedings before 2 

the National Labor Relations Board (NLRB), Region 26, in the 3 

matter of PHILIPS ELECTRONICS NORTH AMERICA CORPORATION, 4 

Case No. 26-CA-085613, at Memphis, Tennessee, on March 12, 5 

2013, were held according to the record, and that this is the 6 

original, complete, and true and accurate transcript that has 7 

been compared to the reporting or recording accomplished at 8 

the hearing, that the exhibit files have been checked for 9 

completeness and no exhibits received in evidence or in the 10 

rejected exhibit files are missing.  11 

 12 

 13 

      _____________________________ 14 

      Stephen P. Anderson 15 

      Official Reporter 16 
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BEFORE THE 
NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD 

Philips Electronics North America ) 
) 
) 

and ) 
) 
) 

Lee Craft ) 

Case No. 26-CA-085613 

ANSWER TO COMPLAINT 

Philips Electronics North America ("Philips" or "Company"), for its Answer 

to the Complaint (the "Complaint") filed with the National Labor Relations Board . 

("NLRB") states and responds as follows: 

l(a). Upon information and belief, Philips admits the allegations contained 

in paragraph 1(a) of the Complaint. 

1 (b). Upon information and belief, Philips admits the allegations contained 

in paragraph 1 (b) of the Complaint. 

2(a). Admitted. 

2(b ). Admitted. 

2( c). Admitted. 

2( d). Admitted. 

3. Admitted. 



4. Denied. 

5(a). Denied. 

5(b). Admitted. 

5(c). Denied. 

5(d). Denied. 

6. Denied. 

7. Denied. 

8. No response required. 

Philips denies each and every allegation of the Complaint not heretofore 

specifically admitted in this Answer and reserves any and all defenses available to 

it under the law. Philips reserves the right to amend this Answer before the 

hearing. 

WHEREFORE, having fully answered, Philips prays that the Complaint be 

dismissed with prejudice and that the NLRB enter such appropriate curative orders 

as may be just and proper under the circumstances of this proceeding. 

Respectfully submitted, 

By: /s/ Mason C. Miller 
Mason C. Miller, Esq. 
Senior Counsel, Employment & Labor Law 
Philips Electronics North America 
200 Franklin Square Drive 
Somerset, N.J. 08873 
Office: 732-563-3123 
E-mail: mason.miller@ philips.com 

2 



Certification of Filing and Service 

I hereby certify that Philips' Answer was filed electronically with the NLRB this 
date and that a copy was mailed this date via electronic and regular mail to Lee 
Craft at 7467 Nunn CV, Memphis, TN 38125-4851. 

By: Is/ Mason C. Miller 
Mason C. Miller 
Senior Labor & Employment Counsel 

Dated: December 27, 2012 
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BEFORE THE 
NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD 

Philips Electronics North America ) 
) 
) 

and ) 
) 
) 

Lee Craft ) 

Case No. 26-CA-085613 

MOTION TO EXTEND TIME TO ANSWER COMPLAINT 

Philips Electronics Not1h America ("Philips" or "Company"), hereby fil es a 

Motion to Extend the Time for it to File and Serve its Answer to the Complaint 

filed with the National Labor Relations Board ("NLRB") until December 28, 201 2. 

It is respectfully submitted that there is proper cause to extend the time to 

answer the Complaint based on the fact that the holiday and vacation schedules of 

. Philips employees made them unavailable to provide infonnation necessary to 

answer the allegations in the Complaint. 

Respectfully submitted, 

By: /s/ Mason C. Miller 
Mason C. Miller, Esq. 
Senior Counsel, Employment & Labor Law 
Philips Electronics North America 
200 Franklin Square Drive 
Somerset, N.J. 08873 
Office: 732-563-3123 
E-mail: mason. rn i ller(c/)philips.com 



Certification of Filing and Service 

I hereby certify that Philips ' Motion to Extend the Time to Answer the Complaint 
was filed electronically with the NLRB this date, and that a copy was mailed this 
date via electronic and regular mail to Lee Craft at 7467 Nunn CV, Memphis, TN 
38125-4851. 

By: /s/ Mason C. Miller 
Mason C. Miller, Esq. 
Senior Labor & Employment Counsel 

Dated: December 27, 2012 
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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA 

BEFORE THE NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD 

REGION 15, SUBREGION 26 

PHILIPS ELECTRONIC NORTH AMERICA 
CORPORATION 

and 

LEE CRAFT, AN INDIVUDUAL 

Case 26-CA-085613 

AFFIDAVIT OF SERVICE OF ORDER SETTING DATE OF HEARING 

I, the undersigned employee of the National Labor Relations Board, state under oath that on , I 
served the above-entitled document(s) by post-paid regular mail upon the fo llowing persons, 
addressed to them at the fo llowing addresses: 

SHERRY MCMURRIAN 
PHILIPS ELECTRONIC NORTH 
AMERICA CORPORATION 
3399 E RAINES liD 
MEMPHIS, TN 38118-68 19 

MASON MILLER, ESQ. 
PHILIPS ELECTRONICS NORTH 
AMERICA 
200 FRANKLIN SQUARE DR 
SOMERSET, NJ 08873-4186 

LEE CRAFT 
7467 NUNN CV 
MEMPHIS, TN 381 25-485 1 

December 11, 2012 Ann Ralph, Designated Agent ofNLRB 
Date Name 

Signature 



UNITED STATES OF AMAERICA 
BEFORE THE NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD 

REGION 15, SUBREGION 26 

PHILIPS ELECTRONIC NORTH AMERICA 
CORPORATION 

and Case 26-CA-085613 

LEE CRAFT, AN INDIVIDUAL 

ORDER SETTING DATE OF HEARING 

IT IS HEREBY ORDERED that the hearing in the above-entitled matter is scheduled 

for March 11, 2013, commencing at 9 a.m. in the Hearing Room, National Labor Relations 

Board, 80 Monroe Avenue, Suite 350, Memphis, Tennessee. 

DATED: December 11 ,2012 

:h.L~ Sandra L. Hi a ower 
Acting Regional Director 
National Labor Relations Board 
Region 15, Subregion 26 
80 Monroe A venue 
Suite 350 
Memphis, TN 38 103-2400 



FORM NLRB-877 
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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA 
BEFORE THE NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD 

REGION 26 

PHILIPS ELECTRONICS NORTH AMERICA CORPORATION 

and Case 26-CA-085613 

LEE CRAFT, An Individual 

AFFIDAVIT OF SERVICE OF Complaint and Notice of Hearing (with fo rms NLRB-4338 and NLRB-4668 
attached) 

I, the undersigned employee of the National Labor Relations Board, being duly sworn, depose and say that on 
November 30, 2012, I served the above-entitled document(s) by certified mail or regular mail, as noted below, 
upon the following persons, addressed to them at the following addresses: 

SHERRY MCMURRIAN, REGIONAL 
DISTRlBUTION MANAGER 
PHILIPS ELECTRON ICS NORTH AMERICA 
CORPORATION 
3399 E RAINES RD 
MEMPHIS, TN 38 118-681 9 

MASON MILLER, ESQ. 
PHILIPS ELECTRONICS NORTH AMERICA 
CORPORATION 
200 FRANKLIN SQUARE DR 
SOMERSET, NJ 08873-4186 

LEE CRAFT 
7467NUNN CV 
MEMPHIS, TN 381 25-482 1 

November 30 2012 
Date 

Certified Mail No. 7012 2210 0001 4451 8822 
Retum Receipt 

Regula•· Mail 

Certified Mail No. 7012 2210 0001 4451 8839 

Ann Ralph, Designated Agent of the NLRB 
Name 

S ignature 



UNITED STATES OF AMERICA 
BEFORE THE NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD 

REGION 26 

PHILIPS ELECTRONICS 
NORTH AMERICA CORPORATION 

11/30/12 

and Case 26-CA-085613 

LEE CRAFT, AN INDIVIDUAL 

COMPLAINT AND NOTICE OF HEARING 

This Complaint and Notice of Hearing, which is based on a charge filed by 
Lee Craft, an Individual, is issued pursuant to Section 1 O(b) of the National Labor 
Relations Act, 29 U.S.C. § 151 et seq. , and Section 102.15 of the Rules and 
Regulations of the National Labor Relations Board, and alleges that Philips 
Lighting Company, whose correct name is Philips Electronics North America 
Corporation (Respondent), has violated the Act by engaging in the following unfair 
labor practices: 

1. 

(a) The charge in this proceeding was filed by Lee Craft on July 19, 
2012 and a copy was served by regular mail on Respondent on July 19, 2012. 

(b) The first amended charge in this proceeding was filed by Lee Craft 
on September 28, 2012 and a copy was served by regular mail on Respondent on 
September 28, 2012. 

2. 

(a) At all material times, Respondent has been a corporation with an 
office and place of business in Memphis, Tennessee and has been engaged in the 
distribution of lighting products. 

(b) In conducting its operations during the 12-month period ending 
October 31, 2012, Respondent sold and shipped goods valued in excess of 
$50,000 directly to points located outside the State of Tennessee. · 

(c) In conducting its operations during the 12-month period ending 
October 31, 2012, Respondent purchased and received goods valued in excess of 
$50,000 directly from points located outside the State of Tennessee. 



(d) At all material times, Respondent has been an employer engaged in 
commerce within the meaning of Section 2(2), (6), and (7) of the Act. 

3. 

At all material times, the following individuals held the positions set forth 
opposite their respective names and have been supervisors of Respondent within 
the meaning of Section 2(11) of the Act and agents of Respondent within the 
meaning of Section 2(13) of the Act: 

Sherry McMurrian -

Gerak Guyot 
Joe Odum 

William Gordon 

Rolita Turner 

4. 

Regional Distribution 
Manager 
Operations Manager 
Professional Area 
Supervisor 
Supervisor 

Distribution Center 
Supervisor 

Since January 19, 2012, Respondent has maintained a rule that discipline 
is confidential and prohibiting employees from sharing and/or discussing their 
discipline with their coworkers. 

5. 

(a) Between about January 20, 2012 and January 24, 2012, employee 
Lee Craft showed and discussed with his coworkers an employee counseling form 
he received from Respondent on about January 20, 2012. 

(b) About January 25, 2012, Respondent discharged its employee Lee 
Craft. 

(c) Respondent engaged in the conduct described above in paragraph 
5(b) because Lee Craft engaged in the conduct described above in paragraph 
5(a), and to discourage employees from engaging in these or other concerted 
activities. 

(d) Respondent engaged in the conduct described above in paragraph 
5(b) because Lee Craft violated the rule described above in paragraph 4, and to 
discourage employees from engaging in these or other concerted activities. 

Page 2 



6. 

By the conduct described above in paragraphs 4 and 5, Respondent has 
been interfering with, restraining, and coercing employees in the exercise of the 
rights guaranteed in Section 7 of the Act in violation of Section 8(a)(1) of the Act. 

7. 

The unfair labor practices of Respondent described above affect commerce 
within the meaning of Section 2(6) and (7) of the Act. 

8. 

(a) As part of the remedy for the unfair labor practices alleged above in 
paragraph 5, the Acting General Counsel seeks an order requiring reimbursement 
of amounts equal to the difference in taxes owed upon receipt of a lump-sum 
payment and taxes that would have been owed had there been no discrimination. 

(b) The Acting General Counsel further seeks, as part of the remedy for 
the allegations in paragraph 5, that Respondent be required to submit the 
appropriate documentation to the Social Security Administration so that when 
backpay is paid, it will be allocated to the appropriate periods. 

(c) The Acting General Counsel further seeks all other relief as may be 
just and proper to remedy the unfair labor practices alleged. 

ANSWER REQUIREMENT 

Respondent is notified that, pursuant to Sections 102.20 and 102.21 of the 
Board's Rules and Regulations, it must file an answer to the complaint. The 
answer must be received by this office on or before December 14, 2012 or 
postmarked on or before December 13, 2012. Unless filed electronically in a 
pdf format, Respondent should file an original and four copies of the answer with 
this office. 

An answer may also be filed electronically through the Agency's website. 
To file electronically, go to www.nlrb.gov, click on File Case Documents, enter 
the NLRB Case Number, and follow the detailed instructions. The responsibility 
for the receipt and usability of the answer rests exclusively upon the sender. 
Unless notification on the Agency's website informs users that the Agency's E-

. Filing system is officially determined to be in technical failure because it is unable 
to receive documents for a continuous period of more than 2 hours after 12:00 
noon (Eastern Time) on the due date for filing, a failure to timely file the answer 
will not be excused on the basis that the transmission could not be accomplished 
because the Agency's website was off-line or unavailable for some other reason. 
The Board's Rules and Regulations require that an answer be signed by counsel 
or non-attorney representative for represented parties or by the party if not 
represented . See Section 102.21 . If the answer being filed electronically is a pdf 
document containing the required signature, no paper copies of the answer need 
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to be transmitted to the Regional Office. However, if the electronic version of an 
answer to a complaint is not a pdf file containing the required signature, then the 
E-filing rules require that such answer containing the required signature continue 
to be submitted to the Regional Office by traditional means within three (3) 
business days after the date of electronic filing. 

Service of the answer on each of the other parties must be accomplished 
by means allowed under the Board's Rules and Regulations. The answer may not 
be filed by facsimile transmission. If no answer is filed or if an answer is filed 
untimely, the Board may find, pursuant to Motion for Default Judgment, that the 
allegations in the complaint are true. 

NOTICE OF HEARING 

PLEASE TAKE NOTICE THAT commencing at 9 a.m. on a date to be 
determined later, and on consecutive days thereafter until concluded, a hearing 
will be conducted in the hearing room, National Labor Relations Board, 80 Monroe 
Avenue, Suite 350, Memphis, Tennessee, before an administrative law judge of 
the National Labor Relations Board. At the hearing, Respondent and any other 
party to this proceeding have the right to appear and present testimony regarding 
the allegations in this complaint. The procedures to be followed at the hearing are 
described in the attached Form NLRB-4668. The procedure to request a 
postponement of the hearing is described in the attached Form NLRB-4338. 

Dated at Memphis, Tennessee, this 30th day of November 2012. 

Attachments 

William R. Yarbr 
Region 26 
National Labor Relations Board 
The Brinkley Plaza Building 
80 Monroe Avenue, Suite 350 
Memphis, TN 381 03-2416 
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FORM NLRB-4338 
(2-90) 

UNITED STATES GOVERNMENT 
NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD 

NOTICE 

PHILIPS ELECTRONICS NORTH AMERICA CORPORATION 
Case 26-CA-085613 

The issuance of the notice of formal hearing in this case does not mean that the matter cannot be disposed of by 
agreement of the parties. On the contrary, it is the policy of this office to encourage voluntary adjustments. The 
examiner or attorney assigned to the case will be pleased to receive and to act promptly upon your suggestions or 
comments to this end. An agreement between the parties, approved by the Regional Director, would serve to cancel 
the hearing. 

However, unless otherwise specifically ordered, the hearing will be held at the date, hour, and place indicated. 
Postponements will not be granted unless good and sufficient grounds are shown and the following requirements 
are met: 

(1) The request must be in writing. An original and two copies must be filed with the Regional Director 
when appropriate under 29 CFR 1 02.16(a) or with the Division of Judges when appropriate under 
29 CFR 102.16(b). 

(2) Grounds thereafter must be set forth in detail; 

(3) Alternative dates for any rescheduled hearing must be given; 

(4) The positions of all other parties must be ascertained in advance by the requesting party and set 
forth in the request; and 

(5) Copies must be simultaneously served on all other parties (listed below}, and that fact must be 
noted on the request. 

Except under the most extreme conditions, no request for postponement wil l be granted during the three days 
immediately preceding the date of hearing. 

SHERRY MCMURRIAN, REGIONAL DISTRIBUTION 
MANAGER 
PHILIPS ELECTRONICS NORTH AMERICA 
CORPORATION 
3399 E. RAINES RD 
MEMPHIS, TN 38118-6819 

MASON MILLER, ESQ. 
PHILIPS ELECTRONICS NORTH AMERICA 
CORPORATION 
200 FRANKLIN SQUARE DR 
SOMERSET, NJ 08873-4186 

LEE CRAFT 
7467 NUNN CV 
MEMPHIS, TN 38125-4821 



FORM NLRB-4668 
(4-05) (C CASES) 

SUMMARY OF STANDARD PROCEDURES IN FORMAL HEARINGS HELD 
BEFORE THE NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD 

IN UNFAffi LABOR PRACTICE PROCEEDINGS PURSUANT TO 
SECTION 10 OF THE NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS ACT 

The hearing will be conducted by an administrative law judge of the National Labor Relations Board who 
will preside at the hearing as an independent, impartial finder of the facts and applicable law whose decision in due 
time will be served on the parties. The offices of the administrative law judges are located in Washington, DC; San 
Francisco, California; New York, N.Y.; and Atlanta, Georgia. 

At the date, hour, and place for which the hearing is set, the administrative law j udge, upon the joint request 
of the parties, will conduct a "prehearing" conference, prior to or shortly after the opening of the hearing, to ensure 
that the issues are sharp and clearcut; or the administrative law judge may independently conduct such a conference. 
The administrative law judge will preside at such conference, but may, if the occasion arises, permit the parties to 
engage in private discussions. The conference will not necessarily be recorded, but it may well be that the labors of 
the conference will be evinced in the ultimate record, for example, in the form of statements of position, stipulations, 
and concessions. Except under unusual circumstances, the administrative law judge conducting the prehearing 
conference will be the one who will conduct the hearing; and it is expected that the formal hearing will commence or 
be resumed immediately upon completion of the prehearing conference. No prejudice will result to any party 
unwilling to participate in or make stipulations or concessions during any prehearing conference. 

(This is not to be construed as preventing the parties from meeting earlier for similar purposes. To the 
contrary, the parties are encouraged to meet prior to the time set for hearing in an effort to narrow the issues.) 

Parties may be represented by an attorney or other representative and present evidence relevant to the issues. 
All parties appearing before this hearing who have or whose witnesses have handicaps falling within the provisions 
of Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended, and 29 C.F.R. 100.603, and who in order to 
participate in this hearing need appropriate auxiliary aids, as defined in 29 C.F.R. 100.603·, should notify the 
Regional Director as soon as possible and request the necessary assistance. 

An official reporter will make the only official transcript of the proceedings, and all citations in briefs and 
arguments must refer to the official record. The Board will not certify any transcript other than the official transcript 
for use in any court litigation. Proposed corrections of the transcript should be submitted, either by way of 
stipulation or motion, to the administrative law judge for approval. 

All matter that is spoken in the hearing room while the hearing is in session will be recorded by the official 
reporter unless the administrative law judge specifically directs off-the-record discussion. In the event that any party 
wishes to make off-the-record statements, a request to go off the record should be directed to the administrative law 
judge and not to the official reporter. 

Statements of reasons in support of motions and objections should be specific and concise. The 
administrative law judge will allow an automatic exception to all adverse rulings and, upon appropriate order, an 
objection and exception will be permitted to stand to an entire line of questioning. 

All exhibits offered in evidence shall be in duplicate. Copies of exhibits should be supplied to the 
administrative law judge and other parties at the time the exhibits are offered in evidence. If a copy of any exhibit is 
not available at the time the original is received, it will be the responsibility of the party offering such exhibit to 
submit the copy to the administrative law judge before the close of hearing. In the event such copy is not submitted, 
and the filing has not been waived by the administrative law judge, any ruling receiving the exhibit may be rescinded 
and the exhibit rejected. 

Any party shall be entitled, on request, to a reasonable period of time at the close of the hearing for oral 
argument, which shall be included in the transcript of the hearing. In the absence of a request, the administrative law 
judge may ask for oral argument if, at the close of the hearing, it is believed that such argument would be beneficial 
to the understanding of the contentions ofthe parties and the factual issues involved. 
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Fonn NLRB-4668 (4-05) Continued 

In the discretion of the administrative law judge, any party may, on request made before the close of the 
hearing, file a brief or proposed findings and conclusions, or both, with the administrative law judge who will fix 
the time for such filing. Any such filing submitted shall be double-spaced on 8Y2 by 11 inch paper. 

Attention of the parties is called to the following requirements laid down in Section 102.42 of the Board's 
Rules and Regulations, with respect to the procedure to be followed before the proceeding is transferred to the 
Board: 

No request for an extension of time within which to submit briefs or proposed findings to the 
administrative law judge will be considered unless received by the Chief Administrative Law Judge in 
Washington, DC (or, in cases under the branch offices in San Francisco, California; New York, New York; and 
Atlanta, Georgia, the Associate Chief Administrative Law Judge) at. least 3 days prior to the expiration of time 
fixed for the submission of such documents. Notice of request for such extension of time must be served 
simultaneously on all other parties, and proof of such service furnished to the Chief Administrative Law Judge or 
the Associate Chief Administrative Law Judge, as the case may be. A quicker response is assured if the moving 
party secures the positions of the other parties and includes such in the request. All briefs or proposed findings 
filed with the administrative law judge must be submitted in triplicate, and may be printed or otherwise legibly 
duplicated with service on the other parties. 

In due course the administrative law judge will prepare and file with the Board a decision in this 
proceeding, and will cause a copy thereof to be served on each of the parties. Upon filing of this decision, the 
Board will enter an order transferring this case to itself, and will serve copies of that order, setting forth the date of 
such transfer, on all parties. At that point, the administrative law judge's official connection with the case will 
cease. 

The procedure to be followed before the Board from that point forward, with respect to the filing of 
exceptions to the adminisrrative law judge's decision, the submtssion of supporting briefs, requests for oral argument 
before the Board, and related matters, is set forth in the Board's Rules and Regulations, particularly in Section 
102.46 and following sections. A summary of the more pertinent of these provisions will be served on the parties 
together with t..i.e order transferring the case to the Board. 

Adjustments or settlements consistent with the policies of the National Labor Relations Act reduce 
government expenditures and promote amity in labor relations. If adjustment appears possible, the administrative 
law judge may suggest discussions between the parties or, on request, will afford reasonable opportunity during the 
hearing for such discussions. 



UNITED STATES OF AMERICA 

BEFORE THE NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD 

PHILIPS LIGHTING COMPANY 

Charged Party 

and Case 26-CA-085613 

LEE CRAFT 

Charging Party 

t-\r<;\ 
AFFIDAVIT OF SERVICE OF SECOND AMENDED CHARGE AGAINST EMPLOYER 

I, the undersigned employee of the National Labor Relations Board, being duly sworn, say that 
on September 28, 2012, I served the above-entitled document(s) by regular mail upon the 
following persons, addressed to them at the following addresses: 

SHERRY MCMURRIAN 
PHILIPS LIGHTING COMPANY 
3399 E RAINES RD 
MEMPHIS, TN 381 18-681 9 

MASON MILLER, ESQ., Attorney 
PHILIPS ELECTRONICS NORTH 
AMERICA 
200 FRANKLIN SQUARE DR 
SOMERSET, NJ 08873-4186 

September 28, 2012 
Date 
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Form NLRB - 501 (2-08) 
UNITED STATES OF AMERICA DO NOT WRITE IN THIS SPACE 

NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD Case Date Filed 

FIRST AMENDED CHARGE AGAINST EMPLOYER 
INSTRUCTIONS: 

26-CA-085613 September 28, 2012 

File an original of this charge with NLRB Reg ional Director in which the alleged unfair labor practice occurred or is occurring. 
1. EMPLOYER AGAINST WHOM CHARGE IS BROUGHT 

a. Name of Employer b. Tel. No. 

PHILIPS LIGHTING COMPANY (901)367-3400 
c. Cell No. 

d. Address (street, city, state ZIP code) e. Employer Representative f. Fax No. 
3399 E RAINES RD, MEMPHIS, TN SHERRY MCMURRIAN (901)795-1 585 
38118-6819 g. e-Mail 

h. Dispute Location (City and State) 

Memphis, TN 
i. Type of Establishment (factory, nursing home, j. Principal Product or Service k. Number of workers at d ispute location 
hotel) 100 
Warehouse Lighting Fixtures 

I. The above-named employer has engaged in and is engaging unfair labor practices within the meaning of section 8(a), subsections (1) of the National 
Labor Relations Act, and these unfair labor practices are practices affecting commerce within the meaning of the Act, or these unfair labor practices are 
unfair practices affecting commerce within the meaning of the Act and the Postal Reorganization Act. 
2. Basis of the Charge (set forth a clear and concise statement of the facts constituting the alleged unfair labor practices) 

On or about January 25, 2012, the above-named Employer, by its officers, agents, and representatives: (a) terrminated 
employee Lee Craft for violating the Company's confidentiality policy by discussing discipline Craft had received with co-
workers and by showing co-workers the disciplinary form that had been issued to him; and (b) promulgated and 
disseminated to employees a rule prohibiting them from showing their disciplinary action forms to coworkers. 

3. Full name of party filing charge (if labor organization, give full name, including local name and number) 

LEE CRAFT 
4a. Address (street and number, city, state, and ZIP code) 4b. Tel. No. 

7467 NUNN CV, MEMPHIS, TN 38125-4851 4c. Cell No. 

(901)517-6392 
4d. Fax No. 
4e. e-Mail 

craftphyllis@ymail.com 
5. Full name of national or international labor organization of which it is an affiliate or constituent unit {to be filled in when charge is filed by a labor 
organization) NA 

6. DECLARATION Tel. No. 
I declare that I have read the above charge and that the statements are true to the best o f 
my knowledge and belief. 

LEE CRAFT, Individual 
Office, if any, Cell No. 

By: (901)517-6392 

(signature of representative or person making charge) Print Name and Title Fax No. 

Address: 7467 NUNN CV, MEMPHIS, TN Date: e-Mail 

38125-4851 craftphyllis@ymail.com 

W ILLFUL FALSE STATEMENTS ON T HIS CHARGE CAN BE PUNISHED BY Fl 'E AND IMPRISONMENT (U.S. CODE, TITLE 18, SECTION 1001 ) 
PRIVACY ACT STATEi'\'I E T 

Solicitation of the information on thi> form is authorized by the National Labor Relations Act {NLRA), 29 U.S.C. § 151 et seq. The principal use of the information is to 
assist the National Labor Relations Board (NLRB) in processing unfair labor practice and related proceedings or litigation. The routine uses for the information are fully 
set forth in the Federal Register, 71 Fed. Reg. 74942-43 (Dec. 13, 2006). The NLRB will further explain these uses upon request. Disclosure of this infonnation to the 
NLRB is voluntary; however, failure to supply the information will cause the NLRB to decline to invoke its processes. 

£.x"'. \(c) 
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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA 

BEFORE THE NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD 

PHILIPS LIGHTING COMPANY 

Charged Pa1ty 

and Case 26-CA-085613 

LEE CRAFT 

Charging Party 

AFFIDAVIT OF SERVICE OF CHARGE AGAINST EMPLOYER 

I, the undersigned employee of the National Labor Relations Board, state under oath that on 
July 19,2012, I served the above-entitled document(s) by post-paid regular mail upon the 
following persons, addressed to them at the following addresses: 

SHERRY MCMURRIAN 
PHILIPS LIGHTING COMPANY 
3399 E RAINES RD 
MEMPHIS, TN 38118-6819 

July 19, 2012 

Date 

Anne Sampietro, Designated Agent of 
NLRB 
Name 

/ s /Anne Sampietro 

Signature 
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Form NLRB 501 (2 08) - -
UNITED STATES OF AMERICA DO NOT WRITE IN T H IS SPACE 

NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD Case Date Filed 

CHARGE AGAINST EMPLOYER 
INSTRUCTIONS: 

26- CA-085613 July 19, 2012 

File an origina l of this charge with NLRB Reg ional Director in which the alleged unfair labor practice occurred or is occurring . 
1. EMPLOYER AGAINST WHOM CHARGE IS BROUGHT 

a. Name of Employer b . Tel. No. 

Philips Lighting Company (901) 367-3400 
c . Cell No. 

d. Address (street, city, state ZIP code) e. Employer Representative f. Fax No. 

3399 East Raines Road Sherry McMurrian (90 1) 795-1585 
Memphis TN 38118 g. e-Mail 

h. Dispute Location (City and State) 

Memphis, Tennessee 
i. Type of Establishment (factory, nursing home, j . Principal Product o r Service k. Number of workers at dispute location 
hotel) 
Warehouse lighting products 100 
I. The above-named employer has engaged in and is engaging unfair labor practices within the meaning of section B(a), subsections (1) of the National 
Labor Relat ions Act, and these unfair labor practices are practices affecting commerce within the meaning of the Act, or these unfair labor practices are 
unfair practices affecting commerce within the meaning of the Act and the Postal Reorganization Act. 
2. Basis of the Charge (set forth a clear and concise statement of the facts constituting the alleged unfair labor practices) 

During the past six months, the above-named Employer, by its agents , officers and representatives, terminated 
employee Lee Craft for violating the Company's confidentiality policy by discussing discipline Craft had received with co-
workers and by showing co-workers the disciplinary form that had been issued to him. 

3. Full name of party fi l ing charge (if labor organization, give full name, including local name and number) 

Lee Craft 
4a. Address (street and number, city, state, and ZIP code) 4b. Tel. No. 

7467 Nunn Cove 
Memphis, TN 38125 4c. Cell No. 

(901) 517-6392 
4d. Fax No. 

4e. e-Mail 

craftphyllis@ymail.com 
5. Full name of national or international labor organization of which it is an affiliate or constituent unit (to be filled in when charge is filed by a labor 
organization) 

6. DECLARATION Tel. No. 
I declare that I have read th e above charge and that the statements are true to the best of 
my knowledge ~REI_ belief. A 

Bofv 
( ~ F p_ 

Office , if any, Cell No. 

~ 
Lee Craft, an individual 

(signature of representativ~ r ejrson making charge) Print Name and Title Fax No. 

Address: 7467 Nunn Cove Date: July 19, 2012 e-Mail 
Memphis, TN 38125 craftphyllis@ymail.com 

WILLFliL FALSE STATEMENTS ON THIS CHARG E CA BE PUNISHED BY FINE AND li\IPRISONi\I E 'T (l i.S. CODE. TITLE 18, SECTIOi\ 1001) 
PRIVACY ACT STATEMENT 

Solicitation of the information on this fom1 is authorized by the National Labor Relations Act (NLRA), 29 U.S.C. § l SI et seq. The principal use of the inlom1ation is to 
assist the National Labor Relations Board (NLRB) in processing unfair labor practice and related proceedings or litigation. The routine uses for the information are fully 
set forth in the Federal Register, 71 Fed. Reg. 74942-43 (Dec. 13. 2006). The NLRB will further explain these uses upon request. Disclosure of this infonnation to the 
NLRB is voluntary: however. failure to supply the information will cause the NLRB to decline to invoke its processes. !-(>:' I %nn-15 
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OUR VALUES 

The values apply to everyone in Philips and everyone 
needs to apply the values. They are the 'family or house 
rules' every company and member of that company 
applies to everyday working life. The values guide our 
attitude and our spirit, the way we do what we do, how 
we interact with each other inside and outside of the 
company. The values are used as a point of reference to 
check our actions and behaviors against. They are the 
guiding principles for our behavior. It starts with YOU! 

A WORD ABOUT OUR ONE ON ONE 
RELATIONSHIP 

Every member of our management team is committed to the 
philosophy that effective leadership, dedication to our associates 
and customers, and teamwork are key to making our 
distribution centers an excellent place to work. We understand 
that communication between you and management is crucial to 
maintaining this environment. Therefore, you should always feel 
free to speak to your supervisor or any member of the 
management team about your ideas and concerns. We 
encourage you to raise issues to management when you see 
them and get answers to any questions you may have. 

We strongly believe that communication between employees 
and managers works best when we can speak directly with each 
other. We are confident that once you get to know our 
Company and its " people-oriented philosophy," you will agree 
that our one on one relationship with each other are key 
contributors to our success. 



ABOUT THIS HANDBOOK 

This Handbook is designed to provide you with general 
information about some of the advantages and benefits you 
enjoy as an employee of our Company and to explain some of 
the guidelines under which we operate. It is not possible to 
explain every Company policy, rule, practice or benefit in this 
Handbook. Rather, you should use this as a first step toward 
answering questions you have about your job. If you cannot 
find the answer to a question, please feel free to consult your 
supervisor, the distribution center Human Resources Manager, 
or use one of the other methods of communication outlined in 
this Handbook. 

For information on current benefit plans maintained by the 
Company, contact HR Shared Services, at I ~888-367-7223 or at 
https://www3.essbenefits.com/philips/. All benefits are governed 
by the terms and conditions contained in the actual plan 
documents. If a conflict occurs between this handbook and the 
actual plan documents, the plan documents will prevail. 

The Handbook and other plan documents are not contractual in 
nature and do not guarantee any continuation of benefits. 

Your employment with Philips is employment-at-will, which 
permits the Company or the employee to terminate the 
employment relationship at any time, for any reason, with or 
without notice. Neither the policies contained in this Employee 
Handbook, nor .any other written or verbal communications are 
intended to create a contract of employment for any specific 
period of time or warranty of benefits. 

2 

The contents of this Handbook supersede any and all prior 
statements on the subjects covered. We will make every effort 
to inform you/ask for feedback on any changes or additions 
The policies contained in this handbook specifically apply to 
hourly employees working at the Philips Distribution Centers. 
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Chapterl -General Information 

RECOGNITION OF SERVICE 

Philips is proud of the fact that many of our employees have 
many years of distinguished service with the Company. In 
recognition of your service, you will be presented with a service 
award that you will have selected, after each 5-year increment 
of service. 

PARKING LOTS 

Please use the portion of the lot designated for employee 
parking. The following suggestions and guidelines are offered 
for your convenience and safety when driving on distribution 
center property. 

When parking your car: 
• Make sure that it does not occupy more than one space 

in a designated area and that it does not block others. 
• Be courteous when there are many cars moving in and 

out of a parking area at the same time. 
• Drive at a speed that is prudent and safe as dictated by 

existing conditions. 
• Understand that Philips· is not responsible for any loss, 

theft, damage, or injury to vehicles; nor the contents or 
occupants of the vehicles while on our property. 
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FACILITY ENTRANCE LOCATIONS 

For your· convenience, employee access to the distribution 
center is through a designated employee entrance. 

The public entrance to our building is reserved for use by 
customers, suppliers, visitors, and office personnel who work iti· ·· 
this area of our site. There is limited parking available at this 
entrance because it is intended for visitors. 

SITE SECURITY 

In addition to an onsite, private security firm, each employee is 
responsible for security of the facility. Should you observe an 
unusual occurrence, or if you observe someone you feel should 
not be on the premises, report it immediately to your 
supervisor. All visitors must wear a visitor's badge. 

PERSONAL INFORMATION UPDATES 

It is extremely important that personal information be kept 
accurate and up-to-date at all times. This includes ensuring 
proper administration of your employee benefits and our ability 
to reach you or your designated contact person in the event of 
an emergency. When there is a change in your marital status, 
dependents, beneficiary designation, address, telephone number, 
or other contact information, you must notify HR Shared 
Services at 1-888-367-7223 or at log into the One Philips Portal 
at pww.philips.com/portal (from a Philips network computer) 
or www.philips.com/portal (from any computer with an internet 
connection) and cl ick on the "Employee Self Service" icon. You 
must also provide your new phone number to your supervisor 
when it has changed. Any other changes to your records, such 
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as education, job skills, or additional training should be brought 
to the attention of the local Human Resources contact. 

EMPLOYEE RECORD 

Your employee file is an important part of your employment 
with Philips. As an employee, you have the right to review your 
file, although, it is important to remember that the file's 
contents are the property of Philips. Should you need copies of 
documents from your file, all reasonable requests will be 
entertained pursuant to applicable law. 

EMERGENCY CALLS 

Distribution center telephones may not be used for personal 
calls except in an emergency or with the permission of a 
supervisor. Please inform your family members or any other 
callers that in an emergency, they will need to provide enough 
information to the person answering the phone so that you may 
be contacted immediately. 

CELL PHONES 

You may only use your cell phone on your break and lunch in 
authorized break areas or outside of the building. If you need 
to make/take an emergency call, you must inform your 
supervisor of the situation ahead of time. 

DRESS CODE 

It is important that you adhere to the following guidelines 
regarding appropriate dress while working: 
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o Any clothing that contains graphics and/or verbiage that 
could be construed as inflammatory, insulting, or 
otherwise objectionable to any individual or group of 
individuals will not be acceptable. 

o Any clothing that is deemed revealing or objectionable 
regarding exposure will not be acceptable. 

o Shoes must fully cover the foot. Open toed shoes and 
sandals are not allowed in the warehouse (office areas 
only). 

Please understand that these req uirements exist to foster both 
a safe and mutually respectful work environment. Your 
cooperation is expected and appreciated. 

HOURS OF WORK 

The hours of work for teams and individuals are determined by 
the Company according to its needs, and may vary from time to 
t ime for a variety of reasons. Therefore, work schedules are 
subject to change based on business and other needs. 

Please understand that you should be at your workstation 
appropriately dressed and ready for work at your scheduled 
start time. You may not clock in earlier than 7 minutes befo re 
your scheduled start time. You must clock out within 7 minutes 
after your shift ends, unless you have been authorized to work 
overtime. Failure to follow the clock rules may result in ""' 
disciplinary action. 

You are not permitted to clock in or out for another employee, 
nor are you permitted to authorize another employee to do the 
same for you. If you forget to clock in or out, or notice any 
other errors on your t imecard. please report the matter to 
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your supervisor immediately so that the proper corrections can 
be made to the Company records. 

If you have any questions about your hours of work or 
schedule, please consult your supervisor. Please keep in mind 
that nothing in this or any other section of this Handbook 
constitutes a guarantee of any specific schedule. status or 
number of hours worked per pay period. 

BREAKS (LUNCH & REST) 

You must take two 15 minute paid rest breaks and one 30 
minute unpaid lunch period per day. It is essential that you take 
your breaks only when scheduled and return promptly when 
your break is over so that others may be able to enjoy their 
breaks as well. Please also be aware that lunch or relief periods 
may have to be changed due to production schedules, absences 
or emergencies. During your lunch break, you must clock out 
and clock in upon leaving and returning. 

FURLOUGH 

A "furlough" is a period oftime off without pay due to a 
temporary reduction of work. 

Normally. the distribution center will be operated to balance 
schedules with the workforce to avoid furloughs. 
Circumstances may arise however, such as natural disasters. 
work related emergencies, or inventory problems. which may 
require furloughs. 

FOOD SERVICE 

Break room facilities are available during working hours. If 
employees choose to take their lunch break on the premises, 
they are expected to eat their lunches in the break-rooms. 
Vending machines are provided for your convenience. 

Eating in restrooms or other unauthorized areas is prohibited. 

RESTROOMS 

Restroom facilities are provided. Please be considerate of 
others and do your part to help us keep our restrooms neat 
and dean. 

RADIOS 

You are allowed to enjoy the use of a radio in designated areas 
of the distribution center as determined by management 
approval. Items considered during determination of radio usage 
include the safety and health of employees and potential 
interference with the efficiency of operations. 

Once approved, please keep in mind that radios may only be 
used under the following guidelines: 

• You may not use an extension cord. 
• Audio volume must be maintained at levels that do not 

cause discomfort to other employees and do not interfere 
with necessary employee communications, the paging 
system effectiveness. warning signals or equipment 
operation. 

• Safety and production considerations do not permit the use 
of earphones, headphones or personal portable electronics. 
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• The Company is not responsible for loss or damage to 
radios. 

BULLETIN BOARDS 

Company bulletin boards are for company use only to display 
official notices, governmental postings, and other important 
information for employees . Employees may not post or remove 
any materials from company bulletin boards. In some, but not 
all, locations a separate area or board may be designated for 
certain types of employee postings. Employees wishing to post 
or remove materials from such areas or boards must first 
obtain company approval. 

PROPERTY PASSES 

From time to time we permit our employees to remove 
property and materials from our distribution center with 
appropriate authorization. If you receive permission to remove 
property from our facility, please be sure that you get a written 
"property pass" approved by your supervisor or distribution 
center manager. 

Please also be aware that anyone who removes Philips property 
from the building without proper authorization and a property 
pass may be subject to disciplinary action up to and including 
immediate termination of employment. 

VISITORS 

For reasons such as the safety and security of our facilities and 
our employees, and co protect the technical and confidential 
aspects of our business, it is important for us to limit the areas 
to which non-employees have access. If you see a person who 
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may not have proper authorization enter the restricted areas of 
the building, please notify your supervisor. 
All visitors must sign-in and out and wear a visitors badge when 
in the building. Visitors will not be permitted access to any area 
of the distribution center without proper authorization. Please 
do not allow your visitors to remain on our premises any longer 
than is necessary to complete the purpose of the visit. Please 
understand that we reserve the right to remove unauthorized 
persons from our premises in accordance with applicable laws. 
Your cooperation in helping us maintain the safety and security 
of our premises and property is expected and greatly 
appreciated. 

DISTRIBUTION CENTER TOURS 

Due to the nature of our operations, we do not give tours to 
the general public. ln order to maintain a positive business 
relationship, we will on occasion, show our facility to 
customers, vendors and/or suppliers. 

PHOTOGRAPHSNIDEOS/AUDIO RECORDINGS 

Taking of photographs or video will not be permitted in the 
distribution center; moreover, the taking of any audio 
recordings without the express written consent of all parties is 
prohibited. It is a violation of company policy (and is illegal in 
some states) for any employee to tape or video record any 
conversation or other inter·action with another person on 
company premises or on company business unless that other 
person has given full and voluntary consent to such 
recording.Violation of this policy will result in termination of 
employment. 
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HOUSEKEEPING 

It is our intention to provide a clean and safe environment. 
We cannot maintain these standards without your help. Please 
be sure that you do your part to keep your work area clean and 
orderly at all times. If you see an area of the facility that 
requires attention, please notify your supervisor. 

The foundation for a safe and pleasant place to work is good 
housekeeping. All of us are expected to do our part to achieve 
and maintain good housekeeping. 

EMERGENCY CONDITIONS 
In the event that emergency conditions make it necessary for 
the distribution center to be closed, the following guidelines 
apply: 

• If time permits, you will be contacted by phone prior to 

the start of your scheduled shift. 
• In the event it is necessary to stop operations during a 

shift, your supervisor will personally notify you and/or 
announcements will be made over the public address 
system. 
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Chapter 2- Policies & Guidelines 

REGULATIONS, PROCEDURES, PRACTICES 

Just as there are rules and regulations governing the welfare of 
citizens in the community, there are certain regulations and 
procedures that must be followed in our distribution center. 
All of these are designed to help make the <listribution center a 
safe, pleasant and desirable place to work. 

The following information is intended to help you become 
acquainted with the general policies, procedures and guidelines 
of the distribution center, and to provide a ready r eference 
when you have questions. 

EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY 

Philips has been and will continue to be an Equal Opportunity 
Employer. Our policy is to improve all employment 
opportunities for women and minorities. We recruit, hire, train 
and promote in all job classifications, without regard to race, 
color, religion, sex, sexual orientation, gender identity, age, 
national origin, disability, or status as a veteran . 

EMPLOYEES WITH DISABLITIES 

The law prohibits discrimination against "a qualified individual 
with a disability." This applies to job applications, hiring, 
advancement, discharge, compensation, training, or other terms, 
conditions or privileges of employment. A " qualified individual 
with a disability" under the Americans with Disabilities Act 
(ADA) means a person who, with or without reasonable 
accommodation, can perform the essential functions of the job. 
The company determines what those essential functions are, 
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along with job descriptions. The law says that a person whose 
employment poses a direct threat to the health or safety of 
others is not qualified for the job if the danger to others cannot 
be eliminated by a reasonable accommodation. We are required 
to make reasonable accommodations for the known physical or 
mental limitations of otherwise qualified people with a disability 
unless we can demonstrate that an accommodation would 
impose an undue hardship. 

HARASSMENT (INCLUDING SEXUAL 
HARASSMENT) 

No employee shall be subjected to sexual harassment by anyone 
at work. This includes unwelcome sexual advances. requests for 
sexual favors, sexual comments and other verbal or physical 
conduct of a sexual nature. Report any incidents of sexual 
harassment to your supervisor, Human Resources Department, 
or the Ethics Office. 

The Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC) uses 
three criteria for determining when behavior constitutes sexual 
harassment: 

• When submission to the conduct is either an explicit or 
implicit term or condition of employment. 

• When submission to, or rejection of, such conduct is 
used as the basis for employment, promotion, salary or 
work assignments. 

• When such conduct substantially interferes with a 
person's work performance. or creates an intimidating, 
hostile or offensive working environment. 

On sexual harassment issues, the EEOC considers an employer 
responsible for the acts of its supervisors and agents regardless 
of whether the employer knew, or should have known, of their 
occurrence. Therefore, managers and supervisors must never 
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ignore a complaint about sexual harassment, even if they 
consider it minor or frivolous. For further guidance, review the 
"Harassment-FreeWorkplace" policy on the Philips Benefits 
Central web site at www3.essbenefits.com/philips. 

Harassment Complaint Procedure 

Any employee who believes themselves to be subjected to any 
form of harassment or is exposed to such conduct has the right 
to have such activity stopped immediately. 
If you feel you have witnessed or are the recipient of 
discriminatory behavior: 

• Notify your supervisor; or 
• If that would prove uncomfortable, you can contact the 

local Human Resources Manager, or t he Corporate 
Human Resources Department. 

• Any other member of Management; or 
• You can choose to make such notification through our 

Ethics Program. The following are avenues within the 
program: 
Site Ethics Coordinator 1-732-563-3219 
Corporate Ethics Coordinator 1-732-563-3210 
Ethics Officer 1-440-483-4368 
Call the Ethics Hotline: 1-800-218-1818 

When a complaint is registered: 
• It will be immediately investigated and will be treated in 

a confidential manner to the extent possible. 
• The employee making the complaint will be notified of 

such results upon completion of the investigation. 
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DRUG-FREE WORKPLACE POLICY 

We consider it our duty to provide a drug-free, safe and secure 
workplace. It is illegal to manufacture, distribute, dispense, 
possess, or use a controlled substance in the workplace. Being 
under the influence of alcohol or other drugs (unless prescribed 
by a physician) while at work is also prohibited. Any violation of 
the Philips Drug-FreeWorkplace policy will result in disciplinary 
action, including discharge. 

You may bring medicine, prescribed by a doctor, onto Philips 
property, but any prescription medicine must be kept in its 
original container.The container must show the name of the 
drug. dosage, prescription number, date, and the name of the 
prescribing physician. 

Some prescription medicine can cause severe side effects that 
could result in a medical emergency. If you are taking such a 
medicine, you must tell the Medical Department (where 
available) and Human Resources.This will help ensure that you 
receive the proper medical treatment if you experience an 
adverse reaction. 

You are also required to notify the company within five days if 
you are convicted of a criminal drug offense that occurred on 
or off company premises while you were conducting company 
business. This requirement is mandated by the Drug
FreeWorkplace Act. 

We recognize drug or alcohol abuse as a health, safety and 
security danger. Employees with drug or alcohol problems are 
urged to get confidential help through the company's Employee 
Assistance Program (EAP). Seeking help will not jeopardize your 
job, but failure to seek help may indeed put your job in 
jeopardy. 
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Employee Assistance Program 

Phil ips recognizes that substance abuse may be an illness for 
which treatment and rehabilitation programs may be available. 
Those employees needing help in dealing with an abuse problem 
are encouraged to voluntarily utilize the Employee Assistance 
Plan (EAP). Voluncary inquiries are maintained in strict 
confidence. Information on how to contact EAP may be 
obtained by calling the EAP phone line, 1-800-833-9989. T he 
use of the EAP does not however, absolve employees from 
their obligation to conduct themselves in a safe manner, or 
restrict the Company's r ight to take disciplinary action. 

DRUG & ALCOHOL TESTING PROGRAM 

Philips prohibits the use of illegal drugs, alcohol, and controlled 
substances at any of its distribution centers. 

Drug and alcohol tests will be administered under the following 
conditions: 

o When an employee shows signs of impairment on the 
job; 

• After an accident or occurrence that results in an injury 
on the job as defined by the Occupational Safety and 
Health Administration and the employee exhibits signs 
of impairment; 

o After an incident involving physical violence on faci lity 
premises and the employee exhibits signs of 
impairment ; 

o After any accident and/or incident involving the use of a 
motorized fork truck; company owned vehicle; etc., and 
the employee exhibits signs of impairment. 
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The Company reserves the right to terminate employees who 
test positive or who refuse to submit to drug and/or alcohol 
testing. 

ELECTRONIC COMMUNICATION AND 
INFORMATION SYSTEMS 

Philips electronic mail (e-mail), electronic voice mail (phone), 
and inter/intranet systems are company assets and should be 
used for Philips business purposes only. Access to the internet 
may be used on an incidental and occasional basis for personal, 
non-business purposes. Such personal use requires that users 
act responsibly and that such use does not interfere with their 
job performance, or conflict with the interest of Philips. For 
more information, refer to your "Simply Right" Booklet or see 
your Human Resources representative. 

In order to protect its interests or when required by law or for 
any other purpose it deems necessary, Philips retains the right 
to access and disclose the information in these systems, 
including the contents of employees' e-mail and phone mail files 
and messages and other information stored electronically. 
Accordingly, employees should not have any expectation of 
privacy regarding the use of these systems and any information 
stored in these systems. Philips may also compliance monitor 
social media meaning that any information employees create, 
transmit, download, exchange or discuss on any social media 
may be accessed by Philips at any time without prior notice. 

It is a violation of company policy for any employee, including 
system administrators (other than for system maintenance) and 
supervisors, to access any information on the systems without 
the employee's knowledge, unless the person seeking access has 
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obtained the prior written approval of the Ethics Officer, who 
may consult with legal counsel. 

WORKPLACE VIOLENCE 

Under the Philips "Violence-FreeWorkplace'' policy, threats, 
acts of violence and any conduct or behavior that endangers t he 
safety of Philips employees and visitors o r Philips property will 
not be tolerated. 

Workplace violence can take many forms including, but not 
limited to, the following: 

• Intimidating o r threatening behavior or statements. 
• Physical abuse or attack or threats of bodily harm. 
o Harassment by any means including in-person, by telephone 

or electronically. 
e Vandalism of company property or an employee's o r 

visitor's property. 
o Carrying weapons onto company property. 

Possession of any weapons, such as firearms, explosives, or 
knives, and possession of any other potentially dangerous or 
hazardous objects or substances is strictly prohibited on all 
company property, including company vehicles and personal 
vehicles parked on company property. In addit ion, possession of 
a weapon while conducting company business off the premises 
is prohibited. 

You are responsible for immediately repor ting any threats, 
incidents of workplace violence, or prohibited conduct or 
behavior to your supervisor and/or Human Resources.AII 

19 



reports will be promptly investigated and, as appropriate, 
referred to responsible authorities. 

Violations of this policy are serious and will result in disciplinary 
action, up to and including termination of employment. To view 
the "Violence-FreeWorkplace" policy, please visit the Philips 
Benefits Central web site at www3.essbenefits.com/philips. 

EMPLOYMENT OF RELATIVES 
Relatives of current employees who apply for employment at 
Philips will go through the same application process as any other 
external applicants, and may be offered employment if they are 
the best qualified person for the job. 

For purposes of this policy, a relative is any person related to 
the employee by blood, marriage. or adoption, or whose 
relationship with the employee is similar to that of a person 
who is related by blood or marriage such as a domestic partner 
or a member of the employee's household. 

As defined above, a relative of a current Philips employee may 
not be hired, transferred or promoted if such an action would 
result in: 

A supervisor/subordinate relationship with a relative; or 
reporting to the same supervisor as a relative; reporting within 
the same chain of command as a relative; or an actual conflict of 
interest or the appearance of a conflict of interest. 

Management has the right, in its sole discretion, co determine 
whether the continued employment, transfer or promotion of a 
relative creates a conflict or appears to create a conflict. 
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This policy also applies to current employees who become 
relatives during the course of their employment. 

SOLICITATION AND DISTRIBUTION 

Under the Philips "Solicitations and Distribution" policy, work 
time is for work. During work time, employees are prohibited 
from solicitation or distribution in all work areas. Work t ime 
does not include, for example, meal periods, scheduled breaks 
and time before or after regularly scheduled work hours.Work 
areas do not include, for example, break/lunch rooms.Off-duty 
or off-site employees are prohibited from solicitation or 
distribution in all work areas. Non-employees are prohibited 
from trespassing, solicitation or distribution at all times in all 
areas of the company's premises. In addition, the company's 
facilities may not be used for group meetings involving 
solicitations or distributions. 

Company bulletin boards are for company use only to display 
official notices, governmental postings, and other important 
information fo r employees. Employees may not post or remove 
any materials from company bulletin boards. In some, but no t 
all, locations a separate area or board may be designated for 
certain types of employee postings. Employees wishing to post 
or remove mater ials from such areas or boards must first 
obtain company approval. 

Occasionally Phil ips may authorize and initiate support of 
charitable, political or community service activities. In these 
cases, employee participation is strictly on a voluntary basis. 
To review the " Solicitations and Distributions" policy, please 
visit the Phili ps Benefits Central web site at 
www 3 .essbenefits.com/philips. 
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OFF-DUTY EMPLOYEE ACCESS 
As a part of our effort to maintain the security and safety of our 
employees, our property and guests, it is important for us to 
know, at all times, who is on our premises and for what 
purpose. We must limit the access to our facility to only those 
individuals who have a business reason to be here. Accordingly, 
employees not scheduled to work will not be permitted to 
enter the areas of the facility that are not open to the general 
public. Off-duty employees will follow the visitor procedures. 

DISPUTE RESOLUTION PROCEDURE 

We recognize that the accumulation of unspoken or 
unanswered complaints can result in dissatisfaction for all of us. 
If a problem occurs or if you feel that you have been treated 
unfairly, we encourage you to use the "Dispute Resolution 
Procedure" to obtain a fair and prompt solution. The basic 
"Dispute Resolution Procedure" is: 

First Step - Supervisor 
When you have a problem or complaint, you should review the 
matter with your supervisor as soon as the two of you can get 
together. The problem can usually be settled to your mutual 
satisfaction. If you have not reached an acceptable resolution 
within seven working days, you may refer the issue to the 
Distribution Center Manager. 

Second Step -Distribution Center Manager 
If you and your Supervisor do not reach an acceptable solution, 
you may refer the issue to the Distribution Center Manager. 
He or she will listen to the issue and provide a response within 
two weeks from the date it was received. 
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Third Step - Human Resources Manager 
If you do not feel that the problem has been properly addressed 
during the first two steps or if the problem is one that you do 
not wish to discuss with the management personnel at those 
levels, you may refer the issue to the Human Resources 
Manager. The HR Manager will review the matter with you. 
An answer will be provided to you within two weeks. 

Fourth Step - Appeal 
Once you have exhausted all steps in the above procedure and 
the matter is still unsettled, you may request to have your 
concern reviewed by the Director of Human Resources, or 
his/her designee. Your concern will be reviewed and an answer 
will be provided in a timely manner. 

We believe that this procedure will enable us to resolve most 
problems or complaints that might arise. If the "Dispute 
Resolut ion Procedure" is not progressing to your satisfaction, 
you may call on or consult with Human Resources Manager, 
however, "The Dispute Resolution Procedure", does not 
change your status as an employee at will, and any performance 
or behavioral problems may necessitate management overriding 
this Procedure and immediately applying discipline, up to and 
including discharge. 

ATTENDANCE AND PUNCTUALITY 

Philips is committed to servicing our customers, both external 
and internal. All employees are expected to be in their assigned 
work area, on time, on their scheduled workdays. Illness or 
personal matters occasionally may require absence from work. 
Particularly in a distribution center environment, due to the 
nature of the operations, even an occasional absence can 
significantly impact operations. However, consistent patterns of 
unscheduled absenteeism and/or tardiness, regard less of cause, 
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with or without notification, paid or unpaid, are disruptive to 
normal operations, not conducive to efficient operations and 
are not in the best interest of the company. 

This policy will address unsatisfactory attendance and the 
prescribed corrective action, which can range from verbal 
warning to termination. 

Definitions 

• Regular Reporting Time: Normally scheduled shift start 
time or agreed overtime start time (either required or 
voluntary}. 

• Tardy: Tardy is defined as reporting to work in the 
associate's department after the regular reporting time. 
It is important to the company, our customers, and to 
fe llow associates that employees be on time every day. 
Being on time means that associates should be at their 
workstations ready for work at the starting time of 
their shift and after each break and lunch period. 

• Rolling 12-month calendar: The 12-month period 
immediately proceeding the current day. 

• Leave Early: Leaving before working the entire 
scheduled shift. 

Procedure 

• Attendance is tracked and recorded for each associate. 
Any unpaid absence, tardy, or early out will be 
recorded as a violation of the Attendance Policy. 

Employee Responsibility 

• Employees must notify their supervisor. attendance 
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voice mail system or the procedures instituted by local 
management if they are going to be absent or late. 

o If the absence is unexpected, the associate must 
personally call their supervisor prior to the beginning of 
their shift. 

o Except in emergency situations, it is not considered 
proper notification to ask a fellow associate, friend or 
relative to contact one's supervisor or manager. 

• Employees are asked to call at least one hour prior to 
the beginning of their shift so the operation can make 
the proper changes to the assigned work. 

Tardy is defined as reporting to work after the regu lar 
reporting time. It is important to the company, our customers 
and to fellow associates that employees are on time every day. 

• Being on time means that associates should be ready to 
begin work at their scheduled shift start time or, if 
applicable, at the pre-shift meeting on time and at their 
workstations immediately following the meeting. 

• Associates should also be at their workstations ready 
for work after each break and lunch period. 

• You will be paid from the start of your regular 
reporting time. You must dock out for lunch and any 
other time you leave the premises. 

Falsification of time is a violation of company policy and will 
result in immediate te rmination. 
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Absences and tardy/leave-early will be recorded 
separately. 

• A violation will be recorded for a tardy/leave-early if 
you work for at least half of the shift. Any time missed 
over half of a shift will be considered an unexcused 
absence. 

• Failure to report for an overtime shift on a designated 
Saturday or Sunday. after accepting the shift, will count 
as absence hours.[meaning unpaid absence?] 

• Do not assume that one day's absence will carry over 
to the next day. For each day that they will be absent, 
the associate must telephone prior co the starting time 
of the shift. 

• Violations will be recorded and tracked on a rolling 12-
month basis. 

• Any associate who is absent and fails to give proper 
notification (except in the case of a documented 
emergency) will be considered a No Call/ No Show, and 
will be subject to disciplinary action. Two (2) No Call/ 
No Shows will result in termination. 

The following is the disciplinary schedule for unpaid absences 
and tardiness violations occurring within a rolling 12-month 
period. 

#Unpaid Absences #Tardy/Early Out Action 
l 3 Verbal Warning 
2 4 W ritten W arning 

3 5 Termination 
-- ~ 

Habitual or chronic unscheduled attendance problems may lead 
to accelerated corrective action up to and incl uding termination. 
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Chapter 3 -Your Pay 

PAYDAY 

Direct deposit is available for all employees and we urge you to 
consider this option. With direct deposit your pay is 
electronically deposited to your bank account. You can access 
your direct deposit information by going to pww
portal.philips.com. 

You must notify your Supervisor or Human Resources of 
shortages or overpayments in your paycheck, or requests about 
pay. 

SHIFT DIFFERENTIAL 

The shift differential is a fixed premium. which is paid to 
employees who work: 2nd or 3rd shifts. 

OVERTIME PAY 

• Overtime for all employees will be paid after 40 
hours have been worked during a work week. 

111 Overtime pay will be based on the following: 

DOUBLE-TIME 

• All hours over 12 in a work day. 
o After 60 hours in a work week. 
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TIME AND ONE-HALF 

• After 40 Hours have been worked during a work 
week. 

• (California law requires time and one half payment 
for all hours worked over 8 in a day or 40 in a 
week and the first 8 hours on the 7t'n consecutive 
day. It also requires double-time payment for all 
hours worked over 12 in a day and over 8 hours on 
the 7tll consecutive day.) 

REGARDING YOUR HOURLY RATE 

The rate range for each job classification in the distribution 
center is established from time to time by evaluating a large 
number of factors including the required job duties, skills, work 
effort, responsibilities and conditions as compared with other 
jobs in the distribution center. 

Each job classification has a written description, which outlines 
the general duties and responsibilities associated with the 
particular job. The job description is not written in specific or 
all-inclusive terms and is intended to be a general guide to job 
duties. 

Each job has a rate range, which establishes the starting rate and 
a top rate. Increases within your rate range are determined by 
your performance on the job, and will normally be granted at 
the intervals specified on the key sheet. In the event that your 
performance is not satisfactory, the step increase will not be 
granted. Your supervisor will discuss the reasons with you and 
provide assistance in attempting to bring your performance to a 
satisfactory level. 
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PAYROLL DEDUCTIONS 

There are two types of payroll deductions; those required by 
law and those that you authorize. 

Federal and State taxes are deducted from your check in line 
with government tables and will vary according to your 
earnings, marital status and number of dependents claimed. 
Deductions may also be made for various insurance plan 
payments, ESP, credit union deposits, Flexible health/childcare 
contributions and donations to the United Way. Insurance plan 
payments and some other payments that may be missed due to 
insufficient pay will be required to be made up. 
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Chapter 4- Overtime 

OVERTIME SCHEDULING 

The purpose of this guideline is to achieve the goal of ensuring 
that the opportunities for scheduled overtime can be equalized 
and explain some of the procedures we use for offering 
overtime and tracking overtime opportunities. We ask that 
everyone do their part to assist us in providing fair 
opportunities for overtime by following the guidelines outlined 
below. 

INSTRUCTIONS: 

For the purpose of fairness, opportunities for scheduled 
overtime will be equalized to the extent that it is practical. A 
database will be maintained each calendar year to track 
overtime opportunities accepted and refused. 

Overtime Notice: 

To the extent business conditions permit, a supervisor will 
make best efforts to provide at least 24 hours notice for all 
scheduled overtime. 

Scheduled Personal Day, Floater or Vacation: 

If a person refused overtime because of a scheduled personal 
day or vacation, then refusal days will not be added to the 
overtime record. If a person has already accepted overtime, 
he/she may not schedule personal days, floaters or vacation 
time for these dates, unless the supervisor can find coverage. 
Overtime, either accepted or assigned, is considered a 
scheduled workday. 
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In cases where you have an approved full week of vacation, you 
wi ll not be req uired to work the attached weekends. 

Employees will not be required to work over 16 consecutive 
hours in a 24-hour period. 
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ChapterS- Benefits 

YOUR COMPANY BENEFITS 

Philips continually evaluates its benefit programs to assure that 
they meet the needs of employees and to meet the 
requirements of Federal and State laws as they are changed. 

Your insurance and pension benefits are explained fully in 
separate booklets. Among the various benefits available to you 
are: health, dental, flexible spending accounts, life insurance, 
occupational travel accident insurance, sickness and accident, 
and long term disability. For any questions concerning Philips' 
benefit plans, please refer to the Summary Plan Description for 
eligibility requirements and a more in depth explanation. 

All benefits are governed by the terms and conditions 
contained in the actual plan documents located in 
Human Resources. If a conflict occurs between this 
manual (or other descriptions of the plans) and the 
actual plan documents, the actual plan documents will 
prevail. 

SEVERANCE PAY 

It is the current practice and policy of Philips to grant severance 
pay and a continuation of certain benefits for a three month 
period as recognition of past service to eligible employees. An 
employee is considered eligible when loss of employment 
results from: 
• Job elimination due to reorganization or reductions in ·the 

workforce; or 

Severance shall be paid only when it is reasonable to anticipate 
that the termination constitutes a permanent separation. 
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Eligible employees as defined above are eligible for severance 
pay under this policy except· 
• Employees terminated for cause, performance issues, fraud 

or similar dishonest acts; 
• Employees who voluntarily resign; 

o Employees who transfer from one product division to 
another; 

• Employees placed on temporary leave without pay; 
• Employees whose worksite is temporarily shut down; 
• Employees who terminate employment due to retirement 

or death; 

• Employees on workers' compensation leave and/or disability 
leave who are unable to return to work after 26 weeks of 
leave; 

• Employees who refuse comparable work assignments within 
the Company that do not require relocation; 

• Employees whose employment is terminated because of a 
partial or full sale of a business or division, and comparable 
employment that does not require relocation is offered to 
affected employees by the acquiring company; 

• Employees who were subject to a layoff notification prior to 
the policy effective date; 

• Employees who do not meet the eligibility criteria, non
employees employed by third parties and independent 
contractors who conduct business with or for the Company 
are not eligible employees for severance. 

Severance Schedule 

The amount of a week of severance pay shall be equal to a week 
of the employee's base pay on the date of termination of 
employment. 
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The following schedule determines the amount of lump sum 
severance pay (less withholding caxes and other authorized 
deductions) a terminating employee would receive: 
Length of Service in Number of weeks of 
Completed Years Severance Pay 
Two years or less -Two (2f 
At least three completed years One week of pay for every 

year of service to a maximum 
of 26 weeks. 

A year of service is a period of 12 calendar months during 
which Philips employed an individual. 

To qualify for severance pay an employee will be required to 
sign a release of all claims against the company. 

Employees that are laid off, received severance benefits, are 
recalled and laid off again will receive severance only for years 
of service not previously paid. 

EMPLOYEE ASSISTANCE PROGRAM (EAP) 

The Company offers help to employees regarding their personal 
lives before it affects your· job performance. Our Employee 
Assistance Program is administered by Family Enterprises Inc. 
(FEI) and is available to give employees the help they need to 
achieve a healthier, more productive life-at home and on the 
job. This help comes in the form of counseling by a 
professional. To. contact FEI directly and confidentially, call toll
free at (800 833-9989), 24 hours a day 7 days per week. They 
w ill give employees the name, address and phone number of the 
FEI affiliate closest to your home or workplace. 
For additional information on the EAP you may consult the 
Summary Plan Description or your Human Resource 
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representative for more infor mation. All inquiries will remain 
confidential. 

CREDIT UNION 

The Partners I st Feder-al Credit Union consists o f people 
working together for fi ne1ncial self-determina tion. Each member 
is an owner and only member-s may part icipate in our activities 
or der ive benefits from our operations. Membership in the 
Partners I st Federal Credit Union is open to all active or 
reti red employees of any of the Ph ilips Electroni cs companies 
and members of their fami lies. Please visit 
w ww.partners I stcu.org to look at the many benefits of being a 
cred it union member. 

PENA SCHOLARSHIPS 

Each year, the Company joins the growing educational effort to 
help deserving young men and women receive advanced t raining 
1n their· chosen fields. Some of this assistance is reserved fo r 
the sons and daughters of Philips employees. 

EMPLOYEE STORE 

The Employee Store can be accessed o nline at 
https://eshop.phi lips.com. Phi lips products, including consumer 
electronics, small appliances and personal care products can all 
be put·chased. 

EDUCATION ASSaSTANCE PROGRAM 

Philips suppor ts cont inuing education by providing financial 
assistance to employees who choose to enhance t heir 
professional development through the pursuit of job-related 
coursewor k, professional certifications or degree programs. 
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Please visit 
https://www 3 .essben efits.com/ ph i1 ips/secured/ spd/Ed ucAss ist. pdf 
for further details. 

NOTE: 
Please be aware that Philips may amend or terminate 
any benefit plan as permitted by applicable law and that 
nothing in these or any other sections of our Handbook 
constitutes a guarantee that any particular type, level 
or carrier of benefits will be maintained indefinitely. 
We reserve the right to constantly review and update 
our benefits so that we can work toward maintaining 
our goal of providing you an attractive array of options 
at competitive rates. 
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Chapter 6 -VACATIONS, HOLIDAYS & 
PERSONAL DAYS 

VACATION 

Your days of paid vacation are based on the following schedule: 

LENGTH OF SERVICE 
VACATION PERIOD GRANTED 

Years of Service 
O n the payroll as of January 10 days 
lst 
5 full years of service as of 15 days 
January I 
I 0 full years of service as of 20 days 

January I 
15 full years of service as of 22 days 

January I 
20 full years of service as of 25 days 
January I 

Employees who are hired after January I st will be eligible for a 
prorated number of vacation days depending on date of hire. 

If an observed holiday falls within your vacation period, you are 
entitled to add an additional day of paid vacation (5-day 
employees only). 

While circumstances may vary by section or department, the 
following guidelines should be followed when attempting to 
arrange for vacation: 
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I. See "Scheduling" section. 
2. Under certain conditions, a complete shutdown of 

warehousing activities may be scheduled. During that time, 
all employees are scheduled to take vacations, except those 
specifically needed at the facility. 

Vacations shall be paid on the basis of your rate of record when 
you take vacation, including shift differential, if applicable. 
Vacation time will also count towards over-time. If you are 
removed from the active roll for any reason, available vacation 
not taken for the current year will be prorated (months worked 
in the year) and paid one pay-cycle following the pay received 
for your last week's work. Those on disability or other leaves 
of absence will be paid for all available unused vacation in 
December. 

Available vacation days must be taken in the year during which 
you are entitled to receive them. 

APPLICATION OF VACATION: 

• When disability or any other leave of absence extends 
beyond the vacation year, pay in lieu of vacation time off will 
be paid at the end of the current year. You will not be 
entitled to vacation pay in any year in which you do not 
perform active service. 

• When you are absent due to a work-related illness or 
injury, you are required to use available vacation days to 
cover the first seven non-paid days of disability. 

• Vacation that has been scheduled and paid will not be 
returned. 

• Employees separating from the company may not take 
vacation once notice is given. Any accrued unused vacation 
will be prorated and paid at time of separation. 
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o Management reserves the right to require that you use all 
accrued and unused vacation t ime before you are permitted 
to take any unpaid leave. 

SCHEDULING 

Vacations are scheduled under the following guidelines: 

o All vacation must be scheduled with the approval of your 
supervisor. 

o All approved vacation must be schedu led prior to the end 
of t he previous day's shift for a single vacation day; or one 
weeks notice for full weeks. 

o Vacation will not be granted on a working holiday unless 
coverage is available. 

PAID HOLIDAYS 

Annually, Philips designates I I paid holidays. Based upon t he 
individual requirements of the distribution center, these 
holidays will be designated working and non-working. 
Normally, there will be 5 "floating" holidays, which can be 
designated by the employee and 6 "establ ished" holidays which 
wi ll be designated by the distribution center management before 
January 31 st of each year. The use of floating holidays must be 
scheduled with your supervisor 24 hours in advance. Floating 
holidays must be used first before taking any vacation time. In 
the event you fail to use floating holidays first, the Company w ill 
designate used vacation days as floating holidays as necessary 

Upon completing thirty days of service, you are eligib le for 
floating holidays. If you are hired after January I st of a given 
year, your floating holiday benefit will be prorated. 
To qualify for holiday pay you must be on the active roll and 
have worked your last regularly scheduled shift or have a t ime 
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off paid day prior to the observed holiday (includes vacation, 
personal/sick, jury duty, bereavement, etc., any day that is paid 
prior to the observed holiday). As a matter of policy you 
cannot receive holiday pay and disability benefits at the same 
time nor will you receive holiday pay while you are on any 
other leave of absence. People leaving the active roll on 
December 31 are not entitled to holiday pay for New Year's 
Day. 

Your holiday payment will be based on your key sheet rate at 
the time of the holiday. This will include shift differential if 
applicable. Time worked on a holiday is paid at I Y2 times the 
normal key sheet rate and includes shift differential. 

PERSONAL DAYS 

Personal days are provided to allow you to receive pay for time 
off during the year to cover incidental absences. 

Your paid personal days are based on the following schedule: 

On the payroll as of January I sr 2 days 

I 0 full years of service as of 3 days 
January J$t 

20 full years of service as of 4 days 
January I" 

Employees who are hired after January I" will be eligible fQr a 
prorated number of personal days depending on date of hire. 
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Pay 
o Straight-time hours plus shift differential where 

applicable. 
o Payment wil l not be made in the event of disciplinary 

action such as suspension. 

Scheduling 

o The number of personal days that may be used is 
limited only to the number of days available. 
Personal days will not be paid in combination w ith 
pay for hour' s worked or any other Philips benefit 
(e.g., short-term disability or worker's 
compensation). 

o Per sonal days are taken in full days. 
o You will be allowed to carry-over a maximum of 

two (2) unused personal days into the following 
calendar year (except in California where 
employees are able to carry over all personal days). 

Optional Application of Personal Days: 

o Work related furloughs 
o Company designated weather related absences 

All accrued and unused personal days must be taken 
before you are permitted to take any unpaid leave as 
permitted by applicable law. 

Personal days are to be used in conjunction with unpaid 
Family and Medical Leave as permitted by applicable law. 

41 



Chapter 7 - Leaves of Absence 

JURY DUTY AND WITNESS DUTY LEAVE 

Eligible employees (those working a minimum of 30 hours per 
week and I ,500 hours per year) summoned to serve on jury 
duty or are subpoenaed to appear in court as a witness will 
receive their regular base pay (plus applicable shift differentials) 
for the duration of jury or witness duty. However, this policy 
excludes circumstances where the employee must appear in 
court for personal reasons. 

While serving on jury or witness duty, you are expected to 
report to work on any full days that court is not in session. If 
released early from jury or witness duty on any day, you are 
expected to report to work for the remainder of the day when 
reasonable. Generally, second, third and off-shift employees are 
not expected to report to work on days they are serving on 
jury or witness duty. 

Under normal circumstances, you are expected to fulfill your 
civic obligations when summoned. In rare situations, due to 
business needs, Philips may request that you postpone your jury 
or witness service in accordance with the court's procedures. 
This is a temporary deferment only and you will be expected to 
serve at a later date. 

BEREAVEMENT LEAVE 

Should you experience the death of an immediate family 
member, please notify your Manager as soon as possible of your 
need for bereavement leave. With your manager's approval, 
you may receive your regular base pay (plus applicable shift 
differentials) for up to three days. 
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Although definition of immediate family may differ from one 
person to another, for purposes of this policy, immediate family 
includes the following: spouse, domestic partner, chi ld, 
domestic partner's child, parent, sibling, grandparent, grandchild, 
parent-in-law, sibling-in-law, child-in-law, step-parent, step-child, 
and half or step-sibling. 

This policy is a guideline and cannot address every situation. 
For relationships not addressed above, or if your circumstances 
require additional time off, please discuss the situation with 
your Manager. Reasonable requests may be granted at 
Manager's discretion. In addit ion, if appropriate, you may be 
able to supplement your bereavement leave with other paid 
time off. 

MILITARY LEAVE 

If you are an eligible employee who will be attending Reserve or 
National Guard training or active duty, you will be paid the 
difference between you regular base pay (including shift 
differentials where applicable) and your military pay, not to 
exceed I 00% of pay, as follows: 

• For military training, you will receive the difference 
between you regular base pay and your military pay for 
up to ten working days per calendar year. 

• For active duty, you w ill receive t he difference between 
your regular base pay and your military pay for up to 
three months per call-up. 

Should your military pay exceed your regular Philips base pay. 
you will not receive any pay from Philips. 

To ensure pay from Philips, you will need to provide your 
military pay stubs to Payroll as soon as possible during the leave 
or immediately upon return from military leave. 
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If your leave for training or active duty exceeds the periods 
above, the remainder of your leave will be unpaid. However, 
during unpaid leave you may choose to use vacation time or 
paid time off (PTO) that you have accrued but not used prior to 
the start of the leave. 

Continuation of Health Benefits 

As an eligible employee on military leave, your health benefits in 
effect at the start of your leave will be continued for up to three 
months, and your regular employee contributions for those 
benefits will continue to be deducted from your paycheck. 
(Health benefits continued include medical, dental and vision 
insurance, basic life insurance, Flexible Spending Accounts and 
the Employee Assistance Plan.) Should your military leave 
exceed three months, you will have the right to continue some 
of your group health benefits for up to twenty-four months, per 
provisions similar to COBRA. 

Pension plan and 40 I (k) plan eligibility and benefit service 
continue to accrue during military leave in accordance with 
applicable laws. In addition, upon return from leave you will 
have the option to make up missed contributions to the 40 I (k) 
plan. 

FAMILY AND MEDICAL LEAVE 

The Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA) provides eligible 
employees with up to twelve weeks of unpaid leave during a 
twelve-month period for certain family and medical reasons. 
During this leave, eligible employees are entitled to continue 
their group health coverage as if they had continued to work. 
At the conclusion of the leave, subject to some exceptions, 
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employees generally have a right to return to the same or to an 
equivalent position. 

Eligibility 

To be eligible to take Family and Medical Leave (FMLA), you 
must meet the following requirements: 

o You must have worked as a Philips employee on a 
Philips payroll for at least twelve months, and 

• You must have worked at least I ,250 hours during the 
twelve months immediately preceding the requested 
leave 

You may request Family and Medical Leave (FMLA) for any of 
the following reasons: 

• Childcare Leave - for the birth of your chi ld and to care 
for your newborn child, or for the placement and care 
of your adopted or foster care child; o r 

• Family Leave- for the care of your spouse, qualified 
domestic partner, child, or parent who has a serious 
health condition; or 

o Employee Leave - for your own serious health 
conditions that prevent you from performing the 
essential functions of your job (Please refer to the 
Short-term Disability policy for additional leave 
informat ion.) 

Duration of Leave 

You may be granted up to twelve weeks of unpaid FML, w ithin a 
twelve-month period for any of the above reason(s). The 
twelve-month period will be calculated on a rolling basis, 
measured backwards from the date you use any leave under this 
policy. In most cases CIGNA/Sedgewick CMS in conjunction 
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with the attending Health Care Provider will determine the 
necessary duration of the leave. 

Serious Health Condition 

A serious health condition includes an illness, injury, 
impairment, or physical or mental condition that involves 
inpatient care or incapacity for more than three days, or a 
period of incapacity that also involves continuing treatment by a 
health care provider, including pregnancy. Also included are 
absences to receive multiple treatments for a condition, without 
which the condition would lead to a period of incapacity. 

Childcare Leave 

Childcare leave must be taken within twelve months after the 
birth, adoption or foster care placement of a child. If a husband 
and wife are both employed by Philips, they are each eligible for 
up to twelve weeks of childcare leave. 

Reduced Schedule and Intermittent Leave 

Childcare leave may be taken all at once or it may be taken on a 
reduced schedule (part-time) basis if approved in advance by 
your Manager. 
FMLA for your own serious health condition, or to care for 
your spouse, qualified domestic partner, child or parent with a 
serious health condition, may be taken intermittently or on a 
reduced (part-time) work schedule when certified as medically 
necessary. If you are granted intermittent leav.e or a reduced 
schedule leave, you are expected to try to schedule the leaves 
in a manner that minimizes disruption to your department and 
to business operations. During an intermittent leave or reduced 
schedule leave, you may be temporarily transferred to an 
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alternative position with equivalent pay and benefits that better 
accommodates the type of leave required . 
Upon approval of your request for intermittent leave or 
reduced schedule leave, CIGNA/Sedgewick CMS will provide 
you with a form and instructions to record your time out of the 
office. You will be required to complete this form on a monthly 
basis. Your Manager will be required to verify the time 
recorded, sign the form and fax it back to CIGNA/Sedgewick 
CMS. 
Only the amount of leave actually taken on an intermittent or 
reduced schedule basis will be counted as FML. FML may be 
accounted for in the shortest increment the payroll system will 
allow. 

Coordination with Other Leaves and Substitution 
of Paid Leave 

Where applicable, FML will run concurrently with Short-term 
Disability (STD) leave and/or Workers' Compensation leave. 
(Please see the Short-term Disability Leave and Workers' 
Compensation Leave policies for additional information.) This 
means that if you qualify for FML and you qualify for STD and/or 
Workers' Compensation benefits, all applicable leave time will 
count towards your maximum twelve-week FML entitlement. In 
addition, while taking FML you will be required to use any 
accrued paid time off (i.e. PTO, vacation, sick time) available to 
you before taking any unpaid leave. All Family and Medical leave, 
whether paid, unpaid or a combination thereof, will count 
toward the twelve-week leave entitlement. 

Applying for FMLA 

It is an employee's responsibility to ensure their Manager has 
been notified of their need for leave. In your Manager's absence, 
Human Resources is to be notified. In all cases, if you are 
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absent for three or more consecutive days, 
CJGNAISedgewick CMS must be notified of your need 
for leave. You must also call CIGNAISedgewick CMS if 
you need to take a Family and Medical Leave on an 
intermittent or reduced schedule basis. To file a claim, 
you will need to provide CIGNA/Sedgewick CMS with an 
anticipated start date for your leave. When the need for leave is 
foreseeable, you must provide the Company with at least thirty 
days advance notice. When the need for leave is not 
foreseeable, you must provide the Company with notice as 
soon as is practicable under the circumstances. If you are unable 
to notify the Company and CIGNA/Sedgewick CMS of your 
need for leave, a family member, friend or other individual must 
provide notification. 

The procedures for applying for FML are as follows: 
• Notify your department Manager or Human Resources 

of the need to take FML (employee leave, family leave 
or childcare leave). 

• Call CIGNA/Sedgewick CMS at 1-866-470-5743 to 
report your need for FML. You will be asked for some 
identifying informacion and for the specific nature of 
your illness, injury or other qualifying circumstances. 

• CIGNA/Sedgewick CMS will send you a packet outlining 
your rights and responsibilities under the FMLA 
including a Health Care Provider Certification {HCPC) 
form and/or an Authorization For Release and Use of 
Information form. These forms, if applicable for your 
leave, must be completed and returned to 
CIGNA/Sedgewick CMS within I 5 days from the 
date of the letter. 

• Family and Medical Leave are unpaid. As such, if you are 
not at work while your claim is being 
processed/pending, your pay will stop. Failure to comply 
with the above procedure within the described time 
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limits could result in a denial of or delay the 
commencement of the leave. Any unapproved absence 
may be deemed unexcused and may result in 
disciplinary action. 

Medical Certification Requirements 

As noted above, CIGNA/Sedgewick CMS will inform you of 
your respons ibil ities and wilf send you an HCPC form. If you are 
applying for leave for your own serious health condition or to 
care for a family member with a serious health condition, you 
must have the attending healthcare practitioner complete the 
HCPC form supporting the need for leave. The information 
provided must include the date on which the condition 
commenced and the probable duration of the condition. It must 
also certify that either you are unable to perform the functions 
of your position due to your own medical condition, or that you 
are needed to provide care for an immediate family member 
with a serious health condition. (Please note that if your reason 
for requesting leave is to care for a qualified domestic partner 
with a serious health condition, and if you have not previous ly 
signed a Declaration of Domestic Partnership for health benefit 
enrollment purposes, you will be requi red to sign the 
Declaration as part of your FMLA application process.) 
If it is determined that you need leave on an intermittent or 
reduced schedule for planned medical treatments, the 
healthcare practitioner must state on the HCPC form that such 
a leave is medically necessary and he/she must indicate the 
required schedule and the duration of planned medical 
treatment. 
As previously noted, you must return the completed HCPC 
form directly to CIGNA/Sedgewick CMS within IS days of 
the date you applied for leave. Failure to provide 
certification may result in a denial of or delay in Family and 
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Medical leave. Please note that you should not provide the 
completed HCPC form to anyone at Philips. 
In certain circumstances, CIGNA/Sedgewick CMS may require a 
second opinion at its expense. If the first and second medical 
opinions differ, CIGNA/Sedgewick CMS may require, at its 
expense, the opinion of a third Health Care Provider, approved 
by both CIGNNSedgewick CMS and the employee. This third 
opinion will be the final and binding decision regarding the 
necessity of the leave. 
CIGNA/Sedgewick CMS may also require periodic 
recertification of a continuing serious health condition and or 
recertification of the continued need for intermittent or 
reduced schedule leave. In addition, the Company may request 
periodic reports on your status and your intent to return to 
work. 
For additional information please see the" Procedures for 
Reporting Your Absence due to Disability or Family and Medical 
Leave". 

Benefits While on FMLA 

During FMLA, you are entitled to continue your group health 
plan coverage under t he same conditions as if you had 
continued to work. During any paid portions of the leave, your 
regular health insurance premiums will continue to be deducted 
from your pay. 
For additional benefits information please consult the Summary 
Plan Documents. 

Returning from Leave 

Upon return from an approved FMLA that did not exceed 
twelve weeks within a twelve-month period and that was not 
extended beyond twelve weeks by any other types of leave, you 
will be placed in the same posicion you held before the leave, or 
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an equivalent position with equivalent pay, benefits and working 
condi tions. However, if your posit ion was affected by a decision 
or event not related to the leave, for example a layoff or 
reduction in force, you will not be entitled to reinstatement. 
The Company reserves the right to deny reinstatement to 
certain "key employees" whose reinstatement would cause 
substantial and grievous economic injury to Philips' operations. 
If you do not return to work as expected at the established 
conclusion of an approved FMLA, you will be considered to 
have voluntarily resigned from Philips. Fai lure to comply with 
any of the provisions o r requirements of this policy may result 
in disciplinary action up to and including termination of 
employment. 

State Leave Programs 

Where state leave laws provide greater benefits than described 
in this policy, state law prevails. 

Employees covered by the State of California Paid Family Leave 
(PFL) program should review the PFL documentation for their 
rights and responsibilities. 

Should you have any questions regarding state leave laws, please 
contact CIGNA/Sedgewick CMS. If you have questions 
regard ing any other aspect of this policy, please contact your 
Human Resources department 

REPORTING AN ACCIDENT OR ILLNESS 

Daily communication with the supervisor is required regarding 
an accident or illness until the employee has submitted 
documentation that indicates the probable duration of the 
absence. Any changes to the probable duration must also be 
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communicated within one day. Failure to notify the supervisor 
or Distribution Center Manager of updates or changes could 
result in employment interruption as well as termination for an 
unauthorized absence. 

SHORT-TERM DISABILITY (STD) 

Short-term disability (STD) is intended to provide income 
protection for employees who, because of personal illness or 
accident are temporarily disabled and absent from work. 

Employees may be eligible for to up to 26 weeks of short-term 
disability as outlined below. The disability, whether due to 
accidental injury or sickness, must be certified by a physician 
within seven initial days of disability. 

Refer to the Summary Plan Description for more details. 

This policy applies to all full-time regular hourly employees and 
runs concurrently with Family Medical Leave Act leave. 

As soon as the employee is aware of the need for short-term 
disability leave, he or she must notify his or her supervisor. 

• To apply for disability benefits: 
Notify CIGNA/Sedgewick CMS at 1-866-470-5743: 

o At least 30 days prior to your absence if the 
absence is foreseeable; 

o If you are absent for three (3) consecutive days 
or longer. 

• Effective Dates: The employee's disability 
employment status will begin on the first day of 
the documented disability when it is determined 
that the absence meets t he short-term disability 
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requirements. Short-term disability benefit 
begins the day of a surgery, first day of a 
hospital admission, or the 8 <h consecutive day 
after the doctor has provided the appropriate 
certification for commencement of the leave. 

o If the disability periods are due to unrelated 
causes and are interrupted by their return to 
active work, they are treated as separate 
periods for purposes of this guideline. 

o If an employee returns to work and goes out 
again within 3 consecutive months, the disability 
will be treated as successive and benefits will 
begin the first day absent if all documentation is 
provided to and approved by 
CIGNA/Sedgewick CMS. 

e Disability periods will be treated as separate 
periods if they are interrupted by the 
employees' return to active work for more than 
(3) consecutive months regardless of whether 
or not the diagnosis is the same. 

Updates must be provided to CIGNA/Sedgewick CMS 
immediately upon its request. Your supervisor must also be 
informed, as soon as possible, of any changes to your return 
to work status. Failure to notify your supervisor or human 
resources representative of e ither could result in employment 
interruption as well as termination for an unauthorized absence. 

Return to work: In all cases, employees must notify the 
supervisor or another HR representative as soon as they know 
they will be returning to work. 

When the employee returns to work after an illness or injury of 
three consecutive days or has been treated in a hospital or has 
work restrictions, it is required that the employee report to the 
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supervisor as soon as possible prior to the start of his/her shift. 
Employees are required to furnish a written release in order to 
return to work according to the applicable law. 
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Chapter 8- Safety & Health 

SAFETY AND YOUR WELL-BEING 

I he O ccupational Safety and Health Agency (OSHA) regulate 
many types of workplace activities. In general, OSHA requires 
that: 

o Each employer shall furnish to each of its employees a place 
of employment that is free from recognized hazards that are 
causing or are likely to cause death or serious physical harm 
to its employees. 

o Each employer shall comply with occupational safety and 
health standards under the OSHAct (29 CFR 191 0). This 
includes, but is not limited to, hazard abatement, employee 
training, record keeping, inspections and cooperation with 
regulatory agencies. 

• Employees shall comply with occupational safety and health 
standards and all rules, regulations and orders issued 
pursuant to the OSHAct that are applicable to their own 
actions and conduct. 

The importance of safety-consciousness cannot be 
overemphasized. In an industrial site such as ours, safety and 
good housekeeping are "everybody's business," because 
everybody can be affected by standards we maintain as 
individuals. 

You have an obligation to yourself. your family and fellow 
workers to do everything in your power to avoid accidents to 

yourself and to prevent accidents to others. 

Accident prevention is a basic Philips policy. Every practical 
precaution is taken to make the distribution center a safe place 
in which to work. Accordingly, the following safety policies 
have been established for your benefit: 
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• Philips will provide all reasonable safeguards to ensure 
safe working conditions. 

• Good safety principles will be recognized and followed. 
No job is so important and no order is so urgent that 
proper precautions cannot be taken to perform jobs 
safely. 

• You will be required to use safety equipment, some of 
which may be provided at no cost. All rules of safety 
and conduct must be carefully observed and enforced. 

• You are expected to observe this policy, which helps 
provide safe working environment for everyone. 
Failure to follow safety guidelines may result in 
disciplinary action up to and including discharge. 

We all have a personal interest in safety regulations because 
they protect you and your co-workers against injuries, provide 
better working conditions and help prevent loss of earnings due 
to time off because of injuries. Inspections are made to see that 
safe working conditions are maintained throughout the facility. 

The matter of safety and good housekeeping is everyone's 
business. Do not hesitate to report any hazards o r unsafe 
conditions to your supervisor. 

PERSONAL PROTECTIVE EQUIPMENT 

All personal protective equipment that is designated to be worn 
will be in good working condition and will be worn at the 
prescribed times. 

REPORTING INJURIES 

If you happen to have an injury while at work, report it at once 
to your supervisor. 
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It often happens that a small cut or scratch will become infected 
if not treated properly. You can avoid pain and serious 
consequences by having all injuries-no matter how sl ight-taken 
care of immediately. 

ILLNESS & INJURY 

In the event of illness while at work, please consult with your 
supervisor. We want to ensure that everything is being done 
for t hose who may need medical care. 

RETURN TO WORK 

When you return to work after an illness o r injury of three 
consecutive days or have been treated in a hospital or have 
work restrictions, you are required to report to the supervisor 
as soon as possible prior to t he start of your shift. If you have 
been under the tr eatment of a physician, you are required to 
furnish a release, which includes all information necessary to 
determine whether you can perform the essential functions of 
your job. 

WORKERS' COMPENSATION 

In the event of an occupational injury or i llness, you are 
protected through Workers' Compensation. The benefits and 
payments are determined according to current state laws. 
To assure that you receive the proper t reatment and the 
proper benefits under the Workers' Compensation program, it 
is you r r esponsibility to report work injur ies to your supervisor 
when they occur. This will record the injury for Company 
records and enable Philips Company to participate in providing 
you the benefits to which you may be entitled under t he 
applicable law. 
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SMOKING 

Scientific data indicates, and the medical profession agrees, that 
air free from pollutants, including cigarette smoke, provides a 
healthier environment. Therefore, in order to promote the 
safety and comfort of our employees [and customers], our 
Company does not permit smoking in our offices or facilities 
except in designated areas. 

Smoking is not allowed in: Offices; all break rooms; all 
restrooms; around any areas designated as non-smoking; or in 
non-designated areas where there are safety hazards. 

Please be courteous to your co-workers when smoking. 
Second-hand smoke is an irritant to some people and 
complaints may result in a smoking ban in the area where the 
complaint was registered. Discard tobacco remains in the 
appropriate containers. 
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Chapter 9 -jobs and Job Movement 

JOB GRADES & CLASSIFICATIONS 
Grade Classification 
4 Warehouse Person 
5 Lead Warehouse Person 

As business conditions warrant, the number of classifications 
may increase or decrease. 

JOB MOVEMENT 

In today's highly competitive and ever changing business 
environment, the flexibility of a workforce is paramount if a 
business is to survive. Job movement will be accomplished using 
the following factors: 
- Prior year's performance appraisal 
- Active disciplinary action (within previous 12 months) 
- Training 
If all factors are essentially equal between candidates, seniority 
shall prevail. 
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Chapter I 0 - Distribution Center 
Rules 

Philips provides employment-at-will, which permits the 
Company or the employee to terminate the 
employment relationship at any time, for any reason, 
with or without notice. Neither the policies contained 
in this employee handbook, nor any other written or 
verbal communications are intended to create a 
contract of employment for any specific period of time 
or warranty of benefits. The policies contained in this 
handbook may be added to, deleted or changed by the 
Company at its sole discretion. 

In a distribution center community such as ours. there are 
certain regulations that govern the cond uct of employees while 
on Company property, just as there are regulations governing 
citizens in the community in which you live. In order to be a 
good distribution center citizen, you will be expected to 
remember and abide by the site rules and regulations. 
Experience has taught us that certain precautions are necessary, 
both for your well-being and for your job security through the 
uninterrupted operations of the facility. These rules and 
regulations assure uniform administration of disciplinary action, 
if it is necessary. Rules governing conduct at the distribution 
centers are divided into two main groups, according to the 
disciplinary penalty that may be given. These rules are not 
all·inclusive and are not intended to include every 
matter that justifiably warrants disciplinary action. 
They serve to illustrate types of misconduct and 
penalties involved. 

A. Any of the following types of misconduct by an employee 
on Company property is considered inexcusable, and may 
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result in disciplinary action, up to and including immediate 
discharge. 
I . Deliberate damage of Company property or to the 

property of other employees. 
2. Stealing or receiving stolen property. 
3. Fighting. 
4. Carrying weapons on Company property or into the 

distribution center. 
5. Sexual harassment. 
6. Reporting to work under the influence of intoxicants or 

illegal drugs. 
7. Refusal to submit to post accident or reasonable 

suspicion drug testing. 
8. Immoral conduct or indecency. 
9. Willful failure to perform job duties. 
I 0. Insubordination. 
I I. Falsification of Company records or giving false 

information. 
12. Hiding, concealing, or misappropriation of Company 

property or the property of other employees. 
13. Gambling or conducting gambling activities. 
14. Possessing intoxicants or illegal drugs in the distribution 

center or parking lot. 
15. Sleeping on the job. 
16. Solicitation, distribution of literature or trespass by 

non-employees is prohibited on these premises. 
Solicitation by an employee is prohibited while either 
the employee soliciting or the employee being solicited 
is on working time. Distribution of advertising material, 
handbills, printed or written literature of any kind is 
prohibited in working areas at all times. This policy is 
enforced in accordance with applicable law. 

17. Absence for two (2) days or more without notification 
except as excused in emergency situations or by 
applicable law. 

61 



18. Fai lure to notify your Supervisor when leaving the 
distribution center other than when clocking out for 
lunch break or at the designated quitting time. 

19. Concealing defective work. 
20. Willful violation of established safety rules. 

B. Any of the following types of misconduct by an employee is 
considered an offense, which is not to be tolerated. The 
first of such actions may be punishable by a final written 
warning or disciplinary suspension. The second action of 
misconduct, not necessarily the same type of offense, may 
result in discharge. 
I. Failure to carry out definite instructions or assignments. 
2. Careless waste of materials or abuse of too ls and 

equipment. 
3. Playing of pranks or "horseplay". 
4. Disorderly conduce. 
5. Carelessness or recklessness. 
6. Violation of regulations or distribution of printed 

material. 
7. Absence from department without permission or logical 

reason. 
8. Loitering. 
9. Leaving your department before the end of your shift; 

leaving your job prior to being relieved. 
I 0. Failure to report a personal injury to the Supervisor or 

Medical Department at time of occurrence. 
II. Posting unauthorized notices, defacing walls or 

tampering with bulletin boards. 
12. Unreported absence or absence w ithout justifiable 

cause. 
13. Photographs without authorization are prohibited. 
14. Failure to report to the Supervisor upon returning 

from an absence due to an illness of more than three 

days. 
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15. Damage to company property 
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The Employee Handbook and other plan documents 
are not contractual in nature and do not guarantee any 
continuation of benefits. 

Philips provides employment-at-will, which permits the 
Company or the employee to terminate the 
employment relationship at any time, for any reason, 
with or without notice. Neither the policies contained 
in this employee handbook, nor any other written or 
verbal communications are intended to create a 
contract of employment for any specific period of time 
or warranty of benefits. The policies contained in this 
handbook may be added to, deleted or changed by the 
Company at its sole discretion. 
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The Employee Handbook and other plan documents 
are not contractual in nature and do not guarantee any 
continuation of benefits. 

Philips provides employment-at-will, which permits the 
Company or the employee to terminate the 
employment relationship at any time, for any reason, 
with or without notice. Neither the policies contained 
in this employee handbook, nor any other written or 
verbal communications are intended to create a 
contract of employment for any specific period of time 
or warranty of benefits. The policies contained in this 
handbook may be added to, deleted or changed by the 
Company at its sole discretion. 

I have read and understand the Employee Handbook. In 
consideration of my continuing at w i ll employment with t he 
company. I agree to abide by the principles of the company as 
they are incorporated in this book. I understand that failure to 
do so may resu lt in the termination of my employment. My 
employment is "at will" meaning t hat I or Philips may terminate 
(he employment relationship at any time, with o r without cause 
or notice. 

PRINT NAME 

EMPLOYEE SIGNATURE 

DATE 
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Simply Right 
The Philips Ethics & Business Conduct Program 





Pu v·"'p·OSP of _Lha l I ..... ..,..., " j L I ..__ 
I 

Pr·ogram 
The purpose of rhe Phi lt ps Ethics and Business Conduct Program 1s to: 

• Promcte understanding of and adherence to the General Busmcss 

Pn nciples (GBP). GBP Dwectives and related polictcs. 

o Provide all employees with clear guidelines on matters of everyday busmess 

conduct and ethical behavior. 

• Provide an expeditious method co identify alleged acts of mtsconducc and 

co admmister corrective action when vtolations occur. 

• Es t:ab lish a vehicle whereby employees are able to communicate concerns 

ro a higher leve l within the company. 

• Conduct busmess Ill strict compliance With ;1pplicable laws <1nd according 

co co mpany poltcies and gUidelines. 

• Reinforce our commitment co ethics. honesty and integrity. 

• Continuously reinforce awareness of and commitment to the Ethics and 

Business Conduct Program. 

• Promote and ma1nta111 Philips' longstanding commitment co its ethical culture. 

\,.. 
'' 

·~· ,.; 
. ' 

f . ... .• 
... ~ ... :· 

Take Actron! 

You muse prim and sign the Philips 

Employee Ethics and Intellectual 

Pr·operty Agreement on page 3 I a.s 

soon as possrble, before your firs t 

Philips paycheck is issued. Please give 

(or m~il) d1e signed agreement, 

as d1rccted by your Manager or 

HR. Re;>resemative . If you arc an 

e mployee in one of ;he following 

scaces, you muse also sign and submit 

the Employee Invention Attachment 

to the Philips Employee Echics and 

lnrelleccual Property Agreement on 

page 33: Californ ia, Delaware, il linois, 

Kansas, Minnesot.a, North C arolina, 

Utah, 'Nashington. 
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Simply Right 
Our comp:wy srJ.r.ds ;or qua!rty, rnnovanon,lcadcrship ili1C 

inccgrrty. At :>hil"ps. we t<l >{e OLir commrm1cnt co ct!•ical 

bcha,ior scrrousiy. We expec t that s~r'lc ccrrmr unent 

from everyone who works here. 

As Philips employees. we. not o:;ly have the specrtic 

:·esponsibil!ties of our :c:;s, but we also have tl•e broo.dEr 

et'1rc2l obligat c •· s that we share as me r>1bers of the 

Phrrps corp o r otc lamrl y. The l<~rd cf company we are 

oepends upon t~e krnd of people we are and r.he way 

we work with each othe r. 

of Ethrcs on lnter~ccions wrch Healthc~re Professionals. If 

ycu h~ve ar;y quescrons regardr ng thc~e codes of conduce 

please contact the Phrhps EthiCs Office: or your sector's 

legal department. 

H~vtng good rncentrons, or· wamrng co ' benefrt" 

the cor.1pan)' in some w<~y. or just not kncwmg 

the guidelines, does not excusr, 'l"e~t•o:· ;~bl e. 

unethical or rlicgal conduct. If you violate t 'le 

laws chat a?ply :o you or• the job, )'O ll no: on!y 

st.,nd to lose yo ur job but ;~lso could be subject 

to cnmrr.;;l s;;r•ccions. rncluding frncs ~nd prison 

One Phil ips 
Ethics Line 

800-2 18-18 18 

Th rough the year·s. Phil:ps n?.s burlt a worldwide reput.1 tron sentences. Under str ict fede ral and state laws. employees 

for exc~llcnn~ in .ts people and ir.s products. It's up to us w can be held personally responsrble for violac·ons. The 

ma imai:-~ chat r!:putation. Phrlips is committed to producing comp~ny c;;nnot shield its em;:,loyees. and ognor,,r,ce of 

and sellrng quilhcy products that are 5afe fo ·· their inter~ded cf] E; law is no excuse . ln additiOI'· co fines o r prison terms 

use 2nd that conform to all relevant laws. regulations and imposed or. an employee, Philips coulo face severe criminal 

rr:dustry standards. and crvil penalt rcs. 

Thos book called ··s·m::>ly Rrghc"" presents our cor.,pany-wodc You ;:r e urged to read this oook care1ully, undcrstanc rt 

commonnent m nusi o·.ess echrcs. Pi11lips" Code of Business completely, anc agree co abrde by rts prrnciple5 of echrcal 

Conduct includes rts GenPral Busrness P,·inciples (GBP). .1nd busrne~s co nduct However, no book can possibly cover 

GBP Drre~uves, i'i;;ancral Code of Ethics and Supply every srtu2t ion, ~nd tnere can be gray :1reas between what 

Management Code oi Eth ics, Whistleblowe,· Policy. One seems right and wrong. You may face dilemmas th:n are not 

Philips Ethics Lrnc and related ethics pol.cies. spccifrcally covered here . When that happens. we expect 

you to be gurded by the answer s to these 

T he O ne Phi lips Ethics Line (800-2 18-18 18) is 

ava ilabl e 24 hou rs a day, 7 days a week, 365 days a 

year for you to repo rt any violat ions o r suspec t ed 

violatio ns of Ph ilips p olicies. You are p rot ected 

against reta liation b y t h e company if you fil e a good 

faith com pla in t r egarding t he vio lation o r s usp e c ted 

viola t io n of Philip s policies. Yo u a lso m ay r e m a in 

anonymous if you use the One Philips Ethics L ine. 

O ur ethics policoes am irltcnded co provide gurdance co 

all Pholops employees as we navogate o ur ver"y compem've 

marketplace In addicron , some Product Drvrsions may have 

additional codes of conduce chat they have adopted due co 

their unrq ue busrness crrcurnstances. For example. Phrlrps 

Healchcare has adopteG and adher"es to the National 

Elecmcal Manufacture rs· Asso ciation (N EMA) Code of 

Ethics on lrteract ions with Healchcare Provoder s and the 

Advanced Medocal Technology Association (AdvaMed) Code 

quescoons: 

• Does chrs situation dovide m y loyalty? 

• Does rt cloud or influence my 1udgrnem1 

• Does it affect me or someone close to 

me finil ncrally or otherwose' 

• Does rt comply with Ph ilips policoes and 

the Philips Code of Business Conduce' 

• Would I wane everyone to know about rt' 

• How does rt make me fee l about myself1 

If you have concerns or question s, ask fo r help. 

0 ur future as a 

cornpany depends 

upon our reputation. 

Contact your supervisor your Ethics Sore Coordinator. 

your company lawyer o r· the O ne Philips Eth ic s line 

{800-21 8 -18 18) 

Durrng your caree r at Phrlrps. it rs expected that you will 

help maintain the company's reputatio.n for the highest 

ethical standards of professional ~nd personal conduct. 



Code of Business Conduct 

General Business 

Principles (GBP) 

View the Philips GBP and 

GBP Directives at 

pww.p hilips.com/ethics. 

The Philops Code <>f B1.s•ness 

Conduct encompasses the 

princoples anc srand;;rds that 

snould gtoice our everyday 

deciSions or>d actions It 

ncorporates tt'e Phil ips General 

BJsiness Pnncoples (GBP) and 

GSP Direc:ivcs ~doptcd glo~ally 

by the Board of Ma~?.geor enr of 

'vYe exp<:ct our E'mpbyees r.o comply worh r.hP law, both 

when ow ng e n bchal' of Phol:ps ~nd in che1r personal 

conducr. The laws in the va··oo:,s jurisd:ct:ons in whoch 

Ph: hps ope•·ates are numerous and complex. In the gray 

areas not covered by spec1foc l;;ws. we e:<pect employees 

to acr tn an ethtcal and fair manner at all t tmes 

No po!tcy ~tatemen;: or code of ~onduct cO\i!d possibly 

cove•· every corcums:anc<? Ultimately, we <!.l"e all responsible 

Roy<l Ph1lips E!ectro,ocs. our parent comp:my, and approved for o.or own ?.c:ions. Doing something we know is wrong 

by its SuFervtsory Bo;;:·d because we were told tO do ot, or because we thought 

someone wanted us to do it, .s never ;:.r excuse anc is 

As ~ Ph•l1ps employee. you are rcqutred to knew, underst;tno never 1ustofled. 

and ;~b1dc by our Code cf Busoncss Conduct. At Phtlips, 

we value ethiC$, tntegnty ~nd ho<esty. These pnnciples are Use good common sense and your own sense of decency. 

mgoained '" the way we do bus:qess. ancJ in Lhc wa)' we fai r play and morality. If you have .my doubLs, 2sk yourself 

treat each other and the pcopic we do ous;ness w:ch every how you would react 1f your actoons o1· your decisio ns were 

d>.y H.gh s tandards of business cond uct and et hocal publtslled 111 the newspaper or broadcast on television. Ask 

behavior also on~ke good busmess sense Our ~biiity to how you would feel if you or other people lost their jobs 

attract customers, onvesmrs and the best employees beci!use of your actions If you st;ll have doubts, remember 

depends o" our 1 eputation. Therefore, we are con·motted to that it is you:· responsobiltty to get cl;,riftc:tcion. 

stnct observance of the l~w and ~he h gnest st,;ndards of 

busoncss ethics on all of cur rela6onslltps wotl' ondovoduals, 

governments. compar;oes and otl·cr organozattoas. 

Since a company operates entorely 

through 1ts employees, it is each 

employee's o bligation to act in an 

ethica l ma nner. Ph1lips expects its 

emplo yees to promote a nd maintain 

its lo ngstanding eth ical culture. 

Since a company operates entirely 

throug~ the people It employs. 

respons1biltty for ethical behavioo· 

rests with those w ho work fo r tr 

and act in its name. As a Philips 

employee , you are expected to 

love by the pr:nciplcs of fa1rncss . 

honesty, truthfulness and loyalty 

co your company. You m ust be completely honest woth 

customers, supphers and Jssoco<.ces, promising only wh::~c 

you can deliver and never tnlsrepresenttng the facts or 

shad1ng the truth 

As Pholtps employees. we ?.re expected to be: 

• Ethical. honest and tr Jstwor;:hy in all our relationshops. 

• Reliable in carrying out ass1gnmencs and responsibilities 

• Truthful, careful and accurate 1n what we say and write. 

• Fa or and cons1de1 ~te in our treatment of fellow 

employees, customers and all others. 

• law-abid1 ng in all of our activities. 

' Conscientious in repcn:ir>g violations or suspected 

VIOlat ions of legal and ethtcal conduct 

• Comm1t~ed to accomplishing ;;II tas '<s in a supenor way. 

• Economoc in usong company r esources solely for business 

purposes. 

• Dedicated on ser ving o ur company and improvong the 

quahty of ltfe at work. 



Program \/Vorks 
In Jdd'ti:-J 1 ;o rile :>h1ilp!. Coce of 6usmess Conduct, Ph1hps h~s ~ comprehensive Ethic.s and 

Business Conduce P-ogr,1m w m~kc sure th;tt ~II of its ~mplcyees understand and ~dhere ro 

irs st:,nd;;rds of bus:ness conduct. Th1s progr<.m helps ?nih?s momtor con:pli;:nce ~nd detect 

Jny v•olatrons dt d l\ c~rly stage. 

If you have a question ~bout the Philips Cede oi Business Conduct, the Ph•lips Eo:h1cs l n:l 

B\.siness CondJcr P··ogr:tP1. or ony asp;;ct of our company pohcy, or ii you know abour. o r 

suspect a violation or any wro~g do•ng, you may want tc d1scuss it f1rst with your· superv1sor. 

If you do 1ot !eel c0rdorwble doing that. chen di~wss .t With yol.r Ethics Sn:e Coo:-d1nawr or 

the compa!'y ~rtorney ;. ssigned to your bc.siness unit If yolo have qtiestions obour the l~gality 

of an ~ct1cn unde,· consider3~1on. you should cr.ll yow comp~ny lnwye•· f1rst. 

If you preier not co discuss these nutters w1tb your supervisor, rhe Ethics S1te Cco·dinatol·, 

Eth1cs Officer, or you - company lawyer, call the toll-free One Philips Ethics Line Jl 

800-218-1818 or wme to t'1e Ph1h:>~ Eth1cs Off1ce ~• ~hilips EleClror.1cs Nonh :\mc:·ICa 

Corporat10~ . 4100 E. Thud Avenue, Suit~ I 0 I, Foster City CA 94404. 

You also are urged to cal! o•· wrice even 1f ycv only have questio ns. The que s.io '1s may be about 

something th~c you h<Jve done or ore dunkmg of doing. They may be about wmngdomg you 

Know Jbout 01 su~pect. Or -:hey may be about ;omeo•1'.?· else's act•ons o r concen1plated act'ons 

that 'TI:l)' h.we ~:hKal ard/o:- leg~l issues rcle''~nt tO d•e EthiCs and Busiuess Conduct Progran· 

Yol! could lese yo~· JOb, be foned o·· be 1n1pnsoned if you rem~ir. s1lenc 'Nhen yo,. know :!bOut 

or sus:.>ect a vioiJtion of bus1ness conduce. ethical or legal standar:Js. Under the law. the 

con·pany cannor. .shield you from li?.b•lity. ~nd ignClr;mce of the law is no excuse. You muse 

cake responsibii>ty co resolve che problem as soon as you are awana that 1t exists. 

All calls co the O~e Philips Ethics Line are answered by a third pa rty prov1der on a 24 hour, 

7 days a week. 36S days a year basis Callers are asked co give the facts. includmg the name 

of the project. the department and location. the dace when the unethical or illegal behavior 

occurred (or is suspected), how they know about it and details abouc previous efforts to 

correct the problem. Providing as much detJil as poss1ble speeds the mvest1gat1on. Callers 

have the opt1on 'o identify themselves by name or remain anonymous. 

The Ethics Office mitiatcs an rnvesc1gat1on of each complamc ~s soon as poss1ble. Callers 

who leave the•r names and addresses and request mfor mation concernmg the results of the 

investigatiOn will rece've a response. 

T he Ethics Off1cer reports to the Chief Legal Ofiicer of Ph1lips EleccroPics North America 

Corporation and is responsible fo1· overseeing the implementatiOn of che Erh1cs and Business 

Conduct P:·ogram. supervising i:wescigat•ons of reported violations and manag•ng che EthiCs Office. 

Contact 
inforrnation 

• One Phihps Ethics l1nc: 

800-218- 1818 

• Philips Ethics Off;ce: 

Ph1lips Electronics 

Nord~ America Corporation 

4100 E Third Avenue 

Suite 101 

Foster City. CA 94404 



Whistleblower Policy 

Do not ignore ethicnl or legal 

problems. If you do, you put yourself 

and the company at risk. Phi lip~' 

Whtsdeblower Policy protects 

you from retaliation 1f you make 

a good faith complaint View the 

W hisdcblower Policy at 

pw w. philip s.com/ethics 

Philips encourages ~II of irs employees to prompdy report any suspected v1olatton o f the 

Gener?. l Busmcss IYnc'plcs. GBP Di•·ect:ve~ o 1· any rel~ted ethics or comp?.ny policies. 

An et·.~p loyee who makes a good f:1id1 complaint regat·ding l suspGcted vto lat1on IS ? rotected 

against reialtau a n by the company. If you w1sh w remain anonymous, )'Ou may call the One P·ulips 

Ethics Line at 800-218-18 18 co registe~ your complaint or concern. The One Ph1lips Ethics Line 

is m;;nned by a t h1 rd pany provtdel O"' a 24 hour. 7 days a week, 365 days J year basis to provide 

a:~ avenue to reoorc yo,, r compla1m or concern. 

Employment Practices 

Harassment based o n a pro tectec 

status is Illegal and iS a v1olat10n of 

company pol1cy. 

P:tiilps str:ves to be a diverse and tnch•stve employer. At 0 h1l1ps . the term "divers.ty" symbolizes 

ou~ rccognit1on that our workplaces. marketplaces and communities are m~de up of tnd1v1duals· 

men r.nd women It-em Otffe.-ent nations, cultures, ethnic groups, generations. backgrounds. skills. 

~b.lities and all the othr.1· lJOtque charac:erlsttcs that make each of us who v1e are We can ber;:er 

understa'ld o ur custom~rs and beLter 1denrtfy thctr needs when we have a diverse woJ'Idorce 

:hac rni:-rors our WOI'Iclwtde customer base. 

"Inclusion'' symbo hz.es an environme nt where cve,·yone can fully part1C1pate m creatmg business 

success. and where each person IS valued fo r h1s or her d istinctive talents (skills, expenences. 

perspectives, etc.). An inclus1ve wo rkil'g en'lironJ'1cnt engages people, enha nces decision-ma king 

~nd 1nc1·cases creat ivtty and innovatio n in st:pporc of our viston and brand pos1t to n1ng. 

Philips obeys all legal reqUirements concernmg employment. and follows the spin'i of the law s 

as well Some of these laws promote equal employmem pohcies and programs, and prohibit 

d1scrimmatio n of various cypes (race , sex, age. etc .). Othe,· legal requi rements relare to the 

h1rtng process or to the mamtenarcc of certatn employee protect ion programs. such as a 

dt·ug-frec workplace. 

All employees arc expected to know the laws and abide by company policy on Ethtcs and 

B~s iJ)ess Conduce compliance In par ticular. Ph1lips will not tolerate any form o f harassment, 

whether verbal. v1sual or physical. or any disp3rag1ng remarks, based upon age. race. color, 

religio n. national ong111. d isabiltty. sex or any other protected cha racterist ic. Ph:lips ma1matns 

a "Hat·assmenc-Free Workplace" pol1cy wh1ch can be fou nd on the Phtlips Bene2fits Central web 

Stt<! at www3.essbenefits .com /philips. 

All complaincs of harassment are promptly itwestigated, and remed1al action is taken 1f a violation 

of policy is determ ined. For example, racist comments, circulat ion of sexu<~ lly expliCit matenals or 

tell1ng tokes that d1sparage ce r GJJt1 nationalities can consorute harassment and are not tolerated 



Equal Oppo!'tunity 

Phil1ps has beer: and w:ll co~tinue to b~ ~n Equ.1l Opporwn1ry Employer. Our policy IS to 1m prove 

all employn·.er.t oppo•·tunicics fer women and ,.,,norines. We recru1t, hir.1. cra1n and promote in all 

job classJfie<wo•·s. w·chout rcgarr· to nee, colc1. ,·chg1on. sex. ~ge. national origm. disability. or 

scaws as :, veteran. 

We str ive to make sure t1~ at cor1pensat1on. beneiics, promot:o;·s, transfers. layoffs end recall 

fmm l~yoffs are admiristered fa irly without reg~cd co '"u:. color, rclig1on. sex, age. nat1cnal 

ong:n, dJsabli,ty, o : scat~s as a veteran T!le same sc;md;,rcs apply to the ;;dnmustrallon of 

trJ.1n1r.g, cduc:~ticn . tuition as;Jstance 2nd recn:!anonal prcgnms 

Our company is subject ro fedcr~l. state and lool laws r<;garding discrimin:mon 111 employrnen: 

pr2cnces. v~·e do nm basr our hir·ing. vpgrad1ng. promoc,on. •rar.sfcr. dc111otion 01· cern<inatlon 

decisions '-lpon r<Jce. color, n~lizlon, sex. age. national origm. disabd1ty. or status ~s a vece,·~n 

Philips ccMn~ ltMenc runs deeper th~n JUSt co,lfo:·ming to the law. It 1s our pohcy to hire qual,f,ed 

pecple w1:hou; regard 1.0 ,·~ce . color. religion. sex, ~ge. ~<otio:•al ong,;1, disability, or status as a 

veteran because we bel.eve in the p,·i:1e1ples o f e'1uahty 2nd eql.al oppontnlty for all. 

Philips offers )Cbs. Not male o r fema!£: jobs Not caucasian cr mine my 1obs. Just jobs. These jobs 

ar e filled by quJiified people. 7he adv~nccmcm of women and -nmorit1es i~ an essential miss.on 

o' our Equ~l Employment Opporn11my (EEO) ~rogram 

~

~: 

•'/ 
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Equal Employment Opportunity 

means that ClJ.Ch individual is given 

a fair chance to compete for both 

management and non-management 

JObs. This means that ell door~ to all 

jobs are open to all qualified people. 



Aff! rrnative ~~ction P!a.ns 

Affrrrnative Action Plan goals 

should motr•tatc managcr5 and 

Human Resources administrator~ 

to keep revrewing their· hiring and 

promotio~ decrsions in order to 

rnclude ?eople regardless of age. 

race. color. sex. natrona! origin, 

disability, or status ?.S a veteran. 

Manager s and supervisors are 

required to know the laws, 

emphasi7.e Philips' r o m:nitment 

to Equal Employment Opportunity, 

and help employees develop to 

their full potentral. 

Equ?.l En1ploymem Opportu nrty rs o ur policy. Affrrmauve Ac:io:1 =>Jans keep the polrcy alrve. 

Feder·~! lcg rsl~tion rcqurrcs t~:~t every yc~r. OLr q.r~lifying company faci lttres orepare .A.ffrrmanve 

Action Plan programs. 

The Federal Af"irrnative Act on Plar• ~·equ r res an in-depl!1 analysrs of a faci lity's work force 

compared to the oopulatron of the areas where the fatrlrty n~cruits rts employees Skills of 

the popul.nron are ~naiyzed. a~ are the spec,fk requwernents for :he jous. to deter rnrne chat 

woMen and mino•·r; res are fairly represented. 

Affirn,ative Action Flar go3ls a re not •igod, :nfle xoble quo cas. They ~-e target5 chat are us•.oally 

;;nainable of people make a good-f;mh effort Affim1;nive Actro r P·:1ns are revrFwed each year~ 

At : h.1;: trrne, new goals and urnetables are established ':lward achieving :he objenrvc of 

e;nploying 'Tionorrtres and women on numbers that reflect the hrnr.g pool 

Affirrnat'vc Actron Plar ~;oals should rnotrvate managers and Hurnar Rcsovrc~s admonrstramrs lO 

o~.eep r~vrewing ther r hrring ar.d prorrotior. decisions in order to include people regardless of age. 

··ace. color. >ex. natror:al origrn. drsability. or status as a veteran. 

We believe that rt is rn1portant for all eMployees. whether they ~re rna n?.gers o r not. to know 

:he fo llowing guidelines that managers ~nd superviso.-s must o bserve· 

• Understand o ur compa11y policy. 

· Emphusrze our coo;lmitll1ent to [q'-lal E111ployrn"nt Opporturity. 

· Recogni7.e every pPrson a5 ar. indivrdual. nor as a rnernber of a par titular group (race. color. 

relrgron, sex, age. national o rigrn. ete.). 

· Help everyone acl' reve maximum porent oal rn terms of abol rcics and pe rson~! goals 

• Advrse each new "mployce about the opponunities uvaolable for comir.urng educac or, 

and promotion, a nd about our Equal Employment Opportunity policy ;~nd goals 

' Know du! Affirmative Act ion Plan ar your location and help achieve the goals within 

1:he timetables. 

• Keep accurate records so that the company can support h irrng decrs1ons obte ctrvely rf a 

Govemment o ffi cial revrews them as part of a~ Affirmat ive Action Plan complrance revrew. 



Sexual Harassment 

N o entploycc sh;;ll be subjeCted m sexual har~ssrncm by a !lf'JI1C a: w<.>:·l: I h•s includes 

unwckome sexual advances. reqJests rot· sexu;, l f;;vors, sexual coro,mcnts aad otl:cr ve·bal 

or phystcal condJct of ?. sexu~i nature Report ~ay mnr1enrs of sexual hu~ssment to your 

st:pervisor, Ht.<man Resources D~p<trcment, or che Echtcs Off,cc. 

The Equal Employment Opportunity Comrri$SIOn (EEOC) uses three cntcria for dctennini:"g 

wbcn beh;;vio r constir.ttes sexual har2ssmem· 

' 1N hen submiss1or to :he condt•Ct i; either w ·~xpilclt or implicit tenr or condi tion of 

e:11ployme r, t. 

·When subtnissio" tc. o r re1ecuon d. such cc-:1ducc is used as the b~s1s for emplcymem. promot:on, 

~alary or wcrk ass 1gn1~~!!1H S 

·When such conduce suhsc;.mially tnterieres witn ~person's work pedorm;~nce. or cre~tes ~n 

1m mu:i:\tlng. hostile 0 1· offel'sive wo.-!<ing env1ro nT1enr 

Any act of sexL.al harassment is a 

violation of the law and company 

po licy, ~nd tt ~ubjecrs the offender 

to serious disciplinary action, 

including suspension and cermmat1on 

of employment. 

On s!:'xual har2ssmcnc 1ssues. :he EEOC considers an employer responsible for th e acts oi Its superv1sors 

and agems rega.-a less of whether the employer knew, o r should h~ve '<nown. of their occurrence. 

Therefore. tnlliagcrs ar.d supervisors must never :gnore a ~-:.mplaint about sexual harassment, even 1f Lhey 

consider 1t tn1:1or o:· frivolous for funher gu1dance . .-ev1ew the "Harassment-Free Workpl~ce" policy on the 

Ph1lips Benefits Central web !ite ~t www3.essbe nefits.com/philips. 

Disabi lit ies 

The law prohib11s discri-r ination against ''a qual11ied indiv1dual with a d1sab1li ty." This applies to job apphcations, 

h1r ing. ~dvar.ccmcm. d1scharge . cor.pensat.on. trJ1nmg. or other terms. cond!t1o ns or privileges of employment. 

A "quahfied ind1v1dual wit :~ ~disability' ' under the Ame.-icans With D1sabilines Act (ADA) meat)S a person who. 

with or without reasonable ;,ccommodat icn. c;,n perform t he essential functions of the job The comp~ny 

dererm1nes wh<tt those essent1al fu nctions are, ~ long wtth 10b descnpt1 ons The law says that a person whose 

employment poses a direct th1·eat to the health or s3fety of others is not qualif1ed for the ;ob 1f the danger 

to othe1 s cannot be eliminated by a r easonable accommodation. 

We are requ1red to make reasonable accommodations for the known phys1cal or mental lirntt~tions of 

otherwise qualtfied people with a d1sab1ltty unless we can demonstrate that an accommodation would 1mpose 

an u·1due l·.ardship The ADA also prohibits the use of qualification standards. employment tests. or selection 

criteria that tend to screen out people wier. d1sab1IJtJes, un less the company can demonstrate that these 

pt·ocedures are related to the 10b. 

In addttlon. the company is required under the Rehabilttat ion Act of 1973 (as amended) and the Un iformed 

Ser v1ces Employment and Reem ployme•1t R1ghts Act to take aflirmat1ve action to employ and promote 

qualified 111d1viduals w1th disJbilities, 1nclud.ng d1sabled veterans. 



Drug-Free Workplace 

We consider it our du•y ro prowie ~ drug-fr·ee. s :~fe md secure wo:·l<pl?.ce. It is . lleg<~l to 

n anufacwre. d1Stl"lb.Jtc. d1soense, possess. or Jse a controlled substance 1n the workplace Be:ng 

u.odcr che influence of ?.lc.o11ol or ocher dr·ugs (tdess prP.scrr::>ed by il p'tysicran) whi:e <~t work rs 

31so prohibrted Any vrol~ r.cn of the Phrlrps Dr,rg-Free Vvorl<place policy w :ll result rn drsc1plinary 

actron, md~dmg d1sc~orge. 

Y:>u may bring medicine. prescribed b·t a doctor. onto ?h1hps property. but any prescription 

med1cine n1ust be kept '" rts ongmal container. The container must show th e name of the dn.g. 

dosage. p•·cscrrp[IO' nt:moe1·. <la•e. u.d the n;)tn~ of rhe prescnbr ng phys ic1~11 . 

So·ne prescnpt1on rnec:ic1r-e r.an C<•llSc severe sice effects th~t could result 111 a med•cal 

emergency. li you are t~king such a medicine. you must tell the Medical Depa r tment (where 

;;v:tilable) ~nd Heman "esources. Th1s w1li hdJ ensure mar you reccove t'le p•·ope• mcd1cal 

~rearmcn• ii you experience an ?.dverse reilctlon. 

You ;we also requ1red to not1fy the company within five days of you are convicted o ' -a cnm 1nal 

c'r·ug offense th~t oc~urreo on or :)(f company premises while you were condtoct•ng company 

tusrne~s This requirement is manrJated by the D rug-F-re e Worl<pl?.ce Act. 

We rf'cognire dr .rg or· alcohol abuse as a healr.h. s~fety ~nd sec.1my danger Employees With 

a rug or alcohol problems are urged to get confidential help through the company's Employee 

Ass;staroce Program (EAP). )eekrng help w•ll 11ot jeop?.rdo!.e your jOb. but fa1lure to seek help may 

·ncieec put your job in 1eopao·dy 

Safe V\lorkplace 

Safety is a paramount concern 

at Philips. Please report any unsafe 

condition rmmedlately to your 

supervisor or manage•·. 

Philips is committed to mamtainong a safe work environment. Many types cf workplace 

actiVities are regulated by the Occup<ltoonal Safety and Health Agency (OSHA) In general. 

OSHA requires that 

• Each employer shall furn 1sh to each of its employees employment and a place of employment 

tllat are free from recognized hazuds that ore causing o r are loke ly to cause death or senous 

physical ha1·m to Its employees. 

· Each employer shall comply w ith occupational safety and hea lth standi!rds promulgated under 

the OSHAct (29 CFR 191 0). This 111cludes. but is not limited to, hazard abatement, employee 

trainmg. recordkeep•ng. inspections and cooperation with regulatory agencies. 

• Em?loyees shall comply with occupational safety and health standards and all rules, regulations 

and orders ossued pursuant to the OSHAcc that arc applicable to the1r own actions and conduct 

Philips could face harsh c1vrl a~d criminal penaltoes for indusmal health and saiety v•ol<~t•ons . 

OSHA penalt1es can be very expensive, depending upon how likely the violatiOn os to result in 

senous harm to employees. These and other fones allowed unde1· the Act may be repe<~ted for 

each spccifoc mstancc of a violation. as well as for violations of othc1· standards. 



Violence-Free Vvorkplace 

Under Lhe PIHI;ps .. \l,olence-Free Vl'orkpl~ce' ' policy. chre~ts. acts of v.olence Jnd a r,y conduct o r 

behavior thai enca:lge: s :l:e safecy of Phol:ps employee~ and vis •to"S or Ph ilips p•·opcny will not 

be tolcratc:d 

Workplace vtolcnce can take ma"y fortTlS trKiudtng. but not ltnmed to, the follcwtng. 

• lntim:da~tng or threaten:ng bch~v:or or s tatements 

• Phystcal abt.se or a:tac~ o.- threats o: bodtly harm. 

• Hat·3ssme~t by ?.PY means includtng in-person, by telep'tO'le o: c lectrcoucally 

• Vartdahsm of c:::lmpany property or an empiO)'Ce's cr visiwo·'s property. 

• Carry:ng w~apons onto camp• "Y property. 

Possession of 311)" weapons. such as firearms, cxplosoves. cr knive~. ar.d possession of any other 

potentially da•~gerous o r h:uardous ob,ects or sJbsnnces ls sc•·octiy prohoo:te>d on all company 

property, tncludt,,g rompa1y vehtcles and personal veh•cles parKe:! on company o•·operty In addotion. 

possessoon oi ~. weapo ·1 wh:lc conduct:ng company busines~ off the premises is prohib,ted. 

You are respons:ule for ·mnoedoa:eiy reporttng ~ny thre~ts. inc:det'cs of '"o' :<place vto:ence, or 

prohibtted conduct cr bchav1or to your suoervtsor ~nd/or Human Resources All reports will 

be promptly investig;.ted <tnd. as appropriate. ;·eferred to respons ble ~uthoriti«s . 

Violaricn5 cf r.h os poky ue sertotts :;pd will rc!uiL or. rJosc•phnary ~cuon, up ro and 111cludmg 

termin;-ttlon of e~::>loyment. 

To view the "V,olencc-Free Workpbce" policy. ple?.se .,,sit the Ph ;lops Benefits Centra l web site 

Philips is committed to 

main raining a safe work 

environment and encouraging 

;; violence-free workplace. 

at ww w 3.essbenefits.com/phi lips. Li.i-~ 

Family and Medical Leave 

The .=2mily and Medocal Leave Act (FMLA) requtres private employers woth 50 or· more 

employees tO provide employees who meet certain eligibility requtremenrs w ith up to 12 weeks 

of unpaid leave during J. 12-month penod for thetr own serious illness, the birth o•· adopt ion 

of a child, o ·the care of J scr·iously oil chtld. spouse or parent. 

Employees on unpaid leave are cnmled to rece:ve health oencfits under the same tc,·ms and 

condottons <s they had on the jOb Employers must guarantee employees the right to retur n to 

their prevoous jo!:> or· an equiv2lent positoon with no loss of benefits at the end of the leave, 

woth certatn exceptions. 

In addottor. to the federal law. some states have famtly and medical leave laws that apply 

to Philips employees In general these srate laws p rovide comparable or more favorable 

provisoons than the federal law. To vtew the "Family and Medteal Leave" pohcy. please vistt the 

Philips Beneftts CentrJI web site at www 3.css bene fi ts.co m /philips. 



Fmployment References 

HR Shared 
Service s NA 

Customer 
Contact Center 

888-367-7223 

ir 1S .1g~in.H company policy for any employee w provide any type of employme nt reference. 

If you are <.ontactcd by a thu-d p~1't"y and asKed to prov1de a fCfcrcnce for any cur rent or 'ormer 

e:mployee. you should refer rhe calle1 lO Lhe HR Shared Serv1ces NA Cuswmcr Contact Center 

a: 888-367-7223. The HR Shan!d Services I'< A Cusmme~· Contact Center w II o n I)· vcnfy dares of' 

employment, pcsir•ons 11eld. ai'CI n ce na:n cases, s;:l12ry h1story. 

Solicitations a~nd o~ istr~ibutions 

Ur.aer the Ph1ilps ''Solic1tat'ons and D•stnburion" policy, wcrl: time •s for wor·k During work 

:o·,,e, employees are prohibited from soliCitatiOn o•· d,s.,·ibution In all work arc~s. Work time does 

not •nclude, for exJmpiP.. meal penods, scheduled breaks and ome before or after regu larly 

scheduled work hours. Work areas do r.oc i'1dude, for ex.1mple, break/lunch rooms. Off-duty or 

oif-s1te employees are ;>roh•blted from sohc1tation or d1scribuoon in all work areas. Non-employees 

:?.re prohibited from trespass mg. sohc1tat1or. or d•stnbur1on at all t1mes 1n all areas o f the company's 

prem1ses In addition, the compar.y's facilities may not be used for group meetmgs 1nvo lvmg 

solicitations or distribt•tions 

Company bulletin boards Me for company use o nly to display offic1al not•ces . governmental 

posungs. and other Impor tant information fo,- employees. Employees may not post or remove any 

matenals from company bulletin boards. In some, but not all, locations a separate area or board 

may be dos 1gnated fo r certain types o f employee postings Emp loyees w•sh ing 10 post or remove 

•naterials from such areas or :.cards must first o btain company approval. 

Occasionally Phil1ps may authoriz.e and initiate support o f choritable, politiCal o r community 

service activities. In these cases. employee partiCipatio n is stnctly on a voluntary basis. 

To review the "Solicitations and Distnbutions" pol1cy. please VISit the Philips Benefits Central web 

s1te at www3 .essb e nefits.com/philips. 



Payroll Pract ices 
It 1S ch~ comp~ny's po!1cy ~ 1d practice to accurately emplo yee's time records co under- or over-report hours 

compens~ te employees ;,nd co do so 111 r.omp:1an=C' wirh worked If ~ny m~n~ger or employee instructs yo.J co 

all applteJble state Jnd fe deral bws. To ensure chat you arc (I ) 1ncorrectly or falsely under- or over-report your hours 

pa1d ;.;roperly :or Jil tr~1c wor·kcd and that 010 1mprope,. worked, or (2) alter a~ochcr cmploycc'5 ti'TIC records co 

deductions arc made. yo,, must u::rrectly record atl work inaccurately o r falsely report that employees holirS worked. 

rime il no rev1ew yovr pcyr.hecks prompdy co rdem1fy and you should report 1t unmed1acely w che Human Resources 

report Jl! errors. T ~e company makes every effcrr to ensure Department, your superv:sor. o r the One Pnrlips Echoes Lme. 

e:nployees :!re pad co.-reedy. Occas1onally. howe·ter.mlstzkes 

can rappen. When mistakes 1<.ppen a ·1d are call~d to the 

cor1p~ny's actennon. ~ny ;H~ces~.cry cor-rect•ors will be 

promptly rna de 

Non-!::xempt Employees 

If you arc elig1ble for overtime pay {non-cx:::mpt employees) 

or extra pay ( ru:lmJ:ng pay due unde1 a collect ive barga1:1111g 

agr·eernenr). you mlr~r maint~in <l record of the mt<ll hours 

you work each day. These hours mLrSt be acwrately 

record~d on a trme card (or electroniC recordn~ system) 

that wdl be made anilable to you. E~ch employee tnLISt 

sign h1s or her umc cud to verify that the reported hours 

worked arc cornpl~tc and accu.-atc. Your t1n1e card must 

accurately •e!lecc all regular and overtrme hours worked. 

any absences. late an1v;~ls . early depo rwres and mea l 

breaks Ar th~ end of each pay period. you shodd submrt 

your c ompleted trme: card for verrficacron and approval. 

When you receive each paycheck. please verify immedrately 

chat you were pare correctly for all regular and ovenime 

hours worked each pay period. 

Unless you arc author1zed by your superv1sor, you may 

not work any hours char are not a.Jthonzed. Do r,ot scare 

work early, tin1sh work late. work during a meal break or 

perform any other extra or over•ime wo.-k unless you :1re 

auchonzed to do so and th~r t ime is propedy recorded 

Employees are prohibited from performing any "off-the

clock' ' work. ·'Off-the-clock" work means work you may 

perform but fa1l m 1·epon on your time card. Any employee 

who fai rs to report or maccuratcly reports any hours 

worl(eci will be subject to disciplinary action. up to and 

in cluding termi~atron of employment 

It is a v1olarron of the company's policy fo r any employee 

to fals1fy t1me records or alter ano ther employee's crme 

records. It is also a senous violatron of company policy for 

any employe e or manager to 1nstruct ~nether employee co 

mcorrectly or· falsely repor• hours worked or alter anorhe1· 

Exempt Employe{'~ 

If you ore c l~ssified ~~ >tn exempt employee. you will rccc1ve 

a base sa1:1r y which IS intended to cornpensace you for 

all hoJrs you may work fo r the compa11y. T his base saiJry 

w 1ll be established at the time of hire or w hen you become 

class1ficd as an exempt cmolorcc.While "may be sub1ect 

co rev1ew ~nd rnodrfic~tron from tune to t;m e . such as 

dtwrng sala,·y rcvrew crmes. che base salary wrll be a 

pred ecerm. ned amount d1at w1ll no c be subject to 

deductions fo r variations 1n rhe qu?.nti ty or quality of 

the work you perform. 

You w •ll re~e!Ve your full base salary for any work week in 

which wor.-< is pe rlormed. However. IJnder Ieder;.! and stare 

!aw. your base s>tlary n-oay oe subject co ce"tarn deductions. 

For e xample. except fo.- contrary state law requirements. 

you·· base salary can be reduced fo r the fo llowrng r·ensons· 

• Full day absences for personal reasons. includrng vacation 

• Full day absences fo r s rc«ness or disability. 

• Full day discrplinary suspensions fo r inft-actions of safety 

rules of mate r s rgnificance (includmg those relatrng co the 

prevention o f serious damage 1n the workplace or to 

other employees). 

• Family nnd Medical Leave absences (either full or panial 

day absences). 

· To offset amounts rP.ceived ~s payment for jury or w1tness 

fees or as mihtMy pay. 

• Unpaid drscrphnary suspensrons of one or more full days 

for rnfrac trons of wo rkplace conduce rules se t forth 111 

wrrttcn policies. 

• The :ir s t or last week of employment in the event you 

work le:ss th~n a fu ll week. 

Please note:While you may be req~ired to use accrued 

vacation, personal or other fo,·ms of pa1d time off for full 

or paniaJ day abse nces for personal reasons, s ickness o r 

disabil1ty, your salary will not be reduced fo r part1al day 

Jbsences 1f yOLI do not have accrued paid trm e off. 

-~ 
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Domg business with the U.S Govcrnmcm. including the 

Department of Health ancJ Huma:1 Scrv;ces, che 

Depanmem of Defense and all ocher federal <~gencu"s 

(sucn as tn c LJbcl Dep.:nmcnr, Enviroomcncal Prot·:!ctiOn 

Agency. 11tern~tl Reveflue ~e,·viu~. Fcde.ral Cornnwnication-; 

CommiSSIOn and Commerce Dep2rrmenc) is ve·'j· dtffere:tt 

fr0m cbing bds~ne~;s else.where. 

T~ke bus mess courtcs te s fo,· example. f', gove,·nmem 

e mployee is prchtbiccd from "1licmng o r accepttng. ctther 

d1rectly or· rndirectly. anythmg of rnonerary value from 

someone wh o has or 1s seekrng to obtarn gove rnrrert 

business. Whrle there are lt'Ttired exceptions to th1s n.le. Lhc 

best p(acti:e is to no~ gtve any g1ft, or Item of value. to a 

gcvernrnenr e:nployze. 

You also need to know t:>e following. 

' It is a cn·ntna l vio lzcron - " felo ny - m make a fa lse claim 

Or' false s ta ternent lC ~he Governmen::. Viobtions o~ this 

a no other low s can sub;ect Phdops ""d /or· its employees 

w legal aclJon :ond mJy pre''ent Philips from doing 

business wrth the GovernmetK We often are requrred 

co certify compli?.nce With vanous laws, regulations or 

cont,·acn.al provistons. Subrnitt:ng such certtfrcatlons 

Without first ver'fying their accuracy 1s improper and a 

violatron of this law. 

• Supplying a product to a Government purchaser or 

subccm:raccor that is diffe re nt from the one spec1fied on 

the requi1·ernents cou ld get you and Phil1ps rn tmub le . Fo,

example. us1ng a grad e o,- brand of materral -=on crary to 

that specifically reqtJtred by the contract Js rllegal, unless 

ftrst auchonzed 1n w rrting by the Government. Selling 

products p1 oduccd Wi thout first complying w ith all 

the Governme nt-reguired manufacturing ·testing and 

quality control procedures can result in substancral fine s. 

pena lties. and possrbly 1ail sentences. Failure co conduct 

the appropr iate tests, or manipu lation of test procedures 

or data. wrll not be tolerated 

• The Truth 1n NegotJatJons Act (TINA) applies to certain 

contracts. A coJnract subject to TINA requires the 

con tractor to disclose "cost or prrcrng data" to the 

Stnct ru les t hat do not apply in the 

commercial world do apply to relationships 

w ith the Federal Government and may 

apply to relationships With State and 

Loc~l Government agencies. 

government. This rlisclosu1·E! 1nust take place oa the date 

the pa.nies agree to a pnce . The pan ies can 31>0 agree to 

require disclosure of th e coot o r· pricing data before the 

dar.e of t'le price agreement. Cost or pr.cing data. consists 

of fr.ctual infor mation rhat pr udent buy<'!rs anc seilers 

wou!d re~sonably expect tc s rgn 1fic~ntl )' affe" pnce 

negmiations.Applying TINA is complex. You should. 

therefore, consu lt your lawyer if you have any questions. 

Imm ediate ly report any go·•er nrnenc overpayn>enc f~ik~re 

tc do so could result in crim:nJ.I penalties and sLspension 

or deba ~1nenc. 

• Government eq'"P 11ent ' urnishcd to your locatro n fo r a 

contraCl must be accoullted fo r lJntil Jt IS reuwned to the 

Government. It is illeg~ l co use rt for any o ci·er purpose . 

• Laws and regu lations !Jmit beth dtscussrons about 

em?loy•nent and che work tha: on be done by curre nt o r 

fo1·mer Governmen: employees and military o ff rcers. 

• vo not obta rn Govem mem informatiOn Improperly or 

ill!"gally For enrnp le. documents rnarked "Far Official use 

oniy" are o ff limitS. !t also is illega l to o bca1n Governme m 

source selection rroformatr on befoo·e the award of the 

procurement to which it applres. and compemors' 

propnetary information. If you rece1ve any such 

docurr.en•s . repo rt it. 

• You must report any 1mpro pe r use or dJsclosu:·e of 

Government classrfied information. Also. protect all 

Govemment data as required by t he agency's rules and 

regulatrons. 

• Doing bus1ness w ith fore1gn governments is also subjecc 

to StriCt rules. Under the Foreign Corrupt Praccrc es Act. 

you are prohibited fro m offe r;ng, paying, promrsing to pay 

money or grve anythmg of value, d1 recdy or rnd1recdy, to 

officials of any fo ,·ergn gove mmem, candtdates for fore1gn 

politica l office, or foreign poltt1cal parties or party offic12ls 

fo r the purpose of obc.aining. retai ning or directJng 

busmess. Furthe rmore. U.S. law prohibits companies from 

partrCJpatmg Jn or supportmg international economic 

boycotts chat are not sanct ioned by th e U.S Government. 

If you have any questions OJ' concern s, contact your 

company lawye r 



Fair Competition Guidel ines 
fl1ai -trust and trade rcgubt'o'~ bws encour~ge competi:•on 

II > hc~smess. They help u e;;re a level play1ng (jeJd ~nd 

prevent actiVIties that restr<Jiil compr:titian or gtve one 

company ?.n ,mfair advantage. These l<tws cove1· pricing. 

promotion. dostnbm1an u.d sales. They involve rela:ionships 

w tth suppl1ers. dismbuto rs. dealers and competitors. 

These law~ coYer agreen"it::J)LS i:w::Jh.,•1ng r:crnpet,tors. 

customers ar.c ~uppliers, when trose agreement~ restriCt 

f, .::edam to determine P•oc ng. prod<~ca. d1stnbunon systems 

~nd production levels. Ar,ri-trus;.laws also p1 oni~ol the unfair 

usc of market power over competitors. Trade regulation 

bws reg<.late ?.nd prohob;t unfair and dccepuvc pract :ces. 

Do not take any materials cr 

information from a former employer 

and distr bute or usc them ot Philips. 

To protec. yourself and the 

ccmpany. never gtve the 

imp, ession that Philips ' pnces 

are based o n anythmg ether than 

To Pmtcct Yourself and Philips From Possi ble 

An t; .. trust or Faiv Competition Viola tions Wi th 

COI"'PI.:T lTOR.S: 

• Do not discuss proces or pnc1ng 

policies, £:xchange priCe lists. or 

discuss any terms of s~ les Obt~in 

all price info rmation abour. 

competitors fror.1 customers 

or from public sources. 

• Do not d1scuss future 

For more information. please 

refer co the anti· t•·ust section 

of the corporate legal 

department's Intranet site at 

pww.antitrust.philips.com. 

p•·oduct~on. res~:ra;nts en productoon. contract b1ds. 

producr conten t or marketmg plans. 

• Do not suggest or agree to sell or not to sell to any 

customers. class of cu~t0~1ers, terntorics o r product 

1narkeu 

• You may d;scus~ matters Involving leg1s l<.t1on. govemment 

relat1ons. cnviJ"onmencal and safety regulations. and 

positions to be taken o n otner pchtical iswes. But do not 

tts own mdependent bus1;1ess make marketing or pricing policies based on '"1ndustry 

Judgment. Never use ;entences such as "we will dalntnilte'' agreeme nt'" or '"indus.ry policy." 

ot- .. we \oVIII destroy" the com pet1t10n in your c.rna1 or other "' Do not take :lny 1~:\.ten:tls o•· mform:ltiOr". fron' :1 former 

commJr.icztions. Do rot disparage or make false st~temems employer and d•smbute o r use them at Ph:hps. 

oo rn1srepresent2tiO;lS concernmg the: proch1cts or H,r vices 

of compemo rs, customers, vendors or supplie rs. To Protect You.·self and Philips From Possible 

Anti-trust o1· Fair· Competition Violations With 

If you violate federal ami-trust 13ws, the penalties cdn be CUSTOr1ERS: 

seve,-e For each cnminal violation, rhe fines can range • Do not diCtate the price level at which the ouye•· should 

in the m1llions of dollars for companies In additiOn , there re-sell •ts produces. Do not imin11dace. delay o1· suspend 

could be s1gnific:v1t fines for individuals, With pnson deliveries or term1nate contracts in order to ensure 

se nte nces. The U.S. Deparrrr1ent of justice has sought prison that a certain po·ice level 1s preserved. Please note that. 

sentences in every criminal price-fixing prosecutio·1. In 1n some Instances, resale p1·ice maimenance may be 

addition . civil violattons can result in consent orders from permmed. Explic it approval from your legal department 

e1ther the •)epartmenr of Jusnce or the Federal Tnde is required, however, before this cype of ~rrangement is 

Commission. wit.h provosions that govern ,1nd lim1t fucure contemplated 

conduct. States also have civil and crim1nal penal ties, wh1ch • Do not take any action agamst a dealer fo r cutti ng pl"ices. 

can be in addition to federal sanctions. • Do not t ry to promote price un1fo r m1ty among 

Anto-trust laws are enfo rced by the U.S. Depart'l1cmt of 

Jus tiCe and the Federal Trade Commiss;on. St.lte attorneys 

general. and the appropriate enforcement agenw~s of 

fo1·eign countries and the Eu!"Opean Un1on U.S. state 

attorneys general are organized into the National 

Association of Anorneys Gene,·al and arc qu1te active 

m ~nti-trust enforcement. 

F1nally, pnvoce t reble damage lawsuits by those affected 

ca n be expensive and tim e corsuming. 

customers. (However. you may provide dealers With the 

comparatiVe price analys1s of compe tit ive non-Ph1l1ps 

produus.) 

• Do not •·equwe the purchase of one pro duct to rcce1ve 

2nother product. 

• Do not give favored prices, promotional allowances or 

serv1ces to customers unless you have a legal JUstification 

that is approved in ac'vance by your company lawyer. 
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I nterrla,tional 
BlJsiness Trar,sac-tiorls 
The U.S. Government has a lot to say Jb0ut what leaves 

and arrives at It s sl;ore~ Not all goorls. technologies c r 

services c<n be sold freely tO jllst any c1:scomer or sh.pped 

to ;ust any country 111 : he world. 

The Govcrnmcn; h~s cst3blished a co:np!ex systern to 

cotm·cl or proh1:Jit d>e export of goods o · technolcgy 

from the United States for s•rateg;c or o:her rc~sor.s. 

Often, compl•ance wtch these laws and rcgula ttOtis 

requires an export liu~nse :"Ius appltes to ma.<y p roducts 

that Ph1ilps m:.kes and w products we buy from others. 

Regulations also fot-btd expor<tng. imponmg or re-exporting 

produc:s to o r im;n cercau; coun(ries. suci1 as Cuba anrl 

Iran. Employee travel to certain councnes, like Cub<1. s 

stnctly regdated. 

Bes de:; th<l export restrtetio ns. cornpar.tcs do111g busmess 

in the Umted Su tes are bound by other rdes roo. 

Employees cannot panicipate in ~ rt:scrictive trade 

practtce o •· support a boyrctt ;,gair.H <. country fnendly 

to the Unired Srates. c r ag1inst any persor. or f1rm tn the 

United Scares. There are alsc striCt regulations regarding 

the hu·;n,~ of fcretgn nationals. 

Export and import controls are 

very important. If we fail to comply, 

our export or import pr ivileges 

could be suspended or denied. In 

addition, Philips and you pet·sonally 

could face criminal and civil 

pe nalties and fi nes. 

Examples of prohtbited conduct 

tnclude supplying tnformation about 

the race. rehgJon. sex o r nat ional 

ortgin of a person, refusing to do 

bus1ness with a boycotted fi rm ot· 

country, or <Jcting on any docucnenc. 

includmg a letter of credi•. that 

contains boycott language. (If you 

1·eceive such a request. you must 

report 1t tnl'nediaccly to your company lawyer so chat it rray 

be reported to the US Government. as mandated by law.) 

If we fat I to comply w1th these regulattons, our export 

pt·ivileges could be suspended or dented, and Ph tl tps and 

you personally could face crin11nal and civil penalttes 

and fines 

In general, exporr regulations apply to cransactons that 

:nvclve 

• The sale of gocd~ co a foreign counrry. 

• The sale or licensing of technology to a foreign country. 

• The sa1e or ltcens1ng oi softwa1 e to a foretgn couilti'Y 

• The o:ra ,l sportatto~ of a demo~str?.t•cn p:·oduct to a 

foreign countr)'. 

• The knowledge that techno logy wtll be shtpped or 

transmitted tO a fo reign desti nat ion. (For example, a VISit 

by foreig~ delegations or participation tr. a foreign trade 

show may be considered as cxpon o f Lcchnteal data J 

• The knowledge that goods or technology will be 

expo rted by a U.S. purchaser or re-exported by a foretg~ 

purc!1aser (for· example, from the N Ptherla nds co Cuoa) . 

These regulations apply not o nly to thi! ftrsr export from 

the UntteG States, b .,t ;~lso to the. subsequent re-export 

from ':lne fore1gn destinatton to another. 

• The move:mcnt of cont rolled d~t.1 or goods across the 

US . bo rder, wl"ethe r by phone. facs1mile. e.m~il. or 1'1 a 

bt u~fcase or luggage. for the purpose o f pMtic1pactng 1n 

the meettng a.broad. Thts IS :~n example of act1ons 

requinng the advice of yow· Export Co:urol Officer. 

• The importation of goods onginating tr an embargoe d 

country such as Cuba (for example, Cuban c1gar s). In 

additio n, remember th2t it is improper arJd illegal co 

provide gratuittes and payments to fore ign Government 

officials to enhance business opporcuntt;es. 

The regulat ions also control the export of produces 

manufactured outside the United Scates by affiliates of 

US -based companies. and technology o rigi nating from 

foretgn subs1d1aries of a U.S.-parent company 

To comply with all thts, Royal Philips Eleccro nics operates 

a global export cont rol system. Each un1t of Phtlips 1n the 

U.S. has an Export Control Officer to ensure that projects 

comply with all export laws a ~d regulattons. If you have 

questions o r concerns contact your Export Control Officer 

o r company lawyer. 



Fnvironmental Regulations 

The air we or·cnhe. ;he witter we dnnk. ti-c cher;uc~ J s we need to rTt3ndacture our products 

2nc how we dispose o( h~zurious waste at our pf~nts ~rc nil rcgtrbred by strict envrronrnen cal Liabil ity for viobrions of 

laws and re~ulatrons . environmental laws and r·egulat ions 

can b~: crvil and/or cnrninal, and 

Many statutes apd ;homands o( regulatoons dea l spr=crfically with the environment and affect 

our operations.Among r11e most ornporrant statutes Me the Comp-ehens•vc Envoronmentaf 

Response, Compensation ard Lrabilr:y Act of J98C or "Superiund": the Resource Conservat:on 

•nC: Recovery Act: th£: C lean VVacer Act: the Ciear~ A r Act: t!le Toxoc Substances Contra! Ace and 

the Emerge1cy PfaPnrng and Cor,.llnunrcy Rrght w Know .~c: Sca:es and focal munrc1pal ic es h<.ve 

adaition;,l laws ana ··egl.l:nions All of t hese }aws and regu lations are enforced by the U.S 

Deoao· tmem of Jusr,ce. Envoron.nencal Pmtectoon Agency. state :~nd focal agencies and through 

lawsuits filed by pnv;ue Cllller1S. 

loabifity for· violatiOn$ of envwonmcnu: hws and regulations can be civol and!or ~rimmal. ard 

can be mposed cr. indov•dual em:Jioyees, a~ well as the company. Environmental laws ompose 

loabrlrty on a genco>r·ator of hanrdous waste from beginnmg to e:nd ~his meam that all phases o( 

hazardous waste produccoon and management are regulated. for example. a plant that gener~tes 

hazardous wa~te must <~nalyze the waste. keep records aoout the volumes of the matenaf and 

document the dosposal of such wr.s~e . Facoliries r1ust h?.ve pr=rnms lor on-site storage. land 

drsposaf, oncineranon or treatment of hazardous w~ste. Releases or sprlls of hazardous substances 

into rhe environment rnusr be re:>orted to fede ra L s:ace or foc al agencies under spcc:.ific 

spilf-repo1·tong bws. 

Something that happened long ago can mean severe penaltoes for us today We may be res;:>onsrble 

for the past disposal of hazardous waste at plants we own now, even if w e diu not own the 

plants bac k then. We can be held ~espons•blc for cleanong up abandoned dumps and other 

corHamina ted sites. 

Proson sentences for voolr.toons of e nvironmental scatut(!s may be imposed on employees at all 

levels. Therefore, we must all be well informed about these Jaws and comply w 'th them Some 

environmental laws also authorize p r ivate citizens to bnng suit agaonst a company for violatrons 

and to seek court-imposed sJnct•ons. 

You must know about the envoronmemaffaws and quesnon any suspicoous activity. You must 

report any violations or ma':ters of erworo nmer.tal concern by contacting your supervosor. the 

O ne Philips Ethics Line, your company lawyer, or your Environmental or Safety Coordinator. 

can be 1mposed on individual 

employees, as well as the company. 



Sustainability is defined as meet ing 

the needs of the presert generation 

without compromising the ability 

of future generations tc meet their 

own needs. 

Prulip:. h~s a ve,·y robust sust~H1ab,hty program tlnr focuses upor, econon11c prosperity fo r ;cself 

and Its stakeholder~. l'rvTon:ncmal rcspo•lslhlilty and socia l respons, :ulity SIJSta111abillty is defined 

as meetmg the needs of the :>resent gencr;mon Without compromis1ng rhe ab1l1cy of fut •. we 

generations w meet th~:w own needs. Sustainable development -which is considered the path 

to sustainabil1cy - :s the s.mul:aneous pursu1r of ecor.on11c prospeflt)'· environme ntal qual i-cy 

~nd soci~l equ1ty. Compan es th<!t pursue this pa th are l<nown ~s sustainable emrepreneurs 

Philips IS cc~.1n'ittcd to 1:s sus;~inab•lity program as a ~ore clerr.en; for the opera;ions of 

the e •nwe company. ~or more 111formanon zbo~t the Ph1hps Suscain2bility Progr2m v's•t 

pww.sustainability.phi lips.com. 



I 

a no 

When money !S rnvclvcd the nur-.l>er·s r.wst add up -

literally and figuratively They must acc,.wately rciiect d1e 

product~ sold, chc services 1 cndercd, the true s~les pnces 

and the terrns of the sab 

Those v.:ho ··ely cr. our :-erords and reports - ou·· IT'irtnagers. 

111V~Srors, : .·editOrS, CUStOmers, iiUCitOrS anc Cther5 -· 'TlUSt 

have truthful ~nd conwlcte urfornratio11. The ultegn:y of 

our company is ~t stake. 

If you prepare this type of nforn·at 01. you nu.st :nakc Sl!l'e 

Ll·at you can vot.ch for its ac:tw?.cy ;111d "' tegrrry. If you 

cer>ify d•e acct. racy of such ir.formaHon. you nHISl n'~ke 

thor·ough lllClllries or revrew~ necessuy to establrsh a 

good-farth belief in 't. If you :Jre the custodmn of company 

data. records and reports. make sure that they are p roperly 

protected and u~ed only foo· therr u.,tel'ded purpose before 

you release t:,em inter~?.lly or exter.-ally. 

Financr.1l rec01 ds must be accurately and completely 

p repared and revoewed whether rmended for Hlternal or 

external use. Thrs rnciudcs rnvcncory. expense accoull~s. 

budgets. busrness plans. vouc hers, bills, payroll ?.nd servrce 

record s. 

No false or mislcadrng entnes may be rnace rn any Philips 

books or records for any reason. and no employee may 

parcocr pace 111 any arrangement that results in such an· 2cc. 

• All funds or assets muse be clearly d osclosed. 

• No funds or ocher assets c~n be marn~a i ned for any 

rllegal or unethrcal purpose. 

• No payments or gofts ue to be made or recerved on 

behalf of the company for any purpose o ther tha~ that 

descnbed by the company's suppcrHng documents and 

records. 

• Costs must be accurately and completely r ecorded 

• Federal standards r·equire that record s and accounts 

"in r·easonable detail. accurately and faorly reflect 

the transactions and dispositron of the assets" of 

the company. 

In ~ummary: 

• Never make false or misleading 

entries or leave out 1111port.<inc 

i1for mattor,, whether you are 

rcvrew·ng anc:' approvi~g rcoorts 

o:· prcp:o.rirg them E;cch of us rs 

rcsponsrble anc held ~c~ountable 

when spending company money, 

u1cluding travel expensEs. 

Those who rely on our records and 

reports - our manageo·s, rnvescors, 

cred•tors. customers. audiwrs and 

o thers - mus~ have ;:ruthful and 

compl2te rnforrnation. The integrity 

of our company is at stake. 

• Farrly represent the nature of every transactio1 or 

the purpose of the p;:;.yrnenc. 

• Follow accounting 1 ules and controls described 111 

Plulrps accoumrng and audit manual;. 

If budgets and ousoness plans :o. re 

net realistic. there can be a scrong 

tempt;,tion to stretch accouncrng 

and fega: principles. Emoloyees 

m~y be tempted to engage in 

doshoncst, uneth;cal o r· rllegal ~c;s 

in response tc the pressure o~ 

meettng unrealoscrc performance 

targets. Emphasis on results. 

parcicJiarly rr. the short term, 

As " Phrlips employee. you must 

never stretch acco..rncing principles 

or remain solent to protect someone 

who n1ay be viol;,til'lg accounung 

princ;ples or lllternal business 

controls, even if it is your manager 

or supervisor. You have an obligation 

to report a p roblem or concern. 

fosters <~n envrronmenc when~ the price of failure is 

very hrgh. 

For these reasons, managers must set ~ea l istoc goals for 

budgets and busrness plans and not expect the impossible 

from those who report co them. If you do so, you could be 

cried fo r aiding and abewng criminal behavior. The courts 

have held chat stlence is enough to warrant a. charge of 

ardtng and abetting a cruninal ace when there is a duty co 

communrcace. 



Sarbanes Oxley (SOX) 
~.,., ' r ~, ; 1 ... · :l c: 0 · . r I I . B . C . arlu ntet r ~a I L.;{ S1nE .. -.)s .unti ols 

It is impormnc to understand that 

internal busines5 controls are 1\ct 

just for finance and accounting 

employees. Internal business concrcls 

are eve,·y employee's n~sponsibil1cy. 

O n July 30. 2002. the s~ rbanH 

Oxley Act (SOX} was s1gnec 

•nto law representing one oi th! 

most 1111portant Jr.d mosr 

5Weeping pH!(es of IP.gislatlon 

govc:·mng companies smce the 

So. 1f you have a que suon or cunern about any internal 

business comrol you have a rcspor.s1bllity to ra1se the 

question or concern to yoJr rr.an<~ger, supcrv1sor, fmance 

und accountmg profe~siona l. Ethocs S1ic CoordJ·•ator. or 

sorncone e lse n authority ?.t. your location. You c?.n also 

call the O ne Ph1i1ps Eth1cs L1ne ~t BOC-218-1818, eithe r 

passage of the Ieder;~! secuncies usmg yow name 01 on an anonymous bas1s. 

acts of the 1930's. SOX wJs enacted by the u.S Congress 

1n response co the corporate scandals uwolv1ng wcll-krown In s.Jmmary: 

compan1es st.ch as Enron.Arthur Andersen. World Com. • Never make false or m1sh,;1d1 ng w:u 1cs or leave out 

Tyco. and od1ers importar.o: lnfonnJtion. whct~•cr you are rev1ew1ng and 

apo•·ovmg reports or preparmg them. Each of us IS 

SOX stre11gthened requr:·ements for corporate governance respor·s1ble and held <~ccount"ble when spending con1p<ny 

and responsibility. enacted measures des1gned to increase money. including t ravel expenses 

th·: tl·ansparcncy of f nanc1al reporcmg and expanded • Fairly represent t,e nature of every transaction 01· tl•e 

existing crimJnal end civil remedies and penalt ies for purpose of payn1 ent for any transact ion. 

secunties laws violatiOn$. SOX ~l<n ~trengthened ti1e role • Follow ~ccounting ruil"s and controls described in Ph1hps 

of the con' pany's ~udit com:·aittec in mon"onng fina nces. accoun~ing and ;~udit manuals 

requll'ed ::e.-r:-111 exec~1tives of the cornpany to certiiy 

fi nancial repo rts. and provided for crimi11al and c1vil penalt:es If budger.s and bus1ness piJns arc not re~li scic, there can 

in cas es where those cer tlf1cat1ons prove to be fa lse 01· be a $trong tem ptation to str etc h accollntmg and legal 

fraudulent. principles. Employees may be tempted co engage in 

d1shonesc. uneth1cal or illegal acts 1n 1·esponse to the 

Ph1lips has a robust s<:t of internal busmess controls ro 

ensure t'<~ nspan;ncy 1n its business. It IS 1mpon:am to 

understand that mternal busmess concrols a:-e not just 

for fi nance and acco\lnt1ng employees. Internal business 

controls are eve1·y employee's respons1bdity. Internal 

business controls •·ange from ~ si:nple tlnle sheet to 

financ1al statements of the company. and everything m 

between We all have internal bus1ness controls that we 

worl< w1th on a daily bas1s. 

pressure of meeting unrealist:c performance targets. 

Emphasis on resul•s. particularly in the short term. fosters 

an environment where the price of fa1lure 1s very h1gh. 

For these re;~sons. managers mus' set realistic goals for 

budgets and business plans and not expect the imposs1ble 

from those who repo1·t to them. 



lthics and Con1pliance Tra1n1ng 

Pl1ilips has d2veloped J variety of ir.terac=ivc web-based E'thics a no corr' phance courses. Each new 

employee mus t take the Ph! ips r:thics anc: Busmcss Col' duct course!. 7hls mandatOry cotwsc 

cov~::rs the Gencr2l Busmess Pnr·.ciples. GBP Dwccives and rciJtccl ethtcs pohcres 

The Eth1cs Off·ce also offers a mini mum :>f two additional courses per year These courses cover 

important iss .. es such lS Sa:·banes Oxley and Internal Bus~:1ess Controls, E-Compliance . G1'ts and 

Conflicts c f I merest. and lnformac•on Preteen on 21d Pr ivacy The tr~ i.,mg •s mandatory Some 

sector s. such as f-l ealthca rc. may also have che1r ow'l spec1fic web-based cr?.:mng programs chat 

;-;re tailored t:; the m~rker.; ~hey se··ve 

' ·;: 
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Confidentiality 

We are all •·espons1ble for 

safeguarding the cornp~ny's 

conf•ciential and proprietzry 

information. intellectual property 

and trade secrets. 

Do not d1scuss the company 

with members of tile media. 

Refer all media inqui•'iE.s to the 

Philips Corporate Communications 

Departmenc 

lnformat•on and 1deas th:tt. arc:> va;uable to Ph1ltps are valuable to che outSide world coc. 

\Ne an? all respons1ble for safeguarding 'he C0'11pany's confident•al a'ld prop1·:etr.ry mformauon. 

Intellectual property and tr.1de secrets. Confidential ar.d pmprietary mbrm<t1on is informa tion 

which g ve.s the compa.ny a competitive adv~ntagc and 1s r:ot gcne•·ally known by outsirle 

individuals. Th•s mcludes data obout research, operations. prcductS, plans. strategies. manufar.:tur;ng. 

mr.rketmg, finances, employees, and wstomcrs. S..Jppliers ~nd b~.osmess ?artners. 

Acc1de·1tal Glsclosure (perhaps ovc-hcard t>y str~ngcrs in ca.s~al conver satiOns 1n rest?.urants, 

~~~·planes . tra1ns. :md elevators) can be ~s dam;;ging to Phil.ps as the deliberate leakmg o: 

infor'1lotlon. 5o always be careful '"hen you discuss Philips busme~s However, nothmg ir this 

policy is inre'lded to resmct your ngh:s t.nder any federal. state or local employmen: law. 

It IS un~th:cal a.Hl 1llegal fo r ynu to use Philips informanon for p!!rsonal g?.in Do not d1scuss 

confidential company bus:ness w1ti'- anyone outside t'le company.mclud1ng f<mily and friends. 

·-•mit the d:stnbut1on of confidential m~tenal LO those who must know about 1t. Keep tmportant 

oapers locked up and keep letters and memos out of v1ew. 

In add1t10n, It is unetl11cal a nd may also be illegal to rece.ve and use confident1al and p•opnetary 

:nfonnaCion from other comp:Jn1es For er.ample, when new empl::;yees are hi1·ed, they should !lot 

bring Wtth them confid£:11tlal ;,nd/or propnetary 111format1or. b<:lcng111g tO thei r pnor employer, 

nor should such information be used while at Pi~1l1ps 

The couns rnay allow parties ·::ngaged •n lit~ga:ion with a corporat•on to use information gained 

through mterv1cws With employees even 1f the corporation's lav'}'ers have not been mformed If 

you are called and asked for informauon. do no( discuss any com::.any business or any litigauon 

w1th anyone unless you a•·c instructed to do so by a Philips lawyer. 

Tell you· superv1so•· immediately if a reporter, iawyer or any stranger asks for mformat10n about 

Philips or 1ts businesses. 

I
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I nsicie I nfor~n1atior1 
IJ"!s1de il'formwon is knowledg~ o f in1orrnatlon of a precise nature dire~rly or inchrectly 

concer r.ing Philips or other publicly tl adcd compan•es. or the t1·ad1ng 111 Philips Securow;s. o,· 

~ecunucs of other publicly traded compan11:s. w'11ch h~s •~ot been made J:ublic and which, :f 

disclosed. wo;~ld bE: l1kcly to have a s1gn•ficam mf.uence on the narket pnce of Ph;lips Sccunties. 

Inside mformat•on may also rel~te to other ccmpan•es as well. For exampk. if you an: workmg 

on a Philips acquisition you must ?c very careful rega.-ding the lllformwon thar. IS disclosed 

to you curing tbe acqJISILIOn process. h could be inside mfonnatiorl. Ph1rp; t•mployees are 

proh1b1tec f.-om d1sclosing 1nside mformation to th1rd par:1es other than in the course of the·r 

routm~ profesSional 01 h.n::tion:~l dLrdeS ~h1s 111cludes recomn1ending r•ading, on tl;e basis o' 

1nside 1nformat10'1. ;n Ph:hps Securities. 

In the perform~nce of )'OUr d·;tl<;s as a Phihps employee, you may learn about changes in the 

company's earn1ngs cr d1v1dcnds, negotiatiohs that ,~valve major acqUisition~. mergers. pLrcha~es 
or s?.les of shares. r~classificarion ol securit1e s or s~ock sphts. 

The couns define "rr1arenal" miormanon as that whiCh would inf1uence: a reasonable investor's 

3Ctions. If you violacc any disclosure l2ws, yo.t w1ll be subJeC( to disCiplinary actiOn by federal or 

local law enforcemem c.genw~s. and may be d1sn115sed by the company. The company may also 

d1Sil11ss you for any m ;suse of chis mfornnt1on. For :urthe: 111forr>ation regardmg Ph1lips Inside 

lnfor,.,;;uon PoliCy v1s,t pww.philips.com/ethics anci click "lns1de lnfcnnation." 

Conflicts of l11-terest 

A conflict of mterest exists when you allow any cuts1de s1ruat1on yoLI a1·e involved 111 or expect 

to be involved in or any personal ga1n you •·cceive or expect to receive from any party, to 

mfluence the wly you do your JOb for the co~1pany or the ctecisions you make m your work 

about company business. 

It IS your responsib1ilty to be fully dedicated to your job and to Philips and not allow your 

loyalties to be divided by any outs:dc mfl~ence . It is also 1mponant to avo1d any appearance of a 

confliCt of inte1·est Use common sense and good JUdgment co ;wo1d ali confl1cts of interest or 

potential conflicts of interest Always ask yo1,rself what is best for the company w hen you make 

business deCisions. Any actual or potential conflicts of Interest must be immediately disclosed in 

wnting to your manager and the Ethics Officer. Th1s mcludes any outside employment or business 

actiVIty, as discussed 1n the "Financiallmerest" sewon of th1s booklet 

Inside information is (I) knowledge 

of mformat1on of a prec1se nature 

directly o r indirectly concerning 

Philips or other publicly tl·aded 

companies. or (2) the trading in 

Ph1lips Securities. or Secu rities of 

other publicly traded compan•es, 

which h2s not been made public and 

which, if d1sclosed. would be likely to 

have a signif1cant influence on the 

mar ket p r ce of the Securities. 



Fina~nciaJ Interest 

Neither you nor an immedi~te family 

membet· shc uld have a flli<Jncial 

interest ir, any outside company o r 

activity if the interest could influence 

or seem to influence your octior.s or 

conflicts wtth Ph11"ps' interests. 

If yoLt have or thtnk you might 

have a confltet of inte re st, or if 

you have a quest1on, discuss It 

with your supervise•· or contact 

the Phtlips Ethics Office 

Ne1the·· you nor ~n 1mmediare f~1rily rr.emb~r s l•culd have a 1i ·, ~_ncia l ir.te• est"' <~ny outside 

compan)• or Jctivtty tf the ll ' terc~t could :nflucnce. or seem to 111fluc1KC, your an1ons or conf11cts 

w1ch Ph:l1ps' mtcrests. '"his i 11clude~ hav1ng <\financial 1nte1·est ·n Oll r con1pctitors supplters of 

xcd ucrs and services. anrlor cusror'1ers. Finanetal :ncerest exists w •1en you and/or a member of 

)'Our fam'ly own or conr1·ol pan o r all of ere nusmess o r prope1·ry of the person o r company. or 

have a f1 nanc1al s:akc 111 1ts performaPcc Your in•ere st m1ght s•Etn from you1· role as an employee. 

r.gent. representattve, officer, director, consultant. crcc1tor or debtc::r Y01. sho.,ld not buy.lea~e. 

re nt or otherw1~e i!cq~ re for Ph1itps any produGs, services or supplies frorn those With who:n 

you have a finanetal interest, w1tho,1t pnor written approval fro1n Jpp:·oprbte authO"Ity. 

V'vhen Does a Conflict Arise? 

Here are some of the !Ssucs that are cor.sidered 1n deter mining if a financial Interest 

constlwtes confli ct. 

• ~ou r )Ob. Do you influence decisions invo!v1ng Phil1ps' purchase of goods or serviCes! 

• The dollar amount of the 1nvest'11ent or tnterest. An investment o r ownersh ip of less than 

I% of a class o f secu1 ic1es 1ssued by a punl1cly owned corporation would not usually constitute 

fmanc;al 111terest 7he se cunties m11st be hsted on a recognized stock excf,ange c r t raded 

over the counter. 

• The 1mporra:~ce cf the Investment or linanc1al tnterest to you. 

• The nature Jnd extent of the relat1or.sh1p be1:ween Phtlips and the person or company 

h whiCh you hJve the :nterest. 

• 'Nhen the mvestment or fmanetal interest was acqutred. and how it was acqui red. 

The followmg interests do NOT vio !ate Phihps policies: 

• Ownersh1p m a public util1cy that suppl:es gas. electricity. water. telephone or cransportatton 

servtee to Philips, as long as no other source is available to prov1de the serv1ce. 

• Personallinanc1al transactions w1th a commeretal bank, savtngs bank or mutual 1nsuran ce 

company chat does bus1ness with Phtl1ps. 

• Interest ansing from your serv1ce as an officer, director or t rustee of another o rganization of, 

or at rhe request of. Philips. 



Gifts a~n d Fnter·tainment 

G~.:neral Policy 

The fall", ethical and l•wful busin~ss pr~Ct1ces ~h~t ?.ppiy 

m our dealngs w1ch customers apply cq"al:)· co our 

deill1ngs Wit~ all vendors and suppliers. Ali Glsc retlonary 

decisions m"ce on behaH of rhe r.oonp"ny muse be nude 

on the basis of compcm1ve fac tors such as qualoty. price. 

delivery Jnd service. 

1-.Jeorher yot. nor <.ny oml"ledia;c family member should 

sol1tit or accept any cOt11pensat10n v'iorth more chan co <cn 

value, or ~nychiolg th~c os more chan ~n ord inary busoness 

courtesy. from cur:·em o r norene••.! cuscome•·s or st.pplicrs. 

Nor should you or ;Jny irnmedoate faonoly member p.-ov!Cic 

any compensac.on wco-dl more than roken value, oo 

anyc.,ong chat os more t'1an ar. ordonary b~soness courcesy. 

to current or potencoai cu~come•·s oo· suppliers. W"len 

customer practiCe r.llows dcviaucn froo,., pulicy. P'11lips 

employees must obtain prior approval from " dov<sional or 

company o ffoccr Wheo· ce>1"1& woth Gove··nment employees. 

rules under Government & Milocary Concr~c.s apply 

Philips Gift Rcgisto·atioll Tool 

General Busoncss Pronciples (GBP) Dwewve 3 "Gofts" se;;s 

out certaon rules for goving and receiving g.fts. Ph ohps r?.s 

cre3ted a Gift Rcgistracoon Tool that must be used when 

we g:ve giics on conjunction woth ct•e rules set forth on 

GSP Directive 3.2 "Gifts tc Extern?.! Parties'' To v1ew the 

GBP D irewves and the Goft Regos:ratoon Tool please " 'sit 

pww.p hili ps.com/ethics. Yoto ?.re obliged to famolial'ize 

yourself w ;th che~e ru les. S1mply put . ognorance of the ru'es 

IS 110 excuse 

In tile event yo" are 3n employee w oth "hol<ps Healthcare 

Sector you have an add1toonal set of gift and donation 

requorements due to the highly regulatec nature of yo.or 

mar ketplace. ?lease refer any ques;oo'1s to che Healthca re 

Seccor's Legal Department and they will help yot. with 

your or.quir y. 

P ro hibition on Giving Gifts to Employees 

of the U.S. Government 

The1·e a re ;rery strocr federal governme nt regulatio ns 

These rules apply cc gifts, enten~'n"llent. .neals. t.cket~. prohibiting the givtng of gofts to employees within tne 

passes and promotoonai o[en's. This includes f;-...,ors and feder~l government. In general. .1 federal employee rn:1y 

consideratoons ycu WOtold not usually submit undel" normal no t accept g1fts that are goven because of hos officoa l 

expense-accoum procedures Never accept any;hong from positoon or rhat onginare from companies such as Ph ilips 

or provide anythng tO ;; ~ustomer or a suppileo that co uld that do business w ith the fedeo·al government. These rules 

or might appear to influence your or theor judgment. cover employees of the U.S. Congress, ch; Executive Branch 

Kickbacks are morally wrong and legally cnminal, even and the Judicial Branch of the U.S. Government. It is 

on the guise of "fees" or ··commossions." The price for 1mporrant ro note that you can go to federal prison and be 

accepting them is high· your job and possible cr;monal fined !or violatoons of these laws. These restrictions arc 

prosecution. Other forms of favoi"S are also unacceptable. appliCable to all Philips employees on a global bam not just 

Entertainment, tnps and free servoces for you or yow· fam oly those e mployees registered to lobby on behalf of Philips. 

are JUSt as objectoonable, and -che consequences for There are limited exceptions tO these r ules so if you have 

acceptong them are just as senotJS a quescoon regardong goving a goft to a federal gove.-nment 

employee please dorect your questoon co the Ph11ips 

You may accept o :· provode gifts. entercaonmenc ~nd servu:es 

only when they are of a token value. ?.ssociated woth any 

busoness activity and when p rovided to otheo·s as a regular 

part of doing business. 

Government Relations Office 111 Washongton, D.C. 

202-962-8550 pnor ro govong a g:ft to a federal government 

employee Plea5e note there are addicoonal staEe and local 

laws dealmg woth gofts tO state and local government 

employees Please o·efer any questions about state and local 

law that yoto may have to your business sector's legal 

counsel. 



Copying Computer Software/ 
Printed Ma·terials 

Copyright laws protect the orig;nai 

expression in, among mher things. 

wrirten materials. softwue, wor ks 

of an and rnus•c, and proh1bit 

thew unauthorized d uphcatJon, 

distribution. display or perfor•n•nce 

Illegal copying of software can result 

in crimmal prosecutiOn. civil fines and 

terminat ion of your employm!!llt. 

Co:>yright laws protect tl:e anginal e xpression in. zmong other things. wfltten materials, softwan::, 

work~ of an and music, ?.no prohtblt the~:· lll12uthonz.ed d uphcatton, disu·ioltUon, dtsplay or 

pctformance. This means that you may not reproduce, dismbutc or alter copyrignted ma•erials 

from bock5. trade journals. compu ter software or magozmes. or play records. tapes, d isks 01· 

videotapes. wirhout the pernusston of the copynght owner or irs aLrhcrizf:d ;:gems. 

ScftwMe used tn co lnectton Wtth Ph tl,ps bus1ness must be properly hcenseo iind used only in 

c.cco rdance with t hat license . Ust!"lg unlicensed softwa,·e could constttute copyright infringement. 

You may not copy any cornpany-;tqutr·ed computer sofrwure progr~m unless you ~re spectfrcally 

~ut~o:·tz.cd to do so under tre lic ense ~grcer.em. 

As a general rule, only one compute•· per progr ;;m ts allowed Tl•at means chat you may use 

d1ac one ;:cpy orly on one machtne If someone m your off.ce wants to copy tt for hts or her 

compJter, cha r may be tllegal under the terms of the license agrecmenc. It may be a violation 

of our company policy o n the ~rsc of tmellcctual pror;crty as well V\'c stnctly observe all 

restr ict tons and conditiOitS tr• sof(ware l1cense agreements Comact your IT department or 

your company lawyer tf you have questtom. 

Copyrighted ::>• in ted rmter i ~ls also ~re pro tecte d by l;;w. Book and new~le~ter publtshet·s are 

espeetally vigilant in prosecuting violators. Unless you obtain permission or your r eproduction 

o f rhe work cornes under the Ltbrary of Congres~ Copynght Office "fair use" doctrine. do not 

photocopy copynghced miltenal 

P;,tlips has c photocopy license 2gr·eement With the Copynght Clearance Center (CCC) that 

allows employees of Philips Electronics North A~erica to photocopy for Internal use portions 

of many pnnced matenals, tncluding educational. techntcal and tndustry p-lblicattons. However. 

photocopying of all or substantially all o f a covered publication is nm permttted . The covered 

f>'.t bltcations are tnose ltsted in CCC's r·epertory for itS Annual Authoriz.auons Service. The 

reper tory IS ava1lable on CCC's srte at http://www.copyrigh t.com. Contact you •· company 

lawyer ,f you have any questtons about photocopying publtcauons or about the "fall" use" doctrine. 

~.t:..: .... ~ 
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f:lectr~onic CommL~ nicatiorl 

Philip elect:·o·uc matl \C·rnatl). cleurontc votte m~d 

(pnonc). and incr/intrJt;ct systems lrc company assets and 

should be used for Philips bu~111ess pu' poscs only. \..;scrs arc 

enco.:raged to t..tihze cne t mra~e• .. mernet and :·1essaglllg 

cnvt··orHnent to assist r:1em in che perforr.ance of the!r 

JOb ~nd co '"ctilt~re :~nd >l,poo ' t we bustness purpose5. 

• Knowmgly scnd.ng unsoltcttcd 

e-matls, such as produce 

promottons co i'1divtdual 

consumers. unless they opred-tn 

co such communtcacions. 

Philtps electrontc mail (e-mail), 

elecrrontc voice Mall (phone), and 

inrer/inrranct systems arc company 

assets and should be used for 
0 hilips business purposes only 

comn·unic;uions ;;nd cr~.osocttons oi Phtilps. f,ccess co the Employees c:;nnoc use Phdtps' c-nuil, mcranet or the 

tnternet m"y oe used ::Jn an HlCtdcnt~l and OCCilS10nal basts tntcrner tn any vvay that may inte1·rupr tts cffic1ent and 

for personJI. non-business purposes Such personal usc effec c1ve operation o r co-npromtse the security of Phi ips' 

re?quirc:. that users act responstbly and that suer use does or ~Hurd Par <y such as 

not mierfere wi\h the r :o:. pedormance, o r ::onf ·ct wtth • Purposely c:rcumverting securtty measures to g~ in 

the merest of Phtltps. Access to the Internet is not allowed unauthorized access to ~ystems or dJta. whether tnat of 

for business O" pmf1r-rr.akmg ?.Cttviries tha~ are extern2l Phtlips or ?. Thtrd Pany. 

to Ph;Jip;. • Purposely compromtstng any computer system, whethe1· 

Tne use of e-matl. the intr~net and internee should alway~ 

be appropnate and ccns:ste~c w1th Phtltps' gencr~l poliCieS. 

pr<!ctices and stat:dords The following regulations rnusc 

be :omj:lied w•:h F~ilu•e co comply is likely to result in 

disc pltn~ry awon. Regul:wons apply co both Philips 

tntranet ~nd 111ternec usage throJgh Phtltos facthtic;;s. 

Em?loyees cannot use Philips e -matl, Intranet or the 

mternet in any vvay th2t is tllegal or mtghc otherwtse 

damage Phi hps' reputatton such as. 

• Deliberately access•ng. uear1ng. displaymg. t ransmiwng. 

sohCitl ng. ;>ri~rtng, downloadmg or othet·wise 

d isseminating messages, information or mater:al chat is 

or could be perceived as threatentng, ft-audulen t, 

po.-nographtc. dtscriminatory. sexu?.lly-or,ented. abusive. 

J:belous. derogato•·y. defamatory. obscene. harassing. 

disparagtng or otherwise unlawful or 1nappropnate. 

• Deltberatcly copy1ng. reproduCing. transmttting. 

distnbuttng. posting or otherwise dissemmating or ustng 

matel'ials 111 vtolatton of intellectual pt operty laws or any 

otner applic~ble law or rcgulariolls. 

• Usi11g informat ion f1·om the intranet or the tnternet 

for "spamming," the practice of se10d1ng unsoltctted and 

unvr.mted electronic communications to individual 

consumers 

• Using the~e resources for personal gain (e.g through 

on-line gambling or non-Philips b~siness activities) 

chat of Phtlio~ or a Th'rd Party (e.g. through hocking). 

It IS a vtolwo'' of company policy (and ts tllegal 1n some 

states) for any employee to tape or video record any 

convers:o~tion or other ir.reracrio'1 vmh another person on 

company premtses o.- on company business unless chat 

other person has gtven full ~nd volu nr;wy consent tO such 

recording Violattcn of this poltcy will result in termtnation 

of employment 

Phtltps retG:ns the right to access and dtsclose the 

informatton in these systems. includmg the contents of 

employees' e-matl and phone mail files a nd messages and 

ocher information scored e lectronically. in order to protect 

ttS interests or when requtred by law or for any other 

purpose it deems necessary. Accordtngly. employees should 

not have any expectat ion of p.-ivacy regarding the use of 

these systems and any informatton stot·ed tn these systems. 

It 1S a v1o latton of company pohcy for any employee. 

tncludmg system admtntstrators torhe r than for system 

rnai'1tenance) and supervtsors. to access any inform:ltiOn 

on th e systems w ithout the etnploye e's knowledge. unless 

the per son seektng access has obtame d the pnor vvritten 

appmval of the Ethics Officer, who may consult wtth 

legal counsel 



Data Privacy Security 
I aptops and OIIH~r port?.ble ,,.,edm (~ g, flilsh d •l' ... es. me!Y'ory cards) pose~' s1gnific;;m risl< to data 

privacy. A lo.st or stolen laptop can 1m pact Pndips' cuswm~?rs. suppl:c··s and busi ness partner~ . as 

well as Ph11ips' employees. Good laptop and computer security pracuces arc necessary to ensure 

tl--at personal o r scns1ti·te data and PliJI;ps confidential in for~nat1on arc protected. Employees are 

rcquwed to familiariz.e themselves <1 nrl comply with Philips Laptop and Data Ma nagement Policy. 

V . .s1t p ww.it.cor p.pn a .philips.com, dick ··se rvices:· go to ·'Network and Security." and click 

"L?.ptop Management Policy." 

Politics 
We believe if' the nght and the cluty of our employees m par tic1pa:e " the democratic political 

process. Your participation of course muH be wichm the law, on )•our own time and with your 

ow n n·oney. not on company rime. w1th Philips resources or o n Philips property. 

Opmior.s vury <:> n many soci~l. rel1gious :u1d political issues. Our errployees represent n1any 

d,tlereat points oc view. We respect these d iffere nces among us. 'vVe also cherish o ur nght in 

the US to speak and ro be he~rd as w e express these cliffere'lces w1rho m censorship, fear o r 

intimidation 1n rhc free ;,r.d open marketplace of ideJ s 

important Resources 
pww.philip!>.com/ethi cs 

Hece yo u'll find information on the Philips Ethics & Busmess Conduct Program. mcludmg the 

Ph1lips Gencr;II Business Pnnc1plcs. GBP Direwves. and the One Philips Ethics Line. 

www3.essbenefits.c:om /p h ilips 

On the Ph11i ps BenefitS Central web site you 'll fmd the Ph1hps North Ame rica po licies. including 

SoliCitations & D1stribut1om. Harassment-Free Workplace . and Violence-Free Workplace. 

One Philips Ethics line 

Phone: 800-218- 18 18 

30 The Phll.ps EcM1c$ & Busif\2:S i Cond .. .:t Progn~m 



Phdips Ernpfoyee Ethics and lntetlectual Property Agreernent 

In cons1denuon of my 3cce;,ong or conunulng ~c W'l! employment ar Ph1hps ~lec:"omcs Nonh Al\;erlca Corporation or ar'l)" of ItS 

di"IISIOn. sullsidiHICS or ,,ffl;:"es. (w~o1ch will,ndividually and ccllccavely ~e ca!led ·"chc compa,ly"') dun~g such wne as may be 'l"lut"al!y 

:tgt ee~,bl<:!. :.l.uJ sn cun~rCC=tJliOn of l hC ular y 0 wa.g~s p;ud (0 111t:, l agree 

I Not to ust~ pL.bli;;:h or od--crwt~C dtsclilSP.: (except as my fOb reqUires) eHh<\f' d.Jnng or nft.c~t· my cmployme"l:.. :\llf sc:-ro~t Ot' conf ch~twal 

(pr·opt'!Ci'ry) mfOl''llilriO ~ <''W d.1C;\ of c.H·' cornp;Jny or it~ ru c;t t"'mr r!: or any orlwr tlnrd r1rLy n:"'rrtved by the rompilny Ill t:.onridenrr. 

2 Upon th<~ cermwt:tti0'1 of m:t employrneru. tc deliver pt omptly to the cornp:wy aH wru:.reP and othar mcnenals \.hat: relate co [he 

business of the compln}" 01 1L1 alnli~tes 1nclud1ng. w1thour limit."ltl011, computer~. IJptops. hond-hclc computers ond cell phoPcs. 

3 To d1sclose pron~priy itn'J :;g··ee to ass•gn. w•;"',c ut funher co-npcnsavon. to (he company ur Its nommce :.s I(~ C!xclus1ve property, 

211 those i 'lvenoon; 3nd rer.hr1e<l or bu<I~P.H 1nnov>toons (mdudmg ~-arks of auchorsh1p) de-~ei<Jped 01· r.orKe••ed by one ~lone or with 

others. wh1le I Jill eonyf..:.yr.d wh1c!": (a) perv.i~ to ~ny l:nc of the bus1ncsses. work or mvestlgJtlons of the company 01· affoloates. (b) pen.aon 

co any de:•nonst:rablt ,,ni:lcl,:.•<\ced tW!.mess. ~el.ie01rcr- or developmc:u of the co mpany or •cs .1ffil1atcs. tr} ?.rc suggcsreci by o:· resul: kom 

work t.ur I May do fo:· tnc w111pany. or (d) ue a1dcc by u;e of 11mes. nut~·'l<t ls. Ia cohoes. p><ents. tr?.de sr_o et~. know-how. te.cholology 

corfidcnt~ai mformation. idc~s. cop~r'ghrs. traoer-13rks. aro:c !.CI'' .. ICC' n~,~ rks lind t!:iy ~tnd all :·1ghts. 0'\ppl. c.~r.•o'u ?.nd • e~lsrrilaons rC'Ifirir.g t.o 

chose of t.:1e co n pJny 

'i To make rmd m;,lntaw fo• the con"'pat~y adequ2te ;J.nd cut rent wrli::.c, .·ecords of Sttch invt!IHJOI\S 

5 To pc:iorm all rc;~,son\lblc ;-cts (such as c:xen uon o1 all necessary p~pcn;) and othe:r·wtsc provi~~c prop~t c;~s·~·.ance (at the corrpi\ny"s 

expense) ounng ~r.d subsequcnr to '~"~Y <!mploymcnr to en;;ble the com~any to ob!.ilon for Itself or ItS nominees paterots. copynghts or 

othe.1 legill prc:::cctiCf\ for Si.ICh mvcnc.o ~s or •nrovat1ons many :tnd 1.1! councncs. 

6 Not to Gl~closc or Utilize " ' my work any proprieta• y ,nfo:·m~tlon of o troers (1ncluding thor of any pnor erPployer s) or .1ny uwentions or 

r.nov:n•ons of my ov11n wh!ch :\re not IIK iuded wtrhm tile s=:.ope of chs agreement. 

I h~vc read ~"d underscan-:! t~e Phif,ps ElectrO~ICS 1\oo,·ch Amenn Corporwon ""S1mply Right' book In cons1derotion o' my contmU"'!: 

?.r w11i cmoloym<Ont With ~e: 'err pony. I agree ro abide by the etluc31 arod leg~i pruwples of the company as they are 1ncorporJted in 

chis book I underscao'd rn>t ia:lure to do •o l'"l<JY ··esuit ·n rhe rerminatlon cl n·.y employ'llert 

Th1s •grcemem supel"ccdes on1 o·cpbc<!s any Err-ployee E:thiCS and lmellcclllal Agreen;ent previously cxeccteC by me. It may "or be 

modified or tet,'"'IO:\tcd. 1n whole 01· m pat t. except u) wrHing s.1gned by t!n aurhonzed rept ~sentac1ve or the comotln)' 

I ce1 nfy that to the best ol my knowledge and beloef. I un not a party to any other agreement or subject to aoly conflict of interests. 

mcludmg outside ~usn1ess ;,wv:ty or outside employment. tllat vl'll i•lterfe:·<> With mt fcoll comphaace w1th <his agreer.1ent. except as 

speCl:ically 1dent1f.ed below. I undersrand tha~ this agreement does nor consmme :; comract of employment. eother express or implied. 

My employmem IS '"at will" meaning rhat I o r Ph•l1ps may term1nare the employment relauonsh1p u any mne. w1rh or w1thour cause or 

notice 

PRIN "I NAM< 

El"'oPLOYEC'S SIGNATUR[ OAT( 

I reprcscmt that the followin& are the only agrecmena. relationshtpi and matters to which I h;we an tnterest that may conflict w tth 

t he obligations I have undertaken above I furtheo· agree to promptly notify my supc•·viSor in wriring of any change in thiS informauon. 

'II employed "' any of the lollow1ng states. employees should Jlso sogn the relevant plragraph of the Employment Invention Attachmenc 

that follows tim agreemenr: Cal1fOnlla. Delaware. IllinoiS. ~ansas. Minnesota. Nol"th Cuolina, Uuh or Vv;;shingten 



Employee Invention F\ttachment to the 
Philips ~mp!oyee Ethics and ! ntel lecn~ai Pro?erty Agreement 
C:tlifornoa 

l understf\ ~.d rh.J t. ;s 1 e{;uu cd t:)· the Cal,forr·ia bbo:· cocc. no p•o-...•s•on Ill th•s Ernp!o}·ec Ert·ucs Jnd lntel!enu'll ProvcrL)' Agreement 
• e·qUirC~ nf' ln :1.ss•g 1 any of ,.....,, ngh:s t.o i11i invcnuon (o:· wh•c:.h :1c ~qu•pm<"m .. s-upphcs. faCihcy c•· t.rarl~ sr::c1·ec 1nfor n--:;H:on of che 
con1p:ony w:u ""'·"and wh•ch w•s ccveloeed eo1ta-r.ly on my own time. llnless (~l the orvcntoon rel:otes ~t tl1e tun~ :;f r:>nr<>ptoOI1 or 
, cduct1on to pra;-rJC~ or [he ·nv\:.:nt.Ot1, (1} co ll:e busmess of r.ht.~ compilny. or (11) to the compJny's act:..~i~l or derncnstrably illltiCipJ.tcd 

reseal"ch or de.vdoprnen~. u• (hJ the HWentirm (el\ult·'\ (tern ;m;· wnl'~~ pe~lormed by me for th<! c:omp:u1y 

----- ··----

Delawu.~. Hlinois, Kan~as and North Ca.-olin a 

I underst"nd tha;. ~s 'aquir<'c by Dcl~warc/l!l'noo</Kansas/Nonh Clrolm~ state law (dciN~ as ~ppropriate ) . no ~ro~"oon m th•s cmploy<:c 

Ethocs and lnc.ellectual Property Agrc«ment r~q111res me to ass•gn any of my nghcs to "' onvent1o:1 tor whi r.h "o equipmem suppl•es, 
f.1c 1lt ty. or trade: secret tnfo,·rn;won of the COfOIJil"Y w.1s u!-.ed MHI whtc.h WG!. developed entirely on my own nmc unless (~) the 1n·;enttOi"' 

rel~tes (i) to t be ousiness of the ~ompany. or (o•) to the company'; ~c•.ual or den1on1trably ant•c•p.1tcd • csenrch or dcvclopm~nt. or {b) the 

=nvent.on :·esul ~s 'rom ;:r.y wo.-1< pcd'::t·mcd by 1nc ft-o m ~he compit..'iy 

('1f'I.OYCFS 51C,N.~- •. JI<F. J.-\ i: 

l"l •nncsota 
I unders tand that. as reqo1r~d by t·llnnesota Sl·H~ law ro p.-ovo;oon in tb•s Employee Em1rs nnd Intellectual Proper:y Agree•nent requio·es 
me ;:o 2sslgr n11y of my r:ghr.s to an :n·,er,coon too· whoch no equop,.,..em. >uppl•as. f:whty o r tr ade secret infor-nat•on of the company was 

used arc wluch vns c~·,c'o~cd enorely en my own r:me. a1d [>) whocn docs root rel~te (o) d•rcctly tO the bus.nes~ o f t he comp~ny, or 

(11) to the <ornpao·is actual o r demonStrably a•wcip:tt.ed 1-ese•rch or development, or (b) wh1ch does not resul t !rom any work performed 
by me lor the company. 

Cf"iPI ()YFF'S $!Gr.Jt'\ll.JRE 

U tah 
I understn10 tloot. "' requwed by Utah state l2w. no provosior. 111 tim t mp:oyec Ethocs and lmelleccual Property Ag•eemc-m requores me 
to as!'ig•' ;:ny o: ny rights to ~n 1nventtOil whtch ·w;ts. Clea[ed ennrely Of\ my own t1mc:. and which ts not (a) conceived. devcJoped. •·cduc.ed 
to prawce, o·· CfEated by me (•) w•thon the scope of my employment w1tn the company. (i•) on the comp~ny·s tir.1e. or (ni) woth the a1d, 
ass•st.1nce or usc of >ny of the company's p• opcrry. cqu•pmcnt. ' acolitics. supplies. resources. or patents. Lradc secrets. k,...ow-how. 
techno logy. cor,floential onformat oon. idens, copyrights. trademarks and services marks and any ~nd all nghts, applicatoons. and regiscrauom 
relaon.~ to them (b) the results o f Jl\y work. servoces. or dutoes pedorm~d by me for the company. (c ) related to the ondost•·y or trade 
o l the co:npany. or (d) related m the current o•· demonscrably antiCipated bu .. ness, research, o r development of d1e company. 

FP.I NT NA11F 

EMPI.OY(f S SIGNATURf; 

Washington 

I undersr.nd that. as required by W ashington score law. no provis•O•' 111 thiS Employee Erhocs and Intellectual Propeo-.y Agreement requore< 
me to assign ar.y of my nghn to an onventoon foo· whoch no equipment. supplies. faoloty o.- trade ~ecrcr onformwon of the company wa s 
;,sed and whiCh was developed enmely on my own tome, unfess {a) the inventio n re lates (i) doreccly to the business of t he coonpany, or 

(io) to the company's 'crual a •· demonstrably annCipated research or development, or {b) the onventooo results !rom any w ork performed 
by me fo o the comp~ny. 

Pi\I NT NA ME 

EMPLO'ft:E'S SIGNM.1 UR.~ DATE 
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Harassment Free Workplace 

Intent 
A core value of Philips Electronics North America is that all employees and individuals who do business with the 
company are able to function in a positive, productive environment that respects their dignity as human beings and 
is free of hostile, abusive, humiliating or intimidating behavior. 

Both the law and Phil ips prohibit sexual and protected-status harassment (see Key Terms below). Philips 
additionally prohibits all forms of harassment, whether or not based on a person's gender, race, religion or other 
status protected under federal, state or local law. All harassment violates company policy, because it creates an 
unprofessional and discourteous environment for others, even when the hostility is not based on a legally protected 
classification. 

This policy outlines procedures for resolving harassment issues and the company's position regarding retaliation. 
Any employee who has questions regarding the scope, application or meaning of this policy should contact Human 
Resources. 

This harassment policy applies to all employees of Philips in the United States. In addition, vendors, contractors, 
visitors, customers and others who do business with Phil ips in the United States must abide by the terms of this 
policy. In carrying out the provisions of this policy and procedure, Philips complies with federal , state and local laws. 

Key Terms 

Protected Status 
A legally protected category under Equal Employment Opportunity (EEO) laws, including race, religion, color, 
national origin, age, disability, gender, veteran status and any other category protected by a specific state or local 
law. 

Protected-Status Harassment 
Harassment based on a person's race, religion, color, national origin, age, disability, gender, veteran status and 
any other category protected by a specific state or local law. 

Harassment 
Behavior that creates a hostile environment for others, even when the hostility may not be based on a legally 
protected EEO classification. 

Human Dignity 
Employees, independent contractors, visitors, clients, customers, vendors and temporary service providers should 
treat one another with honesty, integrity and courtesy, and interact in an ethical, law-abiding, respectful and 
harassment-free manner. (See the Philips Ethics and Business Conduct Program.) 

Sexual Harassment 
Sexual harassment includes unwelcome sexual advances, requests for sexual favors, or other visual, verbal or 
physical conduct of a sexual nature occurring under any of these three conditions: 

• When submission to or rejection of the conduct is made either implicitly or explicitly a condition of the 
individual's employment; 
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• When submission to or rejection of the conduct is used as the basis for an employment decision 
affecting the individual; or 

• When the harassment has the purpose or effect of substantially interfering with the employee's work 
performance, or altering the conditions of a person's employment to create an abusive, intimidating 
work environment. 

Retaliation 
Retaliation is any negative treatment including revenge, punishment or retribution by an individual or group towards 
another individual or group as a result of: filing a complaint about or otherwise reporting offensive conduct; 
confronting or trying to intervene with an alleged harasser; or participating in an investigation. 

Retaliation can include, but is not limited to, discipline or other adverse job action or violence or threats of violence. 

Prohibited Behavior 
Conduct inconsistent with Philips' values regarding dignity and respect in the workplace must be avoided even if it 
does not reach the level of "hostile environment" defined by law. One incident or a series of incidents may 
constitute harassment, based upon the circumstances involved. Under the terms of this policy, harassment can 
occur whether or not it happens at a work site or during normal working hours; harassment can occur at any time 
while a person is conducting Philips business or attending a Philips function. 

The following are some, but not necessarily all, examples of prohibited behavior: 
• sexual jokes, comments, stories, pictures, looks or touching, whether or not the persons involved believe 

the conduct to be offensive; 
• racial, ethnic, sexist, religious, ageist, homophobic or other slurs, jokes or put-downs, again, whether or not 

someone believes them to be offensive; 
• cursing, obscene language, yelling, ridiculing, humiliating, bullying, "in your face" intimidation, regardless of 

the circumstances or situation; 
• inappropriate use of Philips' company-provided resources such as e-mail , voice mail, telephone, screen 

savers, computers, copiers, Intranet and Internet. Please refer to the Philips Ethics and Business Conduct 
Program, the General Business Principles and the E-Mail and Intranet/ Internet Codes of Conduct available 
on the web at http://pww.it.philips.com/corp/policies. 

Resolution Procedure 
If a situation arises, the following roles and responsibilities exist for resolving the issue. 

Role of the Offended Employee 
An employee subjected to offensive behavior has three options: 

• Report the problem to Human Resources, a manager or supervisor; 
• Contact the Philips Business Ethics and Conduct Program at 

Ethics Compliance Office 
Philips Electronics North America 
3000 Minuteman R:lad 
Andover, MA 01810 
Hotline: (800) 218-1818 
E-mail: ethics.hotline@philips.com 

• Although not required to do so, he or she can attempt to address the problem directly with the offender. 
Many situations can be resolved if the offending person, who is often unaware that his or her conduct is 
offensive, is informed that his or her conduct is making someone uncomfortable and is asked to stop the 
offending behavior. 

• If an employee, after reporting a problem, is not satisfied with the response from a member of Philips 
management, the employee is encouraged to seek out an individual in Human Resources to report the 
problem. 

Role of the Allegedly Offending Person 
Each individual is responsible for his or her conduct and how it may be perceived in the workplace. If an offended 
employee approaches an allegedly offending person and asks for the conduct to stop, the allegedly offending 
person should be mindful of the request and stop the allegedly offensive or harassing behavior. One of the factors 
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in determining what form of corrective or disciplinary action is taken after a policy violation has occurred will be 
whether or not the allegedly offending person ignored a request to stop. 

Role of Managers 
An employer may be responsible for the acts of its managers, supervisors and agents regardless of whether the 
employer knew, or should have known, of their occurrence. Therefore, managers or supervisors must never ignore 
a complaint about harassment, even though they may consider it minor or frivolous. Managers must always inform 
their Human Resources Representative about any allegations of harassment. 

Retaliation 
Retaliation against any employee for complaining about or reporting offensive conduct or for participating in an 
investigation of harassment violates this policy and is not tolerated. Anyone aware of or experiencing retaliation 
should report the situation immediately to Philips management or Human Resources. 

Dual-Role Relationships 
Philips requires any employee with a position of authority or direct supervisory responsibility for an employee with 
whom he or she is also involved in an intimate personal relationship, to inform his or her supervisor (or equivalent) 
about the nature of the dual-role relationship. The company, in its discretion, will then take appropriate action to 
resolve the potential conflict. 

Failure to avoid or disclose this potential conflict may lead to disciplinary action, including but not limited to 
termination of employment. 

Fraudulent Claims 
Reporting a fraudulent complaint of harassment may result in disciplinary action, up to and including termination of 
employment. 

The most current version of the Philips Electronics North America regional policies and procedures are maintained on the 
Benefits Central website at www3.essbenefits.comlphilips and on the Philips North America intranet site at pww.pna.phi/ips.com. 
These policies and procedures are not intended to create an employment contract. Your employment remains at-will. You have 
the right to leave the Company at any time and the Company has the right to terminate your employment with or without cause 
and/or notice. The Company reserves the right to alter, terminate or amend these policies at any time with or without notice. 
These policies and procedures supersede and replace any former policies and procedures. Some of these policies may not 
apply to particular hourly employee groups. Please refer to your local company guidelines/handbook or consult Human 
Resources for any local, hourly employee group policies. 
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Violence-Free Workplace 

Intent 
Phi lips is committed to maintaining a safe work environment and encouraging a violence-free workplace. 

Policy 
Threats, acts of violence and any conduct or behavior that endangers the safety of Philips employees and visitors 
or Philips property will not be tolerated. 

Workplace violence can take many forms including, but not limited to, the following: 
• Intimidating or th reatening beha\1or or statements 
• Physical abuse or attack or threats of bodily harm 
• Harassment by any means including in-person, by telephone or electronically 
• Vandalism of Company property or an employee's or visitor's property 
• Carrying weapons onto Company property 

Possession of any weapons such as firearms, explosives, or knives, and possession of any other potentially 
dangerous or hazardous objects or substances is strictly prohibited on all Company property including Company 
vehicles and personal vehicles parked on Company property. In addition, possession of a weapon while conducting 
Company business off the premises is prohibited. 

You are responsible for immediately reporting any threats, incidents of workplace violence, or prohibited conduct or 
behavior to your supervisor and/or Human Resources. All reports will be promptly investigated and as appropriate, 
referred to responsible authorities. 

Violations of this policy are serious and will result in disciplinary action, up to and including termination of 
employment. 

The most current version of the Philips Electronics North America regional policies and procedures are maintained on the 
Benefits Central website at www3.essbenefits.com/philips and on the Philips North America intranet site at pww.pna.philips.com. 
These policies and procedures are not intended to create an employment contract. Your employment remains at-will. You have 
the right to leave the Company at any time and the Company has the right to terminate your employment with or without cause 
and/or notice. The Company reserves the right to alter, terminate or amend these policies at any time with or without notice. 
These policies and procedures supersede and replace any former policies and procedures. Some of these policies may not 
apply to particular hourly employee groups. Please refer to your local company guidelines/handbook or consult Human 
Resources for any local, hourly employee group policies. 
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From: Phyllis Craft [mailto:craftphyllis@ymail.com] 
Sent: Sunday, October 30, 2011 7:37PM 
To: Dwivedi, Palak 
Subject: Lee Craft 

October 30, 2011 

I apologize I tried to e-mail you my concerns/complaints but kept receiving eiTor message. 

The reason why I was demoted they ( SheiTy & Rolita) claim I did not do my daily repmts and 
people claim I was harassing them. All which was false allegations toward me because I was the 
only lead doing the daily repmts and if asking a person to do their job is considered harassment I 
am guilty. 

Gene Blinstrup approached me regarding applying for the lead position. I advised Gene of my 
prior management skills which included a structured environment of being fair and consistent 
along with distributing the work equally, and getting the job done in a timely manner. This 
ensured each employee was working productively and accounted for. Also Gene told me on 
several occasions the building was looking better and I was doing a great job. 

After Gene's retirement and Rolita Turner's promotion the write ups began. From the dates of 
February 9, 2011 through June 22, 2011. Ms. Turner has written me up base on false accusations 
not considering all the factors, which are all those who have neglected to do their j obs. Other 
employees would talk on the phone, text and do things other than their job, and Rolita held me 
accountable, even though she was aware of ce1tain people being non-productive. Ms. Turner 
advised everyone in a morning meeting that this was a dictatorship not a democracy. 

There had been numerous incidents where Ms. Turner has not only wrongfully approached 
myself and other employees calling them names, and cursing them out. She has limited 
communication skills and there are many witness who can validate this (also Sherry is aware of 
her attitude). A situation that happen October 20 11 with an employee (Rodney) was given the 
wrong LP# to take off of a truck, Rolita Truner noticed it was the wrong# and questioned him. 
Rodney advised her the LP# was given to him by Thelma Halbert and they proceeded to the 
office to questioned Thelma. Which she denied she gave him the wrong information and Rolita 
begin to call Rodney names (stupid etc) and because he defended himself by telling her that 
Thelma was lying he was escorted off premises. 

Another situation, I was written up for OT by Ms. Turner. The only reason I was on the clock I 
was trying to complete several orders because I was left a-lot of orders with short parts that had 
to be found and shipped in order to have a clean report. I could have canceled the shipment 
numbers, it would have removed them from the repmt that day and that's cheating the system 
and customer. Also I could tell an employee what needed to be done but I could not make them 
because they would go to Sherry McMurrian an complain of harassment, therefore any work not 
completed because employees were being non-productive (talking & texting on the phone, 
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standing around just talking to each other or working slow). I was being held accountable for 
their non-actions. Also in an e-mail to Sherry & Rolita I made them aware off working of the 
clock trying to complete orders (fearing another write-up) and requested to compensation for my 
extra actions but no response from no one (I am aware of Labor Laws). 

Another situation was during a weekly meeting Sherry told Thelma about her adjusting out $40k 
worth of inventory and this wasn't' the first time and no action has been taking against her. 

Another situation I asked Kim Coleman to pick order she refused, Rolita was witness to this and 
nothing was done. 

I have several notes dated back to 2010 regarding insubordination, people being non-productive 
and management upholding their actions by not doing anything toward them but to me. When I 
first spoke with you, you requested a meeting with Sherry & Rolita but I was on vacation. When 
I came back Sherry asked me do we need to talk to Palak ? I said do we ? Sherry advised me 
everything will be okay but instead it has gotten worst. I trusted Sherry and took at her word. 

Philips is a great company to work for, I take pride and I enjoy what I do! All I want is for 
everyone to value and take pride in what they do because if the customer is happy and pleased it 
will benefit all employees. 

All I'm asking is a thorough investigation. Please. 

Lee Craft 

Craftphylli s@,ymail.com 

901-51 7-6392 
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--- On Thu, 11/10/11, Dwivedi, Palak <Palak.Dwivedi@pllilips.com> wrote: 

From: Dwivedi, Palak <Palak.Dwivedi@phil ips.com> 
Subj ect: RE: Lee Craft 
To: "Phyllis Craft" <craftphyllis@ymai l.com> 
Date: Thursday, November 10, 2011 , 6:57 PM 

Hi Lee -

I was wondering if we could set up a time to speak next week about the below? I will be out of 
the office next Wed & Thurs but will be in the rest of the days. Let me know when works best 
for you. 

Thanks, 

Palak 
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From: Phyllis Craft [mailto:craftphyllis(W,ymail.com] 
Sent: Sunday, November 13,2011 8:20PM 
To: Dwivedi, Palak 

Subject: RE: Lee Craft 

I'm on vacation (11/14/ 11) but you can contact me anytime after 12:00 pm on the 14th. 

Thank you 

Lee Craft 

901-517-6392 

craft:phyllis@ymail.com 
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---On Moo, 11/14/11, Dwivedi, PaJak <Pa/ak.Dwivedi@philips.com> wrote: 

From: Dwivedi, Palak <Palak.Dwivedi@phi lips.com> 
Subject: RE: Lee Craft 
To: "Phyllis Craft" <craftphyllis@ymail.com> 
Date: Monday, November 14, 2011, 9:07PM 

Hi Lee -

For some odd reason, I did not see your email until just now .. so I apologize for not reaching out! 
Are you offtomonow as well? Can we talk then? Just let me know when works best for you, or 
if it is easier just call me at 732-563-3219 when you get a moment tomorrow. 

Thanks, 

Palak 
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--- On Mon, 12/26/11, Phyllis Craft <cra(tphyl/is@vmail.com> wrote: 

From: Phyllis Craft <craftphyllis@ymail.com> 
Subject: RE: Follow-up from meeting on 12-19-11 
To: "PalakDwivedi" <Palak.Dwivedi@philips.com> 
Date: Monday, December 26, 2011, 8:45PM 

I appreciate you taking the time out of your busy schedule to mediate our (Sheny & Rolita) 
issues. Since the last e-mail and prior to the meeting in December, things did improve for a short 
period but went back to non-busy work as usually among certain employees (same ones) ,talking 
and texting on the phone and standing around talking among themselves. 

I have been more than corporative with management coming to work on time and doing my daily 
functions and other duties that are asked of me and some that are not (I can go into details} but 
every time you inform management of my issues I am put into a hostile work environment (other 
employees talking indirectly to me about what you and I have discussed, or Rolita making 
comments about me to other employees). I want to move forward but their is a history of 
backlash for example on Friday (12-23-11 ) I was paging Rolita for co-worker when Rolita called 
back she questioned the employee why was Lee Craft paging her for the employee, the employee 
told her because she did not know how to use the paging system. 

Wallace Tripplet told me when he was in the office when I paged Rolita she went into a rage 
why is Lee Craft paging me. Wallace also told me I don't what you did they (Sherry& Rolita) 
don't like you. 

Just letting know when you try to rectify an issue they come with something new. Their is a 
history of retaliation. 

1. Vacation days (telling me what days I should take) 

2. Denial of Vacation days even ifthe calendar is blank 

3. Full-time employee told to go home early vs. an Addecco/Temp (Even though I work 
Grainger I came from Receiving and I have knowledge of the process but management still 
choose a temp that had no knowledge of the receiving process. 

4. What's next? Next day after the meeting Rolita and Carolyn Bailey took a picture of my PSP 
which is a portable play station (some times I would play the game on my break time) because 
they where told by Kim Coleman I had a tape recorded. Gerak Gyot approached me to ask me 
was this device mine (I said yes) and I was told I needed to put it up because someone might 
steal it (which I had no problem). 

During the meeting Sherry and Rolita had no problem looking me in my face and telling several 
lies on me that why I need you or your boss, someone in upper management to come into the 
facility and do thorough investigation. Because no matter what you tell Sherry or Rolita they do 
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things according to how they feel (if they like you or not) not according to the employee hand 
book. 

I have more to inform you about but we can discuss at a later date. 

Thank you 

Lee Craft 

901-517-6392 

craftphyllis@ymail .com 
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--- On Thu, 12/29/11, Phyllis Craft <cra{tpllvllis@ymail.com> wrote: 

From: Phyllis Craft <craftphyllis({U,ymail.com> 
Subject: Fw: RE: Follow-up from meeting on 12/28/ 11 
To: Palak.Dwivedi(a1Philips.com 
Date: Thursday, December 29, 2011 , 1:53AM 

Today I had a meeting with Sherry, Joe Oldum, and William Gordon. I was told that I was 
harassing Kim Coleman . I explained to them if it's not work related I do not talk to Kim. Then I 
was also told that Kim said she felt like I would do bodily harm to her. Sherry also question me 
why does Kim feel this way? My response was "That's a question for Kim, I can't answer that 
because I know I haven't done anything to her." I take these accusations seriously because a lie is 
nothing to tell on a person that's why I continue to request for you or your boss or somebody in 
upper management to investigate this in person. This is on a whole new level. I know you said 
flights are restricted right now but because of these accusations you or someone in management 
needs to come into the facility to investigate ASAP. Like I told you in the last e-mail ,what's next 
?. I need know will you will be able rectify this because this has went on entirely too long. 

Sherry also claimed Antonio Edwards said I said "A change is coming and one man is going to 
bring down the entire management team.", which is dishonest because I said to Tony," You are a 
good man if you don't know something ask somebody, team-leaders, supervisors and managers 
are tiles but a leader is what is inside of you and you will have to learn to separate business from 
personal also a person can lie their way into position but it's only temporary." 

Sherry also stated that we should keep this meeting in house because instead of firing me, she 
just demoted me (I am told this in every meeting). Palak, I know that'.s harassment because she is 
letting me know what she has the power to do to me. 

By the time you receive this e-mail I would have left a voice mail please give me a call ASAP. 
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---On Sat, 12/31111, Phyllis Craft <cra{tpltvllis@l'mai/.com> wrote: 

From: Phyllis Craft <craftphyllis@ymail.com> 
Subject: Fw: RE: Follow-up from meeting on 12/28/11 
To: Palak.dwivedi@Phillips.com 
Date: Saturday, December 31, 20 11, 2: 18 AM 

Hello, Palak 

I have tried to talk to you and I left messages for you to return my phone call for the past two 
days. I wanted to let you know Sherry said their will be a follow-up meeting regarding the 
information in the last e-mail I sent to you. I want you to know I have called the employee hot 
line regarding these allegations against me. The reason I called the hotline is because I did 
nothing wrong and this is a result after the meeting on 12-19-11 (Kim has made derogatory 
comments out loud and to other employees). This happens every time I send you an e-mail their 
is backlash. I don't know when this meeting will happen but when it does happen I will like for 
1 oe Odum and William Gordon to be present along with Sherry and Kim. Also according to our 
company hand book Philips believes that every employee has the right to work in an 
environment, which is totally free of any type of harassment. After the investigation of all these 
allegations are found to be false what happens to the person that was proven to be dishonest and 
when will my investigation begin regarding Sherry and Rolita? 

I understand management must discuss any issues or complaints but according to the employee 
hand book their is a confidentiality clause meaning no warehouse associates should know who 
made the complaint and what was discussed because this has placed me in an hostile work 
environment by management. 

Because of Kim's accusations I have also discussed this situation with the Memphis Police 
Department and I was told this is a company matter because I take these allegations seriously. I 
have a family to provide for and this is an attack upon my character. 

Will you please contact me with your boss or someone in upper management's phone number by 
end of next week 1-6-12, because I need assistance ASAP. This is a continuation. My 
complaints and issues prior to 10-30-11 have not been investigated but the level of impmiance of 
the last situation has been investigated in a timely manner. I know this is another backlash (their 
is a history). 
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---On Thu, 115/12, Dwivedi, PaJak <Pa/ak.Dwivedi@philips.com> wrote: 

From: Dwivedi, Palak <Palak.Dwivedi@philips.com> 
Subject: RE: Lee Craft 
To: "craftphyllis(Q).ymail.com" <craftphylli s@ymail.com> 
Date: Thursday, January 5, 2012, 7:11 PM 

Hi Lee, 

So I know I have taken quite some time to respond to you, but I wanted to let you know that 
when I came back from vacation on January, 211

d, I read through your emails and I spoke with 
Sherry quite a few times this week to do any additional investigation on your issues. I think the 
Kim issue is still being talked through and I believe Sheny will be discussing this with you so I 
won't really comment on that. But as for your other complaints about retaliation, I did want to let 
you know that some of the mentioned were investigated and discussed with you. Retaliation is 
strictly against Company policy so I wanted to assure that I do take those complaints seriously. 
So in light ofthat I wanted to lay out what I had found/remind you of what we have already 
discussed, so I listed out your main issues below and have added my comments/findings in red 

1. Vacation days (telling me what days I should take)/ Denial of Vacation days even if the 
calendar is blank - I did check into this. I had Sheny/Rolita send me documentation of all 
vacation requests that you had submitted and if they were approved/denied from the last 3 
months ... here is what I found: 

10/3/2011 - approved 

10/7/2011-10/ 10/2011- approved 

10/20/2011 - approved 

11114/2011-11116/2011 -approved 

12/9/2011- 12/1112011 - Denied due to vacation time being exhausted 

I also understand that you requested and were granted half a day on Monday and 
this Thursday and Friday off as well? 

According to what I found, I did not see any indication of retaliation ... it seems that 
you were granted a fair number of vacation days. 

2. Full-time employee told to go home early vs. an Addecco/Temp - We did have a very 
lengthy discussion with you, Sheny, Rolita and myself on December 19111 where I believe this 
topic was cleared up. Rolita explained that the workload was low and since you had already 
received your regular 40 hours (plus some overtime), you were sent home early. The temporary 
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employee who did not work a full week and would not be costing overtime was allowed to 
remain to finish the rest of the workload. This situation is not unusual or against company 
policy. Sherry and Rolita also informed you that you can volunteer when overtime is requested 
or speak with them if you feel that you would like additional overtime or that you feel you had 
been treated unfairly. 

3. What's next? Next day after the meeting Rolita and Carolyn Bailey took a picture of my 
PSP which is a portable play station (some times I would play the game on my break time) 
because they where told by Kim Coleman I had a tape recorded. Gerak Guyot approached me to 
ask me was this device mine (I said yes) and I was told I needed to put it up because someone 
might steal it (which I had no problem). - I think it's important to note that the management 
team received a complaint and just did their due diligence on investigation. I believe the 
complaint was regarding a fear that the item was a recording device so management had to check 
into it. They did tell me that they found it to be a portable PSP that you stated you accidentally 
left behind but that they had to look into the issue since there was a formal complaint. They also 
stated that having such a device on the floor was not allowed. 

I have to be honest and state that so far I do not see any indication of any retaliation. Of course I 
am also free to discuss any additional issues you may have, but I felt it important to lay out for 
you what I had already checked into and closed out. I am back in the office now so if you need 
to reach me, you can call me at 732-563-3219. 

Thanks Lee, 

Palak 
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From: Phyllis Craft [mailto:craftphyllis@ymail.com] 
Sent: Thursday, January 05, 2012 9:49 PM 
To: Dwivedi, PaJak 
Subject:. RE: Lee Craft 

I was giving you a list of issues and concerns that took place in 2011 and a couple issues that 
carried over into 2012. I know management mustinvestigate any complaints and issues by any 
employee but when the complaints are related to management their is a bias investigation, who 
did you talk to? If you are getting the information from Sherry and Rolita of course they will 
deny everything and make themselves look innocent. You have not spoken to any of the 
employees because they will validate all my issues and concerns. Have you talk to any of the 
employees (not the ones they fraternize with)? 

I was approached by William Gordon on 1-4-11 (1 0:15 am) and he told me their will be no 
meeting regarding Kim's accusations. I question why not? His response I can't tell you why? So 
your telling it's okay for management and certain co-workers (employees they fraternize with 
)have the right to treat me and anyone else they dislike in any discriminatory fashion, regardless 
if you are a good worker and come to work on time. 

I need this to be investigated by someone else (according to the handbook I can contact 
Corporate Human Resources Department or someone else in upper management) because I was 
told by James Powell before Rolita was promoted and she was having problems with Sherry, that 
you (Patak) and Sherry are close and if you want your issues to be resolved go to someone else. 

I will be contacting Corporate HR/someone else in upper management, because when Sherri and 
Rolita think there is no consequences to their actions on how they treat employees they will 
resort back to their same ways (retaliation, working in hostile environment etc . their is a history) 
This is why I have asked you or someone to come into the office to investigate and question 
other employees not a phone call talking to same people (Sherry & Rolita) . I have a family to 
provide for and this unfair treatment has cause me several restless nights along with severe 
headaches. 

The PSP was on the table (no being use). Kim Coleman pick it up and question another co
worker if it was his and I responded no it's mine. Kim told a co-work that she was going to use 
this against me to try and get fired because she thought it was a recorder and she proceeded to 
call management on me. I would give you the co-worker name but if I do management will tell 
Kim and I don't want unfair treatment toward this co-woker. Their are a lot of devices in use on 
the floor that Rolitai is aware of but PSP was just on the table not in use. 

I was also advise by the Memphis Police because of the allegations I need to keep a recorder on 
me to protect myself against this female but a viedo camera is prohibited. 

Lee Craft 

craftphyLiis@ymail.com 

901-517-6392 
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---On Mon, 1/9/12, Dwivedi, Palak <Palak.Dwivedi@philips.com> wrote: 

From: Dwivedi, Palak <Palak.Dwivedi@philips.com> 
Subject: RE: Lee Craft 
To: "cratlphyllis@ymail.com" <craftphyllis@ymail.com> 
Date: Monday, January 9, 2012, 7:48PM 

Hi Lee, 

I read through your note and I understand that you are not satisfied with my findings and are 
therefore requesting another investigation, however, I would like for you to note that while I do 
work with Sherry on a number of different items because she is the RDC Manager it does not in 
any way mean that I am biased. I have worked in the HR capacity for over 7 years and have the 
background to conduct a thorough investigation. To answer some of your concerns below, I 
actually did not strictly speak to only Sherry and Rolita. There were discussions other managers 
and employees as well so that I can get a full picture. And the findings I laid out for you in my 
last email was all based strictly on documentation that I received. Although I am not on-site and 
we have some travel restrictions, I can assure you that I was able to conduct a prompt and 
thorough investigation of your concerns. 

Also, with regards to Kim Coleman, I believe the reason why the meeting did not take place was 
because we did not feel it would be productive. We addressed the situation with Kim and are also 
addressing it with you. We did interview other employees and found that there was some merit 
to her allegations and we think there is some basis for her to be concerned. Now that being said, 
I want to caution you to keep a distance from her. It is not necessary to get yourself involved in 
her work or monitor it any time. This responsibility falls with her manager. You should also be 
sure not to leave your PSP out on the work floor as recording of any kind is against our 
Company policy and therefore, if there is any worry of a recording taking place, it will be 
investigated. You state below that you were falsely accused and I wanted to note that making 
false accusations is also against our policy and if someone is found doing that, the proper steps 
will be taken. 

It seems you are worried about the way you are being treated by a female, but I can assure you 
that though I cannot share those details, there are also several females whom are facing 
performance management issues as well and they are being dealt with per our standard process. 

Now you also state that there are other employees you would like me to speak with. If you have 
specific names/contacts I will certainly make sure to contact them. Or if you find that there are 
any ethical violations or violations of other Company policy taking place, I will absolutely 
investigate them as well. 

Thanks, 

Palak 
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---On Tue, 1110/12, Phyllis Craft <cra(tphvllis@vmail.com> wrote: 

From: Phyllis Craft <craftphyllis(a)ymail.com> 
Subject: Fw: RE: Lee Craft 
To: Palak.Dwivedi@philips.com 
Date: Tuesday, January 10, 2012, 5:23AM 

Palak, 

I appreciate your time in this manner because of your findings I need to take this a step higher. I 
also have basis to be concern because of your statement of the way I'm being treated by a female. 
I have been employed with Philips over 7 years and Sherry has been my boss until recent I did 
not encounter problems until Rolita's promotion. I have right to be concern regarding how I am 
being treated. Think you for caution me to keep my distance in which I was already doing. I do 
not talk nor am I around Kim unless it's work relate and I always make sure someone is present 
when dealing with her and neither do I monitor her work. I am aware that is management 
responsibility. 

I also welcome any investigation on me because I have done nothing wrong and Sherry, Rolita 
and Kim have lied on me numerous time but I know I am telling the truth regarding how I am 
being treated now and in the past year under Rolita's management. I am aware of the Company 
policy on recording devices on the floor but a PSP is not recording device and it was not in use at 
the time of the complaint. It's only use at break time and Gary told to kept in my locker so no one 
would take it. As state in the one the past e-mail Kim stated to another employee I called 
management and told them Lee Craft had a tape recorder (I'm trying to get him fired). 

As you noted below that making false accusations is also against Philip's policy and if someone 
is found doing that, the proper steps will be taken. That why I question management and your 
decision on the meeting being non productive? According to your findings she has basis and 
merit to be concerned. I also have basis and merit but this meeting needs to held because my 
lively hood is in jeopardy base on a lie and closer is needed. If I had not notified you regarding 
Rolita's unfair treatment/actions it would have gotten worse again examples( vacation days 
denied even if the board is clear, telling what days I can and can't take, telling me a permanent 
employee vs. Addecco/temp to go home). Because their is a history of people being fired in 
certain situations dealing with Kim and Rolita. 
I do have witness (current and former) employees. I will not give names to you because you will 
let Sherry and Rolita know and that make them a target to be coherence & intimidate. 

Regards, 
Lee Craft 
craftphylli s(a),ymail .com 
901-51 7-6392 
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---On Tue, 1124/12, Phyllis Craft <cra{tphvllis@vmail.com> wrote: 

From: Phyllis Craft <craftphyllis@ymail.com> 
Subject: Fw: RE: Lee Craft Phone conversation on 1/23/12 5:00pm 
To: Crawford.Ed(@,philips.com 
Date: Tuesday, January 24, 2012, 1:41 AM 

Hello, Mr. Crawford 

This situation is regarding treatment of an employee by management in the Memphis Philips 
Distribution Center under the management of Sherry McMurrian, Gerak Guyot and Rolita 
Turner. I have taken the necessary steps according the company's handbook. I have called the hot 
line (several times) and also spoke with Palak Dwivedi in HR (please see attached e-mails below 
starting in October of 2011 ). I have nothing to hide all I want is an investigation into my 
complaints and concerns and all the false accusations and lies that certain employees are telling 
management. Sorry, to involved you because I have requested several times to speak with 
someone else in upper management but no one in management or HR have tried to assist me. 
Mr. Crawford the people are scared of management because they fear termination for speaking 

out due to unfair treatment. 
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· Regional Distribution Cente.r 
EMPLOYEE COUNSELING FORM 

Employee Name: Lee Craft Date of Notice: 

Employee#: "'10242701 

·:, . · Type ·of Vrolation 

_X_ Inappropriate Behavior 
_X_ Unsatisfactory Performance 
__ Willful Damage to Company Property 
__x_ Violation of Company Policy/Procedures 

Insubordination 
Other: 

.=. Description of Violation 

Date of Incident: 12/Z212011 Time: _______ _ 

... 
Description 

01/20/2012 

You have engaged in highly disruptive behavior in pre-shift meetings and also found to be using _harassing and 

intimidating behavior towards collegues and towards management Several employees have reported feeling 

threatened. You also have two recent performance issues. You signed ot(on picking an order and customer reported 

shortage. Cycle count was conducted 1/4/12 and product was still in location. On Monday 1/16/12 while 

deleting a delivery and adding to another shipment you adde<l all new deliveries to 1 shipment, which took the 

Admin staf several hours to correct the problem and reprint the 318 deliveries. 

:· Employee Statement 

Employee Description of Incident: 

· : Action To Be Taken · 

_ Verbal Counseling _ Verbal Warning _X_ Written Warning _Suspension _Discharge 

Action to be Taken: 

This is a FINAL. written warning. Any further incidents of inappropriate behavior, performance or attendance 

issues will result in immediate termination. 

I have read and understand th1s Employee Counseling Form. 

Employee Signature:-.,.-+"'--..,..,.------------

Supervisor Signature: ----,f.4-r.....,......,......,.--wl-f,;~,..-----_,_ 
~J 

DC Manager Signature: ...:::·- ----.--.4----'-------- Date: 

b....plo't:-"2- y -e{ ... >'<b. -\.o 

~ l'{n 

GC Exhibit 
I 
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Regional Distribution Center 
EMPLOYEE COUNSELING FORM 

Employee Name: Lee Craft 

Employee#: 10242701 

__ Inappropriate Behavior 
_ Unsatisfactory Performance 

Date of Notice: 01/25/2012 

Type of Violation _, 

Insubordination 
Other: Termination 

__ Willful Damage to Company Property 
__ Violation of Company Policy/Procedures 

Description of Violation · ~ 

Date of Incident: 01/24/2012 Time: ----------------
Description 

Lee Craft is being terminated effective Immediately due to disrupting the operation and sharing confidential 

documentation and information during working hours and continues to use intimidating language towards 

management. Lee received a final written disciplinary notice warning against these exact behaviors on 1/20/2012. Lee 

requested a copy of the write up and was informed of the confidentiality of the discussion and form during this meeting. 

Employee Statement · 

Employee Description of Incident: 

Action To Be Taken · 

_Verbal Counseling _Verbal Warning _Written Warning _ Suspension _X_ Discharge 

Action to be Taken: 

Date: __ / __ / _ _ 

Supervisor Signature: ~:t&~~~~~~~----- Date: L__j :J.S I ;UJ 1 1-
DC Manager Signature. ~-T---fl-~--lo:.!r-------- Date: _J_ r .2-r---1 d-O I ;;-

~~}~ 
RDC Standardized Employee Counseling Form Lee Craft_ Termination 01 252012 
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PHILIPS 
£rnploye.~ Name: Lee Craft Supervisor's Name: Rolita Turner 

Title: Team Lead 
Hire Date: 02/18/2003 Time on job: 6 months 

Evaluation period: Length of t ime you supervised employee: 
From: January 2010 - January 2011 To: Years: Months: 4 months 

Primary Job Functions: 

1 -Unacceptable/Improvement needed 

3 - Meets Expectations 

5 - Exceeds Expectations 

Work performance is inadequate and inferior to the standards of performance requi red for the position. 
Performance at this level cannot continue. 
Work performance consistently meets the standards of performance for the position. 

Work performance is consistently above the standard of performance for the position. 

The Philips varues (Delight Customers, Deliver on Commitments, Develop People and Depend on Each Other) guide the way we think, 
act, and interact with the people we care about· our customers, our coworkers and our stakeholders. Because of their Importance, 
the Philips Values also provide the framework for every employee's performance appraisal. 

DELIGHT CUSTOMERS 
Work Qua/it - Manner and level of effectiveness in which em letes work assi nments. 

Ratiri Factors TOTAL 
3 5 3 
3 5 1 
3 5 1 
3 5 1 
3 5 3 

9 

Improvement Needed Meets Expectations Exceeds Expectations 

I [ Score 
<15 15 >15 

Comments: Lee has been in his role as Lead for 6 months. We will continue to work with Lee to further develo skills, 

roles and res onsibilties. 

DELIVER ON COMMITMENTS 
ee can be relied on b his or her team. 

TOTAL 
Attendance 5 5 
Tardiness 5 5 

10 

[ 
Improvement Needed Meets Expectations Exceeds Expectations 

I 1o 1 Evaluation Score [ 
<6 6 >6 

Comments: Lee is alwa s on time and at work. He com lies with the attendance olic . 

~- ( 



DEVE~OI::> PEOPLE 
rovide assistance in multi /e areas. 

TOTAL 
3 5 5 
3 5 
3 5 3 

9 

Improvement Needed Meets Expectations Exceeds Expectations 
Evaluation Score [ [ 9 I I 

<9 9 >9 

Comments: Lee has real ideas but needs to learn how to execute a lan and stick with the lan. 

DEPEND ON EACH OTHER 
ee's interaction with others. 

TOTAL 
3 5 3 
3 5 3 
3 5 3 

9 

Evaluation Score [ 
Improvement Needed Meets Expectations Exceeds Expectations 

I I [ 9 
<9 9 >9 

Ia er- needs to focus on ositive team results 

TOTAL 
3 
3 
3 
9 

Improvement Needed Meets Expectations Exceeds Expectations 
Evaluation Score [ [ 9 I 

<9 9 >9 

to ensure a safe work environment. 

Improvement Needed Meets Expectations Exceeds Expectations 
Overall Evaluation Score [ 1 I I 

<48 48 >48 

Su ervisor Comments (improvement opportunities): 

See comments above: 

Em lo ee Comments: 
(Y\ . A 

Date 3-:23 - l ( 

Date 

ROC Mana er Si nature Date 



Regional Distribution Center 
EMPLOYEE COUNSELING FORM 

Date of Notice: 
I ; 

Employee Name: 

Employee#: 

Type of Violation 

Inappropriate Behavior 
7 Unsatisfactory Performance 

Insubordination 

Other:-----------
_ Will~ul Damage to Company Property 
_Violation of Company Policy/Procedures 

Description of Violation 

_Verbal Counseling /'Verbal Warning _Written Warning _Suspension 

Action to be Taken: 

Employee Signature: ~t--->.~~"=--t,I'---"'--'~~'-----

Supervisor Signature: Date: ..!d_t ~'l' I II 

_Discharge 

DC Manager Signature: Date: 2 t ti f t_t./_ 

ROC Standardized Employee Counseling Form[1l 
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Regional Distribution Center 

Employee Name: Date of Notice: 

Employee#: 

Type of Violation 

Inappropriate Behavior 
7 Unsatisfactory Performance 

Insubordination 

Other:-----------
__ Willful Damage to Company Property 
__ Violation of Company Policy/Procedures 

_Verbal Counseling _Verbal Warning _Written Warning _Suspension 

Action to be Taken: 

ROC Standardized Employee CounselinQ Formf1l 

_Discharge 



Regional Distribution Center 

Employee Name: Date of Notice: 

Employee#: 
v 

Type of Violation 

l·nappropriate Behavior 
.7-Unsatisfactory Performance 

Insubordination 

Other:-----------
__ Willful Damage to Company Property 
__ Violation of Company Policy/Procedures 

Action To Be Taken 

_Verbal Counseling _Verbal Warning V Written Warning 

Action to be Taken: 

_ Suspension _Discharge 

Employee Signature: ~~--fi""T"t,...--"-----;'"-=ii""'------ Date: __ / ~~ I c2 0 I I 

Supervisor Signature: Date: .::) !_Lf! ... J~ 
DC Manager Signature: Date: jJ__I~I~{f 

ROC Standardized Employee Counselin~=J Form[11 



Regional Distribution Center 

Employee Name: Date of Notice: 

Employee#: 

~,f~;. :~, '. · . . : ·: , · . . :_ Type of Violation ·.. .. . · : ::- ·, · . · ·~ 

__Linappropriate Behavior 
_ v_ Unsatisfactory Performance 
__ Willful Damage to Company Property 
__ Violation of Company Policy/Procedures 

_Verbal Counseling _Verbal Warning 

Action to be Taken: 

Insubordination 
Other: ___________ _ 

_ Suspension _Discharge 

ROC Standardized Employee Counseling Form (2) 



Regional Distribution Center 
EMPLOYEE COUNSELING FORM 

Employee Name: Date of Notice: 

Employee #: 

! ·, · · Type of Violation .. ·: . ·: ...-·. · . · . · 

Insubordination _ _ Inappropriate Behavior 
__ Unsatisfactory Performance Other: ______ ____ _ 
__ Willful Damage to Company Property 
__ Violation of Company Policy/Procedures 

_ Verbal Counseling _ Verbal Warning _ Written Warning _ Suspension 

Action to be Taken: 

RDC Standardized Employee Counseling Form (2) 

_ Discharge 



Regional Distribution Center 

Employee Name: Date of Notice: 

Employee#: 

· ··- ·· .. ·· · · - -· ·- r tv· 1 t· · · · · , ·. · ·. · · · '!5.-.~ .... , ~ •. ,;., -.· ... ·. ypeo 10a1on .. -. -, .. , · .,. · .·.·:·: · 

Inappropriate Behavior 
-----;:7" Unsatisfactory Performance 
_ _ Willful Damage to Company Property 
__ Violation of Company Policy/Procedures 

_Verbal Counseling _Verbal Warning 

Action to be Taken: 

Insubordination 
Other: -----------------------

_ Suspension _Discharge 

ROC Standardized Employee Counseling Form (2) 



Regional Distribution Center 
EMPLOYEE COUNSELING FORM 

Employee Name: Lee Craft Date of Notice: 07/25/2011 

Employee#: 10242701 

Type of Violation 

Insubordination _ _ Inappropriate Behavior 
_ x_ Unsatisfactory Performance x Other:Remove as Lead and return to Material Handler 
__ Willful Damage to Company Property 
__ Violation of Company Policy/Procedures 

Description of Violation 

Date of Incident: July 10th Time: --------
Description: See attached regarding a meeting Lee Craft conducted in the facility with the ballast team. 

Spoke to James Powell that day in regards to the meeting and James said "Lee was out of control and was 

threatening and berating the team. This behavior as Lead is unacceptable. Lee has previously requested 

to return to material handling position after being placed in this position for 1 month. I asked him to give it some 

time. At this point we cannot allow Lee to continue as Lead. Employees (Kim Coleman and Uma Jalloh) 

perceive his behavior as harassment. Also, Lee has not followed through with the team lead duties. 

Employee Statement 

Employee Description of Incident: - - --------------------------

_ Verbal Counseling _Verbal Warning X Written Warning _ Suspension _ Discharge 

Action to be Taken: 

Reviewed with supervisors and Operations Mgr. 

Return to material handler position. After 6 months in this role Lee is not performing the Team Lead functions. 

Lee must perform his role as material handler in a positive manner or will be subject to further disciplinary actions. 

I have read and understand this Employee Counseling Form. 



July 2011 

July 8, 2011 

Kim Coleman came to my office to talk to me about Lee Craft. She said Lee was harassing her on the 

floor. I ask~d her what she meant by harassing her and she said he was pulling her off of her regular job 

to go pick orders and if she was not doing what he told her to do that he was coming over and hollering 

at her that she needs to do what he told her to do. I told Kim that I would talk to Lee because it 

sounded like Lee did not fully understand what her role was in the Return area and I told her that I 

would speak to him about the way he was addressing her. Kim also said that Lee threatened her and 

said he was going to MAKE SURE she lost her job if it was the last thing he did ... 

I spoke to Lee and told him that Kim Coleman felt like he was harassing her. He did not have anything to 

say. I explained to him that Kim is not a fulltime picker and that her role is to process customer returns 

and product conversions for Grainger and that he has to see where she is at with her other work before 

he pulls her off of it. I told him this was a serious accusation and that he needs to communicate better 

with Kim and coordinate these activities with Rolita. I also told him that other employees have the same 

complaints and he should communicate more effectively with his team and that he should work closer 

with Rolita to understand the demands of the entire operation in the ballast a rea. 

July, 10, 2011 is when James Powell came to me and Rolita to inform us that Lee Craft had held a shift 

meeting with the ballast operation and w as screaming and t hreatening he was going to make sure they 

were fired. 

R-7 



Lee Craft- 2011 

Lee Craft was moved to Team Lead last year. 

Lee asked to be removed as Team Lead only 1 month after moving into position 

Lee has received multiple warnings regarding the Team Lead responsibilities 

I have personally coached him on how to run the reports, when to run the reports, and why these 

reports are an important aspect of the TL position. 

Lee called me on July gth about an issue on the floor. He also told me Rolita had written him up again 

and " I guess I will be written up everyday" ... I told Lee that Rolita was trying to get him to do what is 

required of the Team Leads and ALL Team Leads are expected to conduct these tasks and reports on a 

daily basis. I also told him I would personally sit with him and coach him. I told him to come to my 

office the next day and I would work with him on establishing a daily routine. Lee agreed but did not 

come to my office to work with me, even after I reminded him twice. 

On Friday July lOth I spoke to James Powell about a meeting Lee Craft conducted in the facility with the 

ballast team. James communicated to me that Lee was out of control and was threatening and berating 

the team. His behavior and performance as Team Lead is unacceptable. 

Gerak and I spoke to Lee Craft on July 25th and informed him we were taking him out of the Lead 

position. I told him that I felt he was not quite ready for it and since he had asked to be removed we felt 

it was time to get him out of the position and back to the material handler position. I also told him that 

this did not mean that he would never be in the Team Lead position again but that now was not a good 

time and if he continued in that position 
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December 28, 2011 

Re: Harassment claim against Lee Craft -Investigation 

Present: William Gordon, Joe Odum, Sherry McMurrian 

Len Lee- Ballast Team Lead 

Len Lee stated that he has observed Lee Craft using intimidating tactics towards Kim Coleman. Len 

stated that he was aware that Lee Craft has some type of "bad blood" for Kim. Len Lee stated that he 

thinks Lee has changed and taken a wrong turn and does not know what has happened to him. 

Thelma Halbert 

Thelma Halbert stated that she has witnessed first -hand Lee Craft harassing Kim Coleman. She has 

witnessed Lee talking stuff to her, meaning, "he says he is going to get rid of her and that she is 

supposed to been fired". He rides around Kim's station starring at her and watching her work. He 

questions her about what she is doing. Thelma stated he acts differently towards Kim. That he tries to . . 
tell her what to do. Lee is no longer a team lead but he still acts like he is monitoring her work. Kim has 

come to Thelma on several occasions to talk to her about the situation with Lee and the things he has 

recently done to her. Thelma states that Kim would very upset and crying, and concerned over her job. 

Kim has told Thelma she has thought about quitting her job because of Lee Craft and his constant 

harassment. Thelma advised Kim to come talk to management about the situation but Kim feared if she 

came and talked to management that Lee would "do something to her''. Kim stated to Thelma that 

"she was afraid of Lee because he is crazy and he could come up in here and do anything to her; kill her 

or send someone else after her, or anything, t hat these things happen in the news are real and it could 

happen here with Lee. Thelma states that Lee does not treat anyone else like he does Kim, that he has 

some kind of problem with her. 

On Tuesday. December 20, 2011 the ballast operation had a scrap truck scheduled to ship the corporate 

approved scrap and inoperable units returned from customers. Kim handles the customer returns. The 

scrap truck shipped on Tuesday. On Tuesday night Thelma collected more scrap (obsolete material) and 

asked the cycle count person, Shirley Lanier to put the scrap in the Gaylord box staged in the returns 

area where Kim works. One Wednesday morning Kim came to Thelma and told her that Lee had been 

over there looking around, observing the scrap and was thought to be taking pictures of the scrap. Kim 

wanted Thelma to tell Lee that it was the scrap collected by Inventory Control and not scrap generated 

in Kim's area. Kim said he was intimidating her and making statements about the scrap material. 

Thelma said she informed Lee that the scrap was scrap she had put there because it was obsolete 

material. Lee said, "oh ok", like he knew what she was talking about. Lee is not a lead and should not 

be questioning what Kim is doing if he wants to know he should go to supervisor and not be asking Kim 

or making her feel like she is not doing her work. Thelma feels Lee has a problem with her and is 

creating a hostile work environment. Kim is afraid of Lee Craft. 



LaToya Hyde 

Latoya stated that Lee Craft has a problem with "single women" working on the floor and that he treats 

them differently than other women. 
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Lee Craft- Employee Counseling Form - January 16, 2012 

During a meeting on December 28, 2011 with Lee Craft and two Philips supervisors; Joe Odum and 

William Gordon, I informed Lee we were investigating the second report accusing him of intimidating 

and harassing behavior. Statements were taken from several co-workers confirming the intimidating 

and disruptive behavior. 

During this same meeting I also informed Lee the comments he was making in the pre-shift meetings 

and to other employees were being perceived as him working against the company and were 

threatening in nature. I informed him if he had comments to make in meetings he should be clear with 

his communication and that was not happening. Employees have reported Lee making comments "I am 

going to take matters into my own hands", "we have to stop this now'', "we do not need to kiss butt to 

move up the ladder", all of which are negative, intimidating, and demoralizing to the employee's 

environment. Other employees have reported being uncomfortable working around Lee Craft. 

Employees feel his intentions are negative and he has a negative attitude regarding his supervisor Rolita 

Turner and co-worker Kim Coleman, and the rest of the management team; specifically me, Sherry 

McMurrian. Both fema le employees have reported multiple incidents of being intimidated and 

demoralized by the condescending language and disrespectful behavior. 

The constant obsessive behavior directed to two certain female employees prompted reports of 

harassment. Kim Coleman reported the starring and obsessing over her performance became 

intolerable to the point she considered quitting her job to remove herself from the situation. She 

reports the behavior has worsened over time. 

The most disturbing comment Kim reported was Lee directing her to, "kneel down and apologize to 

him" after he found an error she had made. This incident occurred in November 2011 and Kim 

confirmed she told several co-workers about the comment, including Thelma Halbert and Shirley Lanier. 

When Thelma was questioned about the comment Lee Craft made to Kim she said "Kim was crying and 

dearly upset and had her go to the far corner of the warehouse before she wou ld tell her what he had 

said in fear he would see her discussing it with Thelma." 

In one specific incident reported by Kim Coleman, Lee Craft requested the Security Guard escort her out 

of the building. Lee summoned the Security Guard to Kim's work station creating an embarrassing 

situation. Kim then proceeded to the supervisor's office; who at the time was Gene Blinstrup, and Gene 

to ld Kim to return back to work. The Security Guard has provided a statement to support t he incident. 

Lee Craft did not have the authority to issue disciplinary action to Kim Coleman, nor does he have the 

authority to request a Security Guard escort her from the property. 

Rolita Turner has also reported Lee Craft's disruptive and intimidating behavior. Lee Craft has 

persistently attempted to undermine and belittle Rolita's decisions even when he knows the decisions 

are in line with company policy and guidelines. He continues to undervalue the efforts of other 

employees and has no regard or respect when Rolita (or other people in management) try to clearly 

explain why a decision is made. Even after spending hours to go through details he still quest ions the 

decisions even when he confirms he understands he continues to tell others he has been t reated 
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Lee Craft- Employee Counseling Form- January 16, 2012 

unfairly. Rolita gives him the documentation straight from the payroll system, reviews company policies 

with him, reviews processes and standard operating procedures and he still continues to question her 

judgment and disrespect her authority. Rolita's decisions are sound and well supported by the 

management team and respected by other subordinates who report directly to her. 

The persistent efforts to demoralize the company and representatives of the company are 

unacceptable. The comments made to other employees and during company meetings are intended to 

undermine the efforts of the company and management team. 

The disruptive behavior is inappropriate and has interfered with the operation. Interrupting daily pre

shift meetings with inappropriate comments, singing/dancing, and constant blaming of others is viewed 

as unstable behavior and is confirmed and documented by several co-workers; Lester Peete, LaToya 

Hyde, Kim Coleman, Antonio Edwards, Len Lee, and Thelma Halbert. 

After many documented coaching sessions, and disciplinary action, which included a demotion from the 

Team Lead position, Lee Craft has continued to display intimidating, offensive, and demoralizing 

behavior. It is in the best interest of the company and the employees of Philips to terminate Lee Craft's 

employment, effective immediately. The intimidating behavior is a violation of company policy. Philip's 

has the responsibility to create a safe environment where offensive and intimidating behavior is not 

tolerated. 

This decision has been reached in unison by the DC Manager, Operations Manager, and three DC 

Supervisors: 

Sherry McMurrian 

t·r .: · 
Gerak Guyot ~-'.1· 

Rolita Turner 

Joe Odum J . o_ I I I~ /;;..ot'Z-.. 

January 16, 2012 
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Regional Distribution Center 

_ X_ Inappropriate Behavior 
__ Unsatisfactory Performan 
__ Willful oa·mage to Company 
_ X_ Violation of Company Poli 

Date of Incident: 

Description 

On J 25 2011 Lee Craft was removed 

James Powell at that time a Team Lead in 

ired for Team Leads. Duri 

due to the use of intimi tactics 

_ Verbal Counseling _x_ Discharge 

Action to be Taken: 

Lee Craft is terminated ~m,,.,r,,v.,., 

I have read and understand this Employee Counseling Form. 

Employee Signature: Date: __ / __ / __ 

Supervisor Signatureo ~ Date __ / __ / _ _ 

DCManagerSignature: =L~ Date:_1_t~ Zo fZ,.- ~ 
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January 24, 2012 

Two employees reported directly to me that Lee Craft was showing his written disciplinary action form 

to other employees on the floor. These employees are aware that Disciplinary action forms are 

confidential information and should not be shared on the warehouse floor, at anytime, much especially 

during working hours. Kim Coleman and Thelma Halbert reported the incident directly to me. They told 

me what was in the write up, which confirmed he had to be showing the other employees the form. 

Kim Coleman reported she heard other employees (who she named but do not want to be named in this 

statement for fear of his retaliatory nature) he was stating "the write up was due to Kim Coleman filing 

harassment. charges against him. 

Kim Coleman herself overheard Lee Craft telling employees in the ballast area and that he was 

"untouchable", and that management had done him a favor by moving him out of the ballast area and 

that he would not have to pick up the heavy ballast anymore and that anyone can load" , and that he is 

in heaven now. Kim stated he was purposely showing the write-up which he knows is confidential 

information so it would get back to her like she was the blame. He was talking loud enough for 

everyone in that area to hear him. He drove down there on the fork-lift he was supposed to be using in 

the Professional area and should not have been in this area period. 

Thelma Halbert knew every word written on the disciplinary form and stated Lee had been showing it 

off to other people in the warehouse. Thelma heard a co-worker (who does not want th~ir name 

involved as long as Lee is here in the building) stating that "I am glad I was moved, don't have to worry 

about lifting ballast and [who can't load trucks}. He was showing his write up on the floor and one 

Adecco employee; Marcus Bernard stated "something is wrong with that man; I used to work with him 

somewhere else and he was a problem then and he still a problem". Marcus told him he needed to 

"chill out". Marcus told Thelma that Lee was fired from another job for the same problems. 

Joe Odum, Lee's present supervisor, approached one of the other employees (Fred Smith) that had been 

named as seeing the disciplinary form. Fred confirmed Lee showed him the form out on the floor during 

working hours when Fred was working down in the Professional area. Fred also said he knew Lee Craft 

had shown the form to others on the warehouse floor. Fred asked Joe, "Why would he be showing that 

to me?" 

January 25, 2012 

Signed, 

} 
1/~5 

~ 'J-5 f)6f'?-- 1/Z=> /tJ:i Fred Smith;.{:td~ Kim Coleman -~~ 
Thelma Halbert Joe Odum 
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Lee Craft - Documentation 

1. On Thursday December 22, 2011 Rolita Turner called me on my mobile phone (I was out on 

vacation) to tell me that Kim Coleman had come to her stating that Lee Craft had left some type 

of recorder next to her phone at her station and that she was very uncomfortable that he is 

trying to record conversations either that she is having or to over hear what she is saying to the 

supervisor. I instructed Rolita to have Gerak Guyot (Op's Mgr) go out to Kim's workstation and 

get the device and take it to the office since cell phones and other devices MP3 players, etc., are 

not allowed on the DC floor. This is not the first time Kim has reported Lee Craft trying to 

record conversations on the floor. 

Gerak asked Lee if the device belonged to him and he said yes and Gerak told him not to bring it 

out to the floor anymore that they were not allowed and could be stolen and the company 

would not be responsible for it. 

Note regarding the use of electronic devices and discussion I personally had with Lee Craft: 

In June 20111 spoke to Lee Craft about recording people without their knowledge using his cell phone or 

any other device and I let him know that recording, or videoing people without their consent, is against 

company policy and illega l in some states and I told him he could review that in the handbook. I told 

him I had heard this from several people and that if he was doing that he needed to stop immediately. 

He said he had been recording notes for himself and I told him to use a notepad. Lee was a Team Lead 

during this time. 

2. On Monday December 26, 2011 Rolita Turner brought Kim Coleman to my office and said she 

needed to speak to me. The three of us went to the conference room. Kim stated that she has 

had enough of Lee Craft's harassment and that she feels something happened last week to 

make him increase the harassment against her. She sa id Lee is trying to make people think he is 

recording her conversations and phone calls with members of management. He is riding 

around on his lift starring at her and questioning her work. Kim stated Lee is acting very strange 

and making comments "you laugh now but my day is coming", talking to himse lf where she can 

hear him. She stated she is now scared oh him and feels he is singling her out. He has told her 

that he is going to get her fired. Kim specifically mentioned an incident that occurred where Lee 

had found a bin mixed with product. Kim had put the product there from returns. She went 

back to Lee and told him he was right, and that she had made an error. Kim sa id Lee told her 

she needed to get down on her knees and apologize to him. According to Kim this happened in 

November. 

Kim stated that last week Lee Craft appeared to be recording and taking pictures of the scrap 

material that Thelma was processing. He was questioning what she was doing with the product 

and acting as if she was throwing out good product. 



Kim stated she has been hesitant to report the harassment again because she fears Lee will 

physically harm her in some way. 

3. Tuesday, December 27, 2011 Kim called me after she had left work and stated that she had 

overheard a conversation Lee Craft had with Antonio Edwards. She said Lee called Tony over to 

their area and she heard Lee tell Tony he was going to start taking care of the situation and that 

he was going to take the matter into his own hands. Kim said she later asked Tony what Lee 

was talking about because she thought he was talking about her. Tony told her that Lee said he 

was going to start making some changes here and that he should not take it personal but that he 

was going to fix it so no one had to kiss butt to move up the ladder. 

Today, I asked Tony what Lee had to say to him yesterday and he repeated the same thing. 

Tony said he has no idea why Lee was saying that other than he wanted to make other people 

think he is in charge or has some kind of control. He was also doing this because Rolita Turner, 

his supervisor is out on vacation. Tony has no idea why Lee singled him out other than Tony 

reports to Rolita Turner too . 
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To: Sherry McMurrian 

From: Gerak M. Guyot 

Re: Lee Craft Issues 

Date: I /3/20 12 

09:09:36a.m. 09- 24- 2012 11111 

This document serves as record for some of the times Lee Craft has had issues conducting business while 

in his Lead Role. 

He has always been "high maintenance" as an hourly employee, but became even worse as a Lead in the 

Ballast (LS&C) area. It' s almost as if he couldn't handle the pressure and stress of managing that Lead 

role. It seemed that he would either call or email us (Management) on a daily basis with issues he could 

resolve himself or it was as if we (Management) had the responsibility to fix minor issues out on the floor 

and not him. 

Lee Craft would almost on a daily basis call us (Sherry and I) after Rolita Turner (his Supervisor) would 

leave with UPS machine issues, SAP password issues, and/or inventory issues. I'm not sure ifhc did this 

on purpose to create overtime or not, but it seemed that way due to the frequency of him doing this. 

These were all part of being a Lead; to handle these and many other situations so we wouldn't have to. 

Lee Craft would always say what needed to be done, but then never really took care of it himself. He 

always talked a good game, but never saw anything to completion to resolve the issues; just complained 

about them. 

Lee Craft' s communication skills through email were confusing at best, and always talked too fast to fully 

understand the issue at hand. 

Lee tended to never update his ballast productivity reports, nor kept tTack of his folks ' hours worked to be 

able to report out hours, lines and productivity. 

Lee always said processes were under control when he was in charge, but then I never received once, any 

kind of standard operating procedures when asked for them. I would show him specific instructions on 

how to take care of technical situations out on the floor, but then could never reproduce the notes he took 

during our discussions afterwards. 

I fully support Rolita Turner's decision to demote Lee Craft from Lead back to material handler. Now, in 

light of all the other incidents Lee has caused, I support the decision to move forward and terminate Lee 

Craft from Philips to eliminate the hostile working environment Lee Craft has caused. 

Sincerely, 

Gerak M. Guyot 

~-(7 
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Lester Peete-

Last week, Wednesday or Friday (12 27 or 12 30), Lee Craft sang a song in pre-shift meeting-6:00a.m. 

in the,morning. The song words had been changed. The lyrics were mainly about change. In the song 

he sa Ad "I am a man and he is gonna stand by his word, he is going to make changes. He was animated 

and loud. He was saying he was going to do what he had to do to make changes and make things better. 

He was pounding on his fist. Other employees are looking around like "what is he talking about and why 

is he being so animated?" Before he started singing lee started speaking and telling everyone that they 

had to look out for each other and take care of each other in the warehouse. He said he was a man and 

did not need "nobody", to speak for him. 

Lester has been trying to get Lee to scale back on the singing in pre-shift meetings and stick to the work 

topics. At first when he started singing in meetings (in 2010), and after the "situation" (meaning his 

demotion) you could tell the change. The tone went towards making accusations (if you read between 

the lines- sending subliminal messages) like when James got fired ... Lee started saying he had lost" a 

brother and that we have to watch out for each other. He was more negative. He stopped singing for a 

while and then started back up. 

Lee has sang other songs, I heard it through the grapevine {he changes the words up) to talk about work. 

One day the meeting was about to be over with and Lee started dancing and broke out in an Art Kelly 

song," I am an Eagle, lam an ... " and he was making up words and using the words from the song. He 

said "what am I", I'm a man! It is not appropriate and the employees are looking at him, laughing and 

talking. The employees look at him and don't take him serious. The employees look at his statements 

land wonder what he is talking about. Nobody knows what he is talking about but that it does not relate 

to work. The employees look confused and don't know what to think about him. 

We do not give him or anyone much or any time to speak anymore because of Lee's behavior and 

creating a negative output from the meeting. 

1 / 11 
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12-28-2011 

Thelma Halbert 

Thelma Halbert stated that she has witnessed first -hand Lee Craft harassing Kim Coleman. She has 

witnessed Lee talking stuff to her, meaning, "he says he is going to get rid of her and that she is 

supposed to been fired" . He rides around Kim's station starring at her and watching her work. He 

questions her about what she is doing. Thelma stated he acts differently towards Kim. That he tries to 

tell her what to do. Lee is no longer a team lead but he still acts like he is monitoring her work. Kim has 

come to Thelma on several occasions to tal k to her about the situation with Lee and the things he has 

recently done to her. Thelma states that Kim would be very upset and crying, and concerned over her 

job. Kim has told Thelma she has thought about quitting her job because of Lee Craft and his constant 

harassment. Thelma advised Kim to come talk to management about the situation but Kim feared if she 

came and talked to management that Lee would "do something to her". Kim stated to Thelma that 

"she was afraid of Lee because he is crazy and he could come up in here and do anything to her; kill her 

or send someone else after her, or anything, that these things happen in the news are real and it could 

happen here with Lee. Thelma states that Lee does not treat anyone else like he does Kim. That he has 

some kind of problem with her. 

On Tuesday December 20, 2011 the ballast operation had a scrap truck scheduled to ship the corporate 

approved scrap and inoperable units returned from customers. Kim handles the customer returns. The 

scrap truck shipped on Tuesday. On Tuesday night Thelma collected more scrap (obsolete material) and 

asked the cycle count person, Shirley Lan ier to put the scrap in the Gaylord box staged in the returns 

area where Kim works. On Wednesday morning Kim came to Thelma and told her that Lee had been 

over there looking around, observing the scrap and was thought to be taking pictures of the scrap. Kim 

wanted Thelma to tell Lee that it was the scrap collected by Inventory Control and not scrap generated 

in Kim's area. Kim said he was intimidating her and making statements about the scrap material. 

Thelma said she informed Lee that the scrap was scrap she had put there because it was obsolete 

material . Lee said "oh ok", like he knew what she was talking about. lee is not a lead and should not 

be questioning what Kim is doing if he wants to know he should go to supervisor and not be asking Kim 

or making her feel like she is not doing her work. Thelma feels Lee has a problem with her and is 

creating a hosti le work environment. Kim is afraid of Lee Craft. 

Lee's treatment of Kim has been going on for several years and that Kim got tired of it. Lee is jealous of 

the job that Kim has doing product conversions and returns. He thinks she is not working and he wants 

her to be a picker. When Lee was in the Lead position he wanted Kim out of returns and wanted her to 

be a picker. Kim has been processing Returns for years (since 2004) and Lee thought if he was over her 

on day shift and with Gene Blinstrup being gone (previous supervisor) Lee thought he would pull it off 

and get Kim out of returns. 

Kim is telling the truth. She would not sit here and cry about these things if she were not telling the 

truth. Lee has created a negative environment to work ln. 
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Thelma says he hears about his remarks made in the pre-shift meetings. People here think Lee is really 

crazy by the things he says in the meetings but nobody knows where he is coming from; in general. 

When he was Team Lead Lee Craft tried to tell Thelma what she is supposed to be doing in inventory. 

Thelma reports to the Operations Manager so she cal led Rolita Turner to the f loor and Rolita came out 

and addressed Lee's comments and the inventory process. This happened on more than one occasion. 

Lee has also had issues with Marliatu Bah and Uma Jalloh; arguing over the work. Both have 

commented that Lee is crazy. Thelma has never seen him argue with a male co-worker. 

Thelma states that Lee has a problem with a woman being in charge of ballast and that he is always right 

and the women are wrong. Thelma says he has a problem with Rolita because she is a woman. When 

Gene left and Rolita took over the position Lee started having a problem with Rolita because he does 

not want a woman over ballast. Thelma states Gene did most of the work for them (reports, etc), and 

when Gene left we all found out Gene had been doing most of it for them. Lee never had a problem 

with Gene - just when Rolita became the supervisor. 

Rolita sees what needs to be done and expects people t o follow through with their work. She does not 

mistreat people and she is fair. She gets the work done. She listens to ideas and works toward getting 

the ballast lines processed and meeting the targets and objectives. When things are done right Rolita 

recognizes the ballast team and has given hats to show appreciation. She appreciates the work people 

are doing and recognizes the Improvements. The ballast operation is meeting the targets, works on 

improving processes, and shows she genuinely cares. She is very observant and has learned the ballast 

processes from those w ho have been working in the area for years. Lee has told people in the ballast 

operation that Rolita did not know what she was doing in the ballast area and that ballast are a lot 

different from the lamps. Thelma feels Lee acts this way because Rolita is making sure t he work gets 

done. 
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